NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 FULL REPORT



Recommended Citation

Hardy LL, Mihrshahi S, Drayton BA, Bauman, A. NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS) 2015: Full Report. 2016 Sydney: NSW Department of Health.

The NSW Ministry of Health commissioned the Physical Activity Nutrition and Research Group, Prevention Research Collaboration, University of Sydney, to undertake the Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey as an independent study and prepare this report.

This work is copyright. It may be reproduced in whole or in part for study training purposes subject to the inclusion of an acknowledgement of the source. It may not be reproduced for commercial usage or sale.

© NSW Ministry of Health 2017

SHPN: (CPH) 170207 ISBN: 978-1-76000-637-2 (online)

Download copies of these reports:

www.health.nsw.gov.au or www.sydney.edu.au/ medicine/public-health/panorg/

For further copies of this document please contact: Better Health Centre – Publications Warehouse Locked Mail Bag 5003 Gladesville NSW 2111 Tel. (02) 9879 0443 Fax. (02) 9879 0994

Further information about this document is available from: Centre for Population Health NSW Ministry of Health LMB 961 North Sydney NSW 2059 Tel. (02) 9391 9661

CONTENTS

.....

LIST OF TABLES	4
LIST OF FIGURES	18
THANK YOU	28
CHAPTER 1: SUMMARY	30
CHAPTER 2: METHODS	46
CHAPTER 3: SURVEY RESPONSE RATES AND REPRESENTATIVENESS	59
CHAPTER 4: WEIGHT STATUS	67
CHAPTER 5: FOOD CONSUMPTION	101
CHAPTER 6: DIETARY BEHAVIOURS	205
CHAPTER 7: DENTAL HEALTH	291
CHAPTER 8: PHYSICAL ACTIVITY & HEALTH-RELATED FITNESS	333
CHAPTER 9: FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILLS	386
CHAPTER 10: SCHOOL TRAVEL	466
CHAPTER 11: SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR	549
CHAPTER 12: SLEEP	640
CHAPTER 13: SCHOOLS' NUTRITION AND ACTIVITY ENVIRONMENTS	680
APPENDIX - QUESTIONNAIRE FOR PARENTS OF CHILDREN IN KINDERGARTEN, YEARS 2 AND 4	709
APPENDIX - YEAR 6 QUESTIONNAIRE	716
APPENDIX - YEAR 8 AND 10 QUESTIONNAIRE	725
APPENDIX - PRIMARY SCHOOL ENVIRONMENT QUESTIONNAIRE	734
APPENDIX - HIGH SCHOOL ENVIRONMENT QUESTIONNAIRE	737

..........

3

. .

Table 2.1Summary of sample size calculations (n)Table 2.2Measures administered to each year groupTable 2.3Field staff inter-rater reliability for anthropometry (n=18 raters)Table 2.4Field staff inter-rater reliability for fundamental movement skills (n=18 raters)Table 2.5Summary of the proportion of missing valuesTable 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the MSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of subit-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	47 49 50 50 55 59 60 61 62 62
Table 2.2Measures administered to each year groupTable 2.3Field staff inter-rater reliability for anthropometry (n=18 raters)Table 2.4Field staff inter-rater reliability for fundamental movement skills (n=18 raters)Table 2.5Summary of the proportion of missing valuesTable 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio >0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio >0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	 49 50 50 55 59 60 61 62 62
Table 2.3Field staff inter-rater reliability for anthropometry (n=18 raters)Table 2.4Field staff inter-rater reliability for fundamental movement skills (n=18 raters)Table 2.5Summary of the proportion of missing valuesTable 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of weist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of wisit-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of wisit-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	 50 50 55 59 60 61 62 62
Table 2.4Field staff inter-rater reliability for fundamental movement skills (n=18 raters)Table 2.5Summary of the proportion of missing valuesTable 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	50 55 59 60 61 62 62
Table 2.5Summary of the proportion of missing valuesTable 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	55 59 60 61 62 62
Table 3.1Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of weight ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	59 60 61 62 62
Table 3.2Secondary school response rates by education sectorTable 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	60 61 62 62
Table 3.3Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	61 62 62
Table 3.4Student participation rates by sex and year groupTable 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	62 62
Table 3.5Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school yearTable 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 and, 	62
Table 3.6Number and percentage of boys and girls by place of residence, SES, cultural background and education sector for SPANS (weighted) and the NSW populationTable 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 , and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	
Table 4.1Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.3Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	64
 Table 4.2 Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Table 4.3 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Table 4.4 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) 	69
 Table 4.3 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Table 4.4 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) 	71
Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	74
	76
Table 4.5Prevalence of parents' (of children in Years K, 2 and 4) perception of their child's weight status versus child's actual weight status (%, 95%CI)	79
Table 4.6Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	81
Table 4.7Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	84
Table 4.8 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	87
Table 4.9 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	89
Table 4.10Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (% SE)	93
Table 4.11Prevalence of combined overweight-obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	95
Table 4.12Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (% SE)	96
Table 4.13 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	98

.....

Table 5.1	Usual daily consumption of fruit among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	105
Table 5.2	Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit (2 serves/day) among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	106
Table 5.3	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	108
Table 5.4	Usual daily consumption of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	112
Table 5.5	Prevalence of meeting the recommended number of serves of vegetables a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	113
Table 5.6	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	115
Table 5.7	Usual consumption of red meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	118
Table 5.8	Usual consumption of processed meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	120
Table 5.9	Usual consumption of fried potato products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	122
Table 5.10	Usual consumption of potato chips and other salty snack products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	124
Table 5.11	Usual consumption of snack food products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	126
Table 5.12	Usual consumption of confectionery among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	128
Table 5.13	Usual consumption of ice cream or ice blocks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	130
Table 5.14	Usual consumption of water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	132
Table 5.15	Usual consumption of milk among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	134
Table 5.16	Usual type of milk consumed among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	136
Table 5.17	Usual consumption of flavoured water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	138
Table 5.18	Usual consumption of fruit juice among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	140
Table 5.19	Usual consumption of soft drinks and cordial among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	142
Table 5.20	Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	143
Table 5.21	Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	144
Table 5.22	Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among children in primary school in 2015 (%, SE)	148

5

. .

Usual consumption of sport drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE) Consumption of energy drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	150 152
Consumption of energy drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	152
Usual daily consumption of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	155
Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	157
Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	159
Usual daily consumption of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	162
Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	164
Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	166
Usual consumption of red meat among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	169
Usual consumption of processed meats among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	171
Usual consumption of fried potato products among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	172
Usual consumption of potato crisps and salty snacks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	173
Usual consumption of snack foods among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	174
Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	175
Usual consumption of ice creams or ice blocks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	177
Usual consumption of water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	179
Usual consumption of milk among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	181
Type of milk usually consumed among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	183
Usual consumption of flavoured water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	185
Usual consumption of fruit juice among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	187
Usual consumption of soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	189
Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	191
	 Usual cality consumption of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual daily consumption of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of red meat among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of processed meats among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of reid potato products among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of potato crisps and salty snacks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Usual consumption of of cortegorasion sin secondary school by sex and year grou

.....

Table 5.45	Prevalence of drinking one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	193
Table 5.46	Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	196
Table 5.47	Usual consumption of sport drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	198
Table 5.48	Usual consumption of energy drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	200
Table 6.1	Usual frequency of consumption of breakfast among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	208
Table 6.2	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	209
Table 6.3	Prevalence of eating breakfast among children in primary school by sex and year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	211
Table 6.4	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	214
Table 6.5	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	215
Table 6.6	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	217
Table 6.7	Prevalence of being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	221
Table 6.8	Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	222
Table 6.9	Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	224
Table 6.10	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	228
Table 6.11	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	230
Table 6.12	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	234
Table 6.13	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	236
Table 6.14	Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	240
Table 6.15	Type of drink usually purchased from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	242
Table 6.16	Type of drink usually purchased from the school vending machine among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	244

..........

Table 6.17	Usual consumption of breakfast among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	247
Table 6.18	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	248
Table 6.19	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	250
Table 6.20	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	254
Table 6.21	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	255
Table 6.22	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	257
Table 6.23	Prevalence of being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	260
Table 6.24	Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	262
Table 6.25	Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	264
Table 6.26	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)	268
Table 6.27	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	270
Table 6.28	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	274
Table 6.29	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	276
Table 6.30	Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	280
Table 6.31	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	282
Table 6.32	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school vending machines among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	284
Table 7.1	Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	293
Table 7.2	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	294
Table 7.3	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	295
Table 7.4	Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12-months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	299

.....

Table 7.5	Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	300
Table 7.6	Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12-months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	303
Table 7.7	Prevalence of tooth brushing among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	306
Table 7.8	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	307
Table 7.9	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	309
Table 7.10	Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	313
Table 7.11	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	314
Table 7.12	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	315
Table 7.13	Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	319
Table 7.14	Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	320
Table 7.15	Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	321
Table 7.16	Prevalence of brushing teeth among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	324
Table 7.17	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	325
Table 7.18	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	326
Table 8.1	Prevalence of days spent in at least 60 minutes of MVPA among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	336
Table 8.2	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among primary school children by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	337
Table 8.3	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	339
Table 8.4	Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for primary school children's physical activity by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	342
Table 8.5	Prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation for primary school children by year and sex in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	343
Table 8.6	Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	346

Table 8.7	Prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	348
Table 8.8	Lap centiles (number) on the 20MSRT by sex and year group	351
Table 8.9	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	352
Table 8.10	Prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness among primary school children stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	355
Table 8.11	Standing broad jump (cm) centiles by sex and year group	358
Table 8.12	Prevalence of spending at least 60 minutes daily in MVPA among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	361
Table 8.13	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	362
Table 8.14	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	363
Table 8.15	Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for secondary school adolescents by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	367
Table 8.16	Prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation for secondary school adolescents by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	368
Table 8.17	Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	371
Table 8.18	Prevalence of achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	373
Table 8.19	Lap centiles (number) on the 20MSRT by sex and Year group	376
Table 8.20	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	377
Table 8.21	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	379
Table 8.22	Standing broad jump (cm) centiles by sex and year group	382
Table 9.1	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	390
Table 9.2	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	391
Table 9.3	Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	395
Table 9.4	Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	399
Table 9.5	Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	403
Table 9.6	Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	407
10		

.....

Table 9.7	Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	411
Table 9.8	Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	415
Table 9.9	Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	419
Table 9.10	Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among boys, by year group (%)	422
Table 9.11	Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among girls, by year group (%)	423
Table 9.12	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	428
Table 9.13	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	429
Table 9.14	Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	433
Table 9.15	Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	437
Table 9.16	Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	441
Table 9.17	Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	445
Table 9.18	Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI categories in 2015 and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	449
Table 9.19	Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	453
Table 9.20	Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	457
Table 9.21	Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among boys, by year group (%)	460
Table 9.22	Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among girls, by year group (%)	461
Table 10.1	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by active transport among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	468
Table 10.2	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by public transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	469
Table 10.3	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by car, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	470
Table 10.4	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by mixed modes of transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	471
Table 10.5	Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes to school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	474

......

Table 10.6	Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	477
Table 10.7	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year K by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	479
Table 10.8	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 2 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	480
Table 10.9	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 4 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	484
Table 10.10	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 6 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	485
Table 10.11	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by active transport among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	489
Table 10.12	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by public transport including walking, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	490
Table 10.13	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by car, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	491
Table 10.14	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by mixed modes of transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	492
Table 10.15	Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes home from school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	496
Table 10.16	Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to travel home from school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	500
Table 10.17	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year K by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	502
Table 10.18	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 2 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	504
Table 10.19	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 4 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	507
Table 10.20	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 6 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	508
Table 10.21	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by active transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	514
Table 10.22	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by public transport including walking, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	515
Table 10.23	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by car, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	515
Table 10.24	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by mixed modes of transport, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	516

.....

Table 10.25	Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes to school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	519
Table 10.26	Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	522
Table 10.27	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among adolescents in Year 8 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	524
Table 10.28	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among adolescents in Year 10 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	525
Table 10.29	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by active transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	529
Table 10.30	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by public transport including walking, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	530
Table 10.31	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by car, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	530
Table 10.32	Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by mixed modes of transport, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)	531
Table 10.33	Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes home from school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	534
Table 10.34	Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to travel home from school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	537
Table 10.35	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among adolescents in Year 8 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	539
Table 10.36	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among adolescents in Year 10 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	540
Table 11.1	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	552
Table 11.2	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	554
Table 11.3	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	558
Table 11.4	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	559
Table 11.5	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	561
Table 11.6	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	564

Table 11.7	Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on a weekday among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	566
Table 11.8	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	568
Table 11.9	Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	571
Table 11.10	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	573
Table 11.11	Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for primary school children by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	576
Table 11.12	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	577
Table 11.13	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	579
Table 11.14	Prevalence of television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	582
Table 11.15	Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	584
Table 11.16	Prevalence of parental rules on child's screen time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	588
Table 11.17	Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	590
Table 11.18	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	596
Table 11.19	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	598
Table 11.20	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	602
Table 11.21	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours:minutes, IQR)	603
Table 11.22	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	605
Table 11.23	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)	608
Table 11.24	Prevalence of meeting recommended daily limits on screen time (ST) on a weekday among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	610

.....

Table 11.25	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	612
Table 11.26	Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on weekend days among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	615
Table 11.27	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	617
Table 11.28	Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	620
Table 11.29	Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	621
Table 11.30	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	623
Table 11.31	Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	626
Table 11.32	Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	628
Table 11.33	Prevalence of parental rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group and in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	631
Table 11.34	Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)	633
Table 12.1	Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)	643
Table 12.2	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	643
Table 12.3	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	645
Table 12.4	Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on non-school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)	648
Table 12.5	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on non-school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	649
Table 12.6	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	651
Table 12.7	Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	654
Table 12.8	Prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	656
Table 12.9	Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)	660

......

Table 12.10	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	661
Table 12.11	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	663
Table 12.12	Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on non-school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)	666
Table 12.13	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on non-school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	667
Table 12.14	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	669
Table 12.15	Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)	672
Table 12.16	Prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)	674
Table 13.1	Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in urban primary schools ($n=36$) (%)	682
Table 13.2	Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in rural primary schools $(n=9)$ (%)	683
Table 13.3	Adequacy of school sports and PE facilities in urban and rural primary schools (%)	683
Table 13.4	Primary schools that would consider funding for improvements for sport and PE facilities and equipment (%) $(n=17)$	684
Table 13.5	Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in urban primary schools ($n=36$) (%)	685
Table 13.6	Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in rural primary schools ($n=8$) (%)	685
Table 13.7	Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in urban primary schools ($n=30$) (%)	686
Table 13.8	Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in rural primary schools ($n=8$) (%)	686
Table 13.9	Duration of PE and sport lessons in urban primary schools (%)	687
Table 13.10	Duration of PE and sport lessons in rural primary schools (%))	687
Table 13.11	Adults involved in the delivery of PE and sport in urban and rural primary schools (%))	688
Table 13.12	Level of support for sport and PE in urban and rural primary schools (%)	688
Table 13.13	School food environment in urban primary schools (n=36) (%)	691
Table 13.14	School food environment in rural primary schools $(n=8)$ (%)	692
Table 13.15	Urban primary school canteen practices (n=36) (%)	692
Table 13.16	Rural primary school canteen practices $(n = 8)$ (%)	692
Table 13.17	School-based initiative offered in primary schools (%)	694
Table 13.18	Primary school P&C activities (%)	695
Table 13.19	Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in urban secondary schools $(n=41)$ (%)	697

......

Table 13.20	Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in rural secondary schools (n=13) (%)	698
Table 13.21	Adequacy of secondary school sports and PE facilities and equipment (%)	698
Table 13.22	Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in urban ($n=41$) and rural ($n=12$) secondary schools (%)	699
Table 13.23	Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in urban ($n=41$) and rural ($n=12$) secondary schools (%)	699
Table 13.24	Prevalence of the duration of PE and sport lessons in urban and rural secondary schools (%)	700
Table 13.25	Adults involved in the delivery of PE and sport in urban and rural secondary schools (%)	701
Table 13.26	Level of school support for sport and PE in urban and rural secondary schools (%)	701
Table 13.27	School food environment in urban secondary schools ($n=40$) (%)	704
Table 13.28	School food environment in rural secondary schools ($n=12$) (%)	705
Table 13.29	Urban secondary school canteen practices ($n=40$) (%)	705
Table 13.30	Rural secondary school canteen practices (n=12) (%)	705
Table 13.31	Secondary school P&C activities (%)	706

Figure 3.1	School response rates SPANS between 1997-2015	60
Figure 4.1	Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	69
Figure 4.2	Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among boys and girls in primary school in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	70
Figure 4.3	Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group and, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	73
Figure 4.4	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	74
Figure 4.5	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio \ge 0.5 among boys and girls in primary school in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	74
Figure 4.6	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	78
Figure 4.7	Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among adolescents in secondary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	82
Figure 4.8	Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescent boys and girls in secondary school in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	82
Figure 4.9	Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	86
Figure 4.10	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group, in 2010 (%, 95%Cl)	87
Figure 4.11	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio \ge 0.5 among adolescent boys and girls in secondary school in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	87
Figure 4.12	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	91
Figure 4.13	Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	94
Figure 4.14	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	97
Figure 5.1	Usual daily consumption of fruit among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	105
Figure 5.2	Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	106
Figure 5.3	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, 95%CI)	110
Figure 5.4	Usual daily consumption of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	112
Figure 5.5	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	113
Figure 5.6	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, 95% CI)	116
Figure 5.7	Usual consumption of red meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	119

Figure 5.8	Usual consumption of processed meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	121
Figure 5.9	Usual consumption of fried potato products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	123
Figure 5.10	Usual consumption of potato chips and other salty snack products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	125
Figure 5.11	Usual consumption of snack food products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	127
Figure 5.12	Usual consumption of confectionery among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	129
Figure 5.13	Usual consumption of ice cream or ice blocks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	131
Figure 5.14	Usual consumption of water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	133
Figure 5.15	Usual consumption of milk among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	135
Figure 5.16	Usual type of milk consumed among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	137
Figure 5.17	Usual consumption of flavoured water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	139
Figure 5.18	Usual consumption of fruit juice among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	141
Figure 5.19	Usual consumption of soft drinks and cordial among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	143
Figure 5.20	Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	143
Figure 5.21	Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	146
Figure 5.22	Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	149
Figure 5.23	Usual consumption of sport drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	151
Figure 5.24	Consumption of energy drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	152
Figure 5.25	Usual daily consumption of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	156
Figure 5.26	Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	157
Figure 5.27	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	160
Figure 5.28	Usual daily consumption of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	163
Figure 5.29	Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	164
Figure 5.30	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	167
Figure 5.31	Usual consumption of red meat among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	170
		10
		19

Figure 5.32	Usual consumption of processed meats among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	171
Figure 5.33	Usual consumption of fried potato products among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	172
Figure 5.34	Usual consumption of potato crisps and salty snacks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	173
Figure 5.35	Usual consumption of snack foods among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	174
Figure 5.36	Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	176
Figure 5.37	Usual consumption of ice creams or ice blocks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	178
Figure 5.38	Usual consumption of water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	180
Figure 5.39	Usual consumption of milk among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	182
Figure 5.40	Type of milk usually consumed among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	184
Figure 5.41	Usual consumption of flavoured water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	186
Figure 5.42	Usual consumption of fruit juice among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	188
Figure 5.43	Usual consumption of soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	190
Figure 5.44	Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	191
Figure 5.45	Prevalence of drinking one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	194
Figure 5.46	Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	197
Figure 5.47	Usual consumption of sport drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	199
Figure 5.48	Usual consumption of energy drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	200
Figure 6.1	Usual consumption of breakfast among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	208
Figure 6.2	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	209
Figure 6.3	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in primary school by year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	212
Figure 6.4	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	215
Figure 6.5	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	216

.....

Figure 6.6	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week, among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	219
Figure 6.7	Prevalence of being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	221
Figure 6.8	Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	223
Figure 6.9	Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	226
Figure 6.10	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 ($\%$, 95%CI)	228
Figure 6.11	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	232
Figure 6.12	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	235
Figure 6.13	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	238
Figure 6.14	Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	240
Figure 6.15	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	243
Figure 6.16	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school vending machine among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	245
Figure 6.17	Usual consumption of breakfast among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	248
Figure 6.18	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	249
Figure 6.19	Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	252
Figure 6.20	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	254
Figure 6.21	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	256
Figure 6.22	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	258
Figure 6.23	Prevalence of adolescents being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	261
Figure 6.24	Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	262
Figure 6.25	Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%,95%CI)	266
Figure 6.26	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group 2015 (%, 95%CI)	268

Figure 6.27	Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%,95%CI)	272
Figure 6.28	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	274
Figure 6.29	Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	278
Figure 6.30	Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	281
Figure 6.31	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	283
Figure 6.32	Type of drink most frequently bought from the school vending machine among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	285
Figure 7.1	Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	293
Figure 7.2	Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	294
Figure 7.3	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	297
Figure 7.4	Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	300
Figure 7.5	Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	301
Figure 7.6	Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	305
Figure 7.7	Prevalence of tooth brushing among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	307
Figure 7.8	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	308
Figure 7.9	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	310
Figure 7.10	Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12-months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	314
Figure 7.11	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%,95%CI)	315
Figure 7.12	Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	317
Figure 7.13	Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	318
Figure 7.14	Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12-months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	320
Figure 7.15	Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	322
າາ		

Figure 7.16	Prevalence of brushing teeth among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	324
Figure 7.17	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	325
Figure 7.18	Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	328
Figure 8.1	Prevalence of days spent in at least 60 minutes of MVPA among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	337
Figure 8.2	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among primary school children by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)	338
Figure 8.3	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among children in primary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	340
Figure 8.4	Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for children by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	343
Figure 8.5	Prevalence of stating 'I don't know' the physical activity recommendation for primary school children by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	344
Figure 8.6	Prevalence of adequate cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	346
Figure 8.7	Prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	349
Figure 8.8	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	353
Figure 8.9	Prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	356
Figure 8.10	Prevalence of days spent in at least 60 minutes daily in MVPA among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	361
Figure 8.11	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	362
Figure 8.12	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	365
Figure 8.13	Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for adolescents by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	368
Figure 8.14	Prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation for secondary school adolescents by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	369
Figure 8.15	Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	371
Figure 8.16	Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	374
Figure 8.17	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	378
Figure 8.18	Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	380
Figure 9.1	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%)	392
		22
•••••		

Figure 9.2	Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	396
Figure 9.3	Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	400
Figure 9.4	Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	404
Figure 9.5	Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	408
Figure 9.6	Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	412
Figure 9.7	Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	416
Figure 9.8	Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	420
Figure 9.9	Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%)	430
Figure 9.10	Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	434
Figure 9.11	Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	438
Figure 9.12	Prevalence of advanced skills for the overarm throw among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	442
Figure 9.13	Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	446
Figure 9.14	Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	450
Figure 9.15	Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	454
Figure 9.16	Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	458
Figure 10.1	Prevalence of travel mode to school among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	471
Figure 10.2	Mean length of trip to school by travel mode among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%Cl)	472
Figure 10.3	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school among boys and girls in Year K and Year 2 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category (%, 95%CI)	482
Figure 10.4	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school among boys and girls in Years 4 and 6 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	487
Figure 10.5	Prevalence of travel mode home from school among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	493
Figure 10.6	Mean length of trip home from school by travel mode among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%Cl)	493

.....

Figure 10.7	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among boys and girls in Years K and 2 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category (%, 95%CI)	505
Figure 10.8	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school among boys and girls in Years 4 and 6 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	510
Figure 10.9	Prevalence of travel mode to school among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	516
Figure 10.10	Mean length of trip to school by travel mode among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%Cl)	517
Figure 10.11	Prevalence of usual travel mode to school among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	527
Figure 10.12	Prevalence of travel mode home from school among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	531
Figure 10.13	Mean length of trip home from school by travel mode among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%Cl)	532
Figure 10.14	Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	542
Figure 11.1	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)	553
Figure 11.2	Median time spent sitting on a weekday, outside of school hours, among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (hours: minutes IQR).	555
Figure 11.3	Median time (hours/day) spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a usual weekday outside of school hours among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015	558
Figure 11.4	Median total sitting time on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)	559
Figure 11.5	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (hours: minutes)	562
Figure 11.6	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)	565
Figure 11.7	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	566
Figure 11.8	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	570
Figure 11.9	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	572
Figure 11.10	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	574
Figure 11.11	Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for primary school children by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	577
Figure 11.12	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	578
Figure 11.13	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	580
		25

Figure 11.14	Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	583
Figure 11.15	Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	586
Figure 11.16	Prevalence of parental rules on child's screen time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	588
Figure 11.17	Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	592
Figure 11.18	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours:minutes)	596
Figure 11.19	Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (hours:minutes)	600
Figure 11.20	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)	602
Figure 11.21	Median total sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours:minutes)	603
Figure 11.22	Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (hours:minutes)	606
Figure 11.23	Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a usual weekend day among adolescents in secondary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (hours:minutes)	609
Figure 11.24	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	610
Figure 11.25	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	613
Figure 11.26	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	615
Figure 11.27	Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	618
Figure 11.28	Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	621
Figure 11.29	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	622
Figure 11.30	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	624
Figure 11.31	Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	627
Figure 11.32	Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	629
Figure 11.33	Prevalence of parental rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	632
Figure 11.34	Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	634

.....

Figure 12.1	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	644
Figure 12.2	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	646
Figure 12.3	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	649
Figure 12.4	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	652
Figure 12.5	Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	654
Figure 12.6	Prevalence usually using electronic media during sleep time in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	657
Figure 12.7	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	661
Figure 12.8	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	664
Figure 12.9	Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on non-school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	667
Figure 12.10	Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)	670
Figure 12.11	Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	673
Figure 12.12	Prevalence usually using electronic media during sleep time in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)	675
Figure 13.1	Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in urban primary schools (n=36) (%)	689
Figure 13.2	Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in rural primary schools (n=8) (%)	689
Figure 13.3	Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in urban primary schools (n=36)	690
Figure 13.4	Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in rural primary schools (n=8)	691
Figure 13.5	Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in urban secondary schools ($n=41$) (%)	702
Figure 13.6	Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in rural secondary schools ($n=12$) (%)	702
Figure 13.7	Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in urban secondary schools (n=41) (%)	703
Figure 13.8	Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in rural secondary schools (n=12) (%)	704

THANK YOU

SPANS 2015 is the fifth monitoring survey of NSW school children's weight and weight related behaviours. The undertaking of this representative population survey of 7,556 children across NSW in years K, 2, 4, 6, 8, and 10 involved many individuals and their valuable contributions were greatly appreciated in ensuring the professional conduct of the survey.

Trudy Fernan was outstanding in her role as SPANS Coordinator ensuring that all the many aspects involved in undertaking a large population surveillance survey across NSW were done seamlessly and professionally.

Tricia Gleeson, Erika Bohn-Goldbaum and Belinda von Hofe were outstanding in their roles as school recruitment officers and maintaining contact with the schools' liaison teachers. They completed these tasks with the highest level of professionalism and competency.

The field teams were an extremely dedicated group of seconded and new graduate teachers. They collected the data with the utmost attention to detail, often under very trying conditions and seldom resting during the day. Their rapport with schools and teachers was most professional and caring. They often had to travel long distances and worked many hours above and beyond a normal school day.

The participating schools and their staff were most supportive of the study, accommodating our requests and the disruptions to their timetables. We appreciated the way they made the field teams and researchers welcome and a part of each school.

Finally, thank you to the parents of children in kindergarten, years 2 and 4 for completing the survey questionnaire and to all the students involved.

Louise L Hardy *PhD* Principal Investigator

Field Team members were:

Sean Abernethy Jennifer El-Tom David McDonald Sally Roberts Louisa Bailey Jim Krahe Luke Pollard Jennifer Thomas Mitchell Baker Claudia Latta Danielle Polson Elaine Watling Jennifer Carter John Masters Jacqueline Richards **Richard Zoglmeyer** Bridget Foley Sarah Burke (Reserve)

.....

How to read this report

The report summarises the weight and weight related behaviours of a representative sample of NSW children age 5-16 years old for 2015, and where available for 2010 for comparison. All results presented in the report are *weighted* so that they are representative of the total NSW population of children age 5-16 years.

Prevalence data and associated standard errors are presented as crude rates within text, tables and graphs and the results are presented by school level (primary and secondary) year group (Years K (kindergarten), 2, 4 and 6 for primary school and Years 8 and 10 for secondary school), sex (all, boys and girls), locality (urban (reference group) and rural), socioeconomic tertile (low, middle and high (reference group), cultural background (English-speaking (reference group), Asian, European and Middle Eastern), and body mass index category (thin, healthy weight (reference group), overweight, obese). A brief description of the indicator is given as a title for each graph or table.

Where possible, significant differences in 2015 between boys and girls within each year group are presented and notated with the letter 'a' and when available the difference in proportions between 2010 and 2015 are presented and significant differences notated with the letter 'b'.

Reading tables

Table 4.7Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison
(%, SE)

Cox	2015							2010	
26X	Year 8		Year 10		All			All	
All	13.9	(2.1)	12.2	(1.7)	13.1	(1.6)		9.5	(1.1) b
Girls	8.4	(1.9) a	9.9	(2.4)	9.2	(1.6) a	(8.2	(1.3)
Boys	19.3	(2.7)	14.5	(2.2)	16.9	(2.0)	X	10.8	(1.4) b

a = there was significant difference between the values for boys and girls. (i.e. between 8.4% and 19.3%) **b** = there was significant difference between the values for 2010 and 2015. (i.e. between 13.1% and 9.5%)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all year groups and between 16.9% and 10.8%.



Figure 4.10 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group, in 2010 (%, 95% Cl)

CHAPTER 1: SUMMARY

Schools Physical Activity And Nutrition Survey – Historical Context

The first representative sample of children's weight and fitness which included children from NSW was conducted in 1985 as the Australian Health and Fitness Survey. The next NSW children's population survey was conducted in 1997 (Schools Fitness and Physical Activity Survey) and funded by the NSW Department of Education and Department of Health. Subsequently, the NSW Ministry of Health has funded three children's health surveys, Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS) in 2004, 2010 and 2015.

SPANS provides cutting edge and unique information, as NSW is currently the only Australian state which has representative, comparable and serial schoolbased surveys on children's weight and indicators of weight related behaviours. In addition it is the only jurisdiction internationally to have population monitoring of children's cardio-respiratory endurance and fundamental movement skills.

SPANS 2015 Survey methods

SPANS 2015 is a cross-sectional population survey of New South Wales (NSW) schoolchildren age 5 to 16 years. The survey was carried out in February and March 2015. The sample includes primary and secondary schools that were randomly sampled from Government, Catholic and Independent schools across NSW. SPANS 2015 surveyed children and adolescents in 84 schools, and obtained information from 7,556 school students. These students were representative of all school students in NSW, and provide information comparing boys and girls, across age groups, and according to location (rural / urban comparisons) and by cultural group and socio-economic status.

The survey and measurement methods have remained consistent to allow direct comparison across SPANS survey years. This contributes to adolescent health surveillance for NSW, with the capacity to examine 20 year trends in key health indicators for young people related to chronic disease prevention. SPANS assessed children's health behavior including dietary patterns and eating behaviours, physical activity and measures of fitness and fundamental movement skills, and identified factors related to overweight and obesity. SPANS is comprised of two parts, a questionnaire, and field measurements of height, weight and fitness. For 2015, a central purpose of the SPANS survey was to assess changes in rates of overweight and obesity to inform the current NSW State Health Plan.¹

Policy background

SPANS data have been used to inform policy and practice in NSW. The survey results have not only identified and documented trends in weight status, but also in related dietary and physical activity related health behaviours. The NSW Healthy Eating and Active Living (HEAL) Strategy 2013-20181 provides a whole of government framework to encourage and support the community to make healthy lifestyle changes at a personal level, and to create an environment that supports healthier living through better planning, built environments and transport solutions.

A goal of the HEAL Strategy is to "Keep people healthy and out of hospital" and accordingly focuses on actions to reshape the health system to focus more on wellness and illness prevention in the community. In response to the high prevalence of overweight and obesity among children in NSW, the plan details an explicit target in relation to childhood overweight and obesity, namely to

"Reduce overweight and obesity rates of children and young people (5 – 16 years) to 21% by 2015".

Thus, the primary purpose for the Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS) is to provide on-going direct monitoring and reporting on trends in the rates of overweight and obesity and weight-related behaviours in relation to this target.

Summary and recommendations

This section summarises selected findings by school level (primary and secondary) and translates the relevant findings into potential recommendations for action across settings and these include the family and home environment, primary health care, schools and government. Additional detailed findings, and results presented by subgroups, are shown for each health behaviour in the chapters throughout this report.

The following tables provide a snapshot of key findings of SPANS 2015, for primary schoolchildren and adolescents in secondary school, summarising the [i] main health behaviours findings overall and for boys and girls, [ii] some subgroup differences in these health behaviours by the child or adolescents' location (rural and urban), socio-economic status and cultural background (English-speaking, Asian, European and Middle Eastern) and; [iii] weight status (thin, healthy weight, overweight and obese) and [iv] for where the information is available, changes between SPANS 2010 and SPANS 2015. Significant differences between these groups are shaded green for **positive differences** and **red for negative** differences.

SNAPSHOT 2015: PRIMARY SCHOOL CHILDREN



22.9% or approximately 1 in 5 NSW children are overweight or obese (boys 22.6%, girls 23.2%)

Positive o	Positive difference Negative difference			Girls	Boys
\bigcirc	Met recommended daily fruit in	78%	79%	77%	
	Met recommended daily vegetal	ble intake	5%	5%	5%
Ĩ	Eat breakfast daily	84%	83%	85%	
	Drank +1 cups of soft drink eve	5%	5%	6%	
	Ate takeaway meals/snacks from outlets ≥1/week	20%	18%	21%	
	Met recommended daily physica	23%	18%*	28%	
	In the healthy fitness zone		63%	65%*	60%
	Met recommended daily	Week day	62%	68%*	56%
	limits on screen time	Weekend	21%	26%*	17%
	Driven to school	54%	55%	53%	
	Mot recommended cloop time	School night	77%	77%	77%
		Non-school night	75%	74%	77%
	Brush teeth twice a day	66%	68%*	65%	

* significant difference between girls and boys

Overall, 15.8% and 7.1% of NSW children were overweight and obese, respectively. Although rates of fruit consumed were high, only one in 20 met the recommended daily vegetable serves. The majority of children ate breakfast daily. The prevalence of consuming one or more cups (250mls) of soft drink daily was low and around one in five children ate snacks or meals from takeaway or fast food outlets at least once a week. Two-thirds of children meet the screen time guidelines of less than two hours/day, but this is only around one fifth of children on weekends. Only a quarter of children meet the physical activity guidelines of an hour of activity each day, but three quarters report that they slept sufficiently to be in the "healthy sleep range". Two thirds of children report that they brush their teeth twice a day.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES IN 2015: PRIMARY SCHOOL CHILDREN

Positive difference		Loc	ality		SES		Cultural background				
negative			Urban	Rural	Low	Middle	High	English speaking	European	Middle Eastern	Asian
Õ	Met recommend fruit intake	led daily	77%	82 %*	76%	79%	79%	79%	82%	79%	67%*
	Met recommend vegetable intak	led daily e	6%	6%	5%	6%	4%	5%	2%	4%	5%
i	Eat breakfast d	aily	83%	87%*	74%*	85%	88%	86%	74%*	56 %*	78%*
	Drank +1 cups drink every day	of soft	5%	5%	9 %*	6%	4%	5%	4%	11%*	3%
	Ate takeaway m snacks from fas outlets ≥1/week	ieals/ st food G	21%	16%	28 %*	21 %*	15%	19%	16%	30%*	29%*
	Met recommend physical activit	led daily y level	22%	28%*	19%	26%	23%	24%	24%	14%*	11%*
	In the healthy fi	tness zone	64%	58%	46 %*	66%	68%	65%	64%	42 %*	53% *
	Met recommended	Week day	62%	62%	49 %*	63%	66%	62%	68%	47%*	67%
ĽĽ	daily limits on screen time	Weekend	22%	21%	17%*	21%	24%	21%	26%	14%*	31%*
æ	Driven to schoo	I	57%	42 %*	62%	48%	55%	52%	42%	77%*	61%
Zz	Met	School night	77%	77%	78%	77%	76%	76%	78%	78%	85%*
	recommended sleep time	Non- school night	76%	75%	71%*	77%	77%	75%	73%	73%	82%*
	Brush teeth twi	ce a day	66%	70%	58 %*	67%	70%	67%	70%	43 %*	75%*

* significant difference between children from:

rural areas compared with urban areas; low and middle SES backgrounds compared with high SES backgrounds;

.....

European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background

Rural children are more likely to eat fruit, eat breakfast daily and meet the physical activity guidelines, compared with urban children. Compared with children from low SES neighbourhoods, children from high SES neighbourhoods consume take-away food and snacks less often, and show high rates of fitness and physical activity. Children from Middle Eastern or Asian cultural backgrounds report lower rates of take away meals or snacks, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds. These findings among subgroups of children are relevant to planning strategies for children in NSW, as groups at higher and lower risk for particular health behaviours can be targeted with public health programs.

DIFFERENCE BY BMI IN 2015: PRIMARY SCHOOL CHILDREN

Positive difference

]≗

<u>ک</u>

쯻

Met recommended sleep time

Brush teeth twice a day



significant difference between children in the thin, overweight and obese, compared with healthy weight BMI category

Non-school night

75%

67%

.....

76%

67%

74%

65%

75%

61%*

There were some significant differences in weight related behaviours of children in the overweight and obese BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI. Children with obesity were less likely to: eat breakfast daily, meet daily physical activity and screen time recommendations, have lower cardio-respiratory fitness, and to have higher consumption of soft drinks, snacks and meals from takeaway and fast food outlets and be driven to school. Children in the overweight and obese BMI categories were however more likely to meet sleep recommendations. These factors are somewhat similar for children in the overweight BMI category, compared with healthy weight children. Again, these factors are associated with overweight and obesity, and point to preventive strategies to target childhood obesity.

34

NSW HEALTH

SNAPSHOT OF CHANGES BETWEEN 2010 & 2015: PRIMARY SCHOOL CHILDREN

Positive difference Negative difference			2010	2015	Difference*
S. S.	Overweight		17%	16%	1%
Obesity			7%	7%	0.4%
Õ	Met recommended daily fruit intake		72%	78%	î 6% *
and the	Met recommended daily vegetable intake			5%	î 1% *
Ĩ	Eat breakfast daily			84%	No change
	Ate takeaway meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥1/week			20%	\$4%
	In the healthy fitness zone		65%	63%	↓ 2%
	Week day		58%	62%	û 4%
	on screen time	Weekend	19%	21%	û 2%
Driven to school			46%	54%	∲ 8% *

* significant difference between 2010 and 2015

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of overweight or obesity in children between 2010 and 2015, indicating a potential stabilisation of child obesity in NSW. Promising significant increases between 2010 and 2015 include a 6% and 1% increase in children meeting the recommended daily serves for fruit and vegetables, respectively. Less favourable changes include a significant increase in the proportion of children being driven to school, with over half of NSW children being driven to school. Similarly, there were increases in exceeding the recommended screen time limits and a decrease in cardio-respiratory fitness, but these were not statistically significant.

SNAPSHOT 2015: Adolescents in Secondary School



27.4% or approximately 1 in 4 NSW adolescents are overweight or obese (boys 27.9%, girls 26.9%)

Positive difference Negative difference			All	Girls	Boys
\bigcirc	Met recommended daily fruit in	80%	81%	78%	
	Met recommended daily vegetal	ble intake	11%	11%	10%
Ĩ	Eat breakfast daily		60%	54%*	66%
	Drank +1 cups of soft drink eve	10%	7%	13%	
	Ate takeaway meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥ 1 /week		24%	21%	26%
	Met recommended daily physical activity level		12%	8%*	15%
	In the healthy fitness zone		59%	59%	59%
	Met recommended daily	Week day	36%	39%	32%
Ľ	limits on screen time	Weekend	17%	20%*	14%
	Driven to school		24%	22%	25%
	Mot rooommondod cloop time	School night	75%	73%	76%
		Non-school night	55%	53%	57%
	Brush teeth twice a day	68%	74%	62%	

* significant difference between girls and boys

Overall, 21.7% and 5.8% of NSW adolescents were overweight and obese, respectively. Most adolescents consume recommended amounts of fruit, but only one in 10 meets the recommended daily serves for vegetables. While three in five adolescents ate breakfast daily, girls were significantly less likely to eat breakfast daily, compared with boys. The prevalence of consuming one or more cups (250mls) of soft drink daily was relatively low however almost one quarter of adolescents ate snacks or meals from takeaway or fast food outlets at least once a week. Only one in 8 meet the physical activity guidelines, and girls were significantly less likely than boys to meet these recommendations. Three in five meet the cardio-respiratory fitness criteria and one third achieved the screen time guidelines during the week, which halves on the weekend. One quarter are driven to school, and three quarters report sleeping in the healthy range on a school night but only around half meet the recommended sleep duration on non-school nights. Two thirds of adolescents brush their teeth twice a day.
SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES IN 2015: ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL



* significant difference between children from:

rural areas compared with urban areas; low and middle SES backgrounds compared with high SES backgrounds;

.....

European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background

Adolescents in rural areas were more likely to meet the recommendations for daily serves of fruit and vegetables, less likely to consume take-away food and snacks from takeaway and fast food outlets, meet screen time limits on weekend days and less likely to be driven to school, compared with adolescents in urban areas. Adolescents from low and middle SES neighbourhoods were less likely to eat breakfast daily, brush their teeth twice a day and were more likely to drink one or more cups of soft drink daily, and adolescents from low SES neighbourhoods were less likely to have adequate cardio-respiratory fitness, compared with adolescents from high SES neighbourhoods. Compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds were less likely to eat fruit, meet the physical activity recommendation and were more likely to consume take-away food and snacks and brush their teeth twice a day. A significantly higher proportion of adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds were driven to school, compared with peers from English-speaking backgrounds. These findings among subgroups of adolescents are relevant to planning strategies for children in NSW, as groups at higher and lower risk for particular health behaviours can be targeted with public health programs.

O

DIFFERENCE BY BMI IN 2015: Adolescents in Secondary School



Positive difference

Negative difference			DIMI Caleguly			
negative			Thin	Healthy weight	Overweight	Obese
\bigcirc	Met recommended daily fruit inta	68%*	81%	80%	81%	
	Met recommended daily vegetab	le intake	9%	11%	10%	7%
i	Eat breakfast daily		68%	62%	53%*	50%
ď	Drank +1 cups of soft drink every day		12%	10%	7%	15%
	Ate takeaway meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥1/week		27%	24%	21%	25%
R	Met recommended daily physical activity level		12%	12%	10%	14%
	In the healthy fitness zone		67%	69%	37%*	11%*
	Met recommended daily limits	Week day	41%	37%	33%	28%
ĽĽ	on screen time	Weekend	19%	17%	15%	18%
	Driven to school		23%	23%	26%	27%
ZZ	Met weenmended eleen time	School night	76%	74%	75%	73%
	Met recommended sleep time	Non-school night	41%*	57%	56%	49%
	Brush teeth twice a day		67%	71%	62 %*	52 %*

* significant difference between children in the thin, overweight and obese, compared with healthy weight BMI category

There were some significant differences in weight related behaviours of adolescents in the overweight and obese BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI. Adolescents in the overweight and obese BMI categories were more likely to have lower cardio-respiratory fitness and a lower prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day. Adolescents in the overweight BMI category were less likely to eat breakfast daily. Adolescents in the thin BMI category were significantly less likely to meet recommended sleep duration on non-school nights, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category. Again, these factors are associated with overweight and obesity, and point to preventive strategies to target childhood obesity.

SNAPSHOT OF CHANGES BETWEEN 2010 & 2015: ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

Positive of Negative	Positive difference Negative difference			2015	Difference*
	Overweight			22%	∂̂ 5% *
	Obesity		5%	6%	û 0.7%
Õ	Met recommended daily fruit intake		74%	80%	∂ 6% *
	Met recommended daily vegetable intake	7%	11%	압 4% *	
Ĩ	Eat breakfast daily	66%	60%	↓6%	
	Ate takeaway meals/snacks from fast food o	29%	24%	\$5%	
$\widehat{\mathbb{C}}$	In the healthy fitness zone		65%	59%	\$6%
	Met recommended daily limits	Week day	40%	36%	↓4%
Ľ	on screen time		15%	17%	分 0.4%
	Driven to school		19%	24%	ŷ 4% *

* significant difference between 2010 and 2015

The prevalence of overweight and obesity significantly increased among adolescents between 2010 and 2015. There was an absolute increase of 5% in the proportion of adolescents who are overweight, and a slight increase in the proportion of adolescents with obesity in NSW. Compared with 2010, a lower proportion of adolescents eat breakfast daily, met recommended screen time limits on weekdays, and a higher proportion are being driven to school in 2015. Nonetheless, there were some healthy trends, with increases in the number of adolescents meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit and vegetables.

39

 \bigcirc

EVIDENCE-BASED RECOMMENDATIONS

There have been substantial and significant improvements in weight and some weight related behaviours since the last SPANS in 2010, however these have mainly been among primary school age children. Overweight and obesity remained unchanged for primary schoolchildren, with no increases since 2010, but among secondary school adolescents, increases were seen in the proportion who were classified as overweight and obese. The following section uses the evidence gathered in the current SPANS (combining the findings from primary and secondary schools) to develop recommendations across a range of settings to improve children's lifestyle behaviours associated with increased risk of poor health outcomes.

The findings showed that many health behaviours require ongoing attention. In 2015, NSW children and adolescents still have;

- Low levels of physical activity, cardio respiratory and muscular fitness
- Low levels of active travel to school
- Low levels of fundamental movement mastery
- High consumption of processed 'junk food' and sugar sweetened beverages
- High screen time (i.e., television, computer, smart phone and other electronic devices)

Overall, the findings suggest that health literacy is low and efforts to improve knowledge of health promotion and health services among parents, carers and schoolchildren is a priority. Strategies to improve health literacy include *social marketing and media campaigns* to communicate information about healthy lifestyle choices that can reach parents, children and adolescents and age-appropriate *health promotion programs* to complement and reinforce social marketing messages.

Formative research is required to ensure that social marketing messages and campaigns are designed so that they are relevant and effective for families that are more socially disadvantaged and from culturally diverse backgrounds. Similarly, the evidence presented in this report should be used to guide the development of targeted health promotion activities towards specific child and adolescent populations which are at greatest need of intervention.

Actions to improve children and adolescents weightrelated lifestyle choices are needed at all levels of society - individual, family, local, national, and international. The following section uses a settings approach guided by the findings to develop recommendations across various settings where changes are required in order to support healthier behaviours in children and adolescents. A review of these childhood obesity prevention strategies has been conducted in 2015, updating the evidence base for action,² which summarises the evidence underpinning the settings approach used below.

Actions within the family and home environment

The findings indicate that parents need encouragement to help their families to adopt healthier lifestyles by improving weight and health related behaviours and improving health literacy. The evidence showed that family and home practices which require attention include;

Daily breakfast is recommended for everyone. The data showed that only three in four children and adolescents ate breakfast every day.

• Encourage families to eat a nutritious breakfast every day with guidance on ideas for quick and nutritious breakfasts.

Soft drinks in the home increases children and adolescents' overall consumption of soft drinks which provide substantial energy with little or no nutritional value. The data showed that one in ten children and adolescents usually had soft drinks available at home.

• Encourage parents to limit the availability of soft drinks in the home and to provide non sweetened alternative drinks, especially plain water for children and adolescents.

Fast food and take away food should be considered "treats" and eaten only occasionally. The data showed that one in four children and adolescents ate takeaway meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week.

 Encourage families to reduce the frequency of purchasing takeaway meals or snacks from fast food outlets.

Unrestricted snacking may encourage unhealthy food consumption and have a deleterious effect on the quality of family meals. We did not measure the quality of the foods that children may snack on, but the data showed that one in three children and adolescents had unrestricted snacking at home.

• Encourage parents who allow unrestricted snacking to provide healthy foods, such as cut up fruit and vegetables, and non-sweetened drinks.

Offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour is problematic because using food as a reward can

is problematic because using food as a reward can be associated with long term health consequences, including overeating, increasing intake of unhealthy foods and shaping future eating habits. The data showed that one in two parents sometimes or usually offered their child or adolescent sweets as a reward for good behaviour.

 Encourage parents to use non-food rewards for good behaviour, for example, verbal praise, which is important to build self-esteem, or reward charts which focus on a goal such as spending time with their child (e.g., playing in the park, playing with child).

Eating dinner in front of the television has been associated with poorer diet quality and with a higher body mass index. The data showed that one in ten children and adolescents regularly (i.e., five or more times a week) ate dinner in front of the television.

• Encourage families to sit at a table to eat dinner with the television turned off.

Screen time is the primary contributor to children and adolescents' total sedentary time, and excessive screen time is linked to a range of adverse health outcomes. The data showed that one in two children and adolescents met the recommended daily limit on screen time on week days and one in five on week end days; one in five have no rules on screen time; one in five have a television in their bedroom and one in six used electronic media during sleep time.

- Increase parent, children and adolescents awareness of the recommended limits for daily screen time.
- Encourage parents to remove screen devices (e.g., televisions, smart phones, tablets) from children and adolescents' bedrooms.
- Encourage parents to impose rules on screen time.
- Encourage parents to remove screen devices from children and adolescent's bedrooms at night.

Active travel to school by either walking, cycling, scooter, or using public transport may contribute towards daily physical activity, which in turn, is associated with a range of improved health outcomes. Further, increasing children's active travel to school may contribute to reduction in traffic congestion and carbon emissions around schools. The data showed that one in six children used active transport and one in seven used public transport to get to school.

- Promote community walking buses (groups of children walking with one or more adults) for children to safely travel to and from school.
- Encourage parents to promote active travel within the family unit (role modelling) for short distances (e.g., < 1.5 kms = 15 minute walk) including school, shops, green spaces.

Physical activity is associated with a wide range of health, social, economic, and environmental benefits and children should be physically active every day. Physical activity can be planned (e.g. sports) or unplanned (e.g. active play, unorganised physical activity). The data showed that one in five children and adolescents met the daily physical activity recommendation.

- Encourage parents to promote daily physical activity (e.g., walking short distances, i.e., < 1.5 kms, to destinations including school, local parks, shops).
- Encourage parents to limit screen time during day light hours
- Encourage parents to purchase 'active' items (i.e., skipping rope, balls, Frisbee) rather than screen devices for child and adolescent entertainment.
- Encourage parents to be positive role models through participating in physical activity with their children.

NSW Health Response: Supported.

The NSW Health *Make Healthy Normal* (MHN) campaign is an awareness raising and behavioural change media strategy that highlights overweight and obesity as a public health issue in NSW. MHN seeks to motivate people to reassess their lifestyle choices to create a new healthy normal in line with the goals of the *NSW Healthy Eating and Active Living Strategy 2013 – 2018*. Key messages include "be active everyday", "sit less, move more", "make water your drink", "eat more fruit and vege" and "choose smaller portions and less kilojoules".

NSW Health has in place a range of healthy eating and active living support programs. These programs include:

- Go4Fun, a free 10 week healthy lifestyle program for children aged 7-13 who are above a healthy weight;
- Finish with the Right Stuff, a program encouraging children who participate in junior community sport to eat and drink healthier before, during and after the game; and the Healthy Kids: Eat Well, Get Active website.
- Munch and Move encourages healthy eating, increased physical activity and reduced small screen recreation in children attending Early Childhood Education and Care services.
- Live Life Well @ School helps develop teachers' knowledge and skills in teaching about nutrition and movement, and supports schools to create environments which enable children to eat healthily and be physically active.

Actions within the primary health care setting

In 2013 Clinical Practice Guidelines for the Management of Overweight and Obesity for Adults, Adolescents and Children in Australia³ were developed for primary health care professionals to promote healthy eating plans, increased physical activity and behavioural modification as the first approach to managing obesity for individuals, bringing about a range of health benefits.

- Support primary care health providers to adopt the clinical practice guidelines.
- Provide pre-service training to primary health care providers including general practitioners, practice nurses, Aboriginal health workers and allied health professionals (e.g. dieticians, psychologists, exercise physiologists, diabetes educators, social workers, occupational therapists, physiotherapists, mental health nurses) on the assessment and measurement of overweight and obesity in children and adolescents.
- Health professional training on discussing weight with children, adolescents and parents.

NSW Health Response: Supported.

NSW Health is promoting the clinical practice guidelines in both primary care and NSW Health settings. NSW Health is developing training and resources to support the identification of children above a healthy weight including raising weight status with parents and children as appropriate.

Actions within the school setting

A range of government funded school-based initiatives have been developed to support schools deliver healthy eating and physical activity programs, with the focus to date on primary, rather than secondary schools. The data suggested that the main barrier to promote physical activity in primary and secondary schools were competing demands on curriculum time.

Primary schools

The data shows that in four out of five primary schools generalist (i.e., classroom) teachers deliver physical education and sport; two in five urban primary schools have implemented the NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy (*Fresh Tastes @ School*).

- Monitor the implementation of the new Australian *Curriculum: Health and Physical Activity* in schools
- Consider incorporating physical activity as a
 mandatory reporting outcome linked to NAPLAN
- Encourage Principals of government primary schools to employ specialist physical education teachers to deliver quality physical education and sport.
- Ensure the delivery of remedial motor skill programmes, especially in the early primary school years.
- Encourage Principals of urban government primary schools to implement the NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy.
- Assist schools with healthy fund raising options and healthy eating in their School Plans.
- Encourage wider linkage between schools and the NSW Office of Preventive Health, which supports a range of healthy eating and physical activity programs in schools (e.g., Live Life Well @ School, Crunch & Sip[®])

Secondary schools

The data shows that the main barrier to promote physical activity in secondary schools in addition to competing demands on curriculum time was lack of interest from students. Less than one third of secondary schools addressed healthy eating in the School Plan

- Monitor the implementation of the new Australian *Curriculum: Health and Physical Activity* in schools
- Consider incorporating physical activity as a mandatory reporting outcome linked to NAPLAN
- Provide suitable outdoor recreation facilities and opportunities for adolescents to be physically active
- Encourage wider linkage between schools and the NSW Office of Preventive Health, which supports a range of healthy eating and physical activity programs in schools (e.g., Healthy School Canteen Strategy)

NSW Health Response: Supported in part.

NSW Health does not support the incorporation of physical activity as a mandatory reporting outcome linked to NAPLAN, and notes that this is not a NSW program.

Live Life Well @ School is a joint initiative between NSW Health and the NSW Department of Education in consultation with the Catholic Education Commission NSW and the Association of Independent Schools of NSW. Live Life Well @ School is a 'whole of school' approach to healthy eating and increased physical activity whereby schools receive tailored ongoing support from Local Health Districts. Live Life Well @ School also offers professional learning for teachers to improve skills and confidence in teaching nutrition, fundamental movement skills and physical education as part of the K-6 PDHPE curriculum.

The NSW Department of Education has a variety of professional learning opportunities for primary school leaders, teachers and staff in physical activity and the Personal Development, Health and Physical Education (PDHPE) curriculum including practical workshops, video conferences, online modules and whole school review tools.

In NSW, principals have the flexibility to employ teachers with specialisation to meet the needs of their students. The NSW Department of Education currently supports individual learning plans and differentiates curriculum for all students including fundamental movement skills (if required).

A revised Healthy School Canteen Strategy was launched in February 2017, and applies to all schools across NSW. The NSW Department of Education, the NSW Ministry of Health, the Catholic Education Commission NSW and the Association of Independent Schools of NSW are contributing to the strategy with the aim to increase the availability of healthy food and drink in school canteens to make the healthy choice, the easy one.

In addition, the NSW Department of Education has committed to encouraging increased physical activity through the Premier's Sporting Challenge; delivering nutrition and physical activity education through PDHPE curriculum; achieving compliance with policy of 150 minutes of physical activity per week in school time; exploring options to increase public access to school green space; and in partnership with NSW Health, trialling chilled water provision in schools and developing and testing new approaches to promote physical activity and healthy eating practices in high schools. NSW is currently in the development of a new PDHPE K – 10 syllabus and will ensure that physical activity and nutrition have a high priority in its development. In NSW, principals are responsible for monitoring the delivery of curriculum in schools.

Government policy

There are a range of actions that governments can undertake to promote healthy lifestyle behaviours with the community that can benefit children and adolescents. These actions can include social marketing to improve health literacy and policies to leverage behavioural change at a population level.

Social marketing campaigns

One in two parents, children and adolescents knew the recommended daily limits on screen time; and one in three knew the daily physical activity recommendation. One third of children and adolescents did not meet the recommendation for tooth brushing and three in four children and adolescents met the sleep recommendation on school nights and two in three on non-school nights.

- Sustained social marketing programmes that promote evidenced based recommendations on daily physical activity participation and daily limits on screen time.
- Social marketing programmes that promote brushing teeth twice a day.
- Social marketing programmes that increase awareness on child and adolescent sleep recommendations.

NSW Health Response: Supported.

The NSW Health *Make Healthy Normal* (MHN) campaign is a social marketing campaign aimed at raising awareness of overweight and obesity as a public health issue in NSW. MHN seeks to motivate individuals to make healthy lifestyle choices and create a new healthy normal in line with the goals of the NSW Healthy Eating and Active Living Strategy 2013 – 2018. Key messages include "be active everyday", "sit less, move more", "make water your drink", "eat more fruit and vege" and "choose smaller portions and less kilojoules".

Policies²

- Implement fiscal or other regulatory policies to reduce the consumption of unhealthy foods including sugar-sweetened beverages and energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods.
- Implement restrictions on the marketing of unhealthy foods, including fast foods, sugar-sweetened beverages and energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods to children and adolescents.
- Eliminate the provision or sale of unhealthy foods including sugar-sweetened beverages and energydense, nutrient-poor foods in the schools and sporting venues.
- Restrict corporate food and beverage sponsorship of children's sport and at sporting venues.

NSW Health Response: Supported in part.

Fiscal and regulatory policies and restrictions on the marketing of unhealthy food and drink fall within the remit of the Federal Government.

The NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy aims to provide school students across NSW with healthy food and drink choices to support the healthy growth and development of students. The Strategy applies to all food and drink provided in NSW school canteens and vending machines.

Finish with the Right Stuff is a NSW Health program aimed at encouraging children who participate in junior community sport to eat healthy and drink water after sport. The program also aims to support community sports clubs to supply healthy food and drink environments to promote healthy eating and drinking.

There is some evidence to suggest that sponsorship by food and beverage companies of community sporting organisations results in high recall and positive association by children of these brands. NSW Health in collaboration with the Office of Sport will continue to monitor the evidence on the relationship between donations and sponsorship and children's nutrition, participation in physical activity and the potential contribution to reducing childhood overweight and obesity.

REFERENCES

- 1. NSW Health. NSW Healthy Eating and Active Living Strategy: Preventing overweight and obesity in New South Wales 2013-2018. North Sydney: NSW Ministry of Health, 2013.
- Bauman A, Bellew B, Boylan S, et al. Obesity Prevention in Children and Young People aged 0-18 Years: a Rapid Evidence Review brokered by the Sax Institute Review Full Technical Report. . Sydney: Physical Activity Nutrition Obesity Research Group, University of Sydney; 2016.
- National Health and Medical Research Council. Clinical practice guidelines for the management of overweight and obesity in adults, adolescents and children in Australia. Melbourne: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2013.

CHAPTER 2: METHODS

BACKGROUND

SPANS 2015 is a repeat, cross-sectional, representative, population monitoring survey of New South Wales (NSW) schoolchildren age 5-16 years that has been conducted in 1997¹, 2004² and 2010³. SPANS methodology, including sampling frame, sample size calculations, staff and indicator measurement protocols have remained consistent across survey years to allow comparability and generation of trend information. Over time, indicators of lifestyle behaviours associated with children's health have been added to the survey. The actual questionnaires and details of the measures are provided in the Appendix.

The primary purpose of SPANS 2015 is to report on the change in rates of overweight, obesity and weightrelated behaviours in relation to the NSW State Health Plan target. The sampling frame consists of primary and secondary schools randomly selected from each education sector (government, Catholic and independent) across socio-economic quintiles and in urban and rural areas, to provide a representative sample of NSW school-age children. The key research questions, in relation to children age 5-16 years in NSW, are:

- What are the prevalence, population distribution and changes (2010 to 2015) in overweight and obesity, physical activity participation and sedentariness?
- What are the prevalence, population distribution and changes (2010 to 2015) of key weight-related dietary habits and eating behaviours?
- What are the prevalence, population distribution and changes (2010 to 2015) of adequate physical activity, fitness (cardiorespiratory and muscular), fundamental movement skills and sedentary behaviours?

What are the prevalence and population distribution of good dental health and sleep hygiene?

APPROVALS

Approvals to conduct the survey were received from the University of Sydney's Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC), the Strategic Research Directorate (SERAP) at the NSW Department of Education and Training, and the Catholic Education Offices for the Dioceses of Bathurst, Broken Bay, Canberra, Lismore, Maitland-Newcastle, Parramatta and Wollongong.

FIELD STAFF

The field team consisted of four groups of four field officers (9 female, 7 male). The field officers were seven experienced teachers seconded from public schools, and nine new PDHPE graduate teachers. The field officers underwent eight days of training and orientation prior to data collection. The training included the provision of two practice days in primary and secondary schools in order to familiarise staff with the timing and administration of the survey.

Field staff received a survey manual containing the measurement protocols, instructions on the administration of the questionnaires, copies of the questionnaires and ethics approval letters. Prior to the data collection, all field staff were required to achieve 99% inter-rater agreement criterion for all anthropometric measures and 80% inter-rater agreement criterion for all fundamental movement skills assessments.

SAMPLE SIZE CALCULATIONS

Sample size calculations were based on two primary outcomes: (i) achieving reliable estimates of point prevalence; and (ii) the detection of differences between demographically-defined groups (subgroups).

To detect the differences between sub-groups, sample size calculations were based on analyses of expected differences between boys and girls within a school year group, based on previous survey findings. Sample size calculations were based on numbers required per cell (the number of each gender in each year group) under simple random sampling.

Cluster sampling was employed for the survey to adjust for the correlation of measures for children in the same school. This required that the sample size be inflated to account for the clustering effect. In 2010, the highest cell prevalence for obesity/overweight was 29.9% (boys in Year 6), and it was considered unlikely that estimates in 2015 would substantially exceed this prevalence estimate. Sample size was therefore calculated using p1=0.30 and p2=0.20, which enabled detection of a difference of 10% in the prevalence between groups, with 80% power and alpha=0.05.

The selection of two classes required a larger design effect of around 2.0; that is, about 626 children were required in the smallest cell, or 1,252 children in each year group. This sample size represented an upper boundary of the target sample size required. The required sample size is explained in Table 2.1.

Table 2.1 Summary of sample size calculations (n)

Factor	Primary school	High school	Total
Base	313	313	
Design effect for clustered data (DEFF)	2	2	
Sex	2	2	
Number of year groups to survey	4	2	
Number of children	5,008	2,504	7,512
Response rate (%)	0.6	0.5	
Total number of children invited to participate	8,347	5,008	13,355
Estimated average class size	25	30	
Classes invited to participate	2	2	
Children per grade invited to participate	50	60	
Schools required (n)	42	42	84

.....

SELECTION OF SCHOOLS AND CHILDREN

A two-stage, stratified, cluster design was used to select schools and classes. The first stage involved the selection of schools, and the second stage the selection of classes (i.e., the cluster unit). In the first stage, the schools were selected using a stratified probability proportionate to size (PPS) methodology, where size is defined by the number of student enrolments. The second stage involved the selection of children by randomly selecting two intact classes from each of the relevant year levels from within the sampled schools. This methodology ensured that all eligible children within a stratum had approximately equal chance of being selected in the sample; that is, two intact classes from each of the relevant year levels were randomly selected from a list of all possibilities, using a random number generator.

School selection

The Australian Council for Educational Research (ACER) provides the sampling frame for SPANS. (ACER maintains an up-to-date database of all Australian schools by state and territory and sector, with enrolment numbers by year level, as well as location and contact details.) In order to be comparable with previous SPANS, the target populations were primary schoolchildren in kindergarten (Year K), Years 2, 4 and 6, and secondary schoolchildren from Years 8 and 10 who were enrolled in educational institutions across NSW. Schools that were excluded from the target population included:

- non-mainstream schools (such as schools for students with intellectual disabilities, hospital schools, sport schools and schools for blind or deaf students)
- schools listed as having a total enrolment of less than 180 students
- (iii) schools located in remote areas of NSW (schools with a Ministerial Council for Employment Education Training and Youth Affairs (MCEETYA) Geo-location code 7 or 8)

Proportional stratified random sampling was used to select schools. Schools were stratified by education sector (Government, Catholic and Independent), with the number of schools selected in each sector being proportional to the number of students enrolled in that sector of schools (i.e., for primary schools: Government 69.9%; Catholic 20.3% and Independent 9.8%; and for secondary schools, Government 60.7%; Catholic 22.0% and Independent 14.3%). Within each sector, the schools were ordered by location (based on MCEETYA Geo-location code to identify rural and urban), school, gender, socioeconomic status (SES) and school size. The school sample was therefore representative of sector, location, gender composition and SES; that is, the proportions of students from across the different combination of stratification variables were similar to those in the population of eligible students.

Separate samples were drawn for each school level (primary and secondary). Schools with enrolments at both primary and secondary levels were included on each frame and therefore could be sampled for primary, secondary or both school levels. In order to achieve the student sample of 7,512 children, approximately 13,355 children were required to be invited from 42 primary and 42 secondary schools randomly selected from the ACER Sampling Frame.

Additionally, two replacement schools were identified for each selected school, and these were selected from within the same education sector and were similar in terms of size and SES. These schools were approached only if the initial school identified declined the invitation to participate in SPANS.

Participating schools were remunerated for the time liaison teachers spent distributing and collecting consent forms, at the Department of Education and Communities rate of 0.5/day relief from face-to-face teaching (RFT; i.e., \$AUD205).

Student selection

The Principal of each selected school was sent an information package during Term 4, 2014, inviting their school to participate in SPANS. SPANS research officers contacted each Principal one week after the package was distributed, to answer any questions and ascertain interest in participating in the survey. Principals who agreed to participate were asked to return a signed consent form and identify a liaison teacher to be the school's primary contact person during the survey period.

The SPANS research team contacted each school's liaison teacher to determine the organisation, number and size of classes in year groups to be surveyed. The liaison teacher provided the class names and an estimation of the number of children in each class in 2015. Two classes per year group (i.e., Years K, 2, 4 and 6 in primary schools and Years 8 and 10 in high schools) were then randomly selected using a Microsoft Excel number randomiser program. The research team and liaison teacher also arranged a date to visit the school in Term 1, 2015.

Information sheets, consent forms and questionnaires for parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 were distributed to each school three weeks prior to the school visit in 2015.

Only those children with consent forms signed by their parents (Years K, 2 and 4) and themselves (Years 6, 8 and 10) could participate in the survey. Children were allowed to decline or withdraw at any time during the survey.

DATA COLLECTION

The data were collected over seven weeks during Term 1 (9th February to 31st March 2015). Collection took place concurrently in primary schools and secondary schools, in schools from each education sector, and in metropolitan and rural schools, in order to prevent potential bias due to seasonal effects and the effects of progression through the school term on participation rates or performance. Not all measures were determined for all children (Table 2.2). These procedures were identical to previous SPANS.

The survey was administered according to a written protocol and the measures were collected in the following order: anthropometry (undertaken concurrently during the questionnaire administration to children in Years 6, 8 and 10), fundamental movement skill assessment, assessment of standing broad jump and 20-metre shuttle run. The questionnaire took approximately one hour for children in Year 6, and 30 minutes for children in Years 8 and 10, to complete.

OBJECTIVE MEASURES

Anthropometry

Field staff were trained in measuring height, weight and waist circumference, using International Society for the Advancement of Kinanthropometry (ISAK) procedures.⁴ These measurements were collected prior to the other tests in order to avoid potential fluid loss due to exertion from the FMS assessment and the fitness assessments (20-metre shuttle run test and standing broad jump).

For each child, height, weight and waist circumference were measured by two field officers; one took the measurement while the other recorded. Height was measured to the nearest millimetre, using the stretch stature method and a portable stadiometer (Mentone Educational, Victoria; model PE 187). Weight was measured to the nearest 0.1 kg, using Tanita portable scales (model HD380). Waist circumference was measured to the nearest millimetre, at the level of the narrowest point between the lower rib and the iliac crest, with a steel anthropometric tape (Lufkin W606PM) and was recorded to the nearest millimetre.

Table 2.2 Measures administered to each year group

Maaauramant	School year						
	К	2	4	6	8	10	
Demographics	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Anthropometry	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Fundamental movement skills		•	•	•	•	•	
Standing broad jump (muscular fitness)		•	•	•	•	•	
Cardiorespiratory endurance (cardiorespiratory fitness)			•	•	•	•	
Student questionnaire*				٠	٠	•	
Parent (proxy) questionnaire*	•	•	•				

* Includes indicators of physical activity, sedentary behaviours, school travel, dietary patterns and habits, sleep patterns and dental health.

.....

Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight divided by height, squared (i.e., kg/m2). Five categories of BMI were created, based on the definitions of the International Obesity Taskforce,⁵ which were thinness (Grade 1), healthy weight, overweight, obese, and combined overweight and obese. Waist-to-height ratio was calculated as waist divided by height and categorised as <0.5 (low cardiometabolic risk) or \geq 0.5 (at cardio-metabolic risk).⁶

Post-training, field staff were required to achieve 99% inter-rater agreement criterion for all anthropometric measures. Table 2.3 shows the intra-class correlation coefficients for agreement between raters for each measurement.

Table 2.3 Field staff inter-rater reliability for anthropometry (n=18 raters)

Anthropometric measure	ICC*
Height (cm)	0.998
Weight (kg)	0.995
Waist circumference (cm)	0.998

* Intraclass correlation coefficent

Fundamental movement skills assessment (FMS)

The skills selected for assessment were those closely related to activities, games and sports in which children were most likely to participate. Children should be developmentally able to master all of these skills by the end of Year $5.^7$

A total of seven FMS were assessed: four locomotor skills (sprint run, vertical jump, side gallop and leap) and three object-control skills (catch, overhand throw and kick), using the *Get Skilled Get Active*⁷ process-oriented checklists. Each skill is composed of five to six observable behavioural components that, together, constitute a proficient or mature performance. Skill proficiency was assessed by field staff scoring each component as present or absent. If the child demonstrated the skill component consistently (defined as 80% of the time for the sprint run, and as four out of five trials for all other skill components), they were recorded as possessing that skill component. For each skill, a score was calculated for each child based on the total number of components performed correctly. The following three skill proficiency outcomes were created:

- (i) Mastery: The proportion of children who possessed all components of a skill
- (ii) Near-mastery: The proportion of children who possessed all but one component of a skill
- (iii) Advanced: Mastery and near-mastery combined

For the analysis, the prevalence of the above categories were calculated, with the proportion of children who possessed each component of each FMS (skill component mastery) also being determined and reported.

Post training, field staff were required to reach 80% inter-rater agreement criterion for all assessments. Table 2.4 shows the intra-class correlation coefficients for each measurement.

FMS	ICC*
Sprint run	0.966
Vertical jump	0.933
Side gallop	0.975
Leap	0.980
Catch	0.980
Kick	0.937
Overarm throw	0.992

Table 2.4 Field staff inter-rater reliability for fundamental movement skills (n=18 raters)

* Intraclass correlation coefficent

Muscular fitness (standing broad jump) assessment

The standing broad jump (SBJ) assesses the explosive power of the legs and may be considered a general index of muscular strength/fitness in youth.^{8,9} Children were assessed individually on a hard surface with a marked starting line. The child stands with toes behind a line and feet slightly apart. A 'two foot' take-off and landing is used. Children were allowed two trials and the best distance (cm) recorded.

There are no criterion-referenced standards for the SBJ in children, only norm-referenced standards (which are not linked to clinical outcomes). For SPANS, the age-sex adjusted 40th centile10 of the Eurofit Physical Fitness Test Battery protocol for the SBJ11 was used to assess muscular fitness and children were dichotomised as 'achieving the Healthy Fitness Zone' (HFZ; i.e., ≥40th centile) or 'Needs Improvement' (NI; i.e., < 40th centile).

Cardiorespiratory endurance (fitness) assessment

The 20-metre shuttle run test (20mSRT) was used to assess cardiorespiratory endurance.¹² Children were required to run and shuttle back, at increasing speeds, between two lines placed 20 metres apart. The running speed starts at 8.5 km.hr-1 and increases by 0.5km.hr-1 for each successive minute, with each increase corresponding to a change in level of cardiorespiratory effort.

Classes were divided into small groups (-20 children) in order to complete the test, with field staff instructing children regarding the test and running the first level with them. The test was terminated when a child did not reach the end of the track within the given time period on two successive shuttles, or if they withdrew voluntarily. When a child withdrew, a sticker with the level and shuttle was placed on the student's shoulder and recorded by the field staff on the child's questionnaire at completion of the assessment.

For the analysis, scores were recorded as the level and shuttle reached in the test (e.g., level 5, shuttle 3) and converted to the number of total laps completed, to provide a continuous variable (e.g., level 5, shuttle 3 = 35 laps). The number of laps was used to categorise children as 'Needs Improvement (NI)' or 'Healthy Fitness Zone (HFZ)', according to the ageand-sex adjusted criterion-reference standard from FITNESSGRAM.¹³

SELF-REPORT MEASURES

Questionnaires

Three written questionnaires with identical questions were formatted according to children's year groups (see Appendix):

- 1. Parent questionnaire for parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 (proxy report for their child)
- 2. Year 6 questionnaire (child self-report)
- 3. Years 8 and 10 questionnaire (adolescent self-report).

The questionnaire for parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 was distributed with the survey information sheet and consent forms to those children in classes which were randomly selected and invited to participate in SPANS. For these children, parent proxies reported for the child. Completion of this questionnaire was voluntary, and parents could decline to complete it but still consent to their child participating in other aspects of the survey.

.....

Children in Years 6, 8 and 10 completed the questionnaire during field team visits to schools. The children were seated while two field team members explained and administered the questionnaire, using a pre-written script to guide the children through the questionnaire, and to ensure its administration was standardised across schools.

Children were encouraged to ask questions if they did not understand any question and were asked to indicate, by putting their hand up, when they had completed the questionnaire, so that a field officer could check each question had a legible response.

Demographic variables

Children's demographic characteristics included sex, date of birth, language spoken most at home, Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander status, school year, suburb and postcode of their usual residence. For children in Years K, 2 and 4 whose parents did not complete a questionnaire about their child, but who provided consent for their child to participate in other aspects of the survey, this information was extracted from school records and transcribed by field staff onto a data sheet for that student.

Postcode of residence was used as a proxy for socioeconomic status (SES), based on the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Index of Relative Socio-economic Disadvantage (IRSD).¹⁴ IRSD is one of the socioeconomic indices for areas (SEIFA), which is updated after each Census. The IRSD is an ordinal measure (based on a standard score of 1000 with a standard deviation of 100) and is derived from the Australian collection districts' (CDs) index scores. For the analysis, the scores from the 2011 Census were used to rank NSW postcodes into tertiles of SES. There were differences in IRSD scores for 20 postcodes between 2006 and 2011 Census. These differences reflect suburban demographic changes; IRSD scores increased in 16 and decreased in four postcodes (n=495 children).

Postcode of residence was also used to determine locality, using the Australian Statistical Geography Standard (ASGS) Volume 5 – Remoteness Areas (RA).¹⁵ The Remoteness Structure divides each state and territory into several regions on the basis of relative access to services. There are six classes of RA in the Remoteness Structure: major cities, inner regional, outer regional, remote, very remote and migratory. Children living in 'major cities' were classed as 'urban'; with those living in the remaining RA's classed as 'rural'. There were differences in the geographical classification system of postcodes between 2006 and 2011 Census. The Accessibility/Remoteness Index of Australia (ARIA) used in 2006 was based on road distance from populated localities to the nearest service centre. The index ranged from 0 (highly accessible) to 15 (high remoteness). Postcodes were classified as urban if the ARIA \leq 1.84, else the postcode was classified as rural. The change in classification systems effected 18 postcodes which were classified as urban for SPANS 2010 and rural for SPANS 2015 (n=613 children).

Language spoken most often at home was coded according to the Australian Bureau of Statistics' Australian System for Classification of Languages (ASCL),¹⁶ and used to categorise children into four main cultural backgrounds: English-speaking, European, Middle Eastern and Asian. (See Appendix for categories.)

Dietary habits and food behaviours

A series of short questions recommended for population-based monitoring surveys¹⁷ and validated among younger children¹⁸ was used to collect information on indicators of diet. Briefly, the questions perform reasonably well in ranking individuals according to their intakes and indicate differences in diet quality between response categories. Because short questions do not provide accurate amounts of foods consumed, estimates of the percentage of children meeting dietary recommendations must be interpreted with caution. Thus, the dietary questions used in SPANS can provide information on the proportions of children who consume higher and lower amounts, but not precise estimate of intakes. Short questions can also give an indication of changes in food consumption, by examining the distribution of responses over time, and to establish trends, provided the same survey questions are used.¹⁷

The dietary questions included consumption of foods and drinks associated with overweight and obesity, as well as other chronic diseases. These items include fruit, vegetables, red meat, processed meat, milk, fruit juice, water, sugar-sweetened beverages (i.e., flavoured water, soft drinks, energy and sport drinks), hot chips, sweet and salty snack foods, confectionery and ice-cream.

Other diet-related questions assessed family foodrelated behaviours and eating habits – including rewarding good behaviour with sweet treats, eating breakfast, eating take-away snacks, eating dinner in front of the television (TV) and food rules.

Additional questions developed for the survey assessed food purchasing habits, including the purchase of food from the school canteen or school vending machine. For the analysis, daily consumption of fruit and vegetables was categorised according to children 'meeting' or 'not meeting' the quantities recommended in the Australian Dietary Guidelines; daily serves of fruit was two or more and vegetables five or more.¹⁹ The revised dietary guidelines include 'half' serves (e.g., for children age 4-8 years recommended daily serves for fruit are 1.5 and for vegetables 4.5), however the validated questions were integer-based. To assess change between SPANS 2010 and SPANS 2015, the 2010 fruit and vegetable data were re-categorised to reflect the new guideline values.

For the analysis, sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) were defined as fruit juice, soft drinks or cordial, diet soft drinks or cordial, sports drinks and energy drinks.

The self-reported nature of the data must be acknowledged. Year 6 children were the youngest year group to complete the questionnaire. At this age (11-12 years old), children's ability to give valid responses to frequency-type questions may not be accurate due to difficulties in conceptualising frequency, and in averaging. Their limited knowledge of food and food preparation can also reduce the accuracy of the assessment.¹⁷

In addition, the data were collected during summer and autumn months, which is likely to influence consumption of certain food types, such as icecream and soft drink, and may therefore not be representative of typical intakes throughout the year. Despite these caveats, the survey still offers valuable insight into the food consumption habits of school age children and highlights dietary issues that need to be addressed.

Dental health

Information on children's dental health was determined by three indicator questions from the Australian Research Centre for Population Oral Health's National Dental Telephone Interview Survey.²⁰ The questions were:

- During the last 12 months, how often has your child/ have you had toothache? (Response categories: Very often, Often, Sometimes, Hardly ever, Never)
- 2. How often has your child/have you had to avoid eating some foods because of problems with their/your teeth or mouth during the last 12 months? (Response categories: Very often, Often, Sometimes, Hardly ever, Never)
- 3. In the last week, how many times did your child/you brush their/your teeth? (Response categories: Less than once a day, Once a day, Twice a day or More than twice a day)

For the analysis, response categories for questions one and two were dichotomised as 'Often' (i.e., Very often and Often) and 'Not often' (i.e., Sometimes, Hardly ever, and Never). For the third question, responses were dichotomised as once or less a day (i.e., Less than once a day, Once a day) and Twice or more a day (i.e., Twice a day or More than twice a day).

Physical activity

Estimates of physical activity (PA) levels were determined using a slightly modified version of the validated 60-minute single item screening measure of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA).²¹ This question has recently been advocated as the primary surveillance indicator of physical activity in children nationally and internationally.²²

The question reads:

Over the past 7 days, on how many days was your child/were you engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example bouts of 10 minutes) each day? [Moderate to vigorous activity is any activity that increases the heart rate and gets your child/you out of breath some of the time].

The national physical activity recommendation for children is: 'For health benefits, children age 5-18 years should accumulate at least 60 minutes in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity every day.'²³ Therefore, for the analysis, children were dichotomised as meeting the recommendation (7 days) and not meeting the recommendation (≤ 6 days).

School travel

Respondents were asked to report, separately, how they travelled to school and how they travelled home from school in a usual week. A checklist of nine modes of transport was provided (bus, car, cycle, ferry/boat, skateboard/scooter, train, walk) and children in Years 6, 8 and 10 and parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 were asked which modes of transport they (or their child) used; on how many days they used these types of transport (one to five); and how long they spent on a mode each time they used it.

Respondents could report more than one mode of transport for each trip. From the raw data, the following school travel categories were constructed for the analysis, for travel to school and travel home from school, separately:

.....

- (i) Active travel only: respondents who only reported either walking, cycling, skateboard or scooter
- (ii) Public transport only: respondents who only reported train, bus, ferry +/- walking
- (iii) Car only: respondents who reported only travelling by car
- (iv) Mixed mode: respondents who reported multiple modes of travel (i.e., active transport, and/or public transport, and/or car)

Separate analyses were conducted on travel to school data, and travel from school data. For each travel mode category, the prevalence was calculated by the number of days and the daily mean and median time spent in each travel mode.

Sedentary behaviours

Time spent in sedentary (sitting) activities was collected using the reliable and valid Adolescent Sedentary Activities Questionnaire (ASAQ).²⁴ ASAQ has been modified recently to include smartphone and tablet devices, as they have become prevalent in all populations, including school-aged children.²⁵

Respondents were asked to think about a normal school week and, from a list of 13 activities done sitting or lying down, write down how long they or their child spent engaged in each activity before and after school on each day of the week and on weekends. The raw data were summarised to yield the total number of minutes spent in each sedentary activity per week.

For the analysis, the total time per week (hours) was calculated for each of the following categories of sedentary behaviours:

- (i) Recreational screen time: *watching TV, watching videos/DVDs, or using the computer, smartphone or tablet device for fun*
- (ii) Education: using the computer for doing homework, being tutored or attending Saturday school
- (iii) Travel: travel by car, bus, train or boat
- (iv) Cultural activities: reading for fun, doing crafts or hobbies, or playing/practising a musical instrument
- (v) Social activities: *sitting around (e.g., chatting with friends or 'chilling') or going to church*

There are no national recommendations for children's sitting time, however health promotion activities recommend that to reduce health risks among children age 5-18 years, children should 'minimise the time they spend being sedentary every day'. To achieve this recommendation, children should limit use of electronic media (e.g., TV, seated electronic games and computer use) for entertainment, and break up long periods of sitting as often as possible.^{23, 26}

The national recommendation for recreational screen time for children age 5-18 years is less than two hours per day. For the analysis, recreational screen time was calculated and children categorised according to the recommended daily limits on screen time (i.e., <2 hrs/ day or \ge 2hrs/day). Total time playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet was a new, additional component of screen time included in the 2015 questionnaire and this needs to be considered when comparing trends across time, i.e., 2010 and 2015 screen time estimates.

Sleep patterns

There is some evidence that sleep time has decreased among Australian children since 1985.²⁷ Poor sleep quality and hygiene in children have been associated with a range of negative outcomes, including poorer cognition and school performance,²⁸ and risk of overweight.^{29, 30} For these reasons, questions on sleeping patterns (duration, bedtime and rising time) were included in SPANS 2015. Validated self-report sleep questions for population monitoring are limited and sleep information was captured using questions adapted from validated sleeping habits and hygiene questionnaires.^{27, 29, 31, 32} Respondents were asked to answer four questions:

- (i) At what time do you/does your child usually go to bed on a school night?
- (ii) At what time do you/does your child usually get up on a school day?
- (iii) At what time do you/does your child usually go to bed on a non-school night?
- (iv) At what time do you/does your child usually get up on a non-school day?

For the analysis, duration was calculated as the difference between going to bed and getting up, separately for school and non-school days. As Sunday night precedes a school day, these data were included in the analysis of school day sleep.

For healthy children with normal sleep, the recommendation is that they sleep for between 9 and 11 hours each night.³³ For reporting purposes, primary school age children's sleep was dichotomised as

'Within recommended sleep time' for reported sleep time of between 9 and 11 hours/night and a sleep time of <9 or >11 hours/night was categorised as *'Outside recommended sleep time'*, for both school and nonschool nights.

For healthy adolescents with normal sleep, the recommendation is that they sleep between 8 and 10 hours each night.³³ For reporting purposes, adolescents' sleep time of 8 to 10 hours/night was categorised as '*Within recommended sleep time*' and a sleep time of < 8 and >10 hours/night was categorised as '*Outside recommended sleep time*' for both school and non-school nights.

School Environment Questionnaire

The School Environment Questionnaire (SEQ) was offered online (via SurveyMonkey®) and the school Principal or school liaison officer was asked to complete it before the field team visited the school. Schools that did not complete the online version were given a hard copy and asked to complete the questionnaire on the day of the field team visit. The SEQ information is used in conjunction with the student assessments to help identify factors, including barriers and enablers, associated with children's physical activity and healthy eating at school. The questionnaire differed slightly between primary and secondary schools (see Appendix).

The SEQ was modified by the NSW Office of Preventive Health to include questions around schools' involvement in a number of programs developed as part of the *Healthy Children Initiative* (e.g., *Crunch&Sip*^{*}, *Live Life Well @ School*) and by other non-government agencies or groups (e.g., *NSW Premier's Sporting Challenge, Live Outside the Box, Active After Schools Community*) to support primary schools in the delivery of healthy eating and physical activity programs.

The PA component of the SEQ included questions on: facilities at or near the school that might be used for sports or other physical activities; availability and frequency of use of those facilities (before school, during recess and lunchtimes, after school); time allocated to physical education (PE) lessons and sport; range of activities offered for PE; which school staff members taught PE and sport; strength of support for sport and PE; barriers within the school to PA skills development and to child/adolescent participation in sport and other physical activities; and the extent to which different strategies were used to promote participation in PA among the students. Some, but not all, questions have been validated.³⁴ New questions in 2015 included questions about the school canteen and school practices to encourage a healthy food environment in school and questions on the schools' P&C (Parent and Citizens) and fundraising activities.

SCHOOL LEVEL INFORMATION

Specific information about each school was required to determine response rates and for calculating poststratification survey weights. During the field visit, field officers completed a proforma asking each school to provide information on the following:

- (i) total number of classes in each year group to be surveyed
- (ii) total number of male and female enrolments in each year group to be surveyed
- (iii) total number of males and females in each randomly selected class in each year group to be surveyed
- (iv) number of children who participated in the survey, by sex
- number of children who declined to participate, and the number of children absent on the day of the field visit, by sex

DATA MANAGEMENT

Parent and student questionnaires were formatted and printed by Savant Surveys and Strategies (Perth, Western Australia) using a combination of interpretive character recognition and optical marking recognition fields, which allow the subsequent electronic scanning of hand-written alphanumeric characters. Each questionnaire has a unique identification number on each page. All data were pre-coded prior to the scanning process. The scanning process writes all data to an electronic file and scans each questionnaire into individual PDF files. The questionnaires were pulped after being scanned (SITA, Perth, Western Australia).

All questionnaires completed by children in Years 6, 8, and 10 were checked for missing, illegible, or implausible values. This process was undertaken by the field officers on two occasions, once during the school visit after the child had completed the questionnaire, and again in the office prior to the questionnaires being sent to Savant Surveys and Strategies. Savant Surveys and Strategies also had an electronic process for checking unusual data values and provided a list of those data by survey identification number. All potentially identifying data (student and school names) for each student were stripped from the file and replaced with a unique identifying number. The electronic data file of raw values was checked again for implausible and missing values and, where relevant, corrected against the source questionnaire. The median value, adjusted for sex and year group, was imputed for implausible times (duration) and frequency values reported for school travel and sedentary behaviour questions. Changes were only made to the data file where it was clear that a suspect value was an error. In other cases, legitimately missing values were left blank or recoded as missing. Table 2.5 lists the proportion of values that were missing.

Table 2.5 Summary of the proportion of missing values

Measurement	% missing
Demographics	1.2
Anthropometry	2.5
Fundamental movement skills	
Sprint run	2.6
Vertical jump	2.6
Side gallop	2.3
Leap	3.7
Catch	3.5
Kick	3.2
Overarm throw	3.0
Standing broad jump	3.3
Cardiorespiratory endurance	6.1
Diet questions*	4.1
Physical activity	5.8
Dental	2.9
Sleep	3.0

* range 2.4% -7.4%

.....

DATA ANALYSIS

SURVEY WEIGHTING

Although the original sampling method adopted for the survey was designed to provide an approximate self-weighted sample, post-stratification weights were calculated. Post-stratification weighting corrects for variations in school and student response rates across sectors and locations and the variable size of the class (or class unit) selected from each sampled school.

The purpose of calculating the weights was to permit inferences from children included in the sample to the populations from which they were drawn, and to have tabulations reflect estimates of population totals. The sample design has implications for the weighting methods used. Post-stratification was done using the 2014 NSW student population frame provided by the Australian Council for Educational Research (ACER). This frame includes the necessary exclusions: (i) nonmainstream schools (such as schools for children with intellectual disabilities, hospital schools, sport schools, and schools for the blind); (ii) schools listed as having a total enrolment of less than 180 students; and (iii) schools located in remote areas of NSW (schools with a MCEETYA Geo-location code 7 or 8).

Overall, there were 508 post-stratification cells defined by a combination of the participating schools (86 schools), sector (Catholic, Government, and Independent), type (primary and secondary), year (Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10), and sex (male and female). The post-stratification weights for each cell were calculated as a combination of the school weight (the number of children enrolled in the school compared to the total enrolment and number of responding schools within a given stratum) and the student level weight (the representativeness of a child of a given sex of the number of enrolled students of that sex at that year level in the school).

With post-stratification, weights were adjusted so that they sum to the known population totals at the strata, sex and year levels (total population size = 485,015 after omitting the school selection criteria exclusions). If a school had less than six participating students of a particular sex in a year group, then the data were collapsed across sexes. If the total number of participating students at that year level was still less than six, then the data were collapsed across the same year in another school from the same stratum.

Data presentation

The data are presented separately for primary schoolchildren (i.e., Years K, 2, 4 and 6) and secondary schoolchildren (i.e., Years 8 and 10). For each variable of interest, the best descriptive value (mean, median or proportion of children in a specific category) was calculated. For most of the continuous variables, the median was chosen as many of the distributions were skewed. For each variable of interest, comparisons were conducted across the following demographic characteristics:

- (i) across year groups for boys and girls separately,
- (ii) across locality (urban versus rural) for boys and girls separately,
- (iii) across tertiles of SES for boys and girls separately,
- (iv) across cultural background strata for boys and girls separately, and
- (v) across BMI categories for boys and girls separately.

Statistical analyses

Data analyses were performed using SAS Enterprise Guide version 7.1 and SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Complex sampling was accounted for by specifying school type and sector as stratification variables and school ID as the primary sampling unit, and utilising post-stratification weights. PROC SURVEYFREQ was used to calculate proportions of categorical variables. Rao-Scott chisquared tests³⁵ were used to test significance of differences by sex, urban/rural region, SES, cultural background and BMI category. For continuous variables, PROC SURVEYMEANS was used to estimate means and quantiles. Analysis of change between SPANS 2010 and SPANS 2015 was conducted using the same methods and adding survey year as a domain variable. In previous years, these analyses were conducted using PROC SURVEYFREQ to calculate the chi square goodness of fit test for binary variables, and PROC NPAR1WAY to calculate the Kruskal Wallis test for continuous variables. Both types of change analyses were used in SPANS 2015 to ensure consistency of results across all SPANS surveys.

SUMMARY

The administration, instruments and protocols of the SPANS 2015 are consistent with previous SPANS (1997, 2004 and 2010). The prevalence estimates are based on robust (valid and reliable) indicators for population surveillance of children's weight and weight-related behaviours.

REFERENCES

- 1. Booth M., Macaskill P., McLellan L., et al. NSW Schools Fitness and Physical Activity Survey 1997. Ryde: 1997.
- Booth M.L., Okely AD, Denney-Wilson E, et al. NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS) 2004: Full Report. Sydney: 2006.
- 3. Hardy LL, King L, Espinel P, et al. NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS) 2010: Full Report. Sydney: 2011.
- 4. Olds T, Norton K, Commission AS. Anthropometrica: a textbook of body measurement for sports and health courses. Sydney, Australia: UNSW Press; 1996.
- 5. Cole TJ, Lobstein T. Extended international (IOTF) body mass index cut-offs for thinness, overweight and obesity. Pediatric Obesity. 2012;7(4):284-94.
- 6. Maffeis C, Banzato C, Talamini G, et al. Waist-to-height ratio, a useful index to identify high metabolic risk in overweight children. The Journal Of Pediatrics. 2008;152(2):207-13. e2.
- 7. NSW Department of Education and Training. Get skilled: Get active. A K-6 resource to support the teaching of fundamental movement skills. Ryde: NSW Department of Education and Training; 2000.
- 8. Castro-Pinero J, Artero EG, Espana-Romero V, et al. Criterion-related validity of field based fitness tests in youth: a systematic review. British Journal of Sports Medicine. 2010;44:934-43.
- Fernandez-Santos JR, Ruiz JR, Cohen DD, et al. Reliability and validity of tests to assess lower body explosive muscular strength in children Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research. 2015;DOI: 10.1519/ JSC.00000000000864.
- Catley MJ, Tomkinson GR. Normative health-related fitness values for children: analysis of 85347 test results on 9-17-year-old Australians since 1985. British Journal of Sports Medicine. 2011:bjsports-2011-090218.
- 11. Adam C, Klissouras V, Ravazzolo M, et al. EUROFIT: European test of physical fitness. Rome: Council of Europe, Committee for the development of sport. 1988:10-70.
- 12. Leger LA, Lambert J. A maximal multistage 20-m shuttle run test to predict VO2 max. European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology. 1982;49(1):1-12.
- Welk GJ, Meredith MD. Fitnessgram/Activitygram Reference Guide. 2nd ed. Dallas Tx: The Cooper Institute; 2008.
- 14. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Census of Population and Housing: Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA), Australia - Data only, 2011. Catno2033055001 - [Internet]. 2013 3/13/2015. Available from: http://www.abs.gov. au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/DetailsPage/2033.0.55.0012006?OpenDocument.
- 15. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Statistical Geography Standard (ASGS)- Remoteness Structure,. Canberra: 2013 1270.0.55.005
- 16. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Standard Classification of Languages (ASCL) 2nd edition, 2011. 1267.0 ed. Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2011.
- 17. Flood V, K W, Rangan AM. Recommendations for short questions to assess food consumption in children for the NSW Health Surveys. Sydney: NSW Centre for Public Health Nutrition, 2005.
- 18. Flood VM, Wen LM, Hardy LL, et al. Reliability and validity of a short FFQ for assessing the dietary habits of 2-5-year-old children, Sydney, Australia. Public Health Nutrition. 2014;17(3):498-509.
- 19. National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian Dietary Guidelines. Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2013.
- 20. Harford JE, Luzzi L. Child and teenager oral health and dental visiting: Results from the National Dental Telephone Interview Survey 2010. Dental Statistics and Research Series No 64. Canberra: AIHW; 2013.

.....

21. Prochaska JJ, Sallis JF, Long B. A physical activity screening measure for use with adolescents in primary care. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine. 2001;155(5):554-9.

- 22. Active Healthy Kids Australia. Active Healthy Kids Australia (2014) Is Sport Enough? The 2014 Active Healthy Kids Australia Report Card on Physical Activity for Children and Young People. Adelaide, South Australia: 2014.
- 23. Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines for Children (5-12 years). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2014.
- 24. Hardy LL, Booth ML, Okely AD. The reliability of the Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ). Preventive Medicine. 2007;45(1):71-4.
- 25. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Children's internet access and mobile phone ownership, Selected characteristics. Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2012.
- 26. Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines for Children (13-17 years). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2014.
- 27. Dollman J, Ridley K, Olds T, et al. Trends in the duration of school-day sleep among 10- to 15-year-old South Australians between 1985 and 2004. Acta Paediatrica. 2007;96(7):1011-4.
- 28. Dewald JF, Meijer AM, Oort FJ, et al. The influence of sleep quality, sleep duration and sleepiness on school performance in children and adolescents: A meta-analytic review. Sleep Medicine Reviews. 2010;14(3):179-89.
- 29. Danielsen YS, Pallesen S, Stormark KM, et al. The relationship between school day sleep duration and body mass index in Norwegian children (aged 10-12). International Journal of Pediatric Obesity. 2010;5(3):214-20.
- 30. Lytle LA, Pasch KE, Farbakhsh K. The Relationship Between Sleep and Weight in a Sample of Adolescents. Obesity. 2011;19(2):324-31.
- 31. Wolfson AR, Carskadon MA, Acebo C, et al. Evidence for the validity of a sleep habits survey for adolescents. Sleep. 2003;26(2):213-7.
- 32. Marco CA, Wolfson AR, Sparling M, et al. Family Socioeconomic Status and Sleep Patterns of Young Adolescents. Behavioral Sleep Medicine. 2012;10(1):70-80.
- 33. Hirshkowitz M, Whiton K, Albert SM, et al. National Sleep Foundation's sleep time duration recommendations: methodology and results summary. Sleep Health. 2015;1(1):40-3.
- Nathan N, Wolfenden L, Morgan PJ, et al. Validity of a self-report survey tool measuring the nutrition and physical activity environment of primary schools. International Journal Of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2013;10:75.
- 35. Rao JNK, Scott AJ. On Chi-Squared Tests for Multiway Contingency Tables with Cell Proportions Estimated from Survey Data. The Annals of Statistics. 1984;12(1):46-60.

CHAPTER 3: SURVEY RESPONSE RATES AND REPRESENTATIVENESS

SNAPSHOT: SCHOOL & STUDENT PARTICIPATION



(primary = 42,secondary = 42)

- **84 schools** participated (primary = 42, secondary = 42)
- School response rate was 43.9% (primary = 39%, secondary = 49%)
- A total of **7,557 students** participated (51.5% girls, 48.5% boys)
- Student response rate was 61.8% (primary = 67.9%, secondary = 51.3%)
- The sample was representative of **NSW children age 5-16 years** in terms of locality (urban/rural), socio-economic status and school sector. In primary schools, children from English-speaking backgrounds were slightly over-represented.

SCHOOL RESPONSE RATES

PRIMARY SCHOOLS

In total, 42 primary schools were required to participate in the survey (29 Government, 9 Catholic and 4 Independent) to fulfil sampling requirements. The Australian Council for Educational Research supplied a random sample of 42 schools, each with two matched (by education sector, location, gender, size) replacement schools. The first replacement school was approached if the original school in the list declined; subsequently, the second replacement school was approached if the first replacment school declined.

Nineteen schools in the first group accepted (15 Government, 2 Catholic, 2 Independent); 12 first replacement schools accepted (7 Government, 4 Catholic, 1 Independent) and 10 second replacement schools accepted (6 Government, 3 Catholic, 1 Independent).

In total, 63 primary schools declined or did not respond to the invitation (42 Government, 14 Catholic, 7 Independent). Of those 63 schools, 24 were the original schools selected (15 Government, 7 Catholic, 2 Independent); 19 were first replacement schools (13 Government, 4 Catholic, 2 Independent) and 14

were second replacement schools (9 Government, 3 Catholic, 2 Independent). Six school lines were exhausted (i.e., all three schools declined) so schools with similar characteristics (education sector, location, gender, size) within the existing sampling frame were approached to participate, to fulfil the sampling requirements.

Table 3.1 shows the number of primary schools approached and the response rate by education sector. For each education sector, the school response rates were low (≤40%). The overall response rate for primary schools was 39.4% (41/104).

Table 3.1 Primary school response rates by education sector (numbers)

	Education sector							
	Government Catholic Independent Overall							
Required (n)	29	9	4	42				
Approached (n)	70	23	11	104				
Declined (n)	42	14	7	63				
Accepted (n)	28	9	4	41				
Response rate (%)	40.0	39.1	36.4	39.4				

SECONDARY SCHOOLS

In total, 42 secondary schools were required to participate in the survey (25 Government, 11 Catholic and 6 Independent) to fulfil sampling requirements. The Australian Council for Educational Research supplied a random sample of 42 schools, each with two matched (by education sector, location, gender, size) replacement schools. The first replacement school was approached if the original school in the list declined; subsequently, the second replacement school was approached if the first replacement school declined.

Twenty-three schools in the first group of schools approached accepted (15 Government, 6 Catholic, 2 Independent); 11 first replacement schools accepted (9 Government, 0 Catholic, 2 Independent) and 11 second replacement schools accepted (5 Government, 5 Catholic, 1 Independent).

In total, 47 secondary schools declined or did not respond to the invitation (24 Government, 13 Catholic, 10 Independent). Of those 47 schools, 18 were the original schools selected, (11 Government, 5 Catholic, 2 Independent); 16 were first replacement schools (6 Government, 7 Catholic, 3 Independent) and 13 were second replacement schools (7 Government, 1 Catholic, 5 Independent).

Table 3.2 shows the number of secondary schools approached and the response rate by education sector. The school response rates ranged from 33% (Independent) to 55% (Government). The overall response rate for secondary schools was 48.9% (45/92).

Table 3.2 Secondary school response rates by education sector

	Education sector						
	Government Catholic Independent O						
Required (n)	25	11	6	42			
Approached (n)	53	24	15	92			
Declined (n)	24	13	10	47			
Accepted (n)	29	11	5	45			
Response rate (%)	54.7	45.8	33.3	48.9			

Overall school response rate

In total, 84 schools were needed to achieve the required student sample size. There were issues with schools not responding to invitations in a timely manner (24% provided no response after 5-6 contact attempts over one month) and in these instances the next school in the sequence was approached. Three Government and two Catholic high schools provided late acceptances, which increased the number of schools in these education sectors beyond those required. The overall school response rate for SPANS 2015 was 44% (86/196).

School recruitment issues

.....

School level response rates were much higher in previous SPANS – approximately 95% in 1997, 80% in 2004, and 60% in 2010 – compared with only 44% of schools that agreed to participate in 2015. Figure 3.1 shows the trend in school response rates for primary, secondary and all schools, across the survey years.





Reasons for declining to participate in SPANS were collected during the recruitment phase by email correspondence and are presented in Table 3.3. More than one-third of schools stated they were either 'overwhelmed' by research (Too many people approaching school to conduct surveys), involved in other school-based surveys, or too busy to participate. Almost one-quarter of schools did not respond to the invitation to participate in SPANS, despite multiple attempts to ascertain their interest.

Table 3.3 Reasons schools declined to participate in SPANS 2015

Reason	Responses (%)*
Not stated	35.0%
No response from school	24.3%
Too busy	18.4%
Too many people approaching school to conduct surveys	17.5%
Not interested	4.9%
Too disruptive to classes	2.9%
Want their own data	1.9%
Parents are getting many surveys and are not happy to fill in more forms	1.0%
Too much time involved on behalf of the school	1.0%
Too sensitive an issue	0.0%

* Schools could give multiple response

In order to improve recruitment rates, the Department of Education and Communities was approached and agreed to SPANS offering participating schools halfday funding (\$AUD205) for relief from teaching for school liasion teachers in recognition of time spent distributing and collecting consent forms. Schools were reimbursed after the school visit.

STUDENT PARTICIPATION RATES

Table 3.4 shows the participation rates and number of boys and girls in each year group who were invited to participate, and who declined, were absent on assessment day, or participated. The overall student participation rate was 61.8% and overall absenteeism on the day of the survey was 3.3%. Slightly more girls participated in the survey compared with boys (primary school girls = 52.1% and secondary school girls = 50.2%).

Primary school

The participation rate for primary school students was 68%. The highest response rate was among Year 4 girls. Response rates were slightly higher among girls in Years K, 2 and 4, compared with boys.

Secondary school

The response rates for secondary school students was 51%. Response rates were higher among Year 8 students and the lowest response rates were among Year 10 girls (44%).

.....

Table 3.4 Student participation rates by sex and year group

Year group	Class enrolments	Declined	Absent	Participated	Participation rate (%)
Year K					
Boys	819	238	21	560	68.4%
Girls	832	225	17	590	70.9%
Total	1,651	463	38	1,150	<i>69.7%</i>
Year 2					
Boys	928	282	30	616	66.4%
Girls	1,007	287	30	690	68.5%
Total	1,935	569	60	1,306	67.5%
Year 4					
Boys	985	313	21	651	66.1%
Girls	1,048	246	24	778	74.2%
Total	2,033	559	45	1,429	70.3%
Year 6					
Boys	1,064	346	34	684	64.3%
Girls	1,032	331	31	670	64.9%
Total	2,096	677	65	1,354	64.6%
Year 8					
Boys	1,114	468	38	608	54.6%
Girls	1,132	432	32	668	59.0%
Total	2,246	900	70	1,275	56.8%
Year 10					
Boys	1,141	541	54	546	47.9%
Girls	1,132	566	70	496	43.8%
Total	2,273	1,107	124	1,042	45.8%
Primary	7,715	2,268	208	5,239	67.9%
Secondary	4,519	2,007	194	2,318	51.3%
OVERALL	12,234	4,275	402	7,556	61.8%

Table 3.5 Number and percentage of boys and girls in each school year

	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	Year 8	Year 10	Total
Boys (n)	560	616	651	684	608	546	3,665
(%)	15.3%	16.8%	17.8%	18.7%	16.6%	14.9%	48.5%
Girls (n)	590	690	778	670	668	496	3,892
(%)	15.2%	17.7%	20.0%	17.2%	17.2%	12.7%	51.5%
Total (n)	1,150	1,306	1,429	1,354	1,276	1,042	7,557
(%)	15.2%	17.3%	18.9%	17.9%	16.9%	13.8%	100.0%

.....

NSW HEALTH

Student distribution

Table 3.5 shows the number and percentage of boys and girls in each school year. Overall, 48.5% of participants were boys. The distribution of students differed across each year group, with approximately 15-20% of the sample comprising each primary school year group, and 13-17% of the sample comprising each secondary school year group.

The mean ages (SD) of students in Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 were 5.4 (0.4), 7.3 (0.5), 9.3 (0.5), 11.3 (0.4), 13.4 (0.4) and 15.4 (0.4) years, respectively. Overall, 76% of students attended urban schools and 88% reported that English was the main language spoken at home.

Of primary school students, 75% attended Government schools, 19% attended Catholic schools and 6% attended Independent schools. Among secondary schools, 52% students attended Government schools, 33% attended Catholic schools and 16% attended Independent schools.

REPRESENTATIVENESS OF THE SAMPLE

SPANS 2015 was designed so that the school students who participated would be representative of the NSW population of school students, in terms of type of school, rurality and socio-economic status. Survey data were weighted to reflect the *Estimated Resident Population (ERP)* of children age 5, 7, 9, 11, 13 and 15 years (i.e., modal ages of children in Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10) in NSW.

Table 3.6 shows the demographic characteristics of the weighted SPANS population compared with the NSW student population for Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10. The Australian Council for Educational Research provided the ERP for students in Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 for locality (based on Ministerial Council for Employment Education Training and Youth Affairs Geo-location), socio-economic quintile (based on the Australian Bureau of Statistics SEIFA Index of Education and Occupation) and educational sector. The Australian Bureau of Statistics 2011 Census of Population and Housing (primary school included children age 5, 7, 9 and 11 years; secondary school included children age 13 and 15 years) was used for cultural background (based on Australian System for Classification of Languages).¹

The differences between the SPANS 2015 sample and the NSW student population were tested using the one-way Rao and Scott chi-squared test, which takes account of the stratified, cluster-sampled survey design of SPANS.²

Overall, the post-stratification weighted SPANS sample was representative of the NSW population for children age 5-16 years in terms of rurality, socioeconomic background and education sector. Among primary schools, the distribution of students by cultural background indicated students from Englishspeaking backgrounds were slightly over-represented. For the secondary school sample, the proportions for each cultural background were similar to the NSW population.

.....

Table 3.6	Number and percentage of boys an	nd girls by place of residence, SE	S, cultural background and education	n sector for SPANS (weighted) a	nd the NSW population
-----------	----------------------------------	------------------------------------	--------------------------------------	---------------------------------	-----------------------

School level	SPANS N (%)*	NSW population N (%)	Difference (X ² , Pvalue)
PRIMARY SCHOOLS			
Rurality ^a			
Urban	248,588 (78.1)	241,011 (75.7)	$X_1^2 = 0.12$
Rural	69,788 (21.9)	77,365 (24.3)	P = 0.73
Socioeconomic status ^a			
Quintile 1 (lowest)	46,272 (14.5)	47,155 (14.8)	$X_2^2 = 1.31$
Quintile 2	44,493 (14.0)	60,359 (19.0)	P = 0.86
Quintile 3	70,561 (22.2)	74,035 (23.3)	
Quintile 4	72,072 (22.6)	65,766 (20.7)	
Quintile 5 (highest)	84,978 (26.7)	71,018 (22.3)	
Cultural background ^b			
English-speaking	274,904 (87.7)	270,074 (80.9)	$X_{4}^{2} = 12.41$
European	4,591 (1.5)	12,617 (3.8)	P = 0.01
Middle Eastern	13,040 (4.1)	16,151 (4.8)	
Asian	20,210 (6.5)	31,605 (9.5)	
Other ^c	566 (0.2)	7,540 (1.0)	
Education sector ^a			
Government	222,509 (69.9)	222,509 (69.9)	$X_{2}^{2} = 0$
Catholic	64,616 (20.3)	64,616 (20.3)	P =1.0
Independent	31,251 (9.8)	31,251 (9.8)	
SECONDARY SCHOOLS			
Place of residence ^a			
Urban	121,246 (72.8)	125,479 (75.3)	$X_{1}^{2} = 0.16$
Rural	45,393 (27.2)	41,160 (24.7)	P = 0.51
Socioeconomic status ^a			
Quintile 1 (lowest)	32,825 (19.7)	25,182 (15.1)	$X_{2}^{2} = 3.27$
Quintile 2	37,046 (22.2)	31,360 (18.8)	P = 0.51
Quintile 3	36,314 (21.8)	38,284 (23.0)	
Quintile 4	23,947 (14.4)	33,645 (20.2)	
Quintile 5 (highest)	36,508 (21.9)	38,169 (22.9)	
Cultural background ^b			
English-speaking	142,067 (85.3)	137,377 (81.4)	$X_{4}^{2} = 5.91$
European	2,122 (1.3)	4,721 (2.8)	P = 0.21
Middle Eastern	5,118 (3.1)	7,789 (4.6)	
Asian	15,275 (9.2)	17,061 (10.1)	
Other ^c	2,056 (1.2)	1,862 (1.1)	
Education sector ^a			
Government	101,173 (60.7)	101,173 (60.7)	$X_2^2 = 0$
Catholic	41,707 (25.0)	41,707 (25.0)	P = 1.0
Independent	23,759 (14.3)	23,759 (14.3)	

* Weighted data

a Data Source: Australian Council for Educational Research NSW population derived groups (note these are not exact quintiles).
b Data Source: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2011 Census of Population and Housing; primary school children included children age 5, 7, 9 and 11 years, secondary school included children age 13 and 15 years.
c Other includes Pacific Island and African languages.

.....

SUMMARY

In summary, the school response rate of 44% in SPANS 2015 was substantially lower compared with previous SPANS conducted in 1997, 2004 and 2010. Many schools reported they were too busy and were overwhelmed by concurrent research being conducted in schools. Within schools that agreed to participate, and with the exception of Year 10, the student participation rates for each year group surveyed were slightly higher in 2015 than in 2010, with an overall participation rate of 62% (68% in primary and 51% in secondary schools). The rate of absenteeism on the day of the survey was 3%.

There is no consensus for minimally-acceptable response rates in research studies among schools, however a response rate of 60% is considered acceptable.³ SPANS response rates are comparable to, or higher than, other national and international school-based surveys of children.^{4, 5} The demographic characteristics of the SPANS sample were very similar to the NSW population overall, thus indicating the findings of SPANS 2015 are likely to be generalisable to schoolchildren of the same ages in NSW.

REFERENCES

- 1. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Standard Classification of Languages (ASCL) 2nd edition, 2011. 1267.0 ed. Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2011.
- 2. Rao JNK, Scott AJ. On Chi-Squared Tests for Multiway Contingency Tables with Cell Proportions Estimated from Survey Data. The Annals of Statistics. 1984;12(1):46-60.
- 3. Johnson TP, Wislar JS. Response rates and nonresponse errors in surveys. JAMA. 2012;307(17):1805-6.
- Mitchell A, Patrick K, Heywood W, et al. 5th National Survey of Australian Secondary Students and Sexual Health 2013. La Trobe University, Melbourne, Australia: Australian Research Centre in Sex, Health and Society; 2014.

.....

5. Centre for Epidemiology and Evidence. New South Wales School Students Health Behaviours Survey: 2011 Report. Sydney 2013.

CHAPTER 4: WEIGHT STATUS

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



67



24.5% of children and adolescents were overweight or obese



13.9% of children and adolescents had abdominal obesity



73%

of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 in the overweight BMI category perceived their child to be 'about the right weight'

2015

- 24.5% of children and adolescents were overweight or obese
 - Children and adolescents from low (33.7%) and middle (23.4%) SES backgrounds were more likely to be in the overweight or obese BMI categories, compared with children from high SES backgrounds (19.3%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (42.3%) were more likely to be overweight or obese, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (23.3%)
- 13.9% of children and adolescents had abdominal obesity (waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5)
 - The prevalence was higher among boys (15.6%), compared with girls (12.2%)
- 73% of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 in the overweight BMI category perceived their child to be 'about the right weight'
- 30% of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 in the obesity BMI category perceived their child to be 'about the right weight'

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010-2015

- Overall, the prevalence of overweight/obesity increased among children and adolescents from:
 - Low SES backgrounds from 27.3% in 2010 to 33.7% in 2015
 - Middle SES backgrounds from 22.4% in 2010 to 23.4% in 2015
- Overall, the prevalence of abdominal obesity increased from 11.1% in 2010 to 13.9% in 2015.

Changes by socio-demographic characteristics were observed among children and adolescents from:

- Urban areas from 11.3% in 2010 to 14.3% in 2015
- Low SES backgrounds from 14.1% in 2010 to 19.9% in 2015
- English-speaking backgrounds from 10.2% in 2010 to 13.2% in 2015
- Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds from 21.3% in 2010 to 30.3% in 2015

CONTEXT

The high rates of overweight and obesity during childhood and adolescence continue to be a major public health issue.¹ Evidence shows that overweight, and obesity in particular, during childhood tends to track into adulthood² and those children who remain overweight or obese as adults are at an increased risk of developing chronic diseases including type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular disease and fatty liver disease.³ Risk factors for many chronic diseases are present in children and adolescents who are overweight.⁴

At a population level, weight status is best assessed using the body mass index (BMI; i.e., weight/height²). For growth and maturation reasons, children's BMI is age-sex adjusted and mapped to adult definitions of overweight (≥ 25 kg/m²) and obese (≥ 30 kg/m²).⁵ For BMI, we report the prevalence of thinness (Grade 1, equivalent to 18kg/m²), healthy weight, overweight, obesity and combined overweight and obesity. Among children in Years K, 2, and 4, we report on parents' perception of their child's weight status compared with their child's measured BMI.

Similarly, the waist circumference is another important measure of weight status, which provides good information on cardio-metabolic risk associated with abdominal obesity. To accommodate differences in height, the waist circumference is adjusted to calculate a waist-to-height ratio. A waist-to-height ratio greater than or equal to 0.5 is considered an indicator of cardiovascular risk clustering in children and adolescents.⁶ For abdominal obesity, we report the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5.

The percentiles, mean, standard deviation and number of valid cases for height, weight, BMI and waist girth for boys and girls in each year group are provided in the Appendix.

This chapter reports on the weight status of children (i.e., Years K, 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (i.e., Years 8 and 10), according to their measured BMI and waist-toheight ratio by sex, year group and socio-demographic characteristics. The 2010 prevalence estimates of weight status are included for comparison. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

Children's height (m), weight (cm) and waist circumference (cm) were measured at school by trained field officers. Body mass index was calculated as weight divided by height squared (kg/m²). Values were categorised according to the International Obesity Taskforce cut points for thinness (Grade 1, equivalent to 18kg/m²), healthy weight, overweight and obesity. Waist-to-height ratio was calculated as waist divided by height and values dichotomised as <0.5 or ≥ 0.5 .

BODY MASS INDEX (BMI)

Table 4.1 and Figure 4.1 show the prevalence of thinness, healthy weight, overweight, obesity and combined overweight and obesity among primary school children stratified by sex and year group, and in 2010 for comparison. Figure 4.2 shows the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among primary school children in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex.

Overall, the prevalence of overweight, obesity and combined overweight and obesity among children was 15.8%, 7.1% and 22.9% respectively. Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity has not significantly changed between 2010 and 2015.

Charactoristic			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Thin	6.5 (0.9)	5.7 (0.6)	7.3 (0.8)	6.7 (0.7)	6.5 (0.4)	6.8 (0.5)
Healthy weight	76.1 (1.7)	71.9 (1.6)	66.6 (2.0)	67.3 (2.2)	70.6 (1.5)	69.2 (1.2)
Overweight	11.1 (0.9)	15.0 (1.1)	17.9 (1.4)	19.7 (1.6)	15.8 (0.9)	17.2 (0.8)
Obese	6.3 (1.4)	7.4 (1.2)	8.2 (1.1)	6.3 (1.1)	7.1 (0.9)	6.7 (0.7)
Overweight + obese	17.5 (1.6)	22.4 (1.8)	26.1 (2.1)	26.0 (2.2)	22.9 (1.6)	23.9 (1.3)
GIRLS						
Thin	6.5 (1.1)	6.1 (1.0)	7.3 (1.0)	8.9 (1.1)	7.2 (0.6)	7.4 (0.7)
Healthy weight	74.2 (1.8)	70.3 (1.7)	66.1 (1.9)	67.6 (2.9)	69.7 (1.5)	68.1 (1.4)
Overweight	12.6 (1.1)	16.3 (1.6)	18.4 (1.7)	17.2 (2.0)	16.0 (1.0)	17.7 (0.9)
Obese	6.6 (1.5)	7.3 (1.2)	8.2 (1.2)	6.4 (1.7)	7.1 (0.9)	6.9 (0.8)
Overweight + obese	19.2 (1.8)	23.6 (2.0)	26.6 (2.0)	23.6 (2.7)	23.2 (1.7)	24.6 (1.4)
BOYS						
Thin	6.4 (1.1)	5.3 (1.0)	7.3 (1.2)	4.5 (0.9)	5.9 (0.5)	6.3 (0.6)
Healthy weight	77.9 (2.6)	73.6 (2.5)	67.0 (2.9)	67.1 (2.3)	71.5 (1.9)	70.3 (1.4)
Overweight	9.6 (1.5)	13.6 (1.6)	17.4 (1.9)	22.2 (1.9)	15.6 (1.2)	16.8 (1.0)
Obese	6.1 (1.8)	7.4 (1.7)	8.3 (1.5)	6.2 (1.2)	7.0 (1.2)	6.6 (0.8)
Overweight + obese	15.7 (2.3)	21.1 (2.5)	25.7 (2.8)	28.4 (2.4)	22.6 (2.0)	23.3 (1.5)

Table 4.1 Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between overweight+obese proportions between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each BMI category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 4.1 Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among children in primary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that over one in five (22.9%) children in primary school were in the overweight or obese BMI categories. Table 4.2 and Figure 4.3 show the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity by sex and year group, sociodemographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.





Locality

2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly lower among boys from rural areas (17.3%), compared with boys from urban areas (24.2%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among children from rural areas from 17.4% in 2010 to 21.1% in 2015; and among girls from rural areas from 16.5% in 2010 to 25.5% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds (34.9%), compared with children from high SES (18.9%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher for boys from low SES (36.2%), compared with boys from high SES (18.8%) backgrounds; and among girls from low SES (33.5%), compared with girls from high SES (19.0%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds from 29.1% in 2010 to 34.9% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (42.9%), compared with children from Englishspeaking backgrounds (21.8%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (35.7%) and significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (16.5%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (22.9%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (49.9%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (20.6%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly decreased among children from Asian cultural backgrounds from 27.7% in 2010 to 21.1% in 2015.

Table 4.2Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015,
and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	18.0 (1.8)	22.7 (2.1)	27.4 (2.7)	25.9 (2.6)	23.3 (2.0)	24.8 (1.4)
Rural	15.5 (2.8)	21.0 (2.0)	22.1 (2.2)	26.4 (3.3)	21.4 (1.7)	17.4 (1.3) b
SES						
Low	27.8 (4.7) a	35.4 (2.3) a	36.1 (6.8) a	40.6 (4.5) a	34.9 (4.0) a	29.1 (2.1)
Middle	14.5 (1.5)	20.5 (1.9)	24.2 (2.1)	22.6 (2.3)	20.5 (1.3)	21.9 (1.6)
High (ref)	14.8 (1.4)	17.7 (2.6)	22.5 (2.3)	21.5 (3.0)	18.9 (1.9)	21.6 (1.9)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	17.1 (1.4)	21.6 (1.7)	24.3 (1.6)	24.3 (2.0)	21.8 (1.4)	22.3 (1.1)
European	14.1 (8.0)	23.0 (10.6)	38.1 (14.6)	34.1 (13.0)	26.3 (6.2)	30.8 (6.9)
Middle Eastern	28.1 (6.7) a	38.0 (5.5) a	57.0 (8.1) a	48.9 (8.5) a	42.9 (4.9) a	38.5 (4.2)
Asian	12.1 (4.6)	21.4 (4.9)	31.2 (5.8)	25.6 (5.2)	21.1 (2.6)	27.7 (2.1) b
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	19.4 (2.0)	22.7 (2.3)	26.7 (2.5)	21.7 (3.0)	22.5 (1.9)	25.5 (1.4)
Rural	18.5 (4.3)	27.2 (4.0)	26.2 (2.9)	30.2 (5.5)	25.5 (3.3)	16.5 (3.2) b
SES						
Low	24.4 (4.7)	32.9 (4.0) a	35.9 (5.6) a	41.8 (5.9) a	33.5 (3.9) a	27.7 (2.0)
Middle	18.7 (3.2)	24.6 (3.2)	26.1 (2.9)	19.7 (3.6)	22.2 (2.3)	23.2 (2.0)
High (ref)	17.1 (2.3)	19.1 (2.8)	22.1 (2.5)	18.0 (2.9)	19.0 (1.9)	23.2 (2.8)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	19.9 (2.0)	24.0 (2.1)	24.9 (1.8)	23.0 (2.8)	22.9 (1.7)	24.0 (1.4)
European	22.4 (11.9)	36.1 (17.6)	49.8 (16.4)	13.2 (8.7)	27.6 (7.7)	25.0 (8.1)
Middle Eastern	15.5 (7.8)	25.4 (5.7)	53.0 (7.0) a	48.4 (10.8) a	35.7 (3.9) a	36.6 (6.1)
Asian	11.2 (4.5)	12.8 (4.9)	27.1 (6.8)	19.9 (6.9)	16.5 (2.9) a	22.0 (2.1)

.....

Characteristic	2015					
Gilaracteristic	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	16.5 (2.8)	22.7 (3.0)	28.2 (3.5)	30.2 (2.9)	24.1 (2.5)	24.1 (1.7)
Rural	12.4 (2.5)	15.4 (3.6)	18.1 (3.0) a	22.9 (3.1)	17.4 (1.4) a	18.1 (1.5)
SES						
Low	31.4 (6.1) a	37.6 (4.1) a	36.3 (9.5)	39.5 (5.7) a	36.2 (5.6) a	30.4 (3.0)
Middle	9.7 (2.2)	16.1 (2.6)	22.0 (2.0)	25.3 (2.7)	18.6 (1.2)	20.7 (1.6)
High (ref)	12.7 (2.4)	16.1 (3.8)	22.9 (3.2)	25.2 (3.8)	18.8 (2.3)	20.2 (1.7)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	14.3 (1.9)	19.1 (2.4)	23.6 (2.2)	25.6 (2.4)	20.6 (1.5)	20.8 (1.2)
European	na	11.8 (8.4)	27.6 (17.4)	67.9 (17.5) a	24.8 (9.1)	37.9 (11.2)
Middle Eastern	38.0 (12.7) a	52.8 (8.6) a	61.6 (11.1) a	49.2 (15.8)	49.9 (10.6) a	40.1 (5.4)
Asian	13.9 (7.0)	32.4 (9.7)	37.1 (9.6)	31.1 (8.8)	27.7 (4.5)	32.9 (3.9)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.</p>

.....

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.
Figure 4.3 Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children in primary school by sex, year group and, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

WAIST-TO-HEIGHT RATIO ≥ 0.5 (Abdominal obesity)

Table 4.3 and Figure 4.4 show the prevalence of waistto-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among primary school children stratified by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Figure 4.5 shows the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among children in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex.

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among children was 14.3% and was not significantly different between boys and girls. Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among children has not significantly changed between 2010 and 2015.

Table 4.3 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and, in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Cov			2015			2010
Sex -	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
AII	16.5 (2.2)	11.8 (1.7)	15.2 (1.5)	13.6 (1.6)	14.3 (1.4)	12.1 (1.1)
Girls	18.1 (2.6)	11.8 (1.8)	15.1 (1.6)	9.9 (1.6) a	13.8 (1.4)	11.9 (1.2)
Boys	14.8 (2.5)	11.9 (2.1)	15.2 (1.9)	17.4 (2.3)	14.8 (1.5)	12.2 (1.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at *P* < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 4.4 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 14.3% of children in primary school have a waist-to-height ratio greater than 0.5, which represents an increased risk of cardio-metabolic complications. Table 4.4 and Figure 4.6 show the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children by sex, year group and sociodemographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 was significantly higher among boys from urban areas (15.9%), compared with boys from rural areas (11.2%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among children from urban or from rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds (23.1%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (11.5%). The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among girls from low SES (21.7%), compared with girls from high SES (10.6%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (24.3%), compared with boys from high SES (12.3%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 15.5% in 2010 to 23.1% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from 14.8% in 2010 to 21.7% in 2015, and among boys from 16.2% in 2010 to 24.3% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (31.8%), compared with their English-speaking peers (13.6%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (26%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (13.8%); and among boys from Middle Eastern (37.5%) and Asian (19.3%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds (13.3%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of waistto-height ratio ≥0.5 significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds from 10.5% in 2010 to 13.6% in 2015.

Table 4.4Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	17.1 (2.5)	12.6 (2.0)	15.1 (1.9)	14.7 (2.1)	14.9 (1.7)	12.4 (1.2)
Rural	13.8 (4.2)	8.8 (2.1)	15.4 (2.7)	10.1 (1.7)	12.1 (1.4)	9.3 (2.2)
SES						
Low	24.7 (6.0)	23.8 (2.5) a	21.3 (3.7) a	22.4 (3.1) a	23.1 (3.0) a	15.5 (2.1) b
Middle	13.6 (2.6)	11.1 (2.5)	16.4 (2.6)	9.3 (1.4)	12.5 (1.6)	11.2 (1.5)
High (ref)	14.7 (2.3)	6.8 (1.3)	11.0 (1.7)	13.1 (2.3)	11.5 (1.4)	9.7 (1.5)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	16.0 (2.1)	11.2 (1.7)	14.4 (1.4)	12.5 (1.6)	13.6 (1.2)	10.5 (0.9) b
European	26.6 (9.2)	na	12.6 (8.2)	14.7 (9.7)	12.5 (3.8)	15.6 (5.0)
Middle Eastern	34.5 (8.5) a	27.3 (3.8) a	33.8 (5.2) a	32.0 (5.3) a	31.8 (2.6) a	25.3 (3.2)
Asian	12.1 (4.0)	11.7 (5.2)	14.8 (3.9)	10.3 (4.3)	12.3 (2.0)	17.0 (2.3)
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	18.4 (3.1)	12.7 (2.1)	14.5 (2.0)	9.9 (1.9)	14.0 (1.7)	12.4 (1.2)
Rural	16.8 (4.8)	7.8 (2.5)	17.2 (2.7)	9.6 (2.7)	13.0 (2.3)	7.3 (2.8)
SES						
Low	23.8 (5.4)	21.4 (3.7) a	20.6 (3.5) a	20.9 (3.7) a	21.7 (2.9) a	14.8 (2.3) b
Middle	17.0 (4.4)	13.1 (2.8) a	17.1 (2.8)	5.2 (1.4)	13.1 (2.2)	11.7 (1.6)
High (ref)	16.2 (3.1)	6.9 (1.9)	10.7 (2.1)	8.4 (1.9)	10.6 (1.5)	8.9 (1.8)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	19.0 (2.8)	12.1 (2.0)	15.2 (1.7)	9.1 (1.5)	13.8 (1.5)	10.8 (1.0)
European	12.5 (8.7)	na	na	9.3 (8.2)	6.3 (3.6)	9.7 (5.0)
Middle Eastern	25.3 (10.5)	19.8 (5.1)	28.9 (6.9) a	31.5 (9.8) a	26.0 (3.0) a	23.6 (4.4)
Asian	10.2 (5.2)	3.9 (2.9)	7.5 (3.9)	5.7 (3.8)	7.4 (2.7)	15.0 (3.1)

Characteristic	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	15.8 (2.9)	12.6 (2.4)	15.7 (2.4)	19.6 (2.8)	15.9 (1.9)	12.5 (1.4)
Rural	10.7 (3.8)	9.7 (3.9)	13.6 (3.5)	10.5 (2.9) a	11.2 (1.2) a	10.7 (1.7)
SES						
Low	25.6 (7.5)	25.8 (3.1) a	22.1 (5.0) a	23.8 (4.8)	24.3 (3.6) a	16.2 (2.4) b
Middle	9.8 (2.3)	9.0 (3.5)	15.6 (3.1)	13.0 (2.6)	11.9 (1.7)	10.8 (1.6)
High (ref)	13.3 (2.9)	6.7 (1.8)	11.3 (2.2)	18.1 (3.2)	12.3 (1.7)	10.4 (1.6)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	13.1 (2.4)	10.3 (1.9)	13.6 (1.6)	16.0 (2.5)	13.3 (1.3)	10.2 (1.1)
European	50.8 (16.6) a	na	23.9 (14.6)	23.5 (20.7)	20.0 (7.5)	22.8 (9.9)
Middle Eastern	41.8 (9.2) a	36.0 (7.0) a	39.1 (7.1) a	32.5 (9.2) a	37.5 (5.6) a	26.7 (3.8)
Asian	15.7 (6.4)	21.8 (10.4)	25.2 (7.7) a	14.8 (6.7)	19.3 (3.5) a	18.8 (2.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children in primary school by sex, year group, and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%Cl) Figure 4.6













PARENTS' PERCEPTION OF THEIR CHILD'S WEIGHT STATUS

Parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 were asked whether they considered their child to be: very underweight, slightly underweight, about the right weight, slightly overweight, or very overweight. Parents' responses were examined against their child's measured BMI.

Table 4.5 shows the prevalence of parents' perception of their child's weight status, compared with the child's measured BMI. Approximately 85% of parents of children in the healthy weight BMI category perceived their child to be 'about the right weight'. Almost three quarters (73.2%) of parents of children in the overweight BMI category, and approximately one third (29.9%) of parents of children in the obese BMI category, perceived their child to be 'about the right weight'.

Overall it appeared parents of girls in the obese BMI category are more likely to perceive them as 'about the right weight' (35.1%), than parents of a boy in the obese BMI category (24.1%).

Massurad RMI		Parents' pe	erception of their child's we	ight status	
measureu dimi	Very underweight	Slightly underweight	About the right weight	Slightly overweight	Very overweight
ALL					
Thin	4.9 (1.4)	44.0 (3.0)	50.7 (2.6)	0.4 (0.4)	na
Healthy weight	0.5 (0.1)	13.0 (0.8)	85.0 (0.8)	1.3 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)
Overweight	0.1 (0.1)	0.6 (0.5)	73.2 (2.6)	25.5 (2.3)	0.6 (0.3)
Obese	0.2 (0.2)	2.2 (0.9)	29.9 (3.0)	58.9 (3.1)	8.8 (2.3)
GIRLS					
Thin	5.5 (2.1)	42.3 (3.6)	52.2 (3.3)	na	na
Healthy weight	0.4 (0.2)	11.8 (1.2)	85.8 (1.2)	1.9 (0.4)	0.1 (0.1)
Overweight	0.2 (0.2)	0.4 (0.4)	72.9 (2.9)	26.0 (2.8)	0.5 (0.4)
Obese	0.4 (0.4)	2.5 (1.4)	35.1 (4.4)	54.8 (4.9)	7.3 (2.8)
BOYS					
Thin	4.2 (1.7)	45.9 (4.7)	49.0 (4.6)	0.8 (0.8)	na
Healthy weight	0.6 (0.2)	14.3 (0.9)	84.3 (0.9)	0.7 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)
Overweight	na	0.8 (0.6)	73.6 (3.2)	24.9 (3.0)	0.7 (0.5)
Obese	na	2.0 (1.6)	24.1 (5.8)	63.4 (4.6)	10.5 (3.2)

 Table 4.5
 Prevalence of parents' (of children in Years K, 2 and 4) perception of their child's weight status versus child's actual weight status (%, 95%CI)

Note: No significance testing was conducted; n/a not applicable

SUMMARY OF THE WEIGHT STATUS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the findings on the weight status of children in primary school.

Weight indicator	Government policies	SPANS cut point	Preva (%, 9	alence 5%CI)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &	
_			2010	2015	Change between 2010-2015	
Combined overweight/ obesity			23.9%	22.9%		
Overweight			17.2%	15.8%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children who were overweight-obese was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds and from Middle	
Obese	Reduce overweight and obesity rates of children and young people (age 5-16 years) to 21% by 2015	International Obesity Taskforce definitions ⁵	6.7%	7.1%	Eastern cultural backgrounds Change 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in combined overweight-obesity between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, combined overweight-obesity significantly increased among children in rural areas and significantly decreased among children from Asian cultural backgrounds	
Abdominal obesity (WtHr≥0.5)	There is no specific policy	Waist-to-height ratio (WtHr) ≥0.5 ⁶	12.1%	14.3%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children with a waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds and from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children with WtHr≥0.5 between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, WtHr≥0.5 significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds and from English-speaking backgrounds	
Parents' perception of their c	hild's weight status as About th	e right weight				
Child is in the overweight BM	ll category	Nil	70.8%	73.2%	2015: Sub-group differences were not assessed	
Child is in the obese BMI category		Nil	26.3%	29.9%	not assessed	

^{sig}= Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.

SECONDARY SCHOOL

Adolescents' height (m), weight (cm) and waist circumference (cm) were measured at school by trained field officers. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight divided by height squared (kg/ m2). BMI values were categorised according to the International Obesity Taskforce cut points for thinness (Grade 1, equivalent to 18kg/m2), healthy weight, overweight and obesity. Waist-to-height ratio was calculated as waist divided by height and values dichotomised as < 0.5 or \ge 0.5. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

BODY MASS INDEX (BMI)

Table 4.6 and Figure 4.7 show the prevalence of thinness, healthy weight, overweight, obesity, and combined overweight and obesity among adolescents

in secondary school stratified by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Figure 4.8 shows the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex.

Overall, the prevalence of overweight, obesity and combined overweight and obesity among adolescents was 21.7%, 5.8% and 27.4% respectively. There were no significant differences between boys and girls. The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity has significantly increased among adolescents, from 22.0% in 2010 to 27.4% in 2015, and among girls, from 19.5% in 2010 to 26.9% in 2015.

Overall, the prevalence of overweight significantly increased among adolescents from 16.9% in 2010 to 21.7% in 2015. The prevalence of overweight significantly increased among girls from 15.5% in 2010 to 21.1% in 2015, and among boys from 18.3% in 2010 to 22.2% in 2015.

Table 4.6	Prevalence of weight status by BN	l category among adolescents ii	i secondary school by sex and year §	group in 2015, and in 2010 f	or comparison (%, SE)
-----------	-----------------------------------	---------------------------------	--------------------------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Thin	7.2 (0.8)	6.0 (0.9)	6.6 (0.6)	7.4 (0.6)
Healthy weight	65.0 (1.7)	67.0 (2.0)	66.0 (1.4)	70.7 (1.2) b
Overweight	21.9 (1.5)	21.4 (1.9)	21.7 (1.2)	16.9 (1.0) b
Obese	5.9 (1.0)	5.6 (0.9)	5.8 (0.7)	5.1 (0.6)
Overweight + obese	27.8 (2.0)	27.0 (2.2)	27.4 (1.6)	22.0 (1.2) b
GIRLS				
Thin	7.4 (1.0)	5.5 (1.2)	6.4 (0.8)	9.1 (1.0) b
Healthy weight	65.4 (2.4)	67.9 (3.2)	66.6 (2.1)	71.4 (1.5)
Overweight	21.1 (2.3)	21.2 (2.8)	21.1 (1.8)	15.5 (1.2) b
Obese	6.2 (1.3)	5.4 (1.4)	5.8 (0.9)	4.0 (0.7)
Overweight + obese	27.3 (2.7)	26.6 (3.2)	26.9 (2.1)	19.5 (1.5) b
BOYS				
Thin	7.1 (1.0)	6.4 (1.2)	6.7 (0.8)	5.7 (0.6)
Healthy weight	64.6 (2.2)	66.1 (2.2)	65.3 (1.7)	70.0 (1.6) b
Overweight	22.8 (2.0)	21.6 (2.1)	22.2 (1.5)	18.3 (1.3) b
Obese	5.6 (1.3)	5.9 (1.0)	5.7 (0.9)	6.1 (0.8)
Overweight + obese	28.4 (2.6)	27.5 (2.3)	27.9 (2.0)	24.3 (1.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between overweight+obese proportions between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each BMI category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 4.7 Prevalence of weight status by BMI category among adolescents in secondary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)

Figure 4.8Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among
adolescent boys and girls in secondary school in 2010 and 2015
(%, 95%Cl)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 27.4% of adolescents in secondary school are overweight or obese. Table 4.7 and Figure 4.9 show the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents by sex, year group and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in prevalence of combined overweight and obesity between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 21.9% in 2010 to 28.0% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas, from 18.8% in 2010 to 28.4% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (32.4%) and middle SES (29.6%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES (20.1%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (32.3%) and middle SES (30.9%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (17.9%); and among boys from low SES (32.4%), compared with boys from high SES (22.4%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 24.1% in 2010 to 32.4% in 2015. The prevalence also significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 21.7% in 2010 to 32.3% in 2015; and among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 20.1% in 2010 to 30.9% in 2015. There was no significant increase in the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents from high SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (41.1%), compared with adolescents from Englishspeaking backgrounds (26.1%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (45.2%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (26.9%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 23.8% in 2010 to 41.1% in 2015; and among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 18.2% in 2010 to 29.3% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 19.8% in 2010 to 25.3% in 2015), from European cultural backgrounds (from 3% in 2010 to 34.9% in 2015; note the large standard error), from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (from 14.7% in 2010 to 35.9% in 2015), and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 14.0% in 2010 to 31.6% in 2015).

Table 4.7Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in
2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic		2015		2010
GIIALACIELISUC	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	28.3 (2.4)	27.6 (2.6)	28.0 (1.9)	21.9 (1.5) b
Rural	26.6 (3.6)	25.5 (3.9)	26.0 (2.8)	22.4 (2.1)
SES				
Low	34.3 (2.6) a	30.5 (3.4)	32.4 (2.3) a	24.1 (2.1) b
Middle	30.3 (3.4) a	29.0 (2.8)	29.6 (2.3) a	23.7 (2.3)
High (ref)	18.9 (2.4)	21.3 (4.3)	20.1 (2.2)	18.4 (1.3)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	26.5 (2.1)	25.8 (2.3)	26.1 (1.7)	22.1 (1.4)
European	29.4 (10.3)	26.2 (9.3)	27.8 (7.7)	20.8 (5.5)
Middle Eastern	48.7 (7.8) a	32.2 (9.0)	41.1 (5.0) a	23.8 (5.0) b
Asian	27.6 (5.9)	30.5 (4.6)	29.3 (3.7)	18.2 (2.1) b
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	28.9 (3.3)	28.0 (3.9)	28.4 (2.6)	18.8 (1.7) b
Rural	22.6 (3.7)	22.3 (5.0)	22.5 (2.9)	21.9 (2.8)
SES				
Low	35.2 (3.3) a	29.4 (4.9)	32.3 (3.1) a	21.7 (2.7) b
Middle	29.8 (4.0) a	31.9 (3.5)	30.9 (2.3) a	20.1 (2.7) b
High (ref)	16.8 (2.9)	19.1 (7.5)	17.9 (3.6)	17.1 (1.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	25.8 (2.9)	24.9 (3.5)	25.3 (2.4)	19.8 (1.7) b
European	39.0 (12.5)	27.7 (15.0)	34.9 (10.3)	3.0 (2.6) b
Middle Eastern	31.5 (8.5)	42.3 (15.5)	35.9 (7.5)	14.7 (5.2) b
Asian	30.9 (4.7)	32.0 (7.1)	31.6 (4.9)	14.0 (3.2) b

Characteristic		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	27.7 (2.8)	27.2 (2.9)	27.5 (2.4)	24.7 (2.0)
Rural	30.1 (5.6)	28.1 (3.9)	29.1 (3.6)	22.9 (3.2)
SES				
Low	33.5 (4.8) a	31.5 (3.7)	32.4 (3.5) a	26.3 (3.1)
Middle	30.6 (4.3) a	26.2 (4.1)	28.4 (3.4)	26.9 (3.0)
High (ref)	21.1 (2.9)	23.8 (3.8)	22.4 (2.2)	19.8 (1.8)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	27.1 (2.8)	26.7 (2.5)	26.9 (1.9)	24.3 (1.9)
European	na	25.3 (12.2)	18.5 (9.5)	32.2 (8.0)
Middle Eastern	64.9 (11.4) a	25.6 (9.0)	45.2 (7.5) a	36.5 (6.8)
Asian	22.9 (10.4)	28.1 (5.7)	25.9 (5.3)	20.8 (3.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 4.9 Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95%CI)













86

NSW HEALTH

WAIST-TO-HEIGHT RATIO ≥ 0.5 (ABDOMINAL OBESITY)

Table 4.8 and Figure 4.10 show the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Figure 4.11 shows the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex.

Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among adolescents was 13.1%, and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (9.2%), compared with boys (16.9%). Overall, the prevalence of waistto-height ratio ≥ 0.5 significantly increased among adolescents from 9.5% in 2010 to 13.1% in 2015, and among boys from 10.8% in 2010 to 16.9% in 2015.

Table 4.8 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Sex		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
AII	13.9 (2.1)	12.2 (1.7)	13.1 (1.6)	9.5 (1.1) b
Girls	8.4 (1.9) a	9.9 (2.4)	9.2 (1.6) a	8.2 (1.3)
Boys	19.3 (2.7)	14.5 (2.2)	16.9 (2.0)	10.8 (1.4) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all year groups.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.









SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 13.1% of adolescents in secondary school have a waist-to-height ratio greater than 0.5, which represents an increased risk of cardio-metabolic complications. Table 4.9 and Figure 4.12 show the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 by sex, year group and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 between adolescents from urban and from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 significantly increased among boys from rural areas, from 10.5% in 2010 to 18.1% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (16.5%) and from middle SES (15.4%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES (7.3%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from low SES (21.6%) and middle SES (19.0%) backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (9.5%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds from 10.6% in 2010 to 21.6% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 was significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (26.6%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (12.5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (41.2%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (15.8%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of waistto-height ratio ≥ 0.5 significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 9.7% in 2010 to 26.6% in 2015; and from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 4.7% in 2010 to 11.9% in 2015. The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 significantly increased among boys from Englishspeaking (from 10.8% in 2010 to 15.8% in 2015), from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (from 20.4% in 2010 to 41.2% in 2015) and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 6.0% in 2010 to 17.4% in 2015).

Table 4.9Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in 2015,
and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	14.3 (2.8)	11.9 (2.1)	13.1 (2.1)	9.0 (1.2)
Rural	13.1 (2.3)	12.8 (3.1)	13.0 (1.9)	11.5 (2.3)
SES				
Low	18.7 (3.5) a	14.3 (3.0)	16.5 (2.8) a	11.7 (1.8)
Middle	16.8 (3.7) a	13.9 (2.5)	15.4 (2.2) a	11.6 (1.9)
High (ref)	6.5 (1.4)	8.1 (2.3)	7.3 (1.5)	5.6 (1.2)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	13.2 (1.9)	11.8 (1.7)	12.5 (1.4)	9.7 (1.2)
European	na	na	na	14.5 (5.5)
Middle Eastern	35.7 (12.6) a	15.9 (6.7)	26.6 (8.3) a	9.7 (3.2) b
Asian	9.2 (4.6)	13.8 (4.7)	11.9 (3.9)	4.7 (1.4) b
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	9.3 (2.5)	10.4 (2.9)	9.9 (2.0)	6.9 (1.4)
Rural	5.6 (1.8)	8.5 (3.8)	7.0 (2.0)	12.6 (2.8)
SES				
Low	12.6 (2.8) a	9.8 (4.0)	11.2 (2.8)	12.8 (2.6)
Middle	9.3 (3.9) a	13.2 (4.2)	11.3 (2.6)	8.6 (2.0)
High (ref)	3.1 (1.1)	7.1 (4.0)	5.1 (2.3)	4.1 (1.3)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	8.4 (2.0)	9.6 (2.3)	9.0 (1.6)	8.5 (1.5)
European	na	na	na	na
Middle Eastern	8.7 (6.8)	7.6 (7.6)	8.3 (7.0)	2.0 (1.6)
Asian	2.6 (2.0)	11.9 (6.3)	8.2 (4.5)	2.6 (2.0)

Characteristic		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	19.2 (3.3)	13.6 (2.7)	16.4 (2.7)	10.9 (1.8)
Rural	19.8 (4.5)	16.5 (3.9)	18.1 (2.8)	10.5 (2.2) b
SES				
Low	25.1 (4.8) a	18.5 (3.9) a	21.6 (3.6) a	10.6 (2.0) b
Middle	23.3 (4.6) a	14.6 (2.9)	19.0 (3.0) a	14.2 (2.8)
High (ref)	9.8 (1.9)	9.2 (2.5)	9.5 (1.7)	7.2 (1.5)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	17.5 (2.4)	14.0 (2.2)	15.8 (1.7)	10.8 (1.6) b
European	na	na	na	23.7 (7.5)
Middle Eastern	61.3 (13.5) a	21.3 (8.5)	41.2 (8.1) a	20.4 (5.3) b
Asian	18.3 (9.7)	16.7 (6.6)	17.4 (6.5)	6.0 (1.9) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.</p>

.....

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers. No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 4.12 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group and socio-demographic characteristics in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













SUMMARY OF THE WEIGHT STATUS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the findings on the weight status of adolescents in secondary school.

Weight indicator	Government policies	SPANS cut noint	Prevale	ence (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &	
			2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015	
Combined overweight/ obesity			22.0%	27.4% ^{sig}	2015 Ouevall the properties of adalasemets who wave	
Overweight		International Obesity Taskforce definitions ⁵	16.9%	21.7% sig	2013: Overall, the proportion of addrescents who were overweight-obese was significantly higher among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds	
Obese	Reduce overweight and obesity rates of children and young people (age 5-16 years) to 21% by 2015		5.1%	5.8%	Change 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in combined overweight-obesity between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, combined overweight-obesity significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas; from low SES backgrounds; and from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds	
Abdominal obesity (WtHr≥0.5)	There are no specific guidelines	Waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 ⁶	9.5%	13.1% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents with WtHr 0.5 was significantly higher among boys, and among adolescents from low and from middle SES, and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change 2010-15: Overall the proportion of adolescents with WtHr 0.5 significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, WtHr 0.5 significantly increased only among adolescents from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds.	

^{sig}= Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.

CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS

The following section combines the findings for children and adolescents from all year groups (i.e., Years K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10). Combining results from primary and secondary school students attenuated the significant increase in combined overweight and obesity observed among adolescents in secondary school. This may in part be explained by the larger sample size in primary school (four year groups) compared with secondary school (two year groups).

BODY MASS INDEX (BMI)

Table 4.10 and Figure 4.13 show the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex. There were no significant changes in the prevalence of thinness, healthy weight, overweight, obesity, or combined overweight and obesity between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 4.10
 Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (% SE)

Characteristic	2015	2010
ALL		
Thin	6.5 (0.3)	7.0 (0.4)
Healthy weight	69.0 (1.1)	69.8 (0.9)
Overweight	17.9 (0.7)	17.1 (0.6)
Obese	6.6 (0.7)	6.1 (0.5)
Overweight + obese	24.5 (1.2)	23.2 (0.9)
GIRLS		
Thin	6.9 (0.4)	8.0 (0.6)
Healthy weight	68.6 (1.2)	69.3 (1.0)
Overweight	17.8 (0.9)	16.9 (0.7)
Obese	6.7 (0.7)	5.8 (0.6)
Overweight + obese	24.5 (1.3)	22.7 (1.1)
BOYS		
Thin	6.2 (0.4)	6.1 (0.4)
Healthy weight	69.3 (1.4)	70.2 (1.1)
Overweight	18.0 (1.0)	17.3 (0.8)
Obese	6.5 (0.8)	6.4 (0.6)
Overweight + obese	24.5 (1.5)	23.7 (1.1)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 4.13 Prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95% Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 24.5% of NSW children and adolescents age 5-16 years were in the combined overweight and obese BMI category. Table 4.11 and Figure 4.12 show the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity by sex, year group and cultural background in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in prevalence of combined overweight and obesity between children and adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents from urban or rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among children and adolescents from low SES (33.7%) and middle SES (23.4%) backgrounds, compared with children and adolescents from high SES (19.3%) backgrounds. The prevalence was higher among girls from low SES (32.9%) and middle SES (24.9%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES (18.7%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (34.4%), compared with boys from high SES (19.8%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity significantly increased among children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 27.3% in 2010 to 33.7% in 2015; and among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 25.6% in 2010 to 32.9% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: The prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (42.3%), compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (23.3%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (35.8%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (23.8%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (48.4%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (22.8%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Characteristic	2015	2010
ALL		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	24.9 (1.5)	23.8 (1.0)
Rural	23.2 (1.6)	20.0 (1.4)
SES		
Low	33.7 (2.4) a	27.3 (1.6) b
Middle	23.4 (1.2) a	22.5 (1.3)
High (ref)	19.3 (1.5)	20.3 (1.2)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	23.3 (1.1)	22.2 (0.9)
European	26.8 (4.9)	26.6 (4.7)
Middle Eastern	42.3 (3.7) a	34.8 (3.7)
Asian	24.8 (2.1)	24.4 (1.8)
GIRLS		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	24.5 (1.5)	23.3 (1.1)
Rural	24.3 (2.3)	19.5 (2.2)
SES		
Low	32.9 (2.5) a	25.6 (1.6) b
Middle	24.9 (1.7) a	22.2 (1.6)
High (ref)	18.7 (1.7)	20.5 (1.8)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	23.8 (1.4)	22.4 (1.1)
European	30.0 (6.3)	17.5 (5.3)
Middle Eastern	35.8 (3.5) a	29.9 (5.2)
Asian	23.3 (3.0)	19.7 (1.8)

.....

Table 4.11Prevalence of combined overweight-obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years by sex, year group, socio-demographic
characteristics in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic	2015	2010
BOYS		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	25.3 (1.9)	24.3 (1.3)
Rural	22.2 (1.9)	20.5 (1.9)
SES		
Low	34.4 (3.4) a	28.9 (2.2)
Middle	22.0 (1.6)	22.7 (1.5)
High (ref)	19.8 (1.8)	20.0 (1.3)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	22.8 (1.2)	22.0 (1.0)
European	22.8 (6.7)	35.1 (6.9)
Middle Eastern	48.4 (7.6) a	39.4 (4.6)
Asian	26.9 (3.5)	28.3 (3.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children and adolescents for each sociodemographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

ABDOMINAL OBESITY; WAIST-TO-HEIGHT RATIO ≥ 0.5

Table 4.12 and Figure 4.14 show the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 stratified by sex. The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 significantly increased by 2.8% among children age 5-16 years between 2010 (11.1%) and 2015 (13.9%). In 2010, there was no sex difference in the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 , but in 2015, the prevalence was significantly higher among boys (15.6%) compared with girls (12.2%).

	Beneficial and the second second second	0.5		
Table 4.12	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio	0.5 among children and ac	lolescents age 5-16 y	rears in 2010 and 2015 (% SE)

Sex	2015	2010
All	13.9 (1.0)	11.1 (0.8) b
Girls	12.2 (1.1) a	10.5 (0.9)
Boys	15.6 (1.2)	11.7 (0.9) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 4.14 Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years in 2010 and 2015 (%, 95%CI)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 13.9% of children and adolescents age 5-16 years have a waist-to-height ratio greater than 0.5, which represents an increased risk of cardio-metabolic complications. Table 4.13 shows the prevalence among children age 5-16 years of waist-to-height ratio \geq 0.5 by locality, SES and cultural background, stratified by sex and year group, in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 between urban and rural children and adolescents age 5-16 years.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of a waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 has significantly increased among children and adolescents age 5-16 years from 11.3% in 2010 to 14.3% in 2015. The prevalence of a waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 has significantly increased among boys age 5 to 16 years in urban areas from 11.9% in 2010 to 16.1% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 was significantly higher among children and adolescents age 5-16 years from low SES (19.9%) and middle SES (13.4%) backgrounds, compared with children from high SES backgrounds (10.2%). The prevalence was significantly higher among low SES boys (23.1%), compared with high SES boys (11.5%); and among girls from low SES (16.7%), compared with girls from high (9.0%) SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of a waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 significantly increased among children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 14.1% in 2010 to 19.9% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 was significantly higher among children age 5-16 years from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (30.3%) compared with their English-speaking peers (13.2%). The prevalence was significantly higher among Middle Eastern boys (38.7%), compared with English-speaking boys (14.2%); and among girls from Middle Eastern (21.3%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking (12.2%) cultural backgrounds. The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥ 0.5 was significantly lower among girls from European (4.2%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking (12.2%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 significantly increased among children age 5-16 years from English-speaking backgrounds, from 10.2% in 2010 to 13.2% in 2015; and among children age 5-16 years from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 21.3% to 30.3% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 10.4% in 2010 to 14.2% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 25.4% to 38.7% in 2015.

Table 4.13	Prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 among children and adolescents age 5-16 years by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics in
	2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Characteristic	2015	2010
ALL		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	14.3 (1.3)	11.3 (0.9) b
Rural	12.4 (1.1)	10.4 (1.6)
SES		
Low	19.9 (2.1) a	14.1 (1.5) b
Middle	13.4 (1.3) a	11.3 (1.2)
High (ref)	10.2 (1.1)	8.0 (1.0)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	13.2 (0.9)	10.2 (0.7) b
European	8.5 (2.7)	15.1 (3.7)
Middle Eastern	30.3 (2.9) a	21.3 (3.2) b
Asian	12.1 (2.1)	12.8 (2.0)
GIRLS		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	12.6 (1.4)	10.6 (1.0)
Rural	10.7 (1.7)	10.2 (2.1)
SES		
Low	16.7 (2.2) a	14.1 (1.7)
Middle	12.5 (1.7)	10.7 (1.2)
High (ref)	9.0 (1.3)	6.8 (1.2)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	12.2 (1.1)	9.9 (0.9)
European	4.2 (2.4) a	6.4 (3.2)
Middle Eastern	21.3 (3.6) a	17.0 (4.2)
Asian	7.8 (2.5)	11.4 (2.8)

Characteristic	2015	2010
BOYS		
Locality		
Urban (ref)	16.1 (1.6)	11.9 (1.1) b
Rural	14.0 (1.4)	10.6 (1.4)
SES		
Low	23.1 (2.5) a	14.2 (1.8) b
Middle	14.3 (1.6)	11.9 (1.4)
High (ref)	11.5 (1.3)	9.1 (1.1)
Cultural background		
English-speaking (ref)	14.2 (1.0)	10.4 (0.9) b
European	13.7 (5.4)	23.3 (6.2)
Middle Eastern	38.7 (4.8) a	25.4 (3.4) b
Asian	18.5 (3.5)	14.0 (2.1)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children and adolescents for each sociodemographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers. No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SUMMARY

Overall, the prevalence of overweight, obesity, and combined overweight and obesity among children and adolescents age 5-16 years was 17.9%, 6.6% and 24.5% respectively. There was clear and consistent evidence that the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity was significantly higher among children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds; and in children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds.

Between 2010 and 2015, the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity did not significantly increase among children in primary school, but did increase significantly among adolescents in secondary school, from 22.0% in 2010 to 27.4% in 2015. The increase among adolescents in secondary school was driven by the significant increase in prevalence of overweight, from 16.9% in 2010 to 21.7% in 2015.

The prevalence of waist-to-height ratio ≥0.5 in children and adolescents age 5-16 years was 13.9% in 2015. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls, compared with boys; among children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds; and among children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds.

Between 2010 and 2015, the prevalence of waistto-height ratio ≥0.5 did not significantly increase among children in primary school, but did increase significantly among adolescents in secondary school, from 9.5% in 2010 to 13.1% in 2015.

The different rates of change in the prevalence of combined overweight and obesity between primary and secondary school students may reflect the level of investment by government and non-government agencies in school-based healthy eating and physical activity programs. While there has been a focused effort to address healthy eating and physical activity in the early childhood sector and primary schools, there have been few programs implemented in secondary schools.

The findings are promising for primary school age children and suggest the state-wide investments over the last decade may be positively influencing children's weight status and preventing weight gain. The findings for adolescents in secondary school indicate the need to find better strategies to engage adolescents, particularly adolescents from low socio-economic groups and non-English-speaking backgrounds, to reduce the increased rates of overweight and obesity and abdominal obesity.

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

REFERENCES

- 1. Swinburn BA, Sacks G, Hall KD, et al. The global obesity pandemic: shaped by global drivers and local environments. The Lancet.378(9793):804-14.
- 2. Singh AS, Mulder C, Twisk JWR, et al. Tracking of childhood overweight into adulthood: a systematic review of the literature. Obesity Reviews. 2008;9(5):474-88.
- 3. Juonala M, Magnussen CG, Berenson GS, et al. Childhood Adiposity, Adult Adiposity, and Cardiovascular Risk Factors. New England Journal of Medicine. 2011;365(20):1876-85.
- 4. Denney-Wilson E, Hardy LL, Dobbins T, et al. Body mass index, waist circumference, and chronic disease risk factors in Australian adolescents. Archives of Pediatrics Adolescent Medicine. 2008;162(6):566-73.
- 5. Cole TJ, Lobstein T. Extended international (IOTF) body mass index cut-offs for thinness, overweight and obesity. Pediatric Obesity. 2012;7(4):284-94.
- 6. Brambilla P, Bedogni G, Heo M, et al. Waist circumference-to-height ratio predicts adiposity better than body mass index in children and adolescents. International Journal of Obesity. 2013;37(7):943-6.

CHAPTER 5: FOOD CONSUMPTION

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



79% of children and adolescents met the recommended daily intake of fruit



7% of children and adolescents met the recommended daily intake of vegetables



10% of children and adolescents ate fried potato products three or more times/week

2015

- 79% of children and adolescents met the recommended daily intake of fruit (i.e., 2 serves/day)
 - Children and adolescents from rural areas were more likely to meet the daily fruit recommendation (83%), compared with children and adolescents from urban areas (77%)
 - Children and adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds were less likely to meet the daily fruit recommendation (68%), compared with children and adolescents from Englishspeaking backgrounds (80%)
 - Children and adolescents in the thin BMI category were less likely to meet the daily fruit recommendation (73%), compared with children and adolescents in the healthy BMI category (79%)
- 7% of children and adolescents met the recommended daily intake of vegetables (i.e., 5 serves/day)
 - Children and adolescents from rural areas were more likely to meet the daily vegetable recommendation (9%), compared with children and adolescents from urban areas (6%)
 - Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds were more likely to meet the daily vegetable recommendation (9%), compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (6%)
 - Children and adolescents in the thin BMI category were less likely to meet the daily vegetable recommendation (73%), compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (79%)
- 10% of children and adolescents ate fried potato products three or more times/ week
- > 32% of children and adolescents ate potato chips three or more times/week
- 48% of children and adolescents ate processed snack food products three or more times/week
- > 27% of children and adolescents ate confectionery three or more times/week
- 31% of children and adolescents ate ice cream or ice blocks three or more times/week
- 59% of children and adolescents drank whole milk; 27% drank low/reduced-fat milk
- ▶ 16% of children and adolescents drank one or more cups of fruit juice daily

101



SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



9% of children and adolescents drank one or more cups of soft drink daily



2% of children and adolescents drank one or more cups of sports drinks daily

- > 9% of children and adolescents drank one or more cups of soft drink daily
 - Children and adolescents from low (11%) and middle SES (7%) were more likely to drink one or more cups of soft drink daily, compared with children and adolescents from high SES (4%) backgrounds
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (12%) were more likely to drink one or more cups of soft drink daily, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (9%)
 - Children and adolescents in the obese BMI category (12%) were more likely to drink one or more cups of soft drink daily, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy BMI category (5%)
- 2% of children and adolescents drank one or more cups of sports drinks daily
- > 11% of children and adolescents drank energy drinks at least once/week

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010-2015

- The proportion of children and adolescents meeting the daily fruit recommendation increased from 73% in 2010 to 79% in 2015. Changes by sociodemographic characteristics were observed among children and adolescents from:
 - Urban areas, from 74% in 2010 to 77% in 2015; and rural areas from, 68% in 2010 to 83% in 2015
 - Low SES backgrounds, from 68% in 2010 to 78% in 2015; and middle SES backgrounds, from 74% in 2010 to 78% in 2015
 - English-speaking backgrounds, from 73% in 2010 to 80% in 2015
 - Thin BMI category, from 67% in 2010 to 73% in 2015; healthy weight BMI category, from 74% in 2010 to 79% in 2015; overweight BMI category, from 72% in 2010 to 80% in 2015; and obese BMI category, from 68% in 2010 to 77% in 2015
- The proportion of children and adolescents meeting the daily vegetable recommendation increased from 5% in 2010 to 7% in 2015. Increases were observed among children and adolescents from:
 - Urban areas, from 5% in 2010 to 6% in 2015
 - Low SES backgrounds (5% in 2010 to 9% in 2015) and middle SES backgrounds (5% in 2010 to 7% in 2015)
 - English-speaking backgrounds (5% in 2010 to 7% in 2015) and Asian cultural backgrounds (4% in 2010 to 7% in 2015)
 - Thin BMI category, from 3% in 2010 to 7% in 2015; healthy weight BMI category, from 5% in 2010 to 7% in 2015; and overweight BMI category, from 4% in 2010 to 8% in 2015

CONTEXT

Promoting healthy eating among children and adolescents and ensuring that the most appropriate types and amounts of food are consumed during this dynamic stage of the lifecycle is vital to preventing health problems including obesity and dental decay. Additionally, healthy eating in childhood and adolescence promotes optimal growth and development, helps prevent the risk of developing diet-related diseases later in life, and is an effective investment for future health.¹

The accurate measurement of children's and adolescents' diet is difficult and complex.² For this reason, short questions are often used in surveillance systems to examine the consumption of 'indicator foods', or foods associated with health status.³ Foods such as fruit and vegetables contribute to a healthy diet and provide a ready source of vitamins, minerals and fibre. Some other foods are not essential in the diet, such as foods and beverages that are energydense and nutrient-poor; and often high in fat, salt and sugar.⁴ These foods are sometimes called 'discretionary choices' or foods that should be eaten only on special occasions, and current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting the amount as well as the frequency of consumption of these foods.⁴

For SPANS 2015, information about children's and adolescents' dietary intake was collected using a short food frequency questionnaire developed for population-based monitoring surveys.⁵ Briefly, the questions perform reasonably well in ranking individuals according to their intakes, and indicate differences in diet quality between response categories. The short dietary questions used in SPANS provide information on the proportions of children and adolescents who consume higher and lower amounts of certain foods and drinks; but they do not provide a precise estimate of intake and, therefore, estimates of the proportion of children meeting dietary recommendations must be interpreted with caution. Short questions can also provide an indication of changes in food consumption over time and thereby establish trends, provided the questions are consistent across survey years.5

The indicator foods for the survey include fruit, vegetables, red meat, processed meat, hot chips, sweet and salty snack foods, confectionery, ice cream, fruit juice, water, sugar-sweetened beverages (i.e., soft drinks, cordials, flavoured water, diet soft drinks, sport drinks) and milk (including flavoured milk). Over the past five to 10 years, caffeinated energy drinks and sports drinks targeted at the youth market have become prevalent, and caffeine toxicity from energy drink consumption has been reported as increasing, particularly among adolescents.⁶ Questions in relation to the consumption of energy drinks and sports drinks were therefore included in SPANS 2015.

This chapter reports on indicators of foods consumed among children (i.e., Years K, 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (i.e., Years 8 and 10), sampled by year group, sex, and, where appropriate, by sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category. Where available, the 2010 prevalence estimates of indicators of dietary intake are included for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a proportionally large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their child in Years K, 2 and 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported, which may reflect some of the notable differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of foods consumed between younger primary years and Year 6. The combined prevalence in primary school will reflect these differences in data collection methods.

.....

FRUIT CONSUMPTION

Fruit is an excellent source of vitamins, including folate, and phytochemicals and provides natural sugars and dietary fibre. There is accumulating evidence to suggest that consumption of fruit protects against chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease and some cancers.⁷ The current Australian Dietary Guidelines (ADG) recommend that children age 4-8 years (corresponding to Years K-4) consume at least one and a half serves of fruit per day, and children and adolescents age 9-11 years (corresponding to Year 6) consume at least two serves per day.⁴

The current ADG⁴ were released in 2013, i.e., between the last two survey periods for SPANS, and included revised recommendations for daily serves of fruit. In 2010, the ADG recommended that children age 4-11 years (Years K, 2 and 4 in SPANS) consume at least one serve of fruit a day and adolescents age 12-18 years (Year 6, 8 and 10 in SPANS) consume at least three serves of fruit per day.⁸ The new fruit recommendation has been applied to the SPANS 2010 data presented here to assess change between survey periods.

The SPANS question did not include half serve responses, hence for reporting purposes all children surveyed were considered to meet the ADG if they consumed at least two serves of fruit per day. This is in line with current education strategies aimed at parents of primary school-age children.⁹ It is important to note that in the younger year groups (Years K-4) the proportion of children meeting the guidelines may be an underestimate if parents actually provided one and a half serves of fruit daily, but reported this as one, rather than two, serves per day in the survey. Further, validation studies for the fruit question indicate good agreement with more detailed measures of dietary intake, but that intakes are underestimated at the lower end of consumption, suggesting children who report low intakes, or children whose parents report low intakes, may in reality be consuming higher amounts.^{10, 11}

The current ADGs suggest that fruit juice with 'no added sugar' may be included among fruit serves 'only occasionally', with half a cup (125 ml) of fruit juice equivalent to one serve of fruit.⁴ Because it is difficult for children and their parents to know if the fruit juice they consume has no added sugar, fruit juice was not included in the serves of fruit reported.

Table 5.1 and Figure 5.1 show the usual daily consumption of fruit among primary school children stratified by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 78% of children consumed at least two serves of fruit daily (the recommended intake) and a small proportion (1%) reported consuming no fruit.

Fruit convoc			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Don't eat fruit	0.8 (0.3)	1.3 (0.3)	1.1 (0.3)	1.6 (0.4)	1.2 (0.2)	1.2 (0.2)
1 serve or less per day	20.2 (1.4)	22.8 (1.7)	23.6 (1.5)	16.0 (1.5)	20.7 (1.0)	26.7 (1.3)
2 serves per day	42.0 (1.7)	42.5 (1.5)	38.6 (1.4)	25.9 (1.3)	37.6 (0.9)	38.6 (0.7)
3 serves per day	24.7 (1.9)	21.9 (1.3)	24.5 (1.6)	27.2 (1.6)	24.5 (1.0)	20.5 (1.0)
4 or more serves per day	12.3 (1.0)	11.4 (1.3)	12.1 (1.0)	29.3 (1.8)	16.0 (0.8)	13.0 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Don't eat fruit	0.4 (0.2)	1.2 (0.5)	0.7 (0.3)	1.1 (0.5)	0.8 (0.2)	1.0 (0.2)
1 serve or less per day	19.5 (2.0)	21.0 (2.2)	22.9 (1.7)	15.7 (2.3)	19.8 (1.2)	24.4 (1.5)
2 serves per day	42.7 (2.4)	43.4 (2.1)	39.1 (1.9)	27.8 (2.0)	38.6 (1.2)	40.7 (1.1)
3 serves per day	25.6 (2.3)	23.9 (2.0)	24.1 (1.8)	28.8 (2.6)	25.5 (1.3)	22.1 (1.4)
4 or more serves per day	11.8 (1.3)	10.5 (1.6)	13.3 (1.6)	26.7 (2.8)	15.2 (1.2)	11.8 (0.8)
BOYS						
Don't eat fruit	1.2 (0.6)	1.4 (0.6)	1.6 (0.5)	2.1 (0.6)	1.6 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)
1 serve or less per day	20.9 (2.2)	24.8 (2.2)	24.4 (2.2)	16.2 (1.6)	21.6 (1.3)	28.8 (1.5)
2 serves per day	41.4 (2.9)	41.7 (2.1)	38.2 (2.1)	24.1 (2.0)	36.6 (1.2)	36.6 (1.0)
3 serves per day	23.7 (2.7)	19.7 (1.8)	25.0 (2.3)	25.7 (1.9)	23.5 (1.5)	19.0 (0.9)
4 or more serves per day	12.8 (1.7)	12.4 (1.8)	10.9 (1.3)	31.8 (2.2)	16.8 (1.2)	14.2 (1.3)

 Table 5.1
 Usual daily consumption of fruit among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

.......







MEETING RECOMMENDED FRUIT SERVES

Table 5.2 and Figure 5.2 show the proportion of primary school children meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 78% of children consumed the recommended amount of fruit, of at least two serves daily, in 2015. There were no significant differences

between boys and girls meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit. The proportion of girls meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased from 75% in 2010 to 79% in 2015; and the proportion of boys meeting the daily fruit recommendation significantly increased from 70% in 2010 to 77% in 2015.

Table 5.2Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit (2 serves/day) among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in
2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Meet recommendation	79.0 (1.5)	75.9 (1.7)	75.3 (1.5)	82.4 (1.7)	78.1 (1.1)	72.1 (1.3) b
Do not meet recommendation	21.0 (1.5)	24.1 (1.7)	24.7 (1.5)	17.6 (1.7)	21.9 (1.1)	27.9 (1.3)
GIRLS						
Meet recommendation	80.1 (2.0)	77.8 (2.3)	76.5 (1.6)	83.2 (2.4)	79.3 (1.3)	74.6 (1.5) b
Do not meet recommendation	19.9 (2.0)	22.2 (2.3)	23.5 (1.6)	16.8 (2.4)	20.7 (1.3)	25.4 (1.5)
BOYS						
Meet recommendation	77.9 (2.3)	73.8 (2.2)	74.0 (2.2)	81.7 (1.8)	76.8 (1.4)	69.8 (1.5) b
Do not meet recommendation	22.1 (2.3)	26.2 (2.2)	26.0 (2.2)	18.3 (1.8)	23.2 (1.4)	30.2 (1.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each category.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





106

b

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately four out of five primary school children met the recommended daily serves of fruit. Table 5.3 and Figure 5.3 show the proportion of children meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, primary school children in rural areas, and in Year K in particular, were significantly more likely to eat the recommended daily serves of fruit compared with children in urban areas. Girls from rural areas in Years K and 4 were significantly more likely to meet the recommended daily serves of fruit, compared with girls from urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: The proportion of children eating at least two servings of fruit per day significantly increased from 72% to 77% in children from urban areas, and from 71% to 82% in children from rural areas between 2010 and 2015, respectively.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit between children from different socio-economic backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased by approximately 9% (from 67% to 76%) among children from low SES backgrounds; and by approximately 5% (from 74% to 79%) among children from high SES backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015 respectively. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds (from 64% in 2010 to 73% in 2015); among girls from low SES backgrounds (from 71% in 2010 to 79% in 2015); and among boys from high SES backgrounds (from 72% in 2010 to 79% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit was significantly lower among children, particularly boys of all ages, from Asian cultural backgrounds (67%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (79%). The prevalence was significantly lower for boys (61%) and girls (71%) from Asian cultural backgrounds, compared with boys and girls from English-speaking backgrounds (78% and 80%, respectively).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 2010 (73%) to 2015 (79%).

Weight status

2015: Overall there were no significant differences in meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit between children from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased by between 5% and 10% in each BMI category between 2010 and 2015: from 66% to 76%, from 74% to 79%, from 71% to 80% and from 65% to 75%, respectively, for the thin, healthy weight, overweight and obese categories.

Table 5.3Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and
BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015			2010	
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years	
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	77.7 (1.7)	75.0 (2.0)	74.1 (1.7)	82.0 (2.0)	77.1 (1.3)	72.3 (1.3) b	
Rural	84.3 (2.5) a	79.1 (3.3)	79.1 (2.2)	83.9 (2.5)	81.6 (1.6) a	71.1 (5.3) b	
SES							
Low	79.1 (3.1)	70.9 (2.6)	74.3 (2.3)	78.4 (3.3) a	75.8 (1.7)	67.1 (2.2) b	
Middle	80.1 (2.6)	77.3 (3.0)	75.0 (2.4)	81.8 (2.8)	78.6 (1.8)	74.2 (1.8)	
High (ref)	78.2 (1.9)	77.0 (2.4)	76.0 (2.1)	85.3 (2.0)	78.9 (1.5)	74.2 (1.9) b	
Cultural background							
English (ref)	80.2 (1.4)	77.2 (1.9)	76.4 (1.6)	82.0 (1.8)	78.9 (1.1)	72.6 (1.4) b	
European	85.7 (7.3)	72.8 (9.7)	86.4 (9.0)	89.4 (7.7)	82.4 (4.5)	75.5 (6.5)	
Middle Eastern	74.4 (6.3)	79.6 (6.0)	73.9 (5.8)	90.0 (2.9)	79.2 (3.1)	70.9 (3.2)	
Asian	71.1 (6.0)	57.9 (6.4) a	59.8 (5.7) a	81.9 (7.1)	67.0 (3.8) a	66.3 (2.4)	
BMI category							
Thin	76.5 (4.8)	75.6 (5.6)	71.0 (6.4)	81.0 (5.0)	81.0 (2.8)	66.0 (2.6) b	
Healthy weight (ref)	79.6 (1.6)	75.3 (1.8)	75.8 (1.7)	83.4 (1.8)	83.4 (1.2)	74.1 (1.4) b	
Overweight	80.6 (3.9)	80.3 (3.8)	77.4 (2.7)	81.1 (2.9)	81.1 (1.9)	70.5 (1.8) b	
Obese	74.3 (6.0)	72.8 (5.8)	74.9 (4.6)	77.8 (5.9)	77.8 (2.9)	64.5 (4.1) b	
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	78.7 (2.3)	76.7 (2.7)	75.2 (1.9)	82.4 (2.8)	78.2 (1.5)	74.8 (1.5)	
Rural	85.7 (2.0) a	82.7 (3.8)	80.7 (2.0) a	85.9 (3.9)	83.7 (1.4) a	73.3 (6.4) b	
SES							
Low	82.3 (2.5)	74.7 (3.6)	77.2 (2.8)	79.6 (5.1)	78.7 (1.8)	70.7 (2.3) b	
Middle	83.0 (3.0)	79.0 (3.6)	77.4 (2.6)	80.4 (3.8)	79.9 (2.1)	76.3 (2.1)	
High (ref)	77.1 (3.3)	78.1 (3.1)	75.3 (2.4)	87.4 (3.1)	79.1 (1.9)	76.3 (2.6)	
Cultural background							
English (ref)	80.6 (2.3)	78.5 (2.5)	78.3 (1.9)	82.9 (2.4)	80.0 (1.5)	75.2 (1.6) b	
European	87.5 (8.7)	74.2 (15.8)	100.0 (0.0)	89.9 (9.9)	86.7 (6.1)	74.5 (7.8)	
Middle Eastern	83.7 (8.5)	85.9 (7.0)	60.4 (6.1) a	85.6 (8.2)	78.6 (2.5)	74.2 (2.8)	
Asian	75.3 (7.2)	66.3 (9.2)	61.6 (8.5) a	83.3 (8.8)	71.2 (4.3) a	67.2 (2.9)	
BMI category							
Thin	77.4 (5.4)	62.4 (9.2) a	67.6 (8.0)	79.5 (6.7)	72.3 (3.5) a	70.0 (4.0)	
Healthy weight (ref)	79.8 (2.5)	78.9 (2.2)	76.2 (2.0)	84.2 (2.8)	79.7 (1.5)	76.4 (1.7)	
Overweight	80.5 (5.5)	80.9 (4.5)	82.3 (3.4)	83.3 (3.8)	81.8 (2.1)	72.1 (2.4) b	
Obese	81.2 (8.4)	70.8 (8.1)	75.1 (4.7)	77.1 (7.1)	75.9 (4.1)	67.1 (4.9)	
	2015						
----------------------	---------------	--------------	--------------	-------------	--------------	--------------	--
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years	
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	76.6 (2.8)	73.2 (2.4)	72.9 (2.6)	81.5 (2.3)	76.0 (1.6)	69.9 (1.5) b	
Rural	83.0 (3.5)	75.9 (5.1)	77.5 (4.1)	82.2 (2.2)	79.7 (2.4)	69.5 (4.6) b	
SES							
Low	75.8 (4.8)	67.8 (4.4)	71.5 (4.3)	77.2 (3.7)	73.0 (3.0)	63.7 (3.1) b	
Middle	77.0 (4.7)	75.5 (4.4)	72.2 (3.4)	83.1 (3.0)	77.2 (2.2)	72.4 (1.8)	
High (ref)	79.4 (2.8)	75.6 (2.7)	76.7 (3.3)	82.9 (2.4)	78.6 (1.8)	72.2 (2.1) b	
Cultural background							
English (ref)	79.7 (2.2)	75.8 (2.3)	74.4 (2.3)	81.1 (1.9)	77.8	70.3 (1.5)	
European	82.7 (12.9)	72.0 (11.7)	74.2 (16.5)	88.5 (11.7)	77.8	76.6 (9.7)	
Middle Eastern	65.3 (9.5)	72.6 (9.8)	89.2 (7.2)	93.9 (3.3)	79.8	68.0 (4.6)	
Asian	62.7 (10.0) a	46.8 (7.1) a	57.3 (8.6) a	80.3 (7.9)	60.5 (4.9) a	65.4 (3.4)	
BMI category							
Thin	75.6 (7.0)	91.8 (4.5) a	74.7 (8.2)	83.7 (7.0)	80.5 (4.0)	61.9 (3.5) b	
Healthy weight (ref)	79.4 (2.2)	71.6 (2.8)	75.4 (2.6)	82.6 (2.2)	77.3 (1.4)	72.1 (1.5) b	
Overweight	80.6 (5.8)	79.6 (5.7)	72.0 (4.5)	79.4 (3.2)	77.7 (2.6)	68.9 (2.5) b	
Obese	66.1 (10.2)	74.9 (7.2)	74.6 (6.9)	78.5 (6.8)	73.7 (3.5)	62.0 (5.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

.....

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 5.3 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, 95% CI)













.....





CONSUMPTION OF VEGETABLES

Vegetables are an important source of vitamins, minerals, phytochemicals, carbohydrates and dietary fibre. Similar to fruit, there is a wealth of evidence suggesting that vegetable consumption reduces the risk of several chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease and some cancers.⁷

The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend children age 4-8 years (corresponding to Years K and 2) consume at least four and a half serves of vegetables per day and children age 9-11 years (corresponding to Years 4 and 6) consume at least five serves.⁴ For ease of reporting, we have standardised the interpretation of recommendations so that for this survey children met the Australian Dietary Guidelines if they consumed at least five serves of vegetables per day.

Between SPANS 2010 and 2015, new Australian Dietary Guidelines⁴ were released with revised recommendations for daily serves of vegetables. In 2010, the dietary guidelines recommended that children age 4-7 years (corresponding to Year K and year 2) consume at least two serves of vegetables a day and children age 8-11 years (corresponding to Years 4 and 6) consume at least three serves of vegetables a day.⁸ The new daily vegetables consumption recommendations have been applied to the SPANS 2010 data presented here to enable a direct comparison between survey periods. Validation studies for this question indicate good agreement with more detailed measures of dietary intake, although intakes are underestimated at the lower end of consumption, suggesting children who report low intakes may in reality be consuming higher amounts.^{10, 11}

Table 5.4 and Figure 5.4 show the usual consumption of vegetables in primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 35% of children consumed one or fewer serves of vegetables per day and a small proportion of children (3%) did not eat vegetables. Only 5% of children consumed five or more serves of vegetables per day. There were no obvious differences in consumption levels between boys and girls.

			2015			2010	
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years	
ALL							
Don't eat vegetables	3.5 (0.7)	4.2 (0.8)	2.4 (0.4)	1.8 (0.7)	3.0 (0.4)	2.3 (0.3)	
1 serve or less per day	41.2 (1.9)	37.4 (1.5)	36.4 (1.7)	21.5 (1.7)	34.5 (1.2)	37.5 (1.1)	
2 serves per day	30.4 (1.8)	30.6 (1.6)	32.7 (1.4)	27.3 (1.7)	30.3 (1.1)	30.6 (0.8)	
3 serves per day	17.4 (1.3)	18.6 (1.2)	18.6 (1.3)	22.2 (1.7)	19.1 (0.9)	18.9 (0.8)	
4 serves per day	5.2 (0.8)	6.0 (0.7)	7.2 (0.7)	14.8 (1.3)	8.1 (0.4)	7.0 (0.6)	
5 or more serves per day	2.3 (0.5)	3.3 (0.6)	2.7 (0.5)	12.4 (1.4)	5.0 (0.4)	3.7 (0.4)	
GIRLS							
Don't eat vegetables	2.5 (1.0)	2.6 (0.8)	2.4 (0.6)	1.1 (0.6)	2.2 (0.6)	2.0 (0.4)	
1 serve or less per day	42.8 (2.4)	36.4 (2.4)	35.6 (2.4)	20.6 (2.4)	34.3 (1.7)	37.2 (1.4)	
2 serves per day	30.4 (1.9)	30.8 (2.5)	32.6 (1.6)	30.3 (2.5)	31.0 (1.3)	31.5 (1.3)	
3 serves per day	16.1 (1.4)	19.1 (2.1)	19.5 (1.6)	21.9 (2.0)	19.0 (1.3)	18.7 (0.9)	
4 serves per day	5.7 (1.4)	7.6 (1.0)	7.3 (1.3)	13.7 (1.6)	8.4 (0.7)	6.9 (0.7)	
5 or more serves per day	2.4 (0.7)	3.5 (0.9)	2.6 (0.6)	12.4 (2.0)	5.0 (0.5)	3.8 (0.5)	
BOYS							
Don't eat vegetables	4.5 (0.8)	5.9 (1.2)	2.3 (0.6)	2.5 (0.8)	3.9 (0.5)	2.5 (0.4)	
1 serve or less per day	39.7 (2.2)	38.5 (1.8)	37.3 (2.1)	22.4 (2.1)	34.8 (1.1)	37.9 (1.2)	
2 serves per day	30.3 (2.3)	30.4 (1.6)	32.8 (2.0)	24.3 (2.0)	29.5 (1.2)	29.7 (1.0)	
3 serves per day	18.7 (1.9)	18.0 (1.5)	17.7 (2.0)	22.6 (2.1)	19.2 (1.1)	19.0 (1.1)	
4 serves per day	4.6 (0.9)	4.3 (1.0)	7.1 (0.9)	15.9 (2.0)	7.8 (0.7)	7.2 (0.8)	
5 or more serves per day	2.2 (0.7)	3.0 (0.8)	2.9 (0.8)	12.4 (1.4)	4.9 (0.6)	3.7 (0.5)	

Table 5.4 Usual daily consumption of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

Figure 5.4 Usual daily consumption of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)





.....

MEETING RECOMMENDED DAILY SERVES OF VEGETABLES

Table 5.5 and Figure 5.5 show the proportion of primary school children meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 5% of children reported consuming the recommended amount of vegetables (at least five serves per day). There were no significant differences between boys and girls and meeting the daily vegetables recommendation. The proportion of children meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables increased significantly from 4% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Table 5.5Prevalence of meeting the recommended number of serves of vegetables a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in
2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Meets recommendation	2.3 (0.5)	3.3 (0.6)	2.7 (0.5)	12.4 (1.4)	5.0 (0.4)	3.7 (0.4) b
Does not meet recommendation	97.7 (0.5)	96.7 (0.6)	97.3 (0.5)	87.6 (1.4)	95.0 (0.4)	96.3 (0.4)
GIRLS						
Meets recommendation	2.4 (0.7)	3.5 (0.9)	2.6 (0.6)	12.4 (2.0)	5.0 (0.5)	3.8 (0.5)
Does not meet recommendation	97.6 (0.7)	96.5 (0.9)	97.4 (0.6)	87.6 (2.0)	95.0 (0.5)	96.2 (0.5)
BOYS						
Meets recommendation	2.2 (0.7)	3.0 (0.8)	2.9 (0.8)	12.4 (1.4)	4.9 (0.6)	3.7 (0.5)
Does not meet recommendation	97.8 (0.7)	97.0 (0.8)	97.1 (0.8)	87.6 (1.4)	95.1 (0.6)	96.3 (0.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 5.5 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate only one in 20 primary school children (5%) met the daily recommendation for vegetables. Table 5.6 and Figure 5.6 show the proportion consuming the recommended number of vegetable serves per day by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables between children from urban and rural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The proportion of urban primary school children consuming at least five servings of vegetables daily increased significantly from 4% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables between children from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased by approximately 2% in children from the middle SES tertile, from 4% to 6%, between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 4% in 2010 to 5% in 2015; and children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 2% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 2% in 2010 to 5% in 2015; and among children in the overweight BMI category, from 3% in 2010 to 6% in 2015.

Table 5.6

5.6 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	2.2 (0.5)	3.2 (0.7)	2.7 (0.6)	11.9 (1.4)	4.8 (0.5)	3.6 (0.4) b
Rural	3.0 (0.9)	3.5 (1.0)	2.9 (0.9)	13.8 (3.7)	5.8 (1.0)	4.8 (0.6)
SES						
Low	2.1 (1.1)	6.3 (1.6) a	3.3 (1.2)	10.2 (3.9)	5.3 (1.2)	3.6 (0.7)
Middle	1.9 (0.7)	2.9 (0.7)	3.9 (1.0) a	13.9 (2.0)	5.7 (0.6)	4.1 (0.5) b
High (ref)	2.7 (0.7)	2.1 (0.8)	1.5 (0.6)	12.2 (2.0)	4.3 (0.6)	3.3 (0.7)
Cultural background						
English (ref)	2.1 (0.4)	3.3 (0.7)	2.6 (0.5)	12.7 (1.5)	5.1 (0.4)	3.8 (0.4) b
European	7.2 (6.6)	na	na	na	1.7 (1.7)	8.6 (7.2)
Middle Eastern	2.8 (1.2)	3.7 (3.0)	4.3 (3.3)	6.7 (4.0)	4.3 (2.0)	5.0 (1.6)
Asian	3.4 (2.7)	2.3 (1.7)	3.0 (2.0)	18.4 (4.8)	5.4 (1.4)	1.6 (0.5) b
BMI category						
Thin	1.6 (1.5)	na	5.2 (2.8)	13.1 (3.9)	5.1 (1.2)	1.8 (0.9) b
Healthy weight (ref)	2.1 (0.5)	3.6 (0.9)	2.4 (0.5)	12.4 (1.5)	4.9 (0.5)	4.2 (0.4)
Overweight	4.5 (2.1)	2.3 (1.2)	4.0 (1.5)	11.9 (2.8)	6.1 (1.1)	2.9 (0.6) b
Obese	1.7 (1.7)	5.8 (3.0)	1.3 (1.0)	12.7 (5.6)	5.1 (1.6)	2.5 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	2.5 (0.8)	3.3 (1.1)	2.7 (0.8)	11.7 (2.0)	4.8 (0.6)	3.7 (0.5)
Rural	2.0 (1.3)	4.3 (1.8)	2.5 (1.2)	15.0 (5.4)	5.8 (1.0)	4.6 (1.4)
SES						
Low	2.9 (2.0)	9.3 (3.8) a	5.4 (2.5) a	10.4 (5.6)	6.8 (1.7)	3.1 (0.7) b
Middle	1.7 (0.9)	3.3 (1.0)	3.0 (1.1)	13.2 (2.6)	5.2 (0.9)	4.3 (0.7)
High (ref)	2.8 (0.9)	1.5 (0.7)	1.0 (0.4)	12.7 (2.8)	4.1 (0.7)	3.7 (0.9)
Cultural background						
English (ref)	2.0 (0.6)	3.7 (1.0)	2.8 (0.7)	13.0 (2.1)	5.3 (0.6)	3.9 (0.5)
European	11.4 (10.8)	na	na	na	3.2 (3.2)	2.1 (2.0)
Middle Eastern	5.9 (3.1)	na	1.9 (2.0)	3.4 (1.7) a	2.7 (1.2)	5.1 (1.6)
Asian	3.5 (3.6)	2.6 (2.5)	na	14.1 (5.7)	4.0 (1.6)	2.4 (0.9)
BMI category						
Thin	3.0 (3.0)	na	na	19.8 (5.9)	6.5 (1.9)	1.6 (0.9) b
Healthy weight (ref)	1.9 (0.7)	4.1 (1.3)	3.3 (0.9)	11.3 (2.1)	4.9 (0.6)	4.1 (0.5)
Overweight	5.3 (3.0)	0.8 (0.8)	2.5 (1.5)	11.2 (2.9)	4.8 (1.0)	3.2 (0.8)
Obese	na	7.6 (5.4)	1.0 (1.0)	16.0 (9.6)	5.7 (2.8)	2.9 (1.2)

.....

	2015						
_	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years	
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	1.8 (0.7)	3.0 (0.9)	2.7 (0.9)	12.2 (1.6)	4.7 (0.6)	3.5 (0.5)	
Rural	3.8 (1.5)	2.7 (1.5)	3.4 (1.5)	12.8 (2.5)	5.7 (1.2)	4.9 (0.4)	
SES							
Low	1.4 (0.8)	3.9 (1.9)	1.1 (1.1)	10.0 (3.2)	4.0 (1.4)	4.0 (1.0)	
Middle	2.1 (1.2)	2.4 (1.0)	5.1 (1.7)	14.5 (2.3)	6.2 (1.0)	3.9 (0.7)	
High (ref)	2.6 (1.1)	2.9 (1.4)	2.0 (1.1)	11.6 (2.4)	4.4 (0.9)	3.0 (0.8)	
Cultural background							
English (ref)	2.3 (0.7)	2.9 (0.9)	2.5 (0.8)	12.5 (1.4)	4.9 (0.6)	3.8 (0.5)	
European	na	na	na	na	na	16.3 (14.5)	
Middle Eastern	na	7.5 (6.0)	7.3 (5.0)	9.5 (7.3)	5.9 (3.4)	4.8 (2.3)	
Asian	3.4 (3.4)	1.9 (2.0)	7.1 (4.6)	23.4 (9.6)	7.5 (2.6)	1.0 (0.7) b	
BMI category							
Thin	na	na	11.1 (5.4) a	na	3.2 (1.7)	2.0 (1.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	2.3 (0.7)	3.0 (1.0)	1.6 (0.6)	13.5 (1.8)	4.9 (0.6)	4.3 (0.5)	
Overweight	3.5 (2.4)	4.4 (2.5)	5.6 (2.3) a	12.4 (3.9)	7.4 (1.8)	2.6 (0.8) b	
Obese	3.6 (3.7)	3.9 (2.6)	1.6 (1.6)	9.3 (4.6)	4.4 (1.7)	2.0 (1.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 5.6 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, 95%Cl)







RED MEAT INTAKE

Red meat such as beef and lamb contribute valuable nutrients such as iron, protein, zinc and vitamin B12 to the diets of children and adolescents. However, regular consumption of larger quantities of red meat may be associated with increased risk of colorectal cancer in later life.¹²

The current recommendations in the Australian Dietary Guidelines for lean meats (and poultry, fish, eggs, tofu, nuts, and seeds; and legumes/beans) are one and a half serves per day for children age 4-8 years and two and a half serves in children age 9-18 years. The SPANS 2015 questionnaire asked about the frequency of consumption and not serving sizes of meat per day. Validation studies show that the question used is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of red meat.¹⁰ Table 5.7 and Figure 5.7 show the frequency of usually consuming red meat among primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 48% of children consumed red meat more than 3 times per week. Frequency of intake at least three times a week appeared to be lower in Year 6 children (38%) than in other years. Approximately 10% of children rarely or never ate red meat. The frequency of eating red meat appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups. Overall, daily consumption of red meat appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.7 Usual consumption of red meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE))

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	10.0 (1.2)	6.7 (0.9)	5.9 (0.8)	15.2 (1.5)	9.5 (0.7)	7.9 (0.7)
1-2 times per week	42.3 (1.5)	39.5 (1.8)	40.7 (1.8)	46.6 (1.6)	42.3 (1.1)	39.3 (1.0)
3-6 times per week	43.5 (1.6)	49.4 (1.8)	48.2 (1.6)	31.7 (1.6)	43.2 (1.0)	44.8 (1.3)
Once a day or more	4.2 (0.7)	4.4 (0.6)	5.3 (0.8)	6.5 (1.0)	5.1 (0.4)	8.0 (0.6)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	9.8 (1.5)	7.6 (1.2)	6.5 (1.1)	16.0 (1.8)	10.0 (0.9)	8.3 (0.9)
1-2 times per week	43.7 (2.1)	40.0 (2.3)	37.5 (2.2)	43.3 (2.1)	41.2 (1.3)	40.0 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	41.7 (2.2)	49.0 (2.3)	49.4 (2.0)	34.6 (2.5)	43.7 (1.3)	44.5 (1.4)
Once a day or more	4.8 (1.0)	3.4 (0.7)	6.6 (1.2)	6.1 (1.3)	5.2 (0.6)	7.1 (0.8)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	10.3 (1.3)	5.8 (1.3)	5.2 (1.1)	14.4 (2.2)	9.0 (0.8)	7.5 (0.9)
1-2 times per week	40.8 (2.1)	39.0 (2.7)	44.1 (2.3)	49.9 (2.7)	43.4 (1.4)	38.7 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	45.4 (2.0)	49.8 (2.7)	46.8 (2.1)	28.8 (2.4)	42.6 (1.3)	45.0 (1.7)
Once a day or more	3.6 (0.8)	5.4 (0.9)	3.9 (1.0)	6.9 (1.1)	4.9 (0.5)	8.8 (0.8)





Figure 5.7 Usual consumption of red meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

CONSUMPTION OF PROCESSED MEAT

Processed meat such as sausages, frankfurters, devon, ham, hamburgers and chicken nuggets usually contain high amounts of fat, saturated fat and salt. A high consumption of processed meat has been associated with chronic diseases such as certain cancers, cardiovascular disease and diabetes¹³. The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting processed meats including salami, bacon, sausages and burgers⁴ and describe these meat products as 'discretionary choices'. Validation studies for the processed meat question used in SPANS show that this question is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of processed meat¹⁰. Table 5.8 and Figure 5.8 show the frequency of usually eating processed meat among primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 33% of children usually consumed processed meat three or more times a week. The frequency of eating processed meats appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups. Approximately 15% of children never or rarely consumed processed meat. There were some differences in consumption between boys and girls, with girls generally consuming processed meat less frequently. Overall, daily consumption of processed meats appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.8	Usual consumption of processed meat	among children in primary	school by sex and year	r group in 2015, and	in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	12.8 (1.4)	13.6 (1.3)	16.3 (1.5)	17.1 (1.3)	14.9 (1.0)	14.4 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	50.5 (1.6)	53.7 (1.6)	53.7 (2.0)	48.8 (1.7)	51.7 (1.0)	50.3 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	29.8 (1.8)	25.7 (1.3)	23.9 (1.5)	25.5 (1.3)	26.3 (0.9)	25.6 (0.9)
Once a day or more	6.8 (0.7)	7.0 (0.8)	6.1 (0.9)	8.5 (1.2)	7.1 (0.5)	9.6 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	15.3 (1.8)	14.2 (1.4)	16.5 (1.9)	19.4 (2.1)	16.3 (1.2)	15.2 (1.3)
1-2 times per week	50.5 (2.3)	55.7 (2.2)	55.5 (2.4)	48.8 (2.5)	52.6 (1.2)	53.7 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	27.5 (2.2)	23.8 (2.0)	21.6 (2.1)	21.9 (1.8)	23.8 (1.2)	22.2 (1.3)
Once a day or more	6.6 (0.9)	6.3 (1.1)	6.4 (0.9)	9.9 (1.8)	7.3 (0.6)	8.9 (0.9)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	10.2 (1.5)	13.0 (1.8)	16.1 (1.9)	14.8 (1.7)	13.4 (1.2)	13.7 (1.2)
1-2 times per week	50.6 (2.0)	51.5 (2.3)	51.8 (2.9)	48.9 (2.1)	50.7 (1.3)	47.2 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	32.2 (2.4)	27.7 (1.6)	26.3 (1.9)	29.2 (2.0)	29.0 (1.1)	28.7 (1.1)
Once a day or more	7.1 (1.1)	7.7 (1.1)	5.8 (1.2)	7.1 (1.2)	6.9 (0.6)	10.3 (0.9)

.....



Figure 5.8 Usual consumption of processed meat among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



CONSUMPTION OF FRIED POTATO PRODUCTS

Hot chips, french fries, wedges and fried potato are likely to contain large amounts of fat, saturated fat and/or salt. The latest Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting intake of these foods and describe them as 'discretionary choices'. Validation studies indicate that the questions asked in SPANS 2015 and 2010 are able to distinguish between low and very high consumers of hot chips.^{5, 14} Table 5.9 and Figure 5.9 show the frequency of usually eating fried potato products among primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 41% of children never or rarely consumed fried potato products, while 51% consumed these products 1-2 times a week, 7% consumed these products 3-6 times a week, and only 1% reported eating fried potato products daily. The frequency of eating fried potato products appeared to be broadly consistent across all primary year groups. The proportion of children eating fried potato products daily appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.9 Usual consumption of fried potato products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	41.9 (2.5)	37.8 (2.3)	39.5 (2.2)	44.9 (2.8)	41.0 (2.0)	36.0 (2.0)
1-2 times per week	50.2 (2.0)	54.8 (2.0)	53.6 (1.7)	44.4 (2.2)	50.7 (1.3)	50.7 (1.3)
3-6 times per week	6.8 (1.2)	6.7 (1.0)	5.9 (1.0)	8.4 (1.3)	7.0 (0.8)	9.3 (0.9)
Once a day or more	1.1 (0.4)	0.7 (0.3)	1.1 (0.3)	2.3 (0.5)	1.3 (0.2)	4.0 (0.5)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	40.1 (2.5)	38.2 (2.6)	39.0 (2.5)	46.0 (3.2)	40.7 (2.2)	37.1 (2.3)
1-2 times per week	51.3 (2.1)	53.3 (2.4)	54.2 (2.2)	44.2 (2.4)	50.8 (1.5)	50.7 (1.5)
3-6 times per week	7.6 (1.4)	7.7 (1.4)	5.9 (1.0)	7.4 (1.5)	7.2 (0.9)	9.0 (1.0)
Once a day or more	1.1 (0.5)	0.8 (0.3)	0.9 (0.4)	2.4 (0.8)	1.3 (0.3)	3.3 (0.5)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	43.7 (2.9)	37.3 (3.0)	40.0 (2.4)	43.8 (3.4)	41.3 (2.2)	35.0 (1.9)
1-2 times per week	49.2 (2.4)	56.4 (2.8)	52.9 (2.1)	44.6 (2.8)	50.7 (1.5)	50.7 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	5.9 (1.4)	5.6 (1.3)	6.0 (1.3)	9.4 (1.7)	6.7 (0.9)	9.7 (0.9)
Once a day or more	1.1 (0.5)	0.7 (0.4)	1.2 (0.5)	2.2 (0.6)	1.3 (0.3)	4.6 (0.6)



.......

Figure 5.9 Usual consumption of fried potato products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

CONSUMPTION OF POTATO CRISPS AND SALTY SNACKS

Potato crisps and other salty snacks such as Twisties and corn chips are energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods. The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods in the diets of children⁴ and describe them as 'discretionary choices'. Validity information suggests this question is able to rank consumers according to intake and distinguishes between low and high consumers of potato crisps and salty snacks.¹⁴ Table 5.10 and Figure 5.10 show the frequency of usually eating potato crisps among primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 33% of children never or rarely consumed potato crisps, 37% ate them 1-2 times per week, 23% reported consuming them 3-6 times a week and 7% reported consuming them daily. The frequency of eating potato crisps and salty snacks appeared to be broadly consistent across all primary year groups. The proportion of children eating potato crisps and salty snacks daily appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.10Usual consumption of potato chips and other salty snack products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for
comparison (%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	40.9 (2.5)	31.1 (2.2)	28.1 (2.0)	32.7 (1.9)	33.4 (1.8)	29.2 (1.8)
1-2 times per week	36.4 (1.4)	36.7 (1.6)	37.7 (1.6)	36.2 (1.8)	36.7 (0.8)	35.0 (0.9)
3-6 times per week	16.7 (1.8)	23.7 (2.1)	26.8 (1.9)	24.5 (1.6)	22.7 (1.4)	26.5 (1.6)
Once a day or more	6.1 (1.1)	8.5 (1.2)	7.4 (0.9)	6.6 (1.0)	7.1 (0.8)	9.3 (0.9)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	38.4 (3.0)	31.4 (2.4)	29.7 (2.5)	31.3 (2.2)	32.8 (2.0)	28.9 (2.0)
1-2 times per week	37.7 (2.5)	36.5 (2.2)	37.2 (2.2)	36.7 (2.5)	37.0 (1.1)	36.4 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	18.3 (2.3)	23.7 (2.3)	25.2 (2.5)	24.3 (2.1)	22.8 (1.6)	26.4 (2.0)
Once a day or more	5.6 (1.3)	8.4 (1.3)	7.9 (1.2)	7.7 (1.9)	7.4 (0.9)	8.3 (0.9)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	43.3 (2.8)	30.7 (2.8)	26.5 (2.2)	34.2 (2.4)	34.1 (1.9)	29.4 (1.8)
1-2 times per week	35.1 (1.9)	37.0 (2.3)	38.2 (2.3)	35.6 (2.0)	36.4 (1.1)	33.7 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	15.0 (1.9)	23.7 (2.7)	28.5 (2.1)	24.7 (2.0)	22.7 (1.5)	26.6 (1.5)
Once a day or more	6.6 (1.4)	8.6 (1.6)	6.7 (1.1)	5.5 (0.9)	6.8 (0.9)	10.3 (1.0)



......

Figure 5.10 Usual consumption of potato chips and other salty snack products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



CONSUMPTION OF SNACK FOODS

Snack foods such as sweet and savoury biscuits, cakes, donuts or muesli bars are energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods. The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods in the diets of children and adolescents.⁴ There is currently no validity information available for this question, but the reproducibility is moderate.¹⁵ Table 5.11 and Figure 5.11 show frequency of usually eating snack food items including biscuits, cakes, doughnuts and muesli bars in primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 13% of children never or rarely consumed these snacks, 39% consumed snack foods 1-2 times a week, 37% consumed snack foods 3-6 times a week, and 11% usually consumed snack foods daily. Year 6 children were more likely than children in other years to report that they never or rarely consumed these snacks. The proportion of children consuming biscuits, cakes, doughnuts and muesli bars daily appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.11 Usual consumption of snack food products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	11.1 (1.2)	9.2 (0.8)	9.6 (1.0)	21.3 (1.5)	12.7 (0.6)	10.7 (0.6)
1-2 times per week	39.6 (1.6)	36.8 (1.8)	36.8 (1.4)	43.8 (1.8)	39.3 (0.9)	36.0 (1.0)
3-6 times per week	37.2 (2.1)	42.3 (1.9)	40.7 (1.8)	27.0 (1.8)	36.8 (1.0)	38.8 (1.0)
Once a day or more	12.2 (0.8)	11.7 (0.9)	12.9 (1.2)	7.9 (0.8)	11.2 (0.6)	14.5 (0.7)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	11.3 (1.6)	8.8 (1.2)	10.8 (1.4)	19.2 (2.4)	12.4 (0.9)	11.7 (0.7)
1-2 times per week	38.8 (2.1)	39.5 (2.6)	38.2 (1.8)	45.1 (2.6)	40.3 (1.2)	37.3 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	38.3 (2.9)	42.0 (2.5)	39.1 (1.9)	27.0 (2.6)	36.7 (1.5)	38.6 (1.2)
Once a day or more	11.6 (1.5)	9.7 (1.3)	11.9 (1.6)	8.7 (1.2)	10.5 (0.9)	12.5 (0.8)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	10.8 (1.4)	9.6 (1.3)	8.3 (1.3)	23.4 (2.0)	13.1 (0.7)	9.8 (0.9)
1-2 times per week	40.5 (2.3)	33.9 (2.5)	35.2 (2.3)	42.6 (2.4)	38.2 (1.1)	34.8 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	36.0 (2.6)	42.6 (2.4)	42.5 (2.6)	26.9 (2.1)	36.9 (1.2)	39.0 (1.4)
Once a day or more	12.7 (1.3)	13.9 (1.7)	14.0 (1.7)	7.1 (1.1)	11.9 (0.8)	16.4 (0.8)



Figure 5.11 Usual consumption of snack food products among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



CONSUMPTION OF CONFECTIONERY

Confectionery, such as lollies and chocolate, are energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods. The Australian Dietary Guidelines do not encourage consumption of confectionery and recommend limiting foods containing added sugar.⁴ There is currently no validity information available for this question but the reproducibility was moderate.¹⁵ Table 5.12 and Figure 5.12 show frequency of usually eating confectionery in primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 28% of children usually never or rarely ate confectionery, 47% ate confectionery 1-2 times a week, 21% ate confectionery 3-6 times a week, and 5% consumed confectionery daily. The proportion of children eating confectionery daily appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.12 Usual consumption of confectionery among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	25.7 (1.9)	23.3 (1.5)	24.1 (1.5)	37.4 (1.6)	27.5 (1.1)	21.8 (0.9)
1-2 times per week	47.9 (1.8)	49.9 (1.5)	48.8 (1.7)	42.3 (1.7)	47.3 (1.1)	46.8 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	22.1 (1.5)	21.2 (1.4)	22.6 (1.2)	16.2 (1.6)	20.6 (1.0)	23.2 (0.9)
Once a day or more	4.2 (0.7)	5.6 (0.8)	4.5 (0.8)	4.2 (0.7)	4.6 (0.5)	8.2 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	24.9 (2.3)	22.2 (2.0)	24.9 (1.7)	35.2 (2.3)	26.7 (1.4)	19.9 (1.0)
1-2 times per week	48.4 (2.4)	49.7 (2.0)	45.7 (2.2)	45.9 (2.5)	47.5 (1.4)	48.6 (1.5)
3-6 times per week	22.6 (2.4)	22.8 (2.1)	25.0 (2.0)	15.1 (1.8)	21.4 (1.3)	24.0 (1.1)
Once a day or more	4.1 (1.0)	5.3 (1.1)	4.4 (1.1)	3.9 (1.0)	4.4 (0.5)	7.5 (0.9)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	26.5 (2.3)	24.4 (1.9)	23.1 (1.9)	39.5 (2.2)	28.4 (1.3)	23.6 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	47.4 (2.7)	50.0 (2.5)	52.1 (2.0)	38.7 (2.3)	47.0 (1.5)	45.1 (1.3)
3-6 times per week	21.7 (1.8)	19.5 (1.7)	20.1 (1.4)	17.3 (2.1)	19.7 (1.1)	22.5 (1.0)
Once a day or more	4.4 (0.9)	6.0 (1.1)	4.7 (1.0)	4.5 (0.9)	4.9 (0.6)	8.8 (0.9)

.....



Figure 5.12 Usual consumption of confectionery among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



CONSUMPTION OF ICE CREAMS, ICE BLOCKS

Ice cream and ice blocks are energy-dense, nutrientpoor foods. The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods and describe them as 'discretionary choices'.⁴ There is currently no validity information or reproducibility information available for this question.¹⁵ It is important to note that SPANS was conducted during summer months, hence consumption of ice cream and ice blocks reported in the survey may be higher than in the cooler months. Table 5.13 and Figure 5.13 show frequency of usually eating ice cream or ice blocks in primary school children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 19% of children never or rarely ate ice cream/ice blocks, 47% ate ice cream/ice blocks 1-2 times a week, 28% ate ice cream/ice blocks 3-6 times a week, and 6% ate ice cream/ice blocks daily. The proportion of children consuming ice cream/ice blocks daily appeared to have decreased between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.13 Usual consumption of ice cream or ice blocks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	20.0 (1.5)	14.0 (1.0)	15.8 (1.3)	27.7 (1.6)	19.4 (0.9)	14.3 (1.0)
1-2 times per week	48.4 (1.7)	46.7 (1.6)	45.0 (1.9)	45.5 (1.6)	46.5 (0.8)	42.4 (1.0)
3-6 times per week	26.3 (1.6)	32.9 (1.6)	32.5 (1.6)	20.1 (1.3)	27.9 (0.9)	33.2 (0.9)
Once a day or more	5.3 (0.7)	6.4 (0.7)	6.7 (0.8)	6.8 (1.1)	6.3 (0.5)	10.1 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	19.4 (1.9)	14.7 (1.6)	13.5 (1.3)	28.4 (2.3)	18.9 (1.1)	13.0 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	48.9 (2.0)	46.8 (2.6)	47.2 (2.2)	47.0 (1.8)	47.5 (1.1)	44.0 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	25.8 (1.9)	33.1 (2.3)	33.5 (2.2)	18.1 (1.8)	27.7 (1.2)	33.1 (1.2)
Once a day or more	5.9 (1.1)	5.4 (0.9)	5.7 (1.2)	6.5 (1.2)	5.9 (0.7)	9.9 (0.9)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	20.6 (1.9)	13.1 (1.1)	18.2 (1.9)	27.0 (2.3)	19.8 (1.1)	15.5 (1.2)
1-2 times per week	47.9 (2.5)	46.5 (2.0)	42.6 (2.5)	44.0 (2.3)	45.4 (1.2)	40.9 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	26.8 (2.0)	32.7 (2.3)	31.4 (2.3)	22.1 (1.9)	28.2 (1.0)	33.2 (1.1)
Once a day or more	4.7 (1.0)	7.6 (1.1)	7.8 (1.3)	7.0 (1.4)	6.7 (0.6)	10.3 (1.1)



Figure 5.13 Usual consumption of ice cream or ice blocks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



BEVERAGES

There were slight differences in the beverage questions and in the response categories between 2010 and 2015 SPANS, which prevent examining change in beverage consumption between survey periods. There were also some differences between SPANS 2010 and 2015 in the type of beverages that made up a category, for example soft drinks. The beverage response categories for SPANS 2010 and 2015 are tabulated below;

Beverage response options				
2010 response categories	2015 response categories			
	Never/rarely (new)			
1 cup or less/week	1 cup or less/week			
2-4 cups/week	2-4 cups/week			
5-6 cups/week	5-6 cups/week			
1 cup/day	1 cup/day			
	1.5 cups per day <i>(new)</i>			
2 or more cups/day	2 or more cups/day			

WATER CONSUMPTION

Water is an essential part of a healthy diet especially for children. Inadequate water intake has been linked with indicators of poor health, including obesity,¹⁶ and has been linked with reduced cognitive control and functioning in children.¹⁷ The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend drinking plenty of water instead of sugary drinks.⁴

Table 5.14 and Figure 5.14 show the usual consumption of water in primary school children in 2015. Overall, 76% of children usually drank at least 2 cups of water per day. Year 6 children were less likely than children in other years to report consuming at least 2 cups daily, and boys in Year 6 were less likely than girls to drink at least 2 cups daily.

Table 5.14 Usual consumption of water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Never/rarely	0.1 (0.1)	0.8 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	0.7 (0.3)	0.5 (0.1)
1 cup or fewer per week	0.8 (0.4)	0.4 (0.2)	0.5 (0.3)	2.8 (0.7)	1.1 (0.3)
2-6 cups per week	5.8 (0.9)	7.2 (1.0)	6.3 (1.0)	21.2 (1.7)	10.0 (0.8)
1 cup per day	5.3 (0.7)	3.8 (0.4)	3.1 (0.5)	4.5 (0.5)	4.2 (0.3)
1.5 cups per day	10.4 (0.9)	6.9 (0.7)	7.3 (0.7)	6.8 (1.1)	7.9 (0.5)
≥2 cups per day	77.5 (1.4)	80.8 (1.4)	82.4 (1.3)	64.1 (2.0)	76.2 (1.0)
GIRLS					
Never/rarely	0.1 (0.1)	1.0 (0.5)	0.2 (0.2)	0.2 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)
1 cup or fewer per week	0.3 (0.3)	na	0.8 (0.5)	0.9 (0.4)	0.5 (0.2)
2-6 cups per week	6.5 (1.1)	7.3 (1.0)	6.7 (1.4)	18.0 (1.9)	9.5 (0.7)
1 cup per day	5.3 (1.1)	3.4 (0.7)	3.7 (0.7)	5.3 (0.9)	4.4 (0.5)
1.5 cups per day	10.8 (1.3)	7.3 (1.0)	7.7 (1.0)	6.9 (1.0)	8.2 (0.7)
≥2 cups per day	77.0 (1.9)	81.1 (1.5)	80.9 (1.9)	68.6 (2.6)	76.9 (1.3)
BOYS					
Never/rarely	na	0.6 (0.4)	0.5 (0.3)	1.1 (0.5)	0.5 (0.2)
1 cup or fewer per week	1.5 (0.7)	0.9 (0.5)	0.1 (0.1)	4.7 (1.1)	1.8 (0.4)
2-6 cups per week	5.1 (1.2)	7.1 (1.5)	5.8 (1.1)	24.4 (2.1)	10.6 (1.0)
1 cup per day	5.3 (1.1)	4.3 (0.8)	2.6 (0.8)	3.6 (0.8)	4.0 (0.5)
1.5 cups per day	10.0 (1.4)	6.5 (1.2)	7.0 (1.1)	6.6 (1.4)	7.6 (0.6)
≥2 cups per day	78.1 (2.1)	80.5 (2.0)	84.0 (1.6)	59.6 (2.4)	75.5

Note: No significance testing was conducted

na Indicates very low numbers.



Figure 5.14 Usual consumption of water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



MILK CONSUMPTION

Milk is an important source of calcium, protein, riboflavin, vitamin B12 and zinc, which are vital nutrients for growth and development during childhood and adolescence. The Australian Dietary Guidelines for dairy vary according to age and sex and recommend that children age 4-11 years (corresponding to Years K to 6) consume between one and a half and three serves of reduced fat dairy foods (these include milk, yoghurt, cheese and alternatives) per day.⁴ One serve of milk is equal to one cup or 250ml. Validation studies show that the question on milk consumption used in SPANS tends to overestimate the actual amount of milk consumed, especially for the highest response category, but is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of milk.⁵

Table 5.15 and Figure 5.15 show the usual consumption of milk among primary school children in 2015. Approximately 6% of children never or rarely drank milk and 28% drank one cup per day. Milk consumption was less frequent among Year 6 children when compared to other year groups. The frequency of drinking milk appeared to be broadly consistent across all other primary year groups and girls appear to drink milk less frequently than boys.

Table 5.15 Usual consumption of milk among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Never/rarely	3.6 (0.5)	4.8 (0.6)	5.1 (0.6)	9.7 (1.0)	5.8 (0.4)	
1 cup or fewer per week	5.9 (0.9)	6.7 (0.7)	9.2 (0.8)	16.7 (1.1)	9.5 (0.5)	
2-6 cups per week	25.5 (1.7)	26.6 (1.2)	29.8 (1.5)	36.1 (2.1)	29.4 (0.8)	
1 cup per day	32.9 (1.6)	31.7 (1.2)	28.2 (1.2)	18.7 (1.4)	28.0 (0.9)	
1.5 cups per day	14.7 (1.2)	13.8 (0.9)	13.2 (1.0)	7.8 (1.0)	12.4 (0.6)	
≥2 cups per day	17.4 (1.4)	16.3 (0.8)	14.5 (1.0)	11.0 (0.9)	14.9 (0.6)	
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	3.5 (0.7)	4.5 (0.9)	5.9 (1.0)	11.1 (1.3)	6.2 (0.5)	
1 cup or fewer per week	4.4 (1.0)	7.5 (1.1)	12.1 (1.3)	19.6 (2.0)	10.7 (0.7)	
2-6 cups per week	28.2 (1.8)	28.4 (1.9)	32.5 (1.6)	32.4 (3.0)	30.3 (0.9)	
1 cup per day	35.9 (2.1)	30.9 (1.7)	27.6 (1.9)	19.3 (2.3)	28.6 (1.0)	
1.5 cups per day	14.3 (1.6)	11.9 (1.3)	10.3 (1.2)	8.4 (1.3)	11.3 (0.7)	
≥2 cups per day	13.8 (1.4)	16.7 (1.1)	11.7 (1.5)	9.3 (1.1)	12.9 (0.7)	
BOYS						
Never/rarely	3.7 (0.8)	5.2 (1.0)	4.4 (0.9)	8.4 (1.1)	5.4 (0.5)	
1 cup or fewer per week	7.4 (1.2)	5.7 (0.8)	6.1 (1.1)	13.9 (1.5)	8.3 (0.7)	
2-6 cups per week	22.9 (2.5)	24.7 (2.1)	27.0 (2.1)	39.8 (1.9)	28.5 (1.1)	
1 cup per day	30.0 (2.3)	32.7 (2.1)	28.7 (1.7)	18.1 (1.4)	27.4 (1.1)	
1.5 cups per day	15.0 (1.6)	15.7 (1.6)	16.3 (2.0)	7.2 (1.2)	13.5 (0.9)	
≥2 cups per day	21.0 (2.2)	15.9 (1.4)	17.6 (1.6)	12.7 (1.8)	16.9 (0.9)	







TYPE OF MILK CONSUMED

The Australian Dietary Guidelines encourage the consumption of reduced-fat rather than full-fat dairy foods and recommend that children over the age of 2 years drink reduced-fat milk options, preferably plain milk.⁴

Table 5.16 and Figure 5.16 show the proportion of primary school children consuming whole, low-fat, reduced-fat or skim milk, or other types of milk in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 4% of children do not drink milk. The majority of children (61%) consumed whole milk and 26% consumed reduced-/low-fat or skim milk. Approximately 5% consumed soy or other types of milk. Generally, girls and boys had a similar profile of milk consumption, with the majority consuming whole milk. Interestingly, 15% of Year 6 children did not know what type of milk they drank. Overall, it appeared that there were no differences in the type of milk consumed by children, between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.16 Usual type of milk consumed among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Don't drink	2.9 (0.5)	3.8 (0.6)	3.9 (0.5)	7.1 (0.7)	4.4 (0.4)	4.8 (0.4)
Whole	69.1 (2.1)	65.8 (1.9)	61.5 (1.7)	46.1 (1.9)	60.9 (1.4)	61.9 (1.3)
Low/reduced- fat/skim	23.0 (1.9)	25.9 (2.0)	29.5 (1.8)	26.7 (1.3)	26.2 (1.3)	24.5 (1.4)
Soy	2.4 (0.5)	1.3 (0.3)	1.7 (0.5)	2.4 (0.4)	2.0 (0.3)	2.8 (0.3)
Other	2.2 (0.5)	2.5 (0.4)	3.1 (0.5)	2.9 (0.5)	2.7 (0.3)	1.9 (0.2)
Don't know	0.4 (0.2)	0.8 (0.5)	0.3 (0.2)	14.8 (1.2)	4.0 (0.3)	4.2 (0.4)
GIRLS						
Don't drink	3.4 (0.7)	4.2 (0.9)	4.6 (0.8)	7.4 (1.0)	4.9 (0.4)	5.8 (0.6)
Whole	69.4 (2.9)	65.9 (2.3)	58.2 (2.0)	46.4 (2.5)	60.3 (1.6)	60.3 (1.4)
Low/reduced- fat/skim	22.3 (2.6)	25.5 (2.4)	31.3 (2.0)	25.2 (1.9)	26.0 (1.5)	25.0 (1.6)
Soy	2.5 (0.7)	1.2 (0.4)	2.2 (0.8)	1.6 (0.5)	1.9 (0.3)	2.9 (0.4)
Other	2.1 (0.6)	2.6 (0.8)	3.4 (0.6)	4.0 (0.9)	3.0 (0.4)	1.9 (0.3)
Don't know	0.4 (0.3)	0.5 (0.4)	0.3 (0.2)	15.3 (1.6)	4.0 (0.4)	4.0 (0.5)
BOYS						
Don't drink	2.5 (0.6)	3.3 (0.9)	3.1 (0.9)	6.8 (1.1)	3.9 (0.5)	3.8 (0.4)
Whole	68.9 (2.2)	65.6 (2.6)	65.0 (2.2)	45.7 (2.2)	61.5 (1.4)	63.3 (1.6)
Low/reduced- fat/skim	23.7 (2.0)	26.3 (2.3)	27.7 (2.2)	28.1 (1.5)	26.4 (1.3)	24.0 (1.6)
Soy	2.3 (0.7)	1.4 (0.4)	1.2 (0.6)	3.2 (0.7)	2.1 (0.3)	2.7 (0.3)
Other	2.3 (0.8)	2.3 (0.7)	2.8 (0.7)	1.8 (0.5)	2.3 (0.4)	1.8 (0.4)
Don't know	0.4 (0.3)	1.1 (0.6)	0.2 (0.2)	14.3 (1.6)	3.9 (0.4)	4.5 (0.5)



.....





CONSUMPTION OF FLAVOURED WATER

Flavoured waters are marketed to children and their parents as a healthy alternative to other carbonated and sweetened beverages.¹⁸ In contrast to tap water, bottled flavoured water frequently includes citric and other fruit-derived acids that contribute to dental erosion.¹⁹ Indeed, health professionals advocate flavoured sparkling water drinks should be regarded as potentially erosive, and preventive advice on their consumption should recognise them as acidic drinks, rather than water with flavouring.¹⁹ The Australian Dietary Guidelines do not encourage the consumption of flavoured waters in children and categorise flavoured water as a sugary drink.⁴ Table 5.17 and Figure 5.17 show the usual consumption of flavoured water among primary school children in 2015. Overall, 2% of children drank one cup or more per day of flavoured water and almost 90% never or rarely drank flavoured water. There was a higher proportion of Year 6 children consuming at least once cup of flavoured water per week (24%) compared to younger aged children (<8%). The frequency of drinking flavoured water appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups.

Table 5.17 Usual consumption of flavoured water among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

		2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
ALL							
Never/rarely	95.5 (0.7)	93.1 (1.1)	92.6 (0.9)	75.7 (1.8)	89.5 (0.8)		
1 cup or fewer per week	2.7 (0.6)	3.8 (0.7)	4.7 (0.6)	12.7 (1.0)	5.8 (0.4)		
2-6 cups per week	0.9 (0.3)	1.7 (0.5)	1.6 (0.4)	8.2 (1.0)	3.0 (0.4)		
1 cup per day	0.5 (0.2)	0.7 (0.2)	0.5 (0.2)	1.6 (0.4)	0.8 (0.2)		
1.5 cups per day	0.1 (0.1)	0.3 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)	0.8 (0.3)	0.3 (0.1)		
≥2 cups per day	0.3 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)	1.1 (0.3)	0.5 (0.1)		
GIRLS							
Never/rarely	95.5 (0.7)	93.1 (1.1)	93.5 (1.0)	79.1 (2.2)	90.5 (0.8)		
1 cup or fewer per week	2.3 (0.6)	4.0 (0.9)	3.7 (0.7)	11.4 (1.3)	5.2 (0.5)		
2-6 cups per week	1.2 (0.5)	2.0 (0.7)	1.6 (0.4)	6.7 (1.6)	2.8 (0.5)		
1 cup per day	0.7 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	0.5 (0.3)	1.4 (0.6)	0.7 (0.2)		
1.5 cups per day	na	0.3 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)	0.8 (0.4)	0.3 (0.1)		
≥2 cups per day	0.4 (0.4)	0.2 (0.1)	0.6 (0.3)	0.7 (0.3)	0.5 (0.1)		
BOYS							
Never/rarely	95.5 (1.0)	93.1 (1.6)	91.7 (1.3)	72.2 (2.6)	88.4 (1.1)		
1 cup or fewer per week	3.1 (0.9)	3.6 (0.8)	5.7 (1.0)	13.9 (1.8)	6.5 (0.7)		
2-6 cups per week	0.7 (0.3)	1.4 (0.5)	1.7 (0.6)	9.8 (1.2)	3.3 (0.4)		
1 cup per day	0.3 (0.2)	1.1 (0.4)	0.6 (0.3)	1.7 (0.5)	0.9 (0.2)		
1.5 cups per day	0.1 (0.1)	0.3 (0.3)	0.3 (0.2)	0.8 (0.3)	0.3 (0.1)		
≥2 cups per day	0.2 (0.2)	0.6 (0.4)	0.1 (0.1)	1.6 (0.5)	0.6 (0.2)		







NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

FRUIT JUICE CONSUMPTION

The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting fruit juice consumption in children.⁴ Fruit juice is a source of glucose and sucrose, and high consumption of these sugars without the corresponding fibre that is present in whole fruit, but not the juice, is associated with the metabolic syndrome, liver injury and obesity.²⁰ There is accumulating evidence that high fruit juice consumption is associated with increased risk of obesity even among young children.²¹ Table 5.18 and Figure 5.18 show the usual consumption of fruit juice among primary school children in 2015. Overall, 29% of children never or rarely consumed fruit juice and 27% usually drank one cup or less a week. Almost one in six (16%) of children usually drank one cup or more per day.

Table 5.18 Usual consumption of fruit juice among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Never/rarely	26.4 (1.7)	27.9 (1.7)	29.7 (1.8)	31.2 (1.9)	28.8 (1.4)
1 cup or fewer per week	28.0 (1.5)	26.0 (1.3)	23.9 (1.7)	29.3 (1.4)	26.8 (0.8)
2-6 cups per week	30.5 (1.4)	28.5 (1.4)	28.6 (1.6)	28.3 (1.8)	29.0 (1.0)
1 cup per day	11.3 (1.1)	13.6 (1.2)	13.9 (1.0)	7.0 (0.7)	11.5 (0.7)
1.5 cups per day	2.3 (0.5)	1.9 (0.5)	1.5 (0.4)	1.2 (0.4)	1.7 (0.2)
≥2 cups per day	1.6 (0.5)	2.0 (0.6)	2.4 (0.5)	2.9 (0.7)	2.2 (0.4)
GIRLS					
Never/rarely	24.1 (2.0)	27.3 (2.2)	29.0 (2.3)	33.1 (2.4)	28.2 (1.6)
1 cup or fewer per week	28.9 (2.3)	28.1 (1.8)	26.0 (2.1)	30.0 (1.7)	28.3 (1.2)
2-6 cups per week	31.5 (2.1)	30.1 (2.1)	29.0 (2.0)	24.3 (2.3)	28.8 (1.2)
1 cup per day	11.6 (1.5)	10.7 (1.6)	12.5 (1.3)	8.4 (1.2)	10.8 (0.8)
1.5 cups per day	1.9 (0.7)	2.1 (0.8)	1.4 (0.6)	1.3 (0.6)	1.7 (0.3)
≥2 cups per day	1.9 (0.6)	1.6 (0.6)	2.2 (0.8)	2.9 (0.9)	2.1 (0.5)
BOYS					
Never/rarely	28.8 (2.1)	28.7 (2.2)	30.4 (2.3)	29.3 (2.9)	29.3 (1.6)
1 cup or fewer per week	27.0 (1.7)	23.6 (1.8)	21.8 (2.1)	28.6 (2.3)	25.3 (1.0)
2-6 cups per week	29.4 (2.1)	26.7 (2.2)	28.1 (2.0)	32.5 (2.5)	29.2 (1.3)
1 cup per day	10.9 (1.6)	16.8 (1.7)	15.4 (1.7)	5.6 (0.9)	12.1 (0.9)
1.5 cups per day	2.7 (0.8)	1.7 (0.6)	1.7 (0.5)	1.1 (0.4)	1.8 (0.3)
≥2 cups per day	1.3 (0.5)	2.5 (0.9)	2.6 (0.7)	2.9 (0.8)	2.3 (0.5)



Figure 5.18 Usual consumption of fruit juice among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

The Australian Dietary Guidelines discourage consumption of soft drinks (i.e., carbonated, sugarsweetened beverages) in children.⁴ Soft drinks or carbonated, sugar-sweetened beverages have been shown to be a major contributor to sugar and energy consumption in children's diets.²² There are clear links between soft drink consumption and increased body weight^{23, 24} and dental decay.²⁵

Differences in soft drink consumption between 2010 and 2015 were not assessed because of changes to the question response categories and the types of drinks that were included in the category. In 2010, sports drinks were categorised under soft drinks; in 2015 they were in a separate category. Consumption of cordial was included together with carbonated sugarsweetened beverages. Consumption of diet soft drinks and diet cordials was measured using a separate survey item. Table 5.19 and Figure 5.19 show the usual consumption of soft drink (including cordial) consumption among primary school children in 2015. Overall, 5% of children usually consumed one or more cups of soft drink per day; 16% usually consumed two to six cups per week; 25% consumed one cup or less per week; and 54% never or rarely consumed soft drinks. The consumption of soft drinks appeared to be broadly consistent across all primary year groups.

Table 5.19 Usual consumption of soft drinks and cordial among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Never/rarely	62.7 (2.7)	55.5 (2.2)	51.2 (2.6)	43.7 (2.5)	53.6 (2.0)	
1 cup or fewer per week	20.8 (1.6)	23.3 (1.6)	23.3 (1.3)	32.9 (1.1)	24.9 (0.7)	
2-6 cups per week	12.6 (1.5)	14.8 (1.2)	19.3 (1.6)	18.7 (1.9)	16.2 (1.2)	
1 cup per day	2.7 (0.6)	4.7 (0.9)	4.2 (0.7)	2.4 (0.5)	3.5 (0.4)	
1.5 cups per day	0.8 (0.3)	1.0 (0.3)	0.9 (0.2)	0.6 (0.2)	0.8 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.5 (0.3)	0.8 (0.3)	1.1 (0.4)	1.7 (0.5)	1.0 (0.2)	
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	64.3 (3.1)	57.4 (2.8)	54.3 (2.6)	50.2 (3.3)	56.8 (2.3)	
1 cup or fewer per week	20.3 (2.2)	24.2 (2.2)	23.1 (1.4)	30.0 (2.0)	24.3 (1.2)	
2-6 cups per week	11.0 (1.7)	12.9 (1.6)	17.4 (1.5)	15.7 (1.9)	14.2 (1.2)	
1 cup per day	3.0 (0.9)	4.2 (1.1)	3.5 (0.8)	2.5 (0.8)	3.3 (0.5)	
1.5 cups per day	0.8 (0.4)	0.7 (0.3)	0.8 (0.3)	0.9 (0.4)	0.8 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.6 (0.3)	0.6 (0.4)	0.9 (0.4)	0.7 (0.4)	0.7 (0.2)	
BOYS						
Never/rarely	61.0 (3.3)	53.4 (2.3)	47.9 (3.3)	37.1 (2.7)	50.3 (2.1)	
1 cup or fewer per week	21.3 (2.3)	22.3 (1.9)	23.5 (2.1)	35.8 (2.0)	25.6 (1.1)	
2-6 cups per week	14.1 (2.2)	16.8 (1.6)	21.3 (2.2)	21.8 (2.3)	18.3 (1.5)	
1 cup per day	2.4 (0.8)	5.2 (1.0)	4.9 (1.1)	2.3 (0.6)	3.7 (0.5)	
1.5 cups per day	0.7 (0.3)	1.4 (0.6)	1.0 (0.4)	0.3 (0.2)	0.9 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.5 (0.3)	1.0 (0.5)	1.3 (0.6)	2.7 (0.8)	1.3 (0.3)	



Figure 5.19 Usual consumption of soft drinks and cordial among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

SOFT DRINKS – MORE THAN ONE CUP A DAY

Although there is no consensus on the dose of soft drink consumption that may cause ill-health, there is accumulating evidence that consumption of more than one cup of sugar-sweetened beverages per day may be associated with adverse health effects, including weight gain and dental caries.²⁶

Table 5.20 and Figure 5.20 show the proportion of primary school children who reported that they usually consumed more than one cup of soft drink daily in 2015. Overall, 5% of children consumed one or more cups of soft drink daily.



Figure 5.20 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



Table 5.20 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
< 1 cup daily	96.0 (0.8)	93.5 (1.1)	93.8 (0.9)	95.3 (0.8)	94.7 (0.6)	
≥ 1 cup daily	4.0 (0.8)	6.5 (1.1)	6.2 (0.9)	4.7 (0.8)	5.3 (0.6)	
GIRLS						
< 1 cup daily	95.6 (1.1)	94.5 (1.2)	94.8 (1.0)	95.9 (1.0)	95.2 (0.6)	
≥ 1 cup daily	4.4 (1.1)	5.5 (1.2)	5.2 (1.0)	4.1 (1.0)	4.8 (0.6)	
BOYS						
< 1 cup daily	96.4 (1.0)	92.4 (1.5)	92.8 (1.6)	94.6 (1.0)	94.1 (0.8)	
$\geq 1 \text{ cup daily}$	3.6 (1.0)	7.6 (1.5)	7.2 (1.6)	5.4 (1.0)	5.9 (0.8)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in 20 (5%) children consume one or more cups of soft drink daily. Table 5.21 and Figure 5.21 show the proportion of children who reported that they usually consumed one or more cups of soft drink daily by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no consistent differences in consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds (9%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (4%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (9%) and middle SES (5%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (3%); and among boys from low SES (9%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (4%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (11%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (10%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (5%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (12%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (6%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (12%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the overweight (7%) and obese (10%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (4%); and among boys in the obese (13%) BMI category, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (5%).

 Table 5.21
 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015						
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	3.2 (0.8)	6.7 (1.4)	6.7 (1.2)	5.0 (0.9)	5.4 (0.7)		
Rural	7.0 (2.5)	5.4 (1.6)	4.5 (1.1)	3.7 (1.5)	5.1 (1.2)		
SES							
Low	7.2 (2.6) a	10.9 (2.7) a	9.1 (2.4) a	8.5 (1.8) a	8.9 (1.1) a		
Middle	3.6 (0.9)	8.3 (1.9) a	6.7 (1.5)	3.6 (1.1)	5.5 (1.0)		
High (ref)	2.9 (1.0)	3.2 (1.0)	4.3 (1.3)	3.7 (0.9)	3.5 (0.8)		
Cultural background							
English (ref)	4.1 (0.9)	6.5 (1.2)	5.7 (0.8)	4.5 (0.7)	5.2 (0.6)		
European	na	3.3 (3.1)	na	10.0 (6.3)	3.6 (1.7)		
Middle Eastern	8.3 (3.4)	10.9 (3.3)	18.4 (7.5) a	5.8 (4.0)	11.0 (1.8) a		
Asian	2.2 (1.4)	2.8 (1.7)	4.7 (2.3)	4.1 (2.3)	3.2 (1.0)		
BMI category							
Thin	1.1 (1.1)	10.2 (5.4)	5.8 (2.4)	6.0 (2.9)	5.6 (1.6)		
Healthy weight (ref)	3.9 (0.8)	5.3 (0.8)	5.6 (1.0)	3.7 (0.8)	4.6 (0.6)		
Overweight	2.6 (1.4)	6.9 (2.3)	7.0 (1.6)	6.9 (1.9)	6.1 (1.0)		
Obese	14.1 (4.0) a	14.2 (6.2) a	11.1 (2.9) a	6.7 (3.2)	11.6 (2.3) a		
			2015				
----------------------	--------------	--------------	---------------	--------------	--------------		
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	3.2 (1.0)	6.0 (1.4)	5.2 (1.1)	4.4 (1.2)	4.7 (0.8)		
Rural	9.3 (2.8) a	2.9 (2.2)	5.2 (2.4)	2.8 (1.4)	5.1 (1.2)		
SES							
Low	8.1 (3.1)	10.8 (4.3) a	10.7 (2.8) a	6.4 (1.5) a	8.9 (1.6) a		
Middle	3.7 (1.2)	7.7 (1.9) a	4.7 (1.4)	4.4 (2.0)	5.1 (0.9) a		
High (ref)	3.2 (1.4)	1.9 (0.7)	2.9 (1.1)	2.6 (1.1)	2.6 (0.6)		
Cultural background							
English (ref)	4.6 (1.2)	5.1 (1.2)	4.7 (1.0)	4.2 (1.1)	4.6 (0.6)		
European	na	8.0 (7.3)	na	9.3 (8.2)	4.8 (3.1)		
Middle Eastern	5.5 (3.8)	15.1 (3.3) a	13.5 (4.8) a	3.2 (1.7)	9.7 (1.4) a		
Asian	3.3 (2.1)	3.1 (2.8)	3.1 (2.2)	na	2.7 (1.4)		
BMI category							
Thin	na	7.4 (4.3)	5.2 (3.1)	4.3 (3.0)	4.3 (1.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	4.3 (1.1)	3.8 (0.9)	4.0 (1.2)	3.4 (1.0)	3.9 (0.5)		
Overweight	4.6 (2.6)	8.4 (3.4)	6.1 (2.1)	7.6 (2.8) a	6.8 (1.6) a		
Obese	11.8 (5.4) a	12.0 (7.6)	13.3 (4.0) a	1.8 (1.6)	10.0 (3.1) a		
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	3.2 (1.0)	7.5 (1.9)	8.3 (2.0)	5.6 (1.1)	6.1 (1.0)		
Rural	4.9 (2.8)	7.7 (2.1)	3.8 (1.1) a	4.6 (2.3)	5.2 (1.4)		
SES							
Low	6.2 (2.8)	10.9 (2.8) a	7.5 (4.2)	10.6 (2.9) a	8.8 (1.6) a		
Middle	3.4 (1.4)	8.9 (2.5)	8.9 (2.7)	2.9 (0.9)	5.9 (1.2)		
High (ref)	2.5 (1.3)	4.8 (1.7)	5.8 (1.7)	4.8 (1.4)	4.3 (1.1)		
Cultural background							
English (ref)	3.5 (1.1)	8.0 (1.7)	6.6 (1.3)	4.8 (1.0)	5.7 (0.9)		
European	na	na	na	11.2 (10.1)	2.3 (2.1)		
Middle Eastern	11.2 (7.3)	5.9 (4.7)	23.8 (13.3) a	8.3 (7.7)	12.4 (3.9) a		
Asian	na	2.4 (2.3)	7.0 (4.9)	8.2 (4.5)	3.9 (1.7)		
BMI category							
Thin	2.3 (2.2)	13.6 (9.0)	6.4 (3.7)	9.2 (6.4)	7.4 (2.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	3.4 (1.1)	6.8 (1.2)	7.3 (1.7)	4.1 (1.2)	5.3 (0.8)		
Overweight	na	5.1 (2.1)	7.9 (2.6)	6.4 (2.1)	5.5 (1.0)		
Obese	16.7 (6.5) a	16.6 (10.8)	8.8 (5.4)	11.8 (5.7)	13.3 (3.3) a		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 5.21 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





DIET SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

Diet soft drinks or diet cordials are artificiallysweetened drinks that, apart from fluid, provide no nutritional value. Artificially-sweetened soft drinks are a lower kilojoule alternative to regular soft drinks but overconsumption can lead to dental erosion and bone demineralisation, and may potentially lead to children developing a taste for sweet foods and drinks.^{27,28} Table 5.22 and Figure 5.22 show the frequency of diet soft drink consumption among primary school children in 2015. Overall, 84% of children never or rarely consumed diet soft drinks.

Table 5.22 Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among children in primary school in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Never/rarely	90.7 (1.1)	87.2 (1.4)	84.7 (1.6)	71.3 (1.9)	83.8 (1.1)
1 cup or fewer per week	5.7 (0.8)	8.5 (1.0)	9.1 (1.0)	18.2 (1.4)	10.2 (0.6)
2-6 cups per week	2.5 (0.5)	3.0 (0.5)	4.5 (0.8)	8.5 (1.0)	4.5 (0.4)
1 cup per day	0.7 (0.3)	0.9 (0.3)	1.2 (0.4)	1.4 (0.3)	1.0 (0.2)
1.5 cups per day	na	0.2 (0.1)	0.2 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)	0.1 (0.1)
≥2 cups per day	0.5 (0.3)	0.2 (0.1)	0.3 (0.2)	0.5 (0.2)	0.3 (0.1)
GIRLS					
Never/rarely	90.0 (1.3)	89.7 (1.4)	87.0 (1.7)	74.5 (2.2)	85.6 (1.3)
1 cup or fewer per week	6.3 (1.1)	7.1 (1.0)	7.9 (1.1)	17.2 (1.8)	9.5 (0.8)
2-6 cups per week	2.4 (0.6)	1.7 (0.4)	3.7 (0.8)	7.1 (1.3)	3.7 (0.5)
1 cup per day	0.7 (0.4)	1.1 (0.5)	1.2 (0.6)	1.0 (0.5)	1.0 (0.3)
1.5 cups per day	na	0.1 (0.1)	0.1 (0.1)	na	0.1 (0.0)
≥2 cups per day	0.5 (0.5)	0.2 (0.2)	na	0.1 (0.1)	0.2 (0.2)
BOYS					
Never/rarely	91.3 (1.6)	84.4 (2.0)	82.2 (2.1)	68.0 (2.1)	81.9 (1.2)
1 cup or fewer per week	5.0 (1.1)	10.1 (1.6)	10.3 (1.7)	19.2 (1.7)	10.9 (0.8)
2-6 cups per week	2.5 (0.9)	4.4 (0.9)	5.4 (1.2)	9.9 (1.5)	5.4 (0.6)
1 cup per day	0.8 (0.4)	0.6 (0.3)	1.3 (0.5)	1.8 (0.6)	1.1 (0.3)
1.5 cups per day	na	0.3 (0.3)	0.3 (0.3)	0.3 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)
≥2 cups per day	0.4 (0.4)	0.1 (0.1)	0.5 (0.4)	0.8 (0.5)	0.5 (0.2)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted. na Indicates very low numbers.



Figure 5.22 Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SPORTS DRINK CONSUMPTION

Sports drinks are flavoured beverages that often contain carbohydrates, minerals, electrolytes (e.g., sodium, potassium, calcium, magnesium) and sometimes vitamins or other nutrients.²⁹ The consumption of sports drinks has been associated with weight gain in children and adolescents and there is no evidence to suggest that sports drinks are beneficial when children have participated in short bouts of physical activity, or to prevent dehydration among non-athletes.^{29, 30} The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting children's consumption of sports drinks, which are of limited nutritional value.⁴ Table 5.23 and Figure 5.23 show the frequency of sports drink consumption among primary school children in 2015. Overall, 88% of children never/rarely consumed sports drinks. Intake in Years K and 2 was generally low with less than 3% of children exposed to sports drinks. This prevalence increased by Year 4, with 8% of children consuming sports drinks, and by Year 6, with 19% drinking sports drinks infrequently (1 cup or less a week) and a further 16% drinking more than 2 cups a week.

Table 5.23 Usual consumption of sport drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Never/rarely	98.3 (0.5)	96.4 (0.6)	91.3 (1.1)	65.9 (2.4)	88.4 (0.9)	
1 cup or fewer per week	0.9 (0.3)	2.6 (0.5)	6.5 (0.9)	18.6 (1.4)	6.9 (0.5)	
2-6 cups per week	0.6 (0.3)	0.7 (0.2)	1.9 (0.3)	12.1 (1.2)	3.7 (0.4)	
1 cup per day	0.1 (0.1)	0.2 (0.1)	0.3 (0.2)	1.3 (0.3)	0.5 (0.1)	
1.5 cups per day	na	0.0 (0.0)	na	0.6 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)	
≥2 cups per day	na	0.1 (0.1)	na	1.6 (0.4)	0.4 (0.1)	
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	98.5 (0.6)	96.8 (0.7)	95.5 (0.9)	75.2 (2.4)	91.8 (0.7)	
1 cup or fewer per week	0.5 (0.3)	2.7 (0.6)	3.9 (0.8)	16.3 (1.8)	5.6 (0.5)	
2-6 cups per week	0.8 (0.5)	0.2 (0.2)	0.3 (0.2)	6.6 (0.9)	1.9 (0.3)	
1 cup per day	0.2 (0.2)	0.3 (0.2)	0.3 (0.2)	0.5 (0.3)	0.3 (0.1)	
1.5 cups per day	na	na	na	0.9 (0.4)	0.2 (0.1)	
≥2 cups per day	na	na	na	0.6 (0.4)	0.1 (0.1)	
BOYS						
Never/rarely	98.0 (0.7)	96.0 (0.8)	86.9 (1.8)	56.5 (2.9)	84.8 (1.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	1.4 (0.5)	2.6 (0.7)	9.1 (1.4)	20.9 (1.8)	8.2 (0.6)	
2-6 cups per week	0.5 (0.3)	1.2 (0.5)	3.6 (0.7)	17.6 (1.9)	5.5 (0.6)	
1 cup per day	0.1 (0.1)	na	0.4 (0.3)	2.0 (0.7)	0.6 (0.2)	
1.5 cups per day	na	0.1 (0.1)	na	0.4 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)	
≥2 cups per day	na	0.1 (0.1)	na	2.6 (0.8)	0.7 (0.2)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted. na Indicates very low numbers.



Figure 5.23 Usual consumption of sport drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



ENERGY DRINK CONSUMPTION

Energy drinks are emerging as a potential public health threat.³¹ Energy drinks are beverages that contain caffeine, sugar, taurine and various vitamins and herbal supplements, and are marketed to children and adolescents to 'improve energy'.²⁹ Energy drinks have no therapeutic benefit, are high in sugar, and many ingredients found in these drinks are not well studied, raising concerns about excessive consumption on ill-health.^{32, 33} The Australian Dietary Guidelines discourage children's consumption of energy drinks.⁴ Table 5.24 and Figure 5.24 show the prevalence of consuming energy drinks among primary school children in 2015. The prevalence of drinking energy drinks was low so consumption was dichotomised into 'does not consume energy drinks' and 'does consume energy drinks'. Overall, the prevalence of consuming energy drinks was 6% among children, but this prevalence was substantially higher among children in Year 6 (21%), with apparently more boys consuming energy drinks than girls.

Table 5.24 Consumption of energy drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Does not drink energy drinks	98.6 (0.4)	99.3 (0.3)	99.1 (0.3)	78.8 (1.9)	94.2 (0.5)	
Does drink energy drinks	1.4 (0.4)	0.7 (0.3)	0.9 (0.3)	21.2 (1.9)	5.8 (0.5)	
GIRLS						
Does not drink energy drinks	98.7 (0.5)	99.6 (0.2)	99.5 (0.3)	83.9 (1.9)	95.7 (0.5)	
Does drink energy drinks	1.3 (0.5)	0.4 (0.2)	0.5 (0.3)	16.1 (1.9)	4.3 (0.5)	
BOYS						
Does not drink energy drinks	98.5 (0.6)	98.9 (0.5)	98.7 (0.5)	73.5 (2.4)	92.7 (0.7)	
Does drink energy drinks	1.5 (0.6)	1.1 (0.5)	1.3 (0.5)	26.5 (2.4)	7.3 (0.7)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 5.24 Consumption of energy drinks among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)

SUMMARY OF THE FOOD BEHAVIOURS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of diet in children in primary school.

Food indicator	Australian Dietary	SPANS	Prevaler (%, 95%	ice SCI)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &			
	Guidelines	cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015			
Nutritious foods: (Guideline 2 Enjoy a wide variety of nutritious foods from these five food groups every day: fruit, vegetables, grains/cereals, lean meats and poultry, fish, eggs, tofu, nuts, seeds, legumes/beans)								
Fruit	Children age 4-8 years consume at least ≥1½ serves/day and children age 11-18 years consume at ≥2 serves/day ⁴	2 serves/day	72.1%	78.1% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children eating 2 serves of fruit was significantly higher among children from rural areas, and significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the daily fruit recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the daily fruit recommendation significantly increased among children from urban and rural areas, low and high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds, and in each BMI category			
Vegetables	Children age 4-8 years consume at ≥4½ serves/ day and children age 9-11 years consume at least ≥5 serves/day ⁴	5 serves/day	3.7%	5.0% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, there were no significant differences within socio-demographic or BMI groups and in the proportion of children eating 5 serves of vegetables daily Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the daily vegetable recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the daily vegetable recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and setting the daily vegetable recommendation significantly increased among children from urban and rural areas, low and high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds, and in each BMI category 			
Water	Drink plenty of water	2+ cups/day	n/a	76.2%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
		1+ cup/day	n/a	55.3%				
Milk	For children age 2+ years the preferred choices are reduced fat milks	Whole	61.9%	60.9%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
		Skim	24.5%	26.2%				
Red meat	A maximum of 455g of lean, cooked, red meat per week. (A standard serve is 65g cooked lean red meat)	3+ times/week	52.8%	48.3%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
					153			

Food indicator	Australian Dietary	SPANS (%, 95%Cl		ence %CI)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015' &			
	Guidelines	cut point	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015			
Discretionary foods: (Guideline 3 Limit intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits, cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial burgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks)								
Processed meat			35.2%	33.4%				
Fried potato products			13.3%	8.3%				
Potato crisps/salty snacks	These foods should be	3+ times/week	35.8%	29.8%	2015. Subgroup differences were not assessed			
Snacks	or less		53.3%	48.0%				
Confectionery			31.4%	25.2%				
Ice cream/ice blocks			43.3%	34.2%				
Fruit juice	Fruit juice should be consumed only occasionally, and in small amounts because of the poor dietary fibre content and acidity. Whole fruit is preferable to juice	1+ cup/day	n/a	15.4%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
Soft drink and cordials		≥1 cup/day	n/a	5.3%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the obese BMI category			
Flavoured water			n/a	89.5%				
Diet soft drinks	Limit drinks with added sugars, such as soft drinks,		n/a	83.8%				
Sports drinks	cordial, energy drinks and sports drinks	Never	n/a	88.4%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
Energy drinks			n/a	94.2%				

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category n/a not available.

.....

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section describes the usual food consumption patterns of adolescents in Years 8 and 10 in secondary schools participating in SPANS 2015. The findings are based on self-report responses of the adolescents. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a proportionally large standard error means a less precise estimate.

There were some changes to the dietary questions and responses in 2015, so in these instances the 2010 estimates are not presented. Additionally, between SPANS 2010 and 2015, new Australian Dietary Guidelines⁴ were released with new recommendations for daily serves of fruit and vegetables; hence difference in the proportions of adolescents meeting the new recommendations will reflect these changes to dietary recommendations.

FRUIT INTAKE

Fruit is an excellent source of vitamins, including folate, and phytochemicals, and provides natural sugars and dietary fibre. There is accumulating evidence suggesting that consumption of fruit protects against chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease and some cancers.⁷ The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend that adolescents age 11-18 years (corresponding to Years 8 and 10) consume at least two serves per day,⁴ and two or more serves per day was used as the cut point for reporting purposes.

The current Australian Dietary Guidelines suggest that fruit juice with 'no added sugar' may be included among fruit serves 'only occasionally', with half a cup (125 ml) of fruit juice equivalent to one serve of fruit.⁴ Because it is difficult for adolescents to know if the fruit juice they consume has no added sugar, fruit juice was not included in the serves of fruit reported.

Table 5.25 and Figure 5.25 show the usual consumption of fruit among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 1% of adolescents did not eat fruit. There were no obvious differences between boys and girls or different ages in the usual daily consumption of fruit.

Table 5.25 Usual daily consumption of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Don't eat fruit	1.5 (0.4)	0.9 (0.3)	1.2 (0.3)	1.6 (0.3)
1 serve or less per day	19.4 (1.7)	18.9 (2.1)	19.1 (1.4)	24.6 (1.4)
2 serves per day	30.7 (1.6)	29.7 (2.3)	30.2 (1.4)	31.9 (0.9)
3 serves per day	22.7 (1.3)	22.8 (1.4)	22.7 (1.0)	23.4 (0.9)
4 or more serves per day	25.8 (1.6)	27.8 (2.3)	26.8 (1.5)	18.5 (1.1)
GIRLS				
Don't eat fruit	1.5 (0.5)	0.6 (0.4)	1.0 (0.4)	1.0 (0.3)
1 serve or less per day	18.0 (2.0)	17.9 (3.0)	17.9 (1.7)	26.4 (2.0)
2 serves per day	30.6 (1.9)	29.5 (2.7)	30.0 (1.6)	31.6 (1.7)
3 serves per day	23.8 (2.0)	21.9 (1.9)	22.8 (1.5)	23.9 (1.5)
4 or more serves per day	26.2 (2.2)	30.1 (3.4)	28.2 (2.0)	17.1 (1.3)
BOYS				
Don't eat fruit	1.5 (0.5)	1.3 (0.6)	1.4 (0.4)	2.1 (0.4)
1 serve or less per day	20.7 (2.4)	19.8 (2.5)	20.3 (1.9)	22.9 (1.7)
2 serves per day	30.8 (2.4)	29.8 (3.0)	30.3 (1.7)	32.2 (1.4)
3 serves per day	21.6 (1.8)	23.6 (1.7)	22.6 (1.3)	23.0 (1.3)
4 or more serves per day	25.4 (2.3)	25.4 (2.5)	25.4 (1.7)	19.9 (1.5)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







MEETING RECOMMENDED FRUIT SERVES

Table 5.26 and Figure 5.26 show proportion of adolescents in secondary school meeting the daily recommendation for fruit by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 80% of adolescents met the recommended fruit intake (at least two serves). There were no significant differences between boys and girls and meeting the recommended daily servings of fruit. A significantly lower proportion of adolescents met the recommended two serves of fruit per day in 2010 (74%), compared with 2015 (80%). The change was driven mainly by girls, with 73% meeting the recommendations in 2010, compared with 81% in 2015.

 Table 5.26
 Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Meet recommendation	79.1 (1.8)	80.2 (2.1)	79.7 (1.5)	73.8 (1.5) b
Do not meet recommendation	20.9 (1.8)	19.8 (2.1)	20.3 (1.5)	26.2 (1.5)
GIRLS				
Meet recommendation	80.5 (2.0)	81.5 (3.0)	81.0 (1.8)	72.6 (2.0) b
Do not meet recommendation	19.5 (2.0)	18.5 (3.0)	19.0 (1.8)	27.4 (2.0)
BOYS				
Meet recommendation	77.8 (2.6)	78.9 (2.4)	78.4 (2.0)	75.0 (1.8)
Do not meet recommendation	22.2 (2.6)	21.1 (2.4)	21.6 (2.0)	25.0 (1.8)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in five (20%) adolescents in secondary school did not meet the recommended daily serves of fruit. Table 5.27 and Figure 5.27 show the proportion of adolescents in secondary school meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit was significantly higher among adolescents form rural areas (86%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (78%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (88%), compared with girls from urban areas (79%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, from 65% in 2010 to 86% in 2015; and among girls from rural areas, from 66% in 2010 to 88% in 2015; and boys from rural areas, from 65% in 2010 to 84% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit was not significantly different between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 69% in 2010 to 81% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 67% in 2010 to 80% in 2015; among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 72% in 2010 to 80% in 2015; and among boys from low SES backgrounds from 71% in 2010 to 82% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (69%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (81%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (70%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (83%); and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (67%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (79%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 73% in 2010 to 81% in 2015; and significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 78% in 2010 to 69% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 73% in 2010 to 83% in 2015; and significantly decreased among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 84% in 2010 to 67% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category, from 75% in 2010 to 81% in 2015; and among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 72% in 2010 to 82% in 2015.

 Table 5.27
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	77.1 (2.1)	77.9 (2.4)	77.5 (1.7)	76.4 (1.6)
Rural	84.8 (2.0) a	86.3 (3.3) a	85.6 (2.3) a	65.4 (2.9) b
SES				
Low	80.1 (2.2)	81.7 (3.5)	80.9 (2.4)	69.2 (2.5) b
Middle	77.3 (3.1)	77.1 (3.2)	77.2 (2.5)	71.9 (2.1)
High (ref)	80.0 (2.7)	81.5 (3.2)	80.7 (2.2)	79.7 (2.1)
Cultural background				
English (ref)	78.7 (1.9)	82.6 (2.1)	80.6 (1.6)	73.3 (1.5) b
European	70.5 (9.1)	88.6 (8.3)	80.0 (5.6)	84.4 (5.5)
Middle Eastern	82.0 (4.0)	77.1 (9.6)	79.8 (4.2)	77.7 (7.0)
Asian	81.9 (2.9)	59.5 (4.4) a	68.6 (3.1) a	78.4 (3.0) b
BMI category				
Thin	69.2 (5.1)	67.2 (6.5) a	68.3 (4.0) a	67.3 (3.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	80.3 (2.0)	81.3 (2.2)	80.8 (1.7)	74.6 (1.5) b
Overweight	80.0 (3.3)	79.2 (3.3)	79.6 (2.7)	73.4 (2.7)
Obese	75.1 (6.2)	87.5 (4.4)	81.2 (3.5)	75.8 (4.9)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	78.3 (2.2)	79.1 (3.5)	78.7 (2.0)	74.5 (2.3)
Rural	86.9 (3.4) a	88.7 (4.6)	87.8 (3.2) a	66.0 (3.9) b
SES				
Low	78.2 (3.6)	82.3 (5.8)	80.3 (3.5)	66.9 (3.3) b
Middle	82.2 (3.1)	78.8 (3.2)	80.4 (2.3)	71.8 (3.2) b
High (ref)	81.5 (3.9)	83.1 (4.1)	82.3 (3.0)	77.9 (3.1)
Cultural background				
English (ref)	80.1 (2.3)	85.0 (2.6)	82.6 (1.8)	72.9 (2.1) b
European	83.8 (8.4)	83.4 (15.6)	83.7 (6.4)	86.7 (9.1)
Middle Eastern	87.6 (3.5)	51.5 (14.0) a	72.5 (7.7)	72.7 (9.1)
Asian	79.6 (3.2)	63.7 (5.3) a	69.9 (4.0) a	68.8 (5.0)
BMI category				
Thin	75.2 (6.0)	69.2 (11.6)	72.6 (6.0)	72.2 (4.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	80.8 (2.6)	82.4 (3.2)	81.7 (2.1)	72.1 (2.2) b
Overweight	82.7 (3.4)	78.9 (5.1)	80.8 (3.1)	76.4 (3.7)
Obese	78.0 (8.1)	91.9 (5.2)	84.7 (4.9)	73.0 (6.6)

.....

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	75.9 (3.4)	76.6 (3.0)	76.2 (2.5)	78.1 (1.7)
Rural	82.9 (2.1)	84.3 (3.4)	83.6 (2.3)	64.8 (4.2) b
SES				
Low	81.9 (3.0)	81.2 (3.3)	81.5 (2.5)	71.4 (2.7) b
Middle	73.0 (4.5)	75.6 (4.9)	74.3 (3.9)	72.0 (2.8)
High (ref)	78.5 (3.3)	79.5 (4.7)	79.0 (2.9)	81.5 (2.0)
Cultural background				
English (ref)	77.5 (2.6)	80.2 (2.6)	78.9 (2.1)	73.7 (1.9)
European	29.7 (24.7)	91.9 (8.6)	75.2 (8.9)	82.8 (7.8)
Middle Eastern	77.0 (5.9)	96.0 (4.0)	85.9 (3.9)	84.8 (6.9)
Asian	85.1 (6.6)	52.6 (7.1) a	66.6 (6.0) a	84.3 (3.9) b
BMI category				
Thin	63.0 (9.2)	65.4 (7.2) a	64.1 (5.6)	60.1 (6.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	79.9 (2.9)	80.1 (2.6)	80.0 (2.2)	77.0 (1.9)
Overweight	77.6 (4.7)	79.5 (4.3)	78.6 (3.8)	71.1 (3.6)
Obese	72.1 (9.2)	83.5 (7.2)	77.9 (5.6)	77.5 (5.8)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 5.27 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of fruit among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)















Doys cultural background III English B European W Middle Elettern II Asian



CONSUMPTION OF VEGETABLES

Vegetables are an important source of vitamins, minerals, phytochemicals, carbohydrates and dietary fibre. Similar to fruit, there is a wealth of evidence suggesting that vegetable consumption reduces the risk of several chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease and cancer.⁷

The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommendations for vegetables vary by gender, with the recommendation that boys age 12-16 years (corresponding to Years 8 and 10) consume at least 5½ serves per day and girls 5 serves per day.⁴ The findings presented here are based on 5 serves per day, as half serves were not included in the questionnaire response categories.

Table 5.28 and Figure 5.28 show the usual consumption of vegetables among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 11% of adolescents consumed 5 or more serves of vegetables per day, 47% ate two serves or fewer per day and 1% did not eat vegetables.

Table 5.28 Usual daily consumption of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Don't eat vegetables	1.4 (0.4)	1.3 (0.4)	1.4 (0.3)	1.1 (0.2)
1 serve or less per day	21.8 (1.9)	17.8 (1.5)	19.8 (1.5)	22.6 (1.3)
2 serves per day	26.7 (1.9)	24.9 (1.8)	25.8 (1.2)	31.0 (1.2)
3 serves per day	24.6 (1.3)	29.1 (2.1)	26.8 (1.3)	24.4 (1.1)
4 serves per day	14.8 (1.4)	16.5 (1.5)	15.7 (1.2)	14.1 (0.9)
5 or more serves per day	10.7 (1.3)	10.4 (1.2)	10.5 (0.9)	6.9 (0.8)
GIRLS				
Don't eat vegetables	1.5 (0.6)	1.1 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)	0.8 (0.3)
1 serve or less per day	23.2 (2.2)	15.3 (2.0)	19.2 (1.6)	22.3 (1.8)
2 serves per day	27.8 (2.8)	25.3 (2.7)	26.5 (1.7)	35.2 (1.6)
3 serves per day	21.2 (1.9)	31.4 (2.0)	26.4 (1.4)	23.5 (1.4)
4 serves per day	15.3 (1.7)	16.8 (2.3)	16.1 (1.4)	12.6 (1.2)
5 or more serves per day	11.1 (1.7)	10.2 (1.6)	10.6 (1.2)	5.5 (0.8)
BOYS				
Don't eat vegetables	1.3 (0.6)	1.6 (0.6)	1.5 (0.5)	1.5 (0.4)
1 serve or less per day	20.5 (2.6)	20.3 (2.1)	20.4 (2.0)	22.8 (1.6)
2 serves per day	25.6 (1.9)	24.6 (2.1)	25.1 (1.5)	27.1 (1.4)
3 serves per day	27.8 (2.0)	26.8 (2.9)	27.3 (1.9)	25.1 (1.4)
4 serves per day	14.4 (2.0)	16.2 (1.7)	15.3 (1.5)	15.4 (1.1)
5 or more serves per day	10.3 (1.8)	10.5 (1.5)	10.4 (1.3)	8.1 (1.0)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







MEETING RECOMMENDED DAILY SERVES OF VEGETABLES

Table 5.29 and Figure 5.29 show prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 11% met the recommendation for vegetables (at least 5 serves). There were no significant differences between boys and girls. Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among adolescents, from 7% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among girls, from 6% in 2010 to 11% in 2015. It is important to note that this difference may reflect the recent changes to the Australian Dietary Guidelines and the number of recommended daily serves of vegetable intake among this age group.⁴

Table 5.29 Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Meet recommendation	10.7 (1.3)	10.4 (1.2)	10.5 (0.9)	6.9 (0.8) b
Do not meet recommendation	89.3 (1.3)	89.6 (1.2)	89.5 (0.9)	93.1 (0.8)
GIRLS				
Meet recommendation	11.1 (1.7)	10.2 (1.6)	10.6 (1.2)	5.5 (0.8) b
Do not meet recommendation	88.9 (1.7)	89.8 (1.6)	89.4 (1.2)	94.5 (0.8)
BOYS				
Meet recommendation	10.3 (1.8)	10.5 (1.5)	10.4 (1.3)	8.1 (1.0)
Do not meet recommendation	89.7 (1.8)	89.5 (1.5)	89.6 (1.3)	91.9 (1.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 5.29 Prevalence of consuming the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



164

NSW HEALTH

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that only 11% of adolescents in secondary school meet the recommended daily serves of vegetables. Table 5.30 and Figure 5.30 show the prevalence of adolescents consuming the recommended number of vegetable serves per day by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables was significantly higher among adolescents living in rural (14%) compared with urban (9%) areas, and among boys living in rural (15%) compared with urban (9%) areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 6% in 2010 to 9% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas from 5% in 2010 to 9% in 2015 and girls from rural areas from 6% in 2010 to 14% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, a higher proportion of adolescents from a low SES background in Year 8 and a lower proportion of adolescents from middle SES backgrounds in Year 10 consumed recommended amounts of vegetables, compared to those from a higher SES background (7% versus 14% respectively). Overall, there were no significant differences in consumption across SES tertiles.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among adolescents from high SES backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 10% in 2015; among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 12% in 2015; and among girls from high SES backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 11% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables was significantly lower among adolescents from a Middle Eastern cultural background (3%) compared with those from an English-speaking background (11%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended vegetable intake significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 7% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 14% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no consistent significant differences in the prevalence of meeting daily vegetable recommendation among adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category, from 7% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among girls in the healthy weight BMI category,(from 6% in 2010 to 11% in 2015) and overweight BMI category (from 4% in 2010 to 12% in 2015).

 Table 5.30
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	9.0 (1.2)	9.2 (1.2)	9.1 (0.8)	6.3 (0.8) b
Rural	15.3 (3.4) a	13.5 (2.4)	14.4 (2.2) a	8.6 (2.3)
SES				
Low	14.4 (2.5) a	10.5 (1.8)	12.4 (1.7)	7.4 (1.9)
Middle	10.7 (2.1)	6.8 (2.0) a	8.7 (1.5)	6.7 (1.3)
High (ref)	7.0 (1.5)	13.7 (1.9)	10.3 (1.3)	6.5 (0.8) b
Cultural background				
English (ref)	10.8 (1.4)	10.6 (1.3)	10.7 (1.0)	6.8 (0.9) b
European	9.0 (4.6)	16.5 (9.3)	12.9 (6.9)	11.8 (6.1)
Middle Eastern	15.1 (7.8)	3.4 (2.2) a	10.0 (4.1)	7.3 (2.3)
Asian	7.1 (2.9)	10.4 (2.9)	9.1 (2.1)	7.6 (2.2)
BMI category				
Thin	7.9 (2.9)	11.0 (4.3)	9.3 (2.5)	5.8 (1.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	11.8 (1.7)	10.3 (1.7)	11.0 (1.3)	7.3 (0.8) b
Overweight	9.2 (2.2)	10.7 (2.9)	9.9 (1.8)	6.1 (1.6)
Obese	8.4 (2.9)	5.9 (3.1)	7.2 (2.2)	5.7 (2.4)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	9.7 (1.8)	9.1 (1.7)	9.4 (1.2)	5.2 (0.9) b
Rural	15.0 (3.9)	13.5 (3.6)	14.2 (3.1)	6.4 (1.9) b
SES				
Low	14.6 (2.9) a	9.5 (2.8)	12.1 (2.4)	6.4 (1.5) b
Middle	10.6 (2.5)	6.6 (2.2) a	8.6 (1.6)	4.5 (1.4)
High (ref)	7.7 (2.2)	14.0 (2.4)	10.9 (1.9)	5.7 (0.9) b
Cultural background				
English (ref)	11.0 (1.8)	10.9 (1.9)	10.9 (1.4)	5.6 (0.9) b
European	11.9 (6.3)	11.1 (8.7)	11.6 (5.8)	na
Middle Eastern	23.5 (8.0) a	na	14.1 (4.8)	5.6 (2.6) b
Asian	9.4 (4.3)	8.4 (3.3)	8.8 (3.1)	6.5 (2.7)
BMI category				
Thin	10.4 (4.8)	6.3 (3.9)	8.6 (3.1)	3.0 (1.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	10.9 (2.2)	10.8 (2.4)	10.9 (1.7)	6.2 (1.1) b
Overweight	11.8 (3.6)	11.7 (3.9)	11.7 (2.6)	4.4 (1.7) b
Obese	11.8 (4.0)	na	6.3 (2.4)	3.6 (2.3)

.....

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	8.3 (1.6)	9.3 (1.6)	8.8 (1.2)	7.4 (1.0)
Rural	15.6 (4.4)	13.6 (2.7)	14.6 (2.6) a	10.7 (2.9)
SES				
Low	14.1 (4.0)	11.3 (2.8)	12.7 (2.5)	8.4 (2.6)
Middle	10.7 (2.8)	7.0 (2.5)	8.9 (2.1)	8.7 (1.6)
High (ref)	6.2 (2.2)	13.3 (2.7)	9.6 (1.8)	7.3 (1.0)
Cultural background				
English (ref)	10.6 (1.9)	10.4 (1.7)	10.5 (1.4)	7.9 (1.1)
European	na	19.9 (13.2)	14.5 (10.0)	19.6 (9.9)
Middle Eastern	7.0 (7.6)	6.0 (3.6)	6.5 (3.7)	9.5 (4.4)
Asian	3.9 (2.6)	13.8 (5.0)	9.5 (3.4)	8.2 (2.3)
BMI category				
Thin	5.3 (3.6)	15.1 (7.4)	9.9 (3.8)	9.9 (4.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	12.6 (2.1)	9.7 (2.1)	11.2 (1.7)	8.3 (1.0)
Overweight	6.9 (2.2) a	9.7 (3.0)	8.3 (1.8)	7.4 (2.3)
Obese	4.9 (4.6)	11.0 (5.5)	8.0 (3.6)	7.0 (3.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





Figure 5.30 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily serves of vegetables among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)















RED MEAT INTAKE

Red meat such as beef and lamb contribute valuable nutrients such as iron, protein, zinc and vitamin B12 to the diets of children and adolescents. However, regular consumption of larger quantities of red meat may be associated with increased risk of colorectal cancer in later life.¹²

The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommendations for lean meats and poultry, fish, eggs, tofu, nuts and seeds, and legumes/beans, are two and a half serves for children and adolescents age 9-18 years (includes Years 8 and 10). Looking at the individual types of food consumed over a week, the recommendation is a maximum of 455g of lean, cooked, red meat each week.⁴ The SPANS questionnaires collected frequency of intake consumption and not serving sizes of meat per day. Validation studies show that the question used is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of red meat.¹⁰

Table 5.31 and Figure 5.31 show the frequency that adolescents usually ate red meat, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 59% of adolescents usually ate red meat three or more times a week, 11% ate red meat one or more times a day and 8% reported they did not eat red meat. There appeared to be little difference in adolescents' consumption pattern between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.31 Usual consumption of red meat among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	8.8 (0.9)	6.5 (1.3)	7.6 (0.9)	5.8 (0.6)
1-2 times per week	38.7 (2.0)	28.8 (1.8)	33.8 (1.7)	30.8 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	43.2 (1.8)	53.0 (2.2)	48.1 (1.7)	53.8 (1.4)
Once a day or more	9.4 (1.4)	11.6 (1.2)	10.5 (1.0)	9.7 (0.7)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	10.6 (1.1)	8.7 (2.2)	9.6 (1.3)	7.8 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	37.6 (2.6)	31.3 (3.0)	34.4 (2.3)	31.2 (1.7)
3-6 times per week	42.2 (2.3)	51.1 (3.6)	46.7 (2.4)	51.8 (2.1)
Once a day or more	9.6 (1.6)	8.9 (1.7)	9.2 (1.2)	9.2 (1.1)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	7.0 (1.3)	4.3 (1.4)	5.7 (1.1)	3.8 (0.5)
1-2 times per week	39.8 (2.5)	26.4 (2.4)	33.1 (2.0)	30.3 (1.6)
3-6 times per week	44.1 (2.7)	54.9 (2.7)	49.5 (2.3)	55.7 (1.6)
Once a day or more	9.1 (1.8)	14.3 (1.7)	11.7 (1.2)	10.1 (0.9)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







CONSUMPTION OF PROCESSED MEAT

Processed meat such as sausages, frankfurters, devon, ham, hamburgers and chicken nuggets usually contain high amounts of fat, saturated fat and salt. A high consumption of processed meat has been associated with chronic disease such as certain cancers, cardiovascular disease and diabetes.¹³ The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting processed meats including salami, bacon, sausages and burgers⁴ and describe these meat products as 'discretionary choices'. Validation studies for the processed meat question used in SPANS show that this question is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of processed meat.¹⁰

Table 5.32 and Figure 5.32 show the frequency that adolescents usually ate processed meats by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 44% of adolescents ate processed meat three or more times a week, 12% reported they ate processed meat one or more times a day and 14% reported they did not eat processed meat. There appeared to be few differences in adolescent consumption levels between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 5.32
 Usual consumption of processed meats among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	13.8 (1.2)	14.1 (1.4)	14.0 (1.0)	11.9 (0.9)
1-2 times per week	43.5 (1.5)	39.7 (1.9)	41.6 (1.1)	46.3 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	32.8 (1.4)	32.3 (1.7)	32.5 (1.0)	31.6 (1.1)
Once a day or more	10.0 (1.2)	13.8 (1.4)	11.9 (1.0)	10.2 (0.8)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	16.2 (1.8)	21.7 (1.8)	18.9 (1.4)	16.2 (1.2)
1-2 times per week	43.4 (2.4)	42.1 (2.3)	42.8 (1.7)	49.3 (1.7)
3-6 times per week	29.7 (2.3)	25.6 (2.1)	27.6 (1.5)	27.0 (1.5)
Once a day or more	10.7 (1.8)	10.6 (2.1)	10.7 (1.3)	7.5 (0.9)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	11.5 (1.6)	6.8 (1.6)	9.1 (0.9)	7.9 (0.8)
1-2 times per week	43.6 (2.3)	37.4 (3.1)	40.5 (1.8)	43.5 (1.5)
3-6 times per week	35.8 (2.2)	38.9 (2.5)	37.3 (1.6)	35.9 (1.4)
Once a day or more	9.2 (1.4)	16.9 (2.1)	13.1 (1.4)	12.7 (1.0)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







171

CONSUMPTION OF FRIED POTATO PRODUCTS

Hot chips, french fries, wedges and fried potato are likely to contain large amounts of fat, saturated fat and/or salt. The latest Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting intake of these foods and describe them as 'discretionary choices'.⁴ Validity information demonstrates this question is able to distinguish between low and very high consumers of hot chips.^{5,14} Table 5.33 and Figure 5.33 show the frequency that adolescents in secondary school reported that they usually ate fried potato products (e.g., hot chips, french fries, wedges, fried potatoes) by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall 36% of adolescents never or rarely ate fried potato products, 50% ate these products 1-2 times a week, 12% ate these products 3-6 times a week, and 1% reported eating fried potato products daily. The frequency of eating fried potato products appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups and between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.33 Usual consumption of fried potato products among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	34.3 (1.9)	38.0 (1.7)	36.2 (1.4)	33.2 (1.4)
1-2 times per week	50.7 (1.5)	50.0 (1.8)	50.4 (1.3)	53.3 (1.3)
3-6 times per week	13.4 (1.3)	10.7 (1.2)	12.1 (1.0)	10.4 (0.9)
Once a day or more	1.5 (0.4)	1.2 (0.3)	1.4 (0.3)	3.1 (0.4)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	35.7 (2.6)	41.2 (2.6)	38.5 (2.2)	38.4 (1.8)
1-2 times per week	48.6 (2.1)	48.5 (2.2)	48.6 (1.7)	50.1 (1.8)
3-6 times per week	14.0 (2.1)	9.6 (1.6)	11.8 (1.4)	8.6 (1.0)
Once a day or more	1.8 (0.5)	0.7 (0.3)	1.2 (0.3)	2.9 (0.6)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	33.0 (2.3)	34.9 (2.2)	34.0 (1.6)	28.3 (1.6)
1-2 times per week	52.8 (2.2)	51.5 (2.4)	52.1 (1.7)	56.3 (1.6)
3-6 times per week	12.9 (1.7)	11.8 (1.4)	12.3 (1.2)	12.1 (1.2)
Once a day or more	1.3 (0.5)	1.8 (0.6)	1.5 (0.4)	3.3 (0.6)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







172

NSW HEALTH

CONSUMPTION OF POTATO CRISPS AND SALTY SNACKS

Potato crisps and other salty snacks (e.g., Twisties, corn chips) are energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods, which should be limited in diets. The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods in adolescents' diets⁴ and describe them as 'discretionary foods'. Validity information suggests that this question is able to rank consumers according to intake, and distinguishes between low and high consumers of potato crisps and salty snacks.¹⁴

Table 5.34 and Figure 5.34 show the frequency that adolescents usually ate potato chips and salty snacks by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 24% of adolescents never or rarely ate potato chips and salty snacks, 39% ate these items 1-2 times a week, 29% ate these items 3-6 times a week, and 7% reported eating potato chips and salty snacks daily. The frequency of eating potato crisps and salty snacks appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups.

Table 5.34Usual consumption of potato crisps and salty snacks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison
(%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	21.7 (1.4)	27.0 (1.8)	24.4 (1.3)	22.0 (1.3)
1-2 times per week	39.2 (2.1)	39.2 (2.0)	39.2 (1.3)	36.8 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	32.1 (1.9)	26.1 (2.0)	29.0 (1.6)	32.0 (1.3)
Once a day or more	7.0 (0.9)	7.7 (1.2)	7.4 (0.8)	9.2 (0.8)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	23.5 (2.0)	31.4 (3.1)	27.5 (2.1)	24.8 (1.7)
1-2 times per week	38.8 (2.4)	35.6 (2.3)	37.2 (1.8)	35.5 (1.5)
3-6 times per week	31.3 (2.9)	24.5 (2.7)	27.8 (2.1)	30.8 (1.7)
Once a day or more	6.5 (1.3)	8.5 (1.6)	7.5 (1.2)	8.8 (1.0)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	19.9 (1.9)	22.7 (1.7)	21.3 (1.2)	19.4 (1.4)
1-2 times per week	39.7 (2.7)	42.7 (2.9)	41.2 (1.8)	37.9 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	32.8 (2.3)	27.6 (2.8)	30.2 (2.0)	33.1 (1.6)
Once a day or more	7.6 (1.1)	6.9 (1.4)	7.3 (0.9)	9.6 (0.9)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







CONSUMPTION OF SNACK FOODS

Snack foods such as sweet and savoury biscuits, cakes, doughnuts or muesli bars are energy-dense, nutrient-poor foods. The current Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods in the diets of children and adolescents.⁴ There is currently no validity information available for this question but the reproducibility was moderate.¹⁵ Table 5.35 and Figure 5.35 show the frequency that adolescents in secondary school reported that they usually ate snack foods (e.g., sweet and savoury biscuits, cakes, doughnuts and muesli bars) by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 14% of adolescents never or rarely ate these snacks, 37% ate snack foods 1-2 times per week, 37% ate snack foods 3-6 times a week, and 12% ate snack foods daily. The frequency of eating snack foods appeared to be broadly consistent across secondary school groups. The proportion of adolescents eating snack foods three or more times a week appeared to have declined, from 56% in 2010 to 48% in 2015.

Table 5.35 Usual consumption of snack foods among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	14.0 (1.4)	14.4 (1.1)	14.2 (1.0)	10.6 (0.7)
1-2 times per week	39.1 (2.0)	34.8 (1.8)	36.9 (1.4)	33.7 (0.9)
3-6 times per week	35.4 (1.8)	38.5 (2.0)	37.0 (1.5)	42.8 (1.1)
Once a day or more	11.4 (1.0)	12.4 (1.4)	11.9 (0.9)	12.8 (0.7)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	13.3 (1.6)	13.3 (1.8)	13.3 (1.1)	10.9 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	40.5 (2.5)	34.6 (2.1)	37.5 (1.7)	31.4 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	34.7 (2.3)	37.9 (2.5)	36.3 (1.7)	45.0 (1.7)
Once a day or more	11.5 (1.2)	14.3 (2.2)	12.9 (1.4)	12.7 (0.9)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	14.7 (1.8)	15.4 (1.9)	15.1 (1.4)	10.4 (1.2)
1-2 times per week	37.8 (2.4)	34.9 (2.3)	36.4 (1.9)	35.8 (1.2)
3-6 times per week	36.1 (2.4)	39.2 (2.8)	37.6 (2.1)	40.8 (1.4)
Once a day or more	11.4 (1.5)	10.5 (1.5)	10.9 (1.1)	12.9 (1.0)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 5.35 Usual consumption of snack foods among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



CONSUMPTION OF CONFECTIONERY

Confectionery, such as lollies and chocolate, are energydense, nutrient-poor foods, which should be limited in children's diets. The Australian Dietary Guidelines do not encourage consumption of confectionery and recommend limiting foods containing added sugar.⁴ There is currently no validity information available for this question but the reproducibility was moderate.¹⁵ Table 5.36 and Figure 5.36 show the frequency that adolescents in secondary school reported that they usually ate confectionery by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 27% of adolescents never or rarely ate confectionery, 42% ate confectionery 1-2 times per week, 24% ate confectionery 3-6 times a week, and 7% ate confectionery daily. The frequency of eating confectionery appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups and among boys and girls. The proportion of adolescents reporting they never or rarely eat confectionery appeared to have increased from 19% in 2010 to 27% in 2015.

Table 5.36 Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	25.9 (1.5)	27.2 (1.8)	26.5 (1.3)	19.4 (0.8)
1-2 times per week	41.3 (2.0)	43.2 (2.0)	42.3 (1.4)	42.3 (1.1)
3-6 times per week	25.7 (1.7)	22.9 (1.7)	24.3 (1.2)	30.5 (1.3)
Once a day or more	7.1 (0.9)	6.8 (1.0)	6.9 (0.6)	7.8 (0.5)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	24.6 (2.3)	27.5 (3.0)	26.1 (1.9)	20.3 (1.4)
1-2 times per week	38.3 (2.4)	43.1 (2.9)	40.7 (2.2)	41.7 (1.8)
3-6 times per week	28.4 (2.4)	20.9 (2.2)	24.6 (1.7)	29.9 (1.9)
Once a day or more	8.7 (1.1)	8.4 (1.3)	8.6 (0.9)	8.1 (0.9)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	27.2 (2.0)	26.8 (2.4)	27.0 (1.6)	18.5 (1.1)
1-2 times per week	44.3 (2.3)	43.2 (3.0)	43.7 (1.8)	42.8 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	23.1 (1.6)	24.8 (2.6)	24.0 (1.5)	31.1 (1.8)
Once a day or more	5.4 (1.1)	5.2 (1.1)	5.3 (0.7)	7.6 (0.7)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 5.36 Usual consumption of confectionery among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



.....

CONSUMPTION OF ICE CREAM, ICE BLOCKS

Ice cream and ice blocks are energy-dense, nutrientpoor foods, which should be limited in children's diets. The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting these foods and describe them as 'discretionary choices'.⁴ There is currently no validity information or reproducibility information available for this question.¹⁵ It is important to note that SPANS was conducted in the summer months, when ice cream and ice blocks may be consumed more regularly than in the cooler months. Table 5.37 and Figure 5.37 show the frequency that adolescents in secondary school reported that they usually ate ice cream or ice blocks by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 33% of adolescents never or rarely ate ice cream/ice blocks, 43% ate ice cream/ice blocks 1-2 times per week, 19% ate ice cream/ice blocks 3-6 times a week, and 5% ate ice cream/ice blocks daily. The proportion of adolescents never or rarely eating ice creams/ice blocks appeared to have increased from 23% in 2010 to 33% in 2015. Similarly, the proportion of adolescents reporting that they ate ice creams/ice blocks three or more times a week appeared to have declined, from 36% in 2010 to 24% in 2015.

Table 5.37 Usual consumption of ice creams or ice blocks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	27.7 (1.8)	38.0 (1.8)	32.9 (1.4)	23.2 (1.0)
1-2 times per week	45.3 (1.4)	41.3 (1.5)	43.3 (1.1)	40.9 (1.0)
3-6 times per week	21.3 (1.3)	16.0 (1.4)	18.6 (1.2)	28.4 (0.8)
Once a day or more	5.7 (0.8)	4.7 (0.8)	5.2 (0.6)	7.6 (0.7)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	29.4 (2.6)	40.0 (2.3)	34.8 (1.8)	24.0 (1.3)
1-2 times per week	44.8 (2.4)	40.9 (2.0)	42.8 (1.6)	41.6 (1.4)
3-6 times per week	21.9 (1.9)	14.8 (1.9)	18.3 (1.6)	26.9 (1.2)
Once a day or more	3.9 (0.9)	4.2 (1.2)	4.1 (0.8)	7.5 (1.0)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	26.1 (2.5)	36.1 (2.6)	31.1 (2.1)	22.3 (1.3)
1-2 times per week	45.9 (1.9)	41.7 (2.4)	43.8 (1.6)	40.3 (1.6)
3-6 times per week	20.6 (1.8)	17.1 (2.1)	18.8 (1.6)	29.8 (1.4)
Once a day or more	7.5 (1.3)	5.2 (1.0)	6.3 (0.9)	7.6 (0.8)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







BEVERAGES

There were slight differences in the beverage questions and in the response categories between 2010 and 2015 SPANS, which prevent examining change in beverage consumption between survey periods. There were also some differences between SPANS surveys in the type of beverages that made up a category, for example soft drinks. The beverage response categories for SPANS 2010 and 2015 are tabulated below;

Beverage response options				
2010 response categories 2015 response categories				
	Never/rarely (new)			
1 cup or less/week	1 cup or less/week			
2-4 cups/week	2-4 cups/week			
5-6 cups/week	5-6 cups/week			
1 cup/day	1 cup/day			
	1.5 cups per day (new)			
2 or more cups/day	2 or more cups/day			

WATER CONSUMPTION

Water is an essential part of a healthy diet, especially for children. Inadequate water intake has been linked with indicators of poor health including obesity¹⁶ and has been linked with reduced cognitive control and functioning in children.¹⁷ The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend drinking plenty of water instead of sugary drinks.⁴

Table 5.38 and Figure 5.38 show the usual intake of water reported by adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 66% of adolescents drank at least 2 cups of water daily and approximately one in five adolescents drank less than 1 cup of water daily. Overall, the consumption of water appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups.

Table 5.38 Usual consumption of water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
-	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	0.3 (0.2)	0.5 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	2.4 (0.7)	1.3 (0.4)	1.9 (0.5)	
2-6 cups per week	17.9 (1.6)	16.8 (1.7)	17.3 (1.4)	
1 cup per day	5.3 (0.8)	7.0 (0.9)	6.1 (0.6)	
1.5 cups per day	8.1 (0.8)	8.6 (1.1)	8.4 (0.7)	
≥2 cups per day	66.0 (1.9)	65.9 (2.2)	65.9 (1.7)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	0.3 (0.2)	0.6 (0.4)	0.5 (0.3)	
1 cup or fewer per week	2.9 (1.2)	1.1 (0.5)	2.0 (0.7)	
2-6 cups per week	15.3 (2.0)	15.0 (2.2)	15.2 (1.7)	
1 cup per day	6.1 (1.2)	6.7 (1.3)	6.4 (0.9)	
1.5 cups per day	6.3 (0.9)	7.9 (1.5)	7.1 (0.8)	
≥2 cups per day	69.2 (2.9)	68.6 (3.1)	68.9 (2.2)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	0.4 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	1.9 (0.7)	1.5 (0.7)	1.7 (0.5)	
2-6 cups per week	20.4 (2.0)	18.4 (2.6)	19.4 (1.8)	
1 cup per day	4.5 (1.1)	7.2 (1.1)	5.9 (0.8)	
1.5 cups per day	10.0 (1.4)	9.2 (1.5)	9.6 (1.1)	
≥2 cups per day	62.8 (2.4)	63.2 (2.9)	63.0 (2.2)	

No significance testing was conducted.







.....
MILK CONSUMPTION

Milk is an important source of calcium, protein, riboflavin, vitamin B12 and zinc, which are vital nutrients for growth and development during childhood and adolescence. The Australian Dietary Guidelines for dairy recommend that all children age 12 -18 years (incorporating Years 8 and 10) consume three and a half serves of dairy foods, mostly reduced fat per day.⁴ These can include milk, yoghurt, cheese and alternatives.⁴ One serve of milk is equal to 1 cup or 250ml. Validation studies show that the question on milk consumption used in SPANS tends to overestimate the actual amount of milk consumed, especially for the highest response category, but is able to distinguish between low and high consumers of milk.¹⁵

Table 5.39 and Figure 5.39 show the usual consumption of milk reported by adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 42% of adolescents drank one or more cups of milk daily and approximately one in five adolescents drank one cup or less of milk daily. Overall, the consumption of milk appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups, but more girls (11%) never or rarely drank milk, compared with boys (6%).

Table 5.39 Usual consumption of milk among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
_	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	7.9 (1.0)	8.9 (1.2)	8.4 (0.7)	
1 cup or fewer per week	11.5 (1.3)	13.2 (1.2)	12.3 (1.0)	
2-6 cups per week	40.1 (1.6)	35.6 (1.7)	37.8 (1.2)	
1 cup per day	21.4 (1.5)	22.1 (1.5)	21.8 (1.1)	
1.5 cups per day	6.8 (1.0)	7.1 (1.1)	6.9 (0.7)	
≥2 cups per day	12.4 (1.0)	13.1 (1.3)	12.8 (0.8)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	9.4 (1.2)	13.2 (2.1)	11.3 (1.1)	
1 cup or fewer per week	17.4 (1.9)	17.4 (1.8)	17.4 (1.3)	
2-6 cups per week	38.5 (1.8)	36.2 (2.6)	37.4 (1.7)	
1 cup per day	19.0 (1.9)	21.7 (2.4)	20.4 (1.6)	
1.5 cups per day	6.0 (1.2)	5.7 (1.2)	5.8 (0.8)	
≥2 cups per day	9.7 (1.4)	5.8 (1.3)	7.7 (0.9)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	6.4 (1.5)	4.7 (1.0)	5.6 (0.9)	
1 cup or fewer per week	5.7 (1.1)	9.0 (1.6)	7.3 (1.1)	
2-6 cups per week	41.6 (2.8)	35.0 (2.6)	38.3 (2.1)	
1 cup per day	23.7 (1.9)	22.6 (2.3)	23.1 (1.5)	
1.5 cups per day	7.6 (1.4)	8.4 (1.4)	8.0 (0.9)	
≥2 cups per day	15.0 (1.4)	20.3 (2.2)	17.7 (1.3)	

.....

No significance testing was conducted.







TYPE OF MILK CONSUMED

Low intake of milk and milk products among adolescent girls is of concern as it can lead to low calcium intake in this group, which may influence bone development.³⁴ The Australian Dietary Guidelines encourage the consumption of reduced fat dairy foods, preferably plain milk.⁴ Table 5.40 and Figure 5.40 show the proportion of adolescents consuming whole, low-fat, reduced-fat or skim milk, or other types of milk in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 7% of adolescents did not consume milk and 8% did not know what type of milk they consumed. The majority (55%) of adolescents consumed whole milk and 28% consumed reduced/ low-fat or skim milk. The type of milk adolescents consume appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups, although more girls did not drink milk and a larger proportion of boys drank whole milk. There appeared to be little difference in the type of milk adolescents consumed between 2010 and 2015.

Table 5.40 Type of milk usually consumed among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years	
ALL					
Don't drink	6.1 (0.9)	7.1 (1.1)	6.6 (0.7)	6.0 (0.5)	
Whole	52.9 (1.7)	56.6 (2.1)	54.8 (1.4)	52.3 (1.3)	
Low/reduced-fat and skim	28.2 (1.7)	27.5 (1.8)	27.8 (1.2)	30.0 (1.2)	
Soy	0.8 (0.3)	2.3 (0.5)	1.6 (0.3)	2.3 (0.3)	
Other	1.9 (0.4)	1.7 (0.5)	1.8 (0.3)	1.1 (0.3)	
Don't know	10.0 (1.1)	4.8 (0.7)	7.4 (0.7)	8.4 (0.7)	
GIRLS					
Don't drink	7.2 (1.4)	10.0 (1.7)	8.6 (1.1)	7.6 (0.8)	
Whole	51.5 (2.3)	48.7 (2.9)	50.1 (1.9)	47.4 (1.9)	
Low/reduced-fat and skim	29.1 (2.5)	32.8 (2.8)	31.0 (1.9)	34.3 (1.8)	
Soy	0.6 (0.3)	3.0 (0.8)	1.8 (0.5)	2.5 (0.5)	
Other	1.6 (0.5)	2.7 (1.0)	2.2 (0.6)	0.8 (0.4)	
Don't know	9.9 (1.2)	2.7 (0.7)	6.3 (0.9)	7.5 (1.2)	
BOYS					
Don't drink	5.1 (1.2)	4.3 (0.9)	4.7 (0.8)	4.5 (0.6)	
Whole	54.2 (2.7)	64.6 (2.0)	59.4 (1.8)	56.9 (1.5)	
Low/reduced-fat and skim	27.4 (2.4)	22.1 (1.9)	24.7 (1.6)	26.0 (1.5)	
Soy	1.1 (0.6)	1.5 (0.6)	1.3 (0.4)	2.1 (0.4)	
Other	2.1 (0.5)	0.6 (0.3)	1.4 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)	
Don't know	10.1 (1.8)	7.0 (1.2)	8.6 (1.1)	9.2 (0.9)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







CONSUMPTION OF FLAVOURED WATER

Flavoured waters are marketed as a healthy alternative to other carbonated and sweetened beverages.³⁵ In contrast to tap water, bottled flavoured water frequently includes citric and other fruit-derived acids that contribute to dental erosion.¹⁹ Indeed, health professionals advocate that flavoured sparkling water drinks should be regarded as potentially erosive, and preventive advice on their consumption should recognise them as acidic drinks, rather than water with flavouring.¹⁹ The Australian Dietary Guidelines do not encourage the consumption of flavoured waters in children and categorise flavoured water as a sugary drink.⁴ Table 5.41 and Figure 5.41 show the frequency that adolescents in secondary school reported that they usually consumed flavoured water (e.g., smart water, vitamin water) by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 3% of adolescents consumed one or more cups of flavoured water daily and 72% never or rarely consumed flavoured water. More girls (77%) appeared to never or rarely consume flavoured water, compared with boys (67%).

Table 5.41 Usual consumption of flavoured water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	72.4 (1.4)	71.5 (2.4)	71.9 (1.4)	
1 cup or fewer per week	17.1 (1.1)	15.1 (1.5)	16.1 (0.9)	
2-6 cups per week	8.3 (1.0)	10.2 (1.1)	9.3 (0.7)	
1 cup per day	1.2 (0.3)	1.8 (0.5)	1.5 (0.3)	
1.5 cups per day	0.5 (0.2)	0.5 (0.3)	0.5 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.4 (0.2)	0.8 (0.3)	0.6 (0.2)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	75.1 (2.1)	78.1 (2.8)	76.6 (1.7)	
1 cup or fewer per week	16.5 (1.6)	11.4 (1.6)	13.9 (1.1)	
2-6 cups per week	6.1 (1.1)	9.0 (1.8)	7.6 (1.0)	
1 cup per day	1.2 (0.4)	0.9 (0.5)	1.1 (0.3)	
1.5 cups per day	0.4 (0.3)	0.1 (0.1)	0.3 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.7 (0.5)	0.5 (0.3)	0.6 (0.3)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	69.8 (2.1)	64.9 (2.5)	67.4 (1.5)	
1 cup or fewer per week	17.7 (1.9)	18.8 (2.1)	18.3 (1.3)	
2-6 cups per week	10.5 (1.4)	11.5 (1.4)	11.0 (1.0)	
1 cup per day	1.2 (0.4)	2.7 (0.9)	1.9 (0.5)	
1.5 cups per day	0.6 (0.3)	1.0 (0.7)	0.8 (0.4)	
≥2 cups per day	0.2 (0.1)	1.1 (0.5)	0.6 (0.2)	

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.





Figure 5.41 Usual consumption of flavoured water among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

FRUIT JUICE CONSUMPTION

The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting fruit juice consumption in children.⁴ Fruit juice is a source of glucose and sucrose and high consumption of these sugars without the corresponding fibre, as is commonly present in fruit juice, is associated with the metabolic syndrome, liver injury and obesity.²⁰ There is accumulating evidence that high fruit juice consumption is associated with increased risk for obesity, even among young children.²¹ Table 5.42 and Figure 5.42 show the frequency that adolescents usually consumed fruit juice by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 23% of adolescents never or rarely consumed fruit juice and 15% consumed one or more cups of fruit juice daily. More girls (27%) appeared to never or rarely consume fruit juice, compared with boys (19%).

Table 5.42 Usual consumption of fruit juice among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	23.0 (1.8)	22.5 (1.9)	22.7 (1.5)	
1 cup or fewer per week	24.1 (1.2)	24.7 (1.5)	24.4 (0.9)	
2-6 cups per week	38.1 (1.7)	36.9 (2.0)	37.5 (1.4)	
1 cup per day	8.3 (0.9)	9.7 (1.1)	9.0 (0.7)	
1.5 cups per day	2.0 (0.4)	2.8 (0.5)	2.4 (0.3)	
≥2 cups per day	4.5 (0.7)	3.5 (0.8)	4.0 (0.6)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	26.3 (2.4)	27.7 (2.8)	27.0 (2.1)	
1 cup or fewer per week	23.4 (2.0)	28.1 (2.6)	25.8 (1.5)	
2-6 cups per week	36.6 (1.9)	31.7 (3.1)	34.1 (1.8)	
1 cup per day	8.6 (1.2)	7.6 (1.6)	8.1 (1.0)	
1.5 cups per day	1.1 (1.2)	3.4 (1.0)	2.3 (0.5)	
≥2 cups per day	4.0 (1.0)	1.4 (0.6)	2.7 (0.7)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	19.7 (2.3)	17.2 (2.1)	18.5 (1.7)	
1 cup or fewer per week	24.9 (2.1)	21.4 (1.9)	23.1 (1.7)	
2-6 cups per week	39.5 (2.6)	42.0 (2.4)	40.8 (1.9)	
1 cup per day	8.0 (1.3)	11.6 (1.4)	9.8 (0.9)	
1.5 cups per day	2.8 (0.7)	2.2 (0.7)	2.5 (0.5)	
≥2 cups per day	5.0 (1.1)	5.5 (1.4)	5.3 (1.0)	

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.





Figure 5.42 Usual consumption of fruit juice among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

The Australian Dietary Guidelines discourage consumption of soft drinks in adolescents.⁴ Soft drinks or sugar sweetened beverages have been shown to be a major contributor to sugar and energy consumption in adolescents' diets.²² There are clear links between soft drink consumption and increased body weight^{23, 24} and dental decay.²⁵

Differences in soft drink consumption between 2010 and 2015 were not assessed because of changes to the question response categories and the types of drinks that were included in the category. In 2010, sports drinks were categorised under soft drinks; in 2015 they were in a separate category. Consumption of cordial was included together with carbonated sugarsweetened beverages. Consumption of diet soft drinks and diet cordials was measured using a separate survey item. Table 5.43 and Figure 5.43 show the frequency that adolescents usually consumed soft drinks by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 29% of adolescents never or rarely consumed soft drinks, 31% drank 2-6 cups a week, and one in 10 adolescents (10%) consumed one or more cups daily. More girls (36%) appeared to never or rarely consume soft drinks, compared with boys (22%).

Table 5.43 Usual consumption of soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	28.5 (1.8)	29.4 (2.0)	29.0 (1.6)	
1 cup or fewer per week	31.0 (1.3)	30.2 (1.4)	30.6 (1.1)	
2-6 cups per week	30.0 (1.3)	31.1 (1.8)	30.5 (1.3)	
1 cup per day	4.8 (0.7)	5.2 (1.0)	5.0 (0.7)	
1.5 cups per day	1.8 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)	1.5 (0.3)	
≥2 cups per day	3.8 (0.8)	2.9 (0.7)	3.3 (0.5)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	33.2 (2.7)	39.6 (3.1)	36.4 (2.5)	
1 cup or fewer per week	32.7 (2.1)	29.8 (1.9)	31.2 (1.5)	
2-6 cups per week	26.2 (2.0)	24.1 (2.6)	25.2 (1.8)	
1 cup per day	2.6 (0.6)	4.2 (1.6)	3.4 (0.9)	
1.5 cups per day	2.1 (0.6)	0.6 (0.3)	1.4 (0.4)	
≥2 cups per day	3.1 (1.0)	1.7 (0.7)	2.4 (0.6)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	24.0 (2.3)	19.2 (1.5)	21.6 (1.4)	
1 cup or fewer per week	29.4 (2.0)	30.6 (2.1)	30.0 (1.6)	
2-6 cups per week	33.7 (1.9)	38.0 (2.2)	35.8 (1.6)	
1 cup per day	7.0 (1.2)	6.3 (1.4)	6.7 (1.0)	
1.5 cups per day	1.5 (0.5)	1.9 (0.6)	1.7 (0.4)	
≥2 cups per day	4.4 (1.1)	4.0 (1.2)	4.2 (0.8)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.





Figure 5.43 Usual consumption of soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)

SOFT DRINKS - MORE THAN ONE CUP A DAY

Although there is no consensus on the dose that may cause ill-health, there is accumulating evidence that more than one cup of sugar-sweetened beverage a day may be associated with adverse health effects including weight gain and dental caries.²⁶ Educating adolescents and increasing community awareness of the adverse effects from drinking more than one cup of soft drink a day is of great importance, especially because these may be readily available in both school and home setting. Table 5.44 and Figure 5.44 show the proportion of adolescents that reported they usually drank one or more cups of soft drink daily by sex and year group in 2015. There was a non-significant difference in the proportion of girls (7%) consuming one or more cups of soft drink a day, compared with boys (13%).

Table 5.44 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Drinks < 1 cup daily	89.6 (1.3)	90.6 (1.4)	90.1 (1.1)	
Drinks ≥ 1 cup daily	10.4 (1.3)	9.4 (1.4)	9.9 (1.1)	
GIRLS				
Drinks < 1 cup daily	92.1 (1.7)	93.5 (1.7)	92.8 (1.4)	
Drinks ≥ 1 cup daily	7.9 (1.7)	6.5 (1.7)	7.2 (1.4)	
BOYS				
Drinks < 1 cup daily	87.1 (1.9)	87.8 (1.8)	87.4 (1.4)	
Drinks ≥ 1 cup daily	12.9 (1.9)	12.2 (1.8)	12.6 (1.4)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 5.44 Prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in 10 adolescents consume one or more cups of soft drink daily. Table 5.45 and Figure 5.45 show the proportion of adolescents who consume one or more cups of soft drink daily by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily between adolescents in urban and rural areas; although more adolescents from rural areas in Year 10 (12%) consumed the higher amount of soft drink, compared to Year 10 adolescents from urban areas (5%).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among adolescents from low (13%) and middle SES (11%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (6%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low (11%) and middle SES (8%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (3%); and among boys from low (14%) and middle SES (14%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (9%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds; although among Year 8 adolescents, prevalence of consuming this amount of soft drink was significantly higher among those from a Middle Eastern cultural background (24%), compared with those from English-speaking backgrounds (10%).

Weight status

2015: The prevalence of consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among girls in the obese BMI category (13%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (6%); and was significantly lower among boys in the overweight BMI category (8%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (14%).

Table 5.45 Prevalence of drinking one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	10.4 (1.6)	8.5 (1.4)	9.4 (1.3)	
Rural	10.6 (1.9)	11.7 (3.5)	11.1 (2.3)	
SES				
Low	12.8 (2.1) a	12.4 (2.8) a	12.6 (1.9) a	
Middle	12.3 (1.9) a	10.2 (1.6) a	11.3 (1.4) a	
High (ref)	6.3 (1.8)	5.2 (1.5)	5.7 (1.3)	
Cultural background				
English (ref)	10.1 (1.3)	9.5 (1.5)	9.8 (1.2)	
European	14.7 (10.5)	4.1 (4.3)	9.1 (5.8)	
Middle Eastern	23.5 (7.4) a	7.5 (4.8)	16.0 (4.0)	
Asian	8.7 (3.6)	6.4 (2.8)	7.3 (2.4)	
BMI category				
Thin	9.7 (3.3)	15.0 (4.9)	12.1 (3.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	10.7 (1.7)	9.6 (1.6)	10.1 (1.3)	
Overweight	8.2 (1.7)	6.5 (2.2)	7.4 (1.4)	
Obese	17.3 (5.2)	12.0 (5.7)	14.8 (4.4)	
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	8.5 (2.1)	4.6 (1.1)	6.5 (1.4)	
Rural	6.0 (2.3)	12.0 (5.2) a	9.0 (3.3)	
SES				
Low	9.3 (2.4) a	12.2 (3.9) a	10.7 (2.6) a	
Middle	11.3 (3.8)	5.1 (1.5)	8.1 (2.3) a	
High (ref)	3.4 (1.7)	1.9 (1.1)	2.7 (1.1)	
Cultural background				
English (ref)	7.6 (1.9)	6.9 (2.0)	7.2 (1.6)	
European	na	10.6 (11.2)	3.9 (4.1)	
Middle Eastern	19.2 (10.2)	11.1 (11.0)	16.0 (6.4)	
Asian	9.3 (3.7)	1.6 (1.6)	4.7 (1.9)	
BMI category				
Thin	9.1 (4.8)	14.9 (6.9)	11.6 (4.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	6.7 (1.7)	6.2 (2.2)	6.4 (1.5)	
Overweight	8.0 (2.6)	5.8 (3.8)	6.9 (2.4)	
Obese	19.3 (8.0) a	3.8 (3.8)	12.7 (5.1) a	

.....

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	12.2 (2.3)	12.6 (2.1)	12.4 (1.7)	
Rural	14.7 (3.2)	11.4 (3.2)	13.0 (2.5)	
SES				
Low	16.5 (3.5) a	12.5 (3.1)	14.4 (2.2) a	
Middle	13.2 (2.8)	15.0 (2.8)	14.1 (2.1) a	
High (ref)	9.1 (2.5)	8.9 (2.5)	9.0 (1.8)	
Cultural background				
English (ref)	12.5 (1.8)	11.9 (1.8)	12.2 (1.4)	
European	57.7 (25.3) a	na	15.5 (11.7)	
Middle Eastern	28.3 (7.6) a	5.2 (3.2)	16.0 (3.9)	
Asian	7.9 (5.4)	13.7 (5.7)	11.3 (4.7)	
BMI category				
Thin	10.3 (4.9)	15.1 (6.5)	12.6 (4.7)	
Healthy weight (ref)	14.7 (2.5)	13.2 (2.0)	13.9 (1.8)	
Overweight	8.4 (2.2)	7.1 (2.8)	7.8 (1.6) a	
Obese	15.1 (6.8)	18.3 (8.7)	16.7 (5.9)	

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with а urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



All years 2015

Year 10

Girls locality III Urban = Pural

Prevalence of drinking one or more cups of soft drink daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic Figure 5.45 characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



20

ð

Year 5















NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

DIET SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

Diet soft drinks or diet cordials are artificiallysweetened drinks that, apart from fluid, provide no nutritional value. Artificially-sweetened soft drinks are a lower kilojoule alternative to regular soft drinks, but overconsumption can lead to dental erosion and bone demineralisation, and may potentially lead to children developing a taste for sweet foods and drinks.^{27,28} Table 5.46 and Figure 5.46 show the frequency that adolescents usually consumed diet soft drinks by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 67% of adolescents never or rarely consumed diet soft drinks and 20% drank one or fewer cups of diet soft drink a week. The consumption of diet soft drinks appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups; however, apparently more girls (72%) never or rarely consumed diet soft drinks, compared with boys (62%).

Table 5.46 Usual consumption of diet soft drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	67.4 (1.6)	66.5 (1.9)	66.9 (1.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	19.4 (1.3)	19.7 (1.4)	19.6 (0.9)	
2-6 cups per week	10.4 (1.1)	11.6 (1.1)	11.0 (0.8)	
1 cup per day	1.0 (0.3)	1.3 (0.4)	1.1 (0.3)	
1.5 cups per day	0.5 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)	0.4 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	1.3 (0.5)	0.7 (0.3)	1.0 (0.3)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	72.5 (1.8)	72.3 (2.3)	72.4 (1.3)	
1 cup or fewer per week	16.4 (1.4)	17.6 (2.0)	17.0 (1.3)	
2-6 cups per week	7.9 (1.4)	8.7 (1.7)	8.3 (1.1)	
1 cup per day	0.9 (0.4)	0.6 (0.3)	0.7 (0.3)	
1.5 cups per day	0.5 (0.4)	0.3 (0.2)	0.4 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	1.8 (0.9)	0.5 (0.4)	1.1 (0.5)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	62.5 (2.2)	60.7 (2.9)	61.6 (1.8)	
1 cup or fewer per week	22.3 (1.7)	21.8 (1.9)	22.0 (1.3)	
2-6 cups per week	12.8 (1.5)	14.5 (1.7)	13.6 (1.2)	
1 cup per day	1.0 (0.4)	2.0 (0.7)	1.5 (0.4)	
1.5 cups per day	0.5 (0.3)	0.1 (0.1)	0.3 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	0.9 (0.4)	0.9 (0.4)	0.9 (0.3)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







SPORTS DRINK CONSUMPTION

Sports drinks are flavoured beverages that often contain carbohydrates, minerals, electrolytes (e.g., sodium, potassium, calcium, magnesium), and sometimes vitamins or other nutrients.²⁹ The consumption of sports drinks has been associated with weight gain in children and adolescents, and there is no evidence to suggest that sports drinks are beneficial when children have participated in short bouts of physical activity or to prevent dehydration among non-athletes.^{29,30} The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting the intake of sports drinks in adolescents because they contain added sugar;⁴ however, there is some evidence that sports drinks are becoming very popular particularly among adolescent age groups in Australia.⁶ Table 5.47 and Figure 5.47 show the frequency that adolescents usually consumed sport drinks (e.g., Gatorade, Powerade) by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 56% of adolescents never or rarely consumed sport drinks and 22% drank one or fewer cups of diet soft drink a week. More girls (69%) apparently never or rarely consumed sport drinks, compared with boys (43%).

Table 5.47 Usual consumption of sport drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Never/rarely	56.2 (2.3)	55.7 (2.9)	55.9 (2.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	23.2 (1.4)	21.1 (1.6)	22.1 (1.1)	
2-6 cups per week	17.4 (1.6)	20.1 (1.9)	18.7 (1.4)	
1 cup per day	1.4 (0.5)	1.8 (0.5)	1.6 (0.4)	
1.5 cups per day	0.4 (0.2)	0.3 (0.1)	0.3 (0.1)	
≥2 cups per day	1.4 (0.5)	1.1 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)	
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	68.5 (2.3)	70.2 (2.6)	69.3 (1.9)	
1 cup or fewer per week	19.4 (1.8)	17.7 (1.8)	18.5 (1.2)	
2-6 cups per week	10.2 (1.8)	11.0 (1.5)	10.6 (1.1)	
1 cup per day	0.1 (0.1)	1.0 (0.5)	0.6 (0.3)	
1.5 cups per day	0.3 (0.3)	0.1 (0.1)	0.2 (0.1)	
≥2 cups per day	1.5 (0.9)	na	0.8 (0.4)	
BOYS				
Never/rarely	44.3 (2.3)	41.1 (3.2)	42.7 (2.2)	
1 cup or fewer per week	26.9 (1.9)	24.6 (1.9)	25.7 (1.5)	
2-6 cups per week	24.4 (2.4)	29.2 (2.6)	26.8 (1.9)	
1 cup per day	2.7 (0.9)	2.5 (0.7)	2.6 (0.7)	
1.5 cups per day	0.4 (0.3)	0.4 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	
≥2 cups per day	1.3 (0.7)	2.2 (0.7)	1.8 (0.5)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

na Indicates very low numbers.



Figure 5.47 Usual consumption of sport drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



ENERGY DRINK CONSUMPTION

Energy drinks are emerging as a potential public health threat.³¹ Energy drinks are beverages that contain caffeine, sugar, taurine and various vitamins and herbal supplements, and are marketed to children and adolescents to 'improve energy'.²⁹ Energy drinks have no therapeutic benefit, and many ingredients found in these drinks are not well-studied, raising concerns for potentially serious adverse effects associated with children's consumption of them.^{32, 33} The Australian Dietary Guidelines discourage adolescent consumption of energy drinks;⁴ however there is some evidence that energy drinks are becoming very popular, particularly among adolescent age groups in Australia.^{6, 27} Table 5.48 and Figure 5.48 show the proportion of adolescents who usually consumed energy drinks in 2015. The prevalence of consuming energy drinks was low so consumption was dichotomised into 'does not drink energy drinks' and 'does drink energy drinks'. Overall 19% of adolescents consumed energy drinks. The consumption of energy drinks appeared to be broadly consistent across secondary school groups, however more boys (24%) reported they consumed energy drinks, compared with girls (15%).

Table 5.48 Usual consumption of energy drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Does not drink energy drinks	80.8 (1.9)	80.6 (2.1)	80.7 (1.7)	
Does drink energy drinks	19.2 (1.9)	19.4 (2.1)	19.3 (1.7)	
GIRLS				
Does not drink energy drinks	84.2 (2.5)	86.0 (2.3)	85.1 (2.0)	
Does drink energy drinks	15.8 (2.5)	14.0 (2.3)	14.9 (2.0)	
BOYS				
Does not drink energy drinks	77.5 (2.6)	75.0 (2.6)	76.3 (2.1)	
Does drink energy drinks	22.5 (2.6)	25.0 (2.6)	23.7 (2.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 5.48 Usual consumption of energy drinks among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)

200

NSW HEALTH

SUMMARY OF THE FOOD BEHAVIOURS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of diet in adolescents in secondary school.

Food indicator	Australian Dietary	SPANS out point	Prevalence (%, 95%Cl)		Significant subgroup findings for 2015° &
	duluelliles		2010	2015	change between 2010-2013
Nutritious foods: (Guideli poultry, fish, eggs, tofu, n	ne 2 Enjoy a wide variety of nuts, seeds, legumes/beans	i nutritious foods from these)	five food groups	s every day: fru	it, vegetables, grains/cereals, lean meats and
Fruit	Adolescents age 11-16 years consume ≥ 2 serves/ day ⁴	2 serves/day	73.8%	79.7% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the recommendation for daily fruit intake was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas, and significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the recommendation for daily fruit intake significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the recommendation for daily fruit intake significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, low SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and those in the healthy weight BMI category; and significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds
Vegetables	Boys age 11-16 years consume $\ge 5\frac{1}{2}$ serves/day and girls ≥ 5 serves ⁴	5 serves/day	6.9%	10.5% sig	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the recommendation for daily vegetable intake was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the daily vegetable recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the recommendation for daily vegetable intake significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and those in the healthy weight BMI category
Water	Drink plenty of water	2+ cups/day	n/a	65.9%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
		1+ cup/day	n/a	41.5%	
Milk	For children age 2+ years the preferred choices are reduced fat milks	Whole	52.3%	54.8%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
		Skim	30.0%	27.8%	
Red meat	No individual recommendation	3+ times/week	63.5%	58.6%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed

.....

Food indicator	Australian Dietary	SPANS	Preval (%, 95	lence i%CI)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015° &				
	Guidelines	cut point	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015				
Discretionary foods: (Guideline 3 Limit intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits, cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial burgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks)									
Processed meat		or 3+ times/week	41.8%	44.4%					
Fried potato products			13.5%	13.5%					
Potato crisps/salty snacks	These foods should be		41.2%	36.4%	2015. Subgroup differences were not accessed				
Snacks	less		55.6%	48.9%	2013: Subgroup amerences were not assessed				
Confectionery			38.3%	31.2%					
Ice cream/ice blocks			36.0%	23.8%					
Fruit juice	Fruit juice should be consumed only occasionally and in small amounts because of the poor dietary fibre content and acidity. Whole fruit is preferable to juice	1+ cup/day	n/a	15.4%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed				
Soft drinks		1+ cup/day	n/a	9.9%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents consuming one or more cups of soft drink daily was significantly higher among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds				
Flavoured water		Never	n/a	71.9%					
Diet soft drinks	Limit drinks with added sugars, such as soft drinks, cordial, energy drinks and sports drinks		n/a	66.9%	- 2015. Subgroup differences were not assessed				
Sports drinks			n/a	55.9%	Toto, and from anticipies were not assessed				
Energy drinks			n/a	80.7%					

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category n/a not available.

.....

REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization. Global strategy on diet, physical activity and health. Geneva: 2004.
- 2. Forrestal SG. Energy intake misreporting among children and adolescents: a literature review. Maternal and Child Nutrition. 2011;7(2):112-27.
- Marks GC WK, Rutishauser IHE, Riley M Monitoring food habits in the Australian population using short questions Canberra: Australian Food and Nutrition Monitoring Unit, Commonwealth of Australia,; 2001 [cited 18/11/2015]. Available from: http://www.commcarelink.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/ Content/7A2646B89AFA24E3CA257BF000193A0D/\$File/foodhabits.pdf.
- 4. National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian Dietary Guidelines. Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2013.
- 5. Flood V, K W, Rangan AM. Recommendations for short questions to assess food consumption in children for the NSW Health Surveys. Sydney: NSW Centre for Public Health Nutrition, 2005.
- 6. Gunja N, Brown JA. Energy drinks: health risks and toxicity. Medical Journal of Australia. 2012;196(1):46-9.
- Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ. 2014;349:g4490.
- 8. National Health & Medical research Council. Dietary Guidelines for Children and Adolescents in Australia,. Canberra: 2003 2003. Report No.
- Cancer Council NSW. The Eat it to Beat It for Schools Program 2014 [updated October 2015; cited 10/10/15]. Available from: http://www.cancercouncil.com.au/cancer-prevention/diet-exercise/eat-it-to-beat-it/eat-it-to-beat-it-for-schools/
- 10. Riley M, Rutishauser IHE, Webb K. Comparison of short questions with weighed dietary records. Canberra: Australian Food and Nutrition Monitoring Unit & Department of Health and Aged-Care, 2001.
- 11. Coles-Rutishauser I, Webb K, Abraham B, et al. Evaluation of short dietary questions from the 1995 National Nutrition Survey: Australian Food and Nutrition Monitoring Unit, The University of Queensland; 2001.
- 12. Chan DS, Lau R, Aune D, et al. Red and processed meat and colorectal cancer incidence: meta-analysis of prospective studies. PLoS One. 2011;6(6):e20456.
- 13. Micha R, Wallace SK, Mozaffarian D. Red and processed meat consumption and risk of incident coronary heart disease, stroke, and diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Circulation. 2010;121(21):2271-83.
- 14. Gwynn JD, Flood VM, D'Este CA, et al. The reliability and validity of a short FFQ among Australian Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and non-Indigenous rural children. Public Health Nutr. 2011;14(3):388-401.
- 15. Flood VM, Wen LM, Hardy LL, et al. Reliability and validity of a short FFQ for assessing the dietary habits of 2-5-year-old children, Sydney, Australia. Public Health Nutrition. 2014;17(3):498-509.
- 16. Daniels MC, Popkin BM. Impact of water intake on energy intake and weight status: a systematic review. Nutrition Reviews. 2010;68(9):505-21.
- 17. Khan NA, Raine LB, Drollette ES, et al. The relationship between total water intake and cognitive control among prepubertal children. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism. 2015;66 Suppl 3:38-41.
- Munsell CR, Harris JL, Sarda V, et al. Parents' beliefs about the healthfulness of sugary drink options: opportunities to address misperceptions. Public Health Nutrition. 2015:1-9.
- 19. Brown CJ, Smith G, Shaw L, et al. The erosive potential of flavoured sparkling water drinks. International Journal of Paediatric Dentistry. 2007;17(2):86-91.
- 20. Wojcicki J, Heyman M. Reducing childhood obesity by eliminating 100% fruit juice. American Journal of Public Health. 2012;102(9):1630-3.

- 21. Shefferly A, Scharf RJ, DeBoer MD. Longitudinal evaluation of 100% fruit juice consumption on BMI status in 2-5-year-old children. Pediatr Obesity. 2015.
- 22. Rangan AM, Schindeler S, Hector DJ, et al. Consumption of 'extra' foods by Australian adults: types, quantities and contribution to energy and nutrient intakes. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2009;63(7):865-71.
- 23. Malik VS, Schulze MB, Hu FB. Intake of sugar-sweetened beverages and weight gain: a systematic review. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2006;84(2):274-88.
- 24. Vartanian LR, Schwartz MB, Brownell KD. Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. American Journal of Public Health. 2007;97(4):667-75.
- 25. Moynihan PJ, Kelly SAM. Effect on caries of restricting sugars intake: Systematic review to inform WHO Guidelines. Journal of Dental Research. 2013.
- 26. Boylan S, Mihrshahi S. Sugar Intake and Health Outcomes: a rapid evidence review. Prepared for the Centre for Population Health, NSW Ministry of Health. Sydney; Physical Activity Nutrition Obesity Research Group., 2015.
- 27. Skinner J BR, Blinkhorn A, Johnson G,. Sugary drink consumption and dental caries in New South Wales teenagers. Australian Dental Journal. 2015.
- 28. Tahmassebi J, Duggal M, Malik-Kotru G, et al. Soft drinks and dental health: a review of the current literature. Journal Of Dentistry. 2006;34(1):2-11.
- 29. Schneider MB, Benjamin HJ. Sports drinks and energy drinks for children and adolescents: are they appropriate? Pediatrics. 2011;127(6):1182-9.
- 30. Zytnick D, Park S, Onufrak SJ. Child and Caregiver Attitudes About Sports Drinks and Weekly Sports Drink Intake Among U.S. Youth. American Journal of Health Promotion. 2015.
- 31. Pomeranz JL, Munsell CR, Harris JL. Energy drinks: An emerging public health hazard for youth. Journal of Public Health Policy. 2013;34(2):254-71.
- 32. Oddy W, O'Sullivan T. Energy drinks for children and adolescents. BMJ. 2009;339.
- 33. Seifert SM, Schaechter JL, Hershorin ER, et al. Health effects of energy drinks on children, adolescents, and young adults. Pediatrics. 2011:peds. 2009-3592.
- 34. Rizzoli R. Dairy products, yogurts, and bone health. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2014;99(5):1256S-62S.
- 35. Dachner N, Mendelson R, Sacco J, et al. An examination of the nutrient content and on-package marketing of novel beverages. Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism. 2015;40(2):191-8.

CHAPTER 6: DIETARY BEHAVIOURS

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS





76% of children and adolescents ate breakfast daily



12% of children and adolescents ate dinner in front of the TV ≥5 days/week



of children and adolescents purchased sugar-sweetened beverages from the school canteen

- > 76% of children and adolescents ate breakfast daily
 - Children and adolescents from low (65%) and middle (76%) SES backgrounds were less likely to eat breakfast daily, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (82%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (55%) and Asian (71%) cultural backgrounds were less likely to eat breakfast daily, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (77%)
 - Children and adolescents in the overweight (68%) and obese (68%) BMI categories were less likely to eat breakfast daily, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy BMI category (77%)
- ▶ 12% of children and adolescents ate dinner in front of the TV \ge 5 days/week
 - Children and adolescents from rural areas (9%) were less likely to eat dinner in front of the TV ≥5 times/week, compared with children from urban areas (13%)
 - Children and adolescents from low SES (15%) and middle SES (12%) backgrounds were more likely to eat dinner in front of the TV ≥5 days/week, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (9%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (19%) and Asian (19%) cultural backgrounds were more likely to eat dinner in front of the TV ≥5 days/week, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (11%)
 - Children and adolescents in the obese (16%) BMI category were more likely to eat dinner in front of the TV ≥5 days/week, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy BMI category (11%)



SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



of children and adolescents ate takeaway meals or snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week



Consumption of daily breakfast declined among children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 72% in 2010 to 65% in 2015



Eating dinner in front of the TV ≥5 times/week declined among children and adolescents

- 23% of children and adolescents ate takeaway meals or snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week
 - Children and adolescents from rural areas (15%) were less likely to eat meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week, compared with children and adolescents from urban areas (23%)
 - Children and adolescents from low (26%) and middle (22%) SES backgrounds were more likely to eat meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (17%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (29%) and Asian (31%) cultural backgrounds were more likely to eat meals/snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (20%)
 - Children and adolescents in the obese BMI category (27%) were more likely eat meals/ snacks from fast food outlets ≥1 time/week, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy BMI category (20%)
- 6% of parents usually offered their child or adolescent sweets as a reward for good behaviour
- ▶ 12% of children and adolescents usually had soft drinks available at home
- > 30% of children and adolescents had unrestricted snacking in the home
- 9% of children and adolescents bought lunch from the school canteen 3-5 days/week

CONTEXT

The term 'dietary behaviours' refers to the number of concurrent, distinct behaviours that influence what, when, why, how and where children and adolescents eat. There are many factors that may influence child and adolescent dietary intake, including the types of foods and drinks available to them at home or at school, the foods eaten by peers or family members, and exposure to food marketing across multiple environments.¹⁻³ Parents play a crucial role in the development of child and adolescent food preferences and food intake, which may impact on child and adolescent weight in the long-term.⁴

SPANS provides data to report against indicators of home-based family behaviours that the evidence suggests are associated with poor eating habits and the development of unhealthy weight gain.⁴ The questions ask about eating breakfast, eating dinner in front of the TV, using food as a reward for good behaviour, unrestricted snacking at home and the availability of soft drinks in the home. Questions about eating outside of the home are also asked regarding specific behaviours related to fast food consumption and lunch and drinks bought from the school canteen or school vending machines, which may influence the overall quality of child and adolescent diets.

This chapter reports on the dietary behaviours of children (i.e., those in Years K, 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (i.e., in Years 8 and 10) sampled by year group and sex, and where appropriate, by sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category. Where available, the 2010 prevalence estimates on dietary behaviours are included for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) should be considered with respect to the associated standard errors (SE); a large standard error in proportion to the estimate indicates a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their child in year K, 2, 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported, which may reflect some of the notable differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of diet between younger primary years and Year 6. The combined prevalence in primary school will reflect these differences in data collection methods.

FREQUENCY OF EATING BREAKFAST

Daily breakfast consumption is associated with a healthier diet pattern, while persistent skipping of breakfast may have detrimental effects on cardiometabolic health,⁵ and irregular breakfast eating is associated with a higher body mass index and an increased probability of being overweight or obese.^{6,7} Currently, it is estimated that between 10-30% of young people globally skip breakfast,⁸ with girls being more likely to do so, especially during their teenage years when they incorrectly perceive this practice to be a weight loss strategy.⁹

Children from disadvantaged backgrounds are more likely to skip breakfast.¹⁰ More recently, evidence suggests that eating a healthy daily breakfast is associated with better academic outcomes in primary school age children.¹¹ The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend children eat breakfast daily.¹² The SPANS survey questions allow an indication only of the frequency, not quality or quantity, of breakfast consumption.

Table 6.1 and Figure 6.1 show the frequency of eating breakfast among children in 2015 and in 2010, for comparison, by sex and year group. Overall, 84% of children ate breakfast every day and 2% never or rarely ate breakfast in 2015. The frequency of eating breakfast appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups. There appeared to be no change in the prevalence of children eating breakfast daily from 2010 to 2015.

.....

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	2.6 (0.7)	1.8 (0.5)	1.9 (0.4)	3.4 (0.7)	2.4 (0.4)	1.4 (0.2)
Less than once/week	0.9 (0.3)	0.7 (0.3)	1.1 (0.3)	3.1 (0.6)	1.4 (0.2)	0.9 (0.2)
About 1 to 2 times/week	1.3 (0.4)	1.6 (0.4)	1.8 (0.5)	5.6 (1.0)	2.5 (0.4)	2.8 (0.4)
About 3 to 4 times/week	4.0 (0.9)	2.3 (0.5)	2.4 (0.5)	4.3 (0.6)	3.3 (0.4)	4.4 (0.5)
About 5 to 6 times/week	6.4 (1.0)	4.8 (0.6)	6.1 (0.7)	8.4 (0.9)	6.4 (0.5)	5.6 (0.4)
Every day	84.8 (2.1)	88.8 (1.5)	86.7 (1.5)	75.2 (1.8)	84.0 (1.4)	84.9 (1.2)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	3.2 (0.8)	2.1 (0.6)	1.1 (0.4)	2.8 (1.1)	2.3 (0.5)	1.6 (0.4)
Less than once/week	1.0 (0.4)	0.6 (0.3)	1.4 (0.4)	2.5 (0.6)	1.4 (0.3)	1.1 (0.3)
About 1 to 2 times/week	1.4 (0.6)	2.1 (0.6)	2.3 (0.7)	5.0 (1.1)	2.6 (0.4)	2.7 (0.3)
About 3 to 4 times/week	3.9 (0.8)	2.8 (0.8)	3.0 (0.8)	4.7 (1.1)	3.6 (0.5)	4.2 (0.6)
About 5 to 6 times/week	7.9 (1.4)	5.2 (1.0)	5.7 (0.8)	7.8 (1.4)	6.6 (0.7)	5.6 (0.5)
Every day	82.6 (2.1)	87.3 (1.9)	86.5 (1.8)	77.2 (2.1)	83.4 (1.6)	84.7 (1.2)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	2.0 (0.7)	1.5 (0.6)	2.8 (0.8)	4.0 (1.0)	2.6 (0.4)	1.2 (0.3)
Less than once/week	0.9 (0.6)	0.8 (0.4)	0.8 (0.4)	3.7 (0.9)	1.5 (0.3)	0.8 (0.2)
About 1 to 2 times/week	1.3 (0.6)	1.1 (0.4)	1.1 (0.4)	6.2 (1.3)	2.4 (0.5)	2.8 (0.5)
About 3 to 4 times/week	4.1 (1.3)	1.8 (0.5)	1.7 (0.4)	3.9 (0.8)	2.9 (0.5)	4.5 (0.6)
About 5 to 6 times/week	4.8 (1.0)	4.4 (0.9)	6.5 (1.1)	9.0 (1.4)	6.1 (0.6)	5.7 (0.6)
Every day	87.0 (2.6)	90.4 (1.5)	87.1 (1.7)	73.2 (2.3)	84.5 (1.5)	85.1 (1.4)

 Table 6.1
 Usual frequency of consumption of breakfast among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







.....

208

NSW HEALTH

Table 6.2 and Figure 6.2 show the prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Overall, 84% of children ate breakfast daily. There were no significant differences in the prevalence of daily breakfast consumption between boys and girls in 2015, nor were there any significant changes in the prevalence of eating daily breakfast between boys and girls between 2010 and 2015.

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Eats breakfast daily	84.8 (2.1)	88.8 (1.5)	86.7(1.5)	75.2 (1.8)	84.0 (1.4)	84.9 (1.2)
Does not eat breakfast daily	15.2 (2.1)	11.2 (1.5)	13.3 (1.5)	24.8 (1.8)	16.0 (1.4)	15.1 (1.2)
GIRLS						
Eats breakfast daily	82.6 (2.1)	17.4 (2.1) a	86.5 (1.8)	77.2 (2.1)	83.4 (1.6)	84.7 (1.2)
Does not eat breakfast daily	17.4 (2.1)	12.7 (1.9)	13.5 (1.8)	22.8 (2.1)	16.6 (1.6)	15.3 (1.2)
BOYS						
Eats breakfast daily	87.0 (2.6)	90.4 (1.5)	87.1 (1.7)	73.2 (2.3)	84.5 (1.5)	85.1 (1.4)
Does not eat breakfast daily	13.0 (2.6)	9.6 (1.5)	12.9 (1.7)	26.8 (2.3)	15.5 (1.5)	14.9 (1.4)

Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE) Table 6.2

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group. а b

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 6.2 Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

..... NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 84% of children eat breakfast daily while one in seven (16%) reported that they do not eat breakfast daily. Table 6.3 and Figure 6.3 show the prevalence of eating breakfast daily among children by sex and year group and according to socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

LOCALITY

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly higher among children from rural areas (87%), compared with children from urban areas (83%); and among girls from rural areas (87%), compared with girls from urban areas (82%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in prevalence of eating breakfast daily among urban and rural children between 2010 and in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly lower among children from low SES (74%), compared with high SES backgrounds (88%); and among girls from low SES (73%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (87%); and, among boys from low SES (76%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (89%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 80% in 2010 to 73% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly lower among children from European (74%), Middle Eastern (56%) and Asian (78%) cultural backgrounds compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (86%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern (59%) and Asian (74%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (86%); and among boys from European (72%) and Middle Eastern (53%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (86%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 67% in 2010 to 56% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 83% in 2010 to 74% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 68% in 2010 to 53% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly lower among children in the overweight (80%) and obese (76%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (86%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the overweight (79%) and obese (76%) BMI categories compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (87%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children eating breakfast daily across BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

Table 6.3Prevalence of eating breakfast among children in primary school by sex and year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in
2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

_	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	83.3 (2.5)	87.7 (1.8)	85.9 (1.9)	74.5 (2.2)	83.0 (1.8)	84.6 (1.2)
Rural	90.6 (1.8) a	92.8 (1.2) a	89.5 (1.1)	77.3 (2.3)	87.4 (1.1) a	86.7 (3.7)
SES						
Low	74.4 (4.1) a	79.0 (4.4) a	79.8 (3.2) a	63.6 (3.7) a	74.2 (3.1) a	78.9 (1.9)
Middle	84.9 (4.0)	90.5 (1.5)	85.5 (2.7) a	80.2 (2.5)	85.2 (1.9)	87.4 (1.5)
High (ref)	89.3 (1.8)	91.8 (1.7)	91.2 (1.6)	76.6 (2.2)	87.6 (1.4)	87.3 (1.2)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	87.8 (2.0)	90.7 (1.1)	88.3 (1.2)	76.8 (1.5)	86.0 (1.1)	86.6 (1.0)
European	71.4 (11.6)	78.4 (8.4) a	71.1 (14.2)	73.4 (11.7)	74.3 (4.8) a	79.8 (6.3)
Middle Eastern	68.0 (7.4) a	50.7 (6.4) a	58.5 (7.9) a	43.1 (8.7) a	55.7 (3.6) a	66.9 (3.1) b
Asian	66.1 (4.6) a	91.5 (3.7)	88.1 (3.3)	71.7 (6.4)	77.9 (2.0) a	79.7 (2.2)
BMI category						
Thin	86.2 (4.9)	89.4 (3.8)	94.4 (2.5)	75.7 (5.4)	86.5 (2.6)	89.7 (1.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	85.8 (1.9)	91.0 (1.5)	87.5 (1.7)	77.2 (2.0)	85.5 (1.4)	86.7 (1.1)
Overweight	82.4 (4.1)	88.4 (2.8)	83.4 (2.8)	69.6 (3.5) a	80.2 (1.8) a	79.5 (2.1)
Obese	78.7 (8.7)	74.2 (5.4) a	81.1 (4.0)	69.5 (4.8)	76.1 (3.3) a	77.1 (3.2)
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	80.8 (2.5)	86.5 (2.3)	85.2 (2.3)	76.7 (2.6)	82.4 (1.9)	84.7 (1.2)
Rural	89.9 (1.9) a	90.5 (1.5)	90.6 (1.2) a	78.6 (1.7)	87.4 (1.0) a	84.5 (4.8)
SES						
Low	70.5 (4.7) a	74.5 (5.4) a	78.8 (3.4) a	66.5 (4.8) a	72.5 (3.3) a	80.4 (1.9) b
Middle	85.4 (3.4)	87.9 (2.2)	86.3 (3.3)	83.4 (3.1)	85.8 (2.0)	87.3 (2.0)
High (ref)	86.0 (2.3)	91.6 (2.1)	90.2 (1.9)	77.0 (3.1)	86.5 (1.7)	85.5 (1.5)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	86.9 (2.0)	88.6 (1.5)	88.4 (1.5)	78.8 (1.8)	85.7 (1.2)	86.0 (1.2)
European	64.9 (16.8)	74.7 (13.2)	82.3 (16.2)	84.9 (11.2)	75.9 (6.1)	80.7 (6.9)
Middle Eastern	61.0 (11.5) a	60.6 (11.9) a	59.7 (9.2) a	52.0 (7.9) a	58.6 (6.3) a	66.1 (4.8)
Asian	63.9 (5.8) a	89.1 (6.1)	81.9 (5.4)	67.4 (7.9)	73.9 (3.1) a	82.6 (1.9) b
BMI category						
Thin	84.7 (5.6)	92.1 (4.4)	92.7 (3.4)	83.3 (5.0)	87.9 (2.7)	89.4 (2.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	83.6 (2.3)	88.1 (2.3)	86.3 (2.2)	77.6 (2.6)	84.0 (1.8)	85.9 (1.3)
Overweight	76.2 (6.2)	91.1 (2.8)	85.4 (3.4)	72.5 (3.6)	81.7 (2.4)	80.4 (2.1)
Obese	74.5 (10.4)	69.1 (8.4) a	84.9 (4.8)	75.5 (5.4)	76.1 (3.2) a	79.7 (3.7)

.....

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	85.9 (3.1)	89.1 (1.8)	86.7 (2.0)	72.2 (2.8)	83.7 (1.8)	84.6 (1.5)
Rural	91.2 (2.8)	94.9 (1.7) a	88.3 (2.7)	76.1 (3.6)	87.4 (1.6)	88.3 (3.2)
SES						
Low	78.2 (4.6) a	82.9 (4.0) a	80.7 (4.0) a	61.0 (4.6) a	75.7 (3.1) a	77.5 (2.5)
Middle	84.4 (5.9)	93.1 (1.8)	84.6 (3.1) a	77.2 (3.3)	84.6 (2.1)	87.6 (1.5)
High (ref)	92.5 (2.0)	92.1 (1.9)	92.1 (1.9)	76.1 (2.9)	88.8 (1.5)	89.0 (1.5)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	88.6 (2.8)	92.9 (1.3)	88.2 (1.6)	74.7 (2.2)	86.2 (1.3)	87.1 (1.2)
European	82.4 (16.7)	81.0 (8.0) a	61.1 (18.9) a	55.6 (23.2)	72.4 (7.8) a	78.8 (8.6)
Middle Eastern	74.3 (5.2) a	38.6 (9.0) a	57.1 (7.6) a	34.7 (11.2) a	52.7 (4.5) a	67.5 (3.9) b
Asian	70.5 (6.8) a	94.5 (4.2)	97.5 (2.3)	76.1 (9.9)	83.9 (3.6)	77.0 (3.7)
BMI category						
Thin	87.6 (5.8)	86.0 (7.1)	96.3 (2.6)	61.0 (9.7)	84.7 (4.1)	90.0 (3.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	88.0 (2.5)	93.9 (1.3)	88.6 (1.7)	76.8 (2.5)	87.0 (1.4)	87.3 (1.3)
Overweight	90.5 (5.1)	84.8 (5.0) a	81.1 (5.0)	67.4 (4.6) a	78.5 (2.7) a	78.6 (3.3)
Obese	83.4 (8.8)	79.7 (6.8) a	77.2 (6.6) a	63.0 (9.5)	76.2 (5.1) a	74.4 (3.8)

Ref = reference category for statistical analysis.

 a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, compared with Englishspeaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.













......











EATING DINNER IN FRONT OF THE TV

Watching TV during mealtimes has been associated with poorer diet quality and with a higher body mass index.¹³ The mechanisms driving these associations include the influence of targeted TV advertising of processed food and high caloric beverages at children and adolescents,¹⁴ leading to requests for these items,¹⁵ and the sedentary nature of sitting and watching TV.

Both watching TV and eating in front of TV are positively and independently associated with overweight.¹⁶ Children consuming one or more dinners in front of the TV per week are more likely to have a higher BMI and the negative effect on young peoples' diet increases with frequency of consuming dinner in front of the TV.¹⁷ While there are no specific health-related recommendations on the frequency of eating meals in front of the TV, the evidence consistently shows that this eating behaviour is associated with a poor diet and unhealthy weight gain.¹⁸

Table 6.4 and Figure 6.4 show the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 11% of children ate dinner in front of the TV every day and 45% never or rarely ate dinner in front of the TV. The frequency of eating dinner in front of the TV appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups in 2015. There was an apparent increase in the overall prevalence of never or rarely eating dinner in front of the TV from 2010 to 2015.

Table 6.4	Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the T	V among children in primar	y school by sex and year group ir	1 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)
-----------	---	----------------------------	-----------------------------------	---

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	41.4 (1.8)	46.4 (2.3)	45.0 (1.4)	48.1 (1.9)	45.1 (1.3)	39.8 (1.2)
Less than once/week	12.9 (1.3)	11.4 (0.9)	12.3 (0.9)	13.6 (1.1)	12.5 (0.6)	12.5 (0.8)
About 1 to 2 times/week	15.8 (1.0)	15.9 (1.2)	17.3 (1.2)	13.2 (0.9)	15.6 (0.6)	14.9 (0.5)
About 3 to 4 times/week	11.6 (1.2)	12.2 (1.1)	11.3 (1.0)	9.1 (1.0)	11.1 (0.7)	13.3 (0.7)
About 5 to 6 times/week	5.5 (0.8)	4.5 (0.8)	5.7 (0.7)	4.0 (0.6)	4.9 (0.3)	5.9 (0.4)
Every day	12.8 (1.4)	9.5 (1.5)	8.5 (1.1)	12.1 (1.2)	10.8 (0.9)	13.5 (1.1)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	41.4 (2.4)	46.8 (2.8)	45.6 (2.1)	51.3 (2.6)	46.1 (1.6)	39.9 (1.4)
Less than once/week	13.7 (1.8)	11.0 (1.1)	12.6 (1.2)	11.5 (1.5)	12.2 (0.8)	12.5 (1.0)
About 1 to 2 times/week	16.8 (1.4)	15.4 (1.8)	15.4 (1.4)	14.1 (1.5)	15.5 (0.8)	15.3 (0.7)
About 3 to 4 times/week	10.8 (1.2)	12.8 (1.5)	10.9 (1.4)	9.5 (1.6)	11.1 (0.8)	13.0 (0.7)
About 5 to 6 times/week	4.9 (0.9)	4.2 (1.1)	5.2 (0.7)	3.6 (0.9)	4.5 (0.5)	6.1 (0.6)
Every day	12.3 (1.7)	9.9 (1.6)	10.3 (1.6)	10.0 (1.4)	10.7 (1.0)	13.2 (1.2)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	41.4 (1.9)	45.9 (2.8)	44.3 (1.9)	44.9 (2.5)	44.0 (1.5)	39.7 (1.4)
Less than once/week	12.1 (1.7)	11.9 (1.4)	11.9 (1.2)	15.7 (2.0)	12.9 (0.8)	12.5 (1.1)
About 1 to 2 times/week	14.8 (1.3)	16.5 (1.5)	19.3 (2.1)	12.2 (1.2)	15.6 (0.8)	14.6 (0.7)
About 3 to 4 times/week	12.4 (1.6)	11.6 (1.6)	11.8 (1.4)	8.7 (1.2)	11.2 (0.8)	13.6 (1.0)
About 5 to 6 times/week	6.1 (1.2)	5.0 (1.2)	6.1 (1.1)	4.3 (0.8)	5.4 (0.5)	5.8 (0.6)
Every day	13.2 (1.5)	9.2 (2.1)	6.6 (1.2)	14.2 (1.6)	10.9 (1.1)	13.8 (1.2)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.4 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



EATING DINNER IN FRONT OF THE TV FIVE OR MORE TIMES A WEEK

Approximately 16% of children ate dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week; this represents approximately 90,000 primary school age children in NSW.

Table 6.5 and Figure 6.5 show the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week

among children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. The prevalence significantly decreased among all children from 20% in 2010 to 16% in 2015; among girls from 19% in 2010 to 15% in 2015; and among boys from 20% in 2010 to 16% in 2015.

Table 6.5 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	18.3 (1.5)	14.1 (1.7)	14.2 (1.3)	16.1 (1.3)	15.7 (1.0)	19.5 (1.1) b
Dinner in front of $TV < 5$ /week	81.7 (1.5)	85.9 (1.7)	85.8 (1.3)	83.9 (1.3)	84.3 (1.0)	80.5 (1.1)
GIRLS						
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	17.2 (2.0)	14.0 (2.0)	15.6 (1.8)	13.7 (1.8)	15.2 (1.1)	19.3 (1.3) b
Dinner in front of TV < 5/week	82.8 (2.0)	86.0 (2.0)	84.4 (1.8)	86.3 (1.8)	84.8 (1.1)	80.7 (1.3)
BOYS						
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	19.3 (1.8)	14.1 (2.2)	12.7 (1.5)	18.4 (1.8)	16.3 (1.2)	19.6 (1.3) b
Dinner in front of $TV < 5$ /week	80.7 (1.8)	85.9 (2.2)	87.3 (1.5)	81.6 (1.8)	83.7 (1.2)	80.4 (1.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each category.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 6.5 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

Table 6.6 and Figure 6.6 show the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among children in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison, stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was significantly lower among children from rural areas (13%), compared with children from urban areas (17%); and among girls from rural areas (12%), compared with girls from urban areas (16%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 20% in 2010 to 17% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was consistently significantly higher among children from low SES (21%) compared with children from high SES backgrounds (14%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (20%) compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (13%); and among boys from low SES (21%) compared with children from high SES backgrounds (15%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week did not change significantly among children from different SES backgrounds between 2010 to 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was significantly lower among children from European (6%), and significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern (22%) and Asian (23%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children form English-speaking backgrounds (15%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern (21%) and Asian (24%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (14%); and among boys from Middle Eastern (22%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds (16%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from European cultural backgrounds (5%), compared with boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds (16%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week significantly decreased among children from English-speaking backgrounds from 18% in 2010 to 15% in 2015; and among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds from 29% in 2010 to 22% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds from 18% in 2010 to 14% in 2015 and from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds from 30% in 2010 to 21% in 2015; and among boys from European cultural backgrounds from 25% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (21%), compared with children in the healthy weight category (15%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week significantly decreased among children in the overweight BMI category from 22% in 2010 to 16% in 2015; and among boys in the obese BMI category from 33% in 2010 to 23% in 2015.
Table 6.6

Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	19.9 (1.8)	14.9 (2.0)	15.0 (1.6)	16.1 (1.5)	16.6 (1.2)	19.7 (1.1) b
Rural	11.8 (1.1) a	10.7 (2.6)	11.5 (2.2)	15.8 (2.4)	12.5 (1.6) a	17.5 (4.9)
SES						
Low	21.2 (2.3)	20.6 (5.0) a	20.7 (2.6) a	19.3 (2.5) a	20.5 (2.2) a	23.5 (2.0)
Middle	14.8 (2.7)	13.4 (3.3)	14.1 (2.2)	17.6 (2.8)	15.0 (1.8)	18.3 (1.5)
High (ref)	19.3 (2.1)	11.6 (1.5)	11.0 (1.5)	12.9 (1.5)	14.0 (1.1)	17.0 (1.7)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	17.1 (1.5)	14.2 (1.9)	12.8 (1.2)	16.2 (1.4)	15.1 (1.0)	18.3 (1.2) b
European	7.2 (7.2)	5.6 (3.8)	6.9 (6.8)	4.4 (4.2)	5.9 (2.4) a	15.4 (8.1)
Middle Eastern	23.7 (4.8)	12.6 (4.5)	33.0 (6.2) a	17.0 (3.9)	21.5 (2.9) a	28.7 (3.0) b
Asian	29.1 (4.7) a	17.0 (4.3)	23.1 (4.9) a	16.0 (4.7)	22.7 (2.6) a	26.2 (2.5)
BMI category						
Thin	22.7 (4.8)	14.5 (5.1)	10.6 (3.1)	14.5 (3.5)	15.6 (2.4)	18.1 (2.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	17.5 (1.8)	13.0 (1.9)	13.7 (1.4)	15.7 (1.5)	15.1 (1.1)	18.0 (1.2)
Overweight	12.8 (3.6)	16.5 (3.6)	15.7 (3.1)	18.5 (2.8)	16.2 (2.1)	21.5 (1.6) b
Obese	31.8 (6.2) a	20.4 (5.3)	18.7 (4.6)	14.3 (3.7)	21.2 (2.5) a	27.5 (3.0)
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	18.6 (2.4)	15.0 (2.4)	17.0 (2.2)	13.2 (2.0)	16.0 (1.4)	19.3 (1.3)
Rural	11.6 (1.2) a	10.0 (2.5)	10.7 (1.9) a	15.6 (3.2)	12.0 (1.2) a	18.6 (5.4)
SES						
Low	22.2 (3.4)	19.5 (5.1)	23.1 (4.3) a	15.0 (2.7)	20.0 (1.9) a	24.4 (2.2)
Middle	14.4 (3.2)	14.4 (4.5)	15.1 (2.9)	16.5 (4.1)	15.1 (2.0)	17.2 (1.5)
High (ref)	17.0 (2.8)	11.7 (1.8)	12.3 (2.3)	10.6 (1.8)	13.0 (1.5)	16.9 (2.4)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	15.5 (2.1)	13.7 (2.3)	13.9 (1.5)	14.1 (1.8)	14.3 (1.1)	18.0 (1.4) b
European	11.5 (10.9)	13.2 (8.8)	na	na	6.8 (3.6)	6.5 (4.5)
Middle Eastern	29.4 (5.8) a	6.8 (3.1)	38.8 (8.7) a	9.5 (5.1)	21.4 (3.4) a	30.2 (3.8) b
Asian	27.2 (6.0) a	22.4 (7.1)	24.4 (6.4) a	14.3 (6.5)	23.6 (3.2) a	27.4 (2.8)
BMI category						
Thin	13.7 (5.5)	11.9 (7.3)	12.6 (5.1)	18.5 (4.9)	14.5 (2.8)	18.2 (3.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	16.2 (2.3)	12.4 (2.5)	15.1 (1.9)	13.4 (1.9)	14.3 (1.4)	18.2 (1.6)
Overweight	14.8 (5.4)	19.2 (4.1)	18.9 (4.5)	14.2 (4.0)	16.9 (2.3)	20.9 (2.1)
Obese	38.9 (9.3) a	17.0 (5.5)	14.0 (5.0)	9.0 (5.6)	19.7 (3.2)	21.9 (4.3)

.....

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	21.2 (2.1)	14.9 (2.5)	12.8 (1.7)	19.3 (2.2)	17.3 (1.4)	20.1 (1.3)
Rural	12.0 (2.3) a	11.3 (3.4)	12.3 (3.4)	16.0 (2.7)	13.0 (2.2)	16.6 (4.7)
SES						
Low	20.3 (2.3)	21.6 (6.5)	18.2 (3.9) a	23.4 (4.5)	20.9 (3.1) a	22.7 (2.1)
Middle	15.2 (2.9)	12.3 (2.5)	13.0 (2.5)	18.5 (3.0)	14.9 (2.0)	19.3 (2.0)
High (ref)	21.6 (3.1)	11.5 (2.1)	9.6 (1.9)	15.5 (2.3)	15.0 (1.2)	17.0 (1.6)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	18.7 (1.8)	14.6 (2.1)	11.5 (1.6)	18.4 (1.8)	15.9 (1.2)	18.6 (1.3)
European	na	na	13.8 (13.0)	11.2 (10.1)	4.9 (3.3) a	25.4 (14.4) b
Middle Eastern	18.5 (6.0)	19.4 (8.2)	25.9 (9.5) a	23.9 (5.5)	21.7 (3.0) a	27.4 (4.1)
Asian	33.1 (7.7) a	9.9 (4.5)	21.4 (8.1)	17.6 (8.1)	21.3 (4.4)	25.2 (4.5)
BMI category						
Thin	31.6 (8.4)	17.8 (6.6)	8.4 (4.5)	6.8 (3.9)	16.9 (3.3)	18.1 (3.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.8 (2.3)	13.6 (2.6)	12.2 (1.9)	18.0 (2.0)	15.8 (1.4)	17.8 (1.3)
Overweight	10.2 (4.2)	13.0 (4.8)	12.2 (4.2)	21.9 (4.5)	15.5 (2.8)	22.2 (2.2)
Obese	23.7 (7.1)	24.0 (10.3)	23.6 (7.2) a	19.8 (5.5)	22.9 (3.8)	33.1 (4.1) b

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category. а

.....

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic. b

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.6 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week, among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT





BEING OFFERED SWEETS AS A REWARD FOR GOOD BEHAVIOUR

Using food, sweets in particular, to reward children's behaviour (i.e., instrumental feeding) is a commonplace and effective strategy used by parents¹⁹ despite evidence indicating that using food as a reward could be associated with long-term negative health consequences, including overeating and increased intake of unhealthy foods, shaping future eating habits.^{20, 21} Sweets such as chocolate and confectionery contribute excess energy, fat and sugar to children's diets and provide few positive nutrients such as vitamins and minerals.²² Furthermore, if sweets are given as a reward to children for eating their fruit or vegetables, children may learn to place less value on fruit and vegetables.²³ Australia does not have a specific health statement regarding this behaviour, but a position statement by the American Academy of Pediatrics states that food should be used as nourishment, not as a reward or punishment.²⁴

The SPANS question on the use of sweets as a reward for good behaviour comes from the Parental Feeding Style Questionnaire (original Cronbach α = 0.67, indicating acceptable internal consistency of the measure).²⁵

Table 6.7 and Figure 6.7 show the prevalence of parents' offering their child sweets as a reward for good behaviour, among children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, in 2015, 6% of children were 'usually' offered sweets for good behaviour and two in five children (42%) were 'never or rarely' offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour. The frequency of offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups. There were no apparent changes in the overall prevalence of children being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 6.7
 Prevalence of being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	34.4 (1.6)	39.6 (1.5)	48.4 (2.0)	46.3 (2.1)	41.9 (1.2)	40.4 (1.1)
Sometimes	57.7 (1.6)	54.0 (1.4)	46.0 (1.8)	48.1 (2.1)	51.7 (1.1)	50.0 (0.9)
Usually	7.9 (0.8)	6.4 (0.8)	5.6 (0.7)	5.6 (0.8)	6.4 (0.5)	9.6 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	37.6 (2.3)	39.1 (1.9)	47.2 (2.4)	44.7 (2.4)	42.0 (1.5)	37.7 (1.4)
Sometimes	55.0 (1.9)	55.3 (1.7)	47.1 (2.3)	48.9 (2.5)	51.8 (1.3)	51.8 (1.3)
Usually	7.4 (1.2)	5.6 (1.2)	5.6 (0.9)	6.3 (1.4)	6.3 (0.7)	10.5 (0.9)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	31.2 (2.1)	40.2 (2.2)	49.6 (2.5)	47.9 (2.8)	41.8 (1.6)	42.8 (1.3)
Sometimes	60.5 (2.2)	52.6 (2.2)	44.9 (2.2)	47.3 (2.8)	51.7 (1.4)	48.3 (1.1)
Usually	8.4 (1.2)	7.2 (1.2)	5.6 (0.9)	4.9 (0.9)	6.6 (0.7)	8.8 (1.0)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

......







SOFT DRINK AVAILABILITY IN THE HOME

The term 'soft drink' refers to carbonated, sugarsweetened beverages. Soft drinks provide substantial energy with little or no nutritional value and reducing consumption of these sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) have been targeted in obesity prevention and public health nutrition.²⁶ Frequent soft drink consumption replaces healthier foods in the diet (such as milk) and may increase the risk of obesity, type 2 diabetes, dental caries and bone fractures.^{27, 28}

National dietary intake data shows that over 60% of SSBs are consumed at home²⁹ and children who had soft drink available at home were almost five times as likely to be high consumers of soft drink.³⁰ Children are among the highest consumers of SSBs in Australia.³¹ The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommends limiting intakes of [foods and] drinks containing added sugar.¹²

Table 6.8 and Figure 6.8 show the prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among primary school children stratified by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 7% of children usually had soft drinks available in the home and 62% never or rarely had soft drinks available in the home in 2015. The prevalence of 'sometimes' having soft drinks available in the home appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls in 2015, but increased across year groups.

Table 6.8 Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Usually	5.2 (1.2)	7.6 (1.0)	8.5 (1.3)	8.8 (1.2)	7.4 (0.9)
Sometimes	25.5 (2.7)	26.4 (2.1)	31.1 (2.2)	39.2 (2.5)	30.3 (2.1)
Rarely/never	69.3 (3.4)	66.0 (2.8)	60.4 (3.0)	51.9 (3.0)	62.3 (2.8)
GIRLS					
Usually	7.5 (1.8)	6.6 (1.3)	8.6 (1.7)	7.1 (1.3)	7.4 (1.1)
Sometimes	23.1 (3.0)	28.2 (2.4)	30.2 (2.8)	36.3 (3.0)	29.2 (2.2)
Rarely/never	69.4 (3.5)	65.3 (3.2)	61.3 (3.5)	56.6 (3.2)	63.4 (2.8)
BOYS					
Usually	2.9 (1.0)	8.6 (1.5)	8.4 (1.4)	10.6 (1.5)	7.5 (0.9)
Sometimes	27.9 (3.3)	24.5 (2.6)	32.1 (2.6)	42.1 (2.6)	31.5 (2.3)
Rarely/never	69.2 (3.9)	66.8 (3.1)	59.5 (3.3)	47.3 (3.3)	61.1 (2.9)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately 7% of children in primary school usually have soft drinks available in the home. Table 6.9 and Figure 6.9 show the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home among children stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home between children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds (13%) compared with children from high SES backgrounds (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (14%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (5%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (13%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (6%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home was consistently and significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (7%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (23%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (6%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (20%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (7%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home was significantly higher among children in the overweight BMI category (10%) and obese BMI category (11%), compared with children in the healthy BMI category (7%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys in the overweight BMI category (11%) and obese BMI category (14%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (6%).

 Table 6.9
 Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	5.7 (1.5)	7.8 (1.2)	8.6 (1.5)	9.2 (1.3)	7.7 (1.1)
Rural	3.2 (1.2)	6.8 (1.8)	8.3 (1.7)	7.8 (3.4)	6.5 (1.2)
SES					
Low	10.3 (2.5) a	13.0 (3.1) a	15.2 (2.7) a	14.7 (3.7)	13.2 (1.6) a
Middle	5.7 (1.9)	7.7 (1.4)	7.6 (1.4)	5.6 (1.1)	6.6 (1.1)
High (ref)	2.6 (1.3)	5.0 (1.1)	5.8 (1.2)	8.8 (1.7)	5.3 (0.9)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	3.9 (1.1)	6.9 (1.0)	7.6 (1.1)	8.4 (1.2)	6.6 (0.8)
European	13.9 (10.2)	13.4 (7.1)	5.8 (5.3)	3.3 (3.4)	9.7 (3.4)
Middle Eastern	15.4 (4.7) a	18.1 (5.0) a	28.0 (6.9) a	24.2 (7.1) a	21.3 (2.5) a
Asian	11.1 (4.5) a	7.8 (2.8)	7.0 (2.7)	4.6 (2.4)	8.3 (2.2)
BMI category					
Thin	2.3 (2.2)	7.7 (3.7)	6.5 (2.7)	9.8 (3.7)	6.5 (1.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	5.2 (1.3)	6.3 (1.0)	8.0 (1.4)	7.2 (1.2)	6.6 (0.9)
Overweight	5.0 (2.2)	8.8 (2.1)	9.7 (2.5)	13.2 (2.5) a	9.7 (1.4) a
Obese	7.7 (4.0)	13.9 (4.8) a	12.2 (3.7)	11.1 (3.8)	11.4 (1.9) a
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	8.4 (2.2)	7.0 (1.5)	8.6 (2.0)	7.0 (1.3)	7.7 (1.3)
Rural	3.7 (1.9)	4.8 (1.8)	8.5 (3.1)	7.4 (4.1)	6.2 (1.6)
SES					
Low	12.5 (3.0) a	11.0 (3.8) a	17.7 (4.5) a	13.5 (4.3)	13.7 (2.3) a
Middle	8.3 (2.7)	7.9 (2.1)	7.3 (1.6)	3.4 (1.3)	6.7 (1.5)
High (ref)	4.6 (2.4)	3.9 (1.2)	5.2 (1.5)	7.1 (1.5)	5.1 (1.0)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	5.6 (1.7)	6.1 (1.3)	7.3 (1.5)	6.5 (1.4)	6.4 (0.9)
European	22.1 (14.8)	22.8 (14.4) a	na	5.4 (5.5)	13.9 (6.4)
Middle Eastern	16.9 (4.6) a	13.4 (3.7) a	35.5 (9.8) a	23.7 (7.3) a	22.6 (3.4) a
Asian	14.8 (5.9) a	1.5 (1.5)	5.6 (2.9)	4.2 (3.6)	8.4 (3.3)
BMI category					
Thin	na	11.7 (5.7)	8.1 (4.7)	11.2 (5.5)	7.9 (2.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	7.6 (2.1)	5.8 (1.3)	8.6 (2.0)	5.8 (1.1)	7.0 (1.2)
Overweight	6.9 (2.9)	6.3 (2.4)	9.1 (3.8)	11.7 (2.7) a	8.6 (1.7)
Obese	11.4 (5.3)	9.9 (3.8)	9.0 (5.1)	2.6 (2.6)	8.5 (1.8)

.....

224

NSW HEALTH

	2015						
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	3.0 (1.2)	8.7 (1.5)	8.6 (1.6)	11.4 (1.7)	7.7 (1.0)		
Rural	2.6 (1.4)	8.6 (3.9)	8.1 (2.7)	8.1 (3.2)	6.9 (1.2)		
SES							
Low	8.1 (2.8) a	14.7 (4.1) a	12.8 (3.1) a	15.7 (3.7)	12.8 (1.3) a		
Middle	2.9 (1.5)	7.5 (2.5)	7.9 (1.6)	7.5 (1.9)	6.5 (1.1)		
High (ref)	0.7 (0.5)	6.2 (1.4)	6.5 (1.7)	10.7 (2.4)	5.5 (0.9)		
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	2.3 (0.8)	7.7 (1.5)	7.9 (1.4)	10.3 (1.4)	6.9 (0.8)		
European	na	6.5 (6.1)	11.7 (11.4)	na	5.0 (3.3)		
Middle Eastern	14.1 (5.2) a	23.0 (8.7) a	19.1 (11.4)	24.8 (8.4) a	19.9 (2.4) a		
Asian	3.4 (3.4)	15.9 (5.3)	8.9 (5.1)	4.9 (3.3)	8.1 (2.7)		
BMI category							
Thin	4.7 (4.7)	2.7 (2.8)	4.7 (2.7)	7.1 (4.6)	4.7 (2.0)		
Healthy weight (ref)	2.8 (1.0)	6.8 (1.4)	7.5 (1.6)	8.7 (1.8)	6.2 (0.9)		
Overweight	2.6 (2.6)	11.9 (4.3)	10.3 (2.9)	14.4 (3.4)	10.8 (1.8) a		
Obese	3.5 (3.5)	18.4 (7.8)	15.8 (4.6) a	19.1 (6.0) a	14.4 (3.5) a		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background and; thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.9 Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)













.....

226

NSW HEALTH





UNRESTRICTED SNACKING AT HOME

Many factors shape a child's diet quality but the home food environment is a key influence, with approximately two thirds of children's daily food intake being eaten in the home.³² The evidence in relation to parental control of snacking is equivocal. Some studies suggest that allowing young children high control over their own food choices (i.e., allowing children to get snacks without asking) may encourage unhealthy food consumption and have a deleterious effect on the quality of family meals,^{33, 34} and other studies suggest that parental control is associated with increased healthy snack consumption among children.³⁵

Snacks are largely comprised of salty foods, sweets and sweetened beverages and children often decide which foods they consume as snacks.³³ Given that snacking patterns track from childhood into adulthood, it is important to establish healthy eating patterns early in life.³⁶ The Australian Dietary Guidelines recommend limiting intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits and cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Further, discretionary foods should be consumed only sometimes and in small amounts.¹²

Assessment of children's ad libitum or 'unrestricted' snacking at home was therefore included for the first time in SPANS in 2015 to determine the population prevalence of this eating behaviour among NSW children. The SPANS question on children's unrestricted snacking at home comes from a validated paediatric feeding questionnaire (original α = 0.69, indicating acceptable internal consistency of the measure).^{37,38}

Table 6.10 and Figure 6.10 show the prevalence of unrestricted snacking at home on items such as lollies, ice cream, cakes, biscuits and soft drinks among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 14% of children reported they had unrestricted snacking in the home. The prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls in each year group and increases with age.

Table 6.10 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Yes, child can snack on junk food whenever they like	8.7 (1.5)	9.2 (1.1)	14.7 (1.5)	25.3 (2.1)	14.2 (1.3)
No, they have to ask me first	91.3 (1.5)	90.8 (1.1)	85.3 (1.5)	74.7 (2.1)	85.8 (1.3)
GIRLS					
Yes, child can snack on junk food whenever they like	10.2 (1.8)	9.0 (1.6)	14.6 (1.8)	23.3 (2.2)	14.0 (1.4)
No, they have to ask me first	89.8 (1.8)	91.0 (1.6)	85.4 (1.8)	76.7 (2.2)	86.0 (1.4)
BOYS					
Yes, child can snack on junk food whenever they like	7.1 (1.6)	9.4 (1.3)	14.9 (1.7)	27.4 (3.0)	14.4 (1.5)
No, they have to ask me first	92.9 (1.6)	90.6 (1.3)	85.1 (1.7)	72.6 (3.0)	85.6 (1.5)

.....

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.10 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that, overall, approximately one in seven (14%) children in primary school have unrestricted access to snacks in the home. Table 6.11 and Figure 6.11 show the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among children in 2015 stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (8%), compared with girls from urban areas (16%).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home was significantly higher among children from low SES (24%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (11%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (23%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (11%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (25%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (10%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (34%) and children from Asian cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with children from Englishspeaking backgrounds (13%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (35%) and from Asian cultural backgrounds (23%), compared with girls from Englishspeaking backgrounds (12%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (34%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (13%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (20%), compared with children in the healthy BMI category (14%). The prevalence was consistently and significantly higher among boys in the obese BMI category (27%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (13%).

.....

 Table 6.11
 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

_			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	9.4 (1.8)	9.8 (1.3)	15.5 (1.8)	26.8 (2.7)	14.9 (1.6)
Rural	5.7 (1.8)	6.9 (1.9)	12.5 (1.2)	20.6 (2.1)	11.5 (1.3)
SES					
Low	20.1 (4.2) a	15.4 (2.8) a	24.6 (3.2) a	37.2 (4.2) a	24.2 (2.8) a
Middle	6.8 (1.2)	8.6 (1.5)	13.4 (1.8)	21.9 (2.4)	12.7 (1.1)
High (ref)	4.8 (1.0)	7.0 (1.1)	10.9 (1.6)	22.2 (2.9)	10.5 (1.2)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	6.5 (1.0)	8.0 (0.9)	12.9 (1.2)	24.1 (2.0)	12.6 (1.0)
European	9.8 (9.5)	4.9 (4.6)	19.5 (8.9)	33.4 (12.0)	15.7 (4.7)
Middle Eastern	36.9 (5.8) a	30.8 (4.2) a	37.6 (5.8) a	32.1 (4.6) a	34.4 (3.0) a
Asian	16.3 (4.7) a	13.8 (3.8) a	20.9 (4.8)	39.9 (8.3) a	20.7 (3.5) a
BMI category					
Thin	12.5 (5.0)	6.2 (2.7)	14.3 (3.7)	30.5 (5.2)	16.1 (2.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	8.3 (1.2)	8.4 (1.1)	14.9 (1.6)	24.6 (2.5)	13.6 (1.3)
Overweight	3.6 (1.7) a	7.6 (2.5)	10.3 (2.0)	27.4 (3.3)	13.7 (1.6)
Obese	20.4 (9.6) a	16.6 (4.4) a	22.7 (4.4) a	20.8 (4.7)	20.1 (3.5) a
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	11.5 (2.1)	10.0 (2.0)	16.4 (2.0)	25.6 (2.6)	15.5 (1.6)
Rural	4.9 (2.0) a	4.7 (1.8)	8.7 (2.0) a	15.2 (3.0) a	8.4 (1.4) a
SES					
Low	20.8 (5.0) a	17.4 (4.9) a	24.3 (5.2) a	30.6 (4.9)	23.2 (3.8) a
Middle	8.8 (2.2)	7.9 (2.5)	13.2 (2.4)	20.9 (3.7)	12.7 (1.5)
High (ref)	6.4 (1.6)	6.7 (1.4)	11.1 (1.8)	21.7 (2.7)	10.9 (1.1)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	7.4 (1.4)	7.4 (1.4)	12.8 (1.5)	21.5 (2.1)	12.1 (1.1)
European	15.5 (14.1)	11.7 (11.2)	na	33.1 (14.0)	17.0 (7.6)
Middle Eastern	33.7 (6.8) a	26.5 (5.3) a	39.1 (4.6) a	38.9 (12.4)	34.5 (2.7) a
Asian	21.4 (5.8) a	16.7 (4.4) a	21.1 (6.3)	45.1 (10.0) a	23.4 (4.0) a
BMI category					
Thin	14.6 (6.0)	7.4 (3.6)	13.3 (5.6)	26.4 (6.6)	16.3 (2.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	10.9 (1.7)	7.9 (1.6)	16.1 (2.2)	23.9 (2.6)	14.3 (1.5)
Overweight	2.3 (1.6) a	10.2 (4.5)	7.9 (2.3) a	23.6 (4.1)	11.4 (1.9)
Obese	14.4 (8.3)	9.8 (4.4)	17.8 (4.9)	11.1 (4.6)	13.5 (3.2)

.....

230

NSW HEALTH

	2015						
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	7.3 (1.9)	9.6 (1.5)	14.5 (2.1)	28.0 (3.7)	14.4 (1.9)		
Rural	6.4 (2.4)	8.9 (2.6)	16.1 (2.2)	25.4 (4.3)	14.4 (1.8)		
SES							
Low	19.5 (3.8) a	13.7 (2.0) a	24.9 (3.0) a	43.3 (5.1) a	25.1 (2.8) a		
Middle	4.5 (1.5)	9.3 (2.2)	13.6 (2.5)	22.7 (4.0)	12.8 (1.2)		
High (ref)	3.3 (1.1)	7.3 (1.8)	10.6 (1.8)	22.7 (3.9)	10.1 (1.5)		
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	5.7 (1.3)	8.6 (1.3)	13.0 (1.5)	26.7 (3.0)	13.2 (1.3)		
European	na	na	38.9 (18.9) a	33.9 (21.9)	14.2 (5.8)		
Middle Eastern	39.6 (5.5) a	35.1 (8.0) a	35.7 (9.6) a	25.7 (9.5)	34.4 (3.7) a		
Asian	6.2 (4.4)	10.1 (5.1)	20.8 (7.1)	35.2 (10.8)	16.7 (3.8)		
BMI category							
Thin	10.2 (6.4)	4.8 (4.5)	15.5 (5.6)	39.2 (12.2)	15.8 (3.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	5.8 (1.4)	8.9 (1.6)	13.7 (2.0)	25.4 (3.2)	12.9 (1.5)		
Overweight	5.3 (2.9)	4.2 (2.5)	13.0 (3.4)	30.4 (4.7)	16.1 (2.2)		
Obese	27.1 (12.8) a	24.2 (6.6) a	28.3 (8.3) a	29.9 (6.4)	27.3 (4.8) a		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.11 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













.....

NSW HEALTH





FAST FOOD CONSUMPTION

'Fast food' is a general term used for a limited menu of foods that lend themselves to production-line techniques where suppliers tend to specialise in products such as hamburgers, pizzas, chicken or sandwiches.³⁹ In the last 20 years, the fast food industry has grown exponentially providing a diverse range of processed food products that have had considerable influence on the eating habits of large segments of the population.⁴⁰

Fast foods are typically high in kilojoules, fat, saturated fat, sugar and salt and regular consumption is associated with higher caloric intake and poorer diet quality, characterised by a diet higher in fat, carbohydrate and sugar.⁴¹ Further, fast food is cheap and readily and widely available with an estimated one in five children worldwide consuming fast food frequently.⁴² Indeed, in terms of foods eaten away from home, fast food represents the largest contributor to energy intake among children age 2 to 18 years.⁴³

The Australian Dietary Guideline 3 recommends limiting intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits and cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Further, 'discretionary'¹ foods should only be consumed sometimes, and in small amounts.¹² SPANS asked about how frequently children usually ate takeaway meals or snacks from places like McDonald's, Hungry Jack's, Pizza Hut, KFC, Red Rooster or local takeaway food places. Information on the type or quantity of fast food purchased was not collected.

Table 6.12 and Figure 6.12 show the prevalence of eating takeaway meals (or snacks) from major corporate fast food outlets and local takeaway food venues among children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Overall, one in five (20%) children ate takeaway meals one or more times a week and this prevalence was broadly consistent across year groups. This prevalence was lower than in 2010, when approximately one on four (24%) children ate takeaway meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week (note, no significance testing was conducted).

¹Discretionary choices are not an essential or necessary part of healthy dietary patterns. Discretionary foods are high in kilojoules, saturated fat, added sugars, added salt, or alcohol. If chosen, they should be eaten only sometimes and in small amounts.

For younger children (up to about 8 years of age), discretionary choices are best avoided or limited to no more than ½ serve a day unless the child is taller or more active, in which case they could have 0-2 serves a day. Older children and adolescents who are more active and not above their healthy weight range could have up to 2 ½ serves a day, and older adolescents up to 3 serves a day.

A sample Discretionary serve could be: 2 scoops (75g) ice-cream, 1 (40g) doughnut, 1 can soft drink, ½ small bar (25g) chocolate, 12 (60g) fried hot chips, ¼ meat pie or pastie (full pie = 4 serves).

.....

Table 6.12 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	38.0 (3.1)	33.7 (3.0)	33.8 (2.7)	48.8 (2.8)	38.5 (2.6)	28.6 (2.2)
Less than once/week	41.6 (2.1)	43.4 (1.9)	46.9 (1.8)	35.1 (2.0)	41.8 (1.4)	47.5 (1.4)
About 1 to 2 times/week	18.8 (1.9)	21.0 (2.1)	18.1 (1.7)	14.7 (1.4)	18.2 (1.4)	22.5 (1.5)
About 3 to 7 times/week	1.7 (0.6)	2.0 (0.5)	1.1 (0.3)	1.4 (0.5)	1.6 (0.3)	1.4 (0.3)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	37.7 (3.3)	33.7 (3.3)	36.5 (2.9)	52.6 (2.9)	39.9 (2.6)	29.9 (2.3)
Less than once/week	42.6 (2.7)	42.9 (2.5)	45.9 (2.3)	34.0 (2.7)	41.4 (1.7)	47.2 (1.6)
About 1 to 2 times/week	16.9 (2.0)	21.3 (2.4)	16.6 (1.8)	12.8 (1.7)	17.0 (1.5)	21.6 (1.6)
About 3 to 7 times/week	2.8 (1.0)	2.1 (0.8)	1.0 (0.4)	0.5 (0.3)	1.7 (0.4)	1.3 (0.3)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	38.3 (3.6)	33.6 (3.1)	31.0 (2.9)	44.9 (3.5)	37.0 (2.7)	27.4 (2.3)
Less than once/week	40.6 (2.4)	43.9 (2.0)	48.0 (2.1)	36.2 (2.8)	42.1 (1.5)	47.8 (1.6)
About 1 to 2 times/week	20.6 (2.4)	20.7 (2.5)	19.7 (1.9)	16.6 (1.8)	19.4 (1.6)	23.4 (1.6)
About 3 to 7 times/week	0.5 (0.3)	1.8 (0.6)	1.3 (0.4)	2.3 (0.8)	1.4 (0.3)	1.5 (0.3)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.12 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)

100 a interest 80 of consuming takesway on from a fast food outlet 80 enacios dence 75 ž Kindy Year 2 Year 6 Al years 20th Boys: Neverlanely About 3 to 7 times/v Lesis that o at 1 16 21

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in five children (20%) in primary school ate takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet one or more times a week in 2015. Table 6.13 and Figure 6.13 show the prevalence of usually eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among children stratified by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (14%), compared with girls from urban areas (20%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among girls from rural areas from 25% in 2010 to 14% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week was significantly higher among children from low SES (28%) and from middle SES (21%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (15%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (25%) and from middle SES (21%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (14%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (32%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (16%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among children from high SES backgrounds, from 23% in 2010 to 15% in 2015; and among girls from high SES backgrounds, from 22% in 2010 to 14% in 2015; and among boys from high SES backgrounds, from 23% in 2010 to 16% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern (30%) and Asian (29%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (19%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern (26%) and from Asian (29%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (17%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from Middle Eastern (34%) and from Asian (30%) cultural backgrounds and significantly lower among boys from European (8%), compared with boys from English-speaking (20%) cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets more than once a week among children from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

...........

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (28%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (19%); and among boys in the overweight (24%) and obese (33%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (19%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating meals or snacks from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among children in the healthy weight BMI category from 24% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category from 24% in 2010 to 19% in 2015.

 Table 6.13
 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015		-	2010
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	20.8 (2.5)	24.4 (2.7)	20.7 (1.9)	16.9 (2.0)	20.8 (1.9)	24.2 (1.7)
Rural	19.0 (3.6)	17.4 (3.6)	14.6 (3.7)	13.6 (2.4)	16.1 (2.7)	21.9 (3.3)
SES						
Low	34.5 (4.4) a	29.7 (4.8) a	24.2 (3.9) a	24.1 (4.0) a	28.3 (2.9) a	28.2 (2.6)
Middle	18.0 (3.5)	26.2 (3.8) a	21.9 (3.2) a	17.0 (2.5)	20.7 (2.6) a	21.7 (2.0)
High (ref)	15.8 (2.2)	17.4 (2.5)	14.7 (2.0)	11.0 (1.9)	14.9 (1.8)	22.7 (2.5) b
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	18.6 (2.0)	22.5 (2.5)	18.3 (1.9)	14.5 (1.5)	18.5 (1.6)	22.5 (1.6)
European	19.1 (10.5)	11.5 (5.7)	3.6 (3.8)	28.6 (13.1)	16.2 (4.8)	22.1 (6.3)
Middle Eastern	34.2 (4.7) a	21.2 (3.6)	35.5 (5.9) a	29.7 (5.7) a	30.3 (2.7) a	28.4 (3.2)
Asian	30.7 (5.5) a	34.9 (6.8) a	22.7 (5.5)	26.0 (4.5) a	29.0 (4.1) a	33.8 (3.5)
BMI category						
Thin	25.0 (3.9)	22.2 (6.8)	18.1 (3.8)	13.8 (3.9)	19.7 (2.9)	25.4 (2.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	19.4 (2.0)	21.3 (2.2)	18.1 (1.8)	15.5 (1.6)	18.6 (1.5)	23.5 (1.8) b
Overweight	21.6 (4.5)	26.4 (3.8)	20.2 (3.1)	17.6 (3.0)	21.1 (2.3)	23.1 (2.0)
Obese	27.1 (5.6)	34.5 (7.8) a	29.3 (5.4) a	21.2 (5.7)	28.3 (2.9) a	27.3 (3.2)

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	20.8 (2.9)	24.6 (3.0)	19.2 (2.1)	14.6 (2.1)	20.0 (1.9)	22.6 (1.8)
Rural	15.3 (3.2)	18.0 (3.9)	12.5 (3.3)	9.0 (2.9)	13.6 (2.4) a	24.8 (4.8) b
SES						
Low	32.1 (5.9) a	29.1 (5.7) a	19.0 (4.3)	18.2 (3.0) a	24.7 (3.6) a	27.4 (3.5)
Middle	19.1 (3.5)	27.5 (4.1) a	21.1 (3.5)	16.0 (3.8) a	21.0 (2.6) a	20.1 (2.0)
High (ref)	14.7 (3.0)	18.3 (2.7)	14.1 (2.5)	8.7 (1.6)	14.2 (1.9)	22.1 (3.1) b
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	18.1 (2.5)	22.3 (2.6)	16.7 (2.0)	12.0 (2.0)	17.4 (1.7)	21.5 (1.8)
European	20.1 (11.4)	13.6 (8.8)	7.2 (7.4)	46.4 (16.4) a	23.8 (7.5)	24.1 (9.3)
Middle Eastern	22.6 (7.3)	29.4 (11.1)	36.0 (7.5) a	13.9 (3.8)	26.4 (2.5) a	24.7 (3.1)
Asian	29.8 (5.8) a	36.1 (9.5)	18.7 (5.7)	28.8 (7.6) a	28.5 (4.5) a	33.5 (4.1)
BMI category						
Thin	19.5 (5.7)	22.1 (9.6)	21.2 (5.7)	13.5 (5.5)	18.7 (3.3)	22.3 (3.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.2 (2.7)	21.6 (2.4)	17.5 (2.1)	13.4 (1.9)	18.3 (1.7)	22.8 (2.0)
Overweight	18.0 (4.6)	28.8 (5.6)	14.5 (3.3)	12.8 (3.6)	18.5 (2.5)	23.6 (2.3)
Obese	20.1 (8.6)	32.5 (7.6)	27.0 (5.7)	14.2 (5.7)	24.0 (3.7)	25.1 (4.7)
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	20.8 (2.7)	24.1 (3.2)	22.3 (2.1)	19.2 (2.9)	21.6 (2.0)	25.6 (1.9)
Rural	22.6 (4.7)	16.8 (5.0)	16.8 (4.7)	17.8 (3.3)	18.5 (3.2)	19.7 (2.3)
SES						
Low	36.8 (5.3) a	30.2 (5.3) a	29.2 (4.1) a	29.7 (6.3) a	31.6 (2.7) a	28.9 (2.8)
Middle	16.9 (4.3)	24.8 (4.8)	22.8 (3.6)	17.9 (3.2)	20.5 (3.0)	23.2 (2.3)
High (ref)	16.9 (1.9)	16.3 (3.6)	15.3 (2.3)	13.5 (2.8)	15.7 (2.1)	23.2 (2.3) b
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	19.1 (2.1)	22.7 (3.1)	20.0 (2.2)	17.0 (2.0)	19.7 (1.7)	23.4 (1.8)
European	17.3 (12.9)	10.0 (7.3)	na	na	7.5 (3.9) a	19.9 (8.9)
Middle Eastern	44.1 (7.8) a	11.4 (7.0)	34.8 (8.2) a	44.2 (9.2) a	34.3 (5.4) a	31.8 (3.8)
Asian	32.3 (8.2) a	33.4 (6.2)	28.6 (8.6)	23.4 (8.4)	29.8 (5.0) a	34.0 (5.0)
BMI category						
Thin	30.8 (6.9) a	22.3 (7.8)	14.8 (4.5)	14.3 (6.5)	21.1 (3.8)	28.7 (3.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.6 (1.9)	21.1 (2.8)	18.7 (2.2)	17.5 (2.3)	19.0 (1.7)	24.2 (2.0) b
Overweight	26.2 (7.2)	23.3 (5.4)	26.6 (4.4)	21.3 (3.5)	23.9 (2.8) a	22.5 (2.8)
Obese	34.9 (8.3) a	36.6 (10.9)	31.8 (8.7)	28.3 (8.0)	33.0 (4.1) a	29.6 (4.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.13 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)













NSW HEALTH





SCHOOL FOOD ENVIRONMENT

School canteens are a major source of takeaway foods in NSW, with about 2,700 schools providing a canteen service. For children who regularly purchase lunch and snacks from the school canteen, this contributes to a substantial portion of their daily food intake.⁴⁴ Healthy school canteens provide an opportunity to encourage healthy eating, although energy-dense, nutrient-poor food choices are still available in many NSW canteens.^{45,46}

Concern about the increase in child obesity rates has driven efforts to assist schools to improve the school food environment. The school canteen can potentially undermine curriculum and parental efforts to improve children's nutrition habits and create the impression that processed foods are everyday rather than occasional foods.⁴⁷ In NSW, the *Fresh Tastes @ School* NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy supports all government schools to provide a healthy, nutritious canteen menu. Implementation of the strategy is mandatory for government school canteens through the Nutrition in Schools Policy.⁴⁸

The following section reports on the school food environment, specifically on how frequently children in primary school purchase lunch from the school canteen and what types of drinks were purchased at the school canteen and from school vending machines. Children who reported that their school did not have a canteen (5%) or vending machine (75%) were excluded from the analyses of those items.

BUYING LUNCH FROM THE SCHOOL CANTEEN

While there have been substantial efforts to support improvements in school canteens and school food environments, there is also evidence that schools have difficulty implementing healthy school canteen policies.⁴⁹ Logistically it is not possible to monitor individual lunch items that children purchase from the school canteen; rather SPANS assessed the frequency with which lunch was 'usually' purchased at the school canteen. The question did not ask about the quality or quantity of food purchased for lunch from school canteens.

Table 6.14 and Figure 6.14 show the frequency of purchasing lunch from the school canteen among children in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Overall, in 2015 55% of children purchased lunch from the school canteen one or more times a week, with 4% purchasing lunch from the school canteen 3-5 days a week. The frequency of purchasing lunch from the school canteen appeared to be lower among kindergarten children. There were no substantial differences in the proportions of children who usually purchased their lunch from the school canteen between 2010 and 2015.

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Never/rarely	60.7 (3.0)	38.2 (2.8)	36.7 (2.6)	42.8 (2.7)	45.0 (2.0)	40.3 (1.7)
About 1 to 2 times/week	37.4 (2.9)	57.7 (2.6)	58.1 (2.3)	51.4 (2.5)	50.8 (1.9)	54.1 (1.5)
About 3 to 5 times/week	1.9 (0.6)	4.1 (1.0)	5.2 (1.1)	5.7 (1.0)	4.2 (0.7)	5.6 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Never/rarely	59.6 (3.4)	36.2 (3.4)	35.3 (3.0)	42.2 (3.3)	43.6 (2.4)	38.9 (1.9)
About 1 to 2 times/week	37.4 (3.1)	59.1 (3.2)	59.7 (2.6)	52.5 (3.2)	51.9 (2.1)	54.9 (1.7)
About 3 to 5 times/week	2.9 (1.1)	4.7 (1.2)	5.0 (1.6)	5.3 (1.3)	4.4 (1.0)	6.2 (1.0)
BOYS						
Never/rarely	61.7 (3.3)	40.3 (3.2)	38.1 (3.4)	43.5 (2.9)	46.4 (2.2)	41.5 (1.9)
About 1 to 2 times/week	37.4 (3.3)	56.2 (2.9)	56.4 (3.0)	50.3 (2.6)	49.6 (2.1)	53.3 (1.9)
About 3 to 5 times/week	1.0 (0.4)	3.4 (1.1)	5.5 (1.3)	6.2 (1.2)	3.9 (0.7)	5.1 (0.8)

Table 6.14 Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.14 Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



.....

DRINKS PURCHASED AT SCHOOL

Almost all (95%) children in primary schools participating in SPANS reported their school had a canteen (which potentially sells drinks). Objective 1.3 of the NSW Nutrition in Schools Policy states *All sugar-sweetened drinks that exceed the nutritional criteria for 'occasional' foods outlined in the Fresh Tastes @ School Canteen Menu Planning Guide, are not permitted for sale in school canteens and school vending machines at all times.*⁴⁸ SPANS asked if children purchased drinks at school, and if they did, the type of drink they usually purchased. Children were asked to choose the drink they purchased most often from the school canteen or from the vending machine. The question did not ask about quantity of drink purchased.

Table 6.15 and Figure 6.15 show the frequency of different types of drinks purchased from the school canteen among children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Children who reported their school did not have a canteen (5%) were excluded from the analyses.

Overall, in 2015, 41% of children purchased drinks from the school canteen. The most prevalent drinks purchased were plain or flavoured milk (18%) and fruit juice (12%). The type of drinks purchased at the school canteen appeared to be broadly consistent across all year groups. The proportion of children who purchased drinks from the school canteen appeared to have decreased between 2010 (54%) and 2015 (41%). Table 6.15Type of drink usually purchased from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for
comparison (%, SE)

	2015					2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	74.2 (2.7)	53.2 (2.5)	54.5 (2.5)	51.0 (2.7)	58.6 (2.0)	48.1 (2.2)
Fruit juices	7.6 (1.2)	15.7 (1.4)	11.5 (1.5)	12.4 (1.4)	11.7 (1.0)	14.1 (0.9)
Sport drinks	0.1 (0.1)	0.1 (0.1)	0.2 (0.1)	2.3 (0.6)	0.6 (0.2)	3.9 (0.6)
Plain water	1.7 (0.4)	2.7 (0.5)	3.9 (0.8)	8.7 (1.3)	4.2 (0.5)	5.9 (0.6)
Flavoured water	2.4 (0.7)	4.0 (0.8)	6.2 (1.2)	5.9 (1.2)	4.6 (0.7)	na
Regular soft drink	0.6 (0.2)	1.6 (0.6)	1.6 (0.4)	2.6 (0.6)	1.6 (0.3)	2.9 (0.6)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	0.1 (0.1)	0.6 (0.2)	0.5 (0.2)	1.1 (0.3)	0.6 (0.2)	1.5 (0.4)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	13.2 (1.7)	22.2 (2.1)	21.6 (2.0)	15.9 (1.4)	18.1 (1.5)	23.6 (1.9)
GIRLS						
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	75.0 (3.4)	54.4 (3.0)	56.8 (2.7)	51.7 (2.6)	59.6 (2.3)	47.5 (2.5)
Fruit juices	9.7 (1.9)	17.1 (1.7)	12.8 (1.7)	14.1 (1.8)	13.4 (1.2)	16.7 (1.2)
Sport drinks	na	na	0.4 (0.2)	0.8 (0.6)	0.3 (0.2)	3.3 (0.6)
Plain water	1.1 (0.4)	2.5 (0.7)	4.0 (0.9)	11.0 (1.9)	4.6 (0.6)	7.2 (0.7)
Flavoured water	2.1 (0.7)	4.5 (1.0)	6.2 (1.2)	6.5 (1.5)	4.8 (0.8)	na
Regular soft drink	1.2 (0.5)	1.7 (0.6)	1.7 (0.7)	1.8 (0.6)	1.6 (0.4)	2.4 (0.5)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	na	0.3 (0.2)	0.8 (0.4)	0.8 (0.5)	0.4 (0.2)	1.3 (0.4)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	10.9 (2.1)	19.5 (2.2)	17.4 (2.3)	13.2 (1.5)	15.2 (1.5)	21.6 (2.1)
BOYS						
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	73.4 (2.9)	51.9 (2.9)	52.1 (3.2)	50.3 (3.4)	57.4 (2.1)	48.6 (2.3)
Fruit juices	5.7 (1.1)	14.3 (1.6)	10.1 (2.1)	10.7 (1.7)	10.0 (1.1)	11.6 (0.9)
Sport drinks	0.1 (0.1)	0.1 (0.1)	na	3.8 (1.1)	1.0 (0.3)	4.5 (0.8)
Plain water	2.4 (0.7)	2.9 (0.7)	3.8 (0.9)	6.5 (1.1)	3.9 (0.5)	4.7 (0.7)
Flavoured water	2.7 (0.8)	3.4 (0.8)	6.2 (1.6)	5.3 (1.5)	4.4 (0.8)	na
Regular soft drink	na	1.4 (0.8)	1.5 (0.4)	3.3 (0.9)	1.5 (0.3)	3.5 (0.7)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	0.3 (0.3)	0.9 (0.4)	0.2 (0.2)	1.5 (0.6)	0.7 (0.2)	1.8 (0.4)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	15.5 (2.2)	25.2 (2.6)	26.0 (2.6)	18.6 (1.9)	21.1 (1.7)	25.4 (2.2)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

na flavoured water consumption was not asked in SPANS 2010.



Figure 6.15 Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

Table 6.16 and Figure 6.16 show the frequency of different types of drinks purchased from school vending machines among children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Children who reported their school did not have a vending machine (75%) were excluded from the analyses. Overall, in 2015 11% of children purchased drinks from a school vending machine. The most prevalent drinks purchased were fruit juice (4%) and plain water (3%). The type of drinks purchased at the school canteen appeared to be broadly consistent across year groups. The proportion of children who did not purchase drinks from the school canteen appeared to have decreased between 2010 (17%) and 2015 (11%).



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

 Table 6.16
 Type of drink usually purchased from the school vending machine among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015					2010
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	97.8 (0.8)	88.1 (2.1)	83.9 (3.1)	66.8 (7.5)	88.5 (1.3)	82.9 (2.0)
Fruit juices	1.0 (0.5)	4.3 (1.2)	5.6 (1.5)	8.3 (2.1)	3.7 (0.7)	4.1 (0.7)
Sport drinks	na	0.3 (0.3)	0.2 (0.2)	6.1 (2.3)	1.0 (0.3)	3.1 (0.7)
Plain water	0.5 (0.3)	2.0 (0.8)	5.0 (1.5)	10.9 (4.0)	3.2 (0.6)	4.9 (0.9)
Flavoured water	0.2 (0.2)	2.2 (1.1)	0.6 (0.5)	1.5 (0.9)	1.0 (0.3)	na
Regular soft drink	0.1 (0.1)	1.6 (0.8)	1.8 (1.1)	2.0 (1.1)	1.1 (0.3)	2.9 (0.7)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	na	na	0.3 (0.3)	1.1 (1.1)	0.2 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	0.3 (0.2)	1.5 (0.8)	2.6 (1.0)	3.3 (1.4)	1.4 (0.4)	2.0 (0.8)
GIRLS						
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	98.0 (0.9)	87.4 (3.1)	84.2 (3.9)	71.8 (9.1)	89.3 (1.5)	83.2 (2.7)
Fruit juices	0.6 (0.5)	6.0 (2.0)	6.5 (1.8)	10.6 (2.9)	4.4 (0.8)	4.9 (1.0)
Sport drinks	na	na	0.4 (0.4)	2.9 (1.2)	0.5 (0.2)	1.5 (0.6)
Plain water	0.7 (0.5)	2.3 (1.2)	3.5 (1.9)	11.1 (6.3)	3.0 (0.8)	5.1 (1.3)
Flavoured water	0.4 (0.4)	2.0 (1.4)	0.6 (0.7)	0.7 (0.7)	0.9 (0.4)	na
Regular soft drink	na	0.4 (0.4)	2.7 (1.9)	na	0.6 (0.4)	2.8 (1.0)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	na	na	na	na	na	na
Milk (plain or flavoured)	0.2 (0.2)	1.8 (1.3)	2.1 (1.2)	3.0 (1.9)	1.3 (0.6)	2.6 (1.6)
BOYS						
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	97.6 (1.0)	88.9 (2.6)	83.6 (3.3)	61.7 (7.7)	87.7 (1.9)	82.6 (2.3)
Fruit juices	1.5 (0.8)	2.3 (1.1)	4.5 (2.0)	6.0 (3.1)	2.9 (1.0)	3.4 (0.9)
Sport drinks	na	0.7 (0.6)	na	9.4 (4.3)	1.5 (0.6)	4.4 (1.0)
Plain water	0.4 (0.4)	1.7 (1.2)	6.8 (2.1)	10.7 (4.7)	3.4 (1.0)	4.8 (1.1)
Flavoured water	na	2.4 (1.7)	0.6 (0.7)	2.3 (1.7)	1.0 (0.5)	na
Regular soft drink	0.3 (0.3)	2.8 (1.6)	0.7 (0.6)	4.2 (2.0)	1.5 (0.5)	3.0 (1.0)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	na	na	0.6 (0.6)	2.2 (2.1)	0.4 (0.3)	0.3 (0.2)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	0.3 (0.3)	1.1 (0.8)	3.2 (1.5)	3.6 (1.8)	1.5 (0.5)	1.6 (0.6)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

na Indicates very low numbers.



group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

Type of drink most frequently bought from the school vending machine among children in primary school by sex and year

Figure 6.16



SUMMARY OF THE DIETARY HABITS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of dietary habits in children in primary school.

Dietary indicator	Government policies	SPANS	Prevalence (%)		Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &	
	and programs	cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015	
HOME-BASED DIETARY HAI	BITS					
Breakfast	Skipping breakfast is associated with reduced intake of calcium and dietary fibre; and children	Daily	04.00/	04.00/	2015: Overall, the proportion of children eating daily breakfast was significantly lower in children from low SES backgrounds and from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds; and significantly higher among children from rural areas and in the overweight and obese BMI categories	
	who do not eat breaktast are at increased risk of overweight and obesity, with the evidence being stronger for adolescents ¹²		84.9%	84.0%	Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children eating breakfast daily between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, eating breakfast daily significantly decreased only among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds	
Regularly eating dinner in	No specific	≥5 times/day	19.5%	15.7% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children eating dinner in front of the TV ≥5/week was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds, European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and children in the obese BMI category; and was significantly lower among children from rural areas Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion	
front of the TV	recommendations	∠o umes/uay			of children eating dinner in front of the TV \geq 5/week significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, eating dinner in front of the TV \geq 5/week significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from English-speaking and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight BMI category	

.....

Dietary indicator	Government policies	SPANS	Prevale	nce (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	and programs	cut point -	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
Soft drink availability in the home		'Usually'	na	7.4%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children usually having soft drinks available in the home was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and obese BMI categories
Family offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour	Limit intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits and cakes,	'Usually'	9.6%	6.4%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed Change between 2010-15: Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children usually being offered sweets for good behaviour
Unrestricted snacking at home	pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Discretionary foods should only be consumed sometimes and in small	Child can help themself to snack food whenever they like	na	14.2%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children with unrestricted snacking at home was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the obese BMI category
Takeaway and fast food intake	amounts ¹²	One or more times/week	23.9%	19.8%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children eating takeaway or fast food ≥ 1 /week was significantly higher among children from low and middle SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the obese BMI category Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children eating takeaway or fast food between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, eating takeaway and fast food ≥ 1 /week significantly decreased among children from high SES backgrounds and children in the healthy weight BMI categories
FOOD AND DRINK PURCHA	ASES AT SCHOOL				
Purchasing lunch from school canteen	Fresh Tastes @ School NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy supports all NSW government schools to provide a healthy, nutritious canteen menu. Implementation of the strategy is mandatory for government school canteens through the Nutrition in Schools Policy	3-5 times/week	5.6%	4.2%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Type of drinks purchased from school canteen	In 2007, the sale of sugar-	Sugar-sweetened beverage purchases (i.e., fruit juice,	22%	15%	
Type of drinks purchased from school vending machine	banned in NSW government schools ⁵⁰	sport drinks, flavoured water, regular & diet soft drinks)	9%	6%	

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. *Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category; n/a = not available.

.....

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section describes the usual food behaviours of adolescents in Years 8 and 10 in secondary schools participating in SPANS. The findings are based on the self-reported responses of the adolescents. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted in conjunction with their standard errors (SE); a proportionally large standard error means a less precise estimate.

EATING BREAKFAST

Daily breakfast consumption is associated with a healthier diet pattern, while persistent skipping of breakfast may have detrimental effects on cardiometabolic health,⁵ and irregular breakfast eating is associated with a higher body mass index and an increased probability of being overweight or obese.^{6,7} More recently, evidence suggests that eating a healthy daily breakfast is associated with better academic outcomes in primary school age children.¹¹

It is estimated that between 10-30% of young people globally skip breakfast⁸ with girls being more likely to skip breakfast, especially during their teenage years as they incorrectly perceive this practice to be a weight loss strategy.⁹ Youth from disadvantaged backgrounds are more likely to skip breakfast.⁵¹

The Australian Dietary Guidelines encourage adolescents to eat breakfast daily.¹² The SPANS question indicates frequency, not quality or quantity of breakfast.

Table 6.17 and Figure 6.17 show the frequency of eating breakfast among adolescents in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison by sex and year group. Overall, 60% of adolescents ate breakfast every day and 12% never or rarely ate breakfast.

Table 6.17 Usual consumption of breakfast among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	9.4 (1.2)	13.5 (1.5)	11.5 (1.0)	7.0 (0.8)
Less than once/week	3.9 (0.6)	4.9 (0.8)	4.4 (0.4)	2.2 (0.4)
About 1 to 2 times/week	5.6 (0.7)	7.3 (1.4)	6.5 (0.8)	7.3 (0.7)
About 3 to 4 times/week	8.7 (0.8)	9.0 (0.9)	8.8 (0.7)	8.3 (0.6)
About 5 to 6 times/week	8.0 (1.0)	10.3 (1.2)	9.2 (0.7)	9.4 (0.6)
Every day	64.4 (1.9)	54.9 (2.3)	59.7 (1.7)	65.8 (1.2)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	13.0 (1.9)	19.5 (2.7)	16.3 (1.6)	9.6 (1.2)
Less than once/week	4.8 (0.8)	4.0 (0.8)	4.4 (0.6)	3.2 (0.6)
About 1 to 2 times/week	6.1 (1.1)	9.0 (2.4)	7.6 (1.3)	7.9 (0.8)
About 3 to 4 times/week	8.8 (1.0)	9.4 (1.8)	9.1 (1.0)	10.5 (1.0)
About 5 to 6 times/week	8.5 (1.1)	9.5 (1.5)	9.0 (0.9)	9.6 (1.0)
Every day	58.9 (2.6)	48.5 (3.4)	53.7 (2.3)	59.1 (1.8)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	6.1 (1.2)	7.5 (1.5)	6.8 (0.9)	4.5 (0.7)
Less than once/week	3.1 (0.8)	5.7 (1.2)	4.4 (0.7)	1.3 (0.3)
About 1 to 2 times/week	5.1 (1.1)	5.7 (1.3)	5.4 (0.9)	6.8 (0.9)
About 3 to 4 times/week	8.6 (1.1)	8.6 (1.2)	8.6 (0.9)	6.2 (0.6)
About 5 to 6 times/week	7.5 (1.5)	11.2 (1.9)	9.3 (1.3)	9.2 (0.7)
Every day	69.6 (2.8)	61.3 (2.9)	65.5 (2.3)	72.0 (1.4)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.17 Usual consumption of breakfast among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



EATING BREAKFAST DAILY

Table 6.18 and Figure 6.18 show the prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 60% of adolescents ate breakfast daily and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (54%), compared with boys (66%). The prevalence of eating daily breakfast has significantly decreased among adolescents overall from 66% in 2010 to 60% in 2015, and among boys from 72% in 2010 to 66% in 2015.

Table 6.18 Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Eats breakfast daily	64.4 (1.9)	54.9 (2.3)	59.7 (1.7)	65.8 (1.2) b
Does not eat breakfast daily	35.6 (1.9)	45.1 (2.3)	40.3 (1.7)	34.2 (1.2)
GIRLS				
Eats breakfast daily	58.9 (2.6) a	48.5 (3.4) a	53.7 (2.3) a	59.1 (1.8)
Does not eat breakfast daily	41.1 (2.6)	51.5 (3.4)	46.3 (2.3)	40.9 (1.8)
BOYS				
Eats breakfast daily	69.6 (2.8)	61.3 (2.9)	65.5 (2.3)	72.0 (1.4) b
Does not eat breakfast daily	30.4 (2.8)	38.7 (2.9)	34.5 (2.3)	28.0 (1.4)

.....

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each category.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 6.18 Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 60% of adolescents in secondary school eat breakfast daily while two in five (20%) do not eat breakfast daily. Table 6.19 and Figure 6.19 show the prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in daily breakfast consumption between adolescents in rural and urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, from 66% in 2010 to 61% in 2015, and among boys in urban areas, from 72% in 2010 to 66% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES (55%) and middle SES (56%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES (68%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (48%) and middle SES (50%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (63%); and among boys from low SES (62%) and middle SES (62%) backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (73%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of daily breakfast consumption significantly decreased

among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds from 65% in 2010 to 56% in 2015, and among boys from middle SES backgrounds from 72% in 2010 to 62% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: There were no significant differences in daily breakfast consumption between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 67% in 2010 to 60% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 73% in 2010 to 66% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight BMI category (53%), compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (62%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the overweight (59%) and obese (51%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (68%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among adolescents in the overweight BMI category, from 63% in 2010 to 53% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the overweight BMI category, from 59% in 2010 to 47% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category from 74% in 2010 to 68% in 2015.

249

 Table 6.19
 Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year K	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	64.8 (2.0)	56.3 (2.6)	60.5 (1.8)	66.1 (1.3) b
Rural	63.3 (4.6)	51.4 (4.8)	57.3 (4.2)	64.8 (3.3)
SES				
Low	59.6 (2.9) a	50.9 (3.1) a	55.1 (2.6) a	60.2 (2.8)
Middle	62.8 (3.4) a	49.5 (3.2) a	56.2 (2.4) a	65.3 (1.7) b
High (ref)	70.6 (2.1)	64.9 (4.1)	67.8 (2.4)	71.0 (1.8)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	64.9 (2.1)	55.2 (2.7)	60.1 (2.0)	66.8 (1.2) b
European	75.7 (8.2)	52.1 (11.0)	63.4 (6.8)	68.0 (6.4)
Middle Eastern	60.3 (7.3)	42.4 (12.1)	51.9 (8.7)	48.9 (7.7)
Asian	65.7 (3.9)	59.4 (5.9)	62.0 (4.2)	62.6 (4.3)
BMI category				
Thin	70.0 (5.6)	65.6 (6.8)	68.0 (4.2)	70.8 (4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	66.1 (2.2)	58.0 (2.6)	62.0 (2.0)	66.5 (1.3)
Overweight	58.6 (3.4) a	46.9 (4.1) a	52.8 (2.9) a	63.0 (2.7) b
Obese	59.2 (8.7)	40.0 (7.9) a	50.1 (6.2)	58.0 (5.1)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	60.2 (2.7)	51.9 (3.5)	56.0 (2.4)	59.9 (2.0)
Rural	55.3 (6.2)	38.7 (7.9)	47.1 (5.1)	56.4 (4.7)
SES				
Low	51.5 (4.5) a	44.9 (5.1)	48.2 (3.7) a	55.1 (4.0)
Middle	57.7 (3.6)	42.3 (4.8) a	49.8 (2.8) a	57.3 (2.6)
High (ref)	67.5 (3.5)	57.9 (6.0)	62.7 (3.3)	64.2 (2.2)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	59.7 (2.9)	48.6 (4.1)	54.1 (2.6)	60.4 (1.8)
European	76.9 (8.9)	50.6 (19.3)	67.5 (10.0)	63.4 (10.0)
Middle Eastern	45.7 (8.0)	31.8 (18.1)	39.6 (8.5)	40.4 (9.7)
Asian	60.5 (6.8)	53.2 (6.3)	56.2 (5.1)	51.1 (6.3)
BMI category				
Thin	54.9 (8.6)	63.4 (10.6)	58.5 (6.0)	66.1 (6.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	60.8 (3.6)	50.9 (4.2)	55.7 (3.1)	59.1 (1.8)
Overweight	54.4 (4.3)	39.4 (6.1)	46.8 (4.1)	59.1 (3.8) b
Obese	57.1 (9.9)	39.9 (11.3)	49.6 (7.1)	45.5 (6.5)

.....

250

NSW HEALTH

		2015		2010
	Year K	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	69.2 (3.0)	61.0 (3.4)	65.2 (2.5)	71.9 (1.6) b
Rural	70.4 (5.8)	62.1 (5.3)	66.2 (4.7)	72.5 (2.6)
SES				
Low	67.9 (4.4)	56.5 (4.2) a	61.8 (3.6) a	64.9 (2.8)
Middle	67.2 (4.8)	56.5 (3.8) a	62.0 (3.5) a	72.3 (1.9) b
High (ref)	73.7 (3.1)	72.7 (4.0)	73.2 (2.7)	77.8 (2.0)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	69.8 (2.9)	61.6 (3.0)	65.8 (2.5)	72.8 (1.2) b
European	72.1 (23.8)	53.1 (13.2)	58.2 (13.6)	70.9 (7.4)
Middle Eastern	72.7 (9.2)	49.3 (15.7)	60.9 (10.9)	61.1 (7.9)
Asian	72.8 (8.4)	68.7 (8.1)	70.5 (7.1)	69.7 (4.7)
BMI category				
Thin	85.5 (5.0) a	67.6 (8.8)	76.9 (5.5)	77.8 (5.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	71.2 (2.7)	65.4 (2.8)	68.3 (2.1)	73.5 (1.6) b
Overweight	62.3 (5.0) a	54.3 (6.6)	58.5 (4.2) a	66.1 (2.9)
Obese	61.4 (12.6)	40.1 (11.6) a	50.6 (9.4) a	65.5 (6.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic

.....

characteristic. na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.19 Prevalence of eating breakfast daily among adolescents in secondary school by sex year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)













(Beys subural background III English @ European @ Middle Castern @ Asian)

.....


EATING DINNER IN FRONT OF THE TV

Watching TV during mealtimes is a prevalent behaviour and has been associated with poorer diet quality and with a higher body mass index.¹³ The mechanisms driving these associations are the influence of targeted TV advertising of processed food and high energy beverages at adolescents,¹⁴ leading to requests for these items¹⁵, and the sedentary nature of sitting and watching TV. Both watching TV and eating in front of the TV are positively and independently associated with overweight.¹⁶ Adolescents consuming one or more dinners in front of the TV per week are more likely to have a higher BMI and the negative effect on young peoples' diets increases with each night that dinner is eaten in front of the TV.¹⁷ While there are no healthrelated recommendations on the frequency of eating meals in front of the TV, the evidence consistently shows that this eating behaviour is associated with a poor diet and unhealthy weight gain.¹⁸

Table 6.20 and Figure 6.20 show the frequency of eating dinner in front of the TV among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 41% of adolescents never or rarely ate dinner in front of the TV and 14% ate dinner in front of the TV every night.



.....

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	41.7 (1.5)	39.6 (2.0)	40.6 (1.3)	35.0 (1.2)
Less than once/week	12.2 (0.9)	13.0 (1.4)	12.6 (0.8)	11.4 (0.6)
About 1 to 2 times/week	14.8 (1.0)	14.5 (1.0)	14.7 (0.7)	15.8 (0.9)
About 3 to 4 times/week	10.7 (1.1)	11.2 (1.0)	10.9 (0.9)	14.4 (0.7)
About 5 to 6 times/week	7.0 (0.9)	8.2 (1.0)	7.6 (0.6)	7.6 (0.6)
Every day	13.6 (1.2)	13.5 (1.2)	13.5 (1.0)	15.8 (1.0)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	43.7 (2.5)	42.6 (3.1)	43.1 (2.2)	38.3 (1.8)
Less than once/week	13.3 (1.4)	13.8 (1.9)	13.5 (1.1)	12.6 (1.0)
About 1 to 2 times/week	12.2 (1.3)	15.1 (1.8)	13.6 (1.3)	15.9 (1.3)
About 3 to 4 times/week	11.1 (1.5)	9.1 (1.6)	10.1 (1.2)	12.2 (0.9)
About 5 to 6 times/week	6.5 (1.0)	8.2 (1.3)	7.3 (0.8)	6.7 (0.9)
Every day	13.3 (1.8)	11.2 (1.7)	12.3 (1.4)	14.3 (1.4)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	39.8 (1.6)	36.5 (2.5)	38.2 (1.6)	32.0 (1.4)
Less than once/week	11.1 (1.2)	12.3 (1.7)	11.7 (0.9)	10.2 (0.8)
About 1 to 2 times/week	17.4 (1.8)	14.0 (1.2)	15.7 (1.1)	15.8 (1.0)
About 3 to 4 times/week	10.3 (1.7)	13.3 (1.8)	11.8 (1.3)	16.4 (1.1)
About 5 to 6 times/week	7.6 (1.2)	8.1 (1.2)	7.9 (0.8)	8.4 (0.8)
Every day	13.8 (1.6)	15.8 (1.4)	14.8 (1.1)	17.2 (1.1)

Table 6.20 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







.....

254

NSW HEALTH

EATING DINNER IN FRONT OF THE TV FIVE OR MORE TIMES A WEEK

One in five adolescents (21%) ate dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week. Table 6.21 and Figure 6.21 show the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 21% of adolescents ate dinner five or more times a week in front of the TV. There were no significant differences in the prevalence between boys and girls or between 2010 and 2015.

Table 6.21 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	20.6 (1.4)	21.7 (1.5)	21.2 (1.1)	23.3 (0.9)
Dinner in front of TV < 5/week	79.4 (1.4)	78.3 (1.5)	78.8 (1.1)	76.7 (0.9)
GIRLS				
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	19.8 (2.0)	19.4 (2.2)	19.6 (1.7)	21.0 (1.4)
Dinner in front of TV < 5/week	80.2 (2.0)	80.6 (2.2)	80.4 (1.7)	79.0 (1.4)
BOYS				
Dinner in front of TV \geq 5/week	21.4 (2.0)	24.0 (1.8)	22.7 (1.3)	25.6 (1.1)
Dinner in front of TV < 5/week	78.6 (2.0)	76.0 (1.8)	77.3 (1.3)	74.4 (1.1)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each category.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 6.21 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times per week, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in five (21%) adolescents in secondary school ate dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week. Table 6.22 and Figure 6.22 show the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category, in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no differences in the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no changes in the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents from urban or from rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (23%) and middle SES (24%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES (17%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from low SES (26%) and middle SES (26%) backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES (16%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week significantly decreased among boys from high SES backgrounds from 23% in 2010 to 16% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (19%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week significantly decreased among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 23% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents significantly decreased among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 26% in 2010 to 22% in 2015.



 Table 6.22
 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	22.1 (1.7)	21.6 (1.8)	21.9 (1.4)	23.7 (1.1)
Rural	16.6 (2.7)	22.0 (2.9)	19.3 (2.0)	22.1 (1.8)
SES				
Low	22.9 (2.2) a	22.4 (2.5)	22.6 (1.7) a	24.4 (1.6)
Middle	22.9 (3.0)	24.7 (2.1) a	23.8 (2.0) a	24.9 (1.9)
High (ref)	16.2 (2.1)	17.9 (2.4)	17.0 (1.5)	20.9 (1.5)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	20.0 (1.6)	21.3 (1.7)	20.6 (1.3)	23.1 (1.0)
European	15.8 (10.1)	12.6 (7.1)	14.1 (5.1)	16.5 (5.3)
Middle Eastern	26.7 (6.6)	28.6 (12.7)	27.6 (7.4)	24.0 (3.6)
Asian	26.2 (4.4)	26.3 (5.1)	26.3 (3.4)	29.9 (3.4)
BMI category				
Thin	18.6 (4.7)	26.0 (6.0)	22.0 (3.5)	29.4 (4.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.1 (1.5)	21.5 (2.0)	20.8 (1.2)	23.6 (1.3)
Overweight	20.7 (3.0)	22.8 (3.5)	21.7 (2.4)	21.2 (1.8)
Obese	27.2 (6.0)	16.4 (5.3)	21.9 (4.4)	17.6 (4.3)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	22.1 (2.3)	20.5 (2.5)	21.3 (2.1)	21.5 (1.6)
Rural	13.2 (3.8)	16.3 (4.6)	14.7 (3.0)	19.3 (2.4)
SES				
Low	18.6 (3.0)	20.5 (3.8)	19.6 (2.4)	22.3 (2.1)
Middle	21.5 (4.0)	21.4 (3.3)	21.5 (3.2)	21.7 (2.5)
High (ref)	19.5 (3.4)	16.6 (3.3)	18.0 (2.8)	19.3 (2.2)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	19.2 (2.2)	18.4 (2.5)	18.8 (1.9)	20.2 (1.4)
European	11.9 (6.3)	11.1 (8.7)	11.6 (5.8)	11.6 (6.0)
Middle Eastern	33.2 (8.9)	42.0 (15.5) a	37.0 (9.3) a	26.7 (4.3)
Asian	21.8 (3.3)	23.9 (6.2)	23.1 (3.5)	33.8 (5.6) b
BMI category				
Thin	15.0 (6.9)	17.0 (7.3)	15.9 (5.0)	29.1 (6.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.2 (2.5)	19.4 (2.5)	19.8 (1.9)	20.8 (1.6)
Overweight	16.7 (3.9)	22.5 (5.1)	19.7 (3.3)	18.6 (2.6)
Obese	29.8 (8.4)	10.3 (5.5)	20.7 (5.6)	11.2 (4.1)

.....

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	22.1 (2.6)	22.8 (2.1)	22.4 (1.6)	25.9 (1.3)
Rural	19.6 (3.4)	26.8 (3.3)	23.2 (2.2)	24.6 (2.5)
SES				
Low	27.1 (3.6) a	24.2 (3.1)	25.6 (2.2) a	26.4 (2.0)
Middle	24.1 (3.5) a	27.9 (3.1) a	26.0 (2.2) a	27.7 (2.2)
High (ref)	13.0 (2.6)	19.5 (2.9)	16.0 (1.5)	22.5 (1.7) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	20.7 (2.1)	24.0 (1.9)	22.3 (1.4)	25.8 (1.3)
European	27.9 (23.8)	13.6 (10.5)	17.4 (7.3)	19.6 (7.8)
Middle Eastern	21.3 (9.4)	20.0 (13.1)	20.7 (7.8)	20.0 (6.7)
Asian	32.2 (9.5)	30.2 (6.7)	31.1 (5.5)	27.4 (4.1)
BMI category				
Thin	22.3 (6.5)	33.7 (8.2)	27.8 (5.0)	29.8 (5.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.0 (2.3)	23.7 (2.4)	21.8 (1.4)	26.3 (1.6) b
Overweight	24.3 (4.8)	23.1 (4.3)	23.7 (3.2)	23.2 (2.7)
Obese	24.3 (8.9)	22.0 (9.0)	23.1 (5.9)	21.6 (6.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.22 Prevalence of eating dinner in front of the TV five or more times a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)











......







BEING OFFERED SWEETS AS A REWARD FOR GOOD BEHAVIOUR

Using food, sweets in particular, to reward adolescents for behaviour (i.e., instrumental feeding) is a commonplace and effective strategy used by parents,¹⁹ despite evidence indicating that using food as a reward could be associated with long-term negative health consequences, including overeating and increasing intake of unhealthy foods, and shaping future eating habits.^{20, 21} Sweets such as chocolate and confectionery contribute excess energy, fat and sugar to adolescents' diets and provide few positive nutrients such as vitamins and minerals.²²

Furthermore, if sweets are given as a reward food to adolescents for eating their fruit or vegetables, adolescents may learn to place less value on fruit and vegetables.²³ Australia does not have a specific statement regarding this behaviour, but a position statement by the American Academy of Pediatrics states that 'food should be used as nourishment, not as a reward or punishment'.²⁴

The SPANS question on the use of sweets as a reward for good behaviour comes from the Parental Feeding Style Questionnaire (original Cronbach α = 0.67, indicating acceptable internal consistency of the measure).²⁵

Table 6.23 and Figure 6.23 show the prevalence of parents offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour, among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 54% of adolescents were 'never or rarely' offered sweets for good behaviour and 6% were 'usually' offered sweets for good behaviour. The frequency of parents 'usually' offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour appeared to be slightly higher among girls (8%) compared with boys (5%). Overall, the prevalence of usually being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour appeared to be similar between 2010 (7%) and 2015 (6%).

comparison (%, SE)				
		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
A11				

Table 6.23 Prevalence of being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for

ALL				
Never/rarely	48.9 (2.0)	58.6 (2.5)	53.8 (1.9)	59.0 (1.6)
Sometimes	44.7 (1.7)	35.4 (2.0)	40.0 (1.5)	34.3 (1.4)
Usually	6.4 (1.2)	5.9 (1.2)	6.2 (1.0)	6.6 (0.6)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	44.9 (3.0)	56.8 (3.4)	50.9 (2.5)	56.6 (2.5)
Sometimes	47.8 (2.6)	35.3 (2.7)	41.5 (1.9)	35.3 (2.0)
Usually	7.3 (1.4)	7.9 (1.6)	7.6 (1.3)	8.2 (1.0)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	52.8 (2.6)	60.5 (3.3)	56.6 (2.3)	61.3 (2.0)
Sometimes	41.7 (2.4)	35.6 (2.9)	38.6 (2.1)	33.5 (1.9)
Usually	5.5 (1.5)	4.0 (1.4)	4.8 (1.1)	5.2 (0.7)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

Figure 6.23 Prevalence of adolescents being offered sweets as a reward for good behaviour among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)





SOFT DRINK AVAILABILITY IN THE HOME

The term 'soft drink' refers to carbonated beverages or sugar-sweetened soft drink. Soft drinks provide substantial energy with little or no nutritional value and reducing consumption of these sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) has been targeted in obesity prevention and public health nutrition.²⁶ Frequent soft drink consumption replaces healthier foods in the diet (such as milk) and may increase the risk of obesity, type 2 diabetes, dental caries and bone fractures.^{27, 28}

National dietary intake data shows over 60% of SSBs are consumed at home²⁹ and adolescents who had soft drink available at home were almost five times as likely to be high consumers of soft drink.³⁰ Adolescents age 14-18 years are the highest consumers of SSBs in Australia.³¹ The Australian Dietary Guide recommends limiting intakes of [foods and] drinks containing added sugar.¹²

Table 6.24 and Figure 6.24 show the prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 20% of adolescents usually had soft drinks available in the home and 38% never or rarely had soft drinks available in the home. The availability of soft drinks in the home appeared to be slightly higher among boys compared with girls, and the prevalence appears to have decreased from 31% in 2010 to 20% in 2015.

 Table 6.24
 Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Usually	17.6 (1.7)	21.8 (2.1)	19.7 (1.6)	31.2 (1.6)
Sometimes	41.8 (2.1)	42.4 (1.7)	42.1 (1.4)	38.8 (1.2)
Rarely/never	40.6 (2.5)	35.7 (2.4)	38.2 (2.2)	30.0 (1.6)
GIRLS				
Usually	15.8 (2.0)	18.6 (2.8)	17.2 (2.2)	30.0 (2.5)
Sometimes	39.6 (2.9)	40.4 (2.9)	40.0 (2.1)	37.7 (1.7)
Rarely/never	44.6 (3.7)	41.1 (3.6)	42.8 (3.2)	32.3 (2.2)
BOYS				
Usually	19.3 (2.5)	25.1 (2.7)	22.2 (2.0)	32.3 (1.7)
Sometimes	44.0 (2.8)	44.5 (2.0)	44.2 (1.6)	39.9 (1.6)
Rarely/never	36.8 (2.9)	30.4 (2.9)	33.6 (2.4)	27.8 (1.8)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.24 Prevalence of soft drink availability in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



.....

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in five (20%) adolescents in secondary school usually have soft drinks available in the home. Table 6.25 and Figure 6.25 show the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home among adolescents stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, from 31% in 2010 to 21% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 33% in 2010 to 18% in 2015. The prevalence decreased among girls from urban areas, from 34% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 34% in 2010 to 14% in 2015. The prevalence decreased among boys in urban areas, from 32% in 2010 to 23% in 2015; and among boys in rural areas, from 32% in 2010 to 21% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (24%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (16%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from low SES (29%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (18%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home significantly decreased among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 36% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 35% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 24% in 2010 to 16% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES (from 38% in 201 to 20% in 2015), middle SES (from 33% in 2010 to 18% in 2015) backgrounds, and among boys from middle SES backgrounds (from 37% to 19% in 2015).

.....

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home was significantly higher among adolescents from European (51%) and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (19%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from European (45%) and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (30%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (17%); and among boys from European (59%) and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (42%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (21%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home significantly decreased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 31% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; and among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 16% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; and from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 31% in 2010 to 15% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 21% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: There were no significant differences in usually having soft drinks available in the home between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually having soft drinks available in the home significantly decreased among adolescents in the thin BMI category, from 34% in 2010 to 20% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 31% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; and in the overweight BMI category, from 31% in 2010 to 21% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased in the healthy weight BMI category, from 29% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 32% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; among girls in the thin BMI category, from 37% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 33% in 2010 to 22% in 2015.

 Table 6.25
 Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	17.8 (2.0)	23.1 (2.4)	20.5 (1.8)	30.7 (1.7) b
Rural	17.0 (3.1)	18.4 (3.6)	17.7 (3.0)	33.0 (3.9) b
SES				
Low	21.4 (2.9)	27.2 (3.2) a	24.4 (2.5) a	35.7 (3.4) b
Middle	15.1 (1.8)	21.4 (2.9)	18.3 (1.9)	34.9 (1.8) b
High (ref)	16.0 (2.4)	16.2 (3.0)	16.1 (2.2)	23.6 (2.1) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	16.7 (1.5)	21.3 (2.0)	18.9 (1.5)	30.6 (1.6) b
European	53.2 (10.1) a	47.6 (15.0) a	50.5 (8.3) a	40.8 (9.6)
Middle Eastern	47.0 (7.8) a	25.2 (9.3)	36.8 (7.9) a	46.1 (5.1)
Asian	11.7 (4.1)	19.8 (4.5)	16.4 (2.8)	28.5 (2.7) b
BMI category				
Thin	11.9 (3.5)	30.4 (6.1)	20.2 (3.7)	33.6 (3.7) b
Healthy weight (ref)	16.4 (1.8)	21.7 (2.2)	19.1 (1.7)	31.2 (1.7) b
Overweight	22.0 (3.2) a	20.0 (3.6)	21.0 (2.6)	31.3 (2.7) b
Obese	20.3 (6.0)	21.3 (5.4)	20.8 (4.3)	29.3 (5.0)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	16.1 (2.3)	20.2 (3.6)	18.2 (2.6)	28.8 (2.5) b
Rural	15.0 (3.3)	13.8 (3.2)	14.4 (3.1)	34.0 (6.6) b
SES				
Low	16.3 (3.2)	24.0 (4.4) a	20.1 (3.5)	37.6 (5.2) b
Middle	16.5 (2.4)	18.6 (3.8)	17.6 (2.3)	32.9 (3.0) b
High (ref)	14.8 (3.6)	13.1 (4.1)	14.0 (3.3)	21.1 (2.5)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	15.1 (1.9)	18.4 (2.7)	16.8 (2.0)	28.9 (2.4) b
European	42.7 (13.6) a	48.8 (18.8) a	44.9 (11.9) a	35.6 (12.0)
Middle Eastern	46.1 (10.1) a	8.3 (8.1)	30.4 (9.2) a	48.8 (6.2)
Asian	8.9 (3.3)	18.5 (5.7)	14.6 (3.7)	30.5 (6.6) b
BMI category				
Thin	10.3 (5.0)	25.5 (9.0)	16.8 (4.8)	37.2 (5.1) b
Healthy weight (ref)	14.6 (2.4)	18.5 (2.8)	16.6 (2.3)	29.3 (2.5) b
Overweight	20.6 (3.0)	16.5 (4.5)	18.5 (3.0)	32.2 (4.3) b
Obese	20.0 (8.2)	17.3 (7.9)	18.7 (5.7)	22.1 (7.4)

.....

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	19.5 (2.9)	26.2 (2.9)	22.8 (2.2)	32.4 (2.1) b
Rural	18.7 (4.7)	22.4 (5.1)	20.6 (3.8)	32.2 (2.6) b
SES				
Low	26.7 (4.8)	30.2 (3.8) a	28.5 (2.8) a	33.9 (2.8)
Middle	13.9 (2.6)	24.1 (4.3)	18.9 (2.8)	36.7 (1.9) b
High (ref)	17.2 (3.2)	19.8 (3.7)	18.4 (2.8)	26.1 (3.1)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	18.1 (2.2)	24.1 (2.8)	21.0 (2.0)	32.3 (1.8) b
European	85.5 (14.5) a	46.7 (22.2)	58.9 (13.8) a	44.1 (13.0)
Middle Eastern	47.8 (11.1) a	36.3 (9.9)	42.0 (8.3) a	42.1 (7.0)
Asian	15.5 (9.1)	21.8 (6.2)	19.1 (4.9)	27.3 (2.6)
BMI category				
Thin	13.4 (5.5)	34.4 (7.9)	23.3 (5.2)	28.3 (5.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.3 (2.4)	24.9 (3.2)	21.6 (2.3)	33.0 (2.2) b
Overweight	23.2 (5.5)	23.5 (4.3)	23.4 (3.5)	30.5 (2.9)
Obese	20.8 (6.5)	25.0 (9.2)	23.0 (5.4)	33.9 (6.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic

.....

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.25 Prevalence of usually having soft drinks in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%,95%CI)













NSW HEALTH





UNRESTRICTED SNACKING AT HOME

Many factors shape an adolescent's diet quality, but the home food environment is a key influence with approximately two-thirds of adolescents' daily food intake being eaten in the home.³² The evidence on parental control of food is equivocal; some studies suggest that allowing young people high control over their own food choices (i.e., allowing adolescents to get snacks without asking), may encourage unhealthy food consumption and have a deleterious effect on the quality of family meals.^{33, 34} Others studies suggest that parental control is associated with increased consumption of healthy snacks.³⁵

Snacks are largely comprised of salty foods, sweets and sweetened beverages, and adolescents often decide which foods are consumed for snacks.³³ Given snacking patterns track from childhood into adulthood, it is important to establish healthy eating patterns early in life.³⁶ The Australian Dietary Guideline recommends limiting intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits and cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Further, discretionary foods should only be consumed sometimes and in small amounts.¹²

Hence, adolescent ad libitum, or 'unrestricted', snacking at home was included as a variable of interest for the first time in SPANS 2015 to determine the population prevalence of this eating behaviour among NSW adolescents. The SPANS question on unrestricted snacking by adolescents at home comes from a validated paediatric feeding questionnaire (original α = 0.69, indicating acceptable internal consistency of the measure).^{37,38}

Table 6.26 and Figure 6.26 show the prevalence of unrestricted snacking on items such as lollies, ice cream, cakes, biscuits, and soft drinks in the home among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 61% of adolescents did not have to ask their parents for permission to eat snacks and could help themselves to snacks whenever they liked. A significantly higher proportion of boys had unrestricted snacking at home (64%), compared with girls (58%).

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Yes, I can snack on junk food whenever I like	52.4 (2.3)	69.5 (1.8)	60.9 (1.7)	
No, I have to ask parents first	47.6 (2.3)	30.5 (1.8)	39.1 (1.7)	
GIRLS				
Yes, I can snack on junk food whenever I like	49.7 (2.9)	66.7 (2.5) a	58.2 (2.2) a	
No, I have to ask parents first	50.3 (2.9)	33.3 (2.5)	41.8 (2.2)	
BOYS				
Yes, I can snack on junk food whenever I like	55.1 (3.0)	72.3 (2.1)	63.6 (2.0)	
No, I have to ask parents first	44.9 (3.0)	27.7 (2.1)	36.4 (2.0)	

Table 6.26 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between boys and girls within each year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.26 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group 2015 (%, 95% CI)





.....

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately three in five (61%) adolescents in secondary school had access to unrestricted snacking in the home. Table 6.27 and Figure 6.27 show the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home among adolescents stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home was significantly lower among adolescents from rural areas (55%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (63%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (50%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (61%).

Socio-economic status

2015: There were no significant differences in unrestricted snacking in the home between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of unrestricted snacking in the home was significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern (74%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (74%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (59%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (73%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (56%), and among boys from Middle Eastern (74%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (74%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (56%).

Weight status

2015: There were no significant differences in unrestricted snacking in the home between adolescents in different BMI categories.

.....

 Table 6.27
 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

		2015	
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	55.1 (2.5)	71.0 (2.0)	63.0 (1.9)
Rural	45.3 (4.1) a	65.3 (3.6)	55.4 (2.8) a
SES			
Low	53.2 (4.3)	66.4 (3.5)	59.9 (3.4)
Middle	51.7 (3.2)	70.1 (3.2)	60.9 (2.3)
High (ref)	52.4 (3.5)	72.3 (2.4)	62.0 (2.5)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	50.1 (2.2)	68.0 (2.1)	58.9 (1.8)
European	62.5 (11.7)	83.1 (9.1)	72.6 (9.1)
Middle Eastern	73.0 (5.6) a	74.7 (8.1)	73.8 (5.6) a
Asian	67.1 (3.1) a	78.4 (5.6)	73.7 (3.5) a
BMI category			
Thin	54.1 (6.6)	71.1 (6.3)	61.7 (4.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	52.1 (2.5)	72.0 (2.2)	62.2 (1.9)
Overweight	52.3 (3.7)	63.0 (3.4) a	57.5 (2.6)
Obese	53.9 (6.0)	60.6 (10.2)	57.3 (5.2)
GIRLS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	52.8 (3.4)	69.3 (2.7)	61.1 (2.5)
Rural	40.8 (5.2)	59.0 (4.3) a	49.9 (3.1) a
SES			
Low	48.7 (4.6)	61.9 (3.8)	55.3 (3.6)
Middle	49.0 (4.4)	67.3 (4.9)	58.4 (3.2)
High (ref)	51.1 (5.7)	70.9 (3.8)	61.1 (4.0)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	46.2 (3.1)	65.7 (2.9)	55.9 (2.5)
European	50.4 (12.9)	61.7 (17.1)	54.4 (10.5)
Middle Eastern	73.0 (8.6) a	74.4 (14.7)	73.6 (10.0)
Asian	71.2 (6.3) a	74.1 (8.1)	72.9 (5.6) a
BMI category			
Thin	58.7 (8.8)	64.0 (9.7)	60.9 (6.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	50.1 (3.8)	69.9 (3.3)	60.3 (3.0)
Overweight	46.1 (5.3)	62.5 (5.1)	54.4 (3.7)
Obese	46.5 (8.9)	43.7 (15.1)	45.2 (7.7)

.....

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	57.4 (3.6)	72.9 (2.2)	65.0 (2.3)	
Rural	49.4 (4.1)	70.9 (4.7)	60.2 (3.4)	
SES				
Low	57.8 (6.0)	70.7 (4.9)	64.5 (4.3)	
Middle	53.9 (3.5)	72.8 (3.3)	63.2 (2.7)	
High (ref)	53.6 (3.6)	73.9 (2.0)	63.1 (2.2)	
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	53.8 (2.8)	70.2 (2.4)	61.8 (2.1)	
European	100.0 (0.0)	100.0 (0.0)	100.0 (0.0)	
Middle Eastern	73.1 (4.1) a	75.0 (8.5)	74.0 (4.6) a	
Asian	61.4 (7.3)	84.8 (4.6) a	74.9 (3.0) a	
BMI category				
Thin	49.5 (10.1)	76.6 (6.2)	62.4 (6.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	54.0 (3.0)	74.2 (2.6)	64.1 (2.2)	
Overweight	57.7 (5.6)	63.5 (5.0)	60.4 (4.3)	
Obese	62.4 (8.3)	76.0 (9.5)	69.6 (6.0)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.27 Prevalence of unrestricted snacking among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%,95% CI)













(Boys sultural background III English B Europeon B Middle Eastern III Asian)

.....





FAST FOOD CONSUMPTION

Fast food is a general term used for a limited menu of foods that lend themselves to production-line techniques where suppliers tend to specialise in products such as hamburgers, pizzas, chicken or sandwiches.³⁹ In the last 20 years, the fast food industry has grown exponentially providing a diverse range of processed food products that have had considerable influence on the eating habits of large segments of the population.⁴⁰

Fast foods are typically high in kilojoules, fat, saturated fat, sugar and salt, and regular consumption is associated with higher caloric intake and poorer diet quality, characterised by a diet higher in fat, carbohydrate and sugar.⁴¹ Further, fast food is cheap and readily and widely available with an estimated one in five adolescents worldwide consuming fast food frequently.⁴² Indeed, in terms of foods eaten away from home, fast food represents the largest contributor to energy intake among children and adolescents age 12-18 years.⁴³

The Australian Dietary Guideline 3 is to limit intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuits and cakes, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Further, 'discretionary' foods² should only be consumed sometimes and in small amounts.¹² SPANS asked about how frequently adolescents usually ate takeaway meals or snacks from places like McDonald's, Hungry Jack's, Pizza Hut, KFC, Red Rooster or local takeaway food places. No information on the type of or quantity of fast food purchased was collected.

Table 6.28 and Figure 6.28 show the prevalence of eating takeaway meals (or snacks) from fast food outlets and local takeaway food venues among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 36% of adolescents 'never or rarely' ate takeaway meals (or snacks) from fast food outlets and local takeaway food venues and 24% of adolescents ate meal or snacks from takeaway outlets one or more times a week.

 Table 6.28
 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	38.1 (2.4)	33.1 (2.4)	35.6 (2.1)	27.2 (1.2)
Less than once/week	40.7 (1.8)	40.9 (1.6)	40.8 (1.3)	43.7 (1.0)
About 1 to 2 times/week	19.0 (1.7)	22.5 (1.8)	20.8 (1.4)	25.7 (1.1)
About 3 to 7 times/week	2.2 (0.5)	3.4 (0.6)	2.8 (0.4)	3.4 (0.4)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	41.9 (3.4)	36.9 (3.8)	39.4 (3.0)	30.1 (1.9)
Less than once/week	41.1 (2.5)	37.8 (2.7)	39.4 (2.1)	43.9 (1.4)
About 1 to 2 times/week	15.3 (1.9)	21.5 (2.3)	18.4 (1.5)	23.4 (1.5)
About 3 to 7 times/week	1.7 (0.7)	3.8 (0.8)	2.8 (0.5)	2.6 (0.5)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	34.3 (2.5)	29.4 (2.2)	31.9 (2.0)	24.5 (1.3)
Less than once/week	40.3 (2.0)	44.1 (2.1)	42.2 (1.4)	43.6 (1.6)
About 1 to 2 times/week	22.7 (2.2)	23.6 (2.2)	23.1 (1.8)	27.8 (1.6)
About 3 to 7 times/week	2.7 (0.7)	3.0 (0.8)	2.8 (0.6)	4.2 (0.7)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







.....

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in four (24%) adolescents in secondary school ate takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet one or more times a week. Table 6.29 and Figure 6.29 show the prevalence of 'usually' eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among adolescents stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway foods one or more times a week from a fast food outlet was significantly lower among adolescents living in rural areas (13%) compared with adolescents in urban areas (27%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (11%) compared with girls from urban areas (25%); and among boys from rural areas (16%) compared with boys from urban areas (30%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of eating takeaway foods from a fast food outlet significantly declined among adolescents in rural areas, from 27% in 2010 to 13% in 2015. The prevalence decreased among girls in rural areas, from 26% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and boys from rural areas, from 29% in 2010 to 16% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among adolescents from low SES tertile, from 35% in 2010 to 23% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 32% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; and among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 38% in 2010 to 27% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week was significantly higher among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (34%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (22%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with boys from English-speaking (25%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 28% in 2010 to 22% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds, from 31% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 27% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: There were no significant differences in prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of eating takeaway foods from fast food outlets one or more times a week significantly decreased among adolescents in the healthy BMI category, from 29% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and in the overweight BMI category, from 28% in 2010 to 21% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the overweight BMI category, from 27% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy BMI category, from 32% in 2010 to 26% in 2015.

 Table 6.29
 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	25.1 (1.9)	29.6 (2.2)	27.4 (1.6)	29.6 (1.4)
Rural	10.9 (1.5) a	16.0 (2.9) a	13.4 (1.5) a	27.3 (3.6) b
SES				
Low	23.2 (3.4)	22.8 (2.7)	23.0 (2.6)	35.0 (2.7) b
Middle	19.4 (1.9)	29.1 (3.4)	24.3 (2.3)	27.0 (1.8)
High (ref)	21.0 (2.8)	26.3 (3.7)	23.6 (2.5)	26.5 (1.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	19.7 (1.7)	25.1 (2.2)	22.3 (1.6)	27.8 (1.3) b
European	14.2 (10.2)	16.9 (11.6)	15.6 (8.5)	24.3 (6.8)
Middle Eastern	30.0 (8.7)	21.4 (8.7)	26.0 (5.6)	38.2 (5.0)
Asian	35.9 (5.8) a	32.1 (6.0)	33.6 (4.1) a	42.4 (3.9)
BMI category				
Thin	23.2 (4.4)	30.8 (5.3)	26.6 (3.3)	35.4 (3.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	21.5 (2.1)	26.1 (2.4)	23.9 (1.8)	29.2 (1.4) b
Overweight	19.0 (2.4)	23.1 (3.5)	21.0 (2.4)	27.8 (2.5) b
Obese	23.3 (5.3)	26.1 (8.1)	24.7 (4.8)	23.2 (3.5)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	21.4 (2.3)	27.9 (2.9)	24.7 (1.9)	26.1 (1.8)
Rural	4.4 (1.9) a	17.5 (4.5)	10.9 (2.8) a	25.7 (3.9) b
SES				
Low	17.8 (4.0)	20.4 (3.1)	19.1 (2.8)	31.8 (3.4) b
Middle	17.1 (3.3)	30.0 (4.0)	23.8 (2.8)	23.3 (2.1)
High (ref)	16.0 (2.6)	26.0 (5.3)	21.0 (2.9)	24.2 (2.3)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	16.0 (2.2)	23.6 (2.9)	19.8 (2.0)	24.8 (1.6)
European	na	26.5 (23.2)	9.5 (9.8)	16.4 (8.0)
Middle Eastern	32.2 (10.2)	15.5 (11.7)	25.3 (6.6)	30.4 (4.8)
Asian	24.8 (5.7)	35.3 (9.1)	31.2 (6.3)	42.4 (8.1)
BMI category				
Thin	24.7 (7.1)	22.3 (7.4)	23.6 (4.9)	30.3 (5.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	16.8 (2.2)	26.9 (3.2)	22.1 (2.0)	25.8 (1.7)
Overweight	12.4 (3.3)	22.3 (5.0)	17.4 (3.1)	26.9 (3.7) b
Obese	23.5 (7.6)	19.5 (12.6)	21.7 (6.7)	18.5 (5.5)

.....

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	28.8 (2.7)	31.5 (2.6)	30.1 (2.2)	32.9 (1.9)
Rural	16.6 (2.7) a	14.7 (2.9) a	15.6 (1.5) a	28.8 (4.9) b
SES				
Low	28.6 (4.7)	25.0 (3.5)	26.7 (3.3)	38.0 (3.8) b
Middle	21.4 (2.1)	28.3 (4.6)	24.8 (2.5)	30.3 (2.5)
High (ref)	26.0 (4.2)	26.7 (3.5)	26.3 (3.3)	28.8 (1.9)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	23.1 (2.1)	26.6 (2.6)	24.8 (1.9)	30.6 (1.8) b
European	57.7 (25.3)	10.9 (11.1)	23.5 (14.4)	29.4 (9.7)
Middle Eastern	27.9 (9.2)	25.2 (11.4)	26.5 (6.9)	49.9 (5.8) b
Asian	51.4 (11.4) a	27.0 (5.6)	37.3 (6.2) a	42.5 (3.7)
BMI category				
Thin	21.7 (6.2)	38.1 (6.8) a	29.4 (5.1)	42.7 (6.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	26.1 (3.1)	25.3 (2.8)	25.7 (2.3)	32.4 (2.1) b
Overweight	24.8 (3.5)	23.8 (4.6)	24.4 (3.3)	28.5 (3.2)
Obese	23.0 (7.0)	32.1 (10.5)	27.7 (7.0)	26.0 (4.9)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 6.29 Prevalence of eating takeaway meals or snacks from a fast food outlet at least once a week among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)













.....





SCHOOL FOOD ENVIRONMENT

School canteens are a major source of takeaway foods in NSW, with about 2,700 schools providing a canteen service. For adolescents who regularly purchases lunch and snacks from the school canteen, this contributes to a substantial portion of their daily food intake.⁴⁴ Healthy school canteens provide an opportunity to encourage healthy eating, although energy-dense, nutrient-poor food choices are still available in many NSW canteens.^{45, 46}

Concern about the increase in child obesity rates has driven efforts to assist schools to improve the school food environment. Provision of unhealthy food in the school canteen can potentially undermine curriculum and parental efforts to improve young people's nutrition habits and create the impression that processed foods are everyday rather than occasional foods.⁴⁷ In NSW, the *Fresh Tastes* @ *School* NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy supports all government schools to provide a healthy, nutritious canteen menu. Implementation of the strategy is mandatory for government school canteens through the Nutrition in Schools Policy.⁴⁸

The following section reports on the school food environment, specifically on how frequently adolescents in secondary school purchase lunch from the school canteen, and what types of drinks were purchased at the school canteen and the school vending machine. Adolescents in secondary school who reported that their school did not have a canteen (<1%) or vending machine (65%) were excluded from the analyses.

BUYING LUNCH FROM THE SCHOOL CANTEEN

While there have been substantial efforts to support improvements in school canteens and school food environments there is also evidence that schools have difficulty implementing healthy school canteen policies.⁴⁹ Logistically, it is not possible to monitor individual lunch items that adolescents purchase from the school canteen; rather SPANS assesses the frequency with which lunch was usually purchased from the school canteen. The question does not ask about the quality or quantity of food purchased for lunch from school canteens.

Table 6.30 and Figure 6.30 show the prevalence of purchasing lunch from the school canteen among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison.

Overall, approximately two in five adolescents (39%) never or rarely purchased lunch from the school canteen and approximately one in seven (15%) purchased lunch from the school canteen 3-5 times a week. The frequency of adolescents purchasing lunch from the school canteen was similar in 2010 and 2015.

 Table 6.30
 Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Never/rarely	39.8 (2.7)	38.8 (3.0)	39.3 (2.5)	38.8 (1.8)
1-2 times/week	47.4 (1.9)	44.6 (2.0)	46.0 (1.5)	46.2 (1.4)
3-5 times/week	12.7 (1.8)	16.6 (2.1)	14.6 (1.8)	15.0 (1.4)
GIRLS				
Never/rarely	40.7 (3.2)	44.9 (3.5)	42.8 (2.8)	43.3 (2.1)
1-2 times/week	47.4 (2.6)	42.2 (2.4)	44.8 (2.0)	44.4 (1.7)
3-5 times/week	11.8 (1.9)	12.9 (2.1)	12.4 (1.7)	12.3 (1.5)
BOYS				
Never/rarely	39.0 (3.6)	32.8 (3.4)	35.9 (2.9)	34.5 (2.1)
1-2 times/week	47.4 (2.8)	47.0 (2.9)	47.2 (2.1)	47.9 (2.0)
3-5 times/week	13.6 (2.7)	20.2 (2.8)	16.9 (2.2)	17.5 (1.9)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 6.30 Prevalence of buying lunch from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school, by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



DRINKS PURCHASED AT SCHOOL

Almost all (99%) adolescents in secondary schools participating in SPANS reported that their school had a canteen (which potentially sells drinks). Objective 1.3 of the NSW Nutrition in Schools Policy states *All sugar-sweetened drinks that exceed the nutritional criteria for 'occasional' foods outlined in the Fresh Tastes @ School Canteen Menu Planning Guide, are not permitted for sale in school canteens and school vending machines at all times.*⁴⁸ SPANS asked if adolescents purchased drinks at school and, if so, the drink they purchased most often from the school canteen or vending machine. The question did not ask about quantity of drink purchased.

Table 6.31 and Figure 6.31 show the type of drink adolescents most frequently purchased from the school canteen by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Adolescents who reported that their school did not have a canteen (<1%) were excluded from the analyses.

Overall, 62% of adolescents purchased drinks from the school canteen. The most prevalent drinks purchased were plain or flavoured milk (18%), plain water (14%) and fruit juice (10%). More boys than girls appeared to purchase plain or flavoured milk (21% for boys and 16% for girls) and soft drinks (12% for boys and 6% for girls). More girls than boys appeared to purchase fruit juice (13% for girls and 8% for boys) and plain water (19% for girls and 9% for boys).

Between 2010 and 2015, the proportion of adolescents purchasing sugar-sweetened beverages including fruit juice, soft drink, and sports drinks from the school canteen appeared to have decreased slightly, while purchases of beverages such as plain water and milk from the school canteen appear to have increased slightly.

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

 Table 6.31
 Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	38.4 (2.5)	37.6 (2.8)	37.9 (2.2)	33.6 (1.8)
Fruit juices	9.7 (1.4)	10.4 (1.8)	10.1 (1.2)	13.5 (1.2)
Sport drinks	4.4 (0.8)	3.1 (0.8)	3.7 (0.7)	6.0 (0.9)
Plain water	11.5 (1.8)	16.3 (2.4)	13.9 (1.7)	11.9 (1.2)
Flavoured water	4.6 (0.8)	4.9 (0.9)	4.8 (0.6)	na
Regular soft drink	10.3 (1.5)	8.2 (1.3)	9.3 (1.2)	14.6 (1.7)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	2.7 (0.5)	1.4 (0.5)	2.0 (0.4)	5.7 (0.7)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	18.4 (2.1)	18.1 (2.0)	18.3 (1.8)	14.8 (1.5)
GIRLS				
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	36.7 (3.3)	40.2 (3.7)	38.5 (2.7)	35.9 (2.4)
Fruit juices	12.5 (1.7)	12.6 (2.4)	12.5 (1.4)	17.3 (1.8)
Sport drinks	2.9 (0.8)	1.1 (0.5)	2.0 (0.4)	4.1 (1.0)
Plain water	17.0 (2.7)	19.9 (3.4)	18.5 (2.2)	16.6 (1.8)
Flavoured water	5.8 (1.1)	4.7 (1.3)	5.2 (0.8)	na
Regular soft drink	8.3 (1.5)	4.3 (1.3)	6.3 (1.2)	8.9 (1.5)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	2.2 (0.6)	0.6 (0.3)	1.4 (0.3)	5.0 (0.9)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	14.7 (2.2)	16.6 (2.3)	15.6 (1.9)	12.2 (1.7)
BOYS				
Doesn't buy drinks from the canteen	39.9 (3.5)	34.9 (3.1)	37.4 (2.7)	31.4 (2.1)
Fruit juices	7.0 (1.6)	8.3 (2.1)	7.7 (1.4)	9.9 (1.1)
Sport drinks	5.8 (1.4)	5.1 (1.3)	5.4 (1.1)	7.9 (1.3)
Plain water	6.1 (1.8)	12.6 (2.5)	9.4 (1.9)	7.5 (1.2)
Flavoured water	3.4 (1.2)	5.2 (1.2)	4.3 (0.8)	na
Regular soft drink	12.4 (2.0)	12.2 (2.1)	12.3 (1.7)	19.9 (2.3)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	3.2 (0.9)	2.1 (0.8)	2.7 (0.7)	6.3 (0.8)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	22.1 (2.8)	19.6 (3.0)	20.9 (2.4)	17.2 (2.1)

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

na Flavoured water consumption was not asked in SPANS 2010



Figure 6.31 Type of drink most frequently bought from the school canteen among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



Table 6.32 and Figure 6.32 show the types of drink that adolescents in secondary school reported they most frequently bought from the school vending machine by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Adolescents who reported that their school did not have a vending machine (65%) were excluded from the analyses.

Overall, 33% of adolescents reported purchasing

drinks from the school vending machine. The most prevalent drinks purchased were soft drinks, plain water and sports drinks. Drink purchases from the school vending machine appear to be broadly consistent across boys and girls, and year groups. Purchases of flavoured water and plain water from school vending machines appeared to decrease between 2010 and 2015.

Table 6.32Type of drink most frequently bought from the school vending machines among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in
2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	64.4 (3.9)	70.1 (4.0)	67.3 (3.4)	54.6 (3.6)
Fruit juices	3.9 (1.2)	2.2 (1.0)	3.0 (0.9)	5.0 (2.0)
Sport drinks	7.0 (2.2)	3.5 (1.2)	5.2 (1.4)	5.1 (1.0)
Plain water	6.9 (1.7)	9.1 (2.1)	8.0 (1.5)	11.2 (3.0)
Flavoured water	0.4 (0.2)	0.3 (0.3)	0.3 (0.2)	16.3 (2.9)
Regular soft drink	9.7 (3.0)	9.8 (2.6)	9.8 (2.6)	6.5 (1.4)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	3.9 (1.2)	2.3 (0.8)	3.1 (0.7)	1.3 (0.6)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	3.9 (2.3)	2.8 (2.1)	3.3 (2.1)	na
GIRLS				
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	59.3 (5.6)	73.7 (5.0)	66.7 (5.2)	57.2 (5.8)
Fruit juices	5.5 (1.6)	2.8 (1.6)	4.1 (1.2)	7.4 (4.0)
Sport drinks	7.2 (3.2)	1.5 (0.8)	4.3 (1.8)	2.9 (1.0)
Plain water	8.0 (2.2)	8.5 (2.3)	8.2 (1.6)	18.3 (4.9)
Flavoured water	0.7 (0.4)	na	0.3 (0.2)	9.1 (2.7)
Regular soft drink	11.2 (4.1)	9.4 (3.2)	10.3 (3.3)	5.0 (1.4)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	3.6 (1.4)	2.5 (1.1)	3.0 (0.9)	0.1 (0.1)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	4.6 (2.9)	1.6 (1.3)	3.1 (2.1)	na
BOYS				
Doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine	70.6 (4.4)	65.6 (4.5)	68.1 (2.9)	52.6 (4.7)
Fruit juices	1.9 (1.0)	1.4 (0.8)	1.7 (0.6)	3.1 (0.9)
Sport drinks	6.8 (3.5)	5.9 (2.3)	6.3 (2.5)	6.8 (1.3)
Plain water	5.5 (2.4)	9.8 (3.4)	7.7 (2.5)	5.8 (2.0)
Flavoured water	na	0.7 (0.7)	0.4 (0.3)	21.9 (3.8)
Regular soft drink	7.9 (3.5)	10.3 (3.6)	9.1 (3.2)	7.6 (1.8)
'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink	4.3 (2.1)	2.0 (1.1)	3.1 (1.1)	2.2 (1.0)
Milk (plain or flavoured)	3.0 (1.8)	4.2 (3.1)	3.6 (2.4)	na

.....

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

na Flavoured water consumption was not asked in SPANS 2010.







NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SUMMARY OF THE DIETARY HABITS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence in 2015 (and where possible in 2010) for each indicator of food for all years of children in secondary school.

Dietary indicator	Government Policies and Programs	SPANS	Prevale	nce (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &			
		cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015			
HOME-BASED DIETARY HABITS								
Breakfast	Skipping breakfast is associated with reduced intake of calcium and dietary fibre; and children who do not eat breakfast are at increased risk of overweight and obesity, with the evidence being stronger for adolescents ¹²	Daily	65.8%	59.7% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents eating daily breakfast was significantly lower in adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds and in the overweight BMI category Change 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of adolescents eating breakfast daily significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, eating breakfast daily significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, middle SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and in the healthy weight BMI category 			
Regularly eating dinner in front of the TV	No specific recommendations	≥5/week	21.2%	23.3%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents eating dinner in front of the TV ≥5/week was significantly higher among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds Change 2010-15: Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the proportion of adolescents eating dinner in front of the TV ≥5 times/ week between 2010 and 2015			
Soft drink availability in the home	Limit intake of foods high in saturated fat such as many biscuit and cake, pastries, pies, processed meats, commercial hamburgers, pizza, fried foods, potato chips, crisps and other savoury snacks. Discretionary foods should only be consumed sometimes and in small amounts ¹²	'Usually'	31.2%	19.7%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents with soft drinks usually available in the home was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES backgrounds and from European and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in soft drinks usually being available in the home between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, soft drinks usually being available in the home between among adolescents from urban and rural areas, each SES tertile,; English speaking and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the thin, healthy weight and overweight BMI categories 			
Family offering sweets as a reward for good behaviour		'Usually'	6.2%	6.2%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed Change between 2010-15: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
Unrestricted snacking at home		Do not have to ask permission to snack	na	60.9%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents with unrestricted snacking at home was significantly lower among girls and significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas and Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds			

.....

Dietary indicator	Government Policies	SPANS	Prevalence (%)		Significant subgroup findings for 2015 [*] &			
	and Programs	cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015			
HOME-BASED DIETARY HABITS								
Takeaway and fast food intake		One or more times/week	29.1%	23.6%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents eating takeaway and fast food ≥1/week was significantly higher among adolescents from urban areas and Asian cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in eating takeaway and fast food ≥1/week between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, eating takeaway and fast food ≥1/ week significantly decreased among adolescents from rural areas, low SES backgrounds; English-speaking backgrounds and in the healthy weight and overweight BMI categories			
FOOD AND DRINK PURCHASES AT SCHOOL								
Purchasing lunch from school canteen	Fresh Tastes @ School NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy supports all NSW government schools to provide a healthy, nutritious canteen menu. Implementation of the strategy is mandatory for government school canteens through the Nutrition in Schools Policy	3-5 times/week	15.0%	14.6%	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed			
Type of drinks purchased from school canteen	In 2007, the sale of sugar- sweetened drinks was	Sugar-sweetened beverage purchases (i.e., fruit juice,	39.8%	25.1%	Change between 2010-15: Sub-group differences were not assessed			
Type of drinks purchased from school vending machine	banned in NSW government schools ⁵⁰	sport anniks, flavoured water, regular & diet soft drinks)	17.9%	21.1%				

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.
n/a not available.

.....

REFERENCES

- 1. Birch LL, Fisher JO. Development of eating behaviors among children and adolescents. Pediatrics. 1998;101(3 Pt 2):539-49.
- 2. Story M, Neumark-Sztainer D, French S. Individual and environmental influences on adolescent eating behaviors. J Am Diet Assoc. 2002;102(3 Suppl):S40-S51.
- 3. Couch SC, Glanz K, Zhou C, et al. Home food environment in relation to children's diet quality and weight status. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. 2014;114(10):1569-79.e1.
- 4. Birch LL, Davison KK. Family environmental factors influencing the developing behavioral controls of food intake and childhood overweight. Pediatric Clinics of North America. 2001;48(4):893-907.
- Smith KJ, Gall SL, McNaughton SA, et al. Skipping breakfast: longitudinal associations with cardiometabolic risk factors in the Childhood Determinants of Adult Health Study. American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2010;92(6):1316-25.
- 6. Timlin MT, Pereira MA, Story M, et al. Breakfast eating and weight change in a 5-year prospective analysis of adolescents: project EAT (Eating Among Teens). Pediatrics. 2008;121(3):e638-e45.
- Szajewska H, Ruszczyńskia M. Systematic review demonstrating that breakfast consumption influences body weight outcomes in children and adolescents in Europe. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition. 2010;50(2):113-9.
- 8. Agostoni C, Brighenti F. Dietary choices for breakfast in children and adolescents. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition. 2010;50(2):120-8.
- 9. Balantekin KN, Birch LL, Savage JS. Patterns of weight-control behavior among 15 year old girls. International Journal of Eating Disorders. 2015;48(6):589-600.
- Moore GF, Murphy S, Chaplin K, et al. Impacts of the primary School free breakfast initiative on socio-economic inequalities in breakfast consumption among 9–11-year-old schoolchildren in Wales. Public Health Nutrition 2014;17(06):1280-9.
- 11. Littlecott HJ, Moore GF, Moore L, et al. Association between breakfast consumption and educational outcomes in 9–11-year-old children. Public Health Nutrition. 2015;FirstView:1-8.
- 12. National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian Dietary Guidelines. Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2013.
- Vik FN, Bjørnarå HB, Øverby NC, et al. Associations between eating meals, watching TV while eating meals and weight status among children, ages 10-12 years in eight European countries: the ENERGY cross-sectional study. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2013;10(1):58.
- 14. Hebden LA, King L, Grunseit A, et al. Advertising of fast food to children on Australian television: the impact of industry self-regulation. Medical Journal of Australia. 2011;195(1):20-4.
- 15. Hebden L, King L, Kelly B, et al. A menagerie of promotional characters: promoting food to children through food packaging. Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior. 2011;43(5):349-55.
- 16. Liang T, Kuhle S, Veugelers PJ. Nutrition and body weights of Canadian children watching television and eating while watching television. Public Health Nutrition. 2009;12(12):2457-63.
- 17. MacFarlane A, Cleland V, Crawford D, et al. Longitudinal examination of the family food environment and weight status among children. International Journal of Pediatric Obesity. 2009;4(4):343-52.
- 18. Pearson N, Biddle SJ. Sedentary behavior and dietary intake in children, adolescents, and adults: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2011;41(2):178-88.
- 19. Cooke LJ, Chambers LC, Añez EV, et al. Facilitating or undermining? The effect of reward on food acceptance. A narrative review. Appetite. 2011;57(2):493-7.
- 20. Birch LL. The relationship between children's food preferences and those of their parents. Journal of Nutrition Education. 1980;12(1):14-8.
- 21. Carnell S, Cooke L, Cheng R, et al. Parental feeding behaviours and motivations. A qualitative study in mothers of UK pre-schoolers. Appetite. 2011;57(3):665-73.
- 22. Hess J, Latulippe ME, Ayoob K, et al. The confusing world of dietary sugars: definitions, intakes, food sources and international dietary recommendations. Food & Function. 2012;3(5):477-86.
- 23. Gibson EL, Kreichauf S, Wildgruber A, et al. A narrative review of psychological and educational strategies applied to young children's eating behaviours aimed at reducing obesity risk. Obesity Reviews. 2012;13:85-95.
- 24. American Academy of Pediatrics, American Public Health Association, National Resource Center for Health and Safety in Child Care and Early Education. Caring for Our Children National Health and Safety Performance Standards Guidelines for Early Care and Education Programs. 3rd ed. Elk Grove Village, IL: American Academy of Pediatrics; Washington, DC: American Public Health Association; 2010.
- 25. Wardle J, Sanderson S, Guthrie CA, et al. Parental feeding style and the inter-generational transmission of obesity risk. Obesity Research. 2002;10(6):453-62.
- 26. Brownell KD, Frieden TR. Ounces of prevention—the public policy case for taxes on sugared beverages. New England Journal of Medicine. 2009;360(18):1805-8.
- 27. Skinner J BR, Blinkhorn A, Johnson G, Sugary drink consumption and dental caries in New South Wales teenagers. Australian Dental Journal. 2015.
- 28. Vartanian LR, Schwartz MB, Brownell KD. Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. American Journal of Public Health. 2007;97(4):667-75.
- 29. Hafekost K, Mitrou F, Lawrence D, et al. Sugar sweetened beverage consumption by Australian children: implications for public health strategy. BMC Public Health. 2011;11(1):950.
- 30. Hebden L, Hector D, Hardy LL, et al. A fizzy environment: availability and consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages among school students. Preventive Medicine. 2013;56(6):416-8.
- 31. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Health Survey: Nutrition First Results Food and Nutrients 2011-12,. Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics,, 2014.
- 32. Rosenkranz RR, Dzewaltowski DA. Model of the home food environment pertaining to childhood obesity. Nutrition Reviews. 2008;66(3):123-40.
- 33. Hoerr S, Utech AE, Ruth E. Child control of food choices in Head Start families. Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior 2005;37(4):185-90.
- Davison K, Blake C, Blaine R, et al. Parenting around child snacking: development of a theoretically-guided, empirically informed conceptual model. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2015;12(1):109.
- 35. Ogden J, Reynolds R, Smith A. Expanding the concept of parental control: A role for overt and covert control in children's snacking behaviour? Appetite. 2006;47(1):100-6.
- 36. De Vet E, Stok FM, De Wit JBF, et al. The habitual nature of unhealthy snacking: How powerful are habits in adolescence? Appetite. 2015;95:182-7.
- 37. Baughcum AE, Powers SW, Johnson SB, et al. Maternal feeding practices and beliefs and their relationships to overweight in early childhood. Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics. 2001;22(6):391-408.
- 38. Kiefner-Burmeister AE, Hoffmann DA, Meers MR, et al. Food consumption by young children: A function of parental feeding goals and practices. Appetite. 2014;74:6-11.
- 39. Bender AE, Bender DA. A Dictionary of Food and Nutrition. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1995.

.....

40. Fieldhouse P. Food and nutrition: customs and culture: Springer; 2013.

- 41. Powell LM, Nguyen BT. Fast-food and full-service restaurant consumption among children and adolescents: Effect on energy, beverage, and nutrient intake. JAMA Pediatrics. 2013;167(1):14-20.
- 42. Braithwaite I, Stewart AW, Hancox RJ, et al. Fast-food consumption and body mass index in children and adolescents: an international cross-sectional study. BMJ Open. 2014;4(12).
- 43. Poti JM, Popkin BM. Trends in energy intake among US children by eating location and food source, 1977-2006. Journal of the American Dietetic Association. 2011;111(8):1156-64.
- 44. Bell AC, Swinburn BA. What are the key food groups to target for preventing obesity and improving nutrition in schools? European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2004;58(2):258-63.
- 45. Woods J, Bressan A, Langelaan C, et al. Australian school canteens: menu guideline adherence or avoidance? Health Promotion Journal of Australia. 2014;25(2):110-5.
- 46. Hills A, Nathan N, Robinson K, et al. Improvement in primary school adherence to the NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy in 2007 and 2010. Health Promotion Journal of Australia. 2015;26(2):89-92.
- 47. Bell AC, Swinburn BA. School canteens: using ripples to create a wave of healthy eating. Medical Journal of Australia. 2005;183(1):5-6.
- NSW Department of Education and Communities. Nutrition in Schools Policy, Sydney, 2011 [cited 18/11/2015]. Available from: https://www.det.nsw.edu.au/policies/student_serv/student_health/nutrition/PD20110420. shtml?level=.
- 49. Yoong SL, Nathan NK, Wyse RJ, et al. Assessment of the school nutrition environment: A study in australian primary school canteens. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2015;49(2):215-22.
- 50. NSW Department of Education and Training. Sugar sweetened drink ban for NSW schools. 2007 [cited 16/11/2015]. Available from: http://www.schools.nsw.edu.au/media/downloads/schoolsweb/studentsupport/ studentwellbeing/schoolcanteen/softdrink_flyer.pdf
- 51. Adolphus K, Lawton CL, Dye L. The effects of breakfast on behavior and academic performance in children and adolescents. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience. 2013;7:425.

.....

CHAPTER 7: DENTAL HEALTH

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



2015

- 3% of children and adolescents frequently had a toothache in the past 12 months
 - Children and adolescents from low SES (4%) and middle SES (3%) backgrounds were more likely to report they frequently had a toothache in the past 12 months, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (2%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds were more likely to report that they frequently had a toothache in the past 12 months (6%), compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (3%)
 - Children and adolescents in the obese BMI category were more likely to report that they frequently had a toothache in the past 12 months (5%), compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (3%)

3% of children and adolescents frequently avoided eating some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth in the past 12 months

- Children and adolescents from low SES (5%) and middle SES (3%) backgrounds were more likely to report that they frequently avoided some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth in the past 12 months (5%), compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (2%)
- Children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds were more likely to report that they had a toothache in the past 12 months (6%), compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (3%)
- Children and adolescents in the overweight BMI category were more likely to report that they frequently avoided some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth in the past 12 months (5%), compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (3%)
- 67% of children and adolescents brushed their teeth \ge 2 times a day
 - Children and adolescents from low SES (61%) and middle SES (66%) backgrounds were less likely to brush their teeth ≥ 2 times a day compared with children from high SES backgrounds (71%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (48%) were less likely, and children and adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds were more likely (77%), to brush their teeth ≥ 2 times a day, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (67%)
 - Children and adolescents in the overweight BMI category (63%) and in the obese BMI category (58%) were less likely to brush their teeth ≥ 2 times a day, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (69%)

CONTEXT

Good dental health enables an individual to eat, speak and socialise without active disease, discomfort or embarrassment, which in turn contributes to general well-being.¹ Dental caries or tooth decay, an indicator of poor dental health, is the most commonly occurring oral disease in Australian children and teenagers.^{2,3} Dental caries are characterised by chronic loss of mineral from the tooth, with strong evidence showing that socio-behavioural and environmental factors are contributing factors to oral disease and health.⁴ For example, dietary habits are significant in the development of chronic diseases and influence the development of dental caries.⁵ Specifically, excessive amounts and frequent consumption of simple carbohydrates, primarily in the form of dietary sugars (including sugar-sweetened beverages), is significantly associated with increased dental caries risk.6

The importance of children's and adolescents' oral health has been highlighted by Australia's National Advisory Council on Dental Health: *A good oral health foundation in childhood is the key determinant of oral health throughout life. Children are a priority because improvements to child oral health and prevention will reduce the overall burden of disease and improve long-term oral health across the population.*⁷ Based on the evidence of the importance of good dental health and growing concern for children's oral health,⁸ indicators of dental health including: toothache during the past 12 months; avoidance of eating some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months; and tooth brushing behaviour have been included for the first time in SPANS 2015.

This chapter reports on the dental hygiene of children (i.e., Years K, 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (i.e., Years 8 and 10) sampled by year group, sex and, where appropriate, by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their child in years K, 2 and 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported, which may reflect differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of dental health between younger primary years and Year 6. The combined prevalence in primary school will reflect these differences in data collection methods.

TOOTHACHE IN THE PAST 12 MONTHS

Dental pain, or toothache, in children is strongly associated with dental caries (tooth decay) and impacts on a child's quality of life.⁹ Oral hygiene and dietary factors contribute to dental caries and there is strong evidence that sugars are the most important dietary factor in the development of dental caries.⁶ Sugar-sweetened beverages are a significant source of refinded carbohydrate (sugar) and consumption of these beverages and other high sugar, energy-dense foods products by Australian children is high.¹⁰ Information on the population prevalence of toothache among children in primary school living in the general community will assist policy and intervention efforts.

Table 7.1 and Figure 7.1 show the prevalence of a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 73% of children rarely or never had a toothache during the past 12 months. The prevalence of rarely or never having a toothache during the past 12 months appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups, and the prevalence of rarely or never having a toothache in the past 12 months appeared to decrease with age.

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Rarely/Never	86.3 (1.4)	76.1 (1.6)	75.3 (1.7)	50.8 (2.5)	72.8 (1.3)
Hardly ever	7.6 (0.8)	13.6 (1.1)	15.1 (1.0)	33.3 (1.9)	16.9 (0.6)
Sometimes	3.5 (0.6)	9.2 (1.1)	7.9 (1.1)	10.7 (1.3)	7.7 (0.7)
Often	1.8 (0.5)	0.6 (0.3)	1.2 (0.3)	2.5 (0.6)	1.5 (0.2)
Very often	0.7 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	0.5 (0.2)	2.7 (0.4)	1.1 (0.2)
GIRLS					
Rarely/Never	84.2 (1.7)	74.1 (2.1)	74.1 (1.9)	51.6 (3.2)	71.6 (1.5)
Hardly ever	8.8 (1.0)	14.0 (1.6)	16.0 (1.5)	34.0 (2.6)	17.7 (0.9)
Sometimes	4.4 (1.2)	11.1 (1.4)	8.0 (1.3)	10.0 (1.6)	8.3 (0.8)
Often	1.4 (0.6)	0.5 (0.2)	1.8 (0.5)	1.4 (0.5)	1.2 (0.2)
Very often	1.1 (0.7)	0.4 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)	3.1 (0.7)	1.1 (0.2)
BOYS					
Rarely/Never	88.3 (1.7)	78.4 (1.8)	76.6 (2.4)	50.1 (3.1)	74.0 (1.6)
Hardly ever	6.4 (1.2)	13.1 (1.5)	14.1 (1.5)	32.7 (2.4)	16.2 (0.9)
Sometimes	2.6 (0.7)	7.3 (1.2)	7.8 (1.2)	11.4 (1.7)	7.1 (0.8)
Often	2.2 (0.7)	0.9 (0.4)	0.5 (0.3)	3.5 (1.0)	1.8 (0.4)
Very often	0.4 (0.3)	0.4 (0.2)	1.0 (0.5)	2.2 (0.5)	1.0 (0.2)

 Table 7.1
 Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.







FREQUENT TOOTHACHE

In children, toothache affects important dimensions of life, causing suffering, disturbing eating and sleep, impeding participation in recreational activities and interfering with school attendance.¹¹ Hence the need to further examine children in primary school who reported that they frequently (i.e., often or very often) had a toothache in the past the12 months.

Table 7.2 and Figure 7.2 show the prevalence of having a toothache frequently during the past 12 months, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 3% of children frequently had a toothache during the past 12 months and there were were no significant differences between boys and girls.

Figure 7.2 Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 3% of children in primary school reported frequently having a toothache during the past 12 months. While the prevalence is relatively low, at a population level this equates to approximately 12,000 children of primary school age in NSW in 2015. Table 7.3 and Figure 7.3 show the proportion of children who reported that during the past 12 months they frequently had a toothache, by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of frequent toothache between children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

Overall, the prevalence of frequent toothache was significantly higher among children from low SES (4%), compared with children from high SES (2%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (4%), compared with girls from high SES (2%) backgrounds and among boys from low SES (4%), compared with boys from high SES (2%) backgrounds.

Table 7.2 Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Frequently had a toothache	2.6 (0.6)	1.0 (0.3)	1.7 (0.4)	5.1 (0.7)	2.6 (0.3)
Did not frequently have a toothache	97.4 (0.6)	99.0 (0.3)	98.3 (0.4)	94.9 (0.7)	97.4 (0.3)
GIRLS					
Frequently had a toothache	2.5 (0.9)	0.8 (0.3)	1.9 (0.5)	4.5 (0.7)	2.4 (0.4)
Did not frequently have a toothache	97.5 (0.9)	99.2 (0.3)	98.1 (0.5)	95.5 (0.7)	97.6 (0.4)
BOYS					
Frequently had a toothache	2.6 (0.8)	1.3 (0.5)	1.5 (0.5)	5.7 (1.1)	2.8 (0.4)
Did not frequently have a toothache	97.4 (0.8)	98.7 (0.5)	98.5 (0.5)	94.3 (1.1)	97.2 (0.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group. No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Cultural background

Overall, the prevalence of frequent toothache was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern (7%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (2%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern (6%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking (2%) backgrounds and among boys from Middle Eastern (8%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking (3%) backgrounds.

Weight status

Overall, the prevalence of frequent toothache was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (5%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (2%).

Table 7.3 Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	3.0 (0.7)	1.2 (0.4)	2.0 (0.5)	5.1 (0.8)	2.8 (0.4)
Rural	1.1 (0.6)	0.3 (0.3)	0.8 (0.5)	5.1 (1.2)	1.8 (0.5)
SES					
Low	3.6 (1.2)	1.7 (1.0)	2.9 (0.8) a	8.3 (2.0) a	4.1 (0.9) a
Middle	2.6 (1.1)	0.8 (0.5)	1.9 (0.8)	4.8 (0.9)	2.5 (0.5)
High (ref)	2.1 (0.7)	1.0 (0.4)	1.0 (0.3)	3.7 (0.7)	1.9 (0.3)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	1.8 (0.6)	0.7 (0.2)	1.4 (0.4)	5.0 (0.7)	2.2 (0.3)
European	6.5 (6.0)	na	na	5.8 (5.4)	3.0 (2.0)
Middle Eastern	8.3 (3.4) a	6.2 (3.0) a	6.5 (4.3) a	6.6 (2.3)	6.9 (2.1) a
Asian	5.5 (3.5)	2.3 (1.6)	2.5 (1.8)	4.6 (2.4)	3.9 (1.8)
BMI category					
Thin	2.6 (1.8)	na	1.1 (1.1)	0.9 (0.9)	1.2 (0.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	1.9 (0.6)	0.8 (0.3)	1.5 (0.4)	5.0 (0.8)	2.3 (0.4)
Overweight	3.8 (2.0)	0.7 (0.5)	1.2 (0.9)	5.1 (1.3)	2.7 (0.8)
Obese	na	2.7 (2.0)	4.9 (2.9)	11.4 (4.0) a	4.6 (1.3) a

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	3.0 (1.0)	0.8 (0.4)	2.0 (0.6)	4.4 (0.8)	2.5 (0.4)	
Rural	0.6 (0.6)	0.7 (0.7)	1.6 (1.1)	4.8 (2.0)	1.9 (0.9)	
SES						
Low	4.4 (2.4)	1.7 (1.0)	3.6 (1.5) a	6.4 (1.9)	4.0 (1.2) a	
Middle	1.0 (0.6)	1.1 (0.6)	2.0 (0.9)	4.7 (1.3)	2.2 (0.5)	
High (ref)	2.8 (1.3)	0.3 (0.3)	1.0 (0.5)	3.3 (0.9)	1.8 (0.4)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	1.7 (0.8)	0.4 (0.2)	1.5 (0.5)	4.4 (0.8)	2.0 (0.4)	
European	na	na	na	9.3 (8.2)	2.7 (2.6)	
Middle Eastern	8.6 (4.1) a	5.4 (2.4) a	5.7 (5.4)	3.1 (3.4)	5.8 (2.6) a	
Asian	5.2 (4.6)	2.2 (2.0)	4.4 (2.9)	6.3 (4.4)	4.5 (2.4)	
BMI category						
Thin	na	na	na	1.4 (1.4)	0.4 (0.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	1.9 (0.9)	0.7 (0.4)	2.2 (0.7)	4.4 (1.0)	2.3 (0.5)	
Overweight	6.8 (3.6)	0.6 (0.6)	0.7 (0.7)	3.2 (1.4)	2.5 (1.0)	
Obese	na	1.9 (1.9)	4.6 (4.2)	13.5 (4.1) a	4.5 (1.5)	
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	2.9 (0.9)	1.7 (0.6)	2.0 (0.7)	5.9 (1.4)	3.1 (0.5)	
Rural	1.5 (1.1)	na	na	5.3 (1.4)	1.7 (0.5)	
SES						
Low	2.8 (1.6)	1.7 (1.2)	2.2 (1.2)	10.1 (3.3) a	4.1 (1.2) a	
Middle	4.3 (2.0)	0.4 (0.4)	1.7 (1.0)	4.8 (1.3)	2.9 (0.6)	
High (ref)	1.4 (0.8)	1.8 (0.7)	1.0 (0.5)	4.1 (1.1)	2.0 (0.5)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	2.0 (0.8)	1.0 (0.4)	1.4 (0.5)	5.5 (1.0)	2.5 (0.4)	
European	17.6 (16.7) a	na	na	na	3.3 (3.3)	
Middle Eastern	8.0 (5.0) a	7.0 (4.9) a	7.3 (4.9) a	9.8 (4.6)	8.0 (2.7) a	
Asian	6.2 (5.8)	2.4 (2.5)	na	3.0 (2.9)	3.1 (1.9)	
BMI category						
Thin	5.1 (3.6)	na	2.3 (2.3)	na	2.2 (1.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	2.0 (0.8)	0.9 (0.4)	0.8 (0.5)	5.5 (1.2)	2.3 (0.5)	
Overweight	na	1.0 (1.0)	1.7 (1.7)	6.5 (2.0)	3.0 (0.9)	
Obese	na	3.6 (2.4)	5.2 (3.9) a	9.5 (5.5)	4.6 (1.9)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 7.3 Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)







AVOIDING FOOD BECAUSE OF TEETH OR MOUTH PROBLEMS

Teeth play an important role in enabling individuals to consume a varied diet and in preparing the food for digestion. Untreated dental caries in children are associated with discomfort or toothache which contributes to weight issues, growth and quality of life, as well as affecting cognitive development.¹²⁻¹⁴ Dental caries and tooth loss can impact a child's ability to achieve their dietary goals and has been associated with a diet low in fruit and vegetables.^{1, 15, 16}

Table 7.4 and Figure 7.4 show the prevalence of avoiding some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth in the past 12 months among children in primary school in 2015 by sex and year group. Overall, 79% of children rarely or never avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months. The prevalence of rarely or never avoiding some foods in the past 12 months because of problems with their teeth or mouth appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups and appeared to decrease with age.

 Table 7.4
 Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12-months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Rarely/Never	90.4 (1.1)	81.6 (1.3)	81.9 (1.6)	57.5 (2.2)	78.5 (1.0)
Hardly ever	4.5 (0.7)	10.9 (0.9)	10.4 (0.9)	25.2 (1.8)	12.4 (0.6)
Sometimes	3.8 (0.7)	6.3 (0.7)	6.2 (0.9)	11.9 (1.0)	6.9 (0.6)
Often	0.9 (0.4)	0.6 (0.3)	1.2 (0.3)	3.7 (0.6)	1.6 (0.2)
Very often	0.3 (0.2)	0.6 (0.2)	0.2 (0.1)	1.6 (0.4)	0.7 (0.1)
GIRLS					
Rarely/Never	90.1 (1.4)	79.6 (1.7)	81.2 (1.7)	59.4 (2.5)	78.2 (1.1)
Hardly ever	5.0 (0.9)	11.6 (1.5)	9.8 (1.2)	23.7 (2.3)	12.2 (0.7)
Sometimes	3.1 (0.7)	7.5 (1.1)	7.5 (1.4)	12.2 (1.4)	7.4 (0.8)
Often	1.3 (0.6)	0.6 (0.3)	1.3 (0.4)	2.9 (0.8)	1.5 (0.3)
Very often	0.6 (0.3)	0.7 (0.3)	0.1 (0.1)	1.7 (0.7)	0.8 (0.2)
BOYS					
Rarely/Never	90.7 (1.5)	83.8 (1.7)	82.5 (2.3)	55.6 (2.8)	78.8 (1.3)
Hardly ever	4.0 (0.9)	10.1 (1.3)	11.1 (1.5)	26.7 (2.0)	12.5 (0.8)
Sometimes	4.6 (1.3)	5.0 (0.9)	4.9 (1.0)	11.7 (1.9)	6.4 (0.7)
Often	0.6 (0.3)	0.6 (0.4)	1.2 (0.5)	4.5 (1.0)	1.7 (0.3)
Very often	0.1 (0.1)	0.5 (0.3)	0.4 (0.3)	1.6 (0.4)	0.6 (0.1)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT







Table 7.5 Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
-	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Frequently avoided food	1.3 (0.4)	1.2 (0.4)	1.5 (0.3)	5.4 (0.8)	2.3 (0.3)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	98.7 (0.4)	98.8 (0.4)	98.5 (0.3)	94.6 (0.8)	97.7 (0.3)
GIRLS					
Frequently avoided food	1.8 (0.7)	1.3 (0.5)	1.4 (0.4)	4.7 (0.9)	2.2 (0.3)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	98.2 (0.7)	98.7 (0.5)	98.6 (0.4)	95.3 (0.9)	97.8 (0.3)
BOYS					
Frequently avoided food	0.7 (0.4)	1.1 (0.5)	1.5 (0.6)	6.1 (1.2)	2.3 (0.4)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	99.3 (0.4)	98.9 (0.5)	98.5 (0.6)	93.9 (1.2)	97.7 (0.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

FREQUENTLY AVOIDING FOOD BECAUSE OF TOOTHACHE

Children who frequently (i.e., often or very often) avoid food because of toothache potentially have a diet with less fruit and vegetables, which may affect diet quality and impact on the ability to meet nutritional guidelines.^{15, 16} Understanding the proportion of children who frequently avoid foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth is important for current and future public health interventions.

Table 7.5 and Figure 7.5 show the prevalence of children who frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months, by sex and year group. Overall, 2% of children frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months and there were no significant differences between boys and girls.

Figure 7.5 Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 2% of primary school children have frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months. While the prevalence is relatively low, at a population level this equates to approximately 8,000 children of primary school age in NSW in 2015. Table 7.6 and Figure 7.6 show the proportion of children who frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months by sex, year group socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of frequently avoiding food because of problems with teeth or mouth between rural and urban children.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding food because of problems with teeth or mouth was significantly higher among children from low SES (4%), compared with children from high SES (2%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (4%), compared with girls from high SES (2%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (4%), compared with boys from high SES (1%) backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding food because of problems with teeth or mouth was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern (6%) and Asian (4%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (2%). The prevalence was consistently significantly higher among girls from Asian (5%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking (2%) backgrounds; and among boys from Middle Eastern (10%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking (2%) backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding food because of problems with teeth or mouth was significantly higher among children in the overweight BMI category (4%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (2%). The prevalence was significantly higher for girls in the obese BMI category (5%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (2%); and among boys in the overweight BMI category (5%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (2%).

Table 7.6

7.6 Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12-months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	1.3 (0.5)	1.5 (0.5)	1.5 (0.4)	5.2 (0.8)	2.3 (0.3)	
Rural	1.0 (0.7)	na	1.3 (0.6)	5.8 (1.6)	2.1 (0.6)	
SES						
Low	2.6 (1.0)	1.6 (0.9)	3.0 (1.1) a	10.0 (2.2) a	4.2 (0.6) a	
Middle	0.6 (0.4)	1.4 (0.8)	1.2 (0.4)	4.1 (0.9)	1.8 (0.3)	
High (ref)	1.1 (0.6)	0.9 (0.3)	0.9 (0.4)	4.1 (0.8)	1.6 (0.3)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	0.9 (0.4)	1.0 (0.3)	0.9 (0.3)	5.1 (0.8)	1.9 (0.2)	
European	na	na	na	13.4 (8.9)	3.3 (2.3)	
Middle Eastern	3.0 (1.8)	5.0 (3.3) a	6.7 (2.5) a	11.5 (4.7)	6.4 (1.2) a	
Asian	4.9 (2.3) a	2.2 (1.5)	6.6 (2.7) a	3.3 (2.0)	4.4 (1.2) a	
BMI category						
Thin	2.4 (1.8)	na	1.9 (1.3)	1.5 (1.1)	1.5 (0.7)	
Healthy weight (ref)	1.2 (0.5)	0.9 (0.3)	1.1 (0.4)	4.7 0.9)	1.9 (0.3)	
Overweight	1.5 (1.5)	1.1 (0.8)	2.3 (1.4)	8.5 (2.3)	3.7 (1.0) a	
Obese	na	3.6 (2.1) a	2.0 (1.4)	6.8 (3.1)	3.0 (1.0)	
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	2.1 (0.8)	1.6 (0.6)	1.4 (0.4)	4.4 (1.0)	2.3 (0.3)	
Rural	0.6 (0.5)	na	1.6 (1.0)	5.4 (1.7)	1.9 (0.6)	
SES						
Low	2.3 (1.4)	2.6 (1.5)	3.0 (1.3)	8.7 (2.6) a	4.1 (0.7) a	
Middle	0.8 (0.5)	1.4 (0.9)	1.2 (0.6)	3.5 (1.6)	1.7 (0.4)	
High (ref)	2.3 (1.3)	0.7 (0.4)	0.9 (0.5)	3.6 (1.2)	1.8 (0.4)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	1.2 (0.6)	1.0 (0.4)	1.0 (0.4)	4.7 (0.9)	1.9 (0.3)	
European	na	na	na	21.8 (13.1) a	6.2 (4.3)	
Middle Eastern	na	7.2 (4.0) a	2.7 (1.8)	na	2.7 (1.2)	
Asian	7.4 (3.5) a	2.1 (2.0)	6.4 (3.4) a	na	5.0 (1.7) a	
BMI category						
Thin	na	na	na	1.5 (1.5)	0.4 (0.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	2.2 (0.9)	0.9 (0.4)	1.6 (0.6)	4.0 (1.1)	2.1 (0.4)	
Overweight	2.6 (2.6)	0.6 (0.6)	na	5.7 (3.1)	2.1 (1.0)	
Obese	na	3.6 (2.5) a	3.8 (2.5)	13.7 (5.7) a	4.9 (1.6) a	

			2015		
			2013		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	0.5 (0.4)	1.5 (0.6)	1.7 (0.7)	6.1 (1.4)	2.3 (0.4)
Rural	1.4 (1.0)	na	1.0 (1.0)	6.2 (1.9)	2.2 (0.6)
SES					
Low	2.8 (1.4)	0.9 (0.8)	3.0 (2.0)	11.2 (3.3) a	4.4 (0.8) a
Middle	0.3 (0.3)	1.5 (1.1)	1.2 (0.8)	4.6 (1.2)	2.0 (0.4)
High (ref)	na	1.0 (0.5)	0.9 (0.5)	4.6 (1.5)	1.4 (0.4)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	0.5 (0.3)	1.0 (0.5)	0.8 (0.4)	5.5 (1.3)	1.9 (0.3)
European	na	na	na	na	na
Middle Eastern	5.7 (3.0) a	2.5 (2.6)	11.4 (5.8) a	22.0 (6.8) a	10.1 (2.2) a
Asian	na	2.4 (2.5)	7.0 (4.9) a	6.4 (3.7)	3.5 (1.5)
BMI category					
Thin	4.8 (3.5) a	na	4.0 (2.7) a	1.6 (1.6)	2.9 (1.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	0.3 (0.3)	0.9 (0.6)	0.6 (0.4)	5.5 (1.2)	1.7 (0.4)
Overweight	na	1.8 (1.3)	4.8 (2.8) a	10.6 (2.9) a	5.4 (1.4) a
Obese	na	3.6 (2.4)	na	na	1.0 (0.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 7.6 Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



305





BRUSHING TEETH

Plaque is a biofilm that coats teeth and can contribute to the development of dental caries and gum disease (gingivitis and periodontitis). The micro-organisms present in plaque are naturally present in the mouth, however failure to remove plaque through regular tooth brushing allows the plaque to build up which can lead to dental disease.^{8, 17}

The Australasian Academy of Paediatric Dentistry's oral hygiene recommendations are to brush teeth twice a day, in the morning and in the evening, for at least two minutes with fluoride toothpaste; and that adults need to supervise tooth brushing for children under the age of eight years.⁸ Establishing healthy tooth brushing behaviour during childhood is important because once established, tooth brushing habits persist through the life course. Programmes to help parents create a habit of brushing their young children's teeth show it is a behaviour that is also amenable to change.¹⁸

Table 7.7 and Figure 7.7 show the prevalence of tooth brushing among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 66% of children brushed their teeth twice a day. The prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day appeared to be slightly higher among girls, compared with boys.

Table 7.7 Prevalence of tooth brushing among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
Frequency	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Less than daily	3.2 (0.8)	3.5 (0.7)	2.7 (0.6)	1.5 (0.4)	2.8 (0.5)
Daily	34.3 (1.8)	33.0 (2.0)	32.2 (1.9)	23.5 (1.3)	31.0 (1.3)
Two or more per day	62.4 (2.1)	63.5 (2.2)	65.0 (2.1)	75.0 (1.4)	66.3 (1.6)
GIRLS					
Less than daily	2.2 (0.6)	2.3 (0.6)	2.1 (0.5)	1.3 (0.4)	2.0 (0.4)
Daily	34.8 (2.5)	32.7 (2.5)	31.4 (2.5)	19.9 (1.7)	30.0 (1.6)
Two or more per day	63.0 (2.4)	65.1 (2.7)	66.6 (2.7)	78.8 (1.8)	68.0 (1.8)
BOYS					
Less than daily	4.2 (1.3)	4.8 (1.1)	3.4 (0.9)	1.7 (0.6)	3.6 (0.7)
Daily	33.9 (2.1)	33.3 (2.3)	33.1 (2.3)	27.2 (2.4)	32.0 (1.4)
Two or more per day	61.9 (2.9)	61.9 (2.5)	63.4 (2.4)	71.2 (2.3)	64.5 (1.7)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.



Figure 7.7 Prevalence of tooth brushing among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



BRUSHING TEETH TWICE A DAY

The national recommendation for children is to brush teeth twice a day.⁸ Within the home setting, tooth brushing behaviour appeared to be closely linked to other routine activities that take place in the morning or evening.¹⁹ An important factor for parents initiating tooth brushing habits in their children is the day-to-day stability of those morning and/or evening routines.²⁰ Table 7.8 and Figure 7.8 show the prevalence of tooth brushing two or more times a day in children by sex and year group in 2015.

Overall 66% of children brush their teeth two or more times a day and a significantly higher proportion of girls brush their teeth two or more times a day (68%), compared with boys (65%).

Table 7.8 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
Brush twice a day	62.4 (2.1)	63.5 (2.2)	65.0 (2.1)	75.0 (1.4)	66.3 (1.6)
Brush less than twice a day	37.6 (2.1)	36.5 (2.2)	35.0 (2.1)	25.0 (1.4)	33.7 (1.6)
GIRLS					
Brush twice a day	63.0 (2.4)	65.1 (2.7)	66.6 (2.7)	78.8 (1.8) a	68.0 (1.8) a
Brush less than twice a day	37.0 (2.4)	34.9 (2.7)	33.4 (2.7)	21.2 (1.8)	32.0 (1.8)
BOYS					
Brush twice a day	61.9 (2.9)	61.9 (2.5)	63.4 (2.4)	71.2 (2.3)	64.5 (1.7)
Brush less than twice a day	38.1 (2.9)	38.1 (2.5)	36.6 (2.4)	28.8 (2.3)	35.5 (1.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 7.8 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that two in three (66%) children in primary school meet the recommendation of brushing their teeth twice a day. Understanding the differences in socio-demographic characteristics of children who do and do not meet the tooth brushing recommendation is important to inform policy and intervention decisions.

Table 7.9 and Figure 7.9 show the prevalence of meeting the recommendation for tooth brushing among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were differences in the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day between rural and urban children. The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from rural areas (70%), compared with boys from urban areas (63%).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly lower among children from low SES (58%), compared with children from high SES (70%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (57%), compared with girls from high SES (72%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (58%), compared with boys from high SES (68%) backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly higher among children from Asian (75%) cultural backgrounds and significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (43%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (67%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern (40%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking (69%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from Middle Eastern (47%) cultural backgrounds and significantly higher among boys from Asian (77%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking (65%) backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly lower among children in the obese (61%) BMI category, compared with children in the healthy weight category (67%).

 Table 7.9
 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	62.2 (2.4)	61.7 (2.6)	64.7 (2.7)	73.3 (1.6)	65.2 (1.9)	
Rural	63.3 (4.0)	70.8 (2.9) a	66.2 (3.0)	80.5 (2.2) a	70.2 (2.2)	
SES						
Low	53.7 (4.4) a	51.1 (5.2) a	53.4 (3.7) a	73.1 (3.1)	57.5 (3.2) a	
Middle	61.0 (2.3) a	67.0 (3.7)	63.9 (3.1) a	75.2 (2.2)	66.9 (2.1)	
High (ref)	67.3 (2.6)	66.6 (2.3)	71.9 (2.5)	75.8 (2.0)	70.0 (1.7)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	63.4 (2.0)	63.3 (2.2)	66.2 (2.1)	74.2 (1.5)	66.6 (1.5)	
European	45.7 (12.7)	67.8 (8.4)	71.3 (11.3)	95.6 (4.4) a	70.1 (4.7)	
Middle Eastern	33.8 (4.6) a	35.1 (8.8) a	28.9 (7.3) a	81.7 (4.0)	43.4 (2.7) a	
Asian	68.7 (5.7)	84.8 (4.4) a	74.2 (5.3)	79.2 (5.7)	75.4 (1.9) a	
BMI category						
Thin	62.5 (5.8)	58.6 (8.0)	67.7 (5.6)	80.2 (4.6)	67.4 (3.1)	
Healthy weight (ref)	62.6 (2.4)	65.2 (2.2)	66.2 (2.3)	76.6 (1.5)	67.3 (1.5)	
Overweight	65.9 (5.7)	59.9 (4.8)	61.5 (3.5)	70.0 (3.0)	64.5 (2.5)	
Obese	58.8 (4.7)	56.1 (6.6)	62.1 (6.5)	67.0 (4.9) a	60.8 (2.9) a	
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	63.6 (2.9)	63.1 (3.0)	66.6 (3.3)	77.6 (2.2)	67.3 (2.1)	
Rural	60.1 (3.4)	73.8 (4.3) a	66.4 (4.1)	83.0 (2.2)	70.6 (2.7)	
SES						
Low	54.0 (5.0) a	51.3 (7.2) a	49.3 (4.9) a	74.8 (5.5)	57.2 (3.2) a	
Middle	64.7 (3.9)	68.5 (4.0)	66.5 (2.9) a	79.5 (2.2)	69.7 (1.8)	
High (ref)	65.8 (3.4)	67.9 (2.8)	75.0 (3.2)	80.1 (2.5)	71.6 (2.3)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	63.2 (2.8)	1.0 (0.5)	68.8 (2.5)	78.5 (1.7)	68.8 (1.6)	
European	53.9 (17.0)	na	67.7 (12.5)	100.0 (0.0)	69.4 (6.8)	
Middle Eastern	33.2 (8.5) a	2.5 (2.6)	20.5 (5.1) a	80.0 (9.8)	40.3 (4.2) a	
Asian	69.7 (6.0)	2.4 (2.5)	69.4 (7.8)	75.5 (9.3)	74.0 (2.6)	
BMI category						
Thin	64.0 (7.2)	na	68.9 (7.0)	81.1 (5.7)	71.3 (3.1)	
Healthy weight (ref)	63.2 (2.6)	0.9 (0.6)	67.2 (3.3)	78.5 (2.2)	68.6 (1.9)	
Overweight	67.6 (7.6)	1.8 (1.3)	65.2 (4.3)	77.7 (4.4)	68.2 (3.0)	
Obese	57.0 (9.1)	3.6 (2.4)	62.9 (7.1)	81.0 (5.7)	61.5 (4.7)	

			2015		
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	60.8 (3.2)	60.1 (2.8)	62.6 (2.8)	68.8 (2.8)	62.9 (2.0)
Rural	66.3 (6.6)	68.1 (3.9)	66.1 (4.9)	78.3 (3.1) a	69.7 (2.1) a
SES					
Low	53.3 (5.9) a	50.9 (4.2) a	57.2 (5.0) a	71.4 (5.3)	57.9 (3.5) a
Middle	57.1 (5.6) a	65.3 (4.4)	61.0 (4.8)	71.2 (4.2)	63.9 (3.2)
High (ref)	68.8 (2.7)	65.1 (3.5)	68.7 (3.1)	71.0 (3.0)	68.3 (1.7)
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	63.6 (2.9)	61.1 (2.5)	63.6 (2.7)	70.0 (2.5)	64.5 (1.7)
European	31.8 (20.7)	77.9 (8.4)	74.9 (16.3)	88.5 (11.7)	70.9 (7.7)
Middle Eastern	34.3 (12.7) a	34.8 (12.0) a	38.8 (11.5) a	83.2 (7.9)	46.6 (5.6) a
Asian	66.5 (9.5)	83.2 (6.3) a	80.9 (6.2) a	82.6 (8.0)	77.4 (2.9) a
BMI category					
Thin	60.9 (9.4)	46.3 (9.7)	66.4 (8.2)	78.4 (6.5)	62.4 (5.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	61.9 (3.7)	63.6 (2.7)	65.2 (3.2)	74.7 (2.7)	66.0 (1.8)
Overweight	63.6 (7.5)	56.2 (6.0)	57.5 (4.7)	64.0 (3.8) a	60.5 (3.0)
Obese	60.9 (8.7)	63.8 (10.7)	61.2 (7.7)	53.0 (9.4) a	60.0 (3.6)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















SUMMARY OF THE DENTAL HEALTH OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of dental health in children in primary school.

Dental indicator	Australian Dental	SPANS	Prevalence (%)		Significant subgroup findings for 2015*	
	Association policy ²¹	cut point	2010	2015		
	3.1 All children should begin regular dental examinations by the age of one year	Frequently (i.e., often or very often) Not collec in 2010 Frequently (i.e., often or very often)	Not collected in 2010		2015: Overall, the proportion of children with a frequent toothache was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds; and in the obese BMI category	
Toothache in the past 12 months	3.2 All children from around seven years of age must have their oral health, including developing occlusion, periodically assessed by a dentist			2.6%		
	3.3 The aim of governments					
Avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months	 In the provision of deficial services to children should be to improve and maintain their dental health through preventive interventions and, for eligible children, also through provision of treatment 3.4 Dental treatment in the public sector should be targeted to disadvantaged children 			2.3%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children that frequently avoid food was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds; from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds; and in the overweight BMI category	
Brushing teeth	Brush teeth twice a day, in the morning and in the evening, for at least two minutes with fluoride toothpaste. Adults need to supervise tooth brushing in children age < 8 years ⁸	≥2 times/day		66.3%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children that brush teeth ≥2 times/day was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds; and from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds; and in the obese BMI category	

* Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background and; thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category. n/a = not available

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section describes indicators of dental health of adolescents in Years 8 and 10 in secondary schools participating in SPANS. The findings are based on self-report responses of the adolescents. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

TOOTHACHE IN THE PAST 12 MONTHS

Dental pain, or toothache, in adolescents is strongly associated with dental caries (tooth decay) and impacts on their quality of life.⁹ Oral hygiene and dietary factors contribute to dental caries and there is strong evidence that sugars are the most important dietary factor in the development of dental caries. Sugar-sweetened beverages are a significant source of refinded carbohydrate (sugar) and consumption of these beverages and other high sugar, energy-dense foods products by Australian adolescents is high.¹⁰ Information on the prevalence of toothache among adolescents in secondary school will assist policy and intervention efforts.

Table 7.10 and Figure 7.10 show the prevalence of toothache during the past 12 months in adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall 53% of adolescents rarely or never had a toothache during the past 12 months. The prevalence of rarely or never having a toothache during the past 12 months appeared appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups, and the prevalence of rarely or never having a toothache in the past 12 months appeared to decrease with age.

Table 7.10 Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Rarely/Never	54.7 (2.0)	52.2 (1.6)	53.4 (1.2)
Hardly ever	33.1 (1.7)	33.2 (1.6)	33.1 (1.2)
Sometimes	8.9 (0.8)	10.8 (1.2)	9.9 (0.7)
Often	2.4 (0.7)	2.7 (0.5)	2.6 (0.4)
Very often	0.9 (0.3)	1.1 (0.4)	1.0 (0.3)
GIRLS			
Rarely/Never	54.2 (3.0)	50.2 (2.2)	52.2 (1.9)
Hardly ever	32.6 (2.4)	33.3 (2.7)	32.9 (1.7)
Sometimes	9.4 (1.3)	12.5 (1.8)	11.0 (1.1)
Often	2.3 (0.8)	2.7 (0.8)	2.5 (0.6)
Very often	1.5 (0.6)	1.2 (0.6)	1.4 (0.5)
BOYS			
Rarely/Never	55.1 (2.2)	54.2 (2.3)	54.6 (1.5)
Hardly ever	33.6 (2.3)	33.1 (1.8)	33.3 (1.4)
Sometimes	8.5 (1.1)	9.0 (1.5)	8.8 (0.8)
Often	2.5 (0.8)	2.7 (0.8)	2.6 (0.5)
Very often	0.3 (0.2)	1.0 (0.4)	0.7 (0.3)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.



Figure 7.10 Prevalence of having a toothache during the past 12-months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

ADOLESCENTS WITH FREQUENT TOOTHACHE

In adolescents, toothache affects important dimensions of life, causing suffering, disturbing eating and sleep, impeding participation in recreational activities, and interfering with school attendance.¹¹ Hence there is a need to further examine adolescents in secondary school who reported that they frequently (i.e., often or very often) had a toothache in the past 12 months.



Table 7.11 and Figure 7.11 show the prevalence of having a toothache frequently during the past 12 months, among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 4% of adolescents reported that they frequently had a toothache during the past 12 months and there were no significant differences between boys and girls.

Table 7.11 Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Frequently had a toothache	3.3 (0.9)	3.9 (0.7)	3.6 (0.6)
Did not frequently have a toothache	96.7 (0.9)	96.1 (0.7)	96.4 (0.6)
GIRLS			
Frequently had a toothache	3.8 (1.3)	4.0 (1.1)	3.9 (0.9)
Did not frequently have a toothache	96.2 (1.3)	96.0 (1.1)	96.1 (0.9)
BOYS			
Frequently had a toothache	2.9 (0.8)	3.8 (0.8)	3.3 (0.6)
Did not frequently have a toothache	97.1 (0.8)	96.2 (0.8)	96.7 (0.6)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 4% of adolescents in secondary school reported frequently having a toothache during the past 12 months. While the prevalence is relatively low, at a population level this equates to approximately 9,500 adolescents in NSW in 2015. Table 7.12 and Figure 7.12 show the proportion of adolescents who had a frequent toothache during the past 12 months stratified by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of frequent toothache between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequent toothache was significantly higher among boys from middle SES (5%), compared with boys from high SES (2%) backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of having a frequent toothache between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequent toothache was significantly higher among girls in the obese BMI category (10%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (3%).

 Table 7.12
 Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	4.2 (1.2)	3.6 (0.7)	3.9 (0.7)
Rural	1.0 (0.5) a	4.7 (1.9)	2.8 (0.9)
SES			
Low	4.0 (1.9) a	3.3 (1.2)	3.6 (1.0)
Middle	5.3 (1.9) a	4.0 (1.4)	4.7 (1.2)
High (ref)	0.9 (0.4)	4.4 (1.1)	2.6 (0.7)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	3.0 (0.9)	4.3 (0.8)	3.6 (0.6)
European	5.0 (3.7)	na	2.4 (2.0)
Middle Eastern	5.8 (3.7)	1.7 (1.6)	3.9 (1.7)
Asian	4.3 (2.1)	2.1 (1.2)	3.0 (1.4)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
BMI category			
Thin	2.4 (1.7)	7.7 (3.3)	4.8 (1.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	2.9 (0.9)	3.6 (0.8)	3.2 (0.6)
Overweight	3.4 (1.9)	3.9 (1.3)	3.6 (1.3)
Obese	8.4 (4.1) a	3.4 (2.3)	5.9 (2.3)
GIRLS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	4.7 (1.7)	3.2 (0.9)	3.9 (1.0)
Rural	1.3 (0.9)	6.3 (3.1)	3.8 (1.5)
SES			
Low	4.3 (2.4)	4.2 (2.3)	4.3 (1.5)
Middle	5.7 (2.6) a	3.7 (1.5)	4.7 (1.7)
High (ref)	1.7 (0.8)	4.0 (1.6)	2.9 (0.9)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	3.2 (1.1)	4.8 (1.3)	4.0 (0.9)
European	6.8 (4.4)	na	4.1 (2.8)
Middle Eastern	7.7 (5.9)	na	4.5 (3.2)
Asian	6.2 (3.1)	na	2.5 (1.4)
BMI category			
Thin	4.7 (3.4)	2.4 (2.2)	3.7 (2.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	2.9 (0.9)	3.6 (1.1)	3.2 (0.7)
Overweight	3.6 (2.2)	4.9 (2.3)	4.3 (1.9)
Obese	12.1 (7.2) a	7.1 (4.8)	9.8 (4.5) a
BOYS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	3.7 (1.1)	4.0 (0.8)	3.9 (0.7)
Rural	0.7 (0.7)	3.2 (1.9)	1.9 (1.0)
SES			
Low	3.7 (1.7)	2.4 (1.2)	3.0 (0.9)
Middle	4.9 (1.5)	4.4 (1.8)	4.6 (1.2) a
High (ref)	na	4.8 (1.3)	2.3 (0.7)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	2.9 (0.9)	3.8 (0.9)	3.3 (0.6)
European	na	na	na
Middle Eastern	4.1 (3.8)	2.9 (2.6)	3.5 (1.8)
Asian	1.8 (1.5)	5.2 (2.7)	3.7 (2.0)
BMI category			
Thin	na	12.2 (5.7) a	5.8 (2.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	2.9 (1.1)	3.6 (1.0)	3.3 (0.7)
Overweight	3.3 (2.0)	2.7 (1.4)	3.0 (1.2)
Obese	4.1 (2.9)	na	2.0 (1.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Prevalence of frequent toothache during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI) Figure 7.12



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT





AVOIDING FOOD BECAUSE OF TEETH OR MOUTH PROBLEMS

Teeth are important in enabling consumption of a varied diet and in preparing the food for digestion. Untreated dental caries in adolescents are associated with discomfort or toothache which contributes to weight issues, growth and quality of life, as well as affecting cognitive development.^{12, 13, 14} Dental caries and tooth loss can impact on an adolescent's ability to achieve their daily dietary goals and has been associated with a diet low in fruit and vegetables.^{1, 15, 16}

Table 7.13 and Figure 7.13 show the prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 62% of adolescents rarely or never avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months. The prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls.







Table 7.13 Prevalence of avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Rarely/Never	62.9 (1.6)	61.9 (1.5)	62.4 (1.1)
Hardly ever	23.2 (1.3)	22.2 (1.5)	22.7 (1.0)
Sometimes	9.2 (1.0)	11.1 (1.2)	10.1 (0.8)
Often	3.4 (0.6)	3.9 (0.8)	3.7 (0.5)
Very often	1.3 (0.4)	0.9 (0.4)	1.1 (0.3)
GIRLS			
Rarely/Never	60.7 (2.4)	63.2 (2.5)	62.0 (1.9)
Hardly ever	26.0 (2.1)	22.7 (2.0)	24.3 (1.5)
Sometimes	8.5 (1.4)	9.4 (1.4)	9.0 (1.1)
Often	4.1 (0.9)	4.1 (1.3)	4.1 (0.8)
Very often	0.7 (0.3)	0.7 (0.3)	0.7 (0.2)
BOYS			
Rarely/Never	65.1 (2.2)	60.5 (2.0)	62.8 (1.5)
Hardly ever	20.4 (1.9)	21.8 (1.9)	21.1 (1.2)
Sometimes	9.8 (1.4)	12.8 (1.5)	11.3 (0.9)
Often	2.7 (0.7)	3.8 (0.8)	3.2 (0.5)
Very often	1.9 (0.6)	1.1 (0.7)	1.5 (0.5)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.

AVOIDING FOOD BECAUSE OF TEETH OR MOUTH PROBLEMS

Adolescents who frequently (i.e., often or very often) avoid food because of toothache potentially have a diet with less fruit and vegetables, which may affect diet quality and impact on the ability to meet nutritional guidelines.^{15, 16} Understanding the proportion of adolescents who frequently avoided foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth is important for current and future public health interventions. Table 7.14 and Figure 7.14 show the prevalence of adolescents who frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 5% of adolescents frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12-months and there were no significant differences between boys and girls.
 Table 7.14
 Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
_	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Frequently avoided food	4.7 (0.7)	4.8 (0.9)	4.7 (0.5)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	95.3 (0.7)	95.2 (0.9)	95.3 (0.5)
GIRLS			
Frequently avoided food	4.7 (0.9)	4.7 (1.3)	4.7 (0.8)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	95.3 (0.9)	95.3 (1.3)	95.3 (0.8)
BOYS			
Frequently avoided food	4.6 (1.0)	4.9 (0.9)	4.8 (0.7)
Sometimes/hardly ever/rarely/never avoided foods	95.4 (1.0)	95.1 (0.9)	95.2 (0.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 7.14 Prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12-months among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 5% of adolescents in secondary school had frequently avoided some foods because of problems with their teeth or mouth during the past 12 months. While the prevalence is relatively low, at a population level this equates to approximately 12,000 adolescents in NSW in 2015. Table 7.15 and Figure 7.15 show the prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with the teeth or mouth during the past 12 months between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with the teeth or mouth during the past 12 months was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (6%) and middle SES (6%), compared with adolescents from high SES (3%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (6%), compared with girls from high SES (3%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (6%) and middle SES (6%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (3%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with the teeth or mouth during the past 12 months was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (2%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (5%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of frequently avoiding some foods because of problems with the teeth or mouth during the past 12 months was significantly higher among girls in the overweight BMI category (7%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (4%).

 Table 7.15
 Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	5.4 (0.8)	4.0 (0.7)	4.7 (0.5)	
Rural	2.9 (1.2)	7.0 (2.5)	4.9 (1.2)	
SES				
Low	6.5 (1.3) a	5.2 (1.9)	5.8 (1.0) a	
Middle	4.6 (1.1)	6.6 (1.5) a	5.6 (0.8) a	
High (ref)	3.0 (0.7)	2.7 (0.8)	2.8 (0.5)	
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	4.6 (0.7)	5.0 (1.0)	4.8 (0.6)	
European	na	na	na	
Middle Eastern	10.8 (6.5)	na	5.7 (3.3)	
Asian	1.1 (1.1)	4.5 (2.2)	3.1 (1.2)	
BMI category				
Thin	1.8 (1.2)	5.5 (2.5)	3.5 (1.3)	
Healthy weight (ref)	4.1 (0.7)	4.8 (0.9)	4.4 (0.6)	
Overweight	7.0 (1.7)	6.1 (2.0)	6.6 (1.3)	
Obese	5.8 (2.6)	na	2.9 (1.4)	
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	5.3 (1.1)	3.7 (0.8)	4.4 (0.7)	
Rural	3.2 (1.2)	8.0 (4.3)	5.6 (2.0)	
SES				
Low	6.0 (2.1)	6.4 (3.1)	6.2 (1.7) a	
Middle	5.5 (1.6)	4.8 (1.6)	5.1 (1.1)	
High (ref)	2.7 (1.0)	3.0 (1.1)	2.9 (0.7)	
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	4.5 (0.9)	5.5 (1.5)	5.0 (0.9)	
European	na	na	na	
Middle Eastern	11.8 (9.4)	na	6.9 (5.4)	
Asian	1.9 (1.6)	1.3 (1.3)	1.6 (0.9) a	

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
BMI category			
Thin	3.6 (2.5)	2.4 (2.2)	3.1 (1.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	4.3 (0.9)	4.2 (1.3)	4.2 (0.8)
Overweight	5.7 (2.3)	8.4 (3.0) a	7.1 (1.8) a
Obese	5.8 (3.9)	na	3.1 (2.2)
BOYS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	5.4 (1.3)	4.4 (0.8)	4.9 (0.8)
Rural	2.6 (1.4)	6.2 (2.2)	4.4 (1.3)
SES			
Low	7.0 (1.7)	4.1 (1.5)	5.5 (1.2) a
Middle	3.8 (1.6)	8.2 (2.1) a	5.9 (1.2) a
High (ref)	3.3 (1.2)	2.3 (1.1)	2.8 (0.8)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	4.7 (1.2)	4.6 (1.0)	4.7 (0.8)
European	na	na	na
Middle Eastern	9.8 (8.2)	na	4.8 (4.2)
Asian	na	9.4 (4.1)	5.4 (2.6)
BMI category			
Thin	na	8.1 (4.0)	3.9 (2.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	3.8 (1.2)	5.4 (1.4)	4.6 (1.0)
Overweight	8.1 (2.5)	3.8 (1.8)	6.1 (1.5)
Obese	5.7 (2.9)	na	2.6 (1.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 7.15 Prevalence of frequently avoiding eating some foods because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12 months among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





322

NSW HEALTH













BRUSHING TEETH

Plaque is a biofilm that coats teeth and can contribute to the development of dental caries and gum disease (gingivitis and periodontitis). The micro-organisms present in plaque are naturally present in the mouth, however failure to remove plaque through regular tooth brushing allows the plaque to build up which can lead to dental disease.^{8,17} The Australasian Academy of Paediatric Dentistry's oral hygiene recommendations are to brush teeth twice a day, in the morning and in the evening, for at least two minutes with fluoride toothpaste.⁸ Establishing healthy tooth brushing behaviour during childhood is important because once established, tooth brushing habits persist through the life course.¹⁸

Table 7.16 and Figure 7.16 show the prevalence for the frequency of brushing teeth among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 68% of adolescents reported that they brush their teeth twice a day. The prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day appeared to be higher among girls (74%), compared with boys (62%).

Table 7.16 Prevalence of brushing teeth among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Less than daily	3.3 (0.6)	1.7 (0.4)	2.5 (0.3)
Daily	29.6 (1.8)	29.3 (2.1)	29.4 (1.7)
Two or more per day	67.1 (1.9)	69.0 (2.2)	68.0 (1.8)
GIRLS			
Less than daily	1.9 (0.6)	1.1 (0.5)	1.5 (0.4)
Daily	25.4 (2.5)	23.0 (2.6)	24.2 (2.0)
Two or more per day	72.7 (2.4)	75.9 (2.6)	74.3 (2.0)
BOYS			
Less than daily	4.8 (1.2)	2.4 (0.7)	3.6 (0.7)
Daily	33.6 (2.4)	35.7 (2.8)	34.6 (2.0)
Two or more per day	61.6 (2.5)	62.0 (2.9)	61.8 (2.2)

Note: No signifiance testing was conducted.

Figure 7.16 Prevalence of brushing teeth among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)




BRUSHING TEETH TWICE A DAY

The national recommendation for children is to brush teeth twice a day.⁸ Within the home setting, tooth brushing behaviour appeared to be closely linked to other routine activities that take place in the morning or evening.¹⁹ An important factor for parents initiating tooth brushing habit in their children is the day-to-day stability of those morning and/or evening routines. For adolescents, there is some evidence that good tooth brushing habits are associated with higher educational achievements in later life.²² Further, two factors appear to motivate adolescents' oral hygiene: health-related reasons to avoid dental problems and cosmetic-related reasons associated with appearance.²³

Table 7.17 and Figure 7.17 show the prevalence of brushing teeth two or more times a day among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall 68% of adolescents brush their teeth two or more times a day and the prevalence was significantly higher among girls (74%), compared with boys (62%).

Figure 7.17 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)



Table 7.17 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015				
	Year 8	Year 10	All years		
ALL					
Brushed twice a day	67.1 (1.9)	69.0 (2.2)	68.0 (1.8)		
Brushed less than twice a day	32.9 (1.9)	31.0 (2.2)	32.0 (1.8)		
GIRLS					
Brushed twice a day	72.7 (2.4) a	75.9 (2.6) a	74.3 (2.0) a		
Brushed less than twice a day	27.3 (2.4)	24.1 (2.6)	25.7 (2.0)		
BOYS					
Brushed twice a day	61.6 (2.5)	62.0 (2.9)	61.8 (2.2)		
Brushed less than twice a day	38.4 (2.5)	38.0 (2.9)	38.2 (2.2)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately two in three (68%) adolescents in secondary school met the recommendations to brush teeth twice a day. Table 7.18 and Figure 7.18 show the prevalence of meeting the recommendation for brushing teeth among adolescents in 2015 stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day between adolescents from rural and urban areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly lower among adolescents

from low SES (65%) and middle SES (65%) compared with adolescents from high SES (74%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from middle SES (72%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES (79%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (59%) and middle SES (59%) backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES (68%) backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly higher among adolescents from Asian (79%) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (67%). The prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly higher among boys from Asian (75%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking (61%) backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight BMI category (62%) and in the obese BMI category (52%), compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (71%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI category (67%) and in the obese BMI category (54%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (78%); and among boys in the overweight BMI category (57%) and in the obese BMI category (49%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (64%).

 Table 7.18
 Prevalence of brushing teeth twice a day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015				
	Year 8	Year 10	All years		
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	67.2 (2.1)	70.9 (2.4)	69.1 (1.8)		
Rural	66.8 (3.6)	63.7 (4.6)	65.3 (3.6)		
SES					
Low	65.4 (3.8)	64.9 (3.4) a	65.2 (3.1) a		
Middle	67.2 (2.7)	62.8 (3.0) a	65.0 (2.2) a		
High (ref)	68.7 (3.0)	79.4 (2.9)	73.9 (2.2)		
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	66.3 (2.0)	67.8 (2.4)	67.0 (1.8)		
European	64.3 (11.5)	85.1 (10.4)	75.1 (7.8)		
Middle Eastern	56.7 (10.9)	65.8 (10.0)	61.0 (8.9)		
Asian	80.8 (5.0) a	77.3 (3.6) a	78.8 (2.9) a		
BMI category					
Thin	63.1 (5.9)	71.8 (6.2)	67.0 (3.9)		
Healthy weight (ref)	70.4 (2.3)	72.4 (2.5)	71.4 (2.1)		
Overweight	60.0 (3.3) a	64.1 (3.7) a	62.0 (2.4) a		
Obese	61.6 (5.7)	41.7 (8.6) a	51.5 (5.2) a		

	2015				
	Year 8	Year 10	All years		
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	72.0 (2.6)	77.6 (2.5)	74.9 (2.0)		
Rural	74.8 (4.7)	70.6 (6.4)	72.7 (4.5)		
SES					
Low	72.0 (4.3)	71.2 (4.0) a	71.5 (3.5)		
Middle	73.0 (2.7)	71.1 (4.6) a	72.0 (3.0) a		
High (ref)	73.3 (4.3)	84.8 (4.0)	79.1 (2.8)		
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	71.9 (2.8)	74.9 (3.3)	73.4 (2.4)		
European	78.3 (9.6)	83.4 (15.6)	80.3 (7.8)		
Middle Eastern	76.3 (8.6)	79.5 (11.8)	77.6 (6.2)		
Asian	80.5 (6.4)	82.4 (4.2)	81.6 (3.3)		
BMI category					
Thin	70.0 (6.2)	79.7 (7.4)	74.2 (4.6)		
Healthy weight (ref)	76.4 (3.3)	80.2 (3.2)	78.4 (2.6)		
Overweight	65.1 (4.3) a	69.1 (5.0)	67.1 (3.1) a		
Obese	64.2 (7.9)	43.0 (13.0) a	54.2 (6.2) a		
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	62.4 (2.8)	63.7 (3.2)	63.1 (2.4)		
Rural	59.7 (5.5)	57.6 (6.6)	58.6 (4.8)		
SES					
Low	58.6 (5.3)	59.0 (4.6) a	58.8 (3.9) a		
Middle	62.2 (4.1)	54.9 (4.0) a	58.6 (3.1) a		
High (ref)	64.0 (2.7)	73.1 (4.9)	68.3 (2.9)		
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	61.1 (2.5)	60.8 (3.0)	61.0 (2.2)		
European	27.9 (23.8)	86.4 (13.1)	68.0 (14.7)		
Middle Eastern	38.1 (13.3)	56.8 (12.4)	47.6 (11.7)		
Asian	81.2 (5.9) a	69.6 (6.8)	74.5 (4.2) a		
BMI category					
Thin	55.9 (9.2)	65.0 (8.6)	60.2 (6.0)		
Healthy weight (ref)	64.5 (2.6)	64.3 (3.1)	64.4 (2.4)		
Overweight	55.5 (5.0) a	59.0 (5.0)	57.2 (3.6) a		
Obese	58.5 (8.3)	40.4 (10.1) a	48.7 (7.3) a		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





900

80

10

-

20

a

Year 8

Year 10

All pears 2015

All years 2015

Prevalence of brushing teefs 2+ times/day







100

80

60

40

20

8

Year B

Prevalence of brushing teeth 2+ timeshtay





SUMMARY OF THE DENTAL HEALTH OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of dental health in adolescents in secondary school.

Dental indicator	Australian Dental	SPANS	Prevalen	ce (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015 [*] &
	Association policy ²¹	cut point	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
	3.1 All children should begin regular dental examinations by the age of one year				
Toothache in the past 12 months	3.2 All children from around seven years of age must have their oral health, including developing occlusion, periodically assessed by a dentist	Frequently (i.e., often or very often)		3.6%	2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the proportion of adolescents with a frequent toothache between adolescent sub-groups
	3.3 The aim of governments				
Avoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 monthsin the provision of dental services to children should be to improve and maintain their dental health through preventive interventions and, for eligible children, also through provision of treatmentAvoiding some foods because of tooth or mouth problems in the past 12 monthsalso through provision of treatment3.4 Dental treatment in the public sector should be targeted to disadvantaged children		Frequently (i.e., often or very often)	Not collected in 2010	4.7%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents that frequently avoiding food because of problems with teeth or mouth during the past 12-months was significantly higher among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds
Brushing teeth	Brush teeth twice a day, in the morning and in the evening, for at least two minutes with fluoride toothpaste. ⁸	≥2 times/day		68.0%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents that brush teeth ≥2 times/day was significantly lower among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds; in the overweight and the obese BMI categories; and was significantly higher among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds

* Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background and; thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category. n/a = not available

n/a not available.

REFERENCES

- 1. Moynihan P, Petersen PE. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of dental diseases. Public Health Nutrition. 2004;7(1a):201-26.
- 2. Armfield JM, Spencer A, DS B. Dental health of Australia's teenagers and pre-teen children: the Child Dental Health Survey, Australia 2003–04. Canberra: AIHW, 2009.
- 3. Skinner J, Johnson G, Phelan C, et al. Dental caries in 14- and 15-year-olds in New South Wales, Australia. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:1060-.
- 4. Petersen PE. Sociobehavioural risk factors in dental caries international perspectives. Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology. 2005;33(4):274-9.
- 5. Mobley C, Marshall TA, Milgrom P, et al. The Contribution of Dietary Factors to Dental Caries and Disparities in Caries. Academic Pediatrics. 2009;9(6):410-4.
- 6. Moynihan PJ, Kelly SAM. Effect on caries of restricting sugars intake: Systematic review to inform WHO Guidelines. Journal of Dental Research. 2013.
- 7. National Advisory Council on Dental Health. Final Report of the National Advisory Council on Dental Health. Canberra: Department of Health and Aging, 2012.
- 8. The Royal Australasian College of Physicians. Royal Australasian College of Physicians: Oral Health of Children and Young People. First published April 2012 Updated August 2013.
- 9. Easton JA, Landgraf JM, Casamassimo PS, et al. Evaluation of a generic quality of life instrument for early childhood caries-related pain. Community Dentistry and Oral Epidemiology. 2008;36(5):434-40.
- 10. Lei L, Rangan A, Flood V, et al. Dietary intake and food sources of added sugar in the Australian population. British Journal of Nutrition. 2015.
- 11. Slade GD. Epidemiology of dental pain and dental caries among children and adolescents. Community Dental Health. 2001;18(4):219-27.
- 12. Costacurta M, DiRenzo L, Sicuro L, et al. Dental caries and childhood obesity: analysis of food intakes, lifestyle. European Journal of Paediatric Dentistry. 2014;15(4):343-8.
- 13. Martins-Junior PA, Vieira-Andrade RG, Correa-Faria P, et al. Impact of early childhood caries on the oral healthrelated quality of life of preschool children and their parents. Caries Research. 2013;47(3):211-8.
- 14. Sheiham A. Dental caries affects body weight, growth and quality of life in pre-school children. British Dental Journal. 2006;201(10):625-6.
- 15. Moynihan PJ. The role of diet and nutrition in the etiology and prevention of oral diseases. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2005;83(9):694-9.
- 16. Doichinova L, Bakardjiev P, Peneva M. Assessment of food habits in children aged 6-12 years and the risk of caries. Biotechnology, Biotechnological Equipment. 2015;29(1):200-4.
- Armfield JM, Spencer AJ. Dental health behaviours among children 2002-2004: The use of fluoride toothpaste, fluoride tablets and drops, and fluoride mouthrinse. Dental statistics and research series no. 56. Cat. no. DEN 215. Canberra: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. ; 2012.
- 18. Huebner CE, Milgrom P. Evaluation of a parent-designed programme to support tooth brushing of infants and young children. International Journal of Dental Hygiene. 2015;13(1):65-73.
- 19. Trubey RJ, Moore SC, Chestnutt IG. Parents' reasons for brushing or not brushing their child's teeth: a qualitative study. International Journal of Paediatric Dentistry. 2014;24(2):104-12.
- 20. Roberts K, Condon L. How do parents look after children's teeth? A qualitative study of attitudes to oral health in the early years. Community Practitioner. 2014;87(4):32-5.
- 21 Harford JE, Luzzi L. Child and teenager oral health and dental visiting: Results from the National Dental

Telephone Interview Survey 2010. Dental Statistics and Research Series no. 64. . Canberra: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; 2013.

- 22. Maes L, Vereecken C, Vanobbergen J, et al. Tooth brushing and social characteristics of families in 32 countries. International Dental Journal. 2006;56(3):159-67.
- 23. Macgregor ID, Balding JW, Regis D. Motivation for dental hygiene in adolescents. International Journal of Paediatric Dentistry. 1997;7(4):235-41.

CHAPTER 8: PHYSICAL ACTIVITY & HEALTH-RELATED FITNESS

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS



333



19% of children and adolescents met the daily physical activity recommendation



65% of children and adolescents achieved the HFZ* for cardiorespiratory fitness (20 metre shuttle run test)

2015

- 19% of children and adolescents met the daily physical activity recommendation
 - Girls were less likely to meet the physical activity recommendation (15%), compared with boys (24%)
 - Children and adolescents from rural areas were more likely to meet the physical activity recommendation (22%), compared with children and adolescents from urban areas (18%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (13%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (9%) were less likely to meet the physical activity recommendation, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (20%)
 - Children and adolescents in the overweight (14%) and obese (15%) BMI categories were less likely to meet the physical activity recommendation, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (21%)
- 65% of children and adolescents achieved the HFZ* for cardiorespiratory fitness (20 metre shuttle run test)
 - Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds were less likely to achieve the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness (50%), compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (67%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (40%) and Asian (44%) cultural backgrounds were less likely to achieve the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (63%)
 - Children and adolescents in the overweight (40%) and obese (16%) BMI categories were less likely to achieve the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (71%)

* HFZ: Healthy Fitness Zone

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5-16 YEARS





36% of children and adolescents achieved the HFZ for muscular fitness (standing broad jump)

- 36% of children and adolescents achieved the HFZ for muscular fitness (standing broad jump)
 - Children and adolescents from low SES (29%) and middle SES backgrounds (35%) backgrounds were less likely to achieve the HFZ for muscular fitness, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (42%)
 - Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (23%) and Asian (31%) cultural backgrounds were less likely to achieve the HFZ for muscular fitness, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (37%)
 - Children and adolescents in the overweight (23%) and obese (15%) BMI categories were less likely to achieve the HFZ for muscular fitness, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (42%)

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010-2015

- The proportion of girls achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness has significantly declined from 68% in 2010 to 61% in 2015
- The proportion of children and adolescents achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness has significantly declined among children and adolescents from
 - High SES backgrounds (from 75% in 2010 to 67% in 2015)
 - Asian cultural backgrounds (from 59% in 2010 to 44% in 2015)
 - Overweight BMI category (from 49% in 2010 to 40% in 2015)

CONTEXT

The public health rationale for promoting physical activity is compelling. Physical activity is associated with a wide range of health, social, economic, and environmental benefits.¹ Importantly, physical activity is beneficial across the lifespan, providing health benefits from infancy to old age. Important health benefits of physical activity during childhood and adolescence include favourable skeletal development, improved metabolic profile and psychological wellbeing, and an increased likelihood of physical activity later in adulthood.¹⁻³

Physical activity is a *behaviour* and defined as any bodily movement of large muscle groups while physical fitness is a *physiological attribute* which allows individuals to achieve certain performance standards for physical activity.⁴ Physical activity and fitness are therefore closely related – more time spent in health-enhancing levels of physical activity will improve health-related physical fitness.

This chapter reports on the proportion of children sampled who meet the daily recommendation for physical activity and who demonstrated adequate cardio-metabolic endurance and musculoskeletal fitness, stratified by year group, sex and, where appropriate, by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category. Where available the 2010 prevalence estimates are included for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence (%) estimates need to be interpreted in conjunction with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their children in Years K, 2 and 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported. Therefore, any differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of physical activity between children in Years K, 2 and 4 and children in Year 6 may be a result of these differences in data collection methods.

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Physical activities are generally classified as 'low', 'moderate', or 'vigorous' intensity on the basis of energy expenditure measured in metabolic equivalents (METs).⁵ (METs are the ratio of activity to resting energy expenditure). Health benefits accrue from spending bouts of at least 10 minutes in physical activities that are at least of a moderate intensity, which for children has been defined as MET \geq 3.0 or 4.0.^{1,5}

Australia's national guidelines for young children's physical activity⁶ recommend, for health benefits, that children age 5-12 years should:

- 1. Accumulate at least 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous intensity physical activity (MVPA) every day
- 2. Include a variety of aerobic activities, including some vigorous intensity activity
- *3.* On at least three days per week, children should engage in activities that strengthen muscle and bone
- 4. Engage in more activity up to several hours per day to achieve additional health benefits

In previous SPANS, physical activity participation of children in Years K, 2 and Year 4 was measured (proxy report by parents) using a reliable, but not validated question developed by the NSW Ministry of Health,⁷ and in Year 6 (child self-report) was measured using the valid and reliable Adolescent Physical Activity Recall Questionnaire (APARQ).⁸ Both questions have been replaced in 2015 with a one item, validated question endorsed by the Australian Healthy Kids Alliance as the primary indicator for population monitoring surveys of children's physical activity.9 The question asks respondents to report, "Over the past 7 days, on how many days were you/was your child engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example in 10-minute intervals) each day?" Response categories were 0 to 7 days; with a response of 7 days indicating meeting of the physical activity recommendations.

DAYS SPENT IN PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Table 8.1 and Figure 8.1 show the prevalence of days spent in moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) for at least 60 minutes each day among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 23% of children met the daily physical activity recommendation (i.e., 7 days) and 4% of children did not achieve 60 minutes of MVPA on any days. Overall, there appear to be differences between the number of days that girls and boys engaged in at least 60 minutes of MVPA with girls spending on average 4.1 days (SD=2.0) and boys 4.6 days (SD=2.1) with at least 60 minutes of MVPA per week. A higher proportion of girls engaged in MVPA for at least 60 minutes on 1 to 5 days compared with boys, and a higher proportion of boys reported being physically active for at least 60 minutes on 6 to 7 days, compared with girls. The proportion of girls meeting the recommendation

appeared to be lower than the proportion of boys, and there appeared to be a decline in the proportion of children meeting the recommendation with increasing age.

Table 8.1 Prevalence of days spent in at least 60 minutes of MVPA among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

DAVC			2015		
DAT2	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years
ALL					
0 days	4.5 (0.9)	3.5 (0.7)	2.8 (0.6)	4.5 (0.7)	3.8 (0.5)
1 day	6.2 (0.9)	6.8 (1.1)	5.9 (0.9)	7.0 (0.9)	6.5 (0.6)
2 days	9.9 (1.1)	10.0 (1.0)	12.1 (1.2)	16.2 (1.2)	11.9 (0.7)
3 days	13.2 (1.1)	15.3 (1.0)	14.5 (1.1)	16.2 (1.3)	14.7 (0.7)
4 days	11.6 (0.9)	15.0 (1.2)	14.7 (1.2)	14.8 (1.4)	13.9 (0.6)
5 days	16.7 (1.2)	15.9 (1.2)	17.1 (1.0)	16.5 (1.5)	16.6 (0.8)
6 days	8.8 (1.0)	9.9 (1.0)	10.8 (1.0)	8.9 (0.9)	9.6 (0.7)
7 days	29.1 (1.9)	23.6 (1.5)	22.1 (1.6)	15.9 (1.3)	23.0 (1.1)
GIRLS					
0 days	5.0 (1.1)	3.7 (0.8)	2.9 (0.8)	4.3 (1.1)	4.0 (0.7)
1 day	6.5 (1.0)	7.1 (1.4)	6.5 (1.2)	7.8 (1.7)	6.9 (0.8)
2 days	12.2 (1.6)	10.7 (1.4)	15.9 (1.7)	17.5 (1.6)	13.9 (0.9)
3 days	17.0 (2.0)	17.3 (1.5)	13.7 (1.3)	18.4 (2.0)	16.6 (1.1)
4 days	12.3 (1.4)	15.6 (1.3)	16.0 (1.2)	15.1 (1.6)	14.7 (0.8)
5 days	15.9 (1.3)	15.2 (1.3)	18.4 (1.5)	16.8 (2.2)	16.5 (0.8)
6 days	7.8 (1.0)	10.8 (1.2)	10.8 (1.4)	7.7 (1.2)	9.3 (0.7)
7 days	23.4 (2.0)	19.6 (1.7)	15.6 (1.8)	12.5 (1.9)	18.0 (1.1)
BOYS					
0 days	4.0 (1.0)	3.4 (0.9)	2.6 (0.7)	4.8 (1.0)	3.7 (0.6)
1 day	5.9 (1.2)	6.6 (1.6)	5.2 (1.0)	6.1 (1.1)	6.0 (0.7)
2 days	7.6 (1.3)	9.1 (1.1)	8.1 (1.4)	14.8 (1.8)	9.8 (0.9)
3 days	9.5 (1.2)	13.2 (1.4)	15.3 (1.7)	13.9 (1.5)	12.8 (0.7)
4 days	10.8 (1.2)	14.3 (1.8)	13.4 (1.9)	14.5 (1.6)	13.2 (0.8)
5 days	17.5 (1.9)	16.6 (2.0)	15.8 (1.7)	16.2 (1.9)	16.6 (1.1)
6 days	9.8 (1.6)	8.9 (1.4)	10.7 (1.2)	10.2 (1.3)	9.9 (0.9)
7 days	34.9 (2.7)	28.0 (2.2)	28.8 (2.4)	19.4 (1.8)	28.1 (1.5)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 8.1 Prevalence of days spent in at least 60 minutes of MVPA among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



MEETING THE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY RECOMMENDATION

Table 8.2 and Figure 8.2 show the prevalence of meeting the daily physical activity recommendation in children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 23% of children met the recommendation, and the prevalence of meeting the recommendation was significantly lower among girls (18%) compared with boys (28%).

Table 8.2 Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among primary school children by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL						
Met physical activity recommendation	29.1 (1.9)	23.6 (1.5)	22.1 (1.6)	15.9 (1.3)	23.0 (1.1)	
Did not meet physical activity recommendation	70.9 (1.9)	76.4 (1.5)	77.9 (1.6)	84.1 (1.3)	77.0 (1.1)	
GIRLS						
Met physical activity recommendation	23.4 (2.0) a	19.6 (1.7) a	15.6 (1.8) a	12.5 (1.9) a	18.0 (1.1) a	
Did not meet physical activity recommendation	76.6 (2.0)	80.4 (1.7)	84.4 (1.8)	87.5 (1.9)	82.0 (1.1)	
BOYS						
Met physical activity recommendation	34.9 (2.7)	28.0 (2.2)	28.8 (2.4)	19.4 (1.8)	28.1 (1.5)	
Did not meet physical activity recommendation	65.1 (2.7)	72.0 (2.2)	71.2 (2.4)	80.6 (1.8)	71.9 (1.5)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 8.2 Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among primary school children by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in four (23%) children met the physical activity recommendation of at least 60 minutes of MVPA daily. Table 8.3 and Figure 8.3 show the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly higher among children from rural areas (28%) compared with children from urban areas (22%). The prevalence was significantly higher among rural girls (22%) compared with urban girls (17%), and among rural boys (34%) compared with urban boys (27%).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in meeting the physical activity recommendation between children from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among children from Asian (11%) and Middle Eastern (14%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (24%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Asian (9%) and Middle Eastern (11%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (19%); and among boys from Asian (15%) and Middle Eastern (17%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (30%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among children in the overweight (17%) and obese (16%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (25%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the overweight (19%) and obese (20%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (30%).

Table 8.3

Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015						
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	28.0 (2.3)	21.7 (1.6)	20.2 (1.7)	15.1 (1.5)	21.6 (1.3)		
Rural	33.7 (2.6)	31.0 (1.6) a	28.3 (3.2) a	18.8 (1.5) a	28.0 (1.1) a		
SES							
Low	21.3 (3.7)	21.7 (2.5)	21.7 (4.7)	11.0 (2.1)	19.1 (2.6)		
Middle	35.2 (3.3)	26.6 (2.4)	21.9 (2.5)	19.3 (1.9)	25.8 (1.3)		
High (ref)	28.4 (2.5)	22.1 (2.1)	22.5 (2.1)	15.3 (1.7)	22.7 (1.6)		
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	31.1 (1.9)	25.3 (1.6)	23.5 (1.6)	16.6 (1.3)	24.4 (1.0)		
European	26.3 (10.7)	24.5 (7.9)	35.2 (12.4)	12.3 (7.4)	23.8 (4.7)		
Middle Eastern	20.5 (4.8) a	9.3 (4.0) a	10.6 (1.7) a	15.5 (5.8)	13.8 (1.9) a		
Asian	15.7 (4.1) a	7.8 (2.7) a	10.5 (2.9) a	8.2 (3.4) a	11.4 (2.0) a		
BMI category							
Thin	28.2 (5.7)	27.5 (4.9)	26.7 (6.4)	12.2 (4.2)	23.7 (2.9)		
Healthy weight (ref)	30.0 (2.0)	25.1 (1.9)	24.7 (1.9)	17.5 (1.7)	24.7 (1.3)		
Overweight	24.6 (4.1)	19.8 (3.1)	13.6 (2.1) a	14.1 (2.0)	17.3 (1.4) a		
Obese	24.2 (6.5)	14.8 (3.8) a	14.4 (3.4) a	8.9 (3.7)	15.6 (2.6) a		
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	22.4 (2.5)	17.9 (1.9)	14.3 (2.1)	12.0 (2.1)	17.0 (1.3)		
Rural	27.2 (3.4)	26.8 (3.0) a	20.1 (2.9)	14.2 (3.5)	22.1 (1.3) a		
SES							
Low	16.4 (4.4)	26.0 (4.6) a	16.7 (3.8)	6.8 (2.4)	16.6 (2.1)		
Middle	30.1 (2.9) a	22.1 (3.2) a	13.2 (2.4)	16.2 (3.2)	20.4 (1.2)		
High (ref)	21.8 (2.7)	15.2 (1.9)	17.2 (2.8)	12.0 (2.7)	16.8 (1.7)		
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	24.8 (2.0)	20.8 (1.8)	17.1 (1.9)	13.0 (1.9)	19.1 (1.1)		
European	32.4 (15.6)	43.2 (16.2)	20.8 (10.4)	13.0 (10.0)	27.8 (6.9)		
Middle Eastern	19.0 (7.9)	6.1 (3.8) a	8.9 (4.3)	11.0 (5.4)	11.2 (3.1) a		
Asian	15.1 (5.5)	6.9 (3.3) a	2.1 (2.0) a	5.6 (4.1)	8.9 (2.7) a		
BMI category							
Thin	25.6 (6.8)	21.0 (8.3)	18.4 (6.3)	8.6 (3.9)	17.8 (3.1)		
Healthy weight (ref)	24.7 (2.3)	21.0 (2.3)	17.0 (2.0)	12.6 (2.4)	19.2 (1.4)		
Overweight	20.1 (5.6)	16.2 (3.3)	11.4 (2.7)	17.2 (3.9)	15.9 (2.1)		
Obese	16.8 (9.3)	11.9 (4.8)	13.2 (4.2)	4.4 (2.8)	11.9 (3.8)		

.....

	2015						
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	33.6 (3.2)	26.1 (2.6)	26.4 (2.5)	18.3 (2.3)	26.5 (1.8)		
Rural	40.2 (4.5)	34.8 (3.6) a	36.3 (5.2)	22.9 (2.6)	33.6 (1.6) a		
SES							
Low	26.6 (5.8)	17.9 (3.3) a	26.3 (6.1)	15.0 (3.7)	21.5 (3.7)		
Middle	40.5 (5.6)	31.5 (2.7)	31.8 (4.6)	22.1 (3.0)	31.3 (1.9)		
High (ref)	34.7 (3.6)	30.5 (3.5)	27.9 (3.1)	19.1 (2.7)	28.9 (2.2)		
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	37.1 (2.8)	30.1 (2.3)	30.0 (2.5)	20.3 (1.9)	29.8 (1.4)		
European	15.9 (15.5)	10.8 (6.5) a	49.7 (20.5)	11.2 (10.1)	19.2 (6.3)		
Middle Eastern	22.2 (9.1)	12.8 (5.4) a	12.6 (5.4) a	19.7 (9.7)	16.7 (2.9) a		
Asian	16.8 (7.5) a	9.1 (5.8) a	22.2 (5.6)	10.8 (4.4)	15.0 (3.2) a		
BMI category							
Thin	30.9 (8.3)	35.4 (8.2)	35.2 (8.7)	20.4 (10.4)	31.4 (3.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	35.0 (3.2)	29.5 (2.8)	32.5 (2.9)	22.5 (2.4)	30.3 (1.8)		
Overweight	30.3 (5.7)	24.6 (5.3)	15.9 (3.9) a	11.8 (2.2) a	18.7 (2.0) a		
Obese	33.9 (8.4)	17.9 (6.5)	15.8 (5.2) a	13.6 (5.9)	19.6 (3.4) a		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers

No letter means there was no statistical difference.











Augurer and States of the Stat









AWARNESS OF NATIONAL CHILDREN'S PHYSICAL ACTIVITY RECOMMENDATION

In 2004, the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aging released Australia's first physical activity recommendation for children. In 2012, the recommendations were updated by the Guideline Development Committee, which recommended the guidelines be updated every five years. The 2012 review recommended the same physical activity prescription (i.e., at least 60 minutes daily of moderate to vigorous physical (MVPA) activity), but separated the recommendation to reflect the two developmental stages of childhood (5-12 year olds¹⁰), and adolescence (13-18 year olds¹¹), and rebranded the guidelines as 'Make your move – Sit less - Be active for Life'.

Parent and child awareness and knowledge of the physical activity recommendation were determined by asking '*How many minutes of physical activity are recommended for young people to participate in each day*?' The response was open-ended and included a 'Don't know' option.

The following findings present the proportion of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 and the proportion of children in Year 6 who correctly reported 60 minutes per day, and the proportion who reported 'Don't know'. The prevalence of 'correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation' and the prevalence of 'Don't know' will indicate the reach that public health promotion campaigns have in the broader population. Table 8.4 and Figure 8.4 show the prevalence of correctly stating the daily physical activity recommendation (i.e., 60 minutes) among parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 and among children in Year 6, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Any duration mentioned other than 60 minutes was classified as incorrect. Overall 17% of respondents correctly reported 60 minutes per day. Almost one-third (27%) of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 and 13% of children in Year 6 correctly reported the physical activity recommendation.

The prevalence of knowing the correct recommendation was significantly lower among parents of girls/girls (25%) compared with parents of boys/boys (29%). The prevalence of reporting the correct physical activity recommendation significantly increased from 17% in 2010 to 27% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls, from 16% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and among boys, from 18% in 2010 to 29% in 2015.

Table 8.4	Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for primary school children's physical activity by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010
	for comparison (%, SE)

		2015				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Correctly reported 60 minutes	29.9 (1.9)	32.2 (2.1)	29.8 (1.8)	13.4 (1.4)	26.6 (1.3)	17.3 (1.0) b
Did not report 60 minutes	70.1 (1.9)	67.8 (2.1)	70.2 (1.8)	86.6 (1.4)	73.4 (1.3)	82.7 (1.0)
GIRLS						
Correctly reported 60 minutes	26.7 (2.5) a	28.2 (2.3) a	29.3 (2.1)	12.7 (1.5)	24.5 (1.5) a	16.2 (1.1) b
Did not report 60 minutes	73.3 (2.5)	71.8 (2.3)	70.7 (2.1)	87.3 (1.5)	75.5 (1.5)	83.8 (1.1)
BOYS						
Correctly reported 60 minutes	33.2 (2.3)	36.6 (2.9)	30.3 (2.1)	14.1 (1.8)	28.7 (1.5)	18.3 (1.2) b
Did not report 60 minutes	66.8 (2.3)	63.4 (2.9)	69.7 (2.1)	85.9 (1.8)	71.3 (1.5)	81.7 (1.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 8.4 Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for children by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



Table 8.5 and Figure 8.5 show the prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation, by sex and year group in 2015, and 2010 for comparison. Overall, 47% of respondents did not know the daily physical activity recommendation. The prevalence was significantly higher among girls (48%) compared with boys (45%). Overall, the prevalence has significantly increased among children, from 37% in 2010 to 47% in 2015; among girls, from 39% in 2010 to 48% in 2015; and among boys, from 36% in 2010 to 45% in 2015.

Table 8.5 Prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation for primary school children by year and sex in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2015			2010
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Did not know the recommendation	47.7 (1.9)	42.3 (1.9)	40.5 (1.7)	55.9 (2.2)	46.5 (1.1)	37.4 (0.9) b
GIRLS						
Did not know the recommendation	50.0 (2.8)	46.1 (2.3) a	41.8 (2.2)	55.1 (2.8)	48.2 (1.5) a	38.7 (1.1) b
BOYS						
Did not know the recommendation	45.4 (2.0)	38.2 (2.4)	39.1 (2.4)	56.6 (2.8)	44.8 (1.3)	36.2 (1.1) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







INDICATORS OF HEALTH-RELATED PHYSICAL FITNESS

Health-related physical fitness refers to components of fitness that have a relationship with health and include cardiorespiratory fitness and musculoskeletal fitness.¹² In school-based surveys, health-related physical fitness can be objectively measured using validated field-based tests, which are low in cost, have minimal equipment requirements and which can be administered to large groups. Cardiorespiratory fitness was assessed in primary school children in Years 4 and 6, and muscular fitness was assessed in children in Years 2, 4 and 6.

CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS

Cardiorespiratory fitness, or aerobic fitness, or maximal aerobic power (VO_{2max}), is the ability of the circulatory and respiratory systems to supply oxygen to skeletal muscles during sustained physical activity. Cardiorespiratory fitness is in part genetically determined, but it can be greatly influenced by environmental and behavioural factors.¹³ Cardiorespiratory fitness is considered a physiological state, not a behaviour, and can be conceptualised as an attribute of physical activity.⁴

There are good reasons why children need to develop and maintain cardiorespiratory fitness. A fit child is more likely to be a fit adolescent¹⁴ and there is some evidence that aerobic fitness tracks from childhood into adulthood.^{15, 16} Further, there is emerging evidence that suggests cardiorespiratory fitness is positively related to academic performance (mathematics, reading and overall performance) in children.^{17, 18}

The most common and practical field-based fitness test of cardiorespiratory endurance is the 20 metre shuttle run test (20MSRT) which is sometimes referred to as the 'beep' or 'PACER' test. The 20MSRT is a standardised, health-related, criterion-referenced test which assesses the minimum level of cardiorespiratory fitness that protects against the diseases that result from inactivity or sedentary living.¹⁹ Briefly, the 20MSRT requires students to run a 20 metre distance at progressively faster speeds (i.e., increments at 0.5 km/hr each minute), until they reach volitional fatigue. The number of laps completed provides an estimate of aerobic capacity (VO_{2max})²⁰ and is considered by the World Health Organization as the single best field test indicator of cardiorespiratory fitness.²¹

For SPANS, cardiorespiratory fitness was assessed among children in Years 4 and 6 using the 20MSRT. The level and shuttle attained by each child were converted to the number of laps completed. The number of laps was used to categorise children in the 'healthy fitness zone' (HFZ) or 'needs improvement zone' (NIZ) according to the age- and sex-adjusted, criterion-referenced standards developed by the Cooper Institute for Aerobics Research.¹⁹ As children age, they need to be able to run more laps in order to achieve the HFZ in aerobic capacity and because boys tend to have greater muscle mass, they need to complete more laps than girls of the same age. For example, in Year 6 boys must complete 23 laps to achieve the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness while girls need to complete 15 laps.

Although the criterion-referenced standards for the 20MSRT start from age 10 years, three-quarters (74.1%) of Year 4 students were age 9 years and were included in the analysis using the cut-points for 10-year-olds. Approximately one-fifth (22.5%) of children in Year 4 were age less than 9 years and were excluded from the analysis. This section reports the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among Year 4 and Year 6 children in primary school, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Table 8.6 and Figure 8.6 show the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness in children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 63% of children were in the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness. The prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly higher among girls (65%), compared with boys (60%). There were no significant changes in the prevalence of children in the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness between 2010 and 2015.

.....

Table 8.6	Prevalence of HFZ for cardio	respiratory fitness am	ong children in primary	school by sex and y	ear group in 2015,	and in 2010 for co	omparison (%, SE)
-----------	------------------------------	------------------------	-------------------------	---------------------	--------------------	--------------------	-------------------

		2015		2010
	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL				
Healthy fitness zone	54.3 (3.4)	69.1 (2.8)	62.6	65.0 (2.3)
Needs improvement	45.7 (3.4)	30.9 (2.8)	37.4	35.0 (2.3)
GIRLS				
Healthy fitness zone	55.9 (3.6)	72.7 (3.1)	65.4 (2.7) a	70.0 (2.7)
Needs improvement	44.1 (3.6)	27.3 (3.1)	34.6 (2.7)	30.0 (2.7)
BOYS				
Healthy fitness zone	52.9 (3.7)	65.5 (3.5)	59.9 (2.8)	60.7 (2.7)
Needs improvement	47.1 (3.7)	34.5 (3.5)	40.1 (2.8)	39.3 (2.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 8.6 Prevalence of adequate cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that two-thirds (63%) of children in primary school achieved the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness. Table 8.7 and Figure 8.7 show prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category fitness in children in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children from urban or rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among children from low SES (46%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (68%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (49%), compared with girls from high (71%) SES backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (44%), compared with boys from high SES (65%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 49% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (42%) and Asian (53%) cultural backgrounds compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (65%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (39%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (67%); and among boys from European (35%), Middle Eastern (45%) and Asian (48%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (62%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 81% in 2010 to 35% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among children in the overweight (44%) and obese (21%) BMI categories compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (73%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (51%) and obese (24%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (74%); and among boys in the overweight (38%) and obese (17%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (71%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

Table 8.7Prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and
BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		210		
	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	56.2 (3.3)	70.4 (3.4)	64.2 (2.6)	64.9 (2.6)
Rural	49.0 (8.9)	65.0 (4.0)	57.7 (5.6)	65.5 (4.9)
SES				
Low	32.9 (5.3) a	57.1 (3.7) a	46.2 (3.2) a	53.7 (3.7)
Middle	59.5 (4.3)	70.6 (3.5)	66.0 (3.2)	68.6 (2.0)
High (ref)	61.3 (4.7)	74.0 (4.8)	68.3 (3.5)	70.8 (3.7)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	56.5 (3.3)	70.8 (2.8)	64.6 (2.4)	67.6 (2.0)
European	56.1 (12.9)	69.6 (13.7)	64.0 (10.1)	68.8 (9.6)
Middle Eastern	40.0 (5.5) a	42.8 (5.9) a	41.6 (4.2) a	47.9 (7.9)
Asian	42.0 (7.9)	64.4 (5.2)	53.4 (4.2) a	50.5 (6.8)
BMI category				
Thin	64.5 (5.9)	77.4 (5.3)	71.2 (3.9)	77.8 (3.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	65.0 (4.0)	78.2 (2.8)	72.6 (2.5)	75.4 (1.9)
Overweight	36.6 (4.7) a	49.4 (3.8) a	44.1 (3.1) a	50.3 (3.8)
Obese	16.4 (4.1) a	24.7 (4.9) a	20.7 (3.2) a	18.6 (3.7)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	57.8 (3.8)	75.6 (3.1)	68.0 (2.6)	70.0 (2.8)
Rural	50.4 (8.4)	62.8 (6.1) a	57.0 (5.9)	70.3 (8.3)
SES				
Low	33.0 (4.6) a	61.4 (5.8) a	48.8 (3.7) a	60.6 (5.0) b
Middle	62.8 (4.3)	72.3 (4.9)	68.3 (3.7)	73.2 (3.2)
High (ref)	61.8 (5.6)	78.7 (4.2)	71.3 (3.8)	76.3 (3.9)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	58.8 (3.6)	73.6 (3.2)	67.3 (2.7)	72.3 (2.4)
European	61.7 (17.2)	100.0 (0.0)	86.0 (8.2)	57.2 (14.7)
Middle Eastern	30.1 (6.2) a	45.9 (5.4) a	38.5 (2.9) a	46.9 (6.9)
Asian	47.3 (8.9)	70.9 (8.3)	59.3 (5.6)	66.5 (7.8)
BMI category				
Thin	73.5 (6.2)	77.0 (6.5)	75.6 (5.2)	86.8 (3.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	65.4 (4.5)	79.9 (3.1)	74.0 (2.8)	78.1 (2.4)
Overweight	40.6 (6.3) a	59.1 (5.1) a	50.6 (3.8) a	60.8 (4.8)
Obese	21.5 (6.1) a	26.9 (6.5) a	24.3 (4.6) a	25.9 (6.1)

.....

		2015		210
	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	54.7 (3.6)	65.0 (4.5)	60.5 (3.1)	60.4 (3.1)
Rural	47.8 (9.8)	67.0 (3.4)	58.3 (6.0)	62.2 (3.3)
SES				
Low	32.8 (6.5) a	53.1 (4.4) a	43.9 (4.6) a	46.5 (4.1)
Middle	56.2 (5.8)	69.0 (4.0)	63.8 (3.9)	65.0 (2.0)
High (ref)	60.9 (5.2)	69.0 (6.2)	65.2 (3.9)	66.7 (4.4)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	54.3 (3.8)	68.1 (3.5)	62.0 (2.8)	63.7 (2.3)
European	50.6 (19.9)	20.7 (13.7) a	35.1 (12.3) a	81.3 (11.0) b
Middle Eastern	51.4 (9.4)	39.9 (9.8) a	44.6 (8.0) a	48.7 (10.4)
Asian	36.7 (9.2)	58.0 (6.8)	47.6 (5.4) a	37.2 (7.5)
BMI category				
Thin	55.4 (8.8)	78.2 (8.4)	65.1 (5.9)	66.6 (7.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	64.5 (4.3)	76.5 (3.5)	71.2 (2.9)	73.2 (2.2)
Overweight	32.3 (6.3) a	41.9 (4.7) a	38.3 (3.8) a	41.7 (4.7)
Obese	11.2 (6.0) a	22.6 (7.5) a	17.1 (5.1) a	12.6 (4.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

.......

Figure 8.7 Prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among children in primary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)









Girts cultural background III English III Europeen III Middle-Eastern III Asian)







(Doys cultural background III English :: European III Micile-Existern :: Asian)



MULTI-STAGE SHUTTLE RUN TEST (20MSRT) DISTRIBUTIONS

Table 8.8 shows the percentile distributions, median, mean and standard deviations for lap numbers on the 20MSRT by sex and year group. Centile charts are useful to show the position of a measured parameter (e.g., the number of laps) within a statistical distribution. They do not show if that parameter is normal or abnormal, rather how that value compares with that measurement in other individuals. Among boys in Year 4 and Year 6, the median number of laps completed was 23 and 31, respectively. Among girls in Year 4 and Year 6, the median number of laps completed was 16 and 24, respectively.

Table 8.8 Lap centiles (number) on the 20MSRT by sex and year group

	BC	YS	GIR	GIRLS		
GENTILE -	Year 4	Year 6	Year 4	Year 6		
5	0.0	6.0	0.0	7.0		
10	0.0	10.0	0.0	9.0		
15	8.0	13.0	8.0	11.0		
20	10.0	16.0	9.0	12.0		
25	11.0	18.0	10.0	14.0		
30	14.0	21.0	11.0	16.0		
35	16.0	23.0	12.0	17.0		
40	17.0	25.0	14.0	19.0		
45	19.0	28.0	15.0	21.0		
Median	23.0	31.0	16.0	24.0		
55	24.0	33.0	17.0	25.0		
60	28.0	36.0	18.0	26.0		
65	32.0	41.0	20.0	29.0		
70	35.0	43.0	22.0	31.0		
75	38.0	50.0	25.0	34.0		
80	42.0	52.0	28.0	38.0		
85	48.0	58.0	31.0	43.0		
90	52.0	64.0	36.0	48.0		
95	61.0	71.0	42.0	57.0		
N	37,525	37,858	39,363	37,549		
Mean	25.9	34.4	18.4	25.9		
Std. Dev.	18.8	21.2	12.9	16.2		

.....

MUSCULAR FITNESS

Muscular fitness, or anaerobic fitness, is the ability of muscles to undertake short-duration activities primarily powered by metabolic pathways that do not use oxygen. A recent review of muscular fitness found evidence for a number of health-related benefits in children. Muscular fitness was protective against total and central adiposity, cardiovascular disease, metabolic risk factors and has beneficial effects on bone health and self-esteem.²²

Anaerobic fitness underpins most of children's daily physical activity, which is typically composed of short bursts of activity. In addition, many sports children play have highly intermittent activity characterised by rapid changes between low to vigorous intensity typically lasting <15 seconds.²³ Potentially, the inclusion of short-term, high-intensity intermittent training (HIIT) and resistance training in children's physical activity programs (including physical education lessons) may be beneficial to the health and fitness of children,²⁴⁻²⁶ especially given children's low participation in physical activity,²⁷ low levels of cardiorespiratory fitness28 and low mastery of fundamental movement skills.²⁹

Based on the evidence that muscular fitness is associated with a range of favourable health outcomes, the revised Australian Physical Activity Guidelines for Children (5-12 years) includes a recommendation that children 'engage in activities that strengthen muscle and bone on at least three days per week'.⁶ Hence, muscular fitness was included for the first time in SPANS 2015 to determine the population prevalence among NSW children. There are several dimensions of muscular fitness that may be assessed (maximal isometric strength, muscular endurance, muscle power) and the most common validated field test is the standing broad jump, which assesses lower limb explosive power.³⁰

There are no criterion-referenced standards for the broad jump in children, only norm-referenced standards, which are not linked to clinical outcomes. For SPANS, the age-sex adjusted 40th centile³¹ of the Eurofit Physical Fitness Test Battery protocol for the standing broad jump³² was used to assess muscular fitness, and children were dichotomised as achieving the healthy fitness zone (HFZ; i.e., ≥40th centile) or needs improvement zone (NIZ; i.e., < 40th centile).

Muscular fitness was assessed in children in Years 2, 4 and 6, and this section reports the prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness by sex, year group, demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 8.9 and Figure 8.8 show the prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness in children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 37% of children were in the HFZ for muscular fitness.

Table 8.9 Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015				
	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
ALL					
Healthy fitness zone	28.2 (2.3)	44.3 (2.7)	38.1 (2.9)	36.7 (2.2)	
Needs improvement	71.8 (2.3)	55.7 (2.7)	61.9 (2.9)	63.3 (2.2)	
GIRLS					
Healthy fitness zone	25.4 (2.4)	41.5 (3.1)	37.7 (3.6)	34.6 (2.4)	
Needs improvement	74.6 (2.4)	58.5 (3.1)	62.3 (3.6)	65.4 (2.4)	
BOYS					
Healthy fitness zone	31.2 (3.3)	47.3 (3.1)	38.4 (3.1)	38.9 (2.5)	
Needs improvement	68.8 (3.3)	52.7 (3.1)	61.6 (3.1)	61.1 (2.5)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 8.8 Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



.....

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that one-third (37%) of children in primary school achieved the HFZ for muscular fitness. Table 8.10 and Figure 8.9 show the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness in children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness between urban and rural children.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the achieved HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among children from low SES (26%) compared with children from high SES (42%) backgrounds. The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (22%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (40%); and among boys from low SES (29%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (44%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the achieved HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (15%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (29%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (38%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (10%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (36%); and among boys from Middle Eastern (20%) and Asian (21%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (41%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among children in the overweight (24%) and obese (11%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (43%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (22%) and obese (12%) BMI categories, and significantly higher among girls in the thin BMI category (50%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (40%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the overweight (27%) and obese (11%) BMI categories compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (46%).

 Table 8.10
 Prevalence of achieved HFZ for muscular fitness among primary school children stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	26.7 (2.1)	43.9 (3.1)	37.2 (3.3)	35.7 (2.2)		
Rural	33.8 (6.9)	45.5 (5.0)	41.0 (6.1)	40.3 (5.6)		
SES						
Low	20.8 (3.3)	30.9 (5.3) a	25.1 (4.8) a	25.7 (4.1) a		
Middle	32.1 (4.3)	43.6 (3.8)	37.1 (4.7)	37.5 (3.9)		
High (ref)	28.6 (2.9)	52.1 (3.1)	45.8 (2.9)	41.7 (1.7)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	28.9 (2.3)	46.8 (2.5)	39.3 (2.9)	38.2 (2.1)		
European	50.2 (11.5)	30.6 (12.1)	49.8 (13.6)	45.5 (8.3)		
Middle Eastern	10.3 (3.0) a	18.1 (5.5) a	17.3 (8.8) a	15.1 (3.5) a		
Asian	24.9 (6.1)	31.7 (4.8) a	32.5 (7.1)	29.4 (3.8) a		
BMI category						
Thin	29.2 (6.4)	53.3 (5.7)	52.3 (5.0)	45.9 (3.6)		
Healthy weight (ref)	33.1 (2.8)	54.1 (2.9)	43.4 (3.3)	43.2 (2.3)		
Overweight	21.5 (3.0) a	25.5 (3.3) a	25.3 (3.5) a	24.3 (2.5) a		
Obese	12.0 (3.8) a	14.9 (4.1) a	5.9 (2.5) a	11.3 (2.0) a		
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	25.2 (2.5)	41.9 (3.7)	38.1 (4.1)	34.6 (2.6)		
Rural	26.1 (6.1)	40.3 (5.6)	36.5 (7.5)	34.7 (6.0)		
SES						
Low	15.0 (2.3) a	29.0 (5.0) a	21.3 (4.7) a	22.0 (3.3) a		
Middle	30.7 (4.2)	40.6 (4.1)	36.5 (5.1)	35.9 (3.7)		
High (ref)	25.6 (3.5)	48.8 (4.4)	46.9 (4.5)	39.5 (2.9)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	25.8 (2.5)	43.4 (3.1)	38.7 (3.4)	35.8 (2.3)		
European	48.3 (16.3)	na	52.9 (15.8)	39.1 (10.9)		
Middle Eastern	5.3 (3.4) a	18.5 (9.2) a	6.5 (3.3) a	10.4 (3.3) a		
Asian	29.1 (9.5)	40.7 (6.0)	40.8 (10.7)	36.4 (5.2)		
BMI category						
Thin	36.2 (8.9)	57.4 (7.0)	52.9 (6.6)	49.6 (4.5) a		
Healthy weight (ref)	29.5 (2.6)	49.9 (3.9)	41.8 (3.8)	40.0 (2.6)		
Overweight	16.3 (3.5) a	24.1 (4.1) a	25.0 (5.5) a	21.9 (3.1) a		
Obese	11.9 (4.2) a	15.2 (5.1) a	7.6 (4.4) a	11.9 (2.9) a		

.....

	2015				
	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	28.4 (3.0)	46.2 (3.5)	36.3 (3.6)	36.8 (2.5)	
Rural	40.6 (9.2)	50.7 (6.3)	45.0 (5.6)	45.6 (6.3)	
SES					
Low	25.7 (6.8)	32.8 (6.8) a	28.7 (5.8) a	29.0 (5.9) a	
Middle	33.6 (5.7)	47.0 (5.3)	37.7 (5.0)	39.2 (4.7)	
High (ref)	32.2 (4.0)	55.5 (3.4)	44.7 (3.9)	44.1 (1.7)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	32.2 (3.3)	50.1 (2.9)	39.9	40.7 (2.4)	
European	51.7 (13.7)	61.1 (19.3)	44.7	52.1 (12.0)	
Middle Eastern	16.2 (8.2)	17.7 (6.1) a	27.2 (14.5)	20.2 (5.4) a	
Asian	19.5 (6.6)	18.9 (7.1) a	24.4 (8.6)	20.8 (4.7) a	
BMI category					
Thin	20.4 (6.5)	49.1 (7.6)	51.1 (8.3)	40.9 (4.5)	
Healthy weight (ref)	36.7 (4.0)	58.3 (3.0)	45.0 (4.1)	46.3 (2.8)	
Overweight	28.2 (5.3)	26.9 (4.4) a	25.5 (3.9) a	26.7 (3.0) a	
Obese	12.1 (5.8) a	14.6 (5.7) a	4.2 (2.8) a	10.8 (2.8) a	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers

No letter means there was no statistical difference





















STANDING BROAD JUMP DISTRIBUTIONS

Table 8.11 shows the percentile distributions, median, mean and standard deviations for the distance for the standing broad jump (cms) by sex and year group. Centile charts are useful to show the position of a measured parameter (e.g., the distance jumped) within a statistical distribution. They do not show if that parameter is normal or abnormal, rather how that value compares with that measurement in other individuals. Among boys in Years 2, 4, and 6, the median standing broad jump (cm) was 113.5 cm, 128.8cm, and 141.0cm, respectively. Among girls in Years 2, 4, and 6, the median standing broad jump (cms) was 102.4cm, 118.0cm, and 130.4cm, respectively

Table 8.11 Standing broad jump (cm) centiles by sex and year group

CENTILE -		BOYS		GII	RLS	
	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6
5	73.0	92.0	99.6	70.0	84.4	88.6
10	83.0	99.4	107.6	78.0	92.8	99.0
15	89.9	105.4	113.6	82.2	97.6	105.2
20	93.0	111.0	120.2	86.2	101.8	111.0
25	97.6	114.0	124.8	90.4	105.6	115.0
30	101.0	117.0	129.2	93.1	108.2	118.4
35	105.6	120.2	131.4	95.1	110.2	122.2
40	108.4	123.2	134.4	97.8	113.4	125.0
45	111.4	126.1	137.4	100.0	115.8	127.8
Median	113.5	128.8	141.0	102.4	118.0	130.4
55	116.0	131.4	143.8	104.0	121.0	133.4
60	118.2	134.0	147.2	106.1	122.8	137.0
65	121.2	137.0	150.6	108.6	125.2	139.8
70	124.1	139.8	154.0	110.6	127.2	143.9
75	127.4	142.6	156.1	114.0	130.8	147.2
80	130.0	144.8	159.0	116.6	134.4	151.4
85	134.8	149.4	162.8	119.8	137.8	156.4
90	138.8	155.9	167.2	124.3	144.0	160.2
95	143.2	162.0	179.0	131.2	150.8	166.2
N	36,039	36,110	36,837	38,995	37,704	36,818
Mean	111.7	128.0	139.7	101.6	118.0	130.2
Std. Dev.	22.0	21.5	23.9	18.3	19.8	23.9

SUMMARY OF THE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY & FITNESS LEVELS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of physical activity and fitness (cardiorespiratory and muscular) in children in primary school.

Physical activity	Australian	SPANS	Prevalence (%)		Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &
Indicator	guidennes	Denchmark –	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
Physical activity participation		≥60mins spent in moderate to vigorous physical activity every day ¹⁰	n/a	23.0%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among children in urban areas, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and the obese BMI categories
Know the physical activity	Children age 5-12 years should participate in <i>at</i> <i>least 60 minutes every day</i> <i>of moderate to vigorous</i> <i>physical activity</i> ical activity on for -12 years	60 minutes o dev	17.3%	26.6% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 and children in Year 6 who know the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among girls. Further subgroup differences were not assessed
recommendation for children age 5-12 years		oo minutes a day			Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of parents of children in Years K, 2 and 4 and children in Year 6 who know the physical activity recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroup differences were not assessed
Cardiorespiratory fitness (20MSRT)	There are no specific guidelines	Children categorised as achieving HFZ† according to the age- and sex- adjusted criterion- referenced standards for cardiorespiratory fitness ¹⁹	65.0%	62.6%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of children achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly higher among girls and significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and the obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased in girls
Muscular fitness (Standing broad jump)	There are no specific guidelines	Children categorise as achieving HFZ according to the age- and sex- adjusted 40th centile for muscular fitness ^{31, 32}	n/a	36.7%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and the obese BMI categories

[†]HFZ healthy fitness zone

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 sig

Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category not assessed in 2010 n/a

.....

SECONDARY SCHOOL

Physical activities are generally classified as low, moderate, or vigorous intensity on the basis of energy expenditure measured in metabolic equivalents (METs).⁵ (METs are the ratio of activity to resting energy expenditure). Health benefits accrue from spending bouts of at least 10 minutes in physical activities that are at least of a moderate intensity, which for adolescents has been defined as MET \geq 3.0 or 4.0^{1,5.}

Australia's national guideline for physical activity⁶ recommends that for health benefits adolescents aged 13 to 18 years should:

- 1. Accumulate at least 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous intensity physical activity every day
- 2. Include a variety of aerobic activities, including some vigorous intensity activity
- 3. On at least three days per week, adolescents should engage in activities that strengthen muscle and bone
- 4. Engage in more activity up to several hours per day to achieve additional health benefits

In previous SPANS, physical activity participation of adolescents was measured using the Adolescent Physical Activity Recall Questionnaire (APARQ).8 This guestion has been replaced with a single item, validated question endorsed by the Australian Healthy Kids Alliance as the primary indicator for population monitoring of adolescent physical activity.9 The question asks respondents to report, 'Over the past 7 days, on how many days were you engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example in 10-minute intervals) each day?' Response categories were 0 to 7 days and adolescents reporting 7 days were considered to meet the physical activity recommendations. The prevalence (%) estimates need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

DAYS SPENT IN PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Table 8.12 and Figure 8.10 show the prevalence of days spent in moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) for at least 60 minutes each day in adolescents in 2015 by sex and year group. Overall 5% of adolescents did not achieve 60 minutes of MVPA on any days and 12% spent at least 60 minutes in MVPA every day of the week. Overall, there appear to be some differences between the number of days that girls and boys engaged in at least 60 minutes of MVPA; with girls spending on average 3.4 days (SD=1.9) and boys spending on average 3.9 days (SD=2.0) in at least 60 minutes of MVPA a week.
DAVC		2015	
DATS	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
0 days	4.9 (0.8)	5.6 (1.2)	5.3 (0.8)
1 day	8.3 (1.0)	8.9 (1.1)	8.6 (0.8)
2 days	13.7 (1.2)	19.0 (1.3)	16.4 (0.9)
3 days	20.3 (1.2)	21.2 (1.3)	20.8 (0.7)
4 days	15.6 (1.3)	14.7 (1.3)	15.1 (0.9)
5 days	15.3 (1.6)	13.4 (1.3)	14.3 (1.1)
6 days	9.0 (0.9)	6.9 (0.9)	8.0 (0.7)
7 days	12.8 (1.2)	10.2 (1.5)	11.5 (1.1)
GIRLS			
0 days	4.4 (0.9)	6.4 (1.7)	5.5 (1.0)
1 day	10.1 (1.6)	11.3 (1.8)	10.7 (1.3)
2 days	15.9 (1.9)	21.0 (2.2)	18.5 (1.5)
3 days	24.9 (2.3)	22.6 (2.1)	23.7 (1.3)
4 days	13.3 (1.6)	15.1 (1.9)	14.3 (1.2)
5 days	13.7 (2.2)	12.0 (1.8)	12.8 (1.5)
6 days	9.0 (1.4)	4.4 (1.0)	6.6 (1.0)
7 days	8.7 (1.3)	7.1 (1.9)	7.9 (1.2)
BOYS			
0 days	5.2 (1.0)	4.9 (1.2)	5.1 (0.8)
1 day	6.7 (1.2)	6.5 (1.2)	6.6 (0.8)
2 days	11.8 (1.5)	16.9 (1.6)	14.3 (1.2)
3 days	16.2 (1.7)	19.8 (1.7)	18.0 (1.2)
4 days	17.7 (1.8)	14.2 (1.9)	16.0 (1.4)
5 days	16.8 (2.1)	14.8 (2.2)	15.8 (1.7)
6 days	9.0 (1.3)	9.5 (1.6)	9.3 (1.0)
7 days	16.6 (1.6)	13.4 (2.1)	15.0 (1.5)

Table 8.12 Prevalence of spending at least 60 minutes daily in MVPA among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.







361

MEETING THE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY RECOMMENDATION

Table 8.13 and Figure 8.11 show the prevalence of meeting the daily physical activity recommendation among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 12% of adolescents met the physical activity recommendation and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (8%), compared with boys (15%).

Table 8.13 Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

2015			
Year 8	Year 10	All years	
12.8 (1.2)	10.2 (1.5)	11.5 (1.1)	
87.2 (1.2)	89.8 (1.5)	88.5 (1.1)	
8.7 (1.3) a	10.2 (1.9) a	7.9 (1.2) a	
91.3 (1.3)	89.8 (1.9)	92.1 (1.2)	
16.6 (1.6)	13.4 (2.1)	15.0 (1.5)	
83.4 (1.6)	86.6 (2.1)	85.0 (1.5)	
	Year 8 12.8 (1.2) 87.2 (1.2) 8.7 (1.3) a 91.3 (1.3) 16.6 (1.6) 83.4 (1.6)	2015 Year 8 Year 10 12.8 (1.2) 10.2 (1.5) 87.2 (1.2) 89.8 (1.5) 8.7 (1.3) a 10.2 (1.9) a 91.3 (1.3) 89.8 (1.9) 16.6 (1.6) 13.4 (2.1) 83.4 (1.6) 86.6 (2.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 8.11 Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in eight (12%) adolescents met the physical activity recommendation of at least 60 minutes of daily MVPA. Table 8.14 and Figure 8.12 show the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the daily physical activity recommendation between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in meeting the daily physical activity recommendation between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (6%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (12%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (3%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (9%); and significantly higher among boys from European cultural backgrounds (40%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (15%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the daily physical activity recommendation was significantly higher among girls from the thin (15%) and obese (15%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (7%).

Table 8.14	Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic
	characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	12.8 (1.3)	8.9 (1.7)	10.8 (1.2)	
Rural	12.8 (2.4)	13.9 (3.1)	13.3 (2.3)	
SES				
Low	13.2 (2.4)	10.8 (2.7)	12.0 (2.2)	
Middle	13.6 (2.2)	8.2 (1.6)	10.9 (1.4)	
High (ref)	11.7 (1.6)	11.5 (3.2)	11.6 (2.1)	
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	12.9 (1.4)	10.6 (1.5)	11.8 (1.2)	
European	3.7 (3.8)	30.1 (19.0)	17.7 (10.7)	
Middle Eastern	19.2 (5.4)	4.7 (3.3)	11.8 (2.7)	
Asian	8.6 (2.8)	4.2 (2.4)	6.0 (2.0) a	
BMI category				
Thin	14.6 (4.3)	9.5 (4.4)	12.3 (3.3)	
Healthy weight (ref)	13.3 (1.4)	10.6 (1.7)	11.9 (1.3)	
Overweight	10.2 (2.1)	9.1 (2.5)	9.6 (1.6)	
Obese	14.8 (5.5)	12.2 (4.7)	13.5 (3.8)	

		2015	
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
GIRLS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	8.1 (1.4)	6.5 (2.1)	7.3 (1.3)
Rural	10.4 (2.4)	9.0 (3.8)	9.7 (2.2)
SES			
Low	8.4 (2.1)	8.3 (3.0)	8.4 (2.0)
Middle	9.0 (2.9)	4.0 (1.2)	6.4 (1.7)
High (ref)	8.9 (1.3)	8.5 (3.8)	8.7 (2.1)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	9.5 (1.4)	8.1 (2.0)	8.8 (1.3)
European	na	na	na
Middle Eastern	10.0 (5.4)	na	5.3 (2.7)
Asian	4.4 (2.9)	2.7 (2.8)	3.4 (1.9) a
BMI category			
Thin	16.4 (5.6)	13.5 (8.3)	15.1 (5.2) a
Healthy weight (ref)	7.3 (1.4)	6.3 (1.6)	6.8 (1.1)
Overweight	7.2 (2.1)	7.1 (3.8)	7.2 (2.4)
Obese	17.9 (9.3)	11.4 (6.0)	14.9 (5.9) a
BOYS			
Locality			
Urban (ref)	17.3 (1.9)	11.5 (2.2)	14.4 (1.6)
Rural	14.8 (3.6)	18.2 (4.3)	16.5 (3.1)
SES			
Low	18.2 (3.4)	13.2 (4.3)	15.5 (3.2)
Middle	17.4 (2.7)	12.1 (2.8)	14.8 (1.8)
High (ref)	14.3 (2.6)	15.1 (3.8)	14.7 (2.8)
Cultural background			
English-speaking (ref)	16.0 (1.8)	13.0 (2.1)	14.5 (1.6)
European	14.5 (14.5)	49.1 (24.8) a	39.8 (17.0) a
Middle Eastern	28.2 (7.6)	8.2 (5.7)	17.4 (4.7)
Asian	13.9 (5.7)	6.5 (4.1)	9.7 (3.7)
BMI category			
Thin	12.9 (5.6)	5.8 (3.5)	9.7 (3.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.9 (2.2)	15.1 (2.7)	17.0 (2.0)
Overweight	12.8 (3.6)	11.0 (3.5)	11.9 (2.5)
Obese	11.4 (5.4)	12.8 (7.6)	12.1 (5.2)

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category. а na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

.....

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Prevalence of meeting the physical activity recommendation among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI) Figure 8.12



Boys cultural background III English @ European III Vidde-Eastern III Asian)

365





AWARENESS OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY RECOMMENDATION AMONG ADOLESCENTS

In 2004, the Commonwealth Department of Health and Ageing released Australia's first physical activity recommendation for adolescents. In 2012, the Guideline Development Committee recommended that the Australian Physical Activity Guidelines for Adolescents and Young People should be updated every five years. The review in 2012 recommended the same physical activity prescription (i.e., at least 60 minutes daily of moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA)) but separating the guidelines to reflect the two developmental stages of childhood (5-12 year olds¹⁰) and adolescence (13-18 year olds¹¹), and rebranded the guidelines as 'Make your move – Sit less - Be active for Life'.³³ Adolescents' awareness and knowledge of the daily physical activity recommendation was determined by asking '*How many minutes of physical activity are recommended for young people to participate in each day?*' The following findings present the proportion of adolescents who reported '60 minutes per day' and the proportion who reported 'Don't know'. Information regarding the prevalence of 'correct knowledge' and 'those who don't know' will indicate the reach that current public health promotion campaigns have in the broader population.

Table 8.15 and Figure 8.13 show the prevalence of correctly stating the daily physical activity recommendation by sex and year group in 2015, and 2010 for comparison. Overall, 28% of adolescents correctly reported 60 minutes per day. The prevalence of reporting the correct physical activity recommendation significantly increased among adolescents, from 22% in 2010 to 28% in 2015; among girls, from 21% in 2010 to 29% in 2015; and among boys, from 23% in 2010 to 28% in 2015.

Table 8.15	Prevalence of correctly reporting the	physical activity recommendatio	n for secondary school adolescents	by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for
	comparison (%, SE)			

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Correctly reported 60 minutes	27.5 (2.6)	29.1 (2.3)	28.3 (2.0)	22.0 (1.2) b
Did not report 60 minutes	72.5 (2.6)	70.9 (2.3)	71.7 (2.0)	78.0 (1.2)
GIRLS				
Correctly reported 60 minutes	26.7 (3.5)	30.8 (3.1)	28.8 (2.7)	21.4 (1.8) b
Did not report 60 minutes	73.3 (3.5)	69.2 (3.1)	71.2 (2.7)	78.6 (1.8)
BOYS				
Correctly reported 60 minutes	28.4 (2.8)	27.4 (3.1)	27.9 (2.3)	22.7 (1.4) b
Did not report 60 minutes	71.6 (2.8)	72.6 (3.1)	72.1 (2.3)	77.3 (1.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 8.13 Prevalence of correctly reporting the physical activity recommendation for adolescents by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95% CI)



Table 8.16 and Figure 8.14 show the prevalence of not knowing the daily physical activity prescription in adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and 2010 for comparison. Overall, 41% of adolescents did not know the physical activity recommendation, and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (38%), compared with boys (45%). Overall, the prevalence has significantly increased among adolescents, from 31% in 2010 to 41% in 2015; among girls, from 30% in 2010 to 38% in 2015; and among boys, from 31% in 2010 to 45% in 2015.

Table 8.16Prevalence of not knowing the physical activity recommendation for secondary school adolescents by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison
(%, SE)

	2015		
Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
45.3 (2.4)	37.5 (2.4)	41.4 (1.9)	30.8 (1.6) b
43.0 (3.7)	32.2 (3.4) a	37.6 (2.9) a	30.4 (2.0) b
47.6 (2.8)	42.8 (3.0)	45.2 (2.1)	31.1 (2.0) b
	Year 8 45.3 (2.4) 43.0 (3.7) 47.6 (2.8)	2015 Year 8 Year 10 45.3 (2.4) 37.5 (2.4) 43.0 (3.7) 32.2 (3.4) a 47.6 (2.8) 42.8 (3.0)	2015 Year 8 Year 10 All years 45.3 (2.4) 37.5 (2.4) 41.4 (1.9) 43.0 (3.7) 32.2 (3.4) a 37.6 (2.9) a 47.6 (2.8) 42.8 (3.0) 45.2 (2.1)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

INDICATORS OF HEALTH-RELATED FITNESS

Health-related physical fitness refers to components of fitness that have a relationship with health and include cardiorespiratory fitness and musculoskeletal fitness.¹² In school-based surveys, health-related physical fitness can be measured objectively through validated, field-based tests that are low in cost, have minimal equipment requirements, and can be administered in large groups.

CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS

Cardiorespiratory fitness, or aerobic fitness, or maximal aerobic power (VO_{2max}), is the ability of the circulatory and respiratory systems to supply oxygen to skeletal muscles during sustained physical activity. Cardiorespiratory fitness is in part genetically determined, but it can be greatly influenced by environmental and behavioural factors.¹³ Cardiorespiratory fitness is considered a physiological state, not a behaviour, and can be conceptualised as an attribute of physical activity.⁴

There are good reasons why adolescents need to develop and maintain cardiorespiratory fitness. A fit child is more likely to be a fit adolescent¹⁴ and there is some evidence that aerobic fitness tracks from childhood into adulthood.^{15, 16} Further, there is emerging evidence that suggests cardiorespiratory fitness is also positively related to academic performance (mathematics, reading and overall performance) in adolescents.^{34, 35}

The most common and practical field-based fitness test of cardiorespiratory endurance is the 20 metre shuttle run test (20MSRT), which is sometimes referred to as the 'beep' or 'PACER' test. The 20MSRT is a standardised, health-related, criterion-referenced test, which assesses the minimum level of cardiorespiratory fitness that protects against the diseases that result from inactivity or sedentary living.¹⁹ Briefly, the 20MSRT requires students to run a 20 metre distance at progressively faster speeds (i.e., increments at 0.5 km/hr each minute), until they reach volitional fatigue. The number of laps completed provides an estimate of aerobic capacity (VO_{2max})²⁰ and is considered by the World Health Organisation as the single best indicator of cardiorespiratory fitness.²¹

For SPANS, cardiorespiratory fitness was assessed by the 20MSRT. The level and shuttle attained by each adolescent were converted to the number of laps completed. The number of laps were used to categorise students in the 'healthy fitness zone' (HFZ) or 'needs improvement zone' (NIZ) according to the age- and sex- adjusted criterion-referenced standards developed by the Cooper Institute for Aerobics Research.¹⁹ As adolescents age, they need to be able to run more laps in order to achieve the HFZ in aerobic capacity, and because boys tend to have greater muscle mass, they need to complete more laps than girls of the same age. For example, in Year 8 boys must complete 41 laps to have achieve the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness, while girls need to complete 23 laps.

This section reports the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness in adolescent by sex and year group in 2015, and 2010 for comparison.

Table 8.17 and Figure 8.15 show the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 59% of adolescents were in the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness. There were no significant differences between boys and girls or changes in the proportion of adolescents in the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness between 2010 and 2015.

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Healthy fitness zone	58.6 (3.2)	58.4 (3.4)	58.5 (2.8)	65.3 (2.5)
Needs improvement	41.4 (3.2)	41.6 (3.4)	41.5 (2.8)	34.7 (2.5)
GIRLS				
Healthy fitness zone	61.6 (4.0)	55.5 (4.2)	58.5 (3.4)	66.3 (3.3)
Needs improvement	38.4 (4.0)	44.5 (4.2)	41.5 (3.4)	33.7 (3.3)
BOYS				
Healthy fitness zone	55.8 (3.8)	61.2 (4.2)	58.5 (3.3)	64.3 (2.7)
Needs improvement	44.2 (3.8)	38.8 (4.2)	41.5 (3.3)	35.7 (2.7)

Table 8.17 Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

......

Figure 8.15 Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that three in five (59%) adolescents in secondary school achieved the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness. Table 8.18 and Figure 8.16 show the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 and 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (69%), compared with girls from urban areas (55%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, from 66% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas, from 68% in 2010 to 55% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES (52%), compared with adolescents from high SES (66%) backgrounds; and among boys from low SES (50%), compared with boys from high SES (67%) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among adolescents from high SES backgrounds, from 77% in 2010 to 66% in 2015; and among girls from high SES backgrounds, from 78% in 2010 to 65% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern (39%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (40%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (61%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern (37%) and Asian (35%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (63%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (41%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (60%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 66% in 2010 to 40% in 2015; and among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 68% in 2010 to 35% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (37%) and obese (11%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (69%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (38%) and obese (12%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the health weight BMI category (68%); and among boys in the overweight (37%) and obese (9%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the health weight BMI category in the health weight BMI category (70%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among adolescents in the overweight BMI category, from 47% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and among adolescents in the obese BMI category, from 21% in 2010 to 11% in 2015.

 Table 8.18
 Prevalence of achieving the HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	56.9 (3.9)	57.7 (4.3)	57.3 (3.6)	66.3 (3.1) b
Rural	63.2 (5.0)	60.2 (4.6)	61.7 (3.8)	61.7 (3.3)
SES				
Low	51.0 (5.3) a	52.8 (4.5)	51.9 (4.5) a	56.3 (3.5)
Middle	59.1 (4.2)	57.5 (4.7)	58.3 (3.4)	61.3 (3.3)
High (ref)	66.1 (4.1)	65.5 (6.7)	65.8 (4.4)	76.9 (3.0) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	61.1 (2.8)	61.5 (3.3)	61.3 (2.5)	66.2 (2.4)
European	64.7 (11.4)	53.9 (18.0)	59.1 (9.3)	62.5 (6.9)
Middle Eastern	34.3 (7.8) a	44.9 (11.4)	39.1 (7.3) a	45.1 (8.2)
Asian	41.2 (8.1) a	39.7 (6.6) a	40.3 (6.0) a	65.9 (5.8) b
BMI category				
Thin	70.0 (5.7)	62.5 (7.1)	66.6 (4.3)	68.8 (4.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	69.5 (3.2)	68.6 (3.1)	69.0 (2.6)	72.7 (2.4)
Overweight	36.2 (3.4) a	38.7 (4.9) a	37.4 (3.1) a	46.9 (3.6) b
Obese	10.8 (4.5) a	10.2 (3.9) a	10.5 (3.1) a	20.5 (4.2) b
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	59.1 (4.9)	50.9 (5.1)	55.0 (4.0)	67.6 (3.8) b
Rural	68.8 (5.7)	69.2 (3.9) a	69.0 (4.1) a	62.2 (5.6)
SES				
Low	53.5 (6.2) a	54.8 (4.9)	54.2 (5.0)	55.4 (5.2)
Middle	59.6 (5.3) a	53.1 (4.5)	56.3 (3.7)	63.6 (4.4)
High (ref)	71.8 (4.7)	58.4 (9.8)	65.0 (6.2)	77.8 (3.5) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	65.1 (3.5)	60.0 (4.0)	62.6 (3.0)	67.7 (3.2)
European	67.1 (12.5)	44.0 (25.3)	58.8 (11.2)	63.4 (10.3)
Middle Eastern	42.9 (7.5) a	28.7 (16.8)	37.2 (7.1) a	43.6 (8.4)
Asian	36.4 (7.1) a	33.9 (9.1) a	34.9 (6.0) a	67.6 (6.0) b
BMI category				
Thin	74.8 (6.2)	59.6 (9.0)	68.2 (4.8)	70.3 (5.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	70.1 (4.0)	66.6 (3.7)	68.3 (3.2)	73.2 (3.3)
Overweight	45.0 (5.5) a	30.6 (5.9) a	37.7 (4.5) a	47.3 (4.4)
Ohese	13 2 (6 N) a	11 2 (5 8) a	122(40)a	16 6 (5 5)

.....

	2015			2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	54.8 (4.5)	64.8 (5.1)	59.7 (4.1)	65.2 (3.4)
Rural	58.2 (6.8)	52.7 (6.6)	55.4 (4.9)	61.2 (2.7)
SES				
Low	48.4 (6.7)	51.0 (6.8) a	49.8 (5.6) a	57.2 (3.3)
Middle	58.6 (5.4)	61.7 (6.7)	60.1 (4.6)	59.2 (3.3)
High (ref)	60.4 (5.4)	73.7 (5.5)	66.6 (4.2)	75.9 (3.8)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	57.4 (3.7)	62.9 (4.2)	60.1 (3.0)	64.8 (2.7)
European	57.6 (25.1)	60.3 (26.5)	59.5 (17.0)	62.0 (7.8)
Middle Eastern	26.0 (12.1) a	55.3 (9.6)	40.7 (9.8) a	47.2 (11.5)
Asian	47.8 (11.4)	48.7 (9.2)	48.4 (8.7)	64.9 (7.0)
BMI category				
Thin	65.2 (8.8)	65.1 (10.4)	65.2 (6.6)	66.7 (6.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	68.9 (3.5)	70.6 (3.7)	69.8 (2.7)	72.3 (2.6)
Overweight	28.3 (4.5) a	46.7 (6.9) a	37.2 (4.0) a	46.6 (4.5)
Obese	8.2 (6.5) a	9.3 (5.6) a	8.7 (4.7) a	22.8 (5.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 8.16 Prevalence of HFZ for cardiorespiratory fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)















(boys cultural background III Erginit III European III Middle-Eastern III Asian)



MULTI-STAGE SHUTTLE RUN TEST (20MSRT) DISTRIBUTIONS

Table 8.19 shows the percentile distributions, median, mean and standard deviations for lap numbers on the 20MSRT by sex and year group. Centile charts are useful to show the position of a measured parameter (e.g., the number of laps) within a statistical distribution. They do not show if that parameter is normal or abnormal, rather how that value compares with that measurement in other individuals.

In 2015, among boys in Years 8 and 10, the median number of laps completed was 42 and 57, respectively. Among girls in Years 8 and 10, the median number of laps completed was 28 and 25, respectively.

Table 8.19 Lap centiles (number) on the 20MSRT by sex and Year group

	BC	IYS	GIF	RLS
GENTILE -	Year 8	Year 10	Year 8	Year 10
5	11.0	14.0	8.0	0.0
10	15.0	24.0	12.0	8.0
15	18.0	32.0	13.0	11.0
20	22.0	34.0	15.0	13.0
25	25.0	37.0	16.0	16.0
30	29.0	42.0	18.0	17.0
35	33.0	46.0	20.0	19.0
40	35.0	51.0	23.0	20.0
45	38.0	54.0	26.0	23.0
Median	42.0	57.0	28.0	25.0
55	46.0	62.0	30.0	28.0
60	52.0	66.0	31.0	33.0
65	54.0	73.0	33.0	34.0
70	58.0	74.0	36.0	38.0
75	62.0	78.0	39.0	42.0
80	69.0	84.0	43.0	46.0
85	75.0	85.0	48.0	52.0
90	84.0	90.0	53.0	56.0
95	88.0	99.0	62.0	65.0
N	42,323	41,720	40,987	41,609
Mean	45.4	57.9	29.9	29.6
Std. Dev.	25.3	26.5	17.1	20.2

MUSCULAR FITNESS

Muscular fitness, or anaerobic fitness, is the ability of muscles to undertake short-duration activities powered primarily by metabolic pathways that do not use oxygen. A recent review of muscular fitness found strong evidence for a number of health-related benefits in children. Muscular fitness was protective against total and central adiposity, cardiovascular disease, metabolic risk factors and has beneficial effects on bone health and self-esteem.²²

Anaerobic fitness underpins most of an adolescent's daily physical activity, which is characterised typically by short bursts of activity; and many sports that young people play result in highly intermittent activity periods characterised by rapid changes between low to vigorous intensity and typically lasting less than 15 seconds.²³ Potentially, the inclusion of short-term, high-intensity intermittent training (HIIT) and resistance training in adolescent physical activity programs (including physical education lessons) may be beneficial to the health and fitness of young people,²⁴⁻²⁶ especially given adolescents' low participation in physical activity,²⁷ their low levels of cardiorespiratory fitness,²⁸ and low mastery of fundamental movement skills.²⁹

Based on the evidence that muscular fitness is associated with a range of favourable health outcomes, the revised Australian Physical Activity Guidelines for Adolescents (13-18 years) include a recommendation that adolescents '*engage in activities that strengthen muscle and bone on at least three days per week*'.⁶ Hence muscular fitness was included for the first time in SPANS 2015 to determine the population prevalence of muscular fitness among NSW adolescents. There are several dimensions of muscular fitness that may be assessed (maximal isometric strength, muscular endurance, muscle power) and the most common, validated field test is the standing broad jump, which assesses lower limb explosive power.³⁰

There are no criterion-referenced standards for the broad jump in adolescents, only norm-referenced standards (which are not linked to clinical outcomes). For SPANS, the age-sex adjusted 40^{th} centile³¹ of the Eurofit Physical Fitness Test Battery protocol for the standing broad jump³² was used to assess muscular fitness, and adolescents were dichotomised as achieving the 'healthy fitness zone' (HFZ; i.e., $\geq 40^{th}$ centile) or 'needs improvement zone' (NIZ; i.e., $< 40^{th}$ centile). This section reports the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents by sex, year group, demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 8.20 and Figure 8.17 show the prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 35% of adolescents achieved the HFZ for muscular fitness in 2015 and there were no significant differences between boys and girls.

Table 8.20 Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

		2015	
	Year 8	Year 10	All years
ALL			
Healthy fitness zone	34.5 (2.8)	35.8 (2.9)	35.1 (2.5)
Needs improvement	65.5 (2.8)	64.2 (2.9)	64.9 (2.5)
GIRLS			
Healthy fitness zone	33.6 (3.4)	33.6 (3.8)	33.6 (3.0)
Needs improvement	66.4 (3.4)	66.4 (3.8)	66.4 (3.0)
BOYS			
Healthy fitness zone	35.3 (3.9)	38.0 (3.6)	36.6 (3.4)
Needs improvement	64.7 (3.9)	62.0 (3.6)	63.4 (3.4)

.....

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in three (35%) adolescents in secondary school achieved the HFZ for muscular fitness. Table 8.21 and Figure 8.18 show the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: There were no significant differences in the prevalence of the HFZ for muscular fitness between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES (31%) and middle SES (31%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES (44%) backgrounds; and among girls from low SES (26%) and middle SES (28%), compared with girls from high SES (46%) backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds (13%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (36%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (25%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (35%); and among boys from European cultural backgrounds (4%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (36%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of the HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (22%) and obese (8%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (41%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (25%) and obese BMI category (7%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (38%); and among boys in the overweight (18%) and obese (10%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (45%).

 Table 8.21
 Prevalence of HFZ for muscular fitness among adolescents in secondary school stratified by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015						
_	Year 8	Year 10	All years				
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	36.8 (3.1)	38.0 (3.1)	37.4 (2.7)				
Rural	28.2 (4.8)	30.2 (5.4)	29.2 (4.7)				
SES							
Low	31.1 (4.0)	31.1 (4.9) a	31.1 (4.0) a				
Middle	29.7 (3.5) a	31.9 (3.7) a	30.8 (3.1) a				
High (ref)	42.3 (5.0)	45.0 (4.6)	43.6 (4.2)				
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	34.9 (3.1)	36.7 (3.2)	35.8 (2.8)				
European	14.3 (6.8) a	11.7 (6.2) a	13.0 (5.4) a				
Middle Eastern	34.6 (4.5)	38.9 (11.5)	36.6 (5.9)				
Asian	32.4 (4.6)	31.7 (4.3)	32.0 (3.4)				
BMI category							
Thin	44.0 (5.9)	40.4 (6.7)	42.4 (4.9)				
Healthy weight (ref)	41.5 (3.2)	41.1 (3.3)	41.3 (2.9)				
Overweight	17.7 (2.7) a	25.3 (3.7) a	21.5 (2.6) a				
Obese	8.5 (3.9) a	8.3 (4.2) a	8.4 (3.0) a				
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	36.3 (3.8)	35.8 (4.6)	36.1 (3.5)				
Rural	25.8 (6.0)	27.1 (5.4)	26.5 (4.3)				
SES							
Low	25.4 (3.9) a	26.8 (5.4) a	26.1 (3.8) a				
Middle	31.4 (5.2)	25.3 (4.0) a	28.3 (3.2) a				
High (ref)	44.2 (5.3)	48.0 (6.0)	46.1 (4.3)				
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	34.7 (3.9)	35.6 (4.1)	35.2 (3.2)				
European	19.0 (8.6)	21.7 (12.0)	20.0 (7.6)				
Middle Eastern	32.5 (10.3)	30.9 (13.6)	31.9 (7.9)				
Asian	27.2 (6.0)	23.7 (5.1) a	25.1 (3.8) a				
BMI category							
Thin	46.2 (8.3)	30.7 (9.2)	39.5 (6.8)				
Healthy weight (ref)	37.8 (4.2)	38.1 (4.3)	38.0 (3.4)				
Overweight	22.2 (3.2) a	27.9 (5.8)	25.1 (3.7) a				
Obese	12.5 (6.5) a	na	6.7 (3.7) a				

.....

	2015						
	Year 8	Year 10	All years				
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	37.2 (4.7)	40.2 (4.0)	38.7 (4.1)				
Rural	30.3 (5.4)	32.8 (7.3)	31.6 (5.6)				
SES							
Low	37.1 (5.1)	35.1 (5.8)	36.1 (5.0)				
Middle	28.2 (3.8)	38.1 (5.7)	33.1 (3.9)				
High (ref)	40.3 (7.6)	41.6 (5.7)	40.9 (6.3)				
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	35.0 (4.0)	37.8 (4.1)	36.4 (3.7)				
European	na	5.5 (5.5) a	4.0 (4.1) a				
Middle Eastern	36.6 (5.5)	44.1 (13.8)	40.3 (7.8)				
Asian	39.7 (7.2)	44.3 (9.3)	42.3 (6.4)				
BMI category							
Thin	41.8 (9.1)	48.8 (9.5)	45.1 (7.7)				
Healthy weight (ref)	45.1 (4.1)	44.2 (4.2)	44.6 (3.8)				
Overweight	13.7 (4.2) a	22.7 (4.8) a	18.0 (3.6) a				
Obese	4.1 (2.9) a	15.9 (7.4) a	10.1 (4.2) a				

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







NSW HEALTH











Boys sultaral background III English E European III Middle-Eastern Anian



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

STANDING BROAD JUMP DISTRIBUTIONS

Table 8.22 shows the percentile distributions, median, mean and standard deviations for the distance measured of the standing broad jump (cm) by sex and year group. Centile charts are useful to show the position of a measured parameter (e.g., the distance jumped) within a statistical distribution. They do not show if that parameter is normal or abnormal, rather, how that value compares with that measurement in other individuals.

Among boys in Years 8 and 10, the median standing broad jump was 158.4 cm and 182.2 cm, respectively. Among girls in Years 8 and 10, the median standing broad jump was 139.0 cm and 144.2 cm, respectively.

Table 8.22 Standing broad jump (cm) centiles by sex and year group

	BC	IYS	GII	RLS
GENTILE	Year 8	Year 10	Year 8	Year 10
5	110.0	121.9	99.6	92.4
10	122.0	138.4	109.1	108.0
15	131.8	149.6	114.6	114.6
20	136.0	155.4	119.0	121.7
25	140.4	160.3	124.2	125.8
30	143.7	165.0	128.0	130.4
35	148.3	169.6	131.0	133.6
40	151.2	174.5	133.5	137.2
45	155.0	179.2	136.7	140.0
Median	158.4	182.2	139.0	144.2
55	162.4	186.0	142.1	149.6
60	165.1	189.2	146.2	153.0
65	168.6	191.8	149.8	156.8
70	174.2	195.4	152.4	159.8
75	179.1	200.0	157.4	162.0
80	185.0	206.1	161.8	166.0
85	189.6	210.2	167.0	170.2
90	199.0	215.3	172.3	176.8
95	213.2	225.0	181.5	185.2
N	41,944	41,232	40,487	39,508
Mean	159.9	179.4	140.0	144.3
Std. Dev.	30.1	31.0	25.0	29.8

.....

SUMMARY OF THE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY & FITNESS LEVELS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of indicators of physical activity and fitness (cardiorespiratory and muscular) in adolescents in secondary school.

Physical activity Australian		SPANS	Preva (%, 9	llence 5%CI)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
Indicator	guidelines	Denchmark –	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
Physical activity participation	Adolescents age 13 to 18	≥60mins spent in moderate to vigorous physical activity every day ¹⁰	n/a	11.5%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the physical activity recommendation was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds
Know the physical activity recommendation for adolescents age 13-18 years	at least 60 minutes every day of moderate to vigorous physical activity	60 minutes a day	22.0%	28.3% ^{sig}	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of adolescents who knew the physical activity recommendation significantly increased between 2010 and 2015
Cardiorespiratory fitness (20MSRT)	There are no specific guidelines	Adolescents categorised as achieved HFZ [†] according to the age- and sex- adjusted criterion- referenced standards for cardiorespiratory fitness ¹⁹	65.3%	58.5%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and the obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant differences in achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, achieving the HFZ in cardiorespiratory fitness significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, from high SES backgrounds, from Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and obese BMI categories
Muscular fitness (Standing broad jump)	There are no specific guidelines	Adolescents categorised as achieving HFZ according to the age- and sex- adjusted 40th centile for muscular fitness ^{31, 32}	n/a	35.1%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents achieving the HFZ for muscular fitness was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES and middle SES backgrounds, from European cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and the obese BMI categories

[†]**HFZ** healthy fitness zone

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05

Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category not assessed in 2010

.....

n/a

REFERENCES

- Janssen I, LeBlanc AG. Review Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2010;7(40):1-16.
- 2. Strong WB, Malina RM, Blimkie CJ, et al. Evidence based physical activity for school-age youth. Journal of Pediatrics. 2005;146(6):732-7.
- 3. Andersen LB, Riddoch C, Kriemler S, et al. Physical activity and cardiovascular risk factors in children. British Journal of Sports Medicine. 2011;45(11):871-6.
- 4. Sallis JF, Owen N. Physical activity & behavioral medicine. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage; 1999 1999.
- 5. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-S504.
- 6. Australian Government: Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines Canberra: Department of Health; 2014 [04/12/2015]. Available from: http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/ publishing.nsf/content/health-pubhlth-strateg-phys-act-guidelines#apa512.
- 7. Centre for Epidemiology and Research. Report on Child Health from New South Wales Population Health Survey 2005-2006. Sydney: NSW Department of Health, 2008.
- 8. Booth ML, Okely AD, Chey TN, et al. The reliability and validity of the Adolescent Physical Activity Recall Questionnaire. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2002;34(12):1986-95.
- 9. Active Healthy Kids Australia. Is Sport Enough? The 2014 Active Healthy Kids Australia Report Card on Physical Activity for Children and Young People. Adelaide: University of South Australia, 2014.
- 10. Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines for Children (5-12 years). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2014.
- 11. Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines for Children (13-17 years). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2014.
- Bouchard CE, Shephard RJ, Stephens TE, editors. Physical activity, fitness, and health: International proceedings and consensus statement. International Consensus Symposium on Physical Activity, Fitness, and Health, 2nd, May, 1992, Toronto, ON, Canada; 1994: Human Kinetics Publishers.
- Shephard RJ, Bouchard C. Physical activity, fitness, and health: The model and key concepts. In: Bouchard C, Shephard RJ, Stephens T, editors. Physical activity, fitness, and health international proceedings and consensus statement. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics Publishers; 1994. p. 77-88.
- 14. Mcmurray RG, Harrell JS, Bangdiwala SI, et al. Tracking of physical activity and aerobic power from childhood through adolescence. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2003;35(11):1914-22.
- 15. Van Oort C, Jackowski SA, Eisenmann JC, et al. Tracking of aerobic fitness from adolescence to mid-adulthood. Annals of Human Biology. 2013;40(6):547-53.
- 16. Huotari P, Nupponen H, Mikkelsson L, et al. Adolescent physical fitness and activity as predictors of adulthood activity. Journal of Sports Sciences. 2011;29(11):1135-41.
- 17. Van Dusen DP, Kelder SH, Kohl HW, et al. Associations of Physical Fitness and Academic Performance Among Schoolchildren. Journal of School Health. 2011;81(12):733-40.
- 18. Wittberg RA, Northrup KL, Cottrel L. Children's physical fitness and academic performance. American Journal of Health Education. 2009;40(1):30-6.
- 19. Meredith M, Welk G. Fitnessgram: Test administration manual: The Cooper institute for aerobics research. Champaign IL: Human Kinetics Publishers; 2005.
- 20. Leger LA, Lambert J. A maximal multistage 20-m shuttle run test to predict VO2 max. European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology. 1982;49(1):1-12.

- 21. Shephard RJ, Allen C, Benade AJ, et al. The maximum oxygen intake. An international reference standard of cardiorespiratory fitness. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 1968;38(5):757-64.
- 22. Smith J, Eather N, Morgan P, et al. The Health Benefits of Muscular Fitness for Children and Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Sports Medicine. 2014;44(9):1209-23.
- 23. Bailey RC, Olson J, Pepper SL, et al. The level and tempo of children's physical activities: an observational study. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 1995;27(7):1033-41.
- 24. Behringer M, vom Heede A, Yue Z, et al. Effects of resistance training in children and adolescents: a metaanalysis. Pediatrics. 2010;126(5):e1199-e210.
- 25. Lambrick D, Westrupp N, Kaufmann S, et al. The effectiveness of a high-intensity games intervention on improving indices of health in young children. Journal of sports sciences. 2015(ahead-of-print):1-9.
- 26. Behringer M, Vom Heede A, Matthews M, et al. Effects of strength training on motor performance skills in children and adolescents: a meta-analysis. Pediatric Exercise Science. 2011;23(2):186-206.
- 27. Australia AHK. Is Sport Enough? The 2014 Active Healthy Kids Australia Report Card on Physical Activity for Children and Young People. 2014.
- Tomkinson GR, Annandale M, Ferrar K. Global Changes in Cardiovascular Endurance of Children and Youth Since 1964: Systematic Analysis of 25 Million Fitness Test Results from 28 Countries. Circulation. 2013;128(22 Supplement):A13498.
- 29. Hardy LL, Barnett L, Espinel P, et al. Thirteen-year trends in child and adolescent fundamental movement skills: 1997-2010. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2013;45(10):1965-70.
- Castro-Piñero J, Ortega FB, Artero EG, et al. Assessing muscular strength in youth: usefulness of standing long jump as a general index of muscular fitness. The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research. 2010;24(7): 1810-7.
- Catley MJ, Tomkinson GR. Normative health-related fitness values for children: analysis of 85347 test results on 9-17-year-old Australians since 1985. British Journal of Sports Medicine. 2011:bjsports-2011-090218.
- 32. Adam C, Klissouras V, Ravazzolo M, et al. EUROFIT: European test of physical fitness. Rome: Council of Europe, Committee for the development of sport. 1988:10-70.
- 33. Okely AD, Salmon J, Vella SA, et al. A Systematic Review to update the Australian Physical Activity Guidelines for Children and Young People Canberra: Report prepared for the Australian Government Department of Health, 2012.
- 34. Bass RW, Brown DD, Laurson KR, et al. Physical fitness and academic performance in middle school students. Acta paediatrica. 2013;102(8):832-7.
- Esteban-Cornejo I, Tejero-González CM, Martinez-Gomez D, et al. Independent and combined influence of the components of physical fitness on academic performance in youth. The Journal of pediatrics. 2014;165(2):306-12. e2.

CHAPTER 9: FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILLS

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5 TO 16 YEARS

2015

- Primary school children
 - 67% of boys and 53% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the catch
 - 54% of boys and 16% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the kick
 - 52% of boys and 18% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the over-arm throw
 - 75% of boys and 80% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the side gallop
 - 45% of boys and 48% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the vertical jump
 - 24% of boys and 49% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the leap
 - 52% of boys and 43% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the sprint run

Secondary school adolescents

- 87% of boys and 74% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the catch
- 74% of boys and 33% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the kick
- 67% of boys and 30% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the over-arm throw
- 93% of boys and 93% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the side gallop
- 74% of boys and 67% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the vertical jump
- 34% of boys and 54% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the leap
- 70% of boys and 55% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the sprint run

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010-2015

Primary school children

- Advanced skills in the catch increased among boys from 59% in 2010 to 67% in 2015, and among girls from 41% in 2010 to 53% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the kick increased among boys from 42% in 2010 to 54% in 2015, and among girls from 9% in 2010 to 16% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the over-arm throw increased among boys from 44% in 2010 to 52% in 2015, and among girls from 11% in 2010 to 18% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the side gallop increased among boys from 61% in 2010 to 75% in 2015, and among girls from 67% in 2010 to 80% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the vertical jump increased among boys from 32% in 2010 to 45% in 2015, and among girls from 32% in 2010 to 48% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the leap increased among boys from 13% in 2010 to 24% in 2015, and among girls from 25% in 2010 to 49% in 2015
- Advanced skills in the sprint run increased among boys from 44% in 2010 to 52% in 2015

45% of boys and 48% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the vertical jump



74% of boys and 33% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the kick

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5 TO 16 YEARS





Advanced skills in the sprint run increased among boys from 62% in 2010 to 70% in 2015

- Secondary school adolescents
 - Advanced skills in the vertical jump increased among boys from 64% in 2010 to 74% in 2015, and among girls from 57% in 2010 to 67% in 2015
 - Advanced skills in the leap increased among boys from 19% in 2010 to 35% in 2015
 - Advanced skills in the sprint run increased among boys from 62% in 2010 to 70% in 2015

CONTEXT

All children need to be taught fundamental movement skills (FMS). FMS are the building blocks for movement. They form the foundation for many of the specific motor skills required in sports and leisure activities¹ and include activities such as running, jumping, throwing and kicking. The acquisition of FMS is developmentally sequenced² and contingent upon multiple internal and external factors (e.g., biological, psychological, social, motivational, cognitive) and the development of these skills occurs though a range of active play experiences and structured programs. Importantly, FMS allow children to interact and explore their environment.³

Children who are proficient at FMS are more likely to be physically active and have adequate cardiorespiratory fitness, and are less likely to be overweight or obese compared with children who are not proficient.⁴ In addition, FMS-proficient children are more likely to become adolescents who are more active and with higher cardiorespiratory fitness levels.

The evidence shows that overall, FMS competency among NSW school age children is low and that FMS competency has declined between 2004 and 2010.⁵ Children need to be taught FMS and be provided with opportunities to practise FMS through developmentally appropriate activities. It takes between 240 and 600 minutes of instruction time to master a FMS;⁶ and children should demonstrate skill mastery of the less complex FMS (such as the sprint run, vertical jump, catch, side gallop and over-arm throw) by the end of Year 4, and more complex FMS (including the leap and kick) by the end of Year 5.

For SPANS, seven FMS (sprint run, vertical jump, side gallop, leap, kick, over-arm throw and catch) were assessed using the process-oriented checklists developed by the NSW Department of Education resource *Get Skilled: Get Active.*⁷ These particular skills were assessed because they are the foundation for sports and games which are popular among school aged children (e.g., ball sports, dance and gymnastics) and are categorised as locomotor or object control skills.

Object control skills require a child to control an object using a part of the body or an implement. There are two types of object control skills; *propulsive* (sending an object away, e.g., throwing, kicking) and *receptive* (receiving an object, e.g., catching, dribbling a ball). Propulsive skills are easier because the child is in control of the object they send away. In contrast, receptive skills require perceptual and coordination skills to move one's body into position to receive the oncoming object. In daily living, as well as in many games and sports, there is often a need for both propulsive and receptive skills, such as throwing and catching a ball or an object.

Locomotor skills are physical actions that propel a child from one place to another; that is, the feet move the body from one place to another. This may include moving forward, backward or side to side. Examples of locomotor skills include running, jumping, galloping and skipping.

Briefly, each FMS comprises five to six components and each child is scored according to the number of components that they correctly demonstrate. Children who correctly demonstrate every component of a skill are deemed to have skill mastery and children who correctly demonstrate all but one component are deemed to have near-mastery of the skill.

This chapter reports on the prevalence of *advanced* skills, which is the combined proportion of children who demonstrate all components (i.e., mastery) and all but one component (i.e., near-mastery) for each FMS by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence (%) estimates need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

The following section describes the FMS proficiency of children in Years 2, 4 and 6 in primary schools participating in SPANS. A field officer assessed each child and each skill individually during the school visit.

MASTERY AND NEAR-MASTERY OF FMS

Table 9.1 and Figure 9.1 show the prevalence of mastery (demonstrates all components of skill), nearmastery (demonstrates all but one components of skill) and advanced skills (mastery + near mastery) of each of the seven FMS among children by sex and year group in 2015. Table 9.2 shows the prevalence for all year groups in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

CATCH

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the catch was significantly higher among boys (67%), compared with girls (53%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the catch significantly increased among boys, from 59% in 2010 to 67% in 2015; and among girls, from 41% in 2010 to 53% in 2015.

KICK

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the kick was significantly higher among boys (54%), compared with girls (16%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the kick significantly increased among boys, from 42% in 2010 to 54% in 2015; and among girls, from 9% in 2010 to 16% in 2015.

OVER-ARM THROW

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw was significantly higher among boys (52%), compared with girls (18%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw significantly increased among boys, from 44% in 2010 to 52% in 2015; and among girls, from 11% in 2010 to 18% in 2015.

SIDE GALLOP

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop was significantly lower among boys (75%), compared with girls (80%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop significantly increased among boys, from 61% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; and among girls, from 67% in 2010 to 80% in 2015.

VERTICAL JUMP

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump between boys and girls.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump significantly increased among boys, from 32% in 2010 to 45% in 2015; and among girls, from 32% in 2010 to 48% in 2015.

LEAP

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the leap was significantly lower among boys (24%), compared with girls (49%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the leap significantly increased among boys, from 13% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and among girls, from 25% in 2010 to 49% in 2015.

SPRINT RUN

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run was significantly higher among boys (52%), compared with girls (43%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run significantly increased among boys, from 44% in 2010 to 52% in 2015.

	Year 2				Year 4				Year 6			
-	Bo	ys	Gi	rls	Bo	oys	Gi	rls	Bo	ys	Gi	rls
					01	BJECT C	CONTROL SKIL	LS				
CATCH												
Near-mastery	20.6	2.6	18.2	2.1	19.0	1.9	22.0	1.7	22.1	2.1	23.7	2.1
Mastery	26.8	2.8	13.6	2.0	51.0	3.3	33.5	2.8	61.0	2.8	50.1	3.5
Advanced	47.4	2.9	31.8	2.5 a	70.0	2.8	55.6	3.1 a	83.2	1.9	73.8	2.6 a
KICK												
Near-mastery	16.5	2.4	3.1	0.7	16.7	1.4	8.8	1.4	18.6	1.7	13.5	1.5
Mastery	17.1	1.9	2.4	1.1	39.1	2.8	7.9	1.7	51.7	2.6	13.9	2.5
Advanced	33.7	2.8	5.5	1.3 a	55.8	2.6	16.6	2.4 a	70.3	2.8	27.3	3.0 a
OVER-ARM THROW												
Near-mastery	11.8	1.8	4.7	1.1	14.9	1.7	9.2	1.3	17.6	1.9	13.3	1.9
Mastery	18.1	2.5	3.3	0.9	38.7	2.8	9.7	1.1	53.0	3.0	13.8	1.9
Advanced	29.9	3.1	8.0	1.5 a	53.6	2.9	18.9	1.9 a	70.6	3.0	27.0	2.6 a
						LOCON	NOTOR SKILLS					
SIDE GALLOP												
Near-mastery	21.2	2.1	21.1	1.6	20.6	2.2	21.9	1.8	19.3	1.8	19.6	2.2
Mastery	39.3	2.3	47.5	2.5	57.6	2.9	61.0	2.9	67.4	2.2	71.0	2.8
Advanced	60.5	2.9	68.6	2.9 a	78.2	2.6	82.8	2.1 a	86.8	2.0	90.6	1.8
VERTICAL JUMP												
Near-mastery	16.3	1.8	16.1	1.7	26.0	2.2	23.4	1.8	25.3	1.6	28.0	2.2
Mastery	14.0	1.5	15.0	1.8	22.0	2.9	29.3	2.7	31.1	2.1	31.9	2.5
Advanced	30.3	2.3	31.1	2.5	48.1	2.7	52.7	3.1	56.4	2.6	59.9	3.2
LEAP												
Near-mastery	13.4	1.4	16.1	1.7	14.5	1.6	25.5	2.1	15.7	1.6	27.8	2.5
Mastery	5.1	1.0	15.0	1.8	11.0	1.7	28.4	2.3	12.2	1.7	29.8	3.0
Advanced	18.5	2.0	31.1	2.5 a	25.4	2.5	54.0	2.8 a	28.0	2.5	57.6	3.7 a
SPRINT RUN												
Near-mastery	26.1	2.3	20.1	2.4	24.2	2.4	25.8	2.3	32.1	2.4	25.0	2.0
Mastery	15.2	1.7	10.9	1.6	28.4	3.2	21.3	2.4	31.2	2.8	27.9	2.7
Advanced	41.2	3.1	31.0	3.2 a	52.6	3.1	47.1	3.0	63.3	2.6	52.8	3.3 a

.....

 Table 9.1
 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

	All years 2015			All years 2010				
	Bo	ys	Gi	rls	Boys		Gi	rls
				OBJECT CON	TROL SKILLS			
CATCH								
Near-mastery	20.6	1.5	21.2	1.3	17.7	1.2	18.3	1.2
Mastery	46.3	2.1	32.0	2.1	41.2	2.0	23.0	1.8
Advanced	66.9	1.8	53.2	1.9 a	58.9	2.3 b	41.2	2.1 b
KICK								
Near-mastery	17.3	1.1	8.3	0.8	18.7	1.5	5.4	0.7
Mastery	36.3	1.7	8.0	1.3	23.1	1.9	3.6	0.6
Advanced	53.5	1.9	16.3	1.7 a	41.9	2.5 b	9.0	1.1 b
OVER-ARM THROW								
Near-mastery	14.8	1.4	9.0	0.9	21.0	1.7	7.6	0.8
Mastery	36.8	2.1	8.9	1.0	22.5	2.0	3.6	0.6
Advanced	51.6	2.3	17.9	1.5 a	43.5	2.4 b	11.2	1.1 b
				LOCOMOT	OR SKILLS			
SIDE GALLOP								
Near-mastery	20.4	1.3	20.9	1.2	31.6	1.7	34.5	1.5
Mastery	54.9	1.7	59.6	2.0	29.5	1.6	32.5	1.7
Advanced	75.3	1.8	80.4	1.9 a	61.0	1.9 b	67.0	1.9 b
VERTICAL JUMP								
Near-mastery	22.6	1.1	22.4	1.3	16.5	1.0	14.0	1.4
Mastery	22.4	1.6	25.2	1.7	15.6	1.2	17.5	1.6
Advanced	45.0	2.0	47.6	2.5	32.1	1.5 b	31.5	2.3 b
LEAP								
Near-mastery	14.6	0.9	23.5	1.3	9.3	1.1	12.0	1.0
Mastery	9.4	1.1	25.5	2.0	3.7	0.5	12.5	1.3
Advanced	24.0	1.7	48.9	2.7 a	13.0	1.4 b	24.5	1.8 b
SPRINT RUN								
Near-mastery	27.5	1.6	23.6	1.7	22.7	1.5	19.6	1.5
Mastery	25.0	2.0	19.8	1.6	21.7	1.9	18.5	1.8
Advanced	52.4	2.2	43.4	2.4 a	44.4	2.7 b	38.0	2.8

Table 9.2 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between sex within year.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







Figure 9.1 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%)









...

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

CATCH

The current findings indicate that two in three boys (67%) and one in two girls (53%) demonstrated advanced skills in the catch. Table 9.3 and Figure 9.2 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch was significantly higher among children from rural areas (64%), compared with children from urban areas (59%). The prevalence was significantly higher among rural boys (72%), compared with urban boys (65%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch significantly increased among children from urban areas from 51% in 2010 to 59% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas (from 42% in 2010 to 52% in 2015), and from rural areas (from 34% in 2010 to 56% in 2015); and among boys from urban areas (from 59% in 2010 to 65% in 2015), and from rural areas (from 60% in 2010 to 72% in 2015).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch between children from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 43% in 2010 to 60% in 2015; and from middle SES backgrounds, from 51% in 2010 to 61% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; and from middle SES backgrounds, from 42% in 2010 to 52% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 53% in 2010 to 68% in 2015; and from middle SES backgrounds, from 59% in 2010 to 70% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (36%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (54%); and among boys from European cultural backgrounds (43%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (68%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 53% in 2010 to 61% in 2015; and children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 36% in 2010 to 58% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 43% in 2010 to 54% in 2015), European cultural backgrounds (from 35% in 2010 to 66% in 2015) and Asian cultural backgrounds (from 34% in 2010 to 52% in 2015). The prevalence significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 68% in 2015; and from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 38% in 2010 to 65% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch was significantly lower among children in the obese BMI category (52%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (62%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the obese BMI category (59%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (70%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch significantly increased among children in the healthy weight BMI category, from 53% in 2010 to 62% in 2015; and in the overweight BMI category, from 53% in 2010 to 61% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category (from 43% in 2010 to 55% in 2015), and in the overweight BMI category (from 44% in 2010 to 56% in 2015); and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 62% in 2010 to 70% in 2015.

 Table 9.3
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

04701	2015						2010		
CAICH –	Year	2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All y	ears		
ALL									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	37.0 ((2.8) 62.	.9 (3.0)	77.2 (2.5)	58.6 (2.1)	50.8	(2.2) b		
Rural	47.4 ((2.5) a 61.	.7 (1.9)	82.6 (2.6)	64.4 (1.6) a	48.5	(5.4) b		
SES									
Low	40.2 ((6.0) 65.	.3 (4.3)	76.1 (5.6)	60.4 (4.6)	43.4	(3.2) b		
Middle	40.3 ((2.8) 61.	.7 (3.4)	79.5 (2.5)	60.9 (2.2)	51.2	(2.5) b		
High (ref)	37.9 ((3.5) 61.	.8 (4.0)	78.8 (2.7)	58.8 (2.3)	57.3	(2.4)		
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	39.8 ((2.3) 62.	.7 (2.6)	80.2 (1.8)	60.9 (1.6)	52.6	(1.9) b		
European	45.0 ((8.3) 46.	.3 (13.8)	74.1 (12.7)	54.8 (6.0)	45.9	(9.3)		
Middle Eastern	32.2 ((12.7) 60.	.3 (8.4)	58.1 (13.5) a	4 9.5 (10.7)	42.8	(2.7)		
Asian	37.8 ((9.3) 66.	.4 (5.2)	74.3 (5.8)	57.8 (3.7)	36.0	(5.3) b		
BMI category									
Thin	25.6 ((6.3) b 65.	.3 (5.0)	84.4 (4.2)	60.2 (3.2)	51.5	(3.8)		
Healthy weight (ref)	42.1 ((2.5) 66.	.1 (3.2)	79.8 (2.0)	62.2 (1.8)	52.7	(2.1) b		
Overweight	41.9 ((4.7) 60.	.9 (3.5)	75.6 (3.2)	60.9 (2.6)	52.5	(3.2) b		
Obese	32.6 ((6.0) 58.	.0 (4.1)	67.0 (7.5) a	52.0 (4.4) a	46.7	(4.4)		
GIRLS									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	30.4 ((2.9) 56.	.0 (3.8)	73.3 (3.2)	52.4 (2.3)	42.1	(2.2) b		
Rural	37.7 ((4.1) 54.	.0 (2.9)	75.4 (3.4)	56.2 (2.7)	33.8	(5.7) b		
SES									
Low	29.2 ((7.6) 58.	.3 (4.6)	69.7 (7.6)	52.8 (5.4)	34.2	(3.3) b		
Middle	32.8 ((3.5) 51.	.3 (5.4)	73.0 (4.3)	52.4 (3.1)	41.9	(2.5) b		
High (ref)	32.1 ((3.1) 57.	.5 (4.3)	76.6 (3.3)	54.1 (2.4)	48.7	(2.4)		
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	31.8 ((2.5) 55.	.8 (3.3)	75.2 (2.3)	54.0 (1.9)	43.1	(2.1) b		
European	65.6 ((14.0) a 30.	.1 (18.5)	85.5 (10.7)	66.3 (7.9)	34.7	(10.0) b		
Middle Eastern	23.1 ((14.4) 51.	.0 (6.1)	33.4 (11.5) a	a 36.1 (8.3) a	28.4	(5.0)		
Asian	31.1 ((9.0) 59.	.5 (7.1)	73.6 (10.0)	52.3 (4.9)	33.6	(5.8) b		
BMI category									
Thin	9.8 ((4.2) a 60.	.6 (7.2)	86.3 (4.7) a	56.3 (4.3)	46.6	(4.3)		
Healthy weight (ref)	34.2 ((2.7) 58.	.2 (3.8)	73.0 (2.7)	54.5 (2.1)	42.6	(2.1) b		
Overweight	38.2 ((6.3) 56.	.2 (4.7)	74.3 (4.2)	56.2 (2.9)	44.3	(3.5) b		
Obese	25.7 ((7.2) 49.	.5 (5.9)	63.0 (11.3)	45.4 (5.6)	35.2	(5.9)		

CATOU	2015								2010	
CAICH	Year	2	Yea	r 4	Yea	ır 6	All years		All years	
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	44.7 ((3.5)	70.3	(3.6)	81.2	(2.3)	65.4	(2.3)	58.8	(2.5) b
Rural	56.1 ((4.4) a	69.0	(2.4)	89.0	(2.7) a	71.8	(1.2) a	59.7	(4.9) b
SES										
Low	49.6 ((6.0)	72.2	(4.9)	82.2	(4.6)	67.6	(4.3)	52.9	(3.8) b
Middle	48.4 ((4.0)	72.9	(3.2)	85.5	(2.1)	69.7	(1.7) a	59.2	(3.0) b
High (ref)	45.1 ((4.7)	66.4	(5.0)	81.3	(2.9)	64.1	(2.8)	64.4	(2.9)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	48.6 ((3.0)	69.5	(2.9)	85.3	(1.9)	68.2	(1.6)	61.0	(2.2) b
European	29.8 ((11.9)	60.7	(19.3)	55.6	(22.1)	43.4	(8.2) a	59.8	(12.1)
Middle Eastern	42.6 ((15.4)	72.4	(13.2)	80.6	(12.0)	64.5	(12.5)	54.9	(4.8)
Asian	46.3 ((12.2)	77.6	(7.9)	75.0	(7.1)	65.0	(4.6)	38.2	(6.1) b
BMI category										
Thin	45.3 ((11.1)	70.1	(6.9)	80.7	(8.6)	65.4	(4.5)	56.9	(5.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	50.5 ((3.2)	74.1	(3.7)	86.6	(1.8)	70.1	(1.8)	61.7	(2.5) b
Overweight	46.7 ((6.1)	66.1	(5.5)	76.5	(4.5) a	65.7	(3.9)	59.9	(3.9)
Obese	39.5 ((8.2)	67.0	(5.7)	71.2	(7.9) a	58.7	(5.2) a	56.9	(5.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight, and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.2 Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





.....






.....



NUMP REAL PROVIDED IN THE REAL





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

KICK

The current findings indicate that one in two boys (54%) and one in six girls (16%) demonstrated advanced skills in the kick. Table 9.4 and Figure 9.3 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among children from urban areas from 26% in 2010 to 33% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas (from 9% in 2010 to 15% in 2015), and from rural areas from 9% in 2010 to 20% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 41% in 2010 to 53% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick between children from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 19% in 2010 to 35% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds (from 5% in 2010 to 17% in 2015), and from high SES backgrounds (from 9% in 2010 to 17% in 2015). The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds (from 33% in 2010 to 51% in 2015), and from middle SES backgrounds (from 44% in 2010 to 56% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick was significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (36%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (32%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (55%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 28% in 2010 to 36% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from Englishspeaking backgrounds (from 9% in 2010 to 17% in 2015), and from European cultural backgrounds (from 3% in 2010 to 21% in 2015); and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 44% in 2010 to 55% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick was significantly lower among children in the thin (29%) and obese (30%) BMI category, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (37%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the obese BMI category (46%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (57%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among children in the healthy weight BMI category (from 29% in 2010 to 37% in 2015), in the overweight BMI category (from 25% in 2010 to 34% in 2015) and in the obese BMI category (from 20% in 2010 to 30% in 2015). The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 45% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and in the overweight BMI category, from 41% in 2010 to 53% in 2015.

 Table 9.4
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

KIOK	2015							20	10	
KICK -	Yea	ır 2	Yea	r 4	Ye	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	17.6	(2.2)	35.0	(2.4)	48.2	(3.2)	33.4	(2.1)	25.8	(1.9) b
Rural	24.4	(3.5)	39.1	(3.8)	51.4	(3.7)	38.9	(2.7)	29.5	(3.9) b
SES										
Low	20.7	(4.1)	33.9	(5.1)	49.6	(3.0)	34.6	(3.0)	18.8	(2.4) b
Middle	17.4	(2.9)	37.7	(3.0)	48.3	(4.4)	35.0	(2.7)	28.7	(2.1)
High (ref)	19.3	(2.9)	35.7	(2.6)	49.2	(3.6)	34.3	(2.6)	30.4	(3.2)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	19.8	(2.0)	37.7	(2.1)	49.1	(2.7)	35.7	(1.8)	27.5	(1.7) b
European	6.5	(4.4)	24.6	(13.5)	60.8	(13.7)	28.3	(7.3)	28.4	(8.7)
Middle Eastern	26.5	(8.3)	30.3	(10.1)	44.6	(11.6)	33.2	(8.3)	23.9	(6.9)
Asian	7.2	(3.0) a	18.4	(5.1) a	41.2	(7.7)	20.5	(3.6) a	14.8	(2.6)
BMI category										
Thin	17.1	(5.2)	30.3	(4.7)	36.6	(6.7) a	28.6	(3.5) a	23.6	(3.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.6	(2.4)	38.9	(2.1)	51.5	(3.2)	36.8	(2.0)	29.0	(1.9) b
Overweight	18.2	(4.2)	34.8	(4.1)	46.1	(3.4)	34.4	(2.7)	24.6	(2.6) b
Obese	15.4	(3.9)	32.5	(5.8)	44.0	(6.2)	30.2	(3.4) a	19.5	(2.9) b
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	4.6	(1.5)	16.7	(2.8)	26.1	(3.3)	15.4	(2.0)	15.4	(2.0) b
Rural	9.4	(1.9) a	16.6	(3.7)	31.8	(5.9)	19.8	(3.3)	19.8	(3.3)b
SES										
Low	6.6	(3.3)	17.5	(6.1)	26.3	(6.2)	16.9	(3.9)	4.9	(1.1) b
Middle	4.2	(1.5)	17.1	(3.4)	23.1	(6.0)	14.9	(3.0)	11.8	(1.7)
High (ref)	6.0	(2.2)	15.9	(2.6)	31.6	(3.1)	17.2	(2.2)	9.4	(1.9) b
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	5.8	(1.4)	17.0	(2.3)	27.7	(3.0)	16.8	(1.7)	9.3	(1.2) b
European	na		na		50.6	(18.7)	20.6	(10.0)	2.5	(2.6) b
Middle Eastern	11.0	(9.8)	13.7	(12.5)	13.2	(8.2)	12.6	(8.1)	9.1	(5.0)
Asian	na		16.0	(6.3)	22.4	(10.2)	11.7	(3.7)	7.7	(1.7)
BMI category										
Thin	5.0	(3.8)	8.0	(3.7)	23.2	(6.3)	13.2	(3.3)	8.7	(2.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	5.5	(1.6)	17.7	(2.6)	29.5	(3.6)	17.3	(1.9)	10.6	(1.3) b
Overweight	7.5	(3.3)	19.4	(4.4)	21.9	(4.5)	16.4	(2.8)	6.4	(1.7) b
Obese	3.9	(2.7)	16.1	(5.3)	25.5	(10.9)	14.7	(4.4)	4.5	(2.1) b

VIOV	2015									10
NICK —	Yea	r 2	Yea	r 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	32.5	(3.4)	54.6	(3.0)	70.7	(3.3)	52.8	(2.3)	41.4	(2.7) b
Rural	37.4	(5.4)	59.8	(4.6)	69.0	(4.9)	56.0	(2.9)	45.2	(5.7)
SES										
Low	32.6	(6.1)	49.6	(5.7)	71.8	(4.3)	50.8	(2.6)	33.3	(4.5) b
Middle	31.9	(4.8)	60.0	(3.9)	71.6	(4.4)	55.7	(3.0)	43.5	(2.8) b
High (ref)	35.7	(3.5)	56.2	(3.8)	68.0	(4.5)	53.3	(3.1)	47.7	(4.3)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	35.4	(2.9)	58.0	(2.7)	70.4	(2.7)	55.1	(1.9)	43.8	(2.5) b
European	11.3	(7.1) a	46.6	(20.6)	77.3	(14.4)	36.0	(8.8) a	60.9	(12.0)
Middle Eastern	44.2	(9.7)	50.7	(7.5)	73.1	(11.9)	55.8	(7.7)	36.4	(9.6)
Asian	16.3	(6.7) a	22.0	(7.0) a	59.5	(8.7)	31.8	(5.5) a	21.4	(4.2)
BMI category										
Thin	32.5	(10.3)	52.8	(5.8)	62.4	(10.2)	49.3	(4.8)	40.2	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	36.5	(3.4)	60.2	(3.1)	73.3	(3.2)	56.6	(2.4)	45.1	(2.7) b
Overweight	32.0	(6.7)	51.5	(5.6)	64.9	(4.4)	52.5	(3.7)	41.1	(3.8) b
Obese	27.2	(7.2)	48.8	(8.1)	62.8	(9.4)	45.7	(3.7) a	32.9	(5.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.3 Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% CI)





.....

















SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

OVER-ARM THROW

The current findings indicate that approximately one in two boys (52%) and one in six girls (18%) demonstrated advanced skills in the over-arm throw. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.5 and Figure 9.4 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the overarm throw among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 27% in 2010 to 33% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas (from 11% in 2010 to 17% in 2015), and from rural areas (from 12% in 2010 to 20% in 2015); and among boys from urban areas, from 42% in 2010 to 51% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among boys from low SES backgrounds (43%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (56%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 21% in 2010 to 31% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 8% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and from middle SES backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 17% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (24%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (36%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (54%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds from 29% in 2010 to 36% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 44% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among children in the obese BMI category (29%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (36%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys the obese BMI category (41%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (53%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among children in the overweight BMI category, from 26% in 2010 to 35% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 13% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 10% in 2010 to 16% in 2015 and; in the obese BMI category from 8% in 2010 to 17% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the overweight BMI category, from 41% in 2010 to 55% in 2015.

Table 9.5Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015							2010		
UVER-ARM THRUW —	Yea	nr 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	17.6	(2.2)	35.9	(2.5)	47.4	(3.1)	33.4	(2.2)	27.0	(1.8) b
Rural	22.5	(2.9)	36.2	(3.4)	53.9	(3.5)	38.2	(2.3)	36.0	(4.3)
SES										
Low	17.7	(4.5)	29.8	(4.0)	46.3	(5.2)	31.1	(3.6)	21.1	(1.9) b
Middle	16.3	(2.8)	36.1	(3.1)	49.5	(3.7)	34.4	(2.5)	29.5	(2.4)
High (ref)	20.7	(2.8)	39.1	(3.2)	49.8	(3.4)	36.2	(2.5)	33.6	(2.9)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	19.2	(1.9)	37.8	(2.1)	50.4	(2.7)	35.9	(1.8)	28.5	(1.9) b
European	22.2	(9.6)	5.8	(5.5) a	37.9	(14.0)	23.8	(6.9)	37.1	(9.2)
Middle Eastern	11.1	(5.0)	22.0	(9.9)	37.5	(13.3)	22.7	(8.3)	22.4	(3.1)
Asian	12.3	(2.8) a	28.1	(4.7) a	34.3	(7.9)	23.9	(3.6) a	23.5	(3.4)
BMI category										
Thin	21.0	(6.2)	38.7	(5.2)	38.3	(5.4) a	33.3	(3.2)	26.1	(3.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	20.5	(2.3)	37.6	(2.5)	50.3	(2.9)	35.9	(1.9)	30.9	(2.1)
Overweight	14.5	(3.1)	34.8	(3.4)	51.4	(3.5)	35.3	(2.6)	26.0	(2.3) b
Obese	14.5	(3.7)	34.7	(5.1)	38.2	(6.5)	29.0	(3.4) a	23.0	(2.6)
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	8.4	(1.8)	19.5	(2.3)	25.3	(2.6)	17.4	(1.7)	11.1	(1.2) b
Rural	6.4	(2.2)	17.0	(2.1)	33.2	(5.5)	19.5	(2.4)	11.8	(2.9) b
SES										
Low	10.8	(3.0)	17.0	(3.2)	26.9	(5.3)	18.2	(3.0)	8.3	(1.8) b
Middle	6.5	(2.6)	17.9	(2.5)	25.4	(3.8)	16.7	(2.0)	11.3	(1.3) b
High (ref)	8.0	(2.1)	20.8	(3.0)	28.6	(3.7)	18.6	(2.2)	14.6	(1.8)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	7.9	(1.5)	19.6	(1.9)	29.2	(2.7)	18.9	(1.5)	11.2	(1.2) b
European	16.3	(9.1)	na		6.4	(6.5)	8.8	(4.5)	17.9	(9.3)
Middle Eastern	9.3	(6.8)	11.3	(7.9)	7.0	(5.4) a	9.4	(6.4)	7.3	(2.7)
Asian	8.0	(3.2)	21.1	(6.3)	9.5	(6.1) a	13.5	(3.5)	9.7	(2.1)
BMI category										
Thin	7.3	(4.7)	15.2	(5.5)	25.3	(6.0)	17.0	(3.2)	9.2	(2.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	8.8	(1.8)	20.7	(2.3)	28.6	(3.1)	19.1	(1.6)	12.8	(1.3) b
Overweight	5.6	(2.6)	18.0	(2.8)	22.8	(4.1)	15.5	(2.3)	9.7	(1.9) b
Obese	10.8	(4.7)	16.4	(5.3)	24.7	(6.2)	17.1	(2.8)	7.7	(2.8) b

.....

	2015								20	10
UVER-ARM INKUW —	Year	r 2	Yea	ır 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	27.9	(3.5)	53.5	(3.4)	70.0	(3.7)	50.5	(2.7)	41.8	(2.6) b
Rural	36.9	(4.6)	54.0	(5.1)	72.8	(4.3)	55.2	(3.5)	54.5	(3.7)
SES										
Low	23.7	(6.7)	42.2	(6.2) b	65.0	(6.1)	43.1	(4.6) a	34.5	(2.9)
Middle	26.6	(4.1)	55.8	(4.2)	71.8	(5.0)	52.4	(3.5)	45.3	(3.4)
High (ref)	36.6	(4.3)	58.4	(4.4)	72.6	(3.6)	55.9	(2.3)	49.3	(3.7)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	31.6	(2.9)	56.0	(2.8)	71.7	(3.2)	53.6	(2.1)	44.1	(2.5) b
European	26.6	(13.7)	11.0	(10.8) a	88.8	(10.1)	38.6	(11.2)	61.1	(11.7)
Middle Eastern	13.2	(6.1) a	35.0	(12.9)	65.1	(16.4)	37.2	(9.6)	35.1	(5.6)
Asian	17.9	(5.7) a	39.0	(8.5)	58.7	(11.8)	37.4	(5.7) a	36.3	(5.6)
BMI category										
Thin	38.4	(9.0)	63.0	(7.1)	63.6	(8.6)	55.6	(4.4)	45.1	(5.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	32.8	(3.6)	54.8	(3.5)	71.9	(3.8)	53.1	(2.4)	46.8	(2.8)
Overweight	26.1	(4.6)	53.5	(5.5)	73.6	(3.7)	55.3	(3.2)	40.8	(3.6) b
Obese	18.0	(6.9)	53.2	(6.2)	52.1	(9.8) a	41.0	(5.3) a	36.7	(4.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.4 Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% CI)





















SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

SIDE GALLOP

The current findings indicate approximately three in four boys (75%) and four in five girls (80%) demonstrated advanced skills in the side gallop. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.6 and Figure 9.5 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop among children by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 64% in 2010 to 77% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 64% in 2010 to 80% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas, from 67% in 2010 to 80% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 65% in 2010 to 82% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from urban areas, from 61% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 61% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 63% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 63% in 2010 to 77% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (71%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (81%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES backgrounds (75%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (83%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (68%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (79%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 58% in 2010 to 71% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 65% in 2010 to 79% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 69% in 2010 to 81% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 69% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 69% in 2010 to 81% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 72% in 2010 to 83% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 55% in 2010 to 68% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 55% in 2010 to 68% in 2010; from middle SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 76% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 79% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (59%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (79%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (62%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (81%); and among boys Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (56%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (77%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 65% in 2010 to 79% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 62% in 2010 to 75% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 68% in 2010 to 81% in 2015), and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 67% in 2010 to 82% in 2015); and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 62% in 2010 to 77% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop was significantly lower among children in the overweight BMI (75%) and obese (68%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (82%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI (78%) and obese BMI categories (74%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (84%); and among boys in the overweight BMI (71%) and obese BMI categories (62%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI (71%) and obese BMI category (79%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 66% in 2010 to 82% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 68% in 2010 to 82% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category from 64% in 2010 to 75% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 50% in 2010 to 68% in 2015.

The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 71% in 2010 to 84% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 67% in 2010 to 78% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 55% in 2010 to 74% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the thin BMI category, from 58% in 2010 to 82% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 66% in 2010 to 79% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 62% in 2010 to 71% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 46% in 2010 to 62% in 2015.

 Table 9.6
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015								2010		
SIDE GALLUP —	Yea	r 2	Yea	ır 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears	
ALL											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	64.1	(2.8)	79.9	(2.5)	88.8	(1.9)	77.4	(2.0)	63.9	(1.8) b	
Rural	67.0	(5.0)	82.7	(3.6)	88.3	(2.1)	79.7	(2.8)	63.8	(2.0) b	
SES											
Low	56.4	(6.8)	74.2	(5.2) a	83.9	(3.2) a	71.4	(4.4) a	57.7	(2.9) b	
Middle	66.5	(3.4)	81.4	(3.4)	87.4	(2.3)	78.5	(2.2)	64.8	(1.8) b	
High (ref)	67.5	(2.4)	83.4	(1.9)	92.4	(1.8)	80.8	(1.4)	69.2	(2.6) b	
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	66.3	(2.2)	81.5	(1.9)	89.6	(1.4)	79.2	(1.4)	64.6	(1.8) b	
European	67.4	(9.2)	76.8	(13.6)	100.0	(0.0)	80.2	(5.4)	71.8	(6.1)	
Middle Eastern	46.7	(11.9)	59.6	(11.4) a	73.9	(5.5) a	59.2	(7.6) a	52.9	(4.2)	
Asian	62.4	(5.8)	79.1	(4.8)	87.7	(4.2)	75.3	(3.5)	61.7	(3.1) b	
BMI category											
Thin	67.3	(6.2)	85.0	(4.0)	91.5	(3.0)	82.0	(3.1)	66.0	(3.9) b	
Healthy weight (ref)	69.5	(2.6)	85.0	(2.0)	91.3	(1.5)	81.7	(1.6)	68.3	(1.7) b	
Overweight	64.6	(4.9)	74.5	(3.7) a	82.3	(2.6) a	74.6	(2.5) a	64.1	(2.7) b	
Obese	46.2	(5.8) a	80.8	(3.8)	78.1	(4.3) a	68.2	(2.6) a	50.3	(3.7) b	
GIRLS											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	67.9	(3.4)	82.2	(2.7)	91.1	(1.9)	80.0	(2.3)	67.3	(2.1) b	
Rural	71.8	(4.9)	84.9	(2.6)	88.8	(3.9)	82.2	(2.2)	64.6	(2.1) b	
SES											
Low	57.4	(7.8) a	78.6	(5.0)	87.6	(3.2) a	74.8	(4.9) a	60.6	(4.0) b	
Middle	71.1	(3.8)	83.1	(3.7)	88.8	(3.1)	80.9	(2.5)	68.9	(2.2) b	
High (ref)	71.4	(3.1)	84.8	(2.3)	93.7	(1.6)	82.7	(1.7)	71.8	(2.8) b	
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	69.3	(2.7)	83.7	(2.1)	91.3	(1.6)	81.3	(1.6)	68.1	(2.1) b	
European	76.0	(12.8)	79.1	(18.3)	100.0	(0.0)	86.2	(6.0)	78.0	(9.2)	
Middle Eastern	55.1	(16.2)	60.9	(9.4) a	72.2	(7.3) a	61.8	(8.7) a	49.8	(5.2)	
Asian	73.7	(5.8)	84.5	(5.8)	90.3	(5.5)	81.8	(3.7)	66.5	(4.4) b	
BMI category											
Thin	65.8	(8.9)	87.7	(5.2)	89.2	(4.1)	82.1	(3.4)	73.5	(4.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	73.0	(3.2)	86.2	(2.4)	93.4	(1.7)	83.9	(2.0)	71.4	(2.0) b	
Overweight	70.5	(5.6)	80.5	(3.8)	82.7	(4.0) a	78.0	(3.0) a	66.6	(3.1) b	
Obese	54.1	(7.8) a	85.6	(4.6)	84.5	(3.8) a	74.4	(3.5) a	54.8	(4.2) b	

2015								20	10	
SIDE GALLUP —	Yea	r 2	Yea	ır 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears	All years	
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	59.8	(3.3)	77.5	(3.0)	86.5	(2.4)	74.6	(2.1)	60.7	(2.1) b
Rural	62.8	(5.8)	80.5	(5.4)	87.7	(3.3)	77.4	(3.8)	63.2	(3.8) b
SES										
Low	55.6	(6.7)	69.9	(6.1) a	80.4	(4.3) a	68.3	(4.3) a	54.7	(3.6) b
Middle	61.7	(4.8)	79.4	(4.3)	86.2	(3.0)	76.1	(2.7)	61.2	(1.9) b
High (ref)	62.5	(3.0)	81.9	(2.3)	91.0	(2.5)	78.6	(1.9)	67.0	(3.1) b
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	62.9	(2.9)	79.2	(2.5)	88.0	(2.0)	76.9	(1.8)	61.5	(2.0) b
European	61.2	(13.5)	74.5	(20.8)	100.0	(0.0)	74.0	(9.0)	64.0	(11.5)
Middle Eastern	37.1	(9.7) a	58.0	(14.7)	75.5	(5.9) a	56.4	(7.2) a	55.6	(5.8)
Asian	47.7	(11.0)	71.6	(8.0)	85.2	(7.2)	67.3	(5.4)	57.3	(4.0)
BMI category										
Thin	69.1	(9.6)	82.1	(5.2)	95.8	(3.9)	81.9	(4.6)	57.6	(5.9) b
Healthy weight (ref)	65.8	(3.1)	83.7	(3.0)	89.2	(1.9)	79.4	(1.8)	65.5	(2.1) b
Overweight	57.1	(6.7)	67.8	(5.4) a	82.0	(3.6) a	71.2	(3.2) a	61.8	(3.4) b
Obese	37.8	(6.7) a	76.0	(5.7)	71.5	(7.3) a	61.8	(4.2) a	46.2	(5.6) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

















۰

.....





Boys cultural background III English III European III Höde-Eastern III Avian



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

VERTICAL JUMP

The current findings indicate that approximately 45% of boys and 48% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the vertical jump. Table 9.7 and Figure 9.6 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly higher among boys from rural areas (52%), compared with boys from urban areas (43%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 32% in 2010 to 45% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 31% in 2010 to 52% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas, from 32% in 2010 to 46% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 31% in 2010 to 52% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from urban areas, from 32% in 2010 to 43% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 32% in 2010 to 52% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (40%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (49%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from low SES backgrounds (39%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (48%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds (from 25% in 2010 to 40% in 2015), from middle SES backgrounds (from 32% in 2010 to 47% in 2015), and from high SES backgrounds (from 39% in 2010 to 49% in 2015).

The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds (from 23% in 2010 to 40% in 2015), from middle SES backgrounds (from 32% in 2010 to 48% in 2015), and from high SES backgrounds (from 41% in 2010 to 51% in 2015). The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds (from 27% in 2010 to 39% in 2015), from middle SES backgrounds (from 33% in 2010 to 46% in 2015), and from high SES backgrounds (from 36% in 2010 to 48% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (28%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (48%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (22%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (49%); and among boys from Middle Eastern (34%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (34%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (47%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 48% in 2015; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 13% in 2010 to 28% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 26% in 2010 to 37% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 5% in 2010 to 22% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 47% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among children in the overweight BMI (40%) and obese (29%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (51%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI (41%) and obese BMI (27%) categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (52%); and among boys in the overweight BMI (39%) and obese (31%) BMI category (49%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 32% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; healthy weight BMI category, from 37% in 2010 to 51% in 2015; overweight BMI category from 26% in 2010 to 40% in 2015; and obese BMI category, from 14% in 2010 to 29% in 2015.

The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the thin BMI category, from 35% in 2010 to 54% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 37% in 2010 to 52% in 2015; the overweight BMI category, from 25% in 2010 to 41% in 2015; and the obese BMI category, from 16% in 2010 to 27% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the thin BMI category, from 30% in 2010 to 51% in 2015; the healthy weight BMI category, from 37% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; the overweight BMI category, from 27% in 2010 to 39% in 2015; and the obese BMI category, from 13% in 2010 to 31% in 2015.

 Table 9.7
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015							2010		
VERTICAL JUMP —	Year	r 2	Yea	ır 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	29.7	(2.2)	48.1	(2.4)	57.0	(2.8)	44.6	(2.1)	32.0	(1.8) b
Rural	34.6	(3.5)	57.5	(5.1)	61.9	(2.9)	52.1	(3.6)	30.8	(4.7) b
SES										
Low	23.6	(4.0) a	45.9	(6.4)	49.2	(3.6) a	39.5	(4.4) a	25.0	(2.9) b
Middle	32.4	(3.1)	51.6	(4.0)	57.2	(4.3)	47.2	(3.1)	32.3	(1.9) b
High (ref)	32.9	(2.1)	52.0	(2.4)	63.7	(2.2)	49.2	(1.6)	38.5	(2.7) b
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	31.8	(1.8)	52.9	(2.1)	59.4	(2.2)	48.0	(1.7)	33.5	(1.8) b
European	31.6	(9.3)	48.2	(10.7)	64.9	(13.0)	46.3	(6.3)	38.8	(8.1)
Middle Eastern	17.1	(5.7) a	25.1	(8.4) a	44.8	(5.9) a	28.0	(5.3) a	13.0	(2.4) b
Asian	30.4	(6.2)	34.6	(6.0) a	50.2	(9.3)	37.2	(4.4) a	25.9	(3.3) b
BMI category										
Thin	32.1	(7.8)	59.4	(6.5)	63.3	(6.0)	52.7	(3.6)	32.2	(3.3) b
Healthy weight (ref)	33.9	(2.2)	55.8	(2.4)	63.2	(2.4)	50.6	(1.9)	36.8	(1.9) b
Overweight	26.3	(3.6)	42.7	(4.0) a	47.3	(3.5) a	39.7	(2.6) a	26.0	(2.2) b
Obese	20.7	(4.5) a	33.2	(5.0) a	33.6	(5.1) a	29.0	(3.0) a	14.3	(2.4) b
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	30.6	(2.7)	50.1	(3.0)	60.2	(3.6)	46.3	(2.6)	31.6	(2.5) b
Rural	33.4	(4.8)	61.1	(7.4)	58.9	(6.3)	52.0	(5.8)	31.3	(5.3) b
SES										
Low	21.7	(4.3) a	48.5	(9.7)	48.8	(6.6) a	40.1	(6.4)	23.0	(3.2) b
Middle	34.0	(4.7)	52.5	(4.9)	58.5	(5.1)	48.2	(4.2)	32.1	(2.6) b
High (ref)	32.8	(2.9)	55.2	(2.6)	66.6	(3.2)	50.6	(2.1)	41.2	(4.0) b
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	32.0	(2.5)	55.0	(3.1)	61.2	(2.9)	49.2	(2.3)	33.2	(2.4) b
European	22.9	(14.9)	82.3	(10.9)	85.3	(9.2)	61.3	(8.5)	39.2	(10.2)
Middle Eastern	12.8	(10.1)	25.7	(11.6) a	30.7	(3.6) a	22.4	(6.4) a	4.7	(1.9) b
Asian	37.7	(7.0)	37.2	(6.3) a	46.2	(12.0)	39.5	(4.9)	30.7	(5.1)
BMI category										
Thin	26.9	(9.1)	65.8	(8.1)	63.8	(6.4)	54.0	(4.9)	34.7	(4.4) b
Healthy weight (ref)	35.0	(3.0)	58.0	(3.6)	65.0	(3.2)	52.2	(2.6)	36.5	(2.6) b
Overweight	30.0	(4.4)	43.5	(4.9) a	48.6	(4.7) a	40.7	(3.2) a	24.9	(2.7) b
Obese	12.8	(4.2) a	37.6	(5.1) a	31.2	(5.6) a	27.1	(3.3) a	15.7	(3.6) b

.....

	2015								
VERTICAL JUMP -	Year 2	Yea	ır 4 Y	′ear 6	All years	All years			
BOYS									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	28.7 (2.5)	46.1	(3.1) 53.3	8 (3.2)	42.8 (2.2)	32.3	(1.6) b		
Rural	35.8 (4.8)	54.0	(5.6) 64.	6 (2.7) a	52.1 (3.4) a	30.4	(4.9) b		
SES									
Low	25.3 (4.7)	43.4	(5.3) 49.	5 (3.4) a	39.0 (3.5) a	27.1	(3.3) b		
Middle	30.7 (3.3)	50.5	(4.6) 56.	0 (5.2)	46.1 (3.3)	32.6	(1.8) b		
High (ref)	33.0 (2.9)	48.8	(3.6) 60.	7 (3.8)	47.5 (2.2)	36.2	(2.5) b		
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	31.5 (2.2)	50.8	(2.4) 57.	5 (2.6)	46.9 (1.8)	33.8	(1.8) b		
European	38.0 (13.8	3) 14.1	(13.4) 32.	1 (17.5)	31.0 (8.9)	38.2	(12.3)		
Middle Eastern	21.9 (7.9)	24.3	(9.9) a 57.	5 (13.2)	34.1 (6.4) a	19.9	(5.4)		
Asian	20.9 (8.9)	31.1	(8.7) a 54.	0 (10.8)	34.4 (6.1) a	21.5	(4.4)		
BMI category									
Thin	38.7 (12.0)) 52.3	(8.5) 62.2	2 (10.1)	50.9 (4.8)	29.5	(4.7) b		
Healthy weight (ref)	32.8 (2.6)	53.5	(3.0) 61.3	3 (3.1)	49.0 (2.0)	37.0	(1.8) b		
Overweight	21.4 (5.5)	41.9	(6.1) 46.	3 (5.0) a	38.6 (3.5) a	27.0	(3.0) b		
Obese	29.3 (7.4)	28.7	(7.8) a 36.	0 (7.5) a	31.0 (4.3) a	13.1	(3.4) b		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.6 Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)



















SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

LEAP

The current findings indicate that approximately one in four boys (24%) and one in two girls (49%) demonstrated advanced skills in the leap. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.8 and Figure 9.7 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap among children by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 18% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 19% in 2010 to 35% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from urban areas, from 24% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 31% in 2010 to 49% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from urban areas, from 14% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 10% in 2010 to 22% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (28%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (41%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES backgrounds (38%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (54%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 12% in 2010 to 28% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 21% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 21% in 2010 to 41% in 2015.

The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 16% in 2010 to 38% in 2015; middle SES backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; and high SES backgrounds, from 28% in 2010 to 54% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 8% in 2010 to 19% in 2015; middle SES backgrounds, from 15% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and high SES backgrounds, from 15% in 2010 to 27% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (25%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (38%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (24%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (51%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 20% in 2010 to 38% in 2015; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 13% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 32% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 26% in 2010 to 51% in 2015; from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 15% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 14% in 2010 to 43% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 14% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 8% in 2010 to 18% in 2015

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among children in the overweight BMI (29%) and obese BMI (26%) categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (41%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI (39%) and obese (29%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (55%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 18% in 2010 to 40% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 22% in 2010 to 41% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 13% in 2010 to 29% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 10% in 2010 to 26% in 2015.

The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the thin BMI category, from 23% in 2010 to 52% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 29% in 2010 to 55% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 18% in 2010 to 39% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 15% in 2010 to 29% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the thin BMI category, from 13% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 16% in 2010 to 26% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 9% in 2010 to 20% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 6% in 2010 to 23% in 2015.

Table 9.8

Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015							
LEAP -	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years			
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	28.3 (2.4)	40.5 (2.6)	43.6 (3.1)	37.2 (2.3)	18.4 (1.4) b			
Rural	25.4 (4.6)	39.0 (3.4)	40.1 (3.4)	35.2 (3.1)	19.1 (2.9) b			
SES								
Low	18.4 (3.4) a	34.6 (3.4) a	32.4 (3.7) a	28.4 (2.5) a	12.2 (1.5) b			
Middle	27.1 (2.9)	39.1 (3.1)	43.5 (3.1)	36.7 (2.5)	21.3 (2.0) b			
High (ref)	32.8 (2.8)	44.1 (2.9)	47.7 (3.8)	41.3 (2.5)	20.8 (2.2) b			
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	28.5 (2.0)	42.2 (2.1)	43.3 (2.4)	38.0 (1.8)	19.6 (1.4) b			
European	31.4 (8.2)	38.6 (14.7)	36.8 (12.1)	34.7 (6.6)	19.8 (6.7)			
Middle Eastern	17.1 (5.7) a	18.3 (3.5) a	42.4 (8.1) a	24.9 (4.2) a	12.8 (3.6) b			
Asian	28.6 (4.8)	29.8 (5.7) a	39.6 (7.7)	32.0 (3.8)	10.8 (1.7) b			
BMI category								
Thin	33.4 (7.0)	38.3 (5.8)	48.3 (6.4)	40.3 (3.8)	18.1 (2.9) b			
Healthy weight (ref)	31.6 (2.2)	44.5 (2.4)	46.6 (3.3)	40.7 (2.1)	21.7 (1.6) b			
Overweight	19.9 (3.6) a	34.6 (2.9) a	31.7 (3.3) a	29.2 (2.2) a	12.9 (1.4) b			
Obese	13.8 (3.6) a	32.4 (3.9) a	31.5 (5.5) a	25.7 (2.1) a	10.1 (2.0) b			
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	35.6 (3.9)	53.6 (3.4)	58.8 (4.3)	48.8 (3.2)	23.7 (1.9) b			
Rural	37.7 (7.6)	55.1 (3.7)	53.6 (6.8)	49.4 (5.2)	31.0 (5.8) b			
SES								
Low	20.7 (4.4) a	49.7 (5.7)	42.4 (5.0) a	38.1 (4.3) a	16.1 (1.8) b			
Middle	37.1 (4.7)	50.6 (4.2)	59.8 (5.6)	49.1 (3.8)	28.5 (2.8) b			
High (ref)	41.6 (4.8)	59.2 (3.5)	63.4 (5.1)	54.1 (3.6)	28.3 (3.1) b			
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	37.2 (3.3)	57.8 (2.6)	58.0 (3.6)	50.8 (2.6)	26.1 (2.0) b			
European	44.2 (13.9)	50.2 (16.3)	59.6 (15.8)	51.8 (8.4)	30.1 (10.7)			
Middle Eastern	13.8 (8.7) b	27.3 (6.5) a	33.3 (8.6) a	24.0 (4.6) a	14.6 (2.5) b			
Asian	38.3 (7.1)	34.5 (8.0) a	63.3 (10.9)	42.9 (5.8)	13.7 (2.2) b			
BMI category								
Thin	40.5 (9.1)	56.2 (7.8)	56.9 (7.3)	52.1 (4.4)	23.2 (4.7) b			
Healthy weight (ref)	42.6 (3.7)	60.8 (3.4)	62.4 (4.7)	54.9 (3.0)	28.8 (2.1) b			
Overweight	23.9 (4.9) a	44.9 (4.2) a	46.7 (3.9) a	38.6 (2.9) a	17.6 (2.3) b			
Obese	12.9 (4.8) a	36.6 (6.2) a	38.1 (6.0) a	28.7 (3.6) a	14.5 (3.3) b			

.....

			2015			2010
LEAP	Year 2	Year 4	Yea	ar 6 All y	years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	19.8 (2.3)	26.3 (3.	0) 28.0	(3.0) 24.7	(2.1)	13.5 (1.6) b
Rural	13.9 (3.2)	23.1 (4.	6) 27.8	(4.5) 21.9	(2.6)	9.9 (2.4) b
SES						
Low	16.5 (5.2)	19.5 (3.	3) 22.5	(4.3) 19.4	(2.8)	8.1 (1.8) b
Middle	16.2 (3.0)	26.0 (4.	6) 28.3	(3.9) 23.7	(2.5)	15.1 (2.0) b
High (ref)	21.8 (2.8)	28.3 (4.	0) 30.7	(3.8) 26.9	(2.7)	14.6 (2.6) b
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	18.8 (2.0)	26.4 (2.	8) 28.3	(2.7) 24.6	(1.8)	13.9 (1.6) b
European	22.1 (11.4)	27.0 (17	r.9) na	17.4	(7.6)	6.9 (6.8)
Middle Eastern	20.9 (9.2)	6.9 (4.	9) a 51.0	(13.5) 25.9	(6.2)	11.3 (4.9)
Asian	16.0 (6.5)	22.9 (7.	3) 16.4	(5.2) 18.4	(3.7)	8.1 (2.2) b
BMI category						
Thin	24.4 (10.1)	18.3 (6.	4) 31.7	(8.3) 24.0	(4.6)	12.6 (3.1) b
Healthy weight (ref)	20.0 (2.1)	27.5 (3.	0) 30.6	(3.2) 25.9	(1.9)	15.5 (1.8) b
Overweight	14.6 (4.8)	22.9 (4.	4) 20.1	(4.8) 19.6	(2.9)	8.5 (2.1) b
Obese	14.8 (6.3)	28.2 (6.	9) 24.6	(7.5) 22.5	(4.7)	6.3 (2.5) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.7 Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













.....









SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

SPRINT RUN

The current findings indicate that approximately 52% of boys and 43% of girls demonstrated advanced skills in the sprint run. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.9 and Figure 9.8 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among boys from urban areas, from 44% in 2010 to 51% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (40%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (52%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES backgrounds (35%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (48%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (44%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (55%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run among children from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (33%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (49%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (27%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (45%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (41%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (54%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 42% in 2010 to 49% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly lower among children in the overweight BMI (37%) and in the obese (24%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (54%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the thin BMI category (61%) and significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI (27%) and obese (24%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (49%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the overweight BMI (47%) and obese BMI (25%) categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (58%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 43% in 2010 to 58% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 16% in 2010 to 24% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the thin BMI category (from 42% in 2010 to 61% in 20151), and in the obese BMI category (from 13% in 2010 to 24% in 2015); and among boys in the overweight BMI category, from 36% in 2010 to 47% in 2015.

Table 9.9Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories
in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015								2010		
SPRINI RUN	Yea	ır 2	Yea	nr 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears	
ALL											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	33.9	(2.5)	49.5	(2.7)	58.0	(2.5)	46.9	(2.1)	40.9	(2.8)	
Rural	43.6	(5.2)	50.7	(6.9)	58.4	(5.4)	51.1	(4.9)	45.1	(5.6)	
SES											
Low	29.2	(3.7)	41.2	(3.7) a	48.6	(4.8) a	39.5	(2.8) a	35.9	(4.4)	
Middle	39.6	(4.1)	47.7	(4.8)	58.1	(4.1)	48.6	(3.6)	43.4	(2.6)	
High (ref)	36.3	(3.5)	56.1	(2.6)	63.1	(2.4)	51.5	(2.3)	44.1	(5.0)	
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	37.0	(2.5)	51.6	(2.7)	58.9	(2.5)	49.2	(2.0)	42.3	(2.8) b	
European	29.9	(5.8)	50.9	(13.4)	66.1	(15.4)	46.4	(6.9)	51.3	(8.7)	
Middle Eastern	21.7	(7.7)	35.2	(6.9) a	45.8	(8.1)	33.4	(3.1) a	34.2	(5.0)	
Asian	37.5	(5.6)	37.5	(7.3)	57.1	(4.8)	42.7	(3.9)	36.5	(5.2)	
BMI category											
Thin	45.3	(6.1)	67.4	(5.5)	59.4	(6.0)	58.2	(3.3)	43.3	(4.7) b	
Healthy weight (ref)	41.0	(2.8)	56.5	(2.7)	64.1	(2.6)	53.6	(2.1)	47.9	(2.8)	
Overweight	26.3	(4.1) a	35.5	(4.1) a	45.9	(3.7) a	36.7	(2.8) a	34.1	(3.1)	
Obese	15.3	(3.1) a	27.8	(4.7) a	30.6	(5.0) a	24.3	(2.7) a	16.1	(3.0) b	
GIRLS											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	30.0	(3.6)	46.3	(3.4)	54.5	(3.5)	43.1	(2.7)	37.5	(3.0)	
Rural	35.4	(5.2)	49.6	(6.3)	47.2	(6.6)	44.5	(5.1)	42.3	(7.4)	
SES											
Low	23.6	(3.6)	41.7	(5.2) a	38.5	(5.6) a	34.9	(2.9) a	32.1	(5.2)	
Middle	34.1	(4.7)	43.5	(4.9)	50.9	(4.8)	42.8	(4.0)	39.7	(2.9)	
High (ref)	31.8	(5.0)	53.0	(3.5)	61.6	(4.6)	48.0	(3.3)	42.5	(5.3)	
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	32.1	(3.4)	49.1	(3.1)	53.5	(3.2)	44.7	(2.4)	38.9	(3.2)	
European	29.6	(14.1)	53.0	(17.6)	59.6	(19.1)	46.8	(10.4)	53.3	(11.6)	
Middle Eastern	16.1	(7.4)	28.4	(7.5) a	37.8	(12.7)	26.5	(3.6) a	27.1	(5.5)	
Asian	32.7	(7.1)	34.1	(7.8)	54.0	(9.2)	38.4	(5.6)	36.0	(5.4)	
BMI category											
Thin	48.8	(9.0)	74.6	(7.8) a	58.1	(7.8)	60.9	(4.4) a	41.9	(6.0) b	
Healthy weight (ref)	35.4	(3.9)	54.2	(3.4)	59.2	(3.5)	49.2	(2.7)	44.1	(3.2)	
Overweight	17.6	(4.1) a	27.4	(4.8) a	35.4	(4.9) a	26.8	(3.1) a	31.9	(3.7)	
Obese	18.6	(5.1) a	26.0	(6.4) a	26.5	(6.7) a	23.6	(3.5) a	13.0	(3.3) b	

.....

			2015			20	10
SPRINI RUN -	Year 2	2 Yea	r 4	Year 6	All years	All y	ears
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	38.3 (3	3.1) 52.9	(3.0) 6	51.7 (3.0)	50.9 (2.2)	43.9	(3.0) b
Rural	50.8 (7	7.3) 51.9	(8.8) 68	8.6 (5.5)	57.2 (5.9)	47.3	(5.2)
SES							
Low	33.9 (6	6.0) 40.6	(5.5) b 53	8.4 (4.5)	43.8 (3.7) a	39.7	(4.3)
Middle	45.5 (5	5.7) 52.5	(5.4) 64	4.7 (4.8)	54.6 (4.0)	46.7	(3.1)
High (ref)	41.9 (3	3.2) 59.4	(2.9) 64	4.7 (3.4)	55.4 (2.3)	45.4	(5.2)
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	42.5 (3	3.2) 54.1	(3.2) 64	4.4 (2.8)	53.8 (2.3)	45.3	(2.9) b
European	30.1 (1	10.3) 48.8	(19.7) 70	6.5 (20.7)	46.0 (11.3)	48.8	(13.2)
Middle Eastern	28.0 (8	3.2) 43.1	(10.1) 53	3.3 (10.4)	41.0 (6.1) a	40.3	(6.7)
Asian	43.8 (1	42.1	(10.4) 60	60.2 (8.3)	48.2 (5.0)	37.0	(6.7)
BMI category							
Thin	41.0 (9	9.8) 59.8	(7.4) 6	51.8 (9.1)	54.6 (4.9)	44.7	(5.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	46.9 (3	3.8) 58.8	(3.6) 69	9.1 (3.6)	58.1 (2.5)	51.3	(2.9)
Overweight	37.7 (5	5.9) 44.3	(5.1) a 54	4.2 (4.7) a	46.8 (3.2) a	36.2	(4.1) b
Obese	11.7 (4	4.6) a 29.7	(5.9) a 34	4.9 (7.9) a	25.1 (4.0) a	18.8	(4.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.8 Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)





.....







.....









doys weight status III thin III theathy weight III Overweight II Obece

MASTERY OF INDIVIDUAL FMS COMPONENTS

Knowing the prevalence of mastery of each FMS component is important in terms of fundamental movement skill pedagogy. The prevalence of mastery for each component of each FMS among boys and girls in Years 2, 4 and 6 are given in Table 9.10 and Table 9.11, respectively. Identifying particular skill components where children are less proficient is a useful guide for those involved in the delivery of programs that target FMS development.

Table 9.10 Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among boys, by year group (%)

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6
Catch			
Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch	94.7	95.6	99.8
Feet move to place the body in line with the object	55.0	72.2	76.0
Hands move to meet the object	90.0	94.0	98.6
Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object	63.9	79.0	87.9
Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure)	58.8	81.1	92.4
Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object	46.7	66.1	80.6
Kick			
Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick	92.7	96.2	99.5
Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking	34.7	64.3	73.6
Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball	56.5	76.0	81.9
Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing	62.7	79.7	87.9
Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep	45.0	58.2	70.6
Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area	63.8	80.6	82.4
Over-arm throw			
Eyes focused on target throughout the throw	92.4	95.7	99.3
Stands side-on to target area	55.5	72.0	80.2
Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc	68.9	84.6	90.3
Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm	61.9	81.1	88.0
Hips then shoulders rotate forward	29.2	47.7	66.1
Throwing arm follows through down and across the body	45.0	66.5	78.8
Side gallop			
Smooth rhythmical movement	64.1	78.0	86.1
Brief period where both feet are off the ground	80.3	88.3	93.8
Weight on the balls of the feet	66.0	76.6	84.3
Hips and shoulders point to the front	72.5	81.2	89.4
Head stable, eyes focused forward or in the direction of travel	83.0	91.2	94.9
Vertical jump			
Eyes focused forward or upward throughout the jump	89.4	92.3	96.8
Crouch with knees bent and arms behind the body	49.0	56.6	67.9
Forceful forward and upward swing of the arms	44.3	58.8	64.1
Legs straighten in the air	69.9	77.6	85.8
Lands on balls of the feet and bends knees to absorb landing	44.5	53.2	62.9
Controlled landing with no more than one step in any direction	67.5	80.2	85.7

422

NSW HEALTH

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6
Leap			
Eyes focused forward throughout the leap	91.1	91.9	96.5
Knee of take-off leg bends	51.2	58.0	65.3
Legs straighten during flight	28.8	38.2	42.4
Arms held in opposition to the legs	30.4	36.9	44.4
Trunk leans slightly forward	75.8	81.7	84.7
Lands on ball of the foot and bends knee to absorb landing	33.2	34.7	38.3
Sprint run			
Lands on ball of the foot	51.3	59.9	67.7
Non-support knee bent at least 90 degrees during the recovery phase	67.0	76.6	81.0
High knee lift, thigh almost parallel to the ground	38.1	47.8	55.0
Head and trunk stable, eyes focused forward	87.4	90.9	93.6
Elbows bent at 90 degrees	69.4	73.6	80.4
Arms drive forward and back in opposition to legs	79.9	83.7	89.1

Table 9.11 Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among girls, by year group (%)

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6
Catch			
Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch	94.0	96.3	99.7
Feet move to place the body in line with the object	41.5	63.6	71.6
Hands move to meet the object	87.9	94.1	98.4
Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object	56.5	71.9	84.3
Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure)	47.9	67.3	85.0
Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object	30.9	54.3	68.4
Kick			
Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick	91.8	94.7	98.7
Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking	14.2	27.7	38.9
Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball	29.7	49.2	59.9
Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing	43.4	61.1	60.8
Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep	20.6	28.7	42.7
Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area	51.0	63.7	62.3
Over-arm throw			
Eyes focused on target throughout the throw	92.0	94.7	99.2
Stands side-on to target area	26.6	42.1	51.1
Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc	55.0	70.2	75.1
Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm	41.7	60.3	70.9
Hips then shoulders rotate forward	12.4	22.2	28.2
Throwing arm follows through down and across the body	28.6	41.1	50.2
Side gallop			
Smooth rhythmical movement	75.0	83.1	91.3
Brief period where both feet are off the ground	86.3	91.1	94.6
Weight on the balls of the feet	67.7	76.7	84.0
Hips and shoulders point to the front	71.7	81.9	90.5
Head stable, eyes focused forward or in the direction of travel	87.1	91.9	96.2

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6
Vertical jump			
Eyes focused forward or upward throughout the jump	92.0	92.3	96.6
Crouch with knees bent and arms behind the body	42.5	59.2	59.7
Forceful forward and upward swing of the arms	47.0	60.3	66.3
Legs straighten in the air	69.9	79.0	86.2
Lands on balls of the feet and bends knees to absorb landing	41.8	56.1	67.1
Controlled landing with no more than one step in any direction	77.9	82.9	89.2
Leap			
Eyes focused forward throughout the leap	93.4	91.7	98.5
Knee of take-off leg bends	67.6	76.1	81.0
Legs straighten during flight	52.1	63.6	71.1
Arms held in opposition to the legs	42.6	59.4	56.3
Trunk leans slightly forward	84.8	88.5	93.2
Lands on ball of the foot and bends knee to absorb landing	44.1	52.4	57.2
Sprint run			
Lands on ball of the foot	37.7	57.2	60.7
Non-support knee bent at least 90 degrees during the recovery phase	64.5	73.8	80.2
High knee lift, thigh almost parallel to the ground	36.2	43.4	55.5
Head and trunk stable, eyes focused forward	89.4	90.4	96.8
Elbows bent at 90 degrees	66.4	71.7	77.2
Arms drive forward and back in opposition to legs	69.5	76.5	79.3

SUMMARY OF THE FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILL PROFICIENCY OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of advanced skills for each FMS, by sex among children in primary school

FMS	Australian	SPANS	Prevalence (%)		%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &			
1 110	guidelines benchmark Sex 2010		2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015				
Catch		Girls 41% 53% ^s ecific Advanced skills Boys 59% 67% ^s	Girls	41%	53% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the catch was significantly higher among children from rural areas, and significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and children in the obese BMI category			
	There are no specific guidelines		67% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the catch has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among children from rural and urban areas, low and middle SES backgrounds, English- speaking and Asian cultural backgrounds and those in the healthy weight and overweight BMI categories					
Kick			Girls 9% 1	Girls 9%	Girls 9%	s 9% 16% ^{sig}	Girls 9% 16% ^{sig}	16% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the kick was significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds and children in the thin and obese BMI categories
	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills —	Boys	42%	54% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the kick has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups the prevalence significantly increased among children from rural and urban areas, low SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and those in the healthy weight, overweight and obese BMI categories			
Over-arm throw	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	11%	18% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds and in the obese BMI category			
			Boys	44%	52% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the over-arm throw has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among children from urban areas, low SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and in the overweight BMI category			
Side gallop			Girls	67%	80% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the side gallop was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the overweight and obese BMI categories			
	guidelines	Advanced skills	Boys	61%	75% ^{sig}	of children demonstrating advanced skill in the side gallop has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among children from rural and urban areas, each SES tertile, English-speaking and Asian cultural backgrounds and in each BMI category			

FMS	Australian	SPANS	Prevalence (%)			Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	guidelines	benchmark –	Sex	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015
Vertical jump			Girls	32%	48% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the vertical jump was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds and the overweight and obese BMI categories
	There are no specific guidelines Advanced skills Boys 32%	45% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the vertical jump has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within sub-groups the prevalence significantly increased among children from rural and urban areas, in each SES tertile, from English-speaking Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in each BMI category			
Leap	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	25%	49% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the leap was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and obese BMI categories
			Boys	13%	24% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the leap has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among children from rural and urban areas, in each SES tertile, from English-speaking, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and each BMI category
Sprint run	There are no specific	A	Girls	38%	43%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the sprint run was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, and the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion
	guidelines Advanced skills		Boys	44%	52% ^{sig}	of children demonstrating advanced skill in the leap has significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, and in the thin and obese BMI categories

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. *Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section describes the fundamental movement skill proficiency of adolescents in Years 8 and 10 in secondary schools participating in SPANS. A field officer assessed the skills individually during the school visit. The prevalence (%) estimates need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

MASTERY AND NEAR-MASTERY OF FMS

Table 9.12 and Figure 9.9 show the prevalence of mastery (demonstrates all components of skill), nearmastery (demonstrates all but one components of skill) and advanced skills (mastery + near mastery) of each of the seven FMS among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Table 9.13 shows the prevalence overall in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison.

CATCH

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the catch was significantly higher among boys (87%), compared with girls (74%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among adolescents between 2010 and 2015.

KICK

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the kick was significantly higher among boys (74%), compared with girls (33%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among adolescents between 2010 and 2015.

OVER-ARM THROW

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw was significantly higher among boys (67%), compared with girls (30%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among adolescents between 2010 and 2015.

SIDE GALLOP

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop between boys and girls.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop significantly increased among boys from 88% in 2010 to 93% in 2015.

VERTICAL JUMP

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump between boys and girls.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump significantly increased among boys, from 64% in 2010 to 74% in 2015; and among girls, from 57% in 2010 to 67% in 2015.

LEAP

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the leap was significantly lower among boys (35%), compared with girls (54%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the leap significantly increased among boys, from 19% in 2010 to 35% in 2015.

SPRINT RUN

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run was significantly higher among boys (70%), compared with girls (55%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run significantly increased among boys, from 62% in 2010 to 70% in 2015.

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

DAVC	Year 8				Year 10			
DATS	Boys Girls		Bo	Boys		Girls		
	OBJECT CONTROL SKILLS							
CATCH								
Near-mastery	23.1	(2.1)	24.2	(2.5)	23.0	(2.9)	25.7	(3.4)
Mastery	61.7	(3.6)	47.5	(3.2)	66.7	(3.2)	50.4	(4.7)
Advanced	84.9	(2.2)	71.7	(2.8) a	89.7	(1.5)	76.1	(3.0) a
KICK								
Near-mastery	20.2	(1.7)	14.7	(1.5)	20.7	(2.4)	18.4	(2.2)
Mastery	49.8	(3.2)	13.3	(1.9)	56.4	(3.4)	20.4	(3.4)
Advanced	70.0	(3.1)	28.0	(2.4) a	77.0	(2.4)	38.9	(3.5) a
OVER-ARM THROW								
Near-mastery	21.2	(2.5)	13.3	(1.8)	16.7	(1.9)	15.5	(2.0)
Mastery	43.4	(4.1)	15.3	(2.1)	52.3	(3.4)	16.7	(2.3)
Advanced	64.5	(3.5)	28.6	(3.1) a	68.9	(2.9)	32.2	(3.2) a
				LOCOMO	DTOR SKILLS			
SIDE GALLOP								
Near-mastery	16.3	(2.0)	13.7	(1.6)	12.9	(1.8)	10.5	(1.9)
Mastery	75.5	(2.4)	76.6	(2.6)	81.6	(2.1)	84.9	(2.9)
Advanced	91.9	(1.4)	90.3	(1.9)	94.5	(1.1)	95.4	(1.8)
VERTICAL JUMP								
Near-mastery	30.2	(2.3)	27.7	(2.4)	26.7	(2.0)	25.3	(2.5)
Mastery	41.3	(2.4)	37.3	(2.9)	50.2	(3.1)	43.9	(3.7)
Advanced	71.5	(2.6)	65.0	(3.1)	76.8	(3.2)	69.2	(3.6)
LEAP								
Near-mastery	18.6	(1.8)	25.4	(2.1)	26.0	(2.5)	21.7	(2.1)
Mastery	14.6	(2.3)	26.6	(3.0)	11.7	(1.9)	34.0	(3.3)
Advanced	33.2	(2.9)	52.0	(3.4) a	37.6	(3.3)	55.7	(3.5) a
SPRINT RUN								
Near-mastery	25.3	(2.1)	28.1	(2.6)	28.0	(2.9)	23.4	(2.3)
Mastery	42.5	(3.4)	25.6	(2.9)	44.9	(3.9)	33.0	(4.1)
Advanced	67.8	(3.3)	53.7	(3.8) a	73.0	(3.2)	56.3	(3.9) a

.....

Table 9.12 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

 Table 9.13
 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

DAVC	All y	years 2015	All years 2010		
DATS	Boys Girls			Girls	
		OBJECT CON	ITROL SKILLS		
CATCH					
Near-mastery	23.0 (1.9)	25.0 (2.3)	16.1 (1.2)	24.9 (1.6)	
Mastery	64.2 (2.6)	49.0 (3.2)	73.2 (1.6)	53.7 (2.6)	
Advanced	87.2 (1.3)	73.9 (2.3) a	89.3 (1.4)	78.6 (1.9)	
KICK					
Near-mastery	20.4 (1.5)	16.5 (1.3)	22.2 (1.4)	13.6 (1.0)	
Mastery	53.1 (2.5)	16.9 (2.3)	50.6 (2.5)	13.8 (1.6)	
Advanced	73.5 (2.0)	33.4 (2.3) a	72.8 (2.4)	27.4 (2.2)	
OVER-ARM THROW					
Near-mastery	19.0 (1.7)	14.4 (1.5)	27.2 (1.8)	14.2 (1.1)	
Mastery	47.8 (3.4)	16.0 (2.0)	44.9 (2.1)	11.6 (1.3)	
Advanced	66.7 (2.8)	30.4 (2.7) a	72.1 (2.0)	25.9 (1.7)	
		LOCOMOT	TOR SKILLS		
SIDE GALLOP					
Near-mastery	14.6 (1.3)	12.1 (1.4)	28.1 (1.6)	25.1 (1.8)	
Mastery	78.6 (1.5)	80.7 (2.5)	59.3 (2.0)	68.5 (1.9)	
Advanced	93.2 (0.8)	92.8 (1.6)	87.5 (1.4) b	93.5 (0.8)	
VERTICAL JUMP					
Near-mastery	28.4 (1.6)	26.5 (1.8)	23.3 (1.4)	24.6 (1.4)	
Mastery	45.7 (2.2)	40.6 (2.6)	40.7 (2.2)	32.5 (2.9)	
Advanced	74.2 (2.5)	67.1 (2.8)	64.0 (2.0) b	57.1 (2.5) b	
LEAP					
Near-mastery	22.2 (1.6)	23.6 (1.4)	12.1 (1.2)	17.0 (1.5)	
Mastery	13.2 (1.7)	30.2 (2.5)	6.5 (0.9)	29.2 (2.3)	
Advanced	35.4 (2.6)	53.8 (2.8) a	18.6 (1.5) b	46.2 (2.9)	
SPRINT RUN					
Near-mastery	26.6 (1.9)	25.8 (1.7)	27.0 (1.7)	25.3 (1.8)	
Mastery	43.7 (3.0)	29.2 (2.8)	35.0 (2.5)	27.8 (2.6)	
Advanced	70.4 (2.7)	55.0 (3.1) a	62.0 (1.7) b	53.1 (3.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are between sex within year

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference









Kick: III Neor mastery . Heatery





Figure 9.9 Prevalence of mastery, near-mastery and advanced skills for each FMS among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%)



...

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

CATCH

The current findings indicate that approximately nine in 10 boys (87%) and three in four girls (74%) demonstrated advanced skills in the catch. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.14 and Figure 9.10 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch among adolescents from urban and rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch among adolescents from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch was significantly lower among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds (62%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (81%); and among girls from European cultural backgrounds (44%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (74%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch significantly decreased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds, from 91% in 2010 to 62% in 2015; and among girls from European cultural backgrounds, from 84% in 2010 to 44% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills in the catch among adolescents from different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.
Table 9.14 Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

017011			201	15			20	10
	Year 8	8	Year	10	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	79.1 (1	1.8)	82.3	(2.3)	80.7	(1.5)	84.1	(1.2)
Rural	76.7 (3	3.8)	84.7	(2.3)	80.6	(2.8)	84.5	(2.9)
SES								
Low	76.2 (2	2.6)	82.3	(2.5)	79.3	(2.1)	84.9	(2.3)
Middle	81.5 (2	2.5)	83.5	(2.3)	82.5	(2.0)	85.3	(1.4)
High (ref)	77.9 (3	3.1)	83.2	(3.7)	80.5	(2.5)	82.3	(1.7)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	78.6 (1	1.9)	83.8	(1.6)	81.1	(1.4)	84.2	(1.2)
European	51.1 (1	11.1) a	72.5	(12.1)	62.3	(6.9) a	91.1	(3.5) a
Middle Eastern	87.5 (4	4.5)	82.0	(8.7)	85.0	(5.2)	74.2	(5.7)
Asian	77.7 (4	4.7)	78.5	(7.2)	78.2	(4.7)	85.0	(3.3)
BMI category								
Thin	85.6 (3	3.3)	87.7	(4.0)	86.5	(2.3)	81.0	(3.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	79.2 (2	2.0)	83.0	(1.9)	81.1	(1.6)	85.0	(1.3)
Overweight	72.8 (3	3.2) a	82.8	(3.3)	77.6	(2.1)	82.8	(2.2)
Obese	83.2 (4	4.3)	81.3	(7.1)	82.3	(4.0)	81.9	(3.9)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	71.8 (2	2.6)	75.8	(3.7)	73.8	(2.6)	78.7	(1.9)
Rural	71.6 (7	7.3)	77.1	(3.9)	74.2	(4.6)	78.3	(5.2)
SES								
Low	66.7 (4	4.9)	77.0	(4.3)	71.7	(4.0)	79.1	(3.6)
Middle	78.8 (3	3.9)	76.4	(3.8)	77.5	(2.9)	78.6	(2.9)
High (ref)	71.0 (3	3.8)	75.0	(5.9)	73.0	(3.5)	78.2	(2.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	71.5 (2	2.9)	77.0	(2.8)	74.2	(2.1)	79.1	(2.0)
European	35.2 (1	11.0) a	60.5	(24.5)	44.3	(12.7) a	83.5	(7.0) b
Middle Eastern	84.3 (8	8.6)	88.9	(11.0)	86.1	(7.1)	64.3	(10.6)
Asian	77.1 (7	7.0)	70.1	(11.2)	72.9	(8.1)	75.8	(6.2)
BMI category								
Thin	84.4 (4	4.6) a	79.2	(7.7)	82.2	(3.9)	79.0	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	71.3 (3	3.4)	76.8	(3.3)	74.1	(2.5)	79.3	(2.1)
Overweight	65.8 (5	5.3)	74.0	(4.2)	69.9	(3.2)	75.8	(4.2)
Obese	82.3 (5	5.6)	72.2	(13.2)	77.6	(6.7)	76.7	(6.0)

.....

CATCH		20	15		2010	
CAICH	Year 8	Yea	r 10 All y	years	All y	ears
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	86.3 (2	.5) 89.3	(1.8) 87.8	(1.6)	89.1	(1.6)
Rural	81.1 (4	.6) 90.6	(2.5) 85.9	(2.5)	90.0	(2.4)
SES						
Low	86.0 (2.	.5) 86.9	(2.3) a 86.5	(1.7)	90.3	(2.1)
Middle	83.8 (4	.2) 90.4	(2.6) 87.0	(2.4)	91.1	(1.3)
High (ref)	84.7 (3.	.9) 92.6	(1.6) 88.4	(2.3)	86.5	(2.4)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	85.1 (2.	.4) 90.2	(1.6) 87.5	(1.5)	89.0	(1.4)
European	100.0 (0.	.0) 80.1	(13.2) 85.5	(10.0)	95.9	(2.7)
Middle Eastern	90.6 (3.	.5) 77.5	(13.1) 84.0	(7.4)	88.0	(2.4)
Asian	78.7 (5.	.4) 91.7	(3.5) 86.2	(3.0)	90.7	(2.5)
BMI category						
Thin	86.7 (5.	.5) 94.5	(3.5) 90.4	(3.3)	84.0	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	86.9 (2.	.1) 89.3	(1.5) 88.1	(1.3)	90.4	(1.3)
Overweight	79.0 (3.	. 9) a 91.3	(3.4) 84.9	(2.9)	88.3	(2.6)
Obese	84.1 (6.	.9) 89.6	(4.9) 86.9	(3.9)	84.9	(4.8)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.10 Prevalence of advanced skills for the catch among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)











......







SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

KICK

The current findings indicate that approximately three in four boys (74%) and one in three girls (33%) demonstrated advanced skills in the kick. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.15 and Figure 9.11 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among girls from rural areas, from 24% in 2010 to 36% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick between children from different SES backgrounds

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick among adolescents from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (35%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (56%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (20%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (35%); and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (57%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (75%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 39% in 2010 to 59% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (48%) and obese (39%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (57%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the obese BMI category (19%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (35%); and among boys in the overweight (64%) and obese BMI categories (60%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (79%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the kick significantly increased among adolescents in the thin BMI category (from 42% in 2010 to 54% in 2015), and among girls in the thin BMI category (from 22% in 2010 to 36% in 2015) and in the healthy weight BMI category (from 28% in 2010 to 35% in 2015).

Table 9.15 Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

N/OK			20	15			20	10
	Yea	r 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	48.8	(3.2)	56.7	(3.2)	52.7	(2.6)	51.5	(2.7)
Rural	50.9	(5.2)	61.9	(5.2)	56.4	(4.3)	49.7	(2.9)
SES								
Low	50.7	(3.3)	56.7	(4.6)	53.7	(3.3)	50.1	(3.3)
Middle	50.2	(4.4)	57.2	(3.3)	53.7	(3.2)	50.1	(3.1)
High (ref)	47.1	(4.7)	60.7	(4.4)	53.7	(3.6)	53.0	(4.0)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	50.7	(2.9)	60.8	(2.8)	55.6	(2.3)	52.2	(2.3)
European	42.2	(9.9)	45.5	(16.2)	43.9	(8.7)	61.7	(8.3)
Middle Eastern	53.4	(7.8)	64.8	(10.6)	58.6	(6.7)	38.8	(5.0) a
Asian	33.0	(4.5) a	35.5	(6.9) a	34.5	(4.1) a	42.9	(4.9)
BMI category								
Thin	50.0	(6.1)	58.9	(7.4)	53.9	(5.0)	41.7	(4.2) b
Healthy weight (ref)	52.5	(2.9)	61.5	(3.2)	57.1	(2.5)	52.1	(2.5)
Overweight	43.3	(3.8) a	52.5	(4.3) a	47.8	(2.9) a	52.3	(2.9)
Obese	36.4	(5.8) a	42.0	(8.3) a	39.1	(5.1) a	45.2	(4.8)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	26.9	(2.7)	37.9	(3.9)	32.5	(2.5)	28.4	(2.6)
Rural	30.9	(5.2)	42.0	(7.6)	36.3	(4.9)	24.1	(2.7) b
SES								
Low	30.7	(3.3)	33.9	(4.8)	32.3	(3.0)	24.6	(3.0)
Middle	29.2	(4.9)	39.3	(5.4)	34.4	(4.1)	27.3	(3.0)
High (ref)	24.0	(3.8)	43.4	(5.2)	33.7	(3.7)	29.9	(3.9)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	29.1	(2.8)	41.9	(4.0)	35.4	(2.6)	28.8	(2.5)
European	23.4	(8.7)	22.2	(17.4)	23.0	(9.8)	36.2	(10.2)
Middle Eastern	20.7	(12.7)	47.9	(21.4)	31.5	(16.0)	17.9	(4.9)
Asian	19.0	(3.3) a	19.9	(8.0) a	19.6	(4.2) a	15.0	(3.5)
BMI category								
Thin	32.4	(7.2)	42.2	(8.1)	36.3	(5.1)	22.3	(4.3) b
Healthy weight (ref)	28.7	(2.6)	41.6	(4.4)	35.3	(2.8)	27.9	(2.4) b
Overweight	26.2	(4.0)	35.8	(6.0)	31.0	(3.6)	27.3	(3.3)
Obese	21.8	(7.8)	15.3	(6.8) a	18.8	(5.4) a	29.3	(8.9)

VIEV			20	15			2010	
	Yea	ır 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	70.7	(3.6)	76.7	(3.0)	73.6	(2.2)	73.0	(2.9)
Rural	68.3	(6.1)	77.9	(3.7)	73.2	(4.3)	72.0	(3.6)
SES								
Low	71.6	(5.7)	76.6	(3.7)	74.3	(3.6)	73.7	(3.3)
Middle	68.3	(4.2)	74.4	(3.4)	71.2	(2.9)	69.4	(3.8)
High (ref)	70.1	(4.6)	80.4	(4.8)	74.9	(3.1)	75.7	(3.5)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	70.5	(3.0)	78.8	(2.5)	74.5	(2.0)	74.1	(2.4)
European	100.0	(0.0)	60.3	(26.5)	71.0	(20.0)	78.1	(9.5)
Middle Eastern	85.5	(5.8) a	75.7	(10.7)	80.6	(4.6)	68.0	(9.1)
Asian	52.3	(8.8) a	60.0	(6.0) a	56.7	(5.0) a	60.4	(6.6)
BMI category								
Thin	67.8	(8.5)	71.9	(9.0)	69.7	(6.3)	69.3	(6.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	75.9	(2.6)	81.5	(2.6)	78.7	(1.7)	74.9	(2.7)
Overweight	58.4	(5.4) a	69.2	(5.5) a	63.5	(4.2) a	71.5	(3.4)
Obese	52.2	(10.8) a	66.7	(10.4)	59.5	(7.9) a	54.6	(5.8)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.11 Prevalence of advanced skills for the kick among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













.....





Boys cultural background III English III European III Mode-Eastern II Aviar



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

OVER-ARM THROW

The current findings indicate that approximately two in three boys (67%) and one in three girls (30%) demonstrated advanced skills in the over-arm throw. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.16 and Figure 9.12 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas (56%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (46%); and among girls from rural areas (40%), compared with girls from urban areas (27%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw among adolescents from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES backgrounds (52%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (43%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 24% in 2010 to 35% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (40%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (50%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 38% in 2010 to 52% in 2015; and significantly decreased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 73% in 2010 to 67% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw was significantly lower among boys in the overweight (62%) and obese (52%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (70%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the over-arm throw significantly decreased among boys in the overweight BMI category, from 71% in 2010 to 62% in 2015.

 Table 9.16
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the over-arm throw among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			201	15			2010	
UVER-ARM THRUW —	Year	8	Year	10	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	43.6 ((2.9)	48.5	(2.6)	46.0	(2.4)	48.7	(2.3)
Rural	55.8 ((5.3) a	56.8	(4.1)	56.3	(4.3) a	53.9	(3.1)
SES								
Low	50.8 ((3.9) a	53.3	(4.3)	52.1	(3.6) a	53.5	(3.5)
Middle	50.8 ((4.7) a	51.5	(3.4)	51.2	(3.7)	48.3	(2.3)
High (ref)	39.1 ((3.7)	47.1	(3.4)	43.0	(3.1)	48.6	(3.6)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	47.8 ((2.9)	51.2	(2.5)	49.5	(2.5)	50.4	(2.0)
European	24.4 ((10.7) a	52.2	(12.2)	38.9	(10.5)	58.6	(8.7)
Middle Eastern	54.1 ((7.1)	50.0	(9.6)	52.2	(5.1)	37.6	(5.7) b
Asian	33.9 ((5.7) a	44.1	(6.5)	40.0	(4.6) a	46.9	(4.3)
BMI category								
Thin	47.6 ((5.8)	54.4	(5.5)	50.6	(4.0)	42.6	(4.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	48.9 ((3.4)	50.5	(2.8)	49.7	(2.8)	51.2	(2.3)
Overweight	44.1 ((3.6)	49.3	(3.5)	46.6	(2.6)	50.1	(2.9)
Obese	35.3 ((5.9) a	53.7	(8.9)	44.3	(5.4)	41.8	(5.2)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	24.2 ((3.0)	30.2	(3.6)	27.2	(2.7)	24.9	(2.0)
Rural	41.4 ((6.1) a	38.5	(6.7)	40.0	(5.7) a	29.2	(3.0)
SES								
Low	33.3 ((4.1) a	33.7	(4.8)	33.5	(3.6)	28.0	(3.2)
Middle	32.6 ((5.6)	36.9	(5.2)	34.8	(4.8)	23.6	(2.6) b
High (ref)	20.2 ((4.5)	26.5	(5.4)	23.4	(4.3)	26.5	(2.9)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	30.0 ((3.3)	32.0	(3.9)	31.0	(3.1)	26.3	(1.9)
European	18.6 ((11.6)	16.6	(15.6)	17.8	(9.9)	35.8	(10.7)
Middle Eastern	23.5 ((9.5)	34.0	(13.4)	27.7	(9.4)	17.0	(3.2)
Asian	17.7 ((6.6)	29.6	(5.4)	24.9	(3.9)	24.2	(6.7)
BMI category								
Thin	32.1 ((6.6)	33.8	(8.0)	32.8	(4.7)	26.2	(4.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	28.7 ((3.5)	30.9	(3.5)	29.8	(3.0)	26.9	(2.0)
Overweight	28.3 ((4.5)	32.1	(5.9)	30.2	(3.7)	22.6	(3.4)
Obese	25.6 ((6.2)	48.5	(13.3)	36.3	(8.7)	18.2	(5.9)

.....

			20	15			2010	
	Year	. 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	63.0	(4.1)	67.9	(3.2)	65.4	(3.2)	71.0	(2.2)
Rural	68.3	(5.2)	71.5	(5.7)	69.9	(4.5)	75.9	(4.0)
SES								
Low	69.0	(5.1)	70.4	(4.5)	69.7	(4.1)	77.1	(3.7)
Middle	66.6	(4.5)	65.6	(5.5)	66.1	(4.3)	69.7	(3.0)
High (ref)	58.0	(4.5)	70.6	(4.1)	63.9	(3.7)	70.6	(2.5)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	64.2	(3.4)	69.5	(3.0)	66.7	(2.8)	73.2	(2.0) b
European	42.3	(25.3)	74.7	(12.2)	66.0	(10.8)	73.2	(9.3)
Middle Eastern	84.1	(9.8)	60.2	(15.1)	72.1	(7.9)	66.4	(6.1)
Asian	56.5	(7.6)	67.1	(9.8)	62.6	(6.2)	61.1	(5.1)
BMI category								
Thin	63.3	(8.5)	70.6	(6.6)	66.7	(6.2)	67.1	(6.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	68.7	(3.9)	70.3	(3.1)	69.5	(3.1)	74.2	(2.1)
Overweight	58.2	(4.4) a	66.3	(5.2)	62.0	(3.7) a	71.4	(2.9) b
Obese	45.9	(9.4) a	58.6	(9.9)	52.3	(6.2) a	55.9	(7.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.12 Prevalence of advanced skills for the overarm throw among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95%CI)











.....





Boys cultural background 🛛 English 🗮 European 🖷 Middle-Eastern 🗟 Asian



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

SIDE GALLOP

The current findings indicate that approximately nine in 10 (93%) adolescents demonstrated advanced skills in the side gallop. Table 9.17 and Figure 9.13 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas (95%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (92%); and among boys from rural areas (96%), compared with boys from urban areas (92%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, from 91% in 2010 to 95% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 87% in 2010 to 92% in 2015; and among boys from rural areas, from 90% in 2010 to 96% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop among adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among adolescents from high SES backgrounds, from 89% in 2010 to 94% in 2015; and among boys from middle SES backgrounds (from 87% in 2010 to 93% in 2015) and among boys from high SES backgrounds (from 85% in 2010 to 93% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop among adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 90% in 2010 to 93% in 2015; and significantly decreased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 97% in 2010 to 90% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 98% in 2010 to 90% in 2015; and significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds (from 87% in 2010 to 93% in 2015) and boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 90% in 2010 to 97% in 2015).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (90%) and obese (90%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (95%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI category (91%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (94%); and among boys in the overweight BMI category (89%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (95%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the side gallop significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (from 91% in 2010 to 95% in 2015), among boys in the healthy weight BMI category (from 89% in 2010 to 95% in 2015) and in the obese BMI category (from 78% in 2010 to 93% in 2015).

Table 9.17 Prevalence of advanced skills for the side gallop among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		20	15		2010		
SIDE GALLOP —	Year 8	Yea	r 10 All y	/ears	All y	ears	
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	90.7 (1.7	7) 93.7	(1.3) 92.2	(1.2)	90.1	(1.1)	
Rural	92.1 (1.2	2) 98.3	(0.9) a 95.2	(0.8) a	91.3	(1.3) a	
SES							
Low	91.2 (1.4	4) 94.0	(2.1) 92.6	(1.5)	92.0	(1.1)	
Middle	89.8 (2.5	5) 95.9	(1.1) 92.8	(1.4)	90.1	(1.0)	
High (ref)	92.2 (1.8	3) 95.2	(1.2) 93.6	(1.1)	89.3	(1.7) b	
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	91.1 (1.3	3) 95.3	(0.9) 93.1	(0.8)	90.4	(0.9) b	
European	89.1 (6.6	6) 100.0	(0.0) 94.8	(3.4)	88.3	(4.6)	
Middle Eastern	88.5 (4.7	7) 91.5	(4.9) 89.9	(4.1)	96.5	(2.1) b	
Asian	93.2 (4.3	3) 92.4	(3.5) 92.7	(3.7)	88.8	(2.3)	
BMI category							
Thin	94.2 (2.8	3) 94.3	(2.5) 94.3	(2.0)	90.9	(2.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	92.9 (1.3	3) 96.0	(0.9) 94.5	(0.9)	91.3	(0.8) b	
Overweight	86.8 (2.7	7) a 92.5	(2.5) 89.6	(1.9) a	89.1	(2.1)	
Obese	84.0 (5.0	J) a 96.5	(2.0) 89.9	(2.9) a	82.6	(3.5)	
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	90.2 (2.4	1) 94.4	(2.2) 92.3	(2.0)	93.7	(0.9)	
Rural	90.7 (1.7	⁷) 98.5	(1.0) a 94.4	(1.2)	93.2	(2.0)	
SES							
Low	91.2 (1.9	93.1	(3.9) 92.1	(2.5)	92.6	(1.8)	
Middle	86.9 (4.1	97.6	(1.4) 92.3	(2.3)	93.6	(1.0)	
High (ref)	92.3 (2.4	4) 95.6	(1.6) 94.0	(1.6)	94.2	(1.3)	
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	90.5 (1.7	7) 96.6	(1.2) 93.5	(1.2)	94.0	(0.8)	
European	85.6 (8.3	3) 100.0	(0.0) 90.8	(5.6)	90.7	(4.5)	
Middle Eastern	91.5 (6.6	6) 86.3	(10.1) a 89.5	(7.2)	98.4	(1.6) b	
Asian	91.5 (6.0)) 89.1	(5.1) a 90.1	(5.2)	87.7	(3.7)	
BMI category							
Thin	92.9 (3.6	6) 94.4	(3.6) 93.5	(2.9)	93.1	(2.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	91.5 (1.9	9) 96.4	(1.5) 94.0	(1.5)	94.1	(0.8)	
Overweight	88.8 (3.3	3) 92.2	(3.9) 90.5	(2.5) b	92.0	(2.3)	
Obese	79.7 (8.4	4) 96.6	(3.3) 87.3	(5.3)	89.6	(4.1)	

.....

			20	15			2010	
SIDE GALLOP —	Yea	r 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All years	
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	91.3	(1.8)	93.0	(1.4)	92.1	(1.0)	86.8	(1.7) b
Rural	93.3	(1.9)	98.1	(1.3) a	95.8	(1.0) a	89.7	(1.8) b
SES								
Low	91.2	(1.8)	94.7	(1.8)	93.1	(1.3)	91.3	(1.5)
Middle	92.2	(2.0)	94.3	(1.6)	93.2	(1.2)	87.1	(1.6) b
High (ref)	92.2	(2.4)	94.6	(1.8)	93.3	(1.4)	84.5	(2.7) b
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	91.7	(1.5)	94.0	(1.2)	92.8	(0.9)	87.0	(1.5) b
European	100.0	(0.0)	100.0	(0.0)	100.0	(0.0)	86.7	(7.3)
Middle Eastern	85.5	(5.8)	94.8	(3.2)	90.2	(3.2)	93.9	(3.8)
Asian	95.5	(3.6)	97.6	(2.3)	96.7	(1.9)	89.6	(2.1) b
BMI category								
Thin	95.6	(3.3)	94.2	(3.6)	94.9	(2.5)	87.5	(3.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	94.3	(1.7)	95.6	(0.9)	95.0	(1.0)	88.5	(1.2) b
Overweight	85.0	(3.5) a	92.8	(3.4)	88.7	(2.5) a	86.9	(3.1)
Obese	88.6	(4.1)	96.4	(2.4)	92.5	(2.2)	78.4	(4.9) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





















447

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

LEAP

The current findings indicate that approximately three in four boys (74%) and two in three girls (67%) demonstrated advanced skills in the vertical jump. Table 9.18 and Figure 9.14 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump among adolescents from urban and from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 62% in 2010 to 70% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 55% in 2010 to 72% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from rural areas, from 48% in 2010 to 71% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas (from 65% in 2010 to 75% in 2015), and from rural areas (from 61% in 2010 to 72% in 2015).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among girls from low SES (64%) and middle SES (64%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (73%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 57% in 2010 to 69% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 58% in 2010 to 69% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 67% in 2010 to 75% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 64% in 2015; and among boys from middle SES backgrounds, from 57% in 2010 to 73% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern (58%) and Asian (53%) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (73%). The prevalence was significant lower among girls from Middle Eastern (52%) and Asian (39%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (71%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 61% in 2010 to 73% in 2015; and significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 66% in 2010 to 53% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 58% in 2010 to 71% in 2015), from European cultural backgrounds (from 42% in 2010 to 72% in 2015), and significantly decreased among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 53% in 2010 to 39% in 2015).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (65%) and obese (55%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (74%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the obese BMI category (51%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (70%); and among boys in the overweight (66%) and obese (60%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (78%).

Change between 2010-2015: verall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the vertical jump significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category from 64% in 2010 to 74% in 2015, in the overweight BMI category from 55% in 2010 to 65% in 2015 and in the obese BMI category from 36% in 2010 to 55% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 60% in 2010 to 70% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 50% in 2010 to 63% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 20% in 2010 to 51% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 67% in 2010 to 78% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 67% in 2010 to 78% in 2010; and in the obese BMI category, from 67% in 2010 to 78% in 2010; and in the obese BMI category, from 40% in 2010 to 60% in 2015.

 Table 9.18
 Prevalence of advanced skills for the vertical jump among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI categories in 2015 and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

			2010	
VERIIGAL JUMP -	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	68.4 (2.2)	72.2 (3.2)	70.3 (2.3)	62.4 (1.8) b
Rural	68.0 (4.5)	75.6 (3.5)	71.7 (3.2)	54.9 (3.9) b
SES				
Low	67.9 (3.2)	69.1 (4.2)	68.5 (2.6)	56.8 (3.3) b
Middle	64.2 (3.7) a	72.9 (2.9)	68.5 (2.9)	57.9 (2.0) b
High (ref)	72.5 (3.0)	77.7 (4.1)	75.0 (3.1)	66.8 (2.7) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	69.6 (2.1)	76.1 (2.5)	72.8 (1.9)	60.7 (1.8) b
European	78.2 (10.6)	89.3 (7.5)	84.0 (7.8)	62.2 (8.5)
Middle Eastern	56.8 (9.6)	59.6 (10.5)	58.1 (5.1) a	47.8 (4.7)
Asian	55.5 (6.2) a	51.4 (5.9) a	53.1 (5.1) a	65.5 (3.1) b
BMI category				
Thin	67.7 (5.6)	73.3 (7.8)	70.2 (5.3)	60.4 (4.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	71.9 (2.4)	76.1 (2.8)	74.0 (2.2)	63.8 (1.8) b
Overweight	63.5 (4.0)	66.1 (3.8) a	64.8 (2.6) a	55.0 (2.8) b
Obese	48.9 (5.7) a	62.0 (7.4) a	55.2 (4.9) a	36.2 (4.2) b
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	64.3 (3.7)	67.1 (4.3)	65.7 (3.4)	59.6 (2.5)
Rural	66.9 (4.6)	75.8 (5.6)	71.2 (3.8)	48.0 (5.4) b
SES				
Low	67.6 (3.7)	59.7 (5.8) a	63.8 (3.8) a	44.9 (4.0) b
Middle	55.3 (4.7) a	72.1 (3.5)	63.8 (3.5) a	58.7 (3.3)
High (ref)	70.6 (4.7)	75.9 (5.6)	73.2 (4.2)	65.2 (3.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	67.1 (2.8)	75.3 (3.3)	71.1 (2.5)	58.1 (2.7) b
European	71.1 (12.1)	72.3 (15.0)	71.5 (9.7)	42.4 (10.2) b
Middle Eastern	51.9 (10.9)	51.6 (16.0)	51.8 (9.0) a	45.0 (6.3)
Asian	48.2 (7.2) a	33.6 (6.6) a	39.3 (4.2) a	52.7 (3.8) b
BMI category				
Thin	61.7 (7.2)	58.2 (11.1)	60.2 (6.3)	56.0 (5.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	66.9 (4.0)	73.5 (3.9)	70.3 (3.4)	60.3 (2.8) b
Overweight	64.9 (4.7)	61.9 (4.4) a	63.4 (3.1)	49.4 (4.3) b
Obese	47.4 (7.3) a	54.2 (13.5)	50.5 (8.2) a	29.4 (5.1) b

.....

			20	15			2010	
VERIIGAL JUMP	Yea	r 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	72.5	(2.9)	77.5	(4.4)	75.0	(3.1)	64.9	(2.2) b
Rural	68.9	(5.5)	75.4	(2.9)	72.2	(3.7)	60.9	(4.0) b
SES								
Low	68.3	(4.9)	77.2	(4.2)	73.0	(3.2)	68.0	(3.1)
Middle	71.8	(4.1)	73.7	(4.4)	72.7	(3.7)	57.1	(2.7) b
High (ref)	74.4	(3.8)	79.8	(5.7)	76.9	(4.1)	68.3	(3.2)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	71.9	(2.8)	76.8	(3.5)	74.3	(2.6)	63.1	(2.0) b
European	100.0	(0.0)	100.0	(0.0)	100.0	(0.0)	74.9	(8.8)
Middle Eastern	61.7	(20.6)	64.8	(12.0)	63.2	(10.6)	51.7	(6.2)
Asian	65.6	(7.2)	79.6	(5.5)	73.7	(4.8)	73.6	(4.3)
BMI category								
Thin	73.8	(7.8)	85.1	(6.0)	79.1	(5.7)	66.5	(6.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	76.8	(2.5)	78.7	(3.8)	77.8	(2.7)	67.1	(2.0) b
Overweight	62.2	(5.9) a	70.2	(5.5)	66.0	(4.3) a	59.2	(3.6)
Obese	50.7	(8.4) a	69.0	(8.6)	59.9	(5.6) a	40.2	(5.5) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.













.....





Boys cultural background 🛛 English 🖶 European 🖷 Middle-Eastern 🗟 Asian



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

VERTICAL JUMP

The current findings indicate that approximately one in three boys (35%) and one in two girls (54%) demonstrated advanced skills in the leap. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.19 and Figure 9.15 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap among adolescents by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap among adolescents from urban and from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 33% in 2010 to 44% in 2015; and from rural areas, from 28% in 2010 to 45% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from rural areas, from 42% in 2010 to 56% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas (from 20% in 2010 to 35% in 2015) and from rural areas (from 15% in 2010 to 36% in 2015).

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among girls from low SES (47%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (58%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 40% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 30% in 2010 to 47% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 36% in 2010 to 48% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 46% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 20% in 2010 to 33% in 2015; from middle SES backgrounds, from 16% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 16% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 21% in 2010 to 37% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern (30%) and Asian (25%) Cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (47%). The prevalence was significant lower among girls from Middle Eastern (34%) and Asian (25%) Cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (59%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 47% in 2015; and among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 59% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 19% in 2010 to 37% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight BMI category (37%), compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (48%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI category (46%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (57%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the leap significantly increased among adolescents in the thin BMI category, from 29% in 2010 to 45% in 2015; the healthy weight BMI category, from 34% in 2010 to 48% in 2015; the overweight BMI category, from 27% in 2010 to 37% in 2015; and the obese BMI category, from 17% in 2010 to 38% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the thin BMI category, from 12% in 2010 to 38% in 2015; the healthy weight BMI category, from 20% in 2010 to 38% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 17% in 2010 to 29% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 12% in 2010 to 27% in 2015.

Table 9.19 Prevalence of advanced skills for the leap among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

ITAD			2010	
LEAP —	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	42.3 (3.0)	46.5 (2.9)	44.4 (2.6)	33.0 (2.3) b
Rural	42.7 (3.6)	46.5 (5.7)	44.5 (4.1)	27.5 (3.5) b
SES				
Low	40.1 (3.8)	38.9 (4.5) a	39.5 (3.7)	28.9 (2.4) b
Middle	43.3 (3.3)	49.7 (3.1)	46.5 (2.8)	29.7 (2.7) b
High (ref)	43.9 (4.2)	51.9 (3.7)	47.8 (3.1)	36.4 (3.4) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	44.7 (2.6)	49.5 (2.8)	47.0 (2.3)	32.5 (2.2) b
European	51.5 (11.4)	57.1 (18.2)	54.3 (10.0)	33.0 (6.3)
Middle Eastern	28.0 (6.7) a	32.6 (8.8)	30.1 (5.5) a	29.6 (6.4)
Asian	24.6 (3.7) a	25.6 (4.2) a	25.2 (2.0) a	23.0 (3.6)
BMI category				
Thin	55.1 (6.6)	31.2 (6.1) a	44.5 (4.2)	28.9 (4.0) b
Healthy weight (ref)	43.3 (2.8)	51.8 (3.0)	47.5 (2.4)	34.1 (2.2) b
Overweight	39.5 (3.3)	34.5 (5.0) a	37.1 (3.1) a	27.2 (2.4) b
Obese	30.6 (5.3) a	46.3 (9.2)	38.0 (5.6)	17.4 (4.2) b
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	51.1 (4.1)	55.4 (3.8)	53.3 (3.2)	47.4 (3.4)
Rural	54.6 (5.7)	56.5 (6.8)	55.5 (5.1)	41.7 (5.3) b
SES				
Low	48.3 (5.3)	44.7 (5.6) a	46.6 (4.7)a	39.0 (4.1)
Middle	52.4 (4.6)	61.6 (5.4)	57.0 (4.1)	46.0 (3.7) b
High (ref)	55.5 (5.1)	61.1 (4.6)	58.3 (3.3)	52.1 (4.5)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	56.1 (3.3)	61.1 (3.9)	58.5 (2.6)	47.1 (3.2) b
European	59.2 (14.3)	84.5 (15.1)	67.2 (8.6)	63.8 (9.8)
Middle Eastern	35.2 (7.5) a	33.1 (13.3) a	34.4 (6.0) a	35.7 (8.0)
Asian	23.2 (5.8) a	26.7 (4.8) a	25.4 (3.3) a	34.5 (7.0)
BMI category				
Thin	64.3 (8.0)	33.8 (7.3) a	51.7 (6.1)	41.2 (6.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	51.8 (4.3)	62.1 (4.1)	57.0 (3.0)	49.1 (3.1)
Overweight	50.9 (4.2)	40.4 (7.0) a	45.7 (4.0) a	40.0 (4.8)
Obese	45.2 (8.9)	56.0 (14.2)	49.9 (9.5)	27.3 (8.7)

.....

IFAD		2015		2010
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	33.6 (3.5)	37.3 (3.7)	35.4 (2.9)	19.7 (1.7) b
Rural	32.3 (5.0)	38.5 (7.0)	35.5 (5.6)	14.8 (3.0) b
SES				
Low	31.6 (4.3)	33.9 (4.9)	32.8 (4.1)	19.5 (2.6) b
Middle	35.6 (4.3)	38.5 (4.2)	37.0 (3.7)	15.8 (2.4) b
High (ref)	32.5 (5.8)	41.4 (6.1)	36.7 (4.3)	20.9 (2.0) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	34.3 (3.4)	38.8 (3.5)	36.5 (2.8)	18.9 (1.7) b
European	27.9 (23.8)	42.8 (22.8)	38.7 (13.4)	13.3 (7.3)
Middle Eastern	20.9 (9.5)	32.2 (12.4)	26.6 (8.2)	21.2 (7.8)
Asian	26.6 (7.9)	23.9 (7.1)	25.1 (4.9)	15.8 (3.2)
BMI category				
Thin	46.0 (9.6)	29.1 (9.2)	38.0 (6.8)	11.6 (3.4) b
Healthy weight (ref)	34.9 (3.3)	41.5 (3.6)	38.2 (2.9)	20.0 (1.6) b
Overweight	29.4 (4.3)	28.9 (5.3) a	29.1 (3.8) a	17.3 (2.7) b
Obese	15.1 (5.3) a	38.6 (11.2)	26.9 (6.0)	11.6 (3.6) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

e.







.....









.....





Boys cultural background III English III European III Mode-Eastern II Asian



NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

SPRINT RUN

The current findings indicate that approximately two in three boys (70%) and one in two girls (55%) demonstrated advanced skills in the sprint run. The difference was significant between boys and girls. Table 9.20 and Figure 9.16 show the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (63%), compared with girls from urban areas (52%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, from 52% in 2010 to 67% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from rural areas, from 40% in 2010 to 63% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 62% in 2010 to 71% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds, from 56% in 2010 to 65% in 2015; and among boys from middle SES backgrounds (from 59% in 2010 to 73% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (from 65% in 2010 to 73% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern (49%) and Asian (44%) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (66%). The prevalence was significant lower among girls from Middle Eastern (41%) and Asian (29%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (60%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 58% in 2010 to 66% in 2015; and significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 54% in 2010 to 44% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 49% in 2010 to 29% in 2015; and the prevalence significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 62% in 2010 to 71% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run was significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight (54%) and obese (42%) BMI categories, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (68%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (47%) and obese (30%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (60%); and among boys in the overweight (60%) and obese (54%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (75%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of advanced skills in the sprint run significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (from 61% in 2010 to 68% in 2015), and in the obese BMI category (from 30% in 2010 to 42% in 2015); and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category (from 67% in 2010 to 75% in 2015), and in the obese BMI category (from 30% in 2015).

Table 9.20 Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015, and 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015						2010		
SPRINT RUN	Year 8			r 10	All y	ears All years		ears	
ALL									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	59.6	(3.4)	63.2	(3.4)	61.4	(3.0)	59.5	(2.2)	
Rural	64.3	(4.8)	69.2	(6.4)	66.7	(3.5)	52.0	(2.7) b	
SES									
Low	56.8	(5.1)	60.1	(5.8)	58.5	(4.3)	54.5	(2.2)	
Middle	62.0	(4.4)	67.3	(4.4)	64.6	(3.7)	55.7	(3.1) b	
High (ref)	64.0	(2.9)	67.7	(3.5)	65.8	(2.5)	62.7	(3.0)	
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	63.3	(2.9)	67.8	(3.2)	65.5	(2.3)	58.3	(2.0) b	
European	53.0	(11.7)	83.7	(12.1)	68.5	(7.9)	53.3	(10.0)	
Middle Eastern	39.9	(11.3) a	59.1	(12.4)	48.7	(9.5) a	55.6	(4.9)	
Asian	45.4	(7.2) a	42.7	(5.0) a	43.8	(5.0) a	53.8	(2.9) b	
BMI category									
Thin	67.2	(5.4)	59.9	(7.7)	63.9	(5.1)	61.5	(4.8)	
Healthy weight (ref)	66.8	(3.3)	68.4	(3.3)	67.6	(2.6)	61.2	(2.0) b	
Overweight	46.7	(3.9) a	60.9	(4.7)	53.6	(3.6) a	49.6	(2.9)	
Obese	44.1	(7.4)	40.3	(7.8) a	42.3	(4.8) a	30.3	(3.9) b	
GIRLS									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	50.9	(4.3)	53.7	(4.4)	52.3	(3.7)	56.8	(3.5)	
Rural	61.7	(6.5)	64.4	(7.8)	63.0	(4.0) a	40.4	(3.8) b	
SES									
Low	51.8	(5.7)	50.6	(6.9)	51.2	(4.8)	45.8	(3.2)	
Middle	53.2	(5.9)	57.3	(6.0)	55.3	(4.8)	51.3	(4.3)	
High (ref)	56.0	(5.3)	61.0	(4.9)	58.5	(4.4)	60.8	(4.9)	
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	57.2	(3.8)	61.9	(4.2)	59.5	(3.1)	54.0	(3.3)	
European	52.1	(14.1)	52.7	(28.3)	52.3	(15.0)	39.1	(12.9)	
Middle Eastern	40.3	(11.4)	40.9	(16.8)	40.5	(8.7) a	50.1	(7.0)	
Asian	31.2	(5.6) a	26.9	(6.5) a	28.6	(3.8) a	48.9	(6.5) b	
BMI category									
Thin	57.8	(7.3)	39.7	(10.5) a	50.4	(6.8)	59.0	(5.7)	
Healthy weight (ref)	58.8	(4.0)	61.7	(4.1)	60.3	(3.1)	54.7	(3.4)	
Overweight	42.6	(5.2) a	50.7	(8.4)	46.6	(5.8) a	47.6	(4.1)	
Obese	34.7	(10.0) a	23.7	(9.6) a	29.8	(5.1)a	30.9	(6.5)	

		2010		
SPRINI RUN	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	68.3 (4.0)	72.9 (3.2)	70.6 (3.0)	61.9 (2.1) b
Rural	66.5 (5.8)	73.0 (7.0)	69.8 (5.1)	62.3 (1.9)
SES				
Low	62.0 (6.3)	68.2 (6.3)	65.3 (5.3)	62.6 (2.2)
Middle	69.5 (5.2)	76.7 (4.0)	73.0 (3.8)	59.4 (3.2) b
High (ref)	71.9 (3.5)	75.1 (3.9)	73.4 (2.5)	64.5 (3.0) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	68.9 (3.3)	73.2 (3.5)	71.0 (2.6)	62.4 (1.8) b
European	55.8 (25.6)	100.0 (0.0)	88.1 (8.8)	61.8 (12.1)
Middle Eastern	39.6 (15.5) a	70.8 (13.2)	55.3 (13.0)	63.5 (6.1)
Asian	65.1 (11.4)	67.7 (6.6)	66.6 (6.8)	57.0 (3.4)
BMI category				
Thin	76.5 (6.6)	75.3 (7.2)	75.9 (4.6)	65.2 (6.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	74.6 (3.8)	74.9 (3.5)	74.8 (2.8)	67.3 (1.7) b
Overweight	50.4 (5.1) a	70.6 (5.0)	60.0 (4.0) a	51.2 (4.0)
Obese	54.2 (9.6) a	54.5 (10.9) a	54.4 (7.6) a	30.0 (5.4) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 9.16 Prevalence of advanced skills for the sprint run among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI categories in 2015 (%, 95% CI)





.....









.....





Boys cultural background - III English III European III Midde-Eastern II Asian



MASTERY OF INDIVIDUAL FMS COMPONENTS

Knowing the prevalence of advanced skills of each FMS component is important in terms of fundamental movement skill pedagogy. The prevalence of advanced skills for each component of each FMS among boys and girls in Years 8 and 10 are given in Tables 9.21 and 9.22, respectively. Identifying particular skill components where children are less proficient is a useful guide for those involved in the delivery of programs that target FMS development.

Table 9.21 Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among boys, by year group (%)

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 8	Year 10
Catch		
Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch	99.2	99.6
Feet move to place the body in line with the object	74.0	75.4
Hands move to meet the object	99.5	99.1
Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object	89.7	94.0
Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure)	96.7	96.9
Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object	81.5	86.3
Kick		
Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick	97.9	99.3
Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking	69.6	72.4
Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball	86.5	93.6
Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing	83.7	87.7
Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep	75.8	82.2
Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area	80.8	83.1
Over-arm throw		
Eyes focused on target throughout the throw	98.5	99.3
Stands side-on to target area	81.9	80.6
Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc	84.8	88.5
Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm	89.3	92.1
Hips then shoulders rotate forward	52.5	62.2
Throwing arm follows through down and across the body	76.1	81.3
Side gallop		
Smooth rhythmical movement	88.5	95.5
Brief period where both feet are off the ground	94.8	96.1
Weight on the balls of the feet	84.6	90.0
Hips and shoulders point to the front	94.8	94.5
Head stable, eyes focused forward or in the direction of travel	97.3	97.6
Vertical jump		
Eyes focused forward or upward throughout the jump	96.8	98.4
Crouch with knees bent and arms behind the body	78.5	80.0
Forceful forward and upward swing of the arms	75.5	77.0
Legs straighten in the air	90.9	87.8
Lands on balls of the feet and bends knees to absorb landing	67.0	79.9
Controlled landing with no more than one step in any direction	87.5	91.2

460

NSW HEALTH

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 8	Year 10
Leap		
Eyes focused forward throughout the leap	98.1	98.2
Knee of take-off leg bends	73.9	76.4
Legs straighten during flight	40.3	43.1
Arms held in opposition to the legs	50.4	45.6
Trunk leans slightly forward	89.3	88.4
Lands on ball of the foot and bends knee to absorb landing	44.0	48.3
Sprint run		
Lands on ball of the foot	72.8	75.9
Non-support knee bent at least 90 degrees during the recovery phase	83.2	91.3
High knee lift, thigh almost parallel to the ground	65.5	62.0
Head and trunk stable, eyes focused forward	95.0	94.6
Elbows bent at 90 degrees	85.4	87.7
Arms drive forward and back in opposition to legs	88.9	91.0

Table 9.22 Prevalence of mastery for each FMS component among girls, by year group (%)

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 8	Year 10
Catch		
Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch	99.4	99.6
Feet move to place the body in line with the object	68.4	69.0
Hands move to meet the object	98.9	99.9
Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object	87.5	86.6
Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure)	88.4	92.8
Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object	65.0	68.6
Kick		
Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick	97.5	98.3
Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking	33.0	38.0
Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball	64.6	68.0
Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing	63.9	71.1
Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep	52.8	60.9
Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area	59.0	62.5
Over-arm throw		
Eyes focused on target throughout the throw	98.6	99.6
Stands side-on to target area	55.4	53.4
Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc	72.4	74.3
Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm	71.4	73.5
Hips then shoulders rotate forward	29.7	30.6
Throwing arm follows through down and across the body	44.8	53.4
Side gallop		
Smooth rhythmical movement	89.1	93.5
Brief period where both feet are off the ground	92.9	94.4
Weight on the balls of the feet	89.6	91.1
Hips and shoulders point to the front	91.1	93.9
Head stable, eyes focused forward or in the direction of travel	96.4	95.9

SKILL AND SKILL COMPONENTS	Year 8	Year 10
Vertical jump		
Eyes focused forward or upward throughout the jump	97.6	97.1
Crouch with knees bent and arms behind the body	63.2	62.9
Forceful forward and upward swing of the arms	68.8	72.4
Legs straighten in the air	90.5	93.3
Lands on balls of the feet and bends knees to absorb landing	69.0	74.6
Controlled landing with no more than one step in any direction	91.0	91.3
Leap		
Eyes focused forward throughout the leap	97.7	95.4
Knee of take-off leg bends	74.5	73.9
Legs straighten during flight	61.9	63.4
Arms held in opposition to the legs	60.6	60.6
Trunk leans slightly forward	89.1	88.9
Lands on ball of the foot and bends knee to absorb landing	59.3	57.3
Sprint run		
Lands on ball of the foot	61.6	65.4
Non-support knee bent at least 90 degrees during the recovery phase	80.3	76.1
High knee lift, thigh almost parallel to the ground	47.4	50.1
Head and trunk stable, eyes focused forward	93.7	92.2
Elbows bent at 90 degrees	74.1	77.2
Arms drive forward and back in opposition to legs	81.6	81.7

SUMMARY OF THE FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILL PROFICIENCY OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the prevalence of advanced skills for each FMS, by sex among adolescents in secondary school

FMS	Australian	SPANS	Pr	evalence (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	guidelines	benchmark -	Sex	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
Catch	There are no specific	Advanced skills	Girls	79%	74%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the catch was significantly lower only among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds
oaton	guidelines		Boys	89%	87%	no significant changes in advanced skills for the catch between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly decreased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds
Kick	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	27%	33%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the kick was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds, and among adolescents in the
			Boys	73%	74%	overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15 : Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in advanced skills for the kick between 2010 and 2015
Over-arm throw	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	26%	30%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the over-arm throw was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas and low SES backgrounds and was significantly lower among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds
			Boys	72%	67%	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in advanced skills for the over-arm throw between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased only among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds
Side gallop	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	94%	93%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the side gallop was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas, and significantly lower among adolescents in the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no
			Boys	88%	93% ^{sig}	significant changes in advanced skills for the side gallop in girls between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and in the healthy weight BMI category. The prevalence significantly decreased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds

.....

FMS	MS Australian SPANS		Prevalence (%)			Significant subgroup findings for 2015 [°] &
	guidelines	benchmark —	Sex	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015
Vertical jump	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills	Girls	57%	67% ^{sig}	2015: Overall, the proportion of children demonstrating advanced skill in the vertical jump was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds and the overweight and obese BMI categories
			Boys	64%	74% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the vertical jump significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among adolescents from rural and urban areas, each SES tertile, English-speaking and Asian cultural backgrounds, and those in the healthy weight, overweight and obese BMI categories
Leap	There are no specific guidelines	Advanced skills —	Girls	46%	54%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the leap was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds and in the overweight BMI category
			Boys	19%	35% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in advanced skills for the leap in girls between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, the prevalence significantly increased among adolescents from rural and urban areas, each SES tertile, English-speaking backgrounds and in each BMI category
Sprint run		Advanced skills —	Girls	53%	55%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents demonstrating advanced skill in the sprint run was significantly lower among adolescents Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds and in the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were
	guidelines		Boys	62%	70% ^{sig}	no significant changes in advanced skills for the sprint run in girls between 2010 and 2015. Within sub-groups, the prevalence significantly increased among adolescents from rural areas, middle SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and those in the healthy weight and obese BMI categories, and significantly decreased among adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds

.....

Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. *Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; and European, Middle Eastern and Asian Cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking Cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

sig

REFERENCES

- 1. Butcher JE, Eaton WO. Gross and fine motor proficiency in preschoolers-relationships with free play-behavior and activity level. Journal of Human Movement Studies. 1989;16(1):27-36.
- 2. Branta C, Haubenstricker J, Seefeldt V. Age changes in motor skills during childhood and adolescence. Exercise & Sport Sciences Reviews. 1984;12:467-520.
- 3. Gallahue D, Ozmun J. Understanding Motor Development. Infants, Children, Adolescents, Adults. 5th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 2002 2002.
- 4. Hardy LL, Reinten-Reynolds T, Espinel P, et al. Prevalence and correlates of low fundamental movement skill competency in children. Pediatrics. 2012:peds. 2012-0345.
- 5. Hardy LL, Barnett L, Espinel P, et al. Thirteen-year trends in child and adolescent fundamental movement skills: 1997-2010. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2013;45(10):1965-70.
- 6. Education Do. Fundamental motor skills: A manual for classroom teachers. Melbourne Victoria: 1996 1996. Report No.
- 7. NSW Department of Education and Training. Get skilled: Get active. A K-6 resource to support the teaching of fundamental movement skills. Ryde: NSW Department of Education and Training; 2000.

CHAPTER 10: SCHOOL TRAVEL

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5 TO 16 YEARS



18.8% of children and adolescents used public transport



The proportion of children and adolescents driven to school by car has significantly increased from **36%** in 2010 to **43%** in 2015.

2015

Travel to school

- 14.5% of children and adolescents used active travel; median trip time, 9.3 mins
- 18.8% of children and adolescents used public transport; median trip time, 29.2 mins
- 43.2% of children and adolescents were driven by car; median trip time, 9.2 mins
- 23.6% of children and adolescents used mixed travel modes; median trip time, 13.9 mins

Travel home from school

- 16.6% of children and adolescents used active travel; median trip time, 9.4 mins
- 22.3% of children and adolescents used public transport; median trip time, 29.1 mins
- 37.2% of children and adolescents were driven by car; median trip time, 9.3 mins
- 23.9% of children and adolescents used mixed travel modes; median trip time, 14.9 mins

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010-2015

The proportion of children and adolescents driven to school by car has significantly increased from 36% in 2010 to 43% in 2015.

Significant changes in this indicator were observed among children and adolescents from:

- Urban areas, from 37% in 2010 to 47% in 2015
- High SES backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 45% in 2015
- English-speaking backgrounds, from 36% in 2010 to 42% in 2015; and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 66% in 2015
- Healthy weight BMI category, from 35% in 2010 to 43% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 38% in 2010 to 51% in 2015

CONTEXT

Every weekday approximately one million children in NSW use a range of transport modes to travel to school. How children and adolescents travel to school is of interest to public health practitioners and policy makers for health, planning and environmental reasons. Travel to school is complex and may be categorised into four broad groups: active travel, public transport, car and mixed modes.

Active travel refers to any mode of transport used to travel from one destination to another that involves physical activity. This includes walking, cycling, scootering and skateboarding, and can include using public transport. Active travel is often overlooked as a factor that may contribute towards daily physical activity, which in turn is associated with better bone health, decreased cardiovascular risk and improved psychosocial well-being.¹ Environmentally, increasing children's active travel to school may contribute to a reduction in traffic congestion and carbon emissions around schools.²

Using public transport to commute to school is regarded as 'active transport' as it involves some walking or cycling to a transit stop, transfers and a walk to the end location (i.e., school). Research on children's use of public transport for school commuting is sparse; however studies among adults suggest that people who use public transport are more likely to have higher physical activity, be less sedentary and have lower rates of obesity, compared with people who use private transport modes.^{3, 4} Understanding the correlates of children's use of public transport needs to be improved, given the high levels of dependence on car travel and the adverse health and environmental impacts of car use. Efforts to promote public transport among school age children will need to examine issues including access, availability, frequency and costs.

Since the 1970s, the proportion of Australian children actively commuting to school has declined substantially and has coincided with a significant increase in the number of children being driven to school;^{5, 6} a trend observed in many other countries.⁷⁻¹⁰ Parents chauffeuring their children may potentially establish a pattern of car dependence, which could track from adolescence to adulthood.¹¹ The reasons for the decline in active school commuting are complex but one significant factor contributing to the change is parents' work schedules and location.^{12, 13} Other consistent correlates of school travel, and active school commuting in particular, include child age, distance to school, household income, traffic fears and crime fears, and parental attitudes.¹⁴⁻¹⁶ In addition, environmental factors including urban form, the neighbourhood built environment and land use planning are strongly associated with children's active commuting to school.^{17, 18} Hence efforts to promote active travel to school will differ according to the many socio-demographic and neighbourhoodenabling factors and barriers; and potentially involve collaborations between agencies involved in transport node development, town planning and workplace employment practices (locations, work hours).^{19, 20}

The health benefits of active travel to school, and in particularly the contribution towards increasing children's daily physical activity levels, are well documented.²¹ Study and measurement differences of active school travel have impeded our understanding of other direct health benefits; however it is clear that active school commuting is routine-based and provides a regular physical activity opportunity, and that brisk walking is the most common moderate-intensity physical activity.²²

SPANS respondents reported the mode of transport (bus, car, ferry, skateboard/scooter, train, walk), the number of days used in each mode of transport (1-5) and trip duration (minutes per trip), to and from school. For the analyses, school travel was categorised into four mutually exclusive transport categories according to travel modes to and/or from school for five days a week as presented below.

Travel category	Transport modes
Active travel	Walking, cycling, skateboard or scooter on five school days
Public transport	Travel by train or bus or ferry and/or walking on five school days
Car	Travel by car on five school days
Mixed mode	Multiple modes of travel i.e., active travel, and/or public transport, and/or car <i>on five school days</i>

This chapter reports on the travel modes to and from school among children (Years K 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (Years 8 and 10) sampled by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and for adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a proportionally (to the mean) large standard error means a less precise estimate.

.....

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their children in Years K, 2 and 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported. Therefore, any differences in the reported prevalence between younger primary years and Year 6 may result from these different data collection methods.

TRAVEL TO SCHOOL

Tables 10.1, 10.2, 10.3 and 10.4 show the prevalence, mean and median time (minutes per day) spent in active transport, public transport, car and mixed modes of travel to school on five days a week, respectively, for 2015, and for 2010 for comparison. Figures 10.1 and 10.2 show the prevalence and the mean trip time (minutes per day) spent in each travel mode in 2015.

2015: Overall, the prevalence of children's travel modes to school were 15% for active transport, 8% for public transport, 54% for car and 23% for mixed transport. The mean trip times were 10 minutes for active transport, 26 minutes for public transport, 12 minutes for car and 17 minutes for mixed modes.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of travelling to school significantly increased among children travelling by car, from 46% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Table 10.1Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by active transport among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Active transport							
	Bo	Boys		Girls		2015		10
ALL YEARS 2015								
Prevalence (%, SE)	15.4	(1.7)	14.1	(1.6)	14.7	(1.6)	19.3	(1.7)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.8	(0.8)	9.8	(0.5)	10.3	(0.5)	13.0	(0.7)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.0	(5.5)	9.1	(8.7)	9.0	(6.9)	9.5	(9.8)
YEAR K								
Prevalence (%, SE)	15.2	(2.5)	16.7	(2.8)	16.0	(2.3)	19.9	(2.4)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	8.5	(0.5)	10.9	(1.2)	9.8	(0.8)	13.6	(1.4)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.1	(5.3)	8.7	(8.4)	8.4	(5.6)	9.3	(9.3)
YEAR 2								
Prevalence (%, SE)	13.8	(2.0)	15.0	(2.4)	14.5	(1.8)	17.2	(2.1)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	7.8	(0.6)	9.8	(1.0)	8.9	(0.5)	12.4	(1.0)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	5.0	(5.7)	8.2	(6.0)	7.4	(5.7)	9.5	(9.2)
YEAR 4								
Prevalence (%, SE)	14.0	(1.9)	10.9	(1.4)	12.4	(1.5)	19.1	(2.0) b
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.6	(1.5)	9.0	(0.8)	9.9	(1.0)	11.7	(0.9)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.2	(6.0)	7.8	(5.5)	9.0	(5.5)	9.2	(9.7)
YEAR 6								
Prevalence (%, SE)	18.6	(2.6)	13.2	(1.2) a	15.9	(1.6)	21.1	(2.2)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.4	(2.2)	9.2	(0.8)	12.7	(1.3)	13.9	(1.3)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.8	(10.2)	5.0	(9.3)	9.1	(10.1)	9.5	(13.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.
Table 10.2 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by public transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Public transport						
	Boys	s G	irls 2	2015	20	10	
ALL YEARS 2015							
Prevalence (%, SE)	8.0 ((1.5) 8.3	(1.2) 8.2	2 (1.3)	11.1	(1.6)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	26.8 ((3.0) 26.1	(1.8) 26.4	(2.2)	31.3	(1.9)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	19.8 ((16.1) 18.8	(21.7) 19.7	(16.0)	24.0	(23.7)	
YEAR K							
Prevalence (%, SE)	4.6 ((1.2) 3.7	(1.1) 4.2	2 (0.9)	7.9	(1.2) b	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	20.1 ((3.0) 23.0	(5.0) 21.4	(2.9)	24.7	(2.5)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	15.0 ((18.8) 13.3	(19.9) 13.8	3 (19.2)	18.7	(17.0)	
YEAR 2							
Prevalence (%, SE)	10.2 ((2.3) 5.8	(1.3) a 7.9	(1.5)	8.6	(1.5)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	26.2	(2.1) 25.6	(1.9) 26.0	(1.6)	28.9	(3.8)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	24.0 ((19.2) 22.9	(22.1) 24.2	(21.1)	18.9	(22.4)	
YEAR 4							
Prevalence (%, SE)	8.4 ((1.8) 11.7	(2.2) 10.1	(1.8)	12.8	(2.4)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	27.3 ((2.4) 22.3	(2.0) 24.3	(1.9)	30.7	(2.0)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	19.9 ((17.4) 16.2	(19.9) 19.2	(19.2)	26.2	(24.0)	
YEAR 6							
Prevalence (%, SE)	9.3 ((2.0) 12.9	(1.9) 11.1	(1.5)	15.0	(2.4)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	30.7 ((7.7) 30.8	(3.4) 30.8	8 (4.7)	36.2	(4.0)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	20.3 ((17.5) 23.0	(22.2) 22.5	6 (19.6)	28.3	(27.2)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at *P* < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.3 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by car, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Car							
	Boy	ys	Gir	rls	20	15	20	10
ALL YEARS 2015								
Prevalence (%, SE)	53.0	(3.1)	54.8	(2.4)	53.9	(2.7)	45.7	(2.3) b
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.6	(0.6)	12.4	(0.7)	11.6	(0.6)	13.4	(0.8)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	7.9	(7.4)	9.2	(10.1)	9.1	(9.8)	9.3	(9.2)
YEAR K								
Prevalence (%, SE)	58.1	(4.0)	61.5	(3.4)	59.8	(3.2)	52.6	(3.1)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	9.3	(0.5)	11.3	(0.8)	10.3	(0.6)	13.6	(1.5)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	7.6	(5.4)	8.5	(8.8)	9.1	(7.8)	9.3	(8.1)
YEAR 2								
Prevalence (%, SE)	57.0	(3.7)	56.8	(3.0)	56.9	(2.9)	51.8	(3.3)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.8	(0.9)	12.6	(1.5)	11.8	(0.9)	11.8	(0.8)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.1	(6.9)	8.5	(9.3)	8.3	(8.6)	9.2	(9.0)
YEAR 4								
Prevalence (%, SE)	54.2	(3.6)	54.7	(3.6)	54.5	(3.1)	45.2	(2.7) b
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.7	(0.7)	13.3	(1.2)	12.0	(0.9)	13.7	(1.6)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	6.8	(8.8)	9.0	(9.9)	7.9	(9.7)	8.5	(9.0)
YEAR 6								
Prevalence (%, SE)	41.9	(3.9)	45.1	(3.1)	43.5	(3.1)	33.7	(2.8) b
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	12.2	(1.5)	13.0	(1.2)	12.6	(1.0)	15.2	(2.2)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.0	(9.8)	8.6	(12.3)	9.2	(10.4)	8.8	(10.2)

.....

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na IIndicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.4 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by mixed modes of transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Mixed modes						
_	Boys	Girls	2015	2010			
ALL YEARS 2015							
Prevalence (%, SE)	23.6 (1.7)	22.8 (1.5)	23.2 (1.4)	23.9 (1.3)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	18.2 (2.0)	16.4 (1.3)	17.3 (1.4)	18.9 (1.1)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	10.8 (11.3)	10.9 (11.0)	10.8 (11.8)	11.9 (12.7)			
YEAR K							
Prevalence (%, SE)	22.1 (2.5)	18.1 (1.8)	20.1 (1.7)	19.7 (1.8)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	13.2 (1.2)	12.9 (0.9)	13.1 (0.9)	14.3 (1.4)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.9 (7.0)	9.9 (7.5)	9.9 (7.6)	10.1 (7.1)			
YEAR 2							
Prevalence (%, SE)	19.0 (2.1)	22.4 (2.0)	20.8 (1.6)	22.4 (2.1)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	16.8 (2.8)	13.8 (1.3)	15.1 (1.5)	16.8 (1.4)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.0 (8.2)	9.9 (7.9)	9.9 (8.0)	10.8 (10.0)			
YEAR 4							
Prevalence (%, SE)	23.4 (2.5)	22.8 (2.1)	23.1 (2.0)	22.9 (1.6)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	16.5 (1.7)	15.5 (1.2)	16.0 (1.3)	18.1 (2.1)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	10.8 (13.1)	10.7 (12.9)	10.8 (13.0)	11.4 (10.9)			
YEAR 6							
Prevalence (%, SE)	30.2 (2.9)	28.8 (2.3)	29.5 (2.1)	30.1 (1.9)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	24.5 (4.2)	21.7 (2.8)	23.1 (3.0)	23.8 (1.7)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	12.5 (19.2)	13.6 (17.2)	12.8 (17.5)	14.9 (18.1)			

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na IIndicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.













472 NSW HEALTH

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

ACTIVE TRAVEL AND PUBLIC TRANSPORT

The current findings indicate that approximately one in seven (15%) children used active transport and less than one in ten (8%) used public transport to travel to school. Table 10.5 shows the prevalence of travelling to school using active travel and public transport among children in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel to school was significantly lower among children from rural areas (9%), compared with children from urban areas (16%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (6%), compared with girls from urban areas (16%); and among boys from rural areas (11%), compared with boys from urban areas (17%).

The prevalence of using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among children from rural areas (20%), compared with children from urban areas (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (19%), compared with girls from urban areas (6%); and among boys from rural areas (20%), compared with boys from urban areas (5%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly decreased among children from rural areas, from 16% in 2010 to 9% in 2015; and among girls from rural areas, from 17% in 2010 to 6% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel to school significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 10% in 2010 to 5% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from urban areas, from 11% in 2010 to 6% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 10% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel to school was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (9%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (17%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (8%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (19%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among children from low SES (10%) and middle SES backgrounds (11%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from middle SES backgrounds (11%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (5%); and among boys from low SES (10%) and middle SES backgrounds (12%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (4%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly decreased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 19% in 2010 to 9% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 22% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 17% in 2010 to 8% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel to school significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 10% in 2010 to 5% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from urban areas, from 11% in 2010 to 6% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 10% in 2010 to 5% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of active travel to school between children from different cultural backgrounds.

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school between children from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly decreased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 24% in 2010 to 10% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 32% in 2010 to 20% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 25% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 33% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 215; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 24% in 2010 to 10% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school among children from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel to school was significantly lower among children in the overweight (12%) and obese (11%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (15%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys in the obese BMI category (10%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (16%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among girls in the overweight BMI category (11%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (8%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly decreased among children in the overweight BMI category, from 19% in 2010 to 12% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 22% in 2010 to 11% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 20% in 2010 to 14% in 2015, and in the overweight BMI category, from 18% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among boys in the obese BMI category, from 27% in 2010 to 10% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school among children in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

	Active	e travel	Public transport			
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	16.4 (1.9)	19.8 (1.8)	5.0 (0.8)	10.2 (1.7) b		
Rural	8.6 (1.4) a	16.3 (3.0) a	19.6 (2.5) a	17.4 (4.6)		
SES						
Low	9.3 (1.1) a	19.3 (2.9) b	10.2 (3.3) a	12.9 (3.2)		
Middle	14.8 (3.3)	17.1 (2.3)	11.4 (2.0) a	12.9 (2.4)		
High (ref)	17.2 (2.5)	23.1 (3.9)	4.7 (1.2)	6.3 (1.1)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	14.6 (1.6)	17.4 (1.4)	8.5 (1.4)	11.8 (1.8)		
European	16.9 (5.1)	30.0 (8.2)	10.3 (4.1)	5.8 (3.6)		
Middle Eastern	10.2 (3.0)	24.0 (5.0) b	5.0 (1.7)	9.3 (4.3)		
Asian	19.8 (4.0)	32.0 (4.3) b	6.3 (2.5)	5.3 (1.6)		
BMI category						
Thin	18.4 (2.6)	17.4 (3.1)	7.5 (1.5)	12.1 (3.4)		
Healthy weight (ref)	15.1 (1.6)	19.3 (1.6)	8.2 (1.4)	11.1 (1.6)		
Overweight	12.3 (1.6) a	19.4 (2.0) b	9.7 (1.5)	12.0 (2.3)		
Obese	10.9 (2.0) a	21.9 (3.0) b	7.0 (2.1)	10.0 (2.9)		

 Table 10.5
 Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes to school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

NSW HEALTH

		Active	travel		Public transport			
	All years 2	2015	All yea	rs 2010	All year	rs 2015	All year	rs 2010
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	16.1 (1	9)	19.4	(1.8)	5.5	(0.8)	10.9	(1.8) b
Rural	6.3 (1	.1) a	17.0	(5.9) b	19.3	(2.3) a	15.2	(3.7)
SES								
Low	10.7 (1	8)	21.8	(3.6) b	9.9	(3.3)	12.5	(2.9)
Middle	14.3 (3	3.4)	15.3	(2.4)	11.2	(1.8) a	13.0	(2.7)
High (ref)	15.3 (2	2.5)	22.3	(3.7)	5.4	(1.3)	7.7	(1.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	13.8 (1	6)	17.1	(1.6)	8.8	(1.4)	12.2	(1.8)
European	19.0 (6	6.5)	25.1	(9.2)	6.0	(4.7)	5.4	(4.2)
Middle Eastern	10.8 (3	3.4)	24.6	(5.4) b	5.4	(1.4)	10.4	(4.2)
Asian	18.3 (4	l.6)	32.5	(4.8) b	5.4	(2.1)	4.7	(1.9)
BMI category								
Thin	19.5 (3	3.5)	16.3	(3.3)	7.4	(2.0)	13.0	(3.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	14.1 (1	7)	19.8	(1.9) b	8.1	(1.3)	10.9	(1.8)
Overweight	10.8 (2	2.0)	18.3	(2.4) b	11.2	(2.2) a	12.7	(2.5)
Obese	12.0 (2	2.6)	16.4	(3.3)	8.1	(2.9)	12.3	(3.4)
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	16.8 (2	2.2)	20.1	(2.0)	4.5	(0.9)	9.5	(1.7) b
Rural	10.7 (1	.8) a	15.9	(2.6)	19.9	(3.5) a	19.1	(6.4)
SES								
Low	7.9 (1	.5) a	16.8	(3.0) b	10.4	(3.5) a	13.3	(4.1)
Middle	15.4 (3	3.5)	18.7	(2.5)	11.6	(2.7) a	12.8	(2.3)
High (ref)	19.3 (2	2.8)	23.8	(4.4)	4.0	(1.2)	5.0	(1.1)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.4 (1	8)	17.8	(1.7)	8.1	(1.6)	11.3	(2.0)
European	14.5 (7	7.8)	36.0	(15.4)	15.5	(7.2)	6.4	(6.4)
Middle Eastern	9.5 (4	l.6)	23.5	(5.7) b	4.5	(3.2)	8.4	(4.7)
Asian	22.0 (4	1.3)	31.5	(5.2)	7.8	(3.9)	5.8	(2.0)
BMI category								
Thin	16.9 (4	l.0)	18.6	(4.4)	7.5	(2.3)	11.2	(3.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	16.1 (1	9)	18.8	(1.8)	8.4	(1.8)	11.3	(1.8)
Overweight	14.0 (2	2.5)	20.6	(2.9)	8.1	(1.7)	11.3	(3.2)
Obese	9.8 (2	2.7) a	27.4	(4.6) b	5.9	(2.9)	7.9	(3.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference

CAR AND MIXED MODE TRAVEL

The current findings indicate approximately one in two (54%) children were driven to school by car and one in four (23%) used mixed modes to travel to school in the mornings. Table 10.6 shows the prevalence of travelling to school by car and by mixed transport modes among children in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly lower among children from rural areas (42%), compared with children from urban areas (57%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (44%), compared with girls from urban areas (56%); and among boys from rural areas (39%), compared with boys from urban areas (57%).

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school was significantly higher among children from rural areas (30%) compared with children from urban areas (21%), among girls from rural areas (30%) compared with girls from urban areas (22%), and, among boys from rural areas (30%) compared with boys from urban areas (22%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 47% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; among girls from urban areas, from 46% in 2010 to 58% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 47% in 2010 to 57% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among children from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of being driven to school by car between children from different SES backgrounds.

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school between children from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 62% in 2015; and among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 62% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among children from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (77%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (52%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern (77%) and Asian (65%) cultural backgrounds (53%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (77%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (52%).

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (8%) and Asian (13%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (25%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern (7%) and Asian cultural backgrounds (11%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (24%); and among boys from Middle Eastern (9%) and Asian (15%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (25%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 77% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 61% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 51% in 2010 to 77% in 2015; among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 65% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 47% in 2010 to 65% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 49% in 2010 to 77% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school significantly decreased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 17% in 2010 to 8% in 2015; and among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 14% in 2010 to 7% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (62%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (53%); and among boys in the obese BMI category (63%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (52%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school between children in different BMI categories. hange between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among children in the healthy weight BMI category, from 45% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 46% in 2010 to 62% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the obese BMI category, from 46% in 2010 to 61% in 2015; and among boys in the obese BMI category, from 46% in 2010 to 63% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among children in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.6
 Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	C	ar	Mixed modes			
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	57.3 (2.8)	46.8 (2.3) b	21.3 (1.5)	23.2 (1.3)		
Rural	41.6 (4.5) a	37.8 (3.7)	30.2 (2.5) a	28.5 (2.8)		
SES						
Low	62.3 (6.7)	46.4 (4.1) b	18.2 (3.5)	21.4 (2.2)		
Middle	48.0 (3.7)	45.1 (2.8)	25.8 (1.8)	24.9 (1.8)		
High (ref)	54.5 (3.6)	45.8 (5.1)	23.6 (2.0)	24.8 (2.2)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	52.3 (2.5)	45.6 (2.2)	24.6 (1.3)	25.1 (1.3)		
European	42.2 (7.3)	42.4 (8.9)	30.5 (5.7)	21.7 (6.4)		
Middle Eastern	77.0 (5.0) a	49.9 (5.5) b	7.8 (2.4) a	16.7 (3.5) b		
Asian	61.1 (5.7)	46.8 (4.8) b	12.8 (2.7) a	15.9 (2.3)		
BMI category						
Thin	53.0 (3.5)	47.6 (4.7)	21.1 (3.3)	22.9 (2.9)		
Healthy weight (ref)	53.1 (2.6)	44.6 (2.2) b	23.6 (1.4)	25.1 (1.4)		
Overweight	53.9 (3.4)	46.1 (2.7)	24.1 (2.2)	22.5 (1.8)		
Obese	62.0 (3.6) a	45.8 (3.9) b	20.0 (2.2)	22.2 (3.0)		

	C	ar	Mixed modes			
-	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	57.5 (2.7)	46.1 (2.4) b	20.9 (1.6)	23.5 (1.6)		
Rural	44.3 (3.8) a	40.6 (4.2)	30.1 (2.2) a	27.2 (4.3)		
SES						
Low	62.0 (5.9)	47.0 (4.1) b	17.4 (3.5)	18.7 (2.3)		
Middle	49.1 (3.3)	45.6 (3.0)	25.5 (2.1)	26.2 (2.3)		
High (ref)	56.0 (3.7)	43.8 (5.0)	23.2 (2.3)	26.3 (2.7)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	52.9 (2.4)	45.5 (2.3) b	24.4 (1.5)	25.2 (1.6)		
European	46.6 (8.1)	45.4 (11.5)	28.4 (8.1)	24.0 (7.9)		
Middle Eastern	77.0 (3.2) a	51.3 (5.1) b	6.8 (2.0) a	13.6 (3.0) b		
Asian	65.1 (5.9) a	46.7 (4.6) b	11.2 (2.7) a	16.1 (2.9)		
BMI category						
Thin	53.5 (4.3)	45.3 (5.9)	19.6 (3.7)	25.4 (3.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	54.4 (2.5)	44.6 (2.4) b	23.4 (1.6)	24.8 (1.8)		
Overweight	53.4 (3.1)	47.0 (3.2)	24.5 (2.3)	22.1 (2.7)		
Obese	60.8 (5.3)	46.0 (4.1) b	19.2 (4.0)	25.4 (4.6)		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	57.1 (3.4)	47.4 (2.5) b	21.6 (1.8)	23.0 (1.5)		
Rural	39.1 (5.8) a	35.6 (3.7)	30.3 (3.1) a	29.4 (2.0)		
SES						
Low	62.7 (8.0)	45.8 (4.8)	19.0 (3.7)	24.1 (2.9)		
Middle	46.9 (4.6)	44.6 (2.8)	26.2 (2.3)	23.9 (2.0)		
High (ref)	52.9 (4.1)	47.7 (5.5)	23.9 (2.5)	23.5 (2.5)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	51.7 (3.1)	45.8 (2.5)	24.8 (1.7)	25.1 (1.4)		
European	37.1 (10.2)	38.7 (13.5)	33.0 (8.8)	18.9 (8.0)		
Middle Eastern	77.1 (8.3) a	48.8 (6.8) b	8.9 (3.6) a	19.3 (6.2)		
Asian	54.9 (6.5)	46.9 (5.9)	15.3 (3.6) a	15.8 (3.0)		
BMI category						
Thin	52.4 (5.6)	49.9 (5.5)	23.1 (4.7)	20.3 (4.1)		
Healthy weight (ref)	51.8 (3.1)	44.6 (2.4)	23.7 (1.6)	25.3 (1.4)		
Overweight	54.3 (4.8)	45.1 (3.9)	23.7 (3.4)	23.0 (3.1)		
Obese	63.3 (5.3) a	45.6 (5.5) b	21.0 (3.9)	19.1 (3.7)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

YEARS K & 2

Table 10.7, Table 10.8 and Figure 10.3 show the prevalence of usual travel modes to school among children in Years K and 2, respectively, by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.7 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year K by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year K							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	18.3	(2.7)	2.5	(0.6)	59.6	(3.6)	19.6	(1.8)
Rural	6.6	(1.4) a	10.8	(3.0) a	60.3	(5.6)	22.3	(3.7)
SES								
Low	8.2	(1.8) a	6.1	(2.6)	74.5	(4.7) a	11.2	(2.1) a
Middle	14.4	(4.0)	5.8	(1.5) a	57.3	(5.3)	22.5	(2.8)
High (ref)	20.3	(3.7)	2.3	(0.8)	55.1	(4.8)	22.3	(2.2)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.9	(2.4)	4.0	(1.1)	58.8	(3.3)	21.3	(1.7)
European	6.3	(6.2)	19.9	(10.4) a	45.8	(12.5)	28.0	(11.1)
Middle Eastern	9.0	(3.4)	4.9	(4.9)	79.8	(7.6) a	6.3	(3.3) a
Asian	23.5	(5.4)	3.5	(1.8)	62.7	(6.4)	10.4	(4.1) a
BMI category								
Thin	18.4	(5.0)	4.4	(2.5)	66.5	(6.1)	10.7	(3.7) a
Healthy weight (ref)	15.8	(2.2)	4.8	(1.1)	58.7	(3.1)	20.7	(1.7)
Overweight	19.9	(4.6)	2.7	(1.3)	57.4	(5.6)	20.0	(4.3)
Obese	4.9	(3.5) a	na		79.3	(6.1) a	15.8	(4.1)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	19.5	(3.3)	2.0	(0.6)	60.3	(4.1)	18.1	(2.3)
Rural	5.3	(1.9) a	10.7	(3.9) a	66.2	(6.5)	17.8	(2.7)
SES								
Low	10.1	(2.3) a	5.7	(3.6) a	74.5	(5.6) a	9.7	(3.0) a
Middle	17.5	(5.7)	5.7	(1.9) a	61.3	(5.9)	15.6	(2.6) a
High (ref)	19.0	(4.2)	1.4	(0.7)	56.0	(5.2)	23.5	(2.7)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	16.7	(2.9)	3.6	(1.3)	60.3	(3.5)	19.4	(2.1)
European	9.9	(9.5)	21.5	(14.8) a	33.7	(15.4)	34.9	(16.5)
Middle Eastern	13.9	(6.4)	na		76.0	(7.3)	10.1	(6.7)
Asian	21.0	(6.8)	3.4	(2.1)	68.9	(7.6)	6.7	(3.4) a
BMI category								
Thin	23.1	(7.5)	na		67.5	(7.6)	9.4	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	17.0	(2.8)	4.5	(1.4)	59.8	(3.7)	18.7	(2.1)
Overweight	17.6	(6.1)	3.2	(1.9)	58.8	(6.8)	20.4	(5.1)
Obese	5.9	(5.6)	na		79.2	(9.3)	14.9	(6.0)

	Year K							
Activo	travel	Public t	ransport	Ca	ar	Mixed	modes	
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref) 17.0	(3.0)	3.0	(1.0)	59.0	(4.7)	21.0	(2.6)	
Rural 7.9	(1.9) a	10.8	(3.4) a	54.7	(8.3)	26.6	(6.7)	
SES								
Low 6.5	(2.0) a	6.4	(3.5)	74.4	(6.4) a	12.7	(2.7) a	
Middle 10.9	(3.5)	5.8	(2.0)	52.9	(7.3)	30.4	(5.4)	
High (ref) 21.6	(4.2)	3.1	(1.2)	54.2	(6.0)	21.1	(3.0)	
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref) 15.2	(2.7)	4.4	(1.3)	57.4	(4.3)	23.1	(2.7)	
European na		17.3	(12.9)	66.5	(15.7)	16.1	(15.6)	
Middle Eastern 4.6	(4.6)	9.3	(9.2)	83.2	(12.8)	2.9	(1.6) a	
Asian 28.5	(7.7)	3.6	(3.7)	49.8	(9.2)	18.0	(7.3)	
BMI category								
Thin 13.7	(6.5)	8.7	(4.7)	65.6	(9.2)	12.0	(5.5)	
Healthy weight (ref) 14.7	(2.6)	5.0	(1.3)	57.5	(4.0)	22.7	(2.7)	
Overweight 23.0	(6.9)	2.0	(1.9)	55.5	(7.9)	19.5	(5.8)	
Obese 3.8	(4.0)	na		79.4	(8.3) a	16.7	(7.3)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.8 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 2 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 2								
_	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes	
ALL									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	16.2	(2.1)	4.3	(1.1)	59.7	(3.4)	19.8	(1.9)	
Rural	7.4	(1.3) a	22.1	(3.1) a	45.7	(4.0) a	24.7	(2.2)	
SES									
Low	7.5	(1.6) a	11.8	(4.8) a	64.9	(7.0)	15.8	(3.5)	
Middle	16.2	(4.1)	11.5	(2.5) a	49.9	(4.2)	22.4	(2.2)	
High (ref)	16.3	(2.6)	3.3	(1.2)	58.7	(4.1)	21.8	(2.6)	
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	14.3	(1.8)	7.7	(1.7)	55.7	(2.9)	22.2	(1.6)	
European	16.9	(7.9)	9.7	(7.2)	43.1	(12.0)	30.3	(10.0)	
Middle Eastern	10.7	(6.0)	6.7	(4.1)	79.7	(4.6) a	2.9	(1.3) a	
Asian	16.8	(4.1)	9.4	(5.6)	62.6	(8.0)	11.3	(3.4) a	
BMI category									
Thin	17.8	(5.7)	7.0	(3.8)	54.8	(7.0)	20.3	(5.8)	
Healthy weight (ref)	14.7	(2.1)	8.4	(1.7)	56.6	(3.0)	20.3	(1.7)	
Overweight	12.0	(2.5)	7.1	(2.0)	53.9	(5.3)	27.0	(4.2)	
Obese	16.5	(4.9)	8.4	(4.0)	59.0	(5.5)	16.0	(3.1)	

	Year 2							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	17.5	(2.8)	3.3	(1.0)	58.6	(3.6)	20.6	(2.2)
Rural	4.3	(1.8) a	16.5	(3.4) a	49.1	(4.1)	30.1	(2.6) a
SES								
Low	9.3	(4.1)	9.2	(3.8) a	64.3	(6.2)	17.2	(4.1)
Middle	19.7	(5.7)	8.2	(2.3) a	47.7	(5.3)	24.5	(3.5)
High (ref)	13.9	(3.0)	2.8	(1.0)	60.6	(4.0)	22.8	(2.6)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.3	(2.6)	5.9	(1.5)	54.9	(3.1)	23.9	(2.0)
European	24.5	(14.4)	na		61.7	(15.1)	13.7	(10.0)
Middle Eastern	7.9	(5.6)	9.6	(5.6)	80.4	(3.9) a	2.2	(2.4) a
Asian	14.1	(4.1)	2.7	(2.6)	65.8	(6.6)	17.5	(6.4)
BMI category								
Thin	22.6	(8.8)	2.5	(2.5)	51.8	(9.9)	23.2	(6.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	15.9	(2.8)	5.9	(1.6)	56.7	(3.5)	21.6	(2.2)
Overweight	7.3	(2.9) a	6.5	(2.4)	56.2	(5.6)	30.0	(4.1) a
Obese	19.0	(6.3)	7.6	(4.5)	57.7	(8.1)	15.6	(6.4)
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	14.8	(2.5)	5.4	(1.5)	61.0	(4.2)	18.8	(2.5)
Rural	10.4	(1.9)	27.2	(5.7) a	42.6	(5.9) a	19.8	(3.0)
SES								
Low	5.9	(1.9) a	14.1	(6.5) a	65.5	(10.1)	14.5	(4.4)
Middle	12.5	(3.6)	15.1	(4.1) a	52.3	(4.7)	20.1	(2.6)
High (ref)	19.2	(3.3)	3.9	(2.0)	56.4	(5.3)	20.5	(3.6)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	13.3	(2.1)	9.8	(2.4)	56.6	(3.7)	20.3	(2.3)
European	11.3	(7.1)	16.8	(11.8)	29.5	(14.3)	42.4	(14.1)
Middle Eastern	13.8	(8.6)	3.6	(2.4)	79.1	(7.5) a	3.6	(2.4) a
Asian	20.3	(6.9)	18.2	(11.8)	58.4	(14.7)	3.1	(2.7) a
BMI category								
Thin	11.8	(5.3)	12.8	(7.9)	58.8	(11.6)	16.6	(10.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	13.6	(2.3)	11.0	(2.7)	56.4	(3.7)	19.0	(2.4)
Overweight	18.3	(4.6)	7.9	(4.1)	50.7	(6.9)	23.1	(5.9)
Obese	13.8	(7.3)	9.3	(6.7)	60.5	(9.4)	16.5	(6.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 10.3 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school among boys and girls in Year K and Year 2 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category (%, 95%CI)















NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

YEARS 4 & 6

Table 10.9, Table 10.10 and Figure 10.4 show the prevalence of usual travel modes to school among children in Years 4 and 6, respectively, by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.9 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 4 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

					Year 4			
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	14.0	(1.7)	5.6	(1.1)	60.9	(2.9)	19.5	(1.9)
Rural	7.1	(1.8) a	24.6	(3.7) a	33.7	(5.3) a	34.6	(3.3) a
SES								
Low	9.5	(1.4) a	11.0	(4.1)	58.6	(7.9)	20.9	(4.8)
Middle	10.9	(2.8)	15.8	(3.1) a	47.1	(4.5)	26.2	(2.9)
High (ref)	15.0	(2.5)	5.2	(1.7)	58.2	(4.2)	21.6	(2.6)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	12.6	(1.5)	10.9	(2.0)	51.8	(3.2)	24.7	(1.9)
European	10.5	(7.1)	na		55.0	(13.6)	34.5	(15.6)
Middle Eastern	4.8	(1.6) a	1.5	(1.1) a	86.5	(4.2) a	7.2	(3.1) a
Asian	17.8	(5.6)	7.3	(2.7)	64.8	(6.6)	10.2	(3.3) a
BMI category								
Thin	20.9	(4.4)	1.1	(1.1) a	49.5	(5.1)	28.4	(5.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	12.5	(1.6)	11.0	(2.0)	53.5	(3.2)	23.0	(2.1)
Overweight	7.8	(2.1)	11.1	(3.1)	57.8	(5.3)	23.2	(2.9)
Obese	7.6	(2.8)	9.0	(3.3)	65.8	(5.3) a	17.6	(3.4)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	12.7	(1.7)	6.6	(1.5)	61.4	(3.3)	19.3	(2.1)
Rural	4.5	(1.5) a	28.9	(4.1) a	32.2	(4.9) a	34.4	(3.0) a
SES								
Low	10.2	(2.5)	11.7	(4.0)	59.2	(6.4)	19.0	(4.0)
Middle	7.9	(2.5)	18.8	(3.9) a	45.8	(5.4) a	27.4	(3.4)
High (ref)	13.5	(2.3)	5.9	(2.2)	59.7	(5.1)	20.8	(2.9)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	10.7	(1.6)	12.7	(2.5)	51.8	(3.8)	24.8	(2.1)
European	7.2	(7.4)	na		71.9	(18.7)	20.9	(18.3)
Middle Eastern	5.6	(2.0)	2.8	(1.8) a	83.2	(5.6) a	8.4	(2.8) a
Asian	17.9	(6.2)	7.7	(3.8)	65.5	(8.1)	8.9	(3.7) a
BMI category								
Thin	16.7	(5.0)	2.2	(2.2)	52.8	(7.0)	28.2	(7.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	10.1	(1.7)	12.0	(2.4)	54.5	(4.0)	23.3	(2.6)
Overweight	8.6	(3.1)	15.8	(5.1)	51.6	(5.5)	23.9	(3.8)
Obese	5.2	(3.2)	10.6	(4.7)	70.7	(6.0) a	13.5	(4.0) a

NSW HEALTH

	Year 4							
Activ	Active travel Public transport		ransport	Car		Mixed modes		
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref) 15.5	(2.4)	4.5	(1.3)	60.4	(3.6)	19.7	(2.7)	
Rural 9.6	(2.6)	20.4	(4.1) a	35.3	(6.9) a	34.7	(4.1) a	
SES								
Low 8.8	(2.5)	10.4	(4.4)	58.0	(10.1)	22.9	(6.0)	
Middle 14.1	(3.7)	12.4	(2.9) a	48.6	(4.7)	24.9	(3.6)	
High (ref) 16.6	(3.3)	4.3	(1.9)	56.6	(5.0)	22.5	(3.8)	
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref) 14.5	(2.0)	9.1	(1.9)	51.8	(3.7)	24.7	(2.6)	
European 13.8	(13.2)	na		38.1	(18.3)	48.1	(20.0)	
Middle Eastern 3.8	(3.8)	na		90.5	(5.7) a	5.8	(4.9) a	
Asian 17.5	(7.7)	6.7	(4.8)	63.5	(10.6)	12.3	(6.8)	
BMI category								
Thin 25.3	(6.8)	na		46.1	(7.9)	28.7	(7.5)	
Healthy weight (ref) 15.0	(2.2)	10.0	(2.4)	52.4	(3.8)	22.6	(2.9)	
Overweight 7.0	(3.0) a	5.9	(2.7)	64.7	(6.2) a	22.5	(5.2)	
Obese 10.3	(5.0)	7.2	(4.5)	60.5	(8.3)	22.0	(5.9)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.10 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among children in Year 6 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 6								
	Active trave	l Public t	Public transport		Car		modes		
ALL									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	16.8 (1.9)	8.1	(1.3)	48.3	(3.3)	26.7	(2.2)		
Rural	12.9 (2.6)	20.8	(2.8) a	28.1	(4.7) a	38.2	(4.2) a		
SES									
Low	12.0 (1.9)	12.1	(2.8)	50.3	(9.0)	25.5	(5.8)		
Middle	17.4 (3.1)	12.5	(2.5)	38.5	(3.9)	31.7	(2.9)		
High (ref)	16.6 (2.3)	9.3	(2.2)	44.7	(4.1)	29.4	(3.0)		
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	15.5 (1.5)	11.7	(1.6)	42.4	(3.0)	30.4	(2.1)		
European	32.3 (14.5) 9.4	(9.1)	27.9	(10.1)	30.4	(13.0)		
Middle Eastern	16.9 (5.2)	7.0	(4.6)	60.3	(11.9)	15.8	(6.8)		
Asian	18.7 (5.6)	7.0	(4.1)	51.3	(11.0)	23.0	(5.4)		
BMI category									
Thin	16.2 (4.7)	17.4	(5.3) a	41.4	(6.3)	25.0	(6.3)		
Healthy weight (ref)	17.0 (1.7)	9.6	(1.6)	42.4	(3.1)	31.0	(2.4)		
Overweight	12.1 (2.7)	14.5	(2.4) a	48.4	(4.1)	25.0	(3.1)		
Obese	14.9 (3.6)	10.1	(3.9)	43.1	(8.9)	32.0	(6.1)		

.....

	Year 6							
	Active	travel	Public t	ansport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	13.9	(1.6)	10.8	(2.3)	49.2	(3.6)	26.2	(2.7)
Rural	11.1	(2.3)	20.3	(2.3) a	30.9	(4.3) a	37.7	(3.7) a
SES								
Low	13.4	(2.8)	13.4	(3.4)	48.9	(8.1)	24.3	(4.3)
Middle	11.7	(1.7)	12.5	(2.3)	41.3	(3.6)	34.5	(3.2)
High (ref)	14.5	(2.4)	13.1	(3.6)	46.5	(5.7)	25.9	(4.1)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	12.4	(1.3)	13.5	(2.2)	44.4	(3.2)	29.7	(2.2)
European	29.4	(15.0)	na		30.5	(12.7)	40.2	(16.9)
Middle Eastern	17.7	(10.0)	9.7	(6.9)	66.1	(14.5)	6.5	(3.3) a
Asian	18.0	(8.0)	11.5	(7.5)	53.0	(12.8)	17.6	(7.7)
BMI category								
Thin	16.9	(5.4)	20.5	(5.6)	44.7	(7.5)	17.9	(5.5) a
Healthy weight (ref)	12.6	(1.5)	10.8	(1.9)	45.4	(3.5)	31.1	(2.8)
Overweight	11.4	(3.8)	17.3	(4.6)	48.5	(5.9)	22.9	(4.4)
Obese	18.7	(5.5)	13.4	(5.7)	33.0	(12.6)	34.9	(8.2)
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	20.0	(3.4)	5.2	(1.2)	47.5	(4.2)	27.3	(3.0)
Rural	14.5	(3.5)	21.3	(5.3) a	25.5	(6.0) a	38.7	(6.3)
SES								
Low	10.7	(2.5) a	10.8	(3.6)	51.7	(10.9)	26.7	(8.2)
Middle	22.8	(5.3)	12.5	(3.9)	35.7	(5.1)	29.0	(3.9)
High (ref)	18.9	(3.1)	4.9	(1.8)	42.7	(3.7)	33.5	(3.7)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	18.7	(2.5)	9.8	(2.0)	40.2	(3.6)	31.2	(3.0)
European	37.5	(27.6)	26.5	(23.2)	23.3	(15.6)	12.7	(11.3)
Middle Eastern	16.2	(7.8)	4.4	(4.0)	55.2	(14.5)	24.2	(11.9)
Asian	19.4	(7.8)	2.5	(2.5)	49.6	(12.7)	28.4	(9.2)
BMI category								
Thin	14.8	(7.6)	11.2	(6.6)	34.8	(12.3)	39.2	(12.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	21.6	(3.3)	8.4	(2.1)	39.2	(3.7)	30.8	(3.4)
Overweight	12.6	(3.3) a	12.4	(3.2)	48.3	(6.2)	26.7	(4.4)
Obese	10.9	(4.4)	6.5	(4.8)	53.7	(8.7)	28.9	(8.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.















....





TRAVEL HOME FROM SCHOOL

Tables 10.11, 10.12, 10.13, and 10.14 show the prevalence, mean and median trip time (minutes per day) spent in active transport, public transport, car and mixed modes of travel home from school five days a week, respectively, for 2015, and for 2010 for comparison. Figures 10.5 and 10.6 show the prevalence and the mean trip time (minutes per day) spent in each travel mode in 2015. **2015:** Overall, the prevalence of children's travel modes home from school were 16% for active transport, 10% for public transport, 49% for car and 25% by mixed transport. The mean trip times were 11 minutes for active transport, 27 minutes for public transport, 12 minutes for car and 17 minutes for mixed modes. The prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly lower among girls (15%), compared with boys (18%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence or mean trip duration of travelling home from school by different modes of transport between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.11
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by active transport among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Active transport							
	Bo	ys	Gi	Girls		15	20	10
ALL YEARS 2015								
Prevalence (%, SE)	18.0	(1.9)	14.8	(1.6) a	16.4	(1.7)	20.4	(1.8)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	11.2	(0.7)	10.4	(0.5)	10.9	(0.5)	13.4	(0.7)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.1	(7.7)	9.1	(8.3)	9.1	(9.0)	9.9	(9.8)
YEAR K								
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.8	(2.6)	16.4	(2.7)	16.6	(2.3)	18.6	(2.4)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	9.0	(0.6)	10.8	(0.9)	9.9	(0.6)	13.5	(1.3)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.2	(5.7)	8.8	(9.2)	8.5	(8.8)	9.2	(9.7)
YEAR 2								
Prevalence (%, SE)	14.6	(2.2)	13.8	(2.4)	14.2	(1.8)	18.4	(2.3)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	7.9	(0.6)	10.7	(1.5)	9.3	(0.8)	13.7	(1.0)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	5.0	(6.2)	9.0	(6.0)	7.0	(6.1)	9.3	(9.5)
YEAR 4								
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.5	(1.8)	12.3	(1.5) a	14.3	(1.5)	19.5	(2.0) b
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	11.0	(1.3)	10.0	(0.9)	10.6	(1.0)	13.2	(1.8)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.6	(8.5)	9.0	(8.0)	9.2	(9.4)	9.3	(9.4)
YEAR 6								
Prevalence (%, SE)	24.6	(3.2)	16.7	(1.4) a	20.5	(2.2)	24.9	(2.3)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.1	(2.0)	10.1	(1.0)	13.0	(1.2)	13.3	(0.8)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.3	(10.3)	8.8	(7.6)	9.2	(9.4)	9.9	(13.6)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference

 Table 10.12
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by public transport including walking, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Public transport						
	Boys	Girl	ls 21)15	20	10	
ALL YEARS 2015							
Prevalence (%, SE)	9.9 (1.4)	10.1	(1.4) 10.0	(1.3)	12.0	(1.6)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	24.8 (1.2)	28.2	(1.9) 26.6	(1.5)	30.0	(2.0)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	19.9 (15.6)	19.6	(22.9) 19.8	(18.0)	23.3	(20.5)	
YEAR K							
Prevalence (%, SE)	5.4 (1.1)	4.9	(1.2) 5.2	(0.9)	7.6	(1.2)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	20.8 (2.6)	22.0	(4.0) 21.4	(2.4)	24.1	(2.4)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	16.1 (18.6)	13.2	(17.3) 14.7	(17.5)	16.6	(18.9)	
YEAR 2							
Prevalence (%, SE)	9.8 (1.8)	7.4	(1.5) 8.5	(1.4)	8.8	(1.4)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	23.9 (2.2)	28.2	(4.3) 25.8	(2.4)	23.4	(2.1)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	17.1 (18.6)	18.7	(20.1) 18.0	(19.3)	19.5	(19.0)	
YEAR 4							
Prevalence (%, SE)	11.6 (2.0)	11.4	(2.5) 11.5	(2.1)	14.8	(2.6)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	25.9 (2.0)	25.9	(3.4) 25.9	(2.4)	30.3	(2.8)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	22.3 (15.4)	17.0	(19.9) 19.2	(17.0)	24.2	(20.6)	
YEAR 6							
Prevalence (%, SE)	13.5 (2.0)	17.7	(2.6) 15.6	(1.9)	16.7	(2.2)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	26.5 (1.5)	31.7	(3.9) 29.5	(2.6)	35.7	(3.3)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	27.3 (17.8)	20.2	(23.5) 23.8	(21.8)	28.3	(34.6)	

.....

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference

 Table 10.13
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by car, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Car							
	Boy	ys	Gi	rls	20	15	20	10
ALL YEARS 2015								
Prevalence (%, SE)	47.9	(2.9)	50.1	(2.5)	49.0	(2.5)	43.8	(2.2)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.8	(0.6)	13.0	(0.8)	12.0	(0.7)	13.1	(0.7)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.0	(6.3)	9.3	(10.2)	9.2	(9.9)	9.3	(9.2)
YEAR K								
Prevalence (%, SE)	57.7	(4.0)	57.3	(3.1)	57.5	(3.2)	54.2	(3.0)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	9.4	(0.4)	11.8	(0.8)	10.6	(0.7)	12.4	(1.2)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	7.9	(5.4)	8.6	(8.8)	9.1	(8.5)	9.2	(7.8)
YEAR 2								
Prevalence (%, SE)	50.5	(3.4)	55.2	(2.9)	53.0	(2.6)	50.1	(3.0)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.1	(0.6)	12.7	(1.4)	11.5	(0.9)	12.1	(0.9)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	8.2	(5.5)	8.5	(9.7)	8.4	(9.1)	9.3	(9.0)
YEAR 4								
Prevalence (%, SE)	47.7	(3.5)	51.3	(4.0)	49.5	(3.3)	41.3	(2.7)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	10.1	(0.6)	12.5	(0.9)	11.4	(0.8)	14.2	(1.7)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	6.8	(8.8)	9.2	(10.0)	9.0	(9.8)	9.2	(8.8)
YEAR 6								
Prevalence (%, SE)	34.1	(3.3)	35.1	(3.0)	34.6	(2.8)	30.1	(2.5)
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.6	(2.5)	16.7	(2.0)	16.2	(1.4)	14.3	(1.2)
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.2	(10.0)	9.8	(13.9)	9.5	(14.1)	9.5	(10.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at *P* < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference

 Table 10.14
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by mixed modes of transport, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Mixed modes						
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010			
ALL YEARS 2015							
Prevalence (%, SE)	24.2 (1.7)	25.0 (1.6)	24.6 (1.5)	23.8 (1.5)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	17.8 (1.4)	16.3 (1.0)	17.0 (1.1)	19.1 (1.2)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	12.3 (13.0)	10.9 (12.6)	11.8 (12.2)	12.0 (14.3)			
YEAR K							
Prevalence (%, SE)	20.1 (2.7)	21.3 (1.8)	20.7 (1.8)	19.6 (1.8)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	12.1 (0.9)	12.7 (1.0)	12.4 (0.8)	16.0 (2.6)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.9 (5.2)	9.3 (7.5)	9.8 (7.0)	9.9 (8.4)			
YEAR 2							
Prevalence (%, SE)	25.2 (2.1)	23.6 (2.1)	24.3 (1.6)	22.7 (2.0)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	17.4 (1.7)	14.4 (1.1)	15.9 (1.1)	17.3 (1.9)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	11.1 (16.3)	10.8 (9.3)	10.9 (12.1)	11.0 (10.8)			
YEAR 4							
Prevalence (%, SE)	24.3 (2.6)	25.0 (2.7)	24.6 (2.2)	24.4 (1.9)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	17.1 (1.7)	15.7 (1.2)	16.4 (1.2)	17.7 (1.5)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	12.4 (14.1)	10.8 (13.7)	11.0 (13.9)	11.6 (12.6)			
YEAR 6							
Prevalence (%, SE)	27.8 (2.7)	30.6 (2.3)	29.2 (1.8)	28.3 (2.1)			
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	23.8 (2.4)	21.3 (2.2)	22.5 (1.8)	23.7 (1.6)			
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	15.0 (20.2)	13.9 (17.7)	14.8 (18.4)	16.6 (17.8)			

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference



Figure 10.5 Prevalence of travel mode home from school among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

Figure 10.6 Mean length of trip home from school by travel mode among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

ACTIVE TRAVEL AND PUBLIC TRANSPORT

The current findings indicate that approximately one in six (16%) children used active transport, and one in 10 (10%) used public transport to travel home from school. Table 10.15 shows the prevalence of travelling home from school using active travel and public transport among children in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly lower among children from rural areas (9%), compared with children from urban areas (18%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (6%), compared with girls from urban areas (17%); and among boys from rural areas (12%), compared with boys from urban areas (20%).

The prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly higher among children from rural areas (20%), compared with children from urban areas (7%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (21%), compared with girls from urban areas (7%); and among boys from rural areas (20%), compared with boys from urban areas (7%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel home from school significantly decreased among children from rural areas, from 15% in 2010 to 9% in 2015; and among girls from rural areas, from 17% in 2010 to 6% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 11% in 2010 to 7% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas, from 12% in 2010 to 7% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (11%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (20%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (11%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (23%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly higher among children from middle SES backgrounds (12%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (7%); and among boys from middle SES backgrounds (13%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (6%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel home from school significantly decreased among children from low SES backgrounds, from 19% in 2010 to 11% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 22% in 2010 to 11% in 2015; and among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 17% in 2010 to 8% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel from school among children from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (23%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (16%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly lower among children from European (3%) and Middle Eastern (6%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (11%); and among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (5%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (11%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel home from school significantly decreased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 28% in 2010 to 10% in 2015; and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 23% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 25% in 2010 to 10% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 10% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school among children from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly higher among girls in the thin BMI category (22%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (14%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly higher among girls in the overweight BMI category (14%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (9%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel home from school significantly decreased among children in the overweight BMI category, from 22% in 2010 to 15% in 2015, and in the obese BMI category, from 25% in 2010 to 13% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 20% in 2010 to 14% in 2015, and in the overweight BMI category, from 20% in 2010 to 12% in 2015; and among boys in the obese BMI category, from 29% in 2010 to 11% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school among children in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.15
 Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes home from school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	Activ	e travel	Public transport			
-	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	18.4 (1.9)	21.2 (1.9)	7.1 (1.1)	11.4 (1.8) b		
Rural	9.1 (1.4) a	14.9 (3.2) b	20.2 (2.1) a	16.2 (3.7)		
SES						
Low	11.0 (1.2) a	19.9 (2.8) b	12.5 (3.5)	12.8 (3.3)		
Middle	15.0 (3.6)	17.8 (2.4)	12.4 (1.9) a	14.6 (2.3)		
High (ref)	20.0 (2.5)	25.0 (4.0)	6.9 (1.5)	7.2 (1.1)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	16.3 (1.6)	18.5 (1.5)	10.5 (1.4)	12.9 (1.8)		
European	17.9 (6.2)	27.9 (8.7)	3.0 (1.8) a	6.9 (3.7)		
Middle Eastern	9.6 (2.9)	27.5 (7.0) b	5.5 (1.8) a	8.9 (4.6)		
Asian	22.6 (3.3) a	33.6 (4.0) b	8.8 (3.7)	6.4 (2.0)		
BMI category						
Thin	23.2 (2.5) a	18.3 (3.1)	9.7 (2.0)	12.2 (3.1)		
Healthy weight (ref)	16.1 (1.7)	19.9 (1.6)	9.6 (1.4)	12.5 (1.7)		
Overweight	14.9 (1.7)	22.0 (2.3) b	12.1 (1.7)	11.7 (1.9)		
Obese	13.2 (2.3)	24.6 (3.5) b	10.0 (2.7)	10.6 (2.9)		
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	17.1 (2.0)	20.5 (1.9)	7.3 (1.2)	12.2 (2.0) b		
Rural	6.3 (1.1) a	16.5 (4.8) b	20.8 (2.5) a	15.8 (4.3)		
SES						
Low	11.3 (1.8)	22.3 (2.9) b	13.0 (3.6)	13.5 (3.7)		
Middle	13.6 (3.7)	16.2 (2.6)	11.9 (2.2)	14.5 (2.7)		
High (ref)	17.3 (2.5)	23.6 (3.6)	7.5 (1.7)	8.7 (1.5)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	14.3 (1.7)	18.1 (1.6)	10.9 (1.5)	13.7 (2.0)		
European	19.1 (6.5)	28.7 (12.8)	5.6 (3.3)	7.3 (4.7)		
Middle Eastern	9.7 (3.1)	25.4 (7.0) b	4.9 (1.6) a	9.6 (4.2)		
Asian	22.7 (4.5) a	34.1 (4.2)	5.6 (2.7)	4.3 (2.0)		
BMI category						
Thin	21.7 (3.2) a	18.8 (4.1)	10.8 (2.7)	13.3 (3.6)		
Healthy weight (ref)	14.4 (1.7)	20.4 (1.9) b	9.1 (1.4)	12.7 (2.0)		
Overweight	12.4 (2.2)	19.5 (2.3) b	14.2 (2.6) a	13.2 (2.1)		
Obese	15.3 (3.2)	20.3 (3.6)	12.0 (3.4)	12.2 (3.4)		

	Active	travel	Public transport			
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	19.8 (2.4)	21.8 (2.0)	7.0 (1.2)	10.7 (1.7)		
Rural	11.8 (1.9) a	13.7 (3.8)	19.7 (2.2) a	16.5 (3.8)		
SES						
Low	10.7 (1.8) a	17.5 (3.5) b	12.0 (3.6)	12.0 (3.1)		
Middle	16.5 (3.8)	19.3 (2.4)	13.0 (1.9) a	14.6 (2.2)		
High (ref)	23.0 (3.0)	26.2 (4.6)	6.3 (1.6)	5.9 (1.1)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	18.3 (2.0)	18.8 (1.8)	10.1 (1.4)	12.1 (1.8)		
European	16.4 (7.9)	26.8 (11.4)	na	6.4 (6.4)		
Middle Eastern	9.5 (4.1)	29.4 (7.9) b	6.1 (3.2)	8.2 (5.2)		
Asian	22.5 (4.0)	33.1 (4.8)	13.6 (6.0)	8.4 (3.2)		
BMI category						
Thin	25.0 (4.6)	17.8 (4.1)	8.4 (2.7)	11.0 (3.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	17.9 (2.1)	19.5 (1.9)	10.2 (1.6)	12.3 (1.6)		
Overweight	17.6 (2.6)	24.4 (3.4)	9.8 (1.9)	10.1 (2.2)		
Obese	11.0 (2.9)	28.7 (4.6) b	7.9 (3.0)	9.0 (3.7)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

CAR AND MIXED MODE TRAVEL

The current findings indicate that approximately one in two (49%) children were driven home from school by car and one in four (25%) children used mixed modes to travel home from school in the afternoon. Table 10.16 shows the prevalence of travelling home from school by car and by mixed transport modes among children in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly lower among children from rural areas (38%), compared with children from urban areas (52%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (40%), compared with girls from urban areas (53%); and among boys from rural areas (35%), compared with boys from urban areas (52%).

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school was significantly higher among children from rural areas (33%), compared with children from urban areas (22%); among girls from rural areas (33%), compared with girls from urban areas (23%); and among boys from rural areas (33%), compared with boys from urban areas (21%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 45% in 2010 to 52% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas from 44% in 2010 to 53% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school among children from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of being driven home from school by car between children from different SES backgrounds.

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school was significantly higher among children from middle SES backgrounds (31%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (23%); and among boys from middle SES backgrounds (31%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (22%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven from home from school by car significantly increased among girls from low SES backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 58% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school significantly increased among boys from middle SES backgrounds, from 24% in 2010 to 31% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (78%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (47%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (78%), compared with girls from Englishspeaking backgrounds (48%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (77%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (47%).

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern (7%) and Asian (16%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (26%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern (7%) and Asian (16%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from Englishspeaking backgrounds (27%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (46%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (25%). The prevalence was significantly higher among boys from European cultural backgrounds (46%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (25%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 78% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 52% in 2010 to 78% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 48% in 2010 to 77% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school significantly decreased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 13% in 2010 to 7% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (57%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (49%); and among boys in the obese BMI category (60%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (47%).

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school was significantly lower among children in the obese BMI category (20%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (25%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among children in the obese BMI category, from 44% in 2010 to 57% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 41% in 2010 to 51% in 2015; and among boys in the obese BMI category, from 43% in 2010 to 60% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school among children in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.16
 Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to travel home from school, among children in all year groups in primary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	(ar	Mixed modes			
—	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	52.2 (2.7)	44.5 (2.3) b	22.2 (1.5)	22.9 (1.5)		
Rural	37.5 (3.7) a	38.3 (2.9)	33.1 (2.3) a	30.6 (3.1)		
SES						
Low	58.5 (6.5)	46.0 (3.7)	18.0 (3.3)	21.3 (2.7)		
Middle	42.1 (3.2)	42.2 (2.6)	30.5 (2.0) a	25.4 (1.9)		
High (ref)	50.1 (3.2)	44.0 (5.0)	23.0 (1.7)	23.8 (2.6)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	47.4 (2.3)	43.4 (2.1)	25.8 (1.4)	25.3 (1.4)		
European	44.9 (7.2)	44.2 (8.0)	34.2 (5.8)	21.0 (8.4)		
Middle Eastern	77.6 (4.8) a	50.0 (7.7) b	7.2 (2.1) a	13.6 (3.4)		
Asian	52.7 (6.5)	46.3 (4.1)	15.9 (2.4) a	13.7 (2.6)		
BMI category						
Thin	44.5 (3.1)	45.3 (4.1)	22.6 (2.8)	24.2 (2.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	48.8 (2.4)	42.2 (2.1)	25.4 (1.6)	25.3 (1.6)		
Overweight	48.4 (3.4)	46.1 (2.7)	24.6 (2.4)	20.2 (2.3)		
Obese	56.9 (4.1) a	44.3 (4.2) b	19.9 (2.3) a	20.6 (3.2)		
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	52.7 (2.9)	44.0 (2.4) b	22.9 (1.8)	23.3 (1.7)		
Rural	40.1 (3.2) a	36.8 (4.5)	32.8 (1.8) a	30.9 (4.9)		
SES						
Low	58.4 (6.0)	44.7 (3.8) b	17.2 (3.7)	19.5 (2.9)		
Middle	44.4 (3.9)	42.7 (2.7)	30.1 (2.6)	26.6 (2.3)		
High (ref)	50.8 (3.6)	42.2 (5.0)	24.4 (2.2)	25.5 (3.1)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	48.3 (2.4)	42.4 (2.2)	26.5 (1.6)	25.8 (1.7)		
European	50.7 (8.2)	51.7 (11.8)	24.5 (7.0)	12.2 (7.0)		
Middle Eastern	78.3 (3.1) a	52.0 (6.8) b	7.1 (1.4) a	13.0 (3.0) b		
Asian	56.1 (6.9)	48.1 (4.0)	15.6 (3.1) a	13.4 (3.5)		
BMI category						
Thin	46.5 (4.0)	42.8 (6.0)	21.0 (3.1)	25.2 (3.5)		
Healthy weight (ref)	50.6 (2.6)	41.1 (2.3) b	26.0 (1.9)	25.8 (2.1)		
Overweight	48.1 (3.6)	47.8 (3.2)	25.2 (3.3)	19.5 (2.4)		
Obese	54.5 (4.7)	45.4 (4.4)	18.2 (3.6)	22.1 (4.6)		

	Ca	ar	Mixed modes			
_	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	51.7 (3.2)	45.1 (2.4)	21.4 (1.8)	22.4 (1.6)		
Rural	35.1 (4.7) a	39.5 (2.5)	33.4 (3.0) a	30.4 (2.5)		
SES						
Low	58.5 (7.6)	47.3 (4.2)	18.8 (3.3)	23.1 (3.1)		
Middle	39.6 (3.5)	41.7 (2.6)	30.9 (2.5) a	24.4 (2.1) b		
High (ref)	49.2 (3.8)	45.6 (5.1)	21.6 (2.0)	22.3 (2.4)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	46.5 (2.8)	44.3 (2.2)	25.1 (1.7)	24.7 (1.5)		
European	38.0 (11.9)	34.9 (12.2)	45.5 (11.6) a	31.8 (13.8)		
Middle Eastern	77.0 (8.0) a	48.4 (9.1) b	7.3 (3.5) a	14.1 (5.1)		
Asian	47.5 (8.1)	44.6 (5.3)	16.5 (4.3)	13.9 (2.3)		
BMI category						
Thin	41.9 (4.7)	48.0 (5.0)	24.7 (3.8)	23.2 (4.2)		
Healthy weight (ref)	47.1 (2.9)	43.2 (2.2)	24.8 (1.9)	24.9 (1.6)		
Overweight	48.7 (4.3)	44.6 (3.5)	23.8 (2.7)	20.9 (3.5)		
Obese	59.5 (6.1) a	43.2 (4.7) b	21.6 (3.6)	19.1 (3.9)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

YEARS K & 2

Table 10.17, Table 10.18 and Figure 10.7 show the prevalence of usual travel modes home from school among children in Years K and 2, respectively, by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.17 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year K by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year K							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	19.1	(2.6)	3.6	(0.7)	57.0	(3.6)	20.3	(1.9)
Rural	6.5	(1.3) a	11.6	(2.5) a	59.7	(5.9)	22.2	(4.0)
SES								
Low	9.5	(1.8) a	8.0	(2.5) a	70.4	(4.7) a	12.2	(2.5) a
Middle	14.5	(4.9)	6.0	(1.5)	55.4	(5.0)	24.1	(3.0)
High (ref)	21.2	(3.3)	3.4	(0.8)	53.3	(4.8)	22.2	(2.4)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	16.2	(2.4)	5.2	(1.0)	56.6	(3.2)	22.0	(1.8)
European	16.1	(11.1)	3.7	(3.8)	52.2	(13.0)	28.0	(11.1)
Middle Eastern	8.9	(3.4)	6.4	(4.4)	80.1	(7.6) a	4.7	(3.7) a
Asian	25.6	(4.6) a	5.2	(2.5)	57.5	(6.2)	11.7	(4.4)
BMI category								
Thin	16.0	(5.0)	4.3	(2.4)	62.6	(6.2)	17.1	(4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	16.4	(2.3)	5.0	(1.0)	57.3	(3.0)	21.4	(1.8)
Overweight	20.8	(4.5)	6.8	(2.6)	53.8	(5.9)	18.7	(3.9)
Obese	6.3	(3.7)	2.8	(2.0)	70.5	(7.6)	20.4	(5.9)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	19.2	(3.2)	3.4	(0.9)	55.8	(3.8)	21.7	(2.3)
Rural	5.3	(1.9) a	11.3	(4.1) a	63.6	(6.5)	19.8	(2.5)
SES								
Low	11.0	(2.0)	8.4	(3.8)	68.0	(5.7) a	12.6	(3.6) a
Middle	17.4	(6.4)	4.6	(1.9)	58.9	(5.6)	19.2	(2.6)
High (ref)	18.2	(3.6)	3.6	(1.2)	51.6	(4.7)	26.6	(2.7)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.3	(2.7)	5.2	(1.4)	56.5	(3.2)	23.0	(2.1)
European	25.5	(15.8)	5.9	(6.0)	33.7	(15.4)	34.9	(16.5)
Middle Eastern	13.9	(6.4)	na		76.0	(7.3) a	10.1	(6.7)
Asian	24.2	(6.1)	4.6	(3.2)	61.0	(8.0)	10.2	(4.5) a
BMI category								
Thin	20.4	(7.5)	2.5	(2.5)	62.5	(7.7)	14.6	(5.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	16.3	(2.7)	4.1	(1.4)	57.9	(3.4)	21.7	(2.1)
Overweight	19.7	(6.3)	9.1	(4.1)	50.7	(6.9)	20.5	(5.1)
Obese	8.8	(6.2)	5.5	(3.9)	61.7	(10.7)	24.0	(9.0)

502

NSW HEALTH

	Year K										
	Active travel		Public transport		Ca	Car		Mixed modes			
BOYS											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	19.1	(3.1)	3.8	(1.0)	58.2	(4.6)	19.0	(3.0)			
Rural	7.7	(2.0) a	11.8	(3.0) a	55.9	(8.6)	24.5	(6.7)			
SES											
Low	8.0	(2.9) a	7.5	(3.0)	72.8	(6.2) a	11.8	(3.3)			
Middle	11.2	(4.1) a	7.7	(2.3)	51.5	(7.0)	29.6	(5.8)			
High (ref)	24.0	(4.2)	3.2	(1.2)	54.9	(6.3)	17.9	(3.3)			
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	17.0	(2.9)	5.2	(1.2)	56.7	(4.3)	21.1	(2.9)			
European	na		na		83.9	(15.6)	16.1	(15.6)			
Middle Eastern	4.5	(4.5)	11.9	(8.1)	83.6	(12.6)	na				
Asian	28.5	(7.7)	6.3	(4.6)	50.4	(9.7)	14.8	(6.8)			
BMI category											
Thin	11.5	(6.7)	6.1	(4.1)	62.8	(9.3)	19.6	(6.8)			
Healthy weight (ref)	16.5	(2.8)	5.8	(1.3)	56.7	(4.1)	21.1	(2.9)			
Overweight	22.2	(6.4)	3.6	(2.5)	58.0	(8.1)	16.2	(6.1)			
Obese	3.8	(3.9)	na		79.6	(9.8)	16.6	(9.0)			

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

	Year 2									
	Active	Active travel Public transport		Car		Mixed modes				
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	16.1	(2.1)	5.7	(1.3)	55.9	(2.9)	22.3	(1.6)		
Rural	6.5	(1.4) a	19.5	(2.0) a	41.4	(4.1) a	32.5	(3.2) a		
SES										
Low	7.9	(1.5) a	11.4	(4.0)	61.5	(7.0)	19.2	(4.5)		
Middle	13.5	(3.7)	11.5	(2.4) a	46.1	(3.2)	28.9	(1.9) a		
High (ref)	17.5	(3.0)	4.9	(1.4)	54.5	(3.8)	23.1	(1.9)		
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	14.2	(1.9)	8.6	(1.6)	51.5	(2.5)	25.6	(1.6)		
European	10.3	(5.4)	2.2	(2.2)	49.1	(10.9)	38.4	(10.2)		
Middle Eastern	10.8	(6.1)	6.8	(4.1)	76.4	(5.5) a	6.0	(2.2) a		
Asian	15.9	(2.9)	9.3	(5.6)	58.0	(9.1)	16.8	(3.8) a		
BMI category										
Thin	23.1	(6.8)	6.3	(4.2)	43.5	(6.4)	27.1	(5.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	13.9	(2.1)	9.0	(1.5)	53.2	(2.8)	23.9	(1.8)		
Overweight	10.8	(2.4)	7.4	(2.3)	51.8	(4.9)	30.0	(4.1)		
Obese	18.1	(5.4)	8.7	(4.1)	58.2	(5.4)	15.0	(3.0) a		
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	16.3	(2.8)	5.5	(1.5)	56.8	(3.4)	21.4	(2.2)		
Rural	2.9	(1.7) a	15.4	(2.7) a	48.4	(3.0)	33.3	(2.6) a		
SES										
Low	9.4	(4.0)	10.6	(3.4)	60.8	(5.2)	19.2	(3.6)		
Middle	16.1	(5.2)	9.4	(2.4)	48.7	(4.7)	25.8	(2.6)		
High (ref)	13.9	(3.5)	4.7	(1.6)	57.7	(4.6)	23.7	(3.3)		
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	14.2	(2.7)	7.6	(1.6)	53.4	(3.1)	24.8	(2.2)		
European	9.0	(8.0)	5.1	(5.2)	77.3	(11.4)	8.7	(8.6)		
Middle Eastern	8.0	(5.8)	9.8	(5.7)	76.7	(4.6) a	5.5	(2.5) a		
Asian	14.8	(3.8)	2.6	(2.5)	59.0	(7.7)	23.6	(7.7)		
BMI category										
Thin	23.3	(8.9)	4.2	(3.0)	42.7	(8.4)	29.7	(7.2)		
Healthy weight (ref)	13.9	(2.8)	7.6	(1.7)	56.1	(3.3)	22.4	(2.5)		
Overweight	6.5	(3.0)	7.9	(2.7)	58.2	(6.2)	27.4	(5.0)		
Obese	21.9	(6.6)	6.0	(4.4)	53.7	(9.3)	18.4	(6.8)		

Table 10.18 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 2 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)
	Year 2							
Ac	ctive	travel	Public t	ansport	Ca	ar	Mixed	modes
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	15.9	(2.8)	5.9	(1.6)	54.9	(3.6)	23.3	(2.2)
Rural	9.8	(2.2)	23.3	(2.9) a	35.1	(5.7) a	31.8	(4.6)
SES								
Low	6.7	(2.3) a	12.0	(5.3)	62.0	(10.9)	19.2	(5.8)
Middle 1	10.9	(3.5) a	13.8	(3.0) a	43.3	(3.2)	32.0	(3.4) a
High (ref)	21.8	(3.7)	5.2	(2.0)	50.5	(3.9)	22.5	(1.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	14.3	(2.3)	9.8	(1.9)	49.4	(3.4)	26.5	(2.3)
European 1	11.3	(7.1)	na		28.5	(14.1)	60.2	(13.4) a
Middle Eastern 1	13.8	(8.6)	3.6	(2.4)	76.2	(9.1) a	6.5	(3.2) a
Asian 1	17.4	(6.4)	18.3	(11.7)	56.7	(15.1)	7.6	(4.4) a
BMI category								
Thin 2	22.9	(10.7)	8.8	(6.6)	44.5	(11.0)	23.9	(9.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	13.9	(2.4)	10.5	(2.2)	50.1	(3.4)	25.5	(2.6)
Overweight 1	16.5	(4.5)	6.6	(4.1)	43.3	(6.3)	33.6	(6.2)
Obese 1	14.0	(7.4)	11.7	(7.2)	63.1	(11.2)	11.2	(4.8) a

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 10.7 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among boys and girls in Years K and 2 by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category (%, 95%CI)

















SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

YEARS 4 & 6

Table 10.19, Table 10.20 and Figure 10.8 show the prevalence of usual travel modes home from school among children in Years 4 and 6, respectively, by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.19 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 4 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

_	Year 4							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	16.1	(1.7)	6.8	(1.6)	56.3	(3.1)	20.8	(2.3)
Rural	8.6	(1.7) a	26.6	(4.4) a	27.7	(4.1) a	37.1	(3.1) a
SES								
Low	10.3	(1.6) a	15.4	(5.7) a	56.9	(7.9)	17.4	(4.0)
Middle	11.7	(2.7)	15.9	(3.5) a	39.9	(5.2) a	32.5	(4.3) a
High (ref)	18.4	(2.3)	6.1	(1.8)	53.5	(3.7)	22.0	(2.4)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	14.6	(1.4)	12.3	(2.3)	47.1	(3.2)	26.0	(2.3)
European	10.5	(7.1)	na		60.2	(11.1)	29.3	(12.9)
Middle Eastern	4.9	(1.7) a	2.8	(1.6) a	86.5	(3.9) a	5.8	(3.2) a
Asian	20.8	(5.9)	9.8	(5.6)	53.3	(8.8)	16.2	(4.4)
BMI category								
Thin	25.1	(4.1) a	5.1	(2.4)	39.0	(4.9)	30.9	(4.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	13.6	(1.6)	12.1	(2.4)	49.4	(3.3)	24.9	(2.6)
Overweight	12.3	(2.6)	12.5	(3.0)	52.3	(5.9)	22.9	(3.4)
Obese	9.6	(3.0)	10.5	(4.4)	58.6	(5.9)	21.3	(3.8)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	14.7	(1.8)	6.0	(1.7)	58.2	(4.0)	21.0	(2.8)
Rural	4.0	(1.6) a	29.9	(5.3) a	27.4	(5.0) a	38.6	(4.8) a
SES								
Low	9.6	(2.2) a	14.6	(5.3)	58.6	(7.5)	17.3	(5.7)
Middle	8.2	(2.6) a	16.0	(4.7) a	42.0	(7.3)	33.8	(5.5) a
High (ref)	17.0	(2.5)	6.2	(2.4)	55.4	(4.9)	21.4	(2.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	12.0	(1.7)	12.6	(2.9)	48.6	(4.1)	26.8	(2.9)
European	7.2	(7.4)	na		82.3	(10.9) a	10.4	(9.1)
Middle Eastern	5.8	(2.0)	2.9	(1.8) a	85.4	(4.4) a	5.8	(2.0) a
Asian	23.3	(7.4)	4.8	(3.2)	55.7	(9.7)	16.2	(5.1)
BMI category								
Thin	18.4	(5.1)	2.3	(1.7) a	49.6	(7.2)	29.6	(6.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	11.2	(1.8)	11.3	(2.8)	51.9	(4.3)	25.6	(3.1)
Overweight	10.7	(3.3)	16.0	(4.8)	47.3	(6.3)	26.0	(4.8)
Obese	9.7	(5.0)	13.8	(5.7)	62.5	(7.3)	14.1	(4.4) a

	Year 4					
Active	travel Pub	lic transport	Ca	ar M	ixed	modes
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref) 17.6	(2.3)	7.6 (1.8)	54.2	(3.7)	20.5	(2.7)
Rural 13.0	(2.6) 2	3.4 (4.6) a	28.0	(4.3) a	35.7	(3.9) a
SES						
Low 11.1	(3.1) 1	6.2 (6.7)	55.3	(9.5)	17.4	(4.9)
Middle 15.7	(3.3) 1	5.7 (3.2) a	37.7	(4.1) a	31.0	(4.2)
High (ref) 19.9	(3.1)	5.9 (1.9)	51.5	(4.5)	22.7	(3.6)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref) 17.3	(1.9) 1	1.9 (2.1)	45.6	(3.5)	25.2	(2.7)
European 13.8	(13.2)	na	38.1	(18.3)	48.1	(20.0)
Middle Eastern 3.8	(3.8)	2.7 (2.9)	87.8	(6.2) a	5.8	(4.9) a
Asian 16.7	(7.6) 1	7.6 (10.4)	49.5	(10.3)	16.1	(7.3)
BMI category						
Thin 31.9	(6.0) a	8.0 (4.7)	28.0	(6.1) a	32.2	(7.4)
Healthy weight (ref) 16.0	(2.3) 1	2.8 (2.6)	46.9	(3.7)	24.3	(3.3)
Overweight 14.0	(4.1)	8.8 (3.3)	57.6	(7.1)	19.6	(4.3)
0bese 9.6	(3.8)	7.0 (3.9)	54.5	(7.0)	28.9	(5.9)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.20 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among children in Year 6 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 6							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	22.4	(2.6)	13.4	(2.1)	38.4	(3.1)	25.8	(1.8)
Rural	14.6	(2.7)	22.9	(3.1) a	22.3	(3.4) a	40.2	(3.1) a
SES								
Low	16.4	(2.2)	15.8	(3.4)	43.6	(7.7)	24.2	(5.0)
Middle	20.0	(4.4)	16.2	(2.7)	27.6	(3.1) a	36.2	(2.4) a
High (ref)	23.3	(3.2)	15.0	(3.5)	36.6	(3.7)	25.2	(2.4)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	20.2	(2.0)	16.4	(1.9)	33.4	(2.6)	30.0	(1.7)
European	36.0	(14.6)	5.9	(5.9)	20.0	(8.6)	38.1	(13.6)
Middle Eastern	15.0	(4.6)	6.3	(4.9)	64.6	(8.4) a	14.0	(4.8) a
Asian	27.9	(4.3)	14.1	(5.0)	34.8	(8.6)	23.2	(6.1)
BMI category								
Thin	28.8	(5.5)	23.1	(5.5)	32.2	(4.9)	15.9	(4.4) a
Healthy weight (ref)	20.7	(2.1)	13.8	(1.9)	33.2	(2.7)	32.3	(2.0)
Overweight	17.1	(3.3)	18.5	(3.2)	39.2	(3.6) a	25.2	(3.1) a
Obese	19.5	(4.1)	18.7	(4.8)	38.5	(8.4)	23.3	(5.3)

NSW HEALTH

	Year 6							
	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	17.8	(1.9)	15.3	(3.0)	38.8	(3.4)	28.1	(2.6)
Rural	12.5	(2.0)	26.0	(3.3) a	22.0	(2.9) a	39.4	(3.4) a
SES								
Low	15.3	(2.6)	19.2	(5.4)	44.9	(8.3)	20.6	(5.5)
Middle	12.7	(2.4) a	17.7	(3.0)	27.9	(4.4)	41.8	(3.9) a
High (ref)	20.8	(3.0)	17.0	(4.7)	36.7	(4.1)	25.5	(2.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.8	(1.6)	18.5	(2.6)	33.9	(2.9)	31.8	(2.3)
European	29.4	(15.0)	9.1	(9.0)	24.1	(11.8)	37.5	(16.2)
Middle Eastern	11.9	(5.4)	7.7	(6.4)	73.0	(8.6) a	7.4	(3.7) a
Asian	29.8	(9.4)	14.1	(7.7)	38.8	(12.7)	17.3	(7.5)
BMI category								
Thin	24.2	(6.6)	28.3	(6.9) a	34.4	(5.4)	13.0	(4.7) a
Healthy weight (ref)	15.6	(1.9)	14.4	(2.5)	34.6	(3.2)	35.4	(2.9)
Overweight	14.7	(4.3)	22.6	(5.1) a	36.7	(5.6)	26.0	(5.2)
Obese	21.8	(6.1)	23.8	(6.9)	36.9	(12.6)	17.4	(6.9) a
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	27.2	(4.2)	11.4	(2.2)	37.9	(3.7)	23.5	(2.6)
Rural	16.6	(4.0)	20.0	(4.5)	22.6	(5.8) a	40.9	(5.4) a
SES								
Low	17.5	(3.2)	12.7	(4.1)	42.3	(8.4)	27.5	(6.1)
Middle	27.0	(7.0)	14.8	(3.4)	27.3	(4.0)	30.8	(4.5)
High (ref)	26.1	(4.3)	12.6	(3.4)	36.5	(4.2)	24.8	(3.6)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	24.8	(3.2)	14.3	(2.1)	32.8	(3.2)	28.1	(2.7)
European	48.2	(27.5)	na		12.7	(11.3)	39.2	(22.8)
Middle Eastern	17.8	(7.4)	5.1	(4.5)	57.1	(12.6) a	20.0	(11.4)
Asian	25.9	(9.1)	14.1	(6.8)	30.7	(9.2)	29.2	(11.9)
BMI category								
Thin	38.0	(10.8)	12.5	(6.6)	27.7	(12.9)	21.8	(7.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	26.2	(4.1)	13.0	(2.2)	31.7	(3.5)	29.1	(3.1)
Overweight	19.0	(4.5)	15.2	(3.5)	41.2	(4.9) a	24.6	(4.1)
Obese	17.0	(6.0)	13.4	(6.8)	40.2	(9.0)	29.4	(7.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.
 na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

.....

No letter means there was no statistical difference.















510 NSW HEALTH





NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SUMMARY OF THE TRAVEL MODES TO AND FROM SCHOOL OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the travel modes to and from school in children in primary school.

Travel mode	Guideline or	SPANS	Prevale	ence (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	recommendation	cut point –	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
TO SCHOOL					
Active	There are no specific guidelines	Walked, cycled, skateboarded or scootered to school, 5 days a week	19.3%	14.7%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children using active travel to school was significantly lower among children from rural areas, low SES backgrounds and in the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in active travel to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, active travel to school significantly decreased among children from rural areas, low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the
					overweight and obese BMI categories
	-	Took a bus, train, ferry +/-			2015: Overall, the proportion of children using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among children from rural areas and from low and middle SES backgrounds
Public transport	guidelines	walking to school, 5 days a week	11.1%	8.2%	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in public transport to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, public transport to travel to school significantly decreased only among children from urban areas
					2015: Overall, the proportion of children driven to school was significantly higher among children from rural areas, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the obese BMI category
Car	There are no specific guidelines	Driven by car to school, 5 days a week	45.7%	53.9% ^{sig}	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, the proportion of children driven to school significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, car travel to school significantly increased among children from urban areas, low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the healthy weight and obese BMI categories
Mixed modes	There are no specific guidelines	Used a mix of active travel, public transport and car to school, 5 days a week	23.9%	23.2%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of children using mixed modes of travel to school was significantly higher among children from rural areas and significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in mixed mode transport to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, use of mixed modes of travel to school significantly increased among children from urban areas, low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the healthy weight and obese BMI categories

Travel mode	Guideline or	SPANS	Prevale	nce (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	recommendation	cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
HOME FROM SCHOOL					
Active	There are no specific guidelines	Walked, cycled, skateboarded or scootered home from school, 5 days a week	20.4%	16.4	2015: Overall, the proportion of children using active travel home from school was significantly lower among children from rural areas and low SES backgrounds, and was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds and in the thin BMI category Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in active travel home from school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, active travel home from school significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015 among children from rural areas, low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the overweight and obese BMI categories
Public transport	There are no specific guidelines	Took a bus, train, ferry +/- walking home from school, 5 days a week	12.0%	10.0%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of children using public transport to travel home from school was significantly higher among children from rural areas and middle SES backgrounds, and was significantly lower among children from European and Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in public transport home from school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, public transport to travel home from school significantly decreased only among children from urban areas
Car	There are no specific guidelines	Driven by car home from school, 5 days a week	43.8%	49.0%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of children driven home from school was significantly lower among children from rural areas, and was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the obese BMI category Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in being driven home from school by car between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, car travel home from school significantly increased among children from urban areas, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the obese BMI category
Mixed modes	There are no specific guidelines	Used a mix of active travel, public transport and car home from school, 5 days a week	23.8%	24.6%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children using mixed modes of travel home from school was significantly higher among children from rural areas, middle SES backgrounds, and was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the obese BMI category Change between 2010-15 : Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the proportion of children using mixed modes of travel home from school from between 2010 and 2015

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

.....

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section reports on the self-reported findings of travel modes to and from school among adolescents in secondary school. The estimates should be interpreted in conjunction with their standard errors (SE) or the inter-quartile difference (IQD) value – a proportionally large SE or IQD means a less precise estimate.

TRAVEL TO SCHOOL

Tables 10.21, 10.22, 10.23 and 10.24 show the prevalence, mean and median trip time (minutes per day) spent in active transport, public transport, car and mixed modes of travel to school five days a week, respectively for 2015, and for 2010 for comparison. Figures 10.9 and 10.10 show the prevalence and the mean and median trip time (minutes per day) spent in each travel mode in 2015.

2015: Overall, the prevalence of adolescents' travel modes to school were 14% for active transport, 38% for public transport, 24% for car and 24% by mixed transport. The mean trip times were 15 minutes for active transport, 37 minutes for public transport, 15 minutes for car and 33 minutes for mixed modes.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the modes of travel to school among adolescents, between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.21
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by active transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Active transport					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.2 (2.0)	11.9 (1.8)	14.1 (1.5)	14.4 (1.5)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.7 (1.5)	14.3 (1.3)	15.1 (1.0)	22.4 (2.1)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	11.0 (14.1)	14.0 (10.1)	12.8 (14.4)	14.4 (14.8)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	14.2 (1.9)	12.3 (2.0)	13.2 (1.6)	13.2 (1.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	19.5 (3.4)	14.3 (1.0)	17.1 (2.0)	21.7 (1.9)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	14.2 (13.6)	14.2 (7.3)	14.2 (10.7)	14.4 (11.5)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	18.2 (2.5)	11.6 (2.3) a	14.9 (1.8)	15.6 (1.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	12.8 (1.5)	14.2 (2.0)	13.3 (1.2)	23.0 (3.6)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.5 (10.8)	9.9 (11.7)	9.8 (13.8)	13.9 (15.8)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

 Table 10.22
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by public transport including walking, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Public transport					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	36.5 (3.0)	39.9 (2.8)	38.2 (2.5)	39.3 (2.2)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	40.9 (2.6)	33.1 (1.8)	36.8 (1.8)	39.1 (1.6)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	29.8 (26.3)	29.3 (26.1)	29.5 (25.2)	29.8 (29.3)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	35.1 (3.3)	35.7 (3.0)	35.4 (2.7)	37.9 (2.4)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	38.2 (2.6)	32.8 (2.3)	35.5 (2.2)	39.8 (1.9)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	29.6 (25.3)	29.3 (20.0)	29.5 (20.8)	29.8 (28.5)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	37.9 (3.6)	44.0 (3.5)	41.0 (2.9)	40.7 (2.4)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	43.4 (4.2)	33.3 (2.2)	38.0 (2.2)	38.5 (1.8)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	32.2 (29.7)	29.3 (29.3)	29.6 (25.5)	29.6 (29.7)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

Table 10.23 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by car, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Car				
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010	
ALL YEARS 2015					
Prevalence (%, SE)	24.8 (3.0)	22.2 (2.9)	23.5 (2.7)	18.5 (1.7)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	16.1 (1.1)	13.7 (1.1)	15.0 (0.9)	15.1 (1.1)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.9 (12.7)	9.2 (10.3)	9.6 (13.2)	9.6 (13.3)	
YEAR 8					
Prevalence (%, SE)	27.1 (3.8)	23.7 (3.3)	25.4 (3.3)	19.1 (2.0)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.5 (1.1)	13.0 (1.4)	14.3 (1.0)	14.2 (0.9)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.8 (12.7)	8.8 (9.8)	9.3 (10.1)	9.0 (13.5)	
YEAR 10					
Prevalence (%, SE)	22.5 (3.0)	20.8 (3.0)	21.7 (2.5)	17.9 (1.9)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	16.7 (1.9)	14.5 (1.3)	15.7 (1.1)	16.1 (2.1)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	12.0 (10.5)	9.7 (12.1)	9.9 (12.1)	9.6 (10.1)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

 Table 10.24
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling to school by mixed modes of transport, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Mixed modes				
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010	
ALL YEARS 2015					
Prevalence (%, SE)	22.6 (2.2)	25.9 (2.3)	24.2 (1.9)	27.8 (1.3)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	35.2 (3.5)	30.4 (2.3)	32.6 (2.1)	35.3 (2.0)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	26.9 (26.9)	21.6 (24.9)	24.8 (26.3)	24.7 (27.7)	
YEAR 8					
Prevalence (%, SE)	23.7 (2.9)	28.3 (3.0)	26.0 (2.4)	29.8 (1.7)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	37.3 (6.1)	28.4 (1.7)	32.5 (3.0)	38.2 (2.7)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	26.6 (27.1)	21.1 (24.0)	24.1 (26.4)	27.6 (30.1)	
YEAR 10					
Prevalence (%, SE)	21.5 (2.6)	23.5 (2.8)	22.5 (2.1)	25.8 (1.6)	
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	32.8 (3.0)	32.8 (4.1)	32.8 (2.6)	31.9 (2.2)	
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	26.5 (25.2)	23.3 (26.2)	25.3 (26.4)	22.9 (25.5)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

Figure 10.9 Prevalence of travel mode to school among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)







Figure 10.10 Mean length of trip to school by travel mode among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%CI)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

ACTIVE TRAVEL AND PUBLIC TRANSPORT

The current findings indicate that approximately one in seven (14%) adolescents used active transport and one in three (38%) used public transport to travel to school in the mornings. Table 10.25 shows the prevalence of travelling to school using active travel and public transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel to school was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas (20%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (12%); and among boys from rural areas (23%), compared with boys from urban areas (13%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school between adolescents from rural areas, compared with adolescents from urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly increased among boys from rural areas, from 12% in 2010 to 23% in 2015.

Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school among adolescents from urban areas and rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel to school was significantly higher among boys from low SES backgrounds (21%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (12%).

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds (45%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (38%); and among girls from middle SES backgrounds (52%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (39%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly decreased among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 15% in 2010 to 7% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel to school significantly increased among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds, from 38% in 2010 to 45% in 2015; and among girls from middle SES backgrounds, from 41% in 2010 to 52% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of active travel to school between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (17%), compared with adolescents from Englishspeaking backgrounds (39%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel to school significantly increased among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 4% in 2010 to 26% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel to school significantly decreased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds, from 52% in 2010 to 23% in 2015; among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 65% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; and among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 34% in 2010 to 8% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of active travel to school between adolescents in different BMI categories.

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school between adolescents in different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of active travel to school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel to school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.25
 Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes to school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	Activ	e travel	Public transport		
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	12.0 (1.5)	13.8 (1.5)	36.6 (2.7)	40.3 (2.5)	
Rural	19.7 (2.8) a	16.4 (3.3)	42.5 (5.0)	36.1 (4.5)	
SES					
Low	18.3 (2.8)	17.7 (2.8)	32.3 (4.7)	36.3 (4.4)	
Middle	10.9 (2.1)	15.8 (2.3)	45.3 (2.4) a	38.4 (2.7) b	
High (ref)	12.5 (2.6)	10.1 (1.7)	37.8 (3.2)	42.8 (3.6)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	13.5 (1.4)	14.9 (1.4)	39.3 (2.5)	38.5 (2.1)	
European	23.2 (8.4)	9.6 (4.4)	22.8 (7.5)	51.6 (10.2) b	
Middle Eastern	20.2 (6.6)	10.8 (2.5)	17.0 (5.3) a	34.2 (9.4)	
Asian	15.2 (3.3)	10.5 (3.4)	37.8 (6.5)	49.0 (6.1)	
BMI category					
Thin	16.1 (3.4)	15.1 (3.2)	35.0 (4.9)	34.4 (4.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	13.8 (1.5)	13.7 (1.4)	39.1 (2.4)	40.4 (2.3)	
Overweight	13.6 (2.3)	17.1 (2.4)	37.4 (3.4)	37.7 (3.4)	
Obese	15.2 (3.7)	14.3 (3.1)	34.0 (5.9)	35.5 (4.9)	
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	10.6 (2.2)	11.9 (1.5)	37.6 (3.1)	40.8 (2.8)	
Rural	15.7 (3.5)	20.8 (4.2)	46.6 (5.6)	32.1 (5.8)	
SES					
Low	15.5 (3.0)	18.0 (3.2)	30.9 (4.9)	33.4 (5.3)	
Middle	6.8 (2.0)	15.4 (2.9) b	51.6 (3.3) a	41.2 (4.2) b	
High (ref)	12.7 (3.4)	9.1 (1.6)	39.1 (3.8)	40.9 (4.3)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	11.1 (1.9)	14.6 (1.7)	41.3 (2.7)	39.1 (2.7)	
European	15.7 (8.1)	na	26.9 (9.7)	29.8 (12.5)	
Middle Eastern	25.8 (12.6)	4.4 (2.4) b	7.8 (4.6) a	34.1 (13.1) b	
Asian	14.7 (3.2)	11.0 (4.1)	38.6 (9.7)	43.3 (6.5)	
BMI category					
Thin	19.7 (5.4)	15.1 (3.6)	38.6 (6.0)	31.0 (4.6)	
Healthy weight (ref)	11.5 (1.9)	13.3 (1.8)	40.4 (3.0)	39.8 (2.9)	
Overweight	11.6 (2.9)	13.6 (2.7)	38.5 (3.6)	38.2 (4.5)	
Obese	8.4 (3.1)	24.2 (6.0) b	39.3 (9.0)	38.2 (7.6)	

	Active	travel	Public transport			
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	13.4 (1.8)	15.6 (2.1)	35.5 (3.3)	39.7 (3.2)		
Rural	23.1 (3.9) a	12.4 (3.3) b	38.9 (5.8)	39.7 (4.1)		
SES						
Low	21.0 (3.7) a	17.5 (3.8)	33.6 (5.6)	38.9 (5.1)		
Middle	14.7 (3.4)	16.2 (2.5)	39.7 (3.1)	36.0 (2.6)		
High (ref)	12.4 (2.9)	11.2 (2.2)	36.4 (3.9)	44.6 (4.3)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	15.9 (2.0)	15.2 (1.8)	37.5 (3.1)	38.0 (2.4)		
European	32.8 (12.7)	15.4 (7.4)	17.4 (12.3)	64.8 (10.8) b		
Middle Eastern	15.4 (6.5)	19.9 (7.6)	24.7 (8.2)	34.3 (9.6)		
Asian	15.9 (5.6)	10.2 (4.8)	36.6 (6.1)	52.5 (8.0)		
BMI category						
Thin	12.5 (3.8)	15.2 (6.3)	31.5 (6.3)	39.4 (7.0)		
Healthy weight (ref)	16.0 (2.3)	14.1 (1.7)	37.8 (3.0)	40.9 (2.7)		
Overweight	15.5 (3.1)	20.0 (3.4)	36.4 (5.0)	37.3 (3.9)		
Obese	21.7 (6.1)	8.3 (2.7) b	29.0 (6.4)	33.9 (6.4)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

CAR AND MIXED MODE TRAVEL

The current findings indicate that approximately one in four (24%) adolescents were driven to school by car and one in four (24%) used mixed modes to travel to school in the mornings. Table 10.26 shows the prevalence of travelling to school by car and by mixed transport modes among adolescents in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly lower among adolescents from rural areas (14%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (27%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from rural areas (12%), compared with girls from urban areas (26%); and among boys from rural areas (15%), compared with boys from urban areas (29%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school between adolescents from rural areas, compared with adolescents from urban areas. **Change between 2010-2015:** The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 19% in 2010 to 27% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 18% in 2010 to 29% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among adolescents from rural and urban areas, between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly higher among girls from low SES backgrounds (29%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (17%).

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES (22%) and middle SES (22%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (29%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from middle SES backgrounds (21%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (31%); and among boys from low SES (19%) and middle SES (22%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (28%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among boys from high SES backgrounds, from 13% in 2010 to 23% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school significantly decreased among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds, from 27% in 2010 to 22% in 2015; and among boys from middle SES backgrounds, from 29% in 2010 to 22% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven to school by car was significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (48%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (22%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (53%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (21%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (43%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (24%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 6% in 2010 to 32% in 2015; and boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 14% in 2010 to 43% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school significantly decreased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 28% in 2010 to 22% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of being driven to school by car between adolescents in different BMI categories.

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school between adolescents in different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven to school by car significantly increased among boys in the overweight BMI category, from 18% in 2010 to 29% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel to school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.
 Table 10.26
 Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		Car	Mixed modes		
-	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	27.2 (3.3)	18.9 (1.9) b	24.2 (2.3)	27.1 (1.5)	
Rural	13.6 (2.3) a	17.2 (3.4)	24.2 (3.4)	30.4 (2.5)	
SES					
Low	27.8 (4.7)	21.7 (3.5)	21.6 (3.0) a	24.3 (2.5)	
Middle	22.1 (2.6)	18.4 (2.2)	21.7 (2.1) a	27.4 (1.6) b	
High (ref)	20.3 (3.3)	15.9 (2.4)	29.4 (2.7)	31.2 (1.9)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	22.4 (2.5)	18.3 (1.6)	24.7 (2.0)	28.2 (1.3)	
European	28.2 (7.5)	18.2 (5.6)	25.9 (9.3)	20.5 (6.4)	
Middle Eastern	47.6 (10.7) a	31.2 (8.5)	15.2 (6.2)	23.9 (4.6)	
Asian	23.6 (4.1)	16.3 (4.1)	23.4 (6.2)	24.2 (2.8)	
BMI category					
Thin	23.4 (5.3)	22.0 (3.5)	25.6 (4.1)	28.5 (4.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	22.5 (2.4)	17.9 (1.7)	24.5 (2.1)	27.9 (1.4)	
Overweight	25.7 (3.6)	17.9 (2.6)	23.3 (2.9)	27.2 (2.3)	
Obese	27.3 (5.9)	22.5 (4.3)	23.5 (4.0)	27.7 (4.2)	
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	25.6 (3.7)	20.3 (2.4)	26.1 (2.8)	27.1 (1.7)	
Rural	12.2 (2.4) a	14.3 (3.3)	25.4 (3.9)	32.9 (6.0)	
SES					
Low	28.7 (5.2) a	20.3 (4.7)	24.8 (3.4)	28.3 (5.1)	
Middle	20.2 (2.6)	18.2 (2.5)	21.4 (3.4) a	25.2 (2.5)	
High (ref)	17.3 (3.4)	18.5 (3.1)	30.9 (3.6)	31.5 (2.4)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	20.6 (2.7)	18.0 (1.8)	27.0 (2.6)	28.3 (2.1)	
European	24.9 (11.0)	38.7 (11.2)	32.4 (12.0)	31.5 (10.1)	
Middle Eastern	52.8 (13.9) a	43.5 (14.5)	13.6 (5.5)	18.1 (3.4)	
Asian	26.7 (5.3)	16.5 (4.2)	20.1 (6.6)	29.2 (4.3)	
BMI category					
Thin	20.5 (6.6)	22.8 (4.2)	21.3 (4.5)	31.0 (5.3)	
Healthy weight (ref)	22.3 (2.7)	18.6 (2.1)	25.8 (2.6)	28.2 (2.3)	
Overweight	22.0 (4.0)	17.9 (3.7)	27.8 (3.3)	30.3 (3.5)	
Obese	25.6 (7.2)	17.4 (6.8)	26.7 (5.9)	20.2 (5.5)	

	Ca	ar	Mixed modes			
—	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	28.8 (3.9)	17.6 (2.1) b	22.3 (2.7)	27.0 (2.0)		
Rural	14.8 (3.0) a	19.8 (4.4)	23.2 (4.1)	28.0 (3.1)		
SES						
Low	27.0 (5.1)	23.2 (3.5)	18.5 (3.7) b	20.5 (2.3)		
Middle	23.7 (3.5)	18.6 (2.7)	21.9 (2.1) b	29.2 (2.3) b		
High (ref)	23.4 (4.2)	13.3 (2.3) b	27.8 (2.9)	30.9 (2.8)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	24.2 (2.9)	18.6 (2.0)	22.4 (2.2)	28.2 (1.8) b		
European	32.4 (10.7)	5.9 (3.0) b	17.4 (13.0)	13.9 (6.7)		
Middle Eastern	43.3 (10.6) a	13.7 (5.6) b	16.5 (8.3)	32.2 (8.2)		
Asian	19.2 (7.7)	16.2 (5.2)	28.3 (8.0)	21.0 (3.1)		
BMI category						
Thin	26.2 (6.3)	20.6 (5.0)	29.9 (6.9)	24.8 (6.2)		
Healthy weight (ref)	22.8 (2.9)	17.3 (2.0)	23.3 (2.6)	27.7 (1.7)		
Overweight	29.2 (4.4)	18.0 (2.5) b	18.9 (3.5)	24.7 (2.9)		
Obese	28.8 (6.5)	25.5 (5.2)	20.5 (5.6)	32.2 (6.5)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

Table 10.27, Table 10.28 and Figure 10.11 show the prevalence of usual travel modes to school among adolescents in Years 8 and 10, respectively, by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.27 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among adolescents in Year 8 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 8							
_	Active	travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	11.1	(1.5)	32.7	(3.0)	30.0	(4.0)	26.2	(3.0)
Rural	19.1	(3.2) a	42.8	(5.2)	12.8	(2.8) a	25.3	(3.6)
SES								
Low	16.5	(2.8)	29.0	(4.5)	33.3	(5.2)	21.3	(3.4) a
Middle	11.5	(2.7)	45.2	(3.2) a	18.3	(2.7)	25.0	(3.2)
High (ref)	11.6	(2.3)	32.9	(3.9)	23.9	(4.6)	31.5	(3.4)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	12.8	(1.4)	37.3	(2.7)	23.8	(3.0)	26.1	(2.3)
European	23.4	(8.2)	11.3	(6.9) a	31.9	(15.4)	33.4	(12.7)
Middle Eastern	20.4	(8.0)	16.0	(7.7) a	54.8	(14.1) a	8.8	(7.2)
Asian	15.8	(5.1)	28.8	(6.0)	23.9	(5.6)	31.6	(7.9)
BMI category								
Thin	11.4	(4.0)	36.7	(6.4)	19.2	(5.3)	32.7	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	12.8	(1.6)	36.0	(2.7)	24.3	(3.0)	26.9	(2.9)
Overweight	14.9	(3.0)	34.2	(4.1)	28.3	(4.7)	22.6	(3.2)
Obese	14.0	(4.8)	31.6	(6.5)	34.1	(6.5) a	20.3	(4.6)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	10.8	(2.3)	32.0	(3.3)	27.8	(4.1)	29.4	(3.6)
Rural	16.7	(3.7)	46.6	(6.0) a	11.6	(3.0) a	25.1	(4.8)
SES								
Low	15.2	(3.3)	26.5	(4.5)	31.8	(5.0) a	26.4	(4.2)
Middle	9.2	(3.1)	48.3	(4.0) a	18.3	(4.0)	24.1	(4.6)
High (ref)	11.9	(3.2)	34.4	(4.1)	19.9	(4.3)	33.8	(4.7)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	11.2	(1.8)	39.2	(2.9)	21.5	(3.1)	28.1	(3.2)
European	17.2	(8.0)	5.8	(4.2) a	32.6	(18.4)	44.3	(14.5)
Middle Eastern	25.3	(14.6)	7.8	(5.0) a	56.7	(19.6) a	10.2	(6.8)
Asian	18.6	(5.2)	21.1	(7.5) a	28.2	(6.3)	32.1	(8.7)
BMI category								
Thin	9.0	(4.9)	48.4	(7.5)	18.7	(7.7)	23.9	(5.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	12.2	(2.3)	34.9	(3.0)	22.5	(3.0)	30.4	(3.4)
Overweight	13.5	(3.9)	35.8	(4.7)	26.7	(4.8)	24.0	(4.0)
Obese	11.6	(4.6)	27.9	(8.1)	32.8	(8.8)	27.6	(7.4)

NSW HEALTH

	Year 8							
	Active	travel Pi	ublic tr	ansport	Ca	ar	Mixed	modes
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	11.4	(1.8)	33.4	(3.8)	32.2	(4.9)	23.0	(3.6)
Rural	21.3	(4.7) a	39.4	(6.0)	13.8	(3.1) a	25.5	(4.7)
SES								
Low	17.7	(3.6)	31.6	(5.5)	34.8	(6.4)	15.9	(4.2) a
Middle	13.5	(3.7)	42.4	(4.2)	18.3	(3.2)	25.8	(3.2)
High (ref)	11.4	(3.2)	31.4	(5.3)	28.0	(5.9)	29.2	(3.9)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	14.3	(2.0)	35.5	(3.4)	25.9	(3.5)	24.3	(2.6)
European	42.3	(25.3)	27.9	(23.3)	29.7	(24.7)	na	
Middle Eastern	15.3	(5.9)	24.4	(13.4)	52.8	(11.6) a	7.4	(8.0)
Asian	11.7	(6.3)	39.6	(8.6)	17.8	(8.6)	30.8	(10.2)
BMI category								
Thin	14.0	(6.7)	24.0	(7.1)	19.9	(6.1)	42.2	(8.6) a
Healthy weight (ref)	13.4	(2.2)	37.1	(3.7)	26.1	(4.0)	23.5	(3.8)
Overweight	16.3	(4.6)	32.7	(5.4)	29.8	(5.7)	21.3	(4.0)
Obese	16.4	(7.5)	35.3	(8.3)	35.4	(8.4)	13.0	(5.3)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Table 10.28 Prevalence of usual travel mode to school, among adolescents in Year 10 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 10					
	Active travel Public transport		Car	Mixed modes		
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	12.9 (1.9)	40.5 (3.2)	24.4 (3.1)	22.2 (2.3)		
Rural	20.2 (3.6) a	42.2 (5.2)	14.4 (2.3) a	23.2 (4.9)		
SES						
Low	20.0 (3.3)	35.3 (5.6)	22.8 (4.7)	21.9 (3.9)		
Middle	10.4 (2.2)	45.5 (2.9)	25.8 (3.2) a	18.4 (2.3) a		
High (ref)	13.5 (3.4)	43.0 (3.9)	16.4 (3.0)	27.1 (2.9)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	14.3 (1.9)	41.4 (2.9)	21.1 (2.4)	23.2 (2.4)		
European	23.0 (10.3)	33.3 (13.7)	24.8 (9.3)	18.9 (11.3)		
Middle Eastern	19.8 (9.0)	18.2 (6.8) a	39.3 (9.3) a	22.6 (8.0)		
Asian	14.8 (2.8)	44.1 (8.3)	23.4 (4.8)	17.7 (5.5)		
BMI category						
Thin	21.7 (6.8)	33.0 (6.9)	28.4 (7.5)	16.9 (6.0)		
Healthy weight (ref)	14.7 (2.0)	42.1 (3.1)	20.9 (2.2)	22.3 (2.3)		
Overweight	12.3 (2.7)	40.8 (4.7)	23.0 (4.1)	24.0 (3.8)		
Obese	16.4 (4.8)	36.5 (8.5)	20.4 (7.4)	26.7 (7.1)		

.....

	Year 10							
-	Active	travel	Public ti	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	10.5	(2.6)	43.2	(3.9)	23.5	(3.9)	22.8	(2.9)
Rural	14.7	(5.0)	46.7	(6.4)	12.9	(2.8) a	25.7	(6.5)
SES								
Low	15.8	(3.7)	35.3	(6.2)	25.7	(6.2)	23.2	(5.0)
Middle	4.4	(1.7) a	54.7	(4.4)	22.1	(2.4)	18.9	(3.5) a
High (ref)	13.4	(4.6)	43.7	(5.9)	14.8	(3.8)	28.0	(4.0)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	11.0	(2.7)	43.4	(3.5)	19.8	(2.9)	25.9	(3.1)
European	13.0	(12.7)	64.8	(18.4)	11.1	(8.7)	11.1	(8.7)
Middle Eastern	26.6	(17.4)	7.8	(5.9) a	46.8	(13.8) a	18.9	(10.5)
Asian	12.0	(3.4)	50.5	(11.0)	25.6	(7.6)	11.8	(6.5)
BMI category								
Thin	34.0	(10.8) a	25.4	(8.8)	22.9	(9.4)	17.7	(6.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	10.9	(2.6)	45.6	(4.0)	22.0	(3.3)	21.4	(3.2)
Overweight	9.8	(3.5)	41.2	(5.4)	17.4	(4.4)	31.6	(4.4) a
Obese	5.1	(4.5)	51.3	(13.3)	18.0	(8.7)	25.6	(9.9)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	15.4	(2.5)	37.6	(4.1)	25.3	(4.1)	21.6	(2.9)
Rural	24.9	(4.6) a	38.4	(6.3)	15.7	(3.3)	21.1	(5.8)
SES								
Low	23.8	(4.5)	35.3	(6.8)	20.1	(5.0)	20.8	(4.8)
Middle	16.0	(4.3)	36.9	(3.8)	29.2	(4.9)	17.9	(3.1) a
High (ref)	13.5	(3.9)	42.1	(4.6)	18.3	(4.7)	26.1	(3.1)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	17.6	(2.6)	39.6	(3.7)	22.3	(3.2)	20.5	(2.8)
European	29.3	(13.4)	13.5	(13.3)	33.4	(12.5)	23.8	(17.9)
Middle Eastern	15.5	(12.2)	25.0	(10.8)	34.5	(11.6)	25.0	(10.8)
Asian	18.9	(6.3)	34.4	(6.1)	20.1	(8.3)	26.5	(7.8)
BMI category								
Thin	10.8	(4.9)	39.7	(10.8)	33.2	(10.5)	16.3	(8.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.7	(3.2)	38.5	(4.0)	19.7	(2.8)	23.1	(2.7)
Overweight	14.7	(3.4)	40.3	(7.3)	28.5	(6.0)	16.4	(4.9)
Obese	26.7	(8.5)	23.0	(7.7)	22.6	(8.5)	27.7	(9.6)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

526 NSW HEALTH



















TRAVEL HOME FROM SCHOOL

Tables 10.29, 10.30, 10.31, and 10.32 show the prevalence, mean and the median trip time (minutes per day) spent in active transport, public transport, car and mixed modes of travel home from school five days a week, respectively for 2015, and for 2010 for comparison. Figure 10.12 and 10.13 show the prevalence and mean trip time (minutes per day) spent in each travel mode in 2015.

2015: Overall, the prevalence of adolescents' travel modes home from school were 17% for active transport, 45% for public transport, 15% for car and 23% for mixed transport. The mean trip times were 16 minutes for active transport, 36 minutes for public transport, 16 minutes for car and 34 minutes for mixed modes.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of travelling home from school by car significantly increased among adolescents, from 10% in 2010 to 15% in 2015.

 Table 10.29
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by active transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Active transport					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	17.7 (2.0)	16.3 (2.2)	17.0 (1.7)	16.6 (1.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	15.7 (1.3)	16.6 (1.6)	16.1 (1.1)	20.3 (1.2)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	10.8 (13.5)	13.8 (11.4)	13.3 (13.1)	14.5 (14.9)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.1 (2.0)	17.6 (2.6)	16.9 (1.9)	16.1 (2.0)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	18.1 (2.7)	16.0 (1.1)	17.0 (1.5)	19.2 (1.3)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	12.2 (14.1)	13.9 (10.9)	13.6 (11.3)	13.3 (10.2)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	19.2 (2.7)	15.0 (2.6)	17.1 (1.9)	17.1 (1.8)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	13.6 (1.5)	17.2 (2.7)	15.2 (1.6)	21.4 (1.8)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	9.3 (12.7)	13.0 (14.0)	13.1 (13.7)	16.6 (18.2)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

 Table 10.30
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by public transport including walking, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Public transport					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	45.3 (3.6)	44.9 (3.6)	45.1 (3.0)	47.9 (2.4)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	38.5 (2.4)	33.8 (1.6)	36.2 (1.7)	39.0 (1.9)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	29.4 (30.9)	29.3 (25.5)	29.5 (27.4)	29.7 (27.9)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	45.3 (3.8)	41.9 (3.6)	43.6 (3.1)	46.4 (2.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	35.2 (2.3)	35.9 (2.3)	35.5 (1.9)	41.1 (2.5)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	28.0 (29.5)	29.6 (23.0)	29.5 (25.4)	29.7 (25.6)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	45.3 (4.2)	47.8 (4.3)	46.6 (3.5)	49.4 (2.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	41.8 (3.5)	32.0 (1.9)	36.7 (2.2)	37.0 (2.0)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	30.7 (36.5)	27.3 (27.7)	29.2 (29.3)	29.6 (29.8)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

Table 10.31 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by car, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Car					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.3 (2.6)	14.3 (2.8)	15.3 (2.5)	9.5 (1.2) b		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	17.2 (1.2)	14.4 (1.0)	15.9 (0.8)	15.5 (0.9)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	13.3 (13.8)	9.7 (10.5)	10.6 (12.0)	9.9 (14.2)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.3 (2.8)	13.4 (2.8)	14.8 (2.7)	9.8 (1.5)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	17.5 (1.8)	14.1 (1.3)	16.0 (1.0)	16.7 (1.5)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	13.6 (14.5)	9.5 (11.0)	13.1 (12.5)	14.1 (14.4)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	16.3 (2.9)	15.2 (3.2)	15.7 (2.5)	9.2 (1.2) b		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	16.9 (1.8)	14.6 (1.4)	15.8 (1.1)	14.2 (1.2)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	10.1 (12.5)	9.7 (10.2)	9.9 (10.9)	9.7 (12.0)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

 Table 10.32
 Prevalence and trip time (minutes per day) spent travelling home from school by mixed modes of transport, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE/IQD)

	Mixed modes					
	Boys	Girls	2015	2010		
ALL YEARS 2015						
Prevalence (%, SE)	20.7 (1.6)	24.5 (2.8)	22.6 (1.8)	26.0 (1.3)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	35.6 (3.9)	31.9 (1.9)	33.6 (2.1)	33.0 (1.9)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	27.4 (24.0)	23.6 (25.0)	24.6 (25.3)	24.2 (26.0)		
YEAR 8						
Prevalence (%, SE)	22.3 (2.3)	27.1 (3.2)	24.7 (2.3)	27.7 (1.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	36.8 (6.7)	28.6 (2.1)	32.3 (3.2)	34.0 (2.2)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	24.1 (22.2)	20.6 (22.1)	22.7 (22.1)	25.8 (27.8)		
YEAR 10						
Prevalence (%, SE)	19.2 (1.9)	22.0 (3.1)	20.6 (2.0)	24.2 (1.7)		
Mean trip time (mins/day, SE)	34.2 (3.1)	35.9 (3.5)	35.1 (2.2)	31.9 (2.1)		
Median trip time (mins/day, IQD*)	31.9 (24.9)	26.4 (32.0)	28.0 (28.3)	22.6 (23.8)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

*IQD = inter-quartile difference.

Figure 10.12 Prevalence of travel mode home from school among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)







Figure 10.13 Mean length of trip home from school by travel mode among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (mins, 95%CI)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

ACTIVE TRAVEL AND PUBLIC TRANSPORT

The current findings indicate that approximately one in six (17%) adolescents used active transport, and almost half (45%) used public transport, to travel home from school. Table 10.33 shows the prevalence of travelling home from school using active travel and public transport among adolescents in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of active travel home from school was significantly higher among boys from rural areas (24%), compared with boys from urban areas (15%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school between adolescents from rural areas, compared with adolescents from urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of active travel home from school among adolescents from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school among adolescents from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of active travel home from school among adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES backgrounds (36%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (51%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES backgrounds (33%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (51%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (39%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (51%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of active travel from school among adolescents from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel from school among adolescents from different SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of active travel home from school among adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with adolescents from Englishspeaking backgrounds (46%); and among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (13%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (46%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of active travel home from school significantly increased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds, from 9% in 2010 to 27% in 2015; and among girls from European cultural backgrounds, from 3% in 2010 to 20% in 2015 and, from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 5% in 2010 to 28% in 2015.

The prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school significantly decreased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds, from 63% in 2010 to 29% in 2015; among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 44% in 2010 to 13% in 2015; and among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 66% in 2010 to 30% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of active travel home from school among adolescents in different BMI categories.

Overall, the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school was significantly lower among girls in the overweight BMI category (41%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (47%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of active travel home from school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using public transport to travel home from school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.33
 Prevalence of active travel and public transport modes home from school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	Active	travel	Public transport		
—	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	15.3 (1.9)	15.8 (1.8)	45.9 (3.5)	49.6 (2.7)	
Rural	21.5 (3.3)	19.1 (3.5)	42.9 (5.5)	42.3 (5.3)	
SES					
Low	21.8 (3.5)	20.1 (3.1)	35.8 (5.0) a	40.4 (4.5)	
Middle	13.4 (2.2)	17.2 (2.7)	49.0 (3.4)	46.4 (3.2)	
High (ref)	15.1 (2.6)	13.0 (2.2)	51.4 (4.7)	55.9 (3.5)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	16.5 (1.5)	17.1 (1.7)	46.2 (3.0)	47.1 (2.3)	
European	27.1 (9.6)	8.6 (4.2) b	28.8 (8.2)	63.2 (9.0) b	
Middle Eastern	19.5 (7.3)	14.7 (2.8)	21.1 (6.7) a	42.0 (9.1)	
Asian	19.2 (4.5)	12.9 (3.5)	44.8 (6.0)	58.8 (6.6)	
BMI category					
Thin	16.9 (4.1)	21.0 (4.7)	42.5 (6.0)	43.9 (4.7)	
Healthy weight (ref)	17.2 (1.6)	15.4 (1.5)	47.3 (2.9)	49.7 (2.4)	
Overweight	16.3 (2.9)	18.9 (2.5)	41.0 (4.0) a	43.4 (4.0)	
Obese	15.1 (3.5)	19.4 (4.0)	40.0 (5.5)	43.5 (5.3)	
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	15.4 (2.7)	13.9 (1.8)	45.6 (4.3)	49.5 (2.9)	
Rural	18.9 (4.4)	22.5 (4.3)	42.8 (6.0)	36.9 (6.2)	
SES					
Low	21.6 (4.2)	20.0 (3.2)	32.8 (5.3) a	38.5 (4.9)	
Middle	10.7 (2.4)	17.6 (3.5)	51.7 (3.9)	45.6 (5.0)	
High (ref)	15.5 (3.6)	10.7 (2.3)	51.4 (6.5)	54.3 (3.4)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	15.1 (2.0)	16.6 (1.9)	45.9 (3.6)	46.3 (2.8)	
European	19.7 (8.2)	2.5 (2.5) b	28.1 (10.1)	59.3 (12.8)	
Middle Eastern	28.2 (13.2)	4.5 (2.4) b	13.4 (7.1) a	43.6 (12.1) b	
Asian	22.8 (5.4)	13.6 (4.2)	44.6 (8.3)	55.7 (8.8)	
BMI category					
Thin	22.6 (6.3)	22.6 (5.9)	40.5 (6.5)	39.1 (5.9)	
Healthy weight (ref)	16.1 (2.1)	14.8 (1.9)	46.9 (3.4)	47.8 (2.7)	
Overweight	14.1 (3.8)	13.8 (2.8)	41.8 (5.0)	46.9 (4.8)	
Obese	16.7 (4.9)	27.9 (6.8)	37.3 (7.4)	41.2 (7.8)	

	Active	travel	Public transport		
	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	15.1 (1.8)	17.7 (2.3)	46.3 (4.1)	49.7 (3.4)	
Rural	23.9 (4.6) a	16.0 (3.6)	43.0 (6.5)	47.4 (4.8)	
SES					
Low	22.0 (4.1)	20.2 (4.4)	38.8 (5.7) a	42.1 (5.5)	
Middle	15.9 (3.4)	16.8 (2.6)	46.5 (4.7)	47.1 (2.9)	
High (ref)	14.7 (3.0)	15.4 (2.7)	51.3 (4.6)	57.5 (4.7)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	17.8 (2.1)	17.7 (1.9)	46.4 (3.6)	47.9 (2.6)	
European	38.3 (18.9)	12.4 (6.8)	29.7 (16.1)	65.5 (10.9) b	
Middle Eastern	12.0 (7.0)	29.4 (8.9)	27.8 (9.9)	39.6 (9.9)	
Asian	14.1 (4.9)	12.4 (4.9)	45.1 (6.1)	60.7 (7.5)	
BMI category					
Thin	10.9 (4.0)	18.6 (6.5)	44.6 (7.9)	51.1 (7.1)	
Healthy weight (ref)	18.2 (2.4)	16.1 (1.7)	47.6 (3.5)	51.5 (3.0)	
Overweight	18.4 (3.4)	23.2 (3.7)	40.1 (5.4)	40.4 (4.4)	
Obese	13.5 (5.6)	14.1 (3.7)	42.6 (7.0)	44.8 (7.4)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

CAR AND MIXED MODE TRAVEL

The current findings indicate approximately one in seven (15%) adolescents were driven home from school by car and one in four (23%) adolescents used mixed modes to travel home from school. Table 10.34 shows the prevalence of travelling home from school by car and by mixed transport modes among adolescents in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly lower among adolescents from rural areas (9%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (18%); and among girls from rural areas (7%), compared with girls from urban areas (17%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school among adolescents from rural areas, compared with adolescents from urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 9% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 8% in 2010 to 18% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school among adolescents from rural and urban areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES backgrounds (22%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (9%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES backgrounds (22%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (8%); and among boys from low SES backgrounds (21%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (12%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school among adolescents from different SES backgrounds. **Change between 2010-2015:** The prevalence of being driven from home from school by car significantly increased among adolescents from high SES backgrounds, from 5% in 2010 to 10% in 2015; and among boys from high SES backgrounds, from 4% in 2010 to 12% in 2015.

The prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school significantly decreased among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 25% in 2010 to 18% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (14%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (13%); and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (47%), backgrounds (15%).

Overall, the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (13%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (23%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 9% in 2010 to 14% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 9% in 2010 to 15% in 2015; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 15% in 2010 to 47% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school among adolescents from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of being driven home from school by car was significantly higher among adolescents in the overweight BMI category (19%), compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (14%); and among boys in the overweight BMI category (21%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (14%).

Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel home from school among adolescents from different BMI categories. **Change between 2010-2015:** The prevalence of being driven home from school by car significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category, from 8% in 2010 to 14% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 7% in 2010 to 14% in 2015; and among boys in the overweight BMI category, from 12% in 2010 to 21% in 2015.

There were no significant changes in the prevalence of using mixed transport modes to travel from school among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 10.34
 Prevalence of car and mixed transport modes to travel home from school, among adolescents in all year groups in secondary school by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	C	ar	Mixed modes		
_	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
ALL					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	17.5 (3.2)	9.1 (1.4) b	21.3 (2.1)	25.4 (1.5)	
Rural	9.4 (2.0) a	10.7 (2.2)	26.2 (4.0)	27.8 (2.6)	
SES					
Low	21.5 (4.7) a	12.6 (2.3)	20.9 (2.7)	26.9 (2.6)	
Middle	14.0 (2.1)	11.3 (1.7)	23.6 (2.5)	25.1 (1.6)	
High (ref)	9.9 (1.9)	5.0 (1.2) b	23.6 (3.5)	26.1 (2.1)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	14.4 (2.0)	9.3 (1.1) b	23.0 (2.1)	26.4 (1.3)	
European	12.5 (6.5)	4.5 (3.4)	31.6 (8.3)	23.7 (6.7)	
Middle Eastern	46.8 (11.2) a	26.6 (6.8)	12.6 (4.3) a	16.7 (4.4)	
Asian	12.6 (3.2)	7.1 (2.6)	23.3 (4.3)	21.2 (3.5)	
BMI category					
Thin	16.3 (5.1)	11.5 (2.9)	24.3 (3.8)	23.6 (3.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	13.5 (1.9)	8.3 (1.2) b	22.1 (2.0)	26.5 (1.4)	
Overweight	19.0 (3.7) a	11.4 (2.0)	23.7 (2.9)	26.3 (2.3)	
Obese	21.3 (6.3)	15.2 (3.6)	23.6 (4.7)	22.0 (4.1)	

	Car		Mixed modes		
-	All years 2015	All years 2010	All years 2015	All years 2010	
GIRLS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	16.7 (3.7)	10.3 (1.9)	22.3 (3.2)	26.3 (1.7)	
Rural	7.3 (2.0) a	8.0 (2.0)	31.0 (5.3)	32.6 (5.1)	
SES					
Low	22.0 (5.5) a	12.9 (3.4)	23.6 (4.1)	28.5 (3.9)	
Middle	12.4 (2.1)	11.1 (2.1)	25.2 (3.5)	25.8 (2.5)	
High (ref)	8.1 (2.3)	6.1 (1.7)	25.0 (5.4)	28.9 (2.2)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	13.4 (2.5)	9.2 (1.4)	25.6 (3.0)	27.9 (1.8)	
European	16.2 (9.0)	8.8 (8.5)	36.0 (12.2)	29.4 (11.8)	
Middle Eastern	46.6 (14.2) a	34.5 (10.4)	11.8 (5.6)	17.3 (6.3)	
Asian	11.9 (3.4)	7.8 (3.0)	20.6 (4.5)	22.9 (6.5)	
BMI category					
Thin	14.9 (5.8)	11.3 (3.4)	22.0 (4.4)	27.0 (5.7)	
Healthy weight (ref)	12.9 (2.4)	9.1 (1.8)	24.0 (3.1)	28.4 (1.9)	
Overweight	17.3 (4.5)	11.0 (2.9)	26.8 (3.8)	28.2 (3.7)	
Obese	19.9 (7.7)	11.7 (4.2)	26.1 (6.9)	19.2 (6.6)	
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref)	18.4 (3.6)	8.0 (1.4) b	20.2 (1.8)	24.7 (2.1)	
Rural	11.2 (2.4)	13.2 (3.4)	21.9 (3.3)	23.3 (2.1)	
SES					
Low	21.0 (4.8) a	12.3 (2.8)	18.2 (2.0)	25.4 (2.8) b	
Middle	15.5 (2.9)	11.5 (2.0)	22.1 (2.3)	24.5 (2.6)	
High (ref)	11.8 (2.6)	3.9 (1.0) b	22.2 (2.6)	23.3 (2.9)	
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref)	15.3 (2.3)	9.4 (1.4) b	20.5 (1.7)	25.0 (1.8)	
European	6.9 (7.1)	1.9 (1.9)	25.0 (15.5)	20.3 (7.1)	
Middle Eastern	46.9 (11.9) a	15.1 (6.9) b	13.3 (5.6)	15.9 (4.4)	
Asian	13.6 (4.8)	6.7 (2.9)	27.2 (5.3)	20.2 (3.1)	
BMI category					
Thin	17.7 (6.0)	11.8 (4.4)	26.8 (5.8)	18.6 (4.2)	
Healthy weight (ref)	14.2 (2.2)	7.6 (1.3) b	20.1 (1.7)	24.8 (2.0)	
Overweight	20.8 (4.3) a	11.7 (2.3) b	20.7 (3.6)	24.7 (2.9)	
Obese	22.7 (6.9)	17.3 (5.0)	21.2 (6.2)	23.7 (5.8)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and all year groups and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

Table 10.35, Table 10.36 and Figure 10.14 show the prevalence of usual travel modes home from school among adolescents in Years 8 and 10, respectively by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Table 10.35 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among adolescents in Year 8 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 8							
	Active	e travel	Public t	ransport	C	ar	Mixed	modes
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	15.2	(2.1)	43.8	(3.7)	17.0	(3.4)	23.9	(2.8)
Rural	21.2	(3.5)	42.9	(5.7)	9.1	(2.2) a	26.8	(4.2)
SES								
Low	21.6	(3.5)	33.4	(4.7) a	22.9	(4.9) a	22.1	(3.6)
Middle	12.8	(2.9)	51.4	(3.9)	10.6	(2.1)	25.2	(2.7)
High (ref)	15.8	(3.1)	46.7	(5.2)	10.6	(2.4)	26.9	(4.4)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	16.3	(1.7)	45.0	(3.0)	13.7	(2.0)	25.0	(2.4)
European	23.4	(8.2)	26.4	(9.6)	7.9	(4.2)	42.3	(11.4)
Middle Eastern	24.3	(11.0)	18.2	(9.9) a	49.3	(16.5) a	8.2	(5.3) a
Asian	22.0	(6.7)	41.6	(6.5)	10.2	(3.9)	26.3	(5.7)
BMI category								
Thin	15.4	(4.5)	45.5	(7.0)	13.2	(5.1)	26.0	(5.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	17.2	(2.0)	45.6	(3.1)	12.4	(2.0)	24.8	(2.7)
Overweight	15.9	(3.9)	37.8	(4.4) a	19.4	(4.4) a	26.9	(3.6)
Obese	18.4	(5.2)	41.0	(6.8)	27.7	(7.5) a	12.8	(4.1) a
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	16.4	(3.3)	41.1	(4.2)	16.3	(3.5)	26.2	(3.8)
Rural	20.9	(4.4)	44.0	(6.4)	5.2	(1.6) a	29.9	(5.4)
SES								
Low	24.3	(4.5)	28.8	(4.9) a	22.4	(5.3) a	24.5	(4.4)
Middle	11.9	(3.5)	50.7	(4.8)	10.1	(3.1)	27.2	(3.8)
High (ref)	15.4	(4.2)	47.9	(5.9)	6.9	(1.7)	29.7	(6.0)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	15.6	(2.3)	44.5	(3.7)	12.5	(2.4)	27.3	(3.5)
European	17.2	(8.0)	16.3	(7.8) a	10.4	(4.9)	56.1	(14.7) a
Middle Eastern	39.7	(19.1)	6.9	(5.4) a	45.2	(19.3) a	8.2	(7.0)
Asian	31.0	(8.6) a	32.4	(6.9)	7.1	(3.0)	29.6	(6.8)
BMI category								
Thin	11.8	(5.1)	49.3	(8.4)	15.9	(7.6)	23.1	(6.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	17.2	(2.8)	42.9	(3.7)	10.8	(2.3)	29.1	(3.8)
Overweight	17.6	(6.3)	37.4	(5.5)	16.8	(5.3)	28.2	(4.3)
Obese	28.1	(7.8)	36.5	(9.1)	28.0	(10.0) a	7.4	(4.1) a

	Year 8					
Act	ive travel I	Public transport	Car	Mixed modes		
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref) 14	.0 (2.1)	46.7 (4.5)	17.7 (3.9)	21.6 (2.8)		
Rural 21	.5 (4.8)	41.8 (6.6)	12.6 (2.9)	24.0 (4.1)		
SES						
Low 18	.7 (3.7)	38.5 (5.1)	23.4 (4.8) a	19.5 (3.5)		
Middle 13	.6 (3.8)	52.0 (5.3)	11.0 (2.5)	23.4 (2.9)		
High (ref) 16	.2 (3.9)	45.5 (6.0)	14.4 (3.8)	23.9 (4.3)		
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref) 17	.0 (2.2)	45.4 (3.7)	14.8 (2.2)	22.8 (2.3)		
European 42	.3 (25.3)	57.7 (25.3)	na	na		
Middle Eastern 6	.7 (4.1)	31.2 (17.8)	54.0 (17.5) a	8.2 (8.8)		
Asian S	.7 (5.4)	54.1 (7.8)	14.5 (6.7)	21.7 (8.5)		
BMI category						
Thin 19	.6 (7.9)	41.0 (9.9)	10.0 (5.1)	29.4 (9.1)		
Healthy weight (ref) 17	.2 (2.5)	48.4 (3.9)	14.0 (2.6)	20.4 (2.7)		
Overweight 14	.3 (4.8)	38.1 (6.0)	21.8 (5.0) a	25.8 (4.9)		
Obese S	.0 (6.3)	45.5 (8.6)	27.5 (9.6)	18.1 (6.2)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference

Table 10.36 Prevalence of usual travel mode home from school, among adolescents in Year 10 by sex, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

	Year 10								
-	Active travel	Public transport	Car	Mixed modes					
ALL									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	15.3 (2.1)	48.0 (4.2)	18.0 (3.4)	18.8 (1.9)					
Rural	21.8 (3.7)	42.9 (5.9)	9.7 (2.1) a	25.6 (5.2)					
SES									
Low	22.1 (3.8)	38.0 (5.8) a	20.2 (4.9) a	19.7 (2.8)					
Middle	14.0 (2.6)	46.6 (4.3)	17.3 (3.4) a	22.0 (3.6)					
High (ref)	14.4 (3.0)	56.2 (5.4)	9.1 (2.4)	20.3 (3.2)					
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	16.6 (2.0)	47.3 (3.5)	15.1 (2.5)	20.9 (2.3)					
European	31.0 (13.4)	31.2 (13.0)	17.4 (12.3)	20.4 (13.5)					
Middle Eastern	14.2 (7.7)	24.3 (9.5) a	44.0 (10.2) a	17.5 (6.9)					
Asian	17.4 (3.9)	47.1 (7.7)	14.3 (4.1)	21.3 (4.6)					
BMI category									
Thin	18.7 (6.4)	39.1 (7.7)	19.8 (6.2)	22.4 (4.8)					
Healthy weight (ref)	17.1 (2.1)	48.8 (3.4)	14.6 (2.2)	19.5 (2.0)					
Overweight	16.6 (3.2)	44.2 (5.7)	18.7 (4.2)	20.4 (3.5)					
Obese	11.7 (4.4)	39.0 (8.3)	15.0 (6.4)	34.3 (7.9) a					
	Year 10								
------------------------	---------	----------	-----------	----------	------	----------	-------	----------	--
	Active	travel	Public tr	ansport	C	ar	Mixed	modes	
GIRLS									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	14.4	(2.8)	49.9	(5.1)	17.1	(4.3)	18.6	(3.2)	
Rural	16.9	(5.8)	41.5	(6.5)	9.5	(3.0)	32.0	(6.5) a	
SES									
Low	19.0	(4.7)	36.8	(6.3) a	21.6	(6.3) a	22.6	(4.7)	
Middle	9.6	(2.3)	52.6	(5.0)	14.5	(3.0)	23.3	(4.2)	
High (ref)	15.6	(4.4)	54.8	(8.0)	9.3	(3.8)	20.3	(5.6)	
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	14.6	(2.8)	47.3	(4.1)	14.3	(3.1)	23.8	(3.2)	
European	24.1	(13.2)	49.4	(19.3)	26.5	(23.2)	na		
Middle Eastern	10.7	(10.7)	23.3	(17.6)	48.8	(16.0) a	17.2	(12.7)	
Asian	17.4	(5.3)	52.8	(9.8)	15.2	(6.3)	14.6	(3.9) a	
BMI category									
Thin	36.4	(10.7) a	29.2	(9.2) a	13.7	(7.2)	20.7	(6.5)	
Healthy weight (ref)	15.2	(2.7)	50.8	(3.9)	14.9	(3.1)	19.2	(3.1)	
Overweight	10.7	(3.8)	46.1	(7.8)	17.8	(5.5)	25.4	(5.4)	
Obese	5.1	(4.5)	38.1	(13.1)	11.5	(7.4)	45.3	(13.0) a	
BOYS									
Locality									
Urban (ref)	16.3	(2.7)	45.8	(5.0)	19.0	(3.8)	18.9	(1.8)	
Rural	26.1	(5.1)	44.1	(7.3)	9.9	(2.4) a	20.0	(5.1)	
SES									
Low	25.0	(5.3)	39.1	(7.1) a	18.9	(5.5) a	17.0	(2.6)	
Middle	18.2	(4.2)	40.9	(5.8) a	20.1	(4.5) a	20.9	(4.1)	
High (ref)	13.0	(4.0)	57.8	(5.2)	9.0	(2.5)	20.2	(2.0)	
Cultural background									
English-speaking (ref)	18.6	(2.7)	47.4	(4.4)	15.9	(2.9)	18.1	(2.2)	
European	36.5	(21.6)	16.8	(15.6)	10.1	(10.3)	36.5	(21.2)	
Middle Eastern	16.4	(12.3)	25.0	(10.8) a	41.0	(12.9) a	17.7	(7.7)	
Asian	17.3	(5.9)	38.4	(6.8)	13.0	(5.2)	31.3	(6.3) a	
BMI category									
Thin	2.0	(2.0) a	48.4	(10.9)	25.5	(9.7)	24.1	(6.9)	
Healthy weight (ref)	19.2	(3.2)	46.8	(4.3)	14.4	(2.3)	19.7	(2.1)	
Overweight	22.8	(5.0)	42.3	(7.5)	19.6	(5.4)	15.3	(4.2)	
Obese	17.8	(7.4)	39.8	(9.7)	18.2	(7.3)	24.3	(9.4)	

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

.....

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SUMMARY OF THE TRAVEL MODES TO AND FROM SCHOOL OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the travel modes to and from school in adolescents in secondary school.

Travel mode	Travel mode Guideline or SF recommendation cut	SPANS	Prevale	nce (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &
	recommendation	cut point —	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
TO SCHOOL					
	Thora are no aposifia	Walked, cycled,			2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents using active travel to school was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas
Active	guidelines	skateboarded or scootered to school, 5 days a week	14.4%	14.1%	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the proportion of adolescents using active travel to school between 2010 and 2015
	Theorem 16	Took a bus, train, ferry +/-			2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents using public transport to travel to school was significantly higher among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds and was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds
Public transport	There are no specific guidelines Took a bus, train, ferry +, walking to school, 5 days a week	walking to school, 5 days a week	39.3%	38.2%	Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in public transport to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, public transport to travel to school significantly increased among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds and significantly decreased among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds
Car	There are no specific guidelines	Driven by car to school, 5 days a week	18.5%	23.5%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents driven to school was significantly lower among adolescents from rural areas and significantly higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in car travel to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, car
					travel to school significantly increased only among adolescents from urban areas 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents using mixed modes of travel to school was significantly
Mixed modes	There are no specific guidelines	Used a mix of active travel, public transport and car to school, 5 days a week	27.8%	24.2%	lower among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds Change between 2010-15 : Overall, there were no significant changes in mixed modes of travel to school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, mixed modes of travel to school significantly decreased only among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds

Travel mode	Guideline or	SPANS	Prevale	ence (%)	Significant subgroup findings for 2015" &
	recommendation	cut point –	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
HOME FROM SCHOOL					
Active	There are no specific guidelines	Walked, cycled, skateboarded or scootered home from school, 5 days a week	16.6%	17.0%	2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the proportion of adolescents using active travel home from school from different socio-demographic backgrounds or BMI categories, between 2010 and 2015 Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in active travel home from school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, active travel home from school significantly increased only among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds
Public transport	There are no specific guidelines	Took a bus, train, ferry +/- walking home from school, 5 days a week	47.9%	45.1%	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents using public transport to travel home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the overweight BMI category Change between 2010-15: Overall, there were no significant changes in public transport home from school between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, public transport home from school significantly decreased only among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds
Car	There are no specific guidelines	Driven by car home from school, 5 days a week	9.5%	15.3% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents driven home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from rural areas and was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and in the overweight BMI category Change between 2010-15: Overall, the proportion of adolescents driven home from school significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, car travel home from uchool significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and in the healthy weight BMI category
Mixed modes	There are no specific guidelines	Used a mix of active travel, public transport and car home from school, 5 days a week	26.0%	22.6%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents using mixed modes of travel home from school was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-15: Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the proportion of adolescents using mixed modes of travel home from school, between 2010 and 2015

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05.

Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

REFERENCES

- Janssen I, LeBlanc AG. Review Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2010;7(40):1-16.
- 2. Woodcock J, Edwards P, Tonne C, et al. Public health benefits of strategies to reduce greenhouse-gas emissions: urban land transport. The Lancet.374(9705):1930-43.
- 3. Rissel C, Curac N, Greenaway M, et al. Physical activity associated with public transport use—a review and modelling of potential benefits. International Journal Of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2012;9(7):2454-78.
- 4. Freeland AL, Banerjee SN, Dannenberg AL, et al. Walking associated with public transit: Moving toward increased physical activity in the united states. American Journal of Public Health. 2013;103(3):536-42.
- 5. van der Ploeg HP, Merom D, Corpuz G, et al. Trends in Australian children traveling to school 1971-2003: Burning petrol or carbohydrates? Preventive Medicine. 2008;46(1):60-2.
- 6. Australia AHK. The road less travelled: Active Healthy Kids Australia 2015 progress report card on active transport for children and young people. Adelaide, Australia: Active Healthy Kids Australia, 2015.
- Dygrýn J, Mitáš J, Gába A, et al. Changes in active commuting to school in Czech adolescents in different types of built environment across a 10-year period. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2015;12(10):12988-98.
- 8. Kyttä M, Hirvonen J, Rudner J, et al. The last free-range children? Children's independent mobility in Finland in the 1990s and 2010s. Journal of Transport Geography. 2015;47:1-12.
- 9. Sá THD, Garcia LMT, Mielke GI, et al. Changes in travel to school patterns among children and adolescents in the São Paulo Metropolitan Area, Brazil, 1997-2007. Journal of Transport and Health. 2015;2(2):143-50.
- 10. Gray CE, Larouche R, Barnes JD, et al. Are we driving our kids to unhealthy habits? Results of the active healthy kids Canada 2013 report card on physical activity for children and youth. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2014;11(6):6009-20.
- 11. Sirard JR, Slater ME. Walking and Bicycling to School: A Review. American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine. 2008;2(5):372-96.
- 12. He SY. Will you escort your child to school? The effect of spatial and temporal constraints of parental employment. Applied Geography. 2013;42:116-23.
- 13. Deka D. An explanation of the relationship between adults' work trip mode and children's school trip mode through the Heckman approach. Journal of Transport Geography. 2013;31:54-63.
- 14. Stewart O. Findings from Research on Active Transportation to School and Implications for Safe Routes to School Programs. Journal of Planning Literature. 2011;26(2):127-50.
- 15. Ermagun A, Samimi A. Promoting active transportation modes in school trips. Transport Policy. 2015;37:203-11.
- 16. Su JG, Jerrett M, McConnell R, et al. Factors influencing whether children walk to school. Health & Place. 2013;22:153-61.
- 17. Mitra R, Buliung RN. Exploring differences in school travel mode choice behaviour between children and youth. Transport Policy. 2015;42:4-11.
- Aarts MJ, Mathijssen JJ, van Oers JA, et al. Associations between environmental characteristics and active commuting to school among children: a cross-sectional study. International Journal Of Behavioral Medicine. 2013;20(4):538-55.
- Trapp GSA, Giles-Corti B, Christian HE, et al. Increasing Children's Physical Activity: Individual, Social, and Environmental Factors Associated With Walking to and From School. Health Education & Behavior. 2012;39(2):172-82.

- 20. Stone M, Larsen K, Faulkner GEJ, et al. Predictors of driving among families living within 2 km from school: Exploring the role of the built environment. Transport Policy. 2014;33:8-16.
- 21. Larouche R, Saunders TJ, Faulkner GEJ, et al. Associations between active school transport and physical activity, body composition, and cardiovascular fitness: A systematic review of 68 studies. Journal of Physical Activity & Health. 2014;11(1):206-27.
- 22. US Department of Health and Human Services. Physical activity and health a report of the Surgeon General. Atlanta, GA: Department of Health and Human Services, Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, National Centre for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion; 1996 1996.

CHAPTER 11: SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5 TO 16 YEARS



Median sitting time on a weekday (outside of school hours) was 3 hours 43 minutes



20% of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days

2015

WEEKDAYS

- Median sitting time on a weekday (outside of school hours) was 3 hours 43 minutes
- 53% of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays
- Girls (58%) were more likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays, compared with boys (48%)
- Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds (41%) were less likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (60%)
- Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (46%) were less likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (53%)
- Children and adolescents in the overweight (47%) and obese (42%) BMI categories were less likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (55%)

WEEKENDS

- Median sitting time on a weekend day was 6 hours 40 minutes
- 20% of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days
- Girls (24%) were more likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days, compared with boys (16%)
- Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds (18%) were less likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (22%)
- Children and adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (25%) were more likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (20%)
- Children in the overweight (18%) and obese (16%) BMI categories were less likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (21%)



54% did not know the recommended daily limits on screen time



22% of children and adolescents had a television in the bedroom

HOME SCREEN ENVIRONMENT

- 54% did not know the recommended daily limits on screen time
- 22% of children and adolescents had a television in the bedroom
- Children and adolescents from rural areas (28%) were more likely to have a television in the bedroom, compared with children and adolescents from urban areas (20%)
- Children and adolescents from low SES (31%) and middle SES backgrounds (26%) were more likely to have a television in the bedroom, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (14%)
- Children and adolescents from European (14%) and from Asian cultural backgrounds (12%) were less likely to have a television in the bedroom, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (23%)
- Children and adolescents in the overweight (26%) and obese (31%) BMI categories were more likely to have a television in the bedroom, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (21%)
- 20% of parents rarely/never imposed screen time rules

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES BETWEEN 2010 AND 2015

- The proportion of children and adolescents with a TV in the bedroom has significantly decreased from 33% in 2010 to 22% in 2015. Decreases were observed among children and adolescents from:
 - Urban areas (from 31% in 2010 to 20% in 2015)
 - Low SES (from 44% in 2010 to 31% in 2015), middle SES (from 32% in 2010 to 26% in 2015) and high SES (from 22% in 2010 to 14% in 2015)
 - English-speaking backgrounds (from 34% in 2010 to 23% in 2015) and European (from 26% in 2010 to 14% in 2015), Middle Eastern (from 29% in 2010 to 18% in 2015) and Asian (from 24% in 2010 to 12% in 2015) cultural backgrounds
 - BMI categories for thin (from 27% in 2010 to 19% in 2015), healthy weight (from 31% in 2010 to 21% in 2015), overweight (from 37% in 2010 to 26% in 2015) and obese (from 45% in 2010 to 31% in 2015)

CONTEXT

Sedentary behaviours is the broad term applied to a range of activities undertaken whilst sitting or lying down. Sitting (or lying down) expends very little energy and is quantified or measured in metabolic expenditures (MET) ranging from 1–1.5 METs.¹ (One MET is equivalent to resting, or basal, metabolic rate; walking is about 3METS.) An understanding of sedentary behaviours adopted during childhood is important because sedentary behaviours have a tendency to track across the lifecourse.^{2,3}

Health concerns about prolonged sitting are based on research which shows sedentary behaviours are associated with increased risk of cardio-metabolic disease, all-cause mortality and a variety of physiological and psychological problems, independent of physical activity level.⁴ Research shows that decreasing any time sitting is associated with lower health risk in children age 5-17 years. In particular, the research suggests that watching television for more than 2 hours a day is associated with reduced physical and psychosocial health, and that lowering time spent sitting among young people leads to reductions in body mass index.⁵

A common perception is that opportunities for children to sit have increased over time. This has led to concerns that children currently spend excessive amounts of time being sedentary and that they are more sedentary than previous generations.⁶ This perception is intuitive, juxtaposed against children's declines and low levels of physical activity,⁷ active transport⁸ and independent mobility,^{9,10} as well as proliferation and use of screen devices.¹¹ However, the long-term surveillance data on children's sedentary behaviours is limited, so the issue of whether sedentary behaviour among children has increased remains equivocal.

Historically, information on children's sedentary behaviour was typically measured through one indictor - television viewing, which was a popular leisure time, sedentary activity for children in previous generations. In the 1950s when televisions began appearing in homes, the behavioural influence of violent television entertainment was considered a public health issue;¹² but more recently, the rationale to monitor children's television viewing is because it displaces time which could be spent in more active pursuits and exposes children to targeted advertising of non-nutritive foods both drivers of child obesity.

Although television remains the dominant screen device among children, the rapid development and adoption of electronic media such as computers, smartphones, tablets, handheld gaming devices and screen games by the current generation of children has seen a shift in screen time media to devices which are mobile and used outside of the home environment.^{6, 13, 14} For population surveillance, keeping abreast of screen innovations and concomitant health impacts remains a challenge.

Screen time is the primary contributor to the total time spent in sedentary behaviours among young people,¹⁵ but children and adolescents also engage in many other sedentary activities that serve many important social and cognitive developmental needs, including homework, sitting around with friends, chatting, doing hobbies and reading.¹⁶ Screen time is the most modifiable sedentary behaviour, but it is also important to gather information on other key sedentary behaviours to ascertain how young people are spending their leisure time and how these behaviours change over time. For SPANS, respondents reported the amount of time spent in 13 sedentary activities outside of school hours for each day of the week and 14 sedentary activities for each weekend day. For the analysis, the activities were reduced to five domains of sedentary behaviour:

Sitting domain	Sitting activities
Education	Using a computer for homework, being tutored, doing homework not on a computer
Travel	$\label{eq:passive travel-i.e., car, train, bus, ferry} Passive travel-i.e., car, train, bus, ferry$
Cultural	Included reading for fun, doing hobbies/crafts, playing/ practising a musical instrument
Social	Sitting around (chatting with friends, on the phone, 'chilling out')
Screen time (ST)	Watching TV/videos, using a computer for fun, and playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii) playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet

This chapter reports on the prevalence of sedentary behaviours on weekdays (outside of school hours) and weekend days; the presence of television in children's bedrooms; parental rules on screen time; meeting national screen time guidelines; and awareness of screen time guidelines stratified by year group, sex and, where appropriate, by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category. Where available the 2010 prevalence estimates are included for comparison. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and for adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE) (or inter-quartile ranges [IQR]); a proportionally large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their children in Years K, 2, 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported, which may reflect differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of sedentary behaviour between younger primary years and Year 6. The combined prevalence in primary school will reflect these differences in data collection methods. Table 11.1 and Figure 11.1 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that children in primary school spent sitting on a usual weekday, outside of school hours, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, children spent 3 hours and 5 minutes sitting on a usual weekday, in 2015. Total daily sitting time appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups in 2015 and increased 5 minutes overall and among girls, and 1 minute among boys between 2010 and 2015. The temporal increase may be due to the inclusion of the use of smartphones and tablets in the 2015 survey.

WEEKDAY SITTING

The following section reports on the median total sitting time of children on a weekday, outside of school hours. When considering change in total sitting time between 2010 and 2015, it is important to remember that playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet was added to the 2015 questionnaire, and is included in the total time for 2015. This may account for an increase in sitting time between 2010 and 2015.

Table 11.1Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for
comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

	2015											
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years						
USUAL WEEKDAY												
All	2:42 (2:21)	3:03 (2:22)	3:23 (2:24)	3:15 (3:11)	3:05 (2:32)	3:10 (2:29)						
Girls	2:42 (2:26)	3:03 (2:14)	3:23 (2:14)	2:55 (2:55)	3:01 (2:24)	3:06 (2:24)						
Boys	2:42 (2:16)	3:02 (2:35)	3:21 (2:33)	3:30 (3:22)	3:10 (2:41)	3:11 (2:32)						

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 11.1 Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that the median total daily sitting time on a weekday (outside of school hours) among children in primary school was approximately 3 hours. Table 11.2 and Figure 11.2 show the median hours children spent sitting, outside of school hours, on a usual weekday by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Differences between socio-demographic characteristics were not statistically tested.

Locality

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was broadly consistent between children from rural and urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There was little change in total daily sitting time among children from urban and among children in rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was slightly higher among children from low SES background (3:35 hours), than children from middle (2:59 hours) and high (2:57 hours) SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: There appeared to be little change in total daily sitting time among children from different SES background between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (3:55 hours), than children from English-speaking backgrounds and Asian and European cultural backgrounds (3:02-3:09 hours).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time decreased among children from English-speaking (2 minutes), Middle Eastern (9 minutes) and Asian (16 minutes) cultural backgrounds; and increased among children from European (9 minutes) cultural backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among children in the overweight (3:19 hours) and obese (3:51 hours) BMI categories, than children in the thin (2:59 hours) and healthy weight (2:59 hours) BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there was little change in total daily sitting time among children in the thin, healthy weight and overweight BMI categories; but there was a 9-minute increase among children in the obese BMI category, between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.2
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

	2015								20	10		
	Yea	r K	Yea	nr 2	Yea	nr 4	Yea	nr 6	All y	ears	All years	
ALL												·
Locality												
Urban (ref)	2:40	(2:19)	3:01	(2:25)	3:24	(2:25)	3:16	(3:05)	3:05	(2:33)	3:10	(2:29)
Rural	2:50	(2:17)	3:09	(2:05)	3:20	(2:19)	3:01	(3:23)	3:06	(2:28)	3:00	(2:24)
SES												
Low	3:14	(2:56)	3:29	(3:04)	3:53	(3:11)	3:46	(3:31)	3:35	(3:08)	3:27	(2:43)
Middle	2:38	(2:25)	3:01	(2:16)	3:23	(2:20)	2:50	(2:57)	2:59	(2:27)	3:03	(2:23)
High (ref)	2:38	(1:54)	2:56	(2:04)	3:14	(2:09)	3:16	(2:50)	2:57	(2:15)	2:56	(2:10)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	2:41	(2:14)	3:04	(2:18)	3:21	(2:19)	3:11	(3:13)	3:04	(2:28)	3:06	(2:23)
European	2:45	(2:37)	2:48	(1:42)	3:41	(2:12)	2:40	(1:54)	3:02	(2:07)	2:53	(2:26)
Middle Eastern	3:14	(4:08)	3:42	(2:47)	4:24	(3:17)	3:28	(3:35)	3:55	(3:32)	4:04	(3:10)
Asian	2:53	(2:21)	2:41	(2:20)	3:23	(2:46)	3:45	(3:03)	3:09	(2:33)	3:25	(2:47)
BMI category												
Thin	2:59	(1:45)	2:46	(2:23)	3:00	(2:40)	3:15	(2:33)	2:59	(2:17)	2:58	(2:22)
Healthy weight (ref)	2:39	(2:20)	3:00	(2:20)	3:20	(2:20)	3:05	(3:02)	2:59	(2:29)	3:06	(2:26)
Overweight	2:56	(2:12)	3:09	(2:26)	3:33	(2:15)	3:30	(3:43)	3:19	(2:50)	3:20	(2:34)
Obese	3:17	(2:55)	3:55	(2:21)	3:51	(2:51)	4:06	(3:55)	3:51	(3:04)	3:20	(2:34)
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	2:39	(2:25)	3:01	(2:15)	3:23	(2:17)	2:56	(2:43)	2:59	(2:24)	3:06	(2:23)
Rural	2:51	(2:20)	3:08	(2:09)	3:24	(2:10)	2:49	(3:32)	3:06	(2:26)	3:06	(2:18)
SES												
Low	3:13	(2:55)	3:21	(2:43)	4:07	(3:00)	3:32	(3:13)	3:33	(3:02)	3:30	(2:51)
Middle	2:37	(2:23)	3:00	(2:17)	3:19	(2:13)	2:40	(2:40)	2:54	(2:24)	2:58	(2:10)
High (ref)	2:39	(2:07)	2:55	(1:54)	3:15	(1:54)	2:50	(2:40)	2:53	(2:11)	2:48	(2:02)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	2:41	(2:18)	3:02	(2:09)	3:22	(2:11)	2:52	(2:57)	2:59	(2:24)	3:05	(2:14)
European	3:30	(3:01)	2:51	(2:21)	3:35	(1:38)	2:53	(1:14)	3:29	(2:06)	3:05	(2:24)
Middle Eastern	3:01	(2:52)	3:29	(2:38)	4:50	(2:47)	3:28	(2:09)	3:45	(3:00)	4:08	(3:12)
Asian	2:50	(2:29)	2:25	(2:27)	3:19	(1:58)	3:36	(2:31)	3:08	(2:24)	3:10	(2:42)
BMI category												
Thin	2:52	(1:37)	2:34	(2:03)	2:34	(1:46)	2:56	(2:07)	2:49	(2:01)	2:46	(2:06)
Healthy weight (ref)	2:38	(2:31)	3:01	(2:08)	3:22	(2:09)	2:51	(2:53)	2:57	(2:28)	3:04	(2:25)
Overweight	2:56	(2:23)	3:11	(2:25)	3:31	(2:09)	2:39	(2:47)	3:13	(2:36)	3:14	(2:24)
Obese	3:20	(2:43)	3:54	(2:30)	3:46	(2:35)	3:47	(3:21)	3:46	(2:54)	3:19	(2:23)

_	2015										2010	
	Year	rK	Yea	ar 2	Ye	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	2:40	(2:10)	3:01	(2:43)	3:25	(2:38)	3:37	(3:20)	3:10	(2:43)	3:13	(2:32)
Rural	2:46	(2:15)	3:11	(1:57)	3:16	(2:29)	3:17	(3:13)	3:07	(2:31)	2:56	(2:23)
SES												
Low	3:13	(2:59)	3:35	(3:12)	3:36	(3:32)	4:08	(4:27)	3:38	(3:18)	3:23	(2:37)
Middle	2:40	(2:21)	3:01	(2:34)	3:28	(2:31)	3:10	(3:03)	3:04	(2:31)	3:07	(2:30)
High (ref)	2:37	(1:42)	2:55	(2:15)	3:13	(2:21)	3:36	(3:06)	2:59	(2:23)	3:03	(2:19)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	2:42	(2:08)	3:07	(2:33)	3:20	(2:25)	3:28	(3:20)	3:09	(2:35)	3:07	(2:25)
European	2:33	(1:32)	2:47	(1:23)	3:48	(3:04)	2:17	(2:13)	2:48	(1:58)	2:41	(1:11)
Middle Eastern	4:04	(5:07)	4:22	(4:07)	3:53	(3:28)	3:30	(4:40)	4:16	(4:17)	3:57	(3:09)
Asian	2:57	(2:00)	2:45	(2:12)	3:38	(4:05)	4:17	(4:57)	3:07	(2:50)	3:40	(2:51)
BMI category												
Thin	3:00	(2:03)	3:00	(3:03)	3:18	(2:46)	3:57	(3:58)	3:12	(2:45)	3:12	(2:26)
Healthy weight (ref)	2:41	(2:07)	2:59	(2:36)	3:18	(2:27)	3:19	(3:15)	3:01	(2:32)	3:06	(2:28)
Overweight	2:53	(1:37)	3:00	(2:34)	3:35	(2:41)	3:56	(4:02)	3:25	(3:01)	3:27	(2:46)
Obese	2:32	(2:57)	3:48	(2:18)	3:51	(3:36)	4:11	(5:28)	3:52	(3:22)	3:22	(2:44)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

Figure 11.2 Median time spent sitting on a weekday, outside of school hours, among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (hours: minutes IQR).

















DOMAINS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

While watching television is the most popular sitting activity among children, there are many other activities that children do while sitting or lying down.¹⁷ Many of these activities serve important social and cognitive developmental skills such as reading, sitting with friends, listening or playing music, hobbies and crafts, homework, religious and cultural activities and passive transportation.¹⁷

Measuring total sitting time is difficult; objective measures (e.g., inclinometers, accelerometers) provide no contextual information and self-report is prone to recall and social biases. The benefit of self-report is that it can provide contextual information on different sedentary activities. For SPANS, respondents reported the amount of time spent in 13 sedentary activities for each day of the week, outside of school hours, and 14 sedentary activities for each weekend day. For the analysis, the activities were categorised into five separate domains of sedentary behaviour; educational, passive travel, cultural, social and screen time activities.

Monitoring specific domains of sitting is important to understand the types of sitting children engage in and how this may change over time. In 2015, information on time spent playing on a smartphone or iPad/ tablet was added to the questionnaire because of the increased uptake and use of these screen devices among children.⁶ Table 11.3 and Figure 11.3 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that children spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a usual weekday, outside of school hours, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Screen time has been reported with and without smartphone and/ or tablet use. Overall, children spent 30 minutes sitting in cultural activities, 19 minutes in educational activities, 1 hour and 27 minutes on screen time hours (including smartphone and tablet use), 1 hour on screen time, excluding smartphone and tablet use, O minutes on social activities and 10 minutes on passive travel in 2015. Sitting time in each domain appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups except screen time, which was higher among boys.

Overall, there was little change in the time spent sitting in the different domains, with the exception of screen time that excluded smartphone and tablet use, which decreased 30 minutes between 2010 and 2015. The 27-minute difference between the two screen time indicators (with and without smartphone and tablet) in 2015 may reflect this change.

 Table 11.3
 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

Waakday				20	15					20	10
weekuay	Year K	Yea	ar 2	Yea	r 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL											
Cultural	0:30 (0:4	9) 0:30	(0:47)	0:34	(0:46)	0:30	(0:55)	0:30	(0:48)	0:29	(0:49)
Education	0:05 (0:1	9) 0:21	(0:27)	0:24	(0:31)	0:24	(0:38)	0:19	(0:30)	0:22	(0:34)
Screen time ^a	1:23 (1:2	5) 1:28	(1:39)	1:30	(1:46)	1:19	(2:01)	1:27	(1:44)	n	а
Screen time ^b	0:59 (1:2	6) 1:05	(1:29)	1:12	(1:24)	0:59	(1:29)	1:00	(1:29)	1:30	(1:40)
Social	0:00 (0:0	0) 0:00	(0:05)	0:00	(0:09)	0:00	(0:16)	0:00	(0:10)	0:00	(0:10)
Travel	0:10 (0:2	5) 0:10	(0:29)	0:10	(0:30)	0:05	(0:20)	0:10	(0:27)	0:10	(0:25)
GIRLS											
Cultural	0:39 (0:5	7) 0:35	(0:42)	0:38	(0:51)	0:35	(0:56)	0:36	(0:54)	0:30	(0:45)
Education	0:04 (0:1	8) 0:23	(0:28)	0:27	(0:30)	0:25	(0:37)	0:19	(0:31)	0:23	(0:33)
Screen time ^a	1:11 (1:2	0) 1:19	(1:29)	1:24	(1:38)	1:03	(1:35)	1:14	(1:34)	n	а
Screen time ^b	0:59 (1:0	7) 0:59	(1:28)	1:00	(1:28)	0:44	(1:07)	1:00	(1:17)	1:24	(1:32)
Social	0:00 (0:0	0:00	(0:10)	0:00	(0:12)	0:03	(0:19)	0:00	(0:12)	0:00	(0:14)
Travel	0:10 (0:3	0) 0:10	(0:29)	0:10	(0:30)	0:05	(0:20)	0:10	(0:28)	0:10	(0:25)
BOYS											
Cultural	0:28 (0:4	9) 0:24	(0:39)	0:30	(0:47)	0:27	(0:55)	0:29	(0:47)	0:22	(0:44)
Education	0:06 (0:1	9) 0:20	(0:24)	0:23	(0:30)	0:23	(0:38)	0:19	(0:30)	0:21	(0:34)
Screen time ^a	1:30 (1:2	4) 1:33	(1:46)	1:46	(1:52)	1:40	(2:21)	1:36	(1:51)	n	а
Screen time ^b	1:02 (1:2	1) 1:13	(1:35)	1:24	(1:33)	1:16	(1:53)	1:15	(1:29)	1:41	(1:47)
Social	0:00 (0:0	0) 0:00	(0:00)	0:00	(0:04)	0:00	(0:12)	0:00	(0:08)	0:00	(0:06)
Travel	0:09 (0:2	1) 0:10	(0:29)	0:10	(0:30)	0:04	(0:19)	0:09	(0:26)	0:09	(0:24)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

^a = includes smartphone, tablet.

^b = excludes smartphone, tablet.

na = not available.

Figure 11.3 Median time (hours/day) spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a usual weekday outside of school hours among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015





WEEKEND DAY

The following section reports on the median total sitting time of children on a weekend day. When considering change in total sitting time between 2010 and 2015, it is important to remember that playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet was added to the 2015 questionnaire, and is included in the total time for 2015. This may account for an increase in sitting time between 2010 and 2015.

Table 11.4 and Figure 11.4 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that children in primary school spent sitting on a weekend day, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, children spent 6 hours and 4 minutes sitting on a weekend day in 2015. Total sitting time appeared to be broadly consistent between younger boys and girls within year groups, with boys overall spending 15 minutes more in total sitting time compared with girls. Overall, total daily sitting time increased 14 minutes, and by 16 minutes among girls and 19 minutes among boys. The temporal increase may be due to the inclusion of the use of smartphones and tablets in the 2015 survey.

 Table 11.4
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day, outside of school hours, among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
USUAL WEEKEND DAY						
All	5:57 (4:18)	6:28 (4:39)	6:56 (4:43)	4:46 (5:12)	6:04 (4:40)	5:50 (4:12)
Girls	5:57 (4:29)	6:25 (4:29)	6:45 (4:57)	4:15 (4:42)	5:59 (4:39)	5:43 (4:12)
Boys	5:58 (3:54)	6:26 (4:49)	6:59 (4:35)	5:28 (5:26)	6:14 (4:48)	5:55 (4:16)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 11.4 Median total sitting time on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that the median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among children was approximately 6 hours. Table 11.5 and Figure 11.5 show the median hours children spent sitting on a weekend day by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was 22 minutes higher among children from rural areas, compared with children from urban areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Total daily sitting time increased 23 minutes among children in urban areas and 22 minutes among children in rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among children from low SES background (6:43 hours), than children from middle (6:00 hours) and high (5:57 hours) SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Total daily sitting time increased 44 minutes among children from low SES backgrounds, 25 minutes among children from middle SES backgrounds, and 7 minutes among children from high SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (7:01 hours), than children from English-speaking (6:08 hours) and Asian (5:44 hours) and European (5:58 hours) cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time decreased 27 minutes among children from Asian cultural backgrounds and increased among children from English-speaking (24 minutes) European (50 minutes) and Middle Eastern (34 minutes) cultural backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was highest among children in the obese (7:00 hours) BMI category and was lower among children in the thin (6:14 hours), overweight (6:13 hours) and healthy weight (5:59 hours) BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time increased among children in the thin (54 minutes), healthy weight (16 minutes), overweight (4 minutes) and obese (46 minutes) BMI categories, between 2010 and 2015.

Table 11.5Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category
in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

	2015							2010				
-	Yea	ar K	Yea	ar 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	5:57	(4:18)	6:29	(4:32)	6:58	(4:34)	4:51	(5:07)	6:13	(4:49)	5:50	(4:15)
Rural	5:59	(4:15)	5:54	(4:16)	6:36	(4:56)	4:23	(5:12)	5:51	(4:44)	5:29	(4:17)
SES												
Low	6:18	(5:10)	6:50	(5:18)	7:44	(5:41)	5:38	(6:42)	6:43	(5:53)	5:59	(5:11)
Middle	5:58	(4:07)	6:28	(4:46)	6:57	(4:41)	4:25	(4:55)	6:00	(4:41)	5:35	(4:11)
High (ref)	5:47	(3:56)	6:13	(3:58)	6:30	(4:13)	4:44	(4:46)	5:57	(4:11)	5:50	(3:47)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	6:00	(4:05)	6:28	(4:32)	6:57	(4:40)	4:37	(5:10)	6:08	(4:35)	5:44	(4:07)
European	7:02	(4:25)	5:36	(3:46)	8:19	(6:39)	3:00	(3:19)	5:58	(5:20)	5:08	(4:10)
Middle Eastern	5:19	(4:53)	7:36	(5:08)	8:29	(5:29)	6:31	(7:10)	7:01	(5:43)	6:27	(5:20)
Asian	5:11	(4:49)	5:50	(3:45)	6:19	(3:32)	5:31	(3:35)	5:44	(4:08)	6:11	(4:57)
BMI category												
Thin	6:16	(4:15)	6:31	(3:55)	6:46	(4:47)	4:40	(5:07)	6:14	(4:28)	5:20	(3:58)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:56	(4:11)	6:14	(4:28)	6:49	(4:23)	4:34	(5:03)	5:59	(4:33)	5:43	(4:14)
Overweight	5:55	(4:07)	6:36	(5:10)	7:11	(5:43)	5:18	(5:02)	6:13	(5:05)	6:09	(4:21)
Obese	6:33	(5:38)	7:26	(4:10)	7:38	(4:51)	4:57	(6:42)	7:00	(5:27)	6:14	(4:55)
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	5:57	(4:30)	6:28	(4:24)	6:47	(4:49)	4:20	(4:30)	6:00	(4:34)	5:43	(4:12)
Rural	5:57	(4:26)	6:05	(4:23)	6:29	(5:09)	3:59	(5:19)	5:48	(4:49)	5:33	(4:10)
SES												
Low	6:03	(5:43)	6:25	(4:14)	7:47	(6:02)	4:55	(5:15)	6:20	(5:42)	6:00	(5:13)
Middle	5:57	(4:40)	6:29	(4:31)	6:43	(4:41)	4:10	(4:53)	6:00	(4:57)	5:28	(3:49)
High (ref)	5:51	(3:39)	6:12	(3:47)	6:32	(4:24)	4:05	(4:09)	5:56	(4:12)	5:43	(3:49)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	5:59	(4:14)	6:28	(4:21)	6:53	(4:58)	4:11	(4:46)	6:00	(4:39)	5:39	(4:03)
European	9:14	(5:51)	5:57	(2:42)	6:32	(5:00)	2:31	(3:10)	5:58	(5:22)	5:11	(5:07)
Middle Eastern	4:34	(2:28)	6:25	(5:11)	8:55	(5:12)	4:53	(4:49)	6:20	(4:58)	6:15	(5:07)
Asian	5:10	(5:23)	5:41	(3:39)	6:23	(2:54)	5:20	(3:05)	5:44	(4:12)	5:40	(4:40)
BMI category												
Thin	6:09	(5:03)	5:59	(3:28)	6:40	(3:30)	4:15	(3:35)	5:58	(4:11)	4:55	(4:17)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:49	(4:29)	6:23	(4:13)	6:30	(4:39)	4:13	(4:32)	5:58	(4:37)	5:38	(4:26)
Overweight	6:04	(4:41)	6:15	(4:10)	7:29	(5:37)	4:25	(5:14)	6:13	(5:17)	5:57	(4:00)
Obese	6:19	(5:32)	7:25	(4:57)	7:06	(4:25)	4:36	(5:36)	6:42	(5:08)	5:57	(3:38)

	2015										10
-	Year K	(Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All years		All y	ears
BOYS											
Locality											
Urban (ref)	5:57 (3	6:35	(5:04)	7:10	(4:30)	5:34	(5:43)	6:20	(4:47)	5:59	(4:24)
Rural	6:10 (4	.:14) 5:32	(4:03)	6:40	(4:23)	4:55	(4:52)	5:55	(4:35)	5:20	(4:10)
SES											
Low	6:27 (4	.:29) 7:25	(5:47)	7:41	(4:56)	5:59	(7:30)	7:00	(5:47)	5:59	(4:55)
Middle	6:00 (3	6:23	(4:36)	6:59	(4:54)	4:54	(4:45)	6:02	(4:25)	5:49	(4:23)
High (ref)	5:42 (3	6:12	(4:13)	6:29	(4:06)	5:35	(5:11)	5:59	(4:22)	5:56	(3:49)
Cultural background											
English-speaking (ref)	6:02 (3	6:26	(4:39)	6:58	(4:18)	5:17	(5:29)	6:14	(4:37)	5:49	(4:01)
European	6:14 (2	2:54) 4:30	(4:18)	9:35	(8:53)	5:18	(2:49)	5:40	(5:24)	4:56	(3:33)
Middle Eastern	6:12 (5	9:52	(5:56)	7:23	(5:48)	8:06	(8:33)	8:25	(6:31)	6:55	(6:02)
Asian	5:13 (3	6:02	(4:48)	6:00	(5:32)	6:05	(4:48)	5:43	(4:25)	6:44	(5:04)
BMI category											
Thin	6:17 (4	-:31) 7:04	(4:47)	6:49	(5:30)	6:56	(6:04)	6:56	(4:53)	5:48	(3:46)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:57 (3	6:00	(4:27)	6:58	(4:08)	5:07	(5:35)	6:02	(4:30)	5:42	(4:13)
Overweight	5:47 (3	6:55	(5:28)	6:35	(5:37)	5:41	(4:41)	6:10	(4:53)	6:16	(4:47)
Obese	6:48 (5:	5:28) 7:24	(4:04)	8:06	(5:25)	5:33	(11:36)	7:17	(5:46)	6:35	(6:00)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 11.5 Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among primary school children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (hours: minutes)

















DOMAINS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

Table 11.6 and Figure 11.6 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that children spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Screen time has been reported with and without smartphone and/or tablet use. Overall, children spent 59 minutes sitting in cultural activities, 0 minutes in educational activities, 3 hours and 15 minutes on screen time (including smartphone and tablet use), 2 hours and 28 minutes on screen time (excluding smartphone and tablet use), 0 minutes in social activities and 18 minutes on passive travel in 2015. Girls spent more time in cultural and social sedentary activities than boys, and boys spent more time in screen time activities than girls. Overall, time spent sitting increased in cultural activities (15 minutes) and in passive travel (1 minute); and screen time, excluding smartphone and tablet use, decreased 46 minutes between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.6
 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

Weekend day					20	15					2010	
weekellu udy	Year	· K	Yea	r 2	Yea	r 4	Yea	r 6	All y	ears	All years	
ALL												
Cultural	1:09	(1:45)	0:59	(1:40)	0:58	(1:43)	0:34	(1:27)	0:59	(1:45)	0:44	(1:21)
Education	0:00	(0:00)	0:00	(0:08)	0:00	(0:14)	0:00	(0:28)	0:00	(0:13)	0:00	(0:00)
Screen time ^a	2:58	(2:43)	3:29	(3:04)	3:54	(3:22)	2:29	(3:31)	3:15	(3:01)	n	а
Screen time ^b	2:24	(2:12)	2:55	(2:21)	2:58	(2:32)	1:45	(2:52)	2:28	(2:31)	3:14	(2:57)
Social	0:00	(0:55)	0:00	(0:58)	0:09	(0:58)	0:10	(0:58)	0:00	(0:59)	0:00	(0:57)
Travel	0:28	(0:56)	0:28	(0:57)	0:28	(0:58)	0:04	(0:29)	0:18	(0:58)	0:17	(0:58)
GIRLS												
Cultural	1:25	(1:52)	1:17	(1:44)	1:13	(1:41)	0:44	(1:19)	1:09	(1:34)	0:56	(1:26)
Education	0:00	(0:00)	0:00	(0:10)	0:00	(0:20)	0:00	(0:29)	0:00	(0:14)	0:00	(0:00)
Screen time ^a	2:57	(2:09)	3:14	(2:52)	3:29	(2:58)	1:59	(2:44)	2:58	(2:46)	n	а
Screen time ^b	2:00	(1:45)	2:29	(2:24)	2:40	(2:26)	1:21	(2:21)	2:09	(2:19)	2:59	(2:39)
Social	0:00	(0:57)	0:15	(0:59)	0:25	(1:02)	0:15	(0:57)	0:10	(0:59)	0:09	(0:58)
Travel	0:20	(0:53)	0:27	(0:56)	0:19	(0:57)	0:08	(0:28)	0:18	(0:56)	0:15	(0:58)
BOYS												
Cultural	0:59	(1:46)	0:43	(1:30)	0:43	(1:35)	0:25	(1:13)	0:43	(1:39)	0:29	(1:26)
Education	0:00	(0:00)	0:00	(0:00)	0:00	(0:10)	0:00	(0:28)	0:00	(0:08)	0:00	(0:00)
Screen time ^a	3:22	(2:59)	3:54	(3:30)	4:20	(3:11)	3:00	(4:03)	3:48	(3:55)	n	а
Screen time ^b	2:32	(2:17)	2:58	(2:33)	3:27	(2:55)	2:13	(3:22)	2:56	(2:55)	3:30	(3:11)
Social	0:00	(0:52)	0:00	(0:56)	0:00	(0:57)	0:03	(0:54)	0:00	(0:58)	0:00	(0:55)
Travel	0:29	(0:57)	0:22	(0:57)	0:26	(0:58)	0:00	(0:28)	0:19	(0:58)	0:18	(0:56)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

^a = includes smartphone, tablet.

^b = excludes smartphone, tablet.

na = not available.



Figure 11.6 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)

SCREEN TIME

Screen time refers to leisure time spent watching television, DVDs, videos, using computers (for fun), playing computer or video games (e.g., Wii, PlayStation, Xbox, Nintendo) and, more recently, playing on smartphones or tablet devices. Recommendations on Australian children's use of electronic media, or screen time were first published in 2004 by the Department of Health and Ageing¹⁸ and revised in 2014.¹⁹ The current guidelines recommend that children of primary school age (i.e., 5-12 years) limit use of electronic media for entertainment to no more than two hours a day and lower levels are associated with reduced health risks. This section presents the prevalence of children who meet this recommendation, on weekdays and on weekend days.

The 2015 screen time prevalence estimates include playing on a smartphone or tablet device. Playing on a smartphone or tablet device was not measured in 2010; hence caution is required when examining prevalence difference between 2010 and 2015.



WEEKDAY

Table 11.7 and Figure 11.7 show the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday (outside of school hours), among children by sex and year group in 2015 and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 62% of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time and the prevalence of meeting the recommendation was significantly higher among girls (68%), compared with boys (56%). There was no significant change in the proportion of children meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time and 2015.

 Table 11.7
 Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on a weekday among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		20	10									
	Yea	Year K Year		ar 2 Year 4		Yea	Year 6		All years		ears	
ALL												
Met ST recommendation	65.5	(2.1)	60.5	(2.5)	57.8	(2.7)	63.7	(2.6)	62.0	(2.1)	58.2	(1.8)
Did not meet ST recommendation	34.5	(2.1)	39.5	(2.5)	42.2	(2.7)	36.3	(2.6)	38.0	(2.1)	41.8	(1.8)
GIRLS												
Met ST recommendation	70.0	(2.5) a	65.5	(2.8) a	62.9	(3.1) a	72.5	(2.7) a	67.7	(2.4) a	63.4	(2.1)
Did not meet ST recommendation	30.0	(2.5)	34.5	(2.8)	37.1	(3.1)	27.5	(2.7)	32.3	(2.4)	36.6	(2.1)
BOYS												
Met ST recommendation	60.9	(2.9)	55.1	(3.0)	52.4	(3.3)	55.1	(3.3)	56.0	(2.2)	53.4	(2.0)
Did not meet ST recommendation	39.1	(2.9)	44.9	(3.0)	47.6	(3.3)	44.9	(3.3)	44.0	(2.2)	46.6	(2.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately two-thirds (62%) of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays. Table 11.8 and Figure 11.8 show the prevalence of children who met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between children from urban and from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among children from urban or rural areas, between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children from low SES (49%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (68%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (53%), compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (75%); and among boys from low SES (46%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (60%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among children from different SES backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (68%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with girls from English-speaking (68%) backgrounds; and among boys from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (48%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (56%). **Change between 2010-2015:** The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly decreased among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 80% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and significantly increased among girls from European cultural backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 78% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children in the overweight (57%) and obese (49%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (61%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the overweight (62%) and obese (51%) BMI categories, compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (72%); and among boys in the overweight (52%) and obese (46%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (59%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in different BMI categories, between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.8
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015											2010	
	Yea	ır K	Year 2 Ye		Yea	ar 4	r 4 Year 6		All years		All years		
ALL													
Locality													
Urban (ref)	65.6	(2.3)	59.9	(2.9)	58.7	(3.3)	63.3	(3.0)	62.0	(2.4)	58.0	(2.0)	
Rural	65.0	(4.7)	62.7	(4.2)	54.9	(4.7)	65.0	(5.0)	61.9	(3.9)	59.6	(5.7)	
SES													
Low	52.9	(4.1) a	52.6	(4.6) a	40.4	(3.2) a	50.3	(2.0) a	49.1	(2.4) a	49.0	(2.6)	
Middle	67.5	(2.6)	59.2	(2.7)	55.9	(3.3) a	68.4	(2.7)	62.9	(2.1)	58.9	(2.5)	
High (ref)	69.8	(2.4)	65.1	(3.9)	68.1	(3.3)	66.6	(3.8)	67.5	(2.7)	67.0	(2.1)	
Cultural background													
English-speaking (ref)	65.7	(2.0)	60.6	(2.6)	58.1	(2.4)	64.3	(2.6)	62.3	(2.0)	58.6	(1.9)	
European	83.6	(8.8)	58.6	(11.4)	66.6	(16.0)	68.6	(11.5)	68.4	(7.5)	63.7	(6.7)	
Middle Eastern	50.5	(8.5) a	43.3	(5.4) a	37.2	(8.5) a	60.0	(5.4)	47.4	(4.4) a	43.4	(4.3)	
Asian	66.8	(4.8)	72.5	(5.2)	66.1	(6.7)	60.0	(7.3)	66.8	(3.5)	60.9	(3.0)	
BMI category													
Thin	58.9	(5.3)	62.7	(6.2)	56.5	(5.5)	68.0	(5.6)	61.4	(3.3)	65.5	(3.1)	
Healthy weight (ref)	66.8	(2.2)	62.1	(2.5)	60.8	(2.8)	67.0	(2.8)	64.3	(2.0)	59.6	(2.1)	
Overweight	66.9	(4.4)	56.4	(4.7)	50.3	(4.8) a	57.4	(3.4) a	57.0	(2.9) a	54.5	(2.1)	
Obese	54.5	(6.1) a	49.0	(7.1)	47.0	(5.3) a	44.6	(5.4) a	48.7	(3.3) a	48.7	(2.9)	
GIRLS													
Locality													
Urban (ref)	70.7	(2.9)	64.7	(3.3)	64.3	(3.7)	75.1	(2.8)	68.6	(2.8)	63.3	(2.2)	
Rural	67.2	(4.2)	68.6	(4.6)	58.6	(5.5)	63.5	(6.3)	64.3	(4.6)	64.1	(7.6)	
SES													
Low	56.6	(6.0) a	55.3	(6.8) a	45.6	(5.0) a	52.8	(3.5) a	52.7	(3.5) a	52.2	(3.4)	
Middle	72.3	(2.2)	63.6	(3.5)	59.5	(3.9)	76.1	(2.9)	67.9	(1.8)	64.9	(2.7)	
High (ref)	74.6	(3.5)	70.7	(3.9)	74.4	(3.4)	79.1	(3.1)	74.5	(3.0)	73.4	(2.1)	
Cultural background													
English-speaking (ref)	71.6	(2.4)	66.0	(2.7)	63.0	(2.8)	72.5	(2.7)	68.3	(2.1)	63.6	(2.2)	
European	93.5	(6.4)	67.4	(16.7)	72.1	(18.6)	75.9	(11.8)	77.9	(8.4)	50.0	(9.6) b	
Middle Eastern	46.6	(11.0) a	42.3	(6.9) a	40.7	(8.7) a	62.1	(6.5)	47.1	(5.1) a	52.1	(4.7)	
Asian	63.4	(6.7)	71.7	(7.7)	73.3	(7.4)	80.5	(10.0)	69.9	(5.0)	69.1	(4.6)	
BMI category													
Thin	67.9	(7.0)	77.9	(7.8)	64.7	(6.9)	78.2	(4.7)	72.3	(3.5)	74.8	(3.8)	
Healthy weight (ref)	70.8	(2.8)	67.6	(2.8)	65.5	(3.5)	74.6	(3.1)	69.7	(2.3)	64.4	(2.7)	
Overweight	69.8	(6.1)	56.1	(5.3) a	54.9	(6.1)	69.7	(4.0)	62.2	(3.6) a	59.4	(2.6)	
Obese	57.6	(8.7)	43.1	(8.1) a	55.2	(6.8)	48.9	(7.1) a	51.2	(4.3) a	54.4	(3.9)	

	2015										2010	
	Yea	ar K	Year 2		Yea	ır 4	Year 6		All years		All years	
BOYS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	60.3	(3.1)	54.4	(3.6)	52.8	(4.0)	51.3	(3.6)	55.0	(2.4)	53.0	(2.1)
Rural	62.9	(7.1)	57.4	(5.2)	51.3	(5.6)	66.5	(6.0)	59.6	(4.5)	56.2	(5.8)
SES												
Low	49.1	(4.2) a	50.3	(5.1)	35.2	(4.2) a	47.9	(3.8)	45.8	(2.2) a	46.0	(2.7)
Middle	62.2	(5.2)	54.5	(3.5)	51.9	(5.2)	61.2	(4.8)	57.6	(3.4)	53.4	(2.8)
High (ref)	65.2	(3.7)	58.2	(5.2)	61.6	(4.0)	52.9	(4.8)	60.0	(2.9)	61.2	(3.2)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	60.2	(3.1)	54.7	(3.3)	53.1	(3.1)	56.0	(3.4)	56.2	(2.3)	54.0	(2.0)
European	66.7	(21.3)	52.1	(15.4)	61.1	(19.3)	56.7	(23.9)	57.4	(9.0)	79.8	(8.0) b
Middle Eastern	54.4	(8.3)	44.5	(6.1)	33.0	(12.2)	58.2	(11.3)	47.7	(4.5) a	35.8	(4.2)
Asian	73.5	(6.1)	73.4	(5.9) a	55.6	(10.2)	39.9	(7.5) a	62.2	(3.6)	53.4	(3.1)
BMI category												
Thin	49.4	(10.0)	44.0	(8.3)	47.9	(8.3)	48.4	(10.6)	47.6	(4.8)	55.7	(4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	62.9	(3.0)	56.4	(3.5)	56.0	(3.4)	59.3	(3.5)	58.9	(2.3)	55.3	(2.1)
Overweight	63.0	(7.6)	56.7	(6.0)	45.2	(6.4)	48.0	(5.6) a	51.6	(3.6) a	49.8	(3.0)
Obese	50.9	(7.4)	55.4	(9.3)	38.1	(7.7) a	40.2	(8.3) a	46.0	(4.2) a	43.0	(4.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.8 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among children in primary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)













570

NSW HEALTH





WEEKEND DAY

Table 11.9 and Figure 11.9 show the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 21% of children met the recommended daily limits on screen time and the prevalence was significantly higher among girls (26%), compared with boys (17%). The proportion of children meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time did not change significantly between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.9
 Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015											10
	Year K		Year 2		Yea	Year 4		Year 6		All years		ears
ALL												
Met ST recommendation	19.7	(1.1)	16.1	(1.3)	12.3	(1.1)	38.1	(2.4)	21.4	(0.9)	19.2	(1.0)
Did not meet ST recommendation	80.3	(1.1)	83.9	(1.3)	87.7	(1.1)	61.9	(2.4)	78.6	(0.9)	80.8	(1.0)
GIRLS												
Met ST recommendation	23.1	(1.7) a	18.2	(1.8) a	14.8	(1.4) a	47.1	(2.9) a	25.5	(1.2) a	22.2	(1.2)
Did not meet ST recommendation	76.9	(1.7)	81.8	(1.8)	85.2	(1.4)	52.9	(2.9)	74.5	(1.2)	77.8	(1.2)
BOYS												
Met ST recommendation	16.2	(1.5)	13.9	(1.6)	9.6	(1.3)	29.1	(3.2)	17.2	(1.0)	16.5	(1.0)
Did not meet ST recommendation	83.8	(1.5)	86.1	(1.6)	90.4	(1.3)	70.9	(3.2)	82.8	(1.0)	83.5	(1.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 11.9 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that one in five children (21%) met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days. Table 11.10 and Figure 11.10 show the prevalence of children who met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among urban or rural children, between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children from low SES (17%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (24%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from low SES (20%) and middle SES (24%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (29%). Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among children from different SES backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (14%) and significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (31%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (21%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (16%), compared with girls from English-speaking (25%) backgrounds; and significantly higher among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (30%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (17%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 21% in 2010 to 25% in 2015; and significantly decreased among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 42% in 2010 to 14% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among children in the obese BMI category (15%), compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (23%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the obese (17%) BMI category, compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (26%); and among boys in the thin BMI category (11%), compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (19%).

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among children in the overweight BMI category, from 15% in 2010 to 20% in 2015; and among girls in the overweight BMI category, from 16% in 2010 to 24% in 2015.

 Table 11.10
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among children in primary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015										20	10
	Yea	ar K	Yea	ar 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	20.2	(1.3)	16.4	(1.6)	13.3	(1.3)	37.4	(2.8)	21.6	(1.1)	19.6	(1.0)
Rural	17.8	(3.1)	14.9	(1.9)	9.1	(2.5)	40.5	(5.0)	20.7	(2.3)	16.8	(2.7)
SES												
Low	20.2	(2.0)	12.9	(2.6)	8.3	(1.2) a	27.3	(2.8) a	17.2	(1.1) a	17.1	(1.1)
Middle	17.9	(2.6)	14.3	(1.4)	9.8	(2.0) a	41.3	(3.6)	21.2	(1.6)	19.0	(1.4)
High (ref)	20.7	(1.8)	18.9	(2.3)	16.3	(1.8)	40.9	(3.8)	23.6	(1.5)	21.8	(2.2)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	18.0	(1.1)	16.2	(1.3)	11.7	(1.1)	38.8	(2.4)	21.0	(0.9)	18.4	(1.1)
European	30.2	(13.0)	14.5	(8.0)	25.4	(10.0) a	38.9	(13.7)	26.2	(6.1)	31.9	(7.7)
Middle Eastern	23.1	(5.3)	1.1	(1.2) a	6.6	(2.1)	24.9	(8.0)	13.6	(2.7) a	15.0	(2.0)
Asian	33.9	(5.2) a	27.1	(6.6)	22.2	(5.5) a	40.2	(6.5)	30.7	(4.0) a	27.9	(2.7)
BMI category												
Thin	19.0	(5.3)	17.5	(5.0)	13.7	(4.8)	40.1	(5.3)	22.5	(2.7)	25.4	(2.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	18.5	(1.2)	17.9	(1.6)	13.7	(1.3)	41.0	(3.0)	22.5	(1.1)	20.5	(1.2)
Overweight	26.6	(4.4)	13.4	(3.1)	9.9	(2.2)	29.6	(2.9) a	19.9	(1.5)	15.2	(1.4) b
Obese	19.0	(6.0)	6.2	(2.9) a	5.1	(2.2) a	31.7	(6.3)	14.5	(1.8) a	14.7	(2.6)
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	23.8	(2.0)	18.5	(2.1)	15.9	(1.6)	47.7	(3.3)	26.0	(1.3)	22.6	(1.3)
Rural	20.5	(4.2)	16.6	(2.8)	11.2	(3.0)	45.2	(5.8)	23.3	(2.7)	18.6	(3.5)
SES												
Low	20.4	(3.6)	15.7	(5.6)	11.5	(2.3) a	30.4	(4.6) a	19.5	(1.7) a	17.3	(1.6)
Middle	20.6	(3.6)	16.5	(2.0)	11.4	(2.2) a	48.7	(3.1)	24.2	(1.5) a	23.2	(1.5)
High (ref)	26.2	(2.9)	20.3	(2.7)	19.3	(2.2)	54.1	(4.3)	29.1	(1.8)	25.8	(2.8)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	18.0	(1.8)	18.2	(1.8)	14.5	(1.3)	47.5	(2.9)	25.2	(1.1)	21.4	(1.4) b
European	38.4	(16.3)	9.0	(8.0)	34.3	(15.6)	63.0	(14.4)	36.8	(8.3)	23.5	(8.6)
Middle Eastern	26.4	(6.7)	2.0	(2.3) a	5.5	(2.0) a	33.1	(6.7) a	15.6	(2.5) a	21.1	(3.4)
Asian	34.1	(5.9) a	30.6	(6.4) a	19.3	(4.9)	44.4	(8.3)	31.4	(4.3)	29.4	(3.4)
BMI category												
Thin	26.5	(8.1)	27.4	(8.6)	20.3	(6.4)	49.6	(6.7)	32.0	(3.7)	32.8	(4.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	21.7	(1.8)	19.4	(2.3)	16.6	(1.9)	48.6	(3.7)	26.2	(1.5)	23.8	(1.4)
Overweight	31.0	(7.3)	14.5	(3.8)	9.7	(2.7)	43.8	(4.8)	24.2	(2.4)	16.1	(2.0) b
Obese	18.5	(9.0)	9.8	(5.6)	6.7	(3.6)	36.6	(7.6)	16.7	(2.8) a	13.8	(3.3)

	2015										20	10
_	Yea	ar K	Yea	Year 2		nr 4	Yea	Year 6		All years		ears
BOYS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	16.5	(1.7)	14.0	(2.0)	10.5	(1.5)	26.6	(3.6)	16.8	(1.2)	16.7	(1.1)
Rural	15.1	(2.5)	13.5	(2.7)	7.1	(2.6)	36.4	(6.2)	18.3	(2.4)	15.6	(2.0)
SES												
Low	20.0	(2.8)	10.5	(3.2)	5.3	(1.7) a	24.3	(4.4)	15.0	(1.4)	17.0	(1.7)
Middle	14.8	(2.3)	12.0	(2.4)	8.0	(2.5)	34.4	(6.1)	18.0	(2.2)	15.3	(1.6)
High (ref)	15.4	(2.2)	17.3	(2.6)	13.2	(1.9)	26.3	(3.4)	17.6	(1.4)	18.1	(2.2)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	18.0	(1.4)	14.1	(1.6)	8.7	(1.3)	29.9	(3.4)	16.8	(1.1)	15.7	(1.2)
European	16.1	(15.6)	18.5	(11.6)	15.4	(14.7)	r	na	13.7	(6.3)	42.3	(12.9) b
Middle Eastern	20.0	(8.6)	n	а	8.0	(5.5)	17.5	(10.0)	11.5	(4.3)	9.8	(3.4)
Asian	33.5	(8.0) a	22.7	(9.0)	26.2	(8.8) a	35.8	(9.4)	29.5	(5.1) a	26.5	(2.8)
BMI category												
Thin	11.2	(5.6)	5.4	(3.5)	6.8	(4.3)	21.9	(8.6)	10.7	(2.8) a	17.8	(3.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	15.3	(1.7)	16.4	(2.0)	10.7	(1.4)	33.3	(3.6)	18.7	(1.1)	17.6	(1.3)
Overweight	20.9	(5.8)	11.9	(4.3)	10.1	(2.9)	18.7	(3.8) a	15.4	(1.9)	14.4	(1.8)
Obese	19.6	(6.2)	2.4	(2.4) a	3.4	(2.3)	26.6	(8.5)	12.1	(2.8)	15.5	(3.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















575
NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

AWARENESS OF CHILDREN'S SCREEN TIME GUIDELINES

Recommendations for children's screen time exposure were introduced in 2004.¹⁸ Monitoring the level of parent and child awareness of the recommendation is a proxy indicator of the effectiveness of the social marketing campaigns about the recommendation. For SPANS, parent and Year 6 children's awareness of the recommended daily limits on screen time was assessed two ways: (i) using an openedended question asking respondents to report the recommendation with only respondents reporting 2 hours a day classified as knowing the recommendation; and (ii) providing a 'I don't know' response option. The 'I don't know' response option decreases the likelihood of respondents being forced to guess the recommendation and can be used to inform dissemination strategies around the recommended daily limits on screen times.

Table 11.11 and Figure 11.11 show the prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 13% of parents and Year 6 children knew the recommended daily limits on screen time for children and the prevalence of knowing the recommendation was significantly lower among girls (12%), compared with boys (15%). The proportion of boys knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased from 12% in 2010 to 15% in 2015.

Table 11.11Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for primary school children by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison
(%, SE)

		2010				
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Correctly reported < 2hrs	14.8 (1.3)	15.3 (1.0)	15.0 (1.4)	7.3 (0.9)	13.2 (0.7)	11.7 (0.5)
Did not report < 2hrs	85.2 (1.3)	84.7 (1.0)	85.0 (1.4)	92.7 (0.9)	86.8 (0.7)	88.3 (0.5)
GIRLS						
Correctly reported < 2hrs	13.5 (1.7)	14.1 (1.3)	14.6 (1.9)	5.3 (1.1) a	12.0 (1.0) a	11.8 (0.8)
Did not report < 2hrs	86.5 (1.7)	85.9 (1.3)	85.4 (1.9)	94.7 (1.1)	88.0 (1.0)	88.2 (0.8)
BOYS						
Correctly reported < 2hrs	16.2 (1.8)	16.6 (1.6)	15.5 (1.9)	9.3 (1.4)	14.5 (0.8)	11.7 (0.6) b
Did not report < 2hrs	83.8 (1.8)	83.4 (1.6)	84.5 (1.9)	90.7 (1.4)	85.5 (0.8)	88.3 (0.6) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.


Figure 11.11 Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for primary school children by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

Table 11.12 and Figure 11.12 show the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 53% of parents and Year 6 children do not know the recommended daily limits on screen time and the prevalence of not knowing the recommendation was significantly higher among girls (56%), compared with boys (50%). Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommendation has significantly increased among children, from 47% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; among girls, from 47% in 2010 to 56% in 2015; and among boys, from 46% in 2010 to 50% in 2015.

Table 11.12	Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily	limits on screen time among children in primary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for
	comparison (%, SE)	

		2015								
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years				
ALL										
Did not know recommendation	53.1 (1.9)	51.0 (1.9)	51.8 (1.9)	55.9 (2.3)	52.9 (1.1)	46.5 (0.9) b				
GIRLS										
Did not know recommendation	54.5 (2.7)	55.1 (2.6) a	55.0 (2.3) a	58.9 (2.9)	55.8 (1.3) a	46.8 (1.3) b				
BOYS										
Did not know recommendation	51.6 (2.7)	46.5 (2.2)	48.4 (2.5)	52.8 (2.9)	49.9 (1.2)	46.3 (1.3) b				

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 11.12 Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that more than half (53%) of parents and Year 6 children do not know the recommended daily limits on screen time. Table 11.13 and Figure 11.13 show the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among children from urban areas, from 47% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; and among children from rural areas, from 45% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there was no significant differences in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between children from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among children from low SES (from 44% in 2010 to 53% in 2015), middle SES (from 48% in 2010 to 55% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (from 47% in 2010 to 52% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (60%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (53%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (47%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (56%); and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (58%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (50%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among children from English-speaking backgrounds, from 49% in 2010 to 53% in 2015; from Middle Eastern (36% in 2010 to 46% in 2015); and Asian cultural backgrounds (41% in 2010 to 60% in 2015). Significant increases in the prevalence of not knowing the recommendations were observed among girls from all cultural backgrounds, and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 39% in 2010 to 58% in 2015).

Weight status

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between children from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among children in the thin BMI category, from 46% in 2010 to 55% in 2015; and healthy weight BMI category, from 47% in 2010 to 53% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the thin (from 48% in 2010 to 58% in 2015), healthy weight (from 47% in 2010 to 56% in 2015) and overweight (from 46% in 2010 to 53% in 2015) BMI categories.

 Table 11.13
 Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015								20	10		
-	Yea	nr K	Yea	ar 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All years		All y	ears
ALL												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	52.6	(2.1)	49.9	(2.3)	53.0	(2.3)	55.0	(2.6)	52.5	(1.2)	46.7	(1.0) b
Rural	55.0	(4.8)	55.1	(3.0)	48.0	(2.9)	58.7	(5.1)	54.1	(1.9)	45.4	(1.7) b
SES												-
Low	56.4	(2.8)	57.1	(4.5) a	49.8	(3.5)	47.7	(5.1)	52.9	(1.8)	44.4	(1.5) b
Middle	55.5	(3.8)	52.3	(2.3)	52.0	(3.1)	58.2	(2.7)	54.6	(1.6)	47.7	(1.5) b
High (ref)	49.8	(2.8)	47.0	(3.0)	52.7	(2.8)	58.0	(3.8)	51.6	(1.7)	47.1	(1.7) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	18.0	(2.2)	50.8	(2.0)	52.1	(1.9)	56.9	(2.4)	53.3	(1.1)	48.5	(1.0) b
European	46.4	(12.0)	47.4	(9.1)	46.7	(13.3)	50.8	(13.1)	47.9	(6.1)	33.5	(7.2)
Middle Eastern	51.7	(6.5)	47.6	(10.4)	45.7	(3.1)	38.8	(9.7)	46.3	(4.2)	36.3	(4.2) b
Asian	59.6	(3.7)	59.5	(5.7)	61.4	(5.5)	59.8	(6.9)	60.0	(3.1) a	40.5	(3.2) b
BMI category												
Thin	54.3	(4.6)	48.4	(6.2)	51.5	(6.3)	63.4	(6.2)	54.6	(3.0)	45.5	(2.7) b
Healthy weight (ref)	53.8	(2.4)	51.0	(2.2)	50.8	(2.5)	57.4	(2.4)	53.3	(1.3)	46.8	(1.2) b
Overweight	46.3	(5.3)	49.3	(3.8)	52.6	(3.2)	48.5	(3.8) a	49.4	(2.0)	45.6	(1.8)
Obese	54.7	(6.4)	53.4	(7.8)	55.8	(4.7)	54.2	(6.8)	54.5	(3.2)	50.4	(4.3)
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	54.4	(3.0)	53.8	(3.0)	58.0	(2.3)	59.1	(3.4)	56.2	(1.6)	47.3	(1.3) b
Rural	54.9	(5.8)	60.9	(3.8)	45.3	(4.2) a	58.3	(5.5)	54.5	(2.3)	42.9	(5.4) b
SES												
Low	54.1	(3.0)	62.4	(4.2) a	53.0	(5.5)	48.2	(5.7) a	54.4	(2.4)	44.1	(2.7) b
Middle	54.8	(4.1)	57.3	(3.5)	55.8	(3.9)	59.4	(3.5)	56.8	(1.9)	49.5	(2.0) b
High (ref)	54.5	(5.1)	50.6	(3.9)	55.4	(3.1)	63.8	(5.0)	55.7	(2.3)	45.6	(1.9) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	55.6	(3.1)	55.4	(2.8)	55.1	(2.2)	59.3	(3.0)	56.3	(1.4)	49.0	(1.4) b
European	43.7	(16.4)	37.0	(16.7)	65.8	(15.7)	75.4	(12.6)	54.6	(8.6)	24.7	(7.6) b
Middle Eastern	47.8	(10.3)	47.7	(10.8)	52.6	(5.7)	35.6	(6.5) a	46.7	(4.7) a	34.5	(4.2) b
Asian	56.8	(6.3)	60.7	(8.3)	65.6	(6.1)	70.6	(9.5)	61.6	(4.3)	41.9	(3.5) b
BMI category												
Thin	49.4	(5.9)	56.1	(9.6)	60.2	(6.9)	65.4	(7.2)	58.3	(3.6)	47.8	(3.8) b
Healthy weight (ref)	56.3	(3.1)	54.6	(2.8)	51.8	(2.9)	59.7	(3.0)	55.6	(1.6)	46.8	(1.7) b
Overweight	47.0	(7.3)	55.2	(4.9)	57.2	(4.2)	52.1	(4.5)	53.3	(2.6)	46.3	(2.0) b
Obese	55.9	(10.9)	54.3	(7.8)	64.3	(6.0)	60.8	(9.2)	58.9	(4.5)	49.6	(5.9)

	2015								20	10		
	Yea	ır K	Year 2		Yea	ar 4	Yea	ır 6	All years		All years	
BOYS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	50.7	(3.2)	45.6	(2.7)	47.6	(3.0)	50.7	(2.8)	48.7	(1.2)	46.2	(1.3)
Rural	55.1	(4.5)	50.0	(4.0)	50.6	(4.2)	59.2	(7.2)	53.8	(2.6)	47.4	(4.5)
SES												
Low	58.7	(4.4) a	52.7	(5.6)	46.6	(5.4)	47.2	(7.4)	51.4	(2.0)	44.8	(3.1)
Middle	56.3	(5.5)	47.0	(3.4)	47.7	(4.4)	57.1	(4.4)	52.2	(1.9) a	46.1	(1.7) b
High (ref)	45.3	(3.2)	42.7	(3.0)	49.8	(3.8)	51.7	(3.5)	47.2	(1.8)	48.4	(2.4)
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	51.5	(2.8)	45.8	(2.3)	49.1	(2.7)	54.4	(3.0)	50.2	(1.3)	48.0	(1.4)
European	51.0	(16.6)	55.0	(15.3)	27.6	(17.4)	11.2	(10.1) a	40.2	(9.3)	43.7	(14.1)
Middle Eastern	55.1	(14.9)	47.4	(12.6)	37.5	(5.8)	41.6	(14.5)	45.9	(4.7)	37.7	(5.3)
Asian	65.2	(8.3)	57.8	(6.1)	55.5	(7.9)	49.2	(10.6)	57.7	(3.5) a	39.1	(4.4) b
BMI category												
Thin	59.4	(8.7)	38.9	(8.2)	42.5	(8.5)	59.5	(12.4)	49.8	(4.1)	43.1	(4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	51.4	(3.1)	47.3	(2.8)	49.7	(3.2)	55.2	(3.0)	50.9	(1.6)	46.8	(1.5)
Overweight	45.4	(7.5)	41.7	(6.2)	47.5	(5.9)	45.8	(4.7) a	45.3	(2.4)	44.9	(3.1)
Obese	53.4	(7.5)	52.3	(11.0)	47.1	(6.6)	47.4	(6.9)	50.0	(3.2)	51.1	(4.7)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic

characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















TELEVISION IN THE BEDROOM

When televisions first appeared in homes in the 1950s they were located in a family room for family entertainment.²⁰ It is not clear exactly when, but televisions have slowly relocated into children's bedrooms with 28% of Australian children age 5-17 years in 2011 having a television in their bedroom.²¹ Similarly, it is not clear why televisions are commonplace in children's bedrooms but factors such as replacing old television sets, reducing family conflicts over program choices, and a means to increase parents' discretionary time through children spending more time in their bedrooms are plausible explanations.²²

What is clear, is that children with a television in their bedroom are at greater risk of developing overweight and obesity,²³ have lower academic performance,²⁴ reduced sleep quality²⁵ and insufficient sleep.²⁶ This section reports on the prevalence of televisions in children's bedrooms.

Table 11.14 and Figure 11.14 show the prevalence of having a television in the bedroom among children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 17% of children had a television in their bedroom and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (15%), compared with boys (20%). Overall, the prevalence of having a television in the bedroom has significantly decreased, from 28% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; among girls, from 26% in 2010 to 15% in 2105; and among boys, from 29% in 2010 to 20% in 2015.

			2010			
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
ALL						
Had TV in the bedroom	13.1 (1.8)	14.2 (1.8)	16.6 (1.9)	26.8 (2.5)	17.4 (1.7)	27.6 (2.0) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	86.9 (1.8)	85.8 (1.8)	83.4 (1.9)	73.2 (2.5)	82.6 (1.7)	72.4 (2.0) b
GIRLS						
Had TV in the bedroom	12.7 (1.7)	13.7 (1.9)	14.2 (1.9) a	20.2 (3.0) a	15.1 (1.7) a	26.4 (2.1) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	87.3 (1.7)	86.3 (1.9)	85.8 (1.9)	79.8 (3.0)	84.9 (1.7)	73.6 (2.1) b
BOYS						
Had TV in the bedroom	13.4 (2.4)	14.7 (2.4)	19.1 (2.6)	33.3 (3.1)	19.9 (2.0)	28.8 (2.3) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	86.6 (2.4)	85.3 (2.4)	80.9 (2.6)	66.7 (3.1)	80.1 (2.0)	71.2 (2.3) b

Table 11.14 Prevalence of television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.14 Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately 17% of hildren had a television in their bedroom. Table 11.15 and Figure 11.15 show the prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of a television in the bedroom between children from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 28% in 2010 to 16% in 2015; among girls from urban areas, from 26% in 2010 to 14% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 29% in 2010 to 19% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly higher among children from low (26%) and middle (21%) SES backgrounds, compared with children from high SES backgrounds (11%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low (22%) and middle (18%) SES backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (9%); and among boys from low (30%) and middle (24%) SES backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (12%). **Change between 2010-2015:** Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among children from low SES, from 40% in 2010 to 26% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 18% in 2010 to 11% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES (from 40% in 2010 to 22% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (from 18% in 2010 to 9% in 2015), and among boys from low SES (from 41% in 2010 to 30% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (from 18% in 2010 to 12% in 2015).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly lower among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (9%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (18%); and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (6%), compared with boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds (21%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among children from English-speaking backgrounds (28% in 2010 to 18% in 2015), from Middle Eastern (29% in 2010 to 17% in 2015) and from Asian cultural backgrounds (23% in 2010 to 9% in 2015). The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 27% in 2010 to 16% in 2015), from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (from 25% in 2010 to 13% in 2015), and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 21% in 2010 to 11% in 2015).

Similarly, prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among boys from Englishspeaking backgrounds (from 29% in 2010 to 21% in 2015), from European cultural backgrounds (from 33% in 2010 to 7% in 2015), from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (from 32% in 2010 to 21% in 2015), and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 25% in 2010 to 6% in 2015).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly higher among children in the overweight (22%) and obese (29%) BMI categories compared with children in a healthy weight BMI category (16%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the obese (24%) BMI category, compared with healthy weight BMI category (14%); and among boys in the overweight (26%) and obese (35%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (17%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among children in the healthy weight BMI category, from 26% in 2010 to 16% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 33% in 2010 to 22% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 42% in 2010 to 29% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 25% in 2010 to 14% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 30% in 2010 to 18% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 37% in 2010 to 24% in 2015. Similarly, the prevalence significantly decreased among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 27% in 2010 to 17% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 35% in 2010 to 26% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 48% in 2010 to 35% in 2015.

 Table 11.15
 Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015									2010		
	Yea	ar K	Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All years	
ALL												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	12.9	(2.0)	13.3	(2.1)	14.9	(2.3)	25.4	(2.9)	16.4	(2.0)	27.6	(2.2) b
Rural	13.6	(3.7)	17.8	(3.3)	21.9	(3.1)	31.2	(4.5)	21.3	(2.9)	27.7	(7.8)
SES												
Low	19.9	(3.7) a	25.1	(4.1) a	23.9	(1.6) a	36.2	(2.7) a	26.0	(2.1) a	40.1	(3.7) b
Middle	15.2	(3.7) a	15.7	(2.2) a	23.1	(3.0) a	29.1	(3.5) a	20.9	(2.6) a	25.4	(2.4)
High (ref)	8.5	(1.5)	8.0	(1.4)	7.6	(2.0)	19.5	(3.2)	10.5	(1.6)	17.9	(2.7) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	13.5	(1.9)	14.8	(1.9)	17.5	(2.1)	27.5	(2.6)	18.2	(1.9)	28.0	(2.3) b
European	4.1	(4.1)	17.1	(7.6)	6.9	(6.8)	20.2	(9.0)	13.0	(4.6)	23.4	(5.4)
Middle Eastern	11.8	(2.7)	9.0	(4.7)	18.1	(3.9)	29.2	(5.6)	16.5	(1.7)	28.6	(2.9) b
Asian	12.2	(4.7)	9.4	(3.3)	2.4	(1.8) a	10.0	(3.7) a	8.9	(2.4) a	23.0	(3.0) b
BMI category												
Thin	15.8	(4.0)	8.1	(4.0)	9.7	(3.2)	22.8	(5.1)	14.3	(2.2)	17.5	(3.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	11.3	(1.7)	12.7	(1.6)	15.2	(2.2)	24.4	(2.7)	15.6	(1.6)	25.9	(2.2) b
Overweight	11.0	(2.9)	17.3	(4.6)	18.5	(3.1)	34.9	(3.3) a	21.9	(2.4) a	32.7	(2.7) b
Obese	33.2	(6.5) a	23.0	(6.3) a	30.2	(4.4) a	31.9	(5.3)	29.4	(3.4) a	42.2	(3.0) b

	2015								2010			
_	Yea	nr K	Yea	nr 2	Yea	nr 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	12.6	(1.9)	11.9	(2.1)	13.1	(2.3)	19.4	(3.6)	14.1	(2.0)	25.9	(2.2) b
Rural	13.1	(3.9)	21.7	(4.3) a	17.9	(2.6)	23.1	(4.4)	18.9	(2.9)	30.5	(9.7)
SES												
Low	19.3	(4.2) a	24.7	(4.1) a	19.6	(2.1) a	26.2	(3.9) a	22.3	(1.8) a	39.7	(4.1) b
Middle	12.1	(2.5)	18.1	(3.2) a	19.7	(2.9) a	23.1	(5.3)	18.2	(2.7) a	22.2	(2.0)
High (ref)	10.1	(2.2)	6.4	(1.3)	6.9	(2.2)	14.7	(3.3)	9.4	(1.7)	18.3	(3.2) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	12.5	(1.8)	13.7	(1.9)	15.5	(2.1)	21.0	(3.2)	15.6	(1.9)	27.0	(2.4) b
European	6.5	(6.4)	31.5	(15.3)	n	а	26.9	(12.5)	18.0	(6.2)	15.2	(7.1)
Middle Eastern	7.3	(4.4)	12.3	(6.1)	15.4	(3.9)	15.8	(8.6)	12.7	(2.9)	24.5	(5.4) b
Asian	18.3	(6.2)	10.5	(4.2)	1.1	(1.1) a	4.2	(4.0) a	10.8	(3.0)	20.8	(4.2) b
BMI category												
Thin	4.4	(3.0)	5.4	(3.8)	6.3	(3.1)	21.7	(5.6)	10.3	(2.5)	16.2	(3.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	12.4	(1.9)	12.8	(1.9)	13.8	(2.3)	17.9	(2.9)	14.1	(1.5)	25.1	(2.3) b
Overweight	10.3	(3.3)	17.2	(5.6)	16.8	(3.4)	27.6	(5.4) a	18.4	(3.2)	29.9	(3.7) b
Obese	29.6	(11.6)	21.3	(5.8)	21.7	(5.4)	22.8	(6.1)	23.7	(4.3) a	36.6	(4.0) b
BOYS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	13.2	(2.8)	14.8	(2.9)	16.8	(3.1)	31.6	(3.8)	18.8	(2.4)	29.3	(2.5) b
Rural	14.1	(4.0)	14.2	(3.7)	25.9	(4.0)	38.4	(5.3)	23.5	(3.1)	25.7	(7.0)
SES												
Low	20.5	(4.3) a	25.5	(6.7) a	28.0	(2.5) a	45.3	(2.7) a	29.5	(2.9) a	40.5	(4.1) b
Middle	18.6	(5.8) a	13.2	(2.6)	27.0	(5.2) a	34.8	(4.4)	23.6	(3.0) a	28.2	(3.0)
High (ref)	6.9	(1.7)	9.9	(2.3)	8.2	(2.6)	24.7	(4.6)	11.7	(1.8)	17.6	(2.5) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	14.4	(2.7)	16.0	(2.8)	19.7	(2.6)	34.1	(3.4)	20.8	(2.2)	28.8	(2.5) b
European	n	а	6.5	(6.1)	13.8	(13.0)	9.4	(9.9)	7.3	(4.0) a	33.1	(10.3) b
Middle Eastern	15.8	(3.3)	5.4	(4.5)	21.3	(7.4)	41.8	(7.0)	20.5	(2.0)	32.3	(2.8) b
Asian	n	а	7.9	(3.9)	4.3	(4.1)	15.3	(6.4) a	6.2	(2.0) a	24.9	(2.7) b
BMI category												
Thin	27.6	(7.7) a	11.5	(7.8)	13.4	(4.7)	25.3	(12.8)	19.5	(3.4)	18.7	(3.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	10.1	(2.5)	12.7	(2.3)	16.5	(3.0)	30.8	(4.0)	17.0	(2.1)	26.5	(2.5) b
Overweight	12.0	(5.1)	17.4	(4.9)	20.5	(4.2)	40.4	(4.8)	25.5	(2.7) a	35.4	(3.1) b
Obese	37.3	(9.1) a	24.9	(11.0)	39.5	(6.9) a	40.2	(6.2)	35.4	(4.2) a	47.9	(4.5) b

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.15 Prevalence of a television in the bedroom among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)













586

NSW HEALTH





PARENTAL RULES ON CHILD'S SCREEN-TIME

There are good reasons to reduce children's screen time. Excessive screen time is associated with a range of adverse health outcomes in children, including metabolic syndrome,²⁷ unfavourable body composition, decreased fitness, lowered scores for self-esteem and pro-social behaviour, and decreased academic achievement.⁵ Screen time is the most popular sedentary leisure time activity of children with the majority of children exceeding the recommended daily limits on screen time of *no more than 2 hours a day.*²¹ Screen time is the most modifiable of all sedentary behaviours and strategies such as imposing rules on screen time hold promise to reduce children's screen use.

The family plays a pivotal role in shaping children's screen time use and therefore it is important to engage families in efforts to reduce children's screen time. Qualitative research suggest the challenges faced by parents to reduce or restrict screen time, and television in particular, are that limiting children's television time will cause conflict in the home; increase bickering between siblings; impose on parents own time; require monetary and community resources for other forms of entertainment; and that televisions in the home offers cheap entertainment, free babysitting and educational opportunities.²⁸

Other research suggests parental attitudes that imposing screen time rules will help their child academically, or improve family communications and relationships, and that increasing awareness that other parents impose screen time rules to create social norm play an important role in parental intention to apply rules to children's screen time, and that targeting these beliefs will assist strategies to reduce screen time.²⁹ The following section reports on the prevalence of parental rules for children's screen time. Table 11.16 and Figure 11.16 show the prevalence of parents imposing screen time rules among children by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 59% of children 'usually' had parental rules on screen time and 10% never/rarely had screen time rules. The prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules has significantly declined since 2010, from 13% to 9% in 2015; while the prevalence of sometimes having rules significantly increased, from 27% in 2010 to 31% in 2015. Among girls the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules has significantly declined since 2010, from 15% to 10% in 2015; while the prevalence of sometimes having rules significantly increased, from 26% in 2010 to 32% in 2015.

	2015									20	10	
	Yea	r K	Yea	r 2	Yea	nr 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL												
Usually	64.8	(1.8)	68.7	(1.7)	66.7	(2.1)	35.6	(1.7)	59.3	(1.5)	60.1	(1.3)
Sometimes	29.1	(1.6)	26.8	(1.6)	27.2	(2.0)	41.3	(1.9)	30.9	(1.2)	26.9	(1.0) b
Rarely/never	6.1	(0.9)	4.6	(0.6)	6.1	(0.9)	23.2	(1.7)	9.7	(0.7)	13.1	(0.8) b
GIRLS												
Usually	63.8	(2.6)	66.8	(2.3)	63.5	(2.6)	36.6	(2.3)	58.2	(1.7)	59.4	(1.7)
Sometimes	28.9	(2.2)	28.0	(2.1)	29.7	(2.1)	41.8	(2.5)	31.8	(1.4)	26.0	(1.3) b
Rarely/never	7.4	(1.2)	5.2	(0.9)	6.8	(1.2)	21.7	(1.9)	10.0	(0.8)	14.6	(1.1) b
BOYS												
Usually	65.9	(1.9)	70.7	(2.2)	70.0	(2.4)	34.5	(2.5)	60.5	(1.6)	60.7	(1.5)
Sometimes	29.4	(1.9)	25.4	(2.2)	24.5	(2.3)	40.8	(2.5)	30.0	(1.3)	27.7	(1.2)
Rarely/never	4.8	(1.2)	3.9	(0.8)	5.4	(1.2)	24.7	(2.0)	9.5	(0.8)	11.6	(1.0)

Table 11.16 Prevalence of parental rules on child's screen time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.16 Prevalence of parental rules on child's screen time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that one in ten (10%) children's parents never/rarely impose rules on their child's screen time. Table 11.17 and Figure 11.17 show the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among girls from rural areas (13%), compared with girls from urban areas (9%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules significantly decreased among children from urban areas, from 13% in 2010 to 9% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas, from 14% in 2010 to 9% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among children from middle SES backgrounds (11%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (8%); and among girls from low (12%) and middle (11%) SES backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (8%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules significantly decreased among children from high SES backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 8% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES backgrounds (from 19% in 2010 to 12% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (from 12% in 2010 to 8% in 2015); and among boys from high SES backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 8% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: The prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly lower among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (7%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (10%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules significantly decreased among children from Englishspeaking backgrounds, from 14% in 2010 to 10% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds (from 15% in 2010 to 10% in 2015), and from Asian cultural backgrounds (from 12% in 2010 to 7% in 2015); and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 13% in 2010 to 10% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/ rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among children in the obese BMI category (15%), compared with children in a healthy weight BMI category (9%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the obese BMI category (15%), compared with girls in the healthy weight BMI category (9%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules significantly decreased among children in the healthy weight BMI category, from 13% in 2010 to 9% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 14% in 2010 to 9% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 12% in 2010 to 9% in 2015.

 Table 11.17
 Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015							2010				
_	Yea	ar K	Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Ye	ar 6	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	6.0	(1.0)	4.4	(0.6)	5.9	(1.0)	21.8	(1.8)	9.2	(0.7)	12.9	(0.8) b
Rural	6.5	(2.0)	5.3	(1.6)	6.9	(2.0)	27.5	(4.2)	11.7	(1.7)	14.5	(2.8)
SES												
Low	4.2	(1.2)	5.9	(1.6)	7.7	(2.4)	26.8	(5.2)	10.9	(1.9)	15.4	(1.7)
Middle	9.6	(1.7) a	4.3	(0.8)	5.5	(1.4)	23.6	(2.5)	10.9	(0.9) a	12.5	(1.1)
High (ref)	4.5	(0.9)	4.1	(0.8)	5.8	(1.1)	20.8	(2.3)	8.2	(0.8)	11.4	(1.0) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	6.1	(1.0)	4.8	(0.6)	5.8	(0.9)	24.0	(1.9)	10.0	(0.8)	13.8	(0.9) b
European	n	а	n	а	5.2	(4.7)	17.9	(10.3)	5.4	(2.6)	11.0	(4.2)
Middle Eastern	11.7	(5.8)	5.9	(2.9)	6.0	(5.0)	12.9	(5.7)	9.0	(2.8)	8.0	(1.7)
Asian	4.2	(2.0)	1.5	(1.5)	9.6	(2.7)	22.6	(6.7)	7.8	(1.2)	8.9	(1.5)
BMI category												
Thin	3.3	(1.9)	4.6	(3.6)	6.0	(2.5)	31.8	(6.9) a	11.4	(2.5)	15.6	(2.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	6.2	(1.1)	4.4	(0.8)	5.5	(1.0)	20.7	(1.7)	9.0	(0.7)	12.8	(0.8) b
Overweight	2.5	(1.2)	2.2	(1.2)	5.2	(1.9)	28.1	(3.1) a	11.1	(1.2)	12.5	(1.4)
Obese	11.3	(4.9)	12.8	(3.9) a	12.1	(3.9) a	24.2	(4.6)	14.8	(2.3) a	15.7	(2.4)
GIRLS												
Locality												
Urban (ref)	6.8	(1.2)	5.5	(1.0)	6.0	(1.4)	19.9	(2.0)	9.3	(0.9)	14.3	(1.1) b
Rural	9.5	(3.5)	3.7	(1.5)	9.4	(2.7)	27.7	(4.0)	12.7	(1.4) a	17.0	(2.9)
SES												
Low	5.8	(2.3)	7.1	(3.0)	9.8	(3.1)	25.9	(5.4)	11.9	(1.5) a	18.8	(1.9) b
Middle	11.6	(2.3) a	5.4	(1.2)	7.2	(2.0)	21.6	(3.2)	11.4	(1.3) a	13.7	(1.3)
High (ref)	5.1	(1.3)	4.4	(1.0)	4.9	(1.5)	19.6	(2.3)	8.0	(0.9)	11.3	(1.6) b
Cultural background												
English-speaking (ref)	7.6	(1.3)	5.2	(0.8)	6.3	(1.2)	22.8	(2.2)	10.3	(0.9)	15.2	(1.2) b
European	n	а	n	а	10.4	(9.1)	14.5	(10.7)	5.9	(3.5)	18.0	(7.0)
Middle Eastern	15.5	(9.2)	11.9	(5.5) a	8.4	(8.7)	6.1	(3.2) a	10.6	(2.8)	9.0	(2.2)
Asian	4.2	(2.5)	2.5	(2.5)	9.6	(3.9)	17.7	(8.4)	6.9	(1.2) a	11.7	(2.0) b
BMI category												
Thin	6.5	(3.9)	6.5	(6.3)	6.3	(3.6)	31.3	(6.4) a	13.9	(3.2)	16.7	(3.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	7.2	(1.3)	4.7	(1.0)	6.2	(1.3)	18.8	(2.2)	9.0	(0.9)	13.6	(1.2) b
Overweight	3.5	(2.0)	2.1	(1.5)	6.2	(2.7)	28.2	(4.3) a	10.3	(1.6)	14.7	(1.8)
Obese	15.0	(7.7)	17.6	(5.2) a	10.7	(4.6)	18.9	(7.1)	15.2	(2.5) a	22.1	(4.2)

			2010			
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years	All years
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	5.1 (1.4)	3.0 (0.7)	5.8 (1.3)	23.8 (2.2)	9.1 (0.8)	11.5 (1.0)
Rural	3.5 (2.1)	6.8 (2.6)	4.5 (3.0)	27.3 (4.7)	10.8 (2.2)	12.5 (3.0)
SES						
Low	2.7 (1.3)	5.0 (2.6)	5.7 (3.4)	27.6 (5.8)	10.0 (2.5)	12.2 (2.1)
Middle	7.3 (2.2)	3.2 (1.1)	3.6 (1.3)	25.3 (3.0)	10.5 (1.0)	11.4 (1.5)
High (ref)	4.0 (1.4)	3.8 (1.0)	6.7 (1.5)	22.1 (3.3)	8.4 (0.9)	11.4 (1.3) b
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	4.7 (1.2)	4.3 (0.9)	5.3 (1.1)	25.2 (2.2)	9.7 (0.8)	12.5 (1.1) b
European	na	na	na	23.5 (20.7)	4.9 (4.5)	2.9 (2.9)
Middle Eastern	8.2 (5.5)	na	3.1 (3.3)	19.1 (9.9)	7.5 (3.6)	7.1 (3.5)
Asian	4.1 (4.0)	na	9.5 (5.0)	27.0 (9.6)	9.3 (2.7)	6.2 (1.8)
BMI category						
Thin	na	2.4 (2.2)	5.6 (4.1)	33.0 (11.2)	8.3 (2.8)	14.4 (3.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	5.3 (1.5)	4.2 (1.2)	4.9 (1.2)	22.5 (2.0)	8.9 (0.9)	12.0 (1.1) b
Overweight	1.3 (1.2)	2.3 (2.3)	4.1 (2.2)	28.1 (4.2)	11.9 (1.7)	10.5 (1.9)
Obese	7.2 (5.5)	7.7 (4.8)	13.7 (6.6) a	29.3 (6.3)	14.2 (3.6)	9.3 (2.8)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all children for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.17 Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules among children in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% CI)

















SUMMARY OF THE SEDENTARY BEHAVIOURS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the indicators of sedentary behaviour ('sitting time') in children in primary school.

Sitting indicator	Guideline or	SPANS	Time (median)	or prevalence	Significant subgroup findings for 2015 [°] &
	recommendation	cut point	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015
WEEKDAYS					
Total sitting time	To break up long periods of sitting as often as possible ¹⁹	None	3:10 hours	3:05 hours	No significance testing done
Screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g., television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day — lower levels are associated with reduced health risks ¹⁹	<2 hours/day	58%	62%	2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday was significantly higher among girls and significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds and the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays significantly increased among girls from European cultural backgrounds
WEEKEND DAYS					
Total sitting time	To break up long periods of sitting as often as possible ¹⁹	None	5:50 hours	6:04 hours	No significance testing done
Screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g. television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day – lower levels are associated with reduced health risks ¹⁹	<2 hours/day	19%	21%	2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekend day was significantly higher among girls, and significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and in the obese BMI category Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days significantly increased among children in the overweight BMI category

Sitting indicator	Guideline or	SPANS	Time (median)) or prevalence	Significant subgroup findings for 2015 [°] &
	recommendation	cut point	2010	2015	- change between 2010-2015
HOME SCREEN ENVIRONM	IENT				
Awareness of national recommended daily limits on screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g., television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day – lower levels are associated with reduced health risks ¹⁹	Don't know (recommendation)	47%	53% sig	2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommendation was significantly higher among girls and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of children who did not know the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among children from urban and rural areas, each SES tertile, English-speaking, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds, and thin and healthy weight BMI categories
Television in the bedroom	There are no specific guidelines	TV in bedroom	28%	17% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, the prevalence of TV in the bedroom was significantly lower among girls and among children from Asian cultural backgrounds, and was significantly higher among children from low and middle SES backgrounds and children in the overweight and obese BMI categories Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of children with a TV in their bedroom significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, TV in the bedroom significantly decreased among children from urban areas, low and high SES backgrounds, and those in the healthy weight, overweight and obese BMI categories
Parent imposes screen time rules	There are no specific guidelines	Never/rarely	13%	10% sig	 2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among children from middle SES backgrounds and in the obese BMI category Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of children with parents imposing screen time rules significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, parents imposing screen time rules significantly decreased among children from urban areas, high SES, English-speaking backgrounds and those in the healthy weight BMI category

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05; * Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

SECONDARY SCHOOL

The following section presents the self-reported findings of sedentary behaviour among adolescents in secondary school. The estimates need to be interpreted along with their standard error (SE) or the inter-quartile range (IQR) value; a proportionally large SE or IQR means a less precise estimate.

WEEKDAY SITTING

The following section reports on the median total sitting time of adolescents on a weekday, outside of school hours. When considering change in total sitting time between 2010 and 2015 it is important to remember that playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet was added to the 2015 questionnaire, and is included in the total time for 2015. This may account for an increase in sitting time between 2010 and 2015.

Table 11.18 and Figure 11.18 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that adolescents spent in total sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, adolescents spent 5 hours and 32 hours minutes in total sitting time (outside of school hours) on a usual weekday in 2015. Total daily sitting time appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups, and Year 10 adolescents reported 51 minutes more sitting time than Year 8. Between 2010 and 2015, adolescents' total daily sitting time increased 13 minutes, and 28 minutes among girls. The temporal increase may be due to the inclusion of the use of smartphones and tablets in the 2015 survey.

 Table 11.18
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

		2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years	
WEEKDAY					
All	5:05 (4:41)	5:54 (4:18)	5:32 (4:23)	5:19 (3:26)	
Girls	5:07 (5:02)	5:50 (3:55)	5:34 (4:31)	5:06 (3:27)	
Boys	5:02 (4:12)	6:00 (4:23)	5:31 (4:23)	5:30 (3:26)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 11.18 Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours:minutes)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that adolescents spent 5 hours and 32 minutes (median) in total sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours. Table 11.19 and Figure 11.19 show the median total sitting time among adolescents on a weekday (outside of school hours) by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Differences between socio-demographic characteristics were not statistically tested.

Locality

2015: Overall, adolescents from urban areas spent 47 minutes more in total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, compared with adolescents from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time increased 18 minutes among adolescents from urban areas and 19 minutes among adolescents from rural between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time appeared fairly consistent across SES tertiles. Adolescents from low SES backgrounds spent 12 minutes more in total daily sitting time compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Adolescents from low SES backgrounds spent 29 minutes more in total daily sitting time in 2015, compared with 2010. There appeared to be little change in total daily sitting time among adolescents from middle and high SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among adolescents from Middle Eastern (6:36 hours) and Asian (6:44 hours) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (5:21 hours).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (6 minutes), Middle Eastern (48 minutes) and Asian cultural backgrounds (44 minutes), and decreased by 69 minutes among adolescents from uropean cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among adolescents in the overweight (4 minutes) and obese (15 minutes) BMI categories, and 34 minutes lower among adolescents in the thin BMI category, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time decreased among adolescents in the thin (31 minutes) and obese (3 minutes) BMI categories; and increased among adolescents in the healthy weight (17 minutes) and overweight (19 minutes) BMI categories.

 Table 11.19
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekday, outside of school hours, among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	5:23 (4:44)	6:12 (4:34)	5:47 (4:36)	5:29 (3:26)
Rural	4:31 (4:06)	5:20 (3:48)	5:00 (4:12)	4:41 (3:25)
SES				
Low	5:29 (5:07)	5:49 (4:06)	5:40 (4:32)	5:11 (3:32)
Middle	5:17 (4:32)	5:55 (4:17)	5:36 (4:28)	5:34 (3:34)
High (ref)	4:43 (4:01)	5:59 (4:14)	5:18 (4:16)	5:14 (3:10)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	4:56 (4:36)	5:46 (4:00)	5:21 (4:23)	5:15 (3:25)
European	4:26 (3:06)	5:54 (4:42)	5:06 (4:34)	6:15 (3:09)
Middle Eastern	6:16 (8:18)	6:39 (5:41)	6:36 (6:41)	5:48 (3:43)
Asian	5:49 (3:28)	7:01 (4:14)	6:44 (4:23)	6:00 (3:35)
BMI category				
Thin	4:12 (4:44)	5:20 (4:17)	4:59 (4:26)	5:30 (3:22)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:01 (4:19)	6:03 (4:08)	5:33 (4:15)	5:16 (3:23)
Overweight	5:37 (5:05)	5:32 (4:20)	5:37 (4:41)	5:18 (3:35)
Obese	5:54 (6:24)	5:43 (4:14)	5:48 (5:08)	5:51 (4:33)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	5:20 (4:59)	6:10 (4:36)	5:45 (4:56)	5:14 (3:26)
Rural	4:34 (4:40)	5:18 (3:11)	5:08 (4:18)	4:24 (3:23)
SES				
Low	5:28 (5:44)	5:38 (3:41)	5:38 (4:24)	4:57 (3:20)
Middle	5:35 (5:18)	6:05 (4:04)	5:45 (4:57)	5:18 (3:33)
High (ref)	4:27 (3:57)	5:53 (4:10)	5:08 (4:18)	5:01 (3:17)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	5:00 (5:02)	5:40 (3:33)	5:23 (4:17)	5:02 (3:25)
European	4:09 (2:42)	7:55 (3:40)	4:45 (4:50)	5:10 (3:26)
Middle Eastern	5:26 (5:39)	8:02 (7:50)	6:16 (7:48)	5:08 (4:15)
Asian	5:31 (5:13)	7:00 (4:43)	6:48 (5:06)	5:50 (3:05)
BMI category				
Thin	4:21 (7:44)	5:16 (4:33)	5:09 (5:31)	5:12 (3:23)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:04 (4:35)	6:01 (3:54)	5:38 (4:09)	5:07 (3:27)
Overweight	5:33 (6:32)	5:20 (3:58)	5:24 (5:23)	4:49 (3:03)
Obese	6:26 (6:31)	4:24 (3:29)	5:39 (4:27)	5:16 (4:46)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	5:26 (4:26)	6:16 (4:26)	5:48 (4:30)	5:44 (3:21)
Rural	4:28 (3:46)	5:24 (4:04)	4:51 (4:00)	4:43 (3:37)
SES				
Low	5:32 (4:42)	5:58 (4:29)	5:43 (4:37)	5:20 (3:35)
Middle	4:58 (3:51)	5:52 (4:24)	5:21 (4:09)	5:48 (3:44)
High (ref)	4:47 (3:54)	6:19 (4:17)	5:26 (4:16)	5:25 (3:02)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	4:54 (4:12)	5:54 (4:26)	5:18 (4:26)	5:24 (3:19)
European	7:38 (5:33)	5:50 (3:16)	5:53 (5:49)	7:11 (2:27)
Middle Eastern	8:21 (8:10)	6:18 (5:25)	6:38 (5:32)	6:06 (3:25)
Asian	6:00 (2:41)	7:00 (4:01)	6:27 (4:02)	6:03 (3:49)
BMI category				
Thin	4:05 (3:26)	5:30 (4:05)	4:42 (3:39)	5:54 (3:29)
Healthy weight (ref)	5:00 (4:07)	6:04 (4:19)	5:30 (4:26)	5:24 (3:17)
Overweight	5:49 (4:24)	6:02 (4:22)	5:53 (4:22)	5:47 (3:27)
Obese	5:39 (6:25)	6:38 (6:16)	5:51 (5:42)	6:04 (4:23)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



















DOMAINS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

While watching television is the most popular sitting activity among adolescents, there are a range of other activities that adolescents do while sitting or lying down.¹⁷ Many of these activities serve important social and cognitive developmental skills such as reading, sitting with friends, listening to or playing music, hobbies and crafts, homework, religious and cultural activities and passive transportation.¹⁷

Measuring total sitting time is difficult; objective measures (e.g., inclinometers, accelerometers) provide no contextual information and self-report is prone to recall and social biases. The benefit of self-report is that it can provide contextual information on different sedentary activities. For SPANS, adolescents reported the amount of time spent in 13 sedentary activities for each day of the week, outside of school hours, and 14 sedentary activities for each weekend day. For the analysis, the activities were categorised into five separate domains of sedentary behaviour: educational, passive travel, cultural, social, and screen time activities.

Monitoring specific domains of sitting is important to understand the types of sitting adolescents engage in and to examine temporal changes in adolescents' sedentary behaviour. In 2015, information on time spent playing on a smartphone or iPad/ tablet was added to the guestionnaire because of the increased uptake and use of these screen devices among adolescents.6

Table 11.20 and Figure 11.20 show the median daily time that adolescents spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a usual weekday, outside of school hours, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Screen time has been reported with and without smartphone and/or tablet use. Overall, adolescents spent 20 minutes sitting in cultural activities, 51 minutes in educational activities, 2 hours and 36 minutes on screen time (including smartphone and tablet use), 1 hour and 30 minutes on screen time, excluding smartphone and tablet use, 19 minutes on social activities, and 17 minutes on passive travel on a weekday in 2015. Girls spent more time in cultural, educational, social and passive travel than boys; and boys had higher screen time than girls. Daily sitting time increases with age among adolescents for all domains except cultural activities.

 Table 11.20
 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

Weekdey		2010		
weekuay	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Cultural	0:25 (0:59)	0:14 (0:57)	0:20 (0:59)	0:26 (0:59)
Education	0:47 (1:12)	0:55 (1:14)	0:51 (1:14)	0:48 (1:07)
Screen time ^a	2:22 (3:14)	2:47 (2:55)	2:36 (3:07)	na
Screen time ^b	1:24 (2:08)	1:39 (2:03)	1:30 (2:06)	2:23 (2:32)
Social	0:14 (0:48)	0:23 (0:58)	0:19 (0:57)	0:17 (0:51)
Travel	0:15 (0:40)	0:19 (0:45)	0:17 (0:42)	0:27 (0:45)
GIRLS				
Cultural	0:30 (0:54)	0:20 (0:58)	0:25 (0:59)	0:26 (0:58)
Education	0:52 (1:16)	0:59 (1:20)	0:58 (1:18)	0:48 (1:05)
Screen time ^a	2:05 (3:08)	2:37 (2:50)	2:19 (3:03)	na
Screen time ^b	1:00 (1:42)	1:13 (1:33)	1:09 (1:39)	2:00 (2:05)
Social	0:21 (0:58)	0:30 (1:02)	0:29 (0:59)	0:22 (0:54)
Travel	0:15 (0:39)	0:20 (0:44)	0:18 (0:40)	0:29 (0:50)
BOYS				
Cultural	0:20 (0:56)	0:05 (0:55)	0:12 (0:55)	0:26 (1:00)
Education	0:43 (1:07)	0:47 (1:18)	0:45 (1:16)	0:47 (1:05)
Screen time ^a	2:37 (3:12)	2:59 (3:00)	2:49 (3:09)	na
Screen time ^b	1:57 (2:25)	2:00 (2:17)	2:00 (2:24)	2:46 (2:48)
Social	0:06 (0:33)	0:16 (0:56)	0:10 (0:45)	0:10 (0:42)
Travel	0:16 (0:41)	0:15 (0:44)	0:15 (0:42)	0:25 (0:43)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

^a = includes smartphone, tablet.

^b = excludes smartphone, tablet.

na = not available.

Figure 11.20 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekday (outside of school hours) among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours: minutes)





WEEKEND DAY

The following section reports on the median total sitting time of adolescents on a weekend day. Note that playing on a smartphone or iPad/tablet was added to the 2015 questionnaire and is included in the total time for 2015. This may account for any increase in sitting time between 2010 and 2015.

Table 11.21 and Figure 11.21 show the median daily time, in hours and minutes, that adolescents spent in total sitting time on a usual weekend day by sex

and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, adolescents spent 8 hours and 8 minutes in total sitting time on a weekend day in 2015. Total sitting time appeared to be slightly higher among boys, compared with girls within year groups; and older adolescents appeared to increase total daily sitting time by 80-90 minutes. Between 2010 and 2015, overall total daily sitting time among adolescents increased 8 minutes, and 19 minutes among girls, while boys' total sitting time decreased 14 minutes.

 Table 11.21
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours:minutes, IQR)

		2010			
	Year 8 Year 10		All years	All years	
WEEKEND DAY					
All	7:29 (6:59)	8:59 (6:57)	8:08 (7:13)	8:00 (5:44)	
Girls	7:23 (7:09)	8:44 (6:39)	8:00 (7:04)	7:41 (5:38)	
Boys	7:29 (6:44)	9:00 (7:11)	8:13 (7:18)	8:27 (5:39)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



Figure 11.21 Median total sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (hours:minutes)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that adolescents spent 8 hours and 8 minutes (median) in total sitting time on a weekend day. Table 11.22 and Figure 11.22 show the median total sitting time among adolescents on a weekend day by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Differences between socio-demographic characteristics were not statistically tested.

Locality

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was 54 minutes higher among adolescents from urban areas, compared with adolescents from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time has increased 7 minutes among adolescents from urban areas and 10 minutes among adolescents from rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among adolescents from middle SES background (8:29 hours), than children from high SES (8:00 hours) and low SES (7:56 hours) backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time increased among adolescents from low SES (15 minutes) and middle SES (18 minutes) backgrounds, and decreased 8 minutes among adolescents from high SES backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among adolescents from European (9:41 hours) and Asian (9:54 hours) cultural backgrounds and lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern (6:57 hours) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (7:59 hours). Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time increased among adolescents from Englishspeaking backgrounds (1 minute) and Asian (32 minutes) cultural backgrounds and decreased among adolescents from Middle Eastern (81 minutes) and European (24 minutes) cultural backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, total daily sitting time was higher among adolescents in the thin (7 minutes) and obese (18 minutes) BMI categories, and 12 minutes lower among adolescents in the overweight BMI category, compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, total daily sitting time decreased among adolescents in the thin (2 minutes) and obese (51minutes) BMI categories, and increased among adolescents in the healthy weight (10 minutes) and overweight (12 minutes) BMI categories.

 Table 11.22
 Median total daily sitting time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

	2015				20	10	
-	Yea	ır 8	Yea	r 10	All years	All y	ears
ALL							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	7:45	(7:13)	9:08	(6:52)	8:23 (7:01)	8:16	(5:41)
Rural	6:35	(6:26)	8:23	(7:27)	7:29 (7:11)	7:19	(5:47)
SES							
Low	7:29	(8:32)	8:35	(7:55)	7:56 (8:17)	7:41	(5:46)
Middle	7:58	(6:59)	9:13	(7:33)	8:29 (7:10)	8:11	(5:57)
High (ref)	7:00	(5:48)	8:59	(6:06)	8:00 (6:10)	8:08	(5:16)
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	7:24	(6:55)	8:44	(6:51)	7:59 (7:00)	7:58	(5:31)
European	8:23	(4:24)	11:22	(6:24)	9:41 (5:59)	10:05	(5:51)
Middle Eastern	6:06	(8:11)	8:39	(6:57)	6:57 (7:45)	8:18	(6:01)
Asian	8:02	(6:30)	10:44	(6:28)	9:54 (6:55)	9:22	(5:49)
BMI category							
Thin	7:01	(7:22)	9:00	(4:50)	8:16 (6:42)	8:18	(5:49)
Healthy weight (ref)	7:16	(6:15)	9:00	(6:47)	8:09 (6:40)	7:59	(5:31)
Overweight	7:55	(7:53)	7:59	(7:44)	7:57 (7:50)	7:45	(6:14)
Obese	8:56	(9:00)	7:45	(9:11)	8:27 (8:59)	9:18	(5:38)
GIRLS							
Locality							
Urban (ref)	7:44	(7:23)	8:49	(6:53)	8:13 (7:04)	7:51	(5:37)
Rural	6:34	(6:13)	8:28	(5:35)	7:37 (6:19)	7:13	(5:18)
SES							
Low	7:15	(8:43)	8:46	(5:53)	8:00 (7:45)	7:26	(5:38)
Middle	8:09	(7:23)	8:56	(7:48)	8:37 (7:29)	7:56	(5:42)
High (ref)	6:58	(5:45)	8:30	(6:31)	7:42 (5:55)	7:42	(5:41)
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref)	7:16	(6:56)	8:31	(6:38)	7:58 (7:05)	7:37	(5:41)
European	7:31	(3:14)	10:34	(8:27)	7:51 (5:01)	7:14	(4:27)
Middle Eastern	5:37	(5:21)	7:51	(7:10)	5:44 (7:50)	7:59	(5:38)
Asian	7:45	(7:09)	10:27	(6:55)	9:44 (7:08)	9:06	(5:33)
BMI category							
Thin	6:49	(9:34)	8:44	(4:47)	8:20 (8:27)	8:11	(5:48)
Healthy weight (ref)	7:10	(5:56)	8:56	(6:18)	8:04 (6:33)	7:38	(5:35)
Overweight	7:36	(8:20)	8:02	(7:07)	7:55 (7:40)	7:37	(5:34)
Obese	10:47	(8:19)	4:47	(7:38)	8:28 (9:48)	7:50	(6:12)

	2015				2010			
	Yea	nr 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	7:48	(6:55)	9:28	(6:36)	8:28	(7:06)	8:41	(5:32)
Rural	6:37	(6:10)	7:58	(8:44)	7:08	(7:51)	7:24	(5:58)
SES								
Low	7:29	(8:10)	7:59	(8:49)	7:46	(8:45)	7:58	(6:14)
Middle	7:55	(6:45)	9:28	(7:05)	8:28	(7:16)	8:32	(5:45)
High (ref)	7:05	(5:49)	9:29	(5:35)	8:17	(6:06)	8:39	(5:02)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	7:28	(6:46)	8:54	(7:15)	8:00	(7:09)	8:15	(5:29)
European	12:15	(6:10)	9:45	(6:00)	11:10	(6:25)	12:13	(4:49)
Middle Eastern	7:11	(9:22)	8:34	(6:51)	7:40	(7:57)	9:31	(6:57)
Asian	8:06	(7:00)	10:56	(5:57)	10:07	(6:54)	9:48	(5:39)
BMI category								
Thin	7:03	(5:33)	9:02	(4:45)	8:14	(5:28)	9:08	(5:10)
Healthy weight (ref)	7:27	(6:41)	9:11	(7:01)	8:14	(7:11)	8:28	(5:24)
Overweight	7:55	(7:17)	7:58	(8:25)	7:58	(7:51)	7:56	(6:43)
Obese	5:50	(8:02)	9:29	(9:02)	8:24	(8:45)	9:36	(5:13)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.



















NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

DOMAINS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOUR

Table 11.23 and Figure 11.23 show the median time, in hours per day, that adolescents in secondary school spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour; that is, time spent sitting in educational, travel, cultural, social and screen time activities, on a weekend day, by sex and year group. Overall, adolescents spent 15 minutes sitting in cultural activities, 30 minutes in educational activities, 4 hours and 29 minutes on screen time (including smartphone and tablet use), 2 hours and 58 minutes on screen time, excluding smartphone and tablet use, 40 minutes on social activities and 10 minutes on passive travel on a weekend day in 2015. All domains of sitting showed an increase with age, except cultural activities, and girls spent more time in cultural, educational, social and passive travel than boys; while boys had higher screen time than girls.

 Table 11.23
 Median time spent in each domain of sedentary behaviour on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (hours: minutes, IQR)

Western dev		2010		
weekenu day	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Cultural	0:20 (1:13)	0:10 (0:59)	0:15 (1:09)	0:29 (1:29)
Education	0:29 (1:13)	0:41 (1:29)	0:30 (1:28)	0:30 (1:27)
Screen time ^a	3:59 (4:59)	4:57 (5:11)	4:29 (5:00)	na
Screen time ^b	2:55 (3:44)	3:14 (4:02)	2:58 (3:51)	4:14 (3:59)
Social	0:30 (1:29)	0:55 (1:56)	0:40 (1:56)	0:45 (1:55)
Travel	0:09 (0:39)	0:13 (0:43)	0:10 (0:40)	0:15 (0:40)
GIRLS				
Cultural	0:29 (1:29)	0:24 (1:13)	0:28 (1:27)	0:30 (1:29)
Education	0:31 (1:25)	0:56 (1:52)	0:44 (1:29)	0:43 (1:25)
Screen time ^a	3:29 (4:24)	4:26 (4:59)	3:59 (4:45)	na
Screen time ^b	2:09 (3:00)	2:27 (3:19)	2:28 (3:12)	3:30 (3:18)
Social	0:45 (1:52)	0:57 (2:14)	0:56 (1:56)	0:57 (1:44)
Travel	0:09 (0:40)	0:18 (0:45)	0:14 (0:44)	0:17 (0:43)
BOYS				
Cultural	0:09 (0:59)	0:00 (0:59)	0:00 (0:59)	0:28 (1:36)
Education	0:21 (0:59)	0:26 (1:25)	0:28 (1:11)	0:28 (1:14)
Screen time ^a	4:42 (5:03)	5:26 (5:00)	4:59 (5:12)	na
Screen time ^b	3:28 (4:10)	4:14 (4:34)	3:56 (4:24)	4:57 (4:24)
Social	0:24 (0:59)	0:30 (1:52)	0:28 (1:28)	0:29 (1:29)
Travel	0:08 (0:38)	0:00 (0:30)	0:03 (0:34)	0:14 (0:39)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

^a = includes smartphone, tablet.

^b = excludes smartphone, tablet.

na = not available.





SCREEN TIME

Screen-time refers to leisure time spent watching television, DVDs, videos, using computers (for fun), playing computer or video games (e.g., Wii, PlayStation, Xbox, Nintendo) and, more recently, playing on smartphones or tablet devices. Recommendations on Australian children's use of electronic media, or screen time were first published in 2004 by the Department of Health and Ageing¹⁸ and revised in 2014.¹⁹ The current guidelines recommend that adolescents (i.e., age 13-17 years) limit use of electronic media for entertainment to no more than two hours a day – and lower levels are associated with reduced health risks. This section presents the prevalence of adolescents who meet this recommendation, on weekdays and on weekend days.

The 2015 screen time prevalence estimates include playing on a smartphone or tablet device. Playing on a smart phone or tablet device *was not* measured in 2010; hence caution is required when examining prevalence difference between 2010 and 2015.



WEEKDAY

Table 11.24 and Figure 11.24 show the prevalence of meeting recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday (outside of school hours), among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 36% of adolescents met the recommended daily limits on screen time and there was no significant difference between girls and boys. There was no significant change in the proportion of adolescents meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.24
 Prevalence of meeting recommended daily limits on screen time (ST) on a weekday among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Met ST recommendation	42.2 (2.9)	29.2 (2.3)	35.7 (2.2)	39.7 (1.8)
Did not meet ST recommendation	57.8 (2.9)	70.8 (2.3)	64.3 (2.2)	60.3 (1.8)
GIRLS				
Met ST recommendation	47.1 (3.9) a	31.6 (3.6)	39.2 (3.1)	46.4 (2.0)
Did not meet ST recommendation	52.9 (3.9)	68.4 (3.6)	60.8 (3.1)	53.6 (2.0)
BOYS				
Met ST recommendation	37.4 (3.6)	26.9 (2.8)	32.1 (2.7)	33.3 (2.4)
Did not meet ST recommendation	62.6 (3.6)	73.1 (2.8)	67.9 (2.7)	66.7 (2.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately onethird (36%) of adolescents met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays. Table 11.25 and Figure 11.25 show the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among adolescents by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from urban and from rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents from urban or from rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents from different SES backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents from different cultural backgrounds between 2010 and 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in different BMI categories between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.25
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
-	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	40.0 (3.3)	28.2 (2.4)	34.1 (2.4)	38.3 (2.0)
Rural	48.1 (6.4)	32.0 (6.1)	40.0 (5.5)	44.3 (3.8)
SES				
Low	37.1 (4.2) a	28.2 (2.7)	32.5 (2.8)	36.9 (3.7)
Middle	36.8 (4.7) a	29.8 (4.0)	33.3 (3.4)	34.7 (2.1)
High (ref)	52.3 (4.8)	29.8 (4.8)	41.3 (4.3)	47.2 (2.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	42.6 (3.1)	29.3 (2.6)	36.0 (2.5)	40.1 (1.7)
European	64.3 (15.0)	33.5 (11.0)	48.3 (10.4)	43.3 (9.3)
Middle Eastern	39.7 (9.6)	43.1 (13.0)	41.3 (8.4)	39.3 (7.8)
Asian	40.5 (6.5)	22.7 (4.9)	29.9 (3.7)	32.0 (4.5)
BMI category				
Thin	43.3 (6.1)	37.9 (7.3)	40.8 (5.3)	36.7 (5.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	44.2 (3.3)	29.9 (2.7)	36.9 (2.5)	42.0 (2.0)
Overweight	38.3 (4.1)	27.0 (3.9)	32.7 (2.7)	34.9 (2.9)
Obese	32.6 (5.4)	22.1 (6.7)	27.5 (4.0)	28.7 (4.2)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	45.6 (4.7)	30.2 (3.7)	37.8 (3.5)	45.4 (2.2)
Rural	51.2 (7.3)	35.8 (9.5)	43.5 (7.6)	50.0 (4.7)
SES				
Low	43.8 (5.5)	29.5 (4.9)	36.7 (4.0)	43.1 (3.9)
Middle	41.5 (5.8)	33.1 (5.8)	37.2 (4.5)	42.7 (2.9)
High (ref)	55.2 (6.8)	32.4 (6.4)	43.7 (6.1)	52.8 (2.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	47.4 (4.2)	32.5 (4.1)	40.0 (3.6)	47.0 (2.1)
European	80.6 (14.9)	11.1 (8.7)	55.7 (12.6)	64.0 (11.2)
Middle Eastern	41.9 (12.8)	42.5 (14.9)	42.1 (11.1)	46.5 (9.8)
Asian	45.5 (9.0)	23.1 (6.2)	31.9 (4.0)	30.4 (3.8)
BMI category				
Thin	44.4 (8.6)	41.4 (8.7)	43.1 (6.0)	41.7 (7.1)
Healthy weight (ref)	48.4 (4.4)	33.1 (4.3)	40.5 (3.7)	48.6 (2.5)
Overweight	45.7 (6.0)	27.2 (5.2)	36.3 (4.1)	44.4 (4.7)
Obese	41.0 (8.7)	20.3 (7.8)	31.3 (6.1)	31.3 (6.3)
		2010		
------------------------	--------------	-------------	-------------	-------------
_	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	34.2 (4.2)	26.1 (3.5)	30.2 (3.2)	31.6 (2.7)
Rural	45.3 (6.7)	28.7 (5.4)	36.9 (5.2)	39.2 (4.5)
SES				
Low	30.1 (4.0) a	27.0 (3.5)	28.5 (2.8)	31.0 (4.3)
Middle	32.7 (5.2) a	26.7 (4.8)	29.8 (4.1)	27.8 (2.6)
High (ref)	49.4 (6.4)	26.8 (5.8)	38.7 (5.3)	41.6 (3.7)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	38.1 (3.9)	26.2 (3.0)	32.2 (3.0)	33.6 (2.3)
European	14.5 (14.5)	47.6 (14.2)	38.7 (13.4)	30.1 (10.3)
Middle Eastern	37.5 (9.5)	43.5 (16.8)	40.6 (9.4)	28.9 (9.0)
Asian	33.5 (8.0)	22.2 (6.8)	27.0 (6.0)	33.1 (6.5)
BMI category				
Thin	42.1 (9.4)	34.9 (10.7)	38.6 (8.3)	29.1 (5.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	40.1 (4.2)	26.6 (3.3)	33.3 (3.2)	35.7 (2.7)
Overweight	31.7 (4.4)	26.8 (5.8)	29.3 (3.4)	27.4 (2.8)
Obese	23.5 (7.4)	23.8 (9.9)	23.6 (5.8)	27.1 (6.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





Figure 11.25 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)













WEEKEND DAY

Table 11.26 and Figure 11.26 show the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 17% of adolescents met the recommended daily limits on screen time; and girls (20%) were significantly more likely to meet the recommended daily limits on screen time, compared with boys (14%). The proportion of adolescents meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time has not changed significantly between 2010 and 2015.

 Table 11.26
 Prevalence of meeting the screen time (ST) recommendation on weekend days among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Met ST recommendation	20.7 (1.7)	12.9 (1.3)	16.8 (1.2)	15.2 (1.0)
Did not meet ST recommendation	79.3 (1.7)	87.1 (1.3)	83.2 (1.2)	84.8 (1.0)
GIRLS				
Met ST recommendation	24.9 (2.1) a	14.6 (1.9)	19.7 (1.5) a	19.9 (1.4)
Did not meet ST recommendation	75.1 (2.1)	85.4 (1.9)	80.3 (1.5)	80.1 (1.4)
BOYS				
Met ST recommendation	16.6 (2.1)	11.1 (2.0)	13.9 (1.5)	10.9 (1.1)
Did not meet ST recommendation	83.4 (2.1)	88.9 (2.0)	86.1 (1.5)	89.1 (1.1)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 17% of adolescents met the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days. Table 11.27 and Figure 11.27 show the prevalence of meeting recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics, and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas (22%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (15%); and among boys from rural areas (19%), compared with boys from urban areas (12%).

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents from urban or from rural areas between 2010 and 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: There were no significant changes in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents from different SES backgrounds, between 2010 and 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 8% in 2010 to 21% in 2015; and among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds, from 11% in 2010 to 29% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: The prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among girls in the obese BMI category, from 10% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and among boys in the healthy weight BMI category, from 11% in 2010 to 15% in 2015.

 Table 11.27
 Prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekend day among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015				2010			
	Yea	ır 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears	All y	ears
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	18.6	(2.0)	11.4	(1.3)	15.0	(1.3)	13.5	(0.8)
Rural	26.4	(2.9) a	16.9	(2.8) a	21.7	(2.3) a	21.3	(2.5)
SES								
Low	21.5	(2.6)	16.4	(2.4)	18.9	(1.9)	19.2	(2.4)
Middle	17.2	(2.2)	10.9	(1.6)	14.1	(1.5)	12.2	(1.4)
High (ref)	23.1	(3.4)	10.8	(2.2)	17.1	(2.3)	15.2	(1.1)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	20.7	(1.8)	12.6	(1.3)	16.7	(1.3)	15.6	(1.0)
European	6.2	(6.2)	10.1	(7.0)	8.2	(3.9)	15.2	(6.0)
Middle Eastern	23.9	(4.9)	18.0	(8.2)	21.1	(4.9)	8.4	(1.5) b
Asian	22.4	(6.5)	14.9	(3.6)	18.0	(3.9)	12.1	(1.8)
BMI category								
Thin	24.1	(5.9)	11.7	(3.6)	18.5	(3.8)	14.3	(3.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	21.2	(2.1)	13.1	(1.4)	17.1	(1.4)	15.5	(1.1)
Overweight	19.8	(2.4)	10.0	(2.4)	15.1	(1.6)	16.4	(2.2)
Obese	13.4	(3.9)	21.9	(9.6)	17.6	(5.4)	9.6	(2.8)
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	22.6	(2.5)	13.7	(2.1)	18.1	(1.8)	18.0	(1.3)
Rural	31.7	(4.0)	17.3	(3.9)	24.5	(3.1)	26.4	(3.6)
SES								
Low	24.4	(3.1)	17.7	(3.6)	21.1	(2.6)	24.2	(3.2)
Middle	21.7	(3.6)	10.8	(2.4)	16.2	(2.4)	16.0	(2.2)
High (ref)	28.1	(4.8)	14.8	(3.3)	21.4	(3.1)	20.1	(1.5)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	25.5	(2.4)	14.3	(1.7)	19.9	(1.6)	20.5	(1.6)
European	8.3	(8.4)	11.1	(8.7)	9.3	(5.2)	24.4	(10.7)
Middle Eastern	34.1	(14.5)	23.1	(15.7)	29.4	(12.1)	10.5	(2.4) b
Asian	23.0	(7.0)	16.0	(5.0)	18.8	(4.4)	14.2	(3.9)
BMI category								
Thin	31.0	(7.3)	13.6	(5.7)	23.4	(4.3)	15.8	(3.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	24.9	(2.7)	14.4	(2.0)	19.5	(2.0)	20.7	(1.8)
Overweight	25.3	(4.4)	10.4	(3.5)	17.8	(2.5)	21.2	(3.4)
Obese	15.8	(5.8)	33.8	(13.4)	24.3	(7.7)	10.4	(3.2) b

	2015			
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	14.6 (2.4)	8.9 (1.6)	11.8 (1.2)	9.2 (1.0)
Rural	21.6 (3.4)	16.6 (4.7) a	19.1 (3.5) a	16.7 (2.0)
SES				
Low	18.4 (4.0)	15.2 (3.8) a	16.7 (2.9)	14.4 (2.5)
Middle	13.3 (2.3)	11.0 (2.4)	12.2 (1.8)	8.8 (1.5)
High (ref)	18.0 (3.6)	6.2 (1.5)	12.4 (2.0)	10.2 (1.5)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	16.3 (2.2)	10.9 (2.2)	13.7 (1.7)	11.0 (1.1)
European	na	9.4 (9.7)	6.9 (7.1)	9.3 (6.0)
Middle Eastern	13.9 (8.1)	14.4 (12.2)	14.2 (7.4)	5.2 (2.7)
Asian	21.7 (10.4)	13.1 (4.8)	16.8 (6.3)	10.8 (2.9)
BMI category				
Thin	17.4 (7.2)	10.1 (5.0)	13.9 (4.6)	12.1 (5.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	17.5 (2.6)	11.8 (2.4)	14.6 (1.9)	10.6 (1.1) b
Overweight	15.1 (2.8)	9.7 (3.4)	12.5 (2.1)	12.5 (2.8)
Obese	10.4 (4.9)	10.2 (7.9)	10.3 (4.8)	9.1 (4.0)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















AWARENESS OF SCREEN TIME GUIDELINES For Adolescents

Recommendations for adolescents' screen time exposure were introduced in 2004.30 Monitoring the level of adolescent awareness of the recommendation is a proxy indicator of the effectiveness of communication strategies about the recommendation. For SPANS, adolescents awareness of the recommended daily limits on screen time was assessed two ways; (i) using an opened-ended question asking respondents to report the recommendation, with only respondents reporting 2 hours a day classified as knowing the recommendation; and (ii) providing an 'I don't know' response option. The 'I don't know' response option decreases the likelihood of respondents being forced to guess the recommendation and can be used to inform dissemination strategies around the recommended daily limits on screen times.

Table 11.28 and Figure 11.28 show the prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time for adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 11% of adolescents knew the recommended daily limits on screen time for adolescents. Overall, the proportion of adolescents who know the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly decreased, from 14% in 2010 to 11% in 2015. Similarly, the proportion of girls who know the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly decreased, from 14% in 2010 to 10% in 2015.

 Table 11.28
 Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Correctly reported < 2hrs	9.6 (1.2)	11.3 (1.1)	10.5 (0.8)	14.2 (1.1) b
Did not report < 2hrs	90.4 (1.2)	88.7 (1.1)	89.5 (0.8)	85.8 (1.1)
GIRLS				
Correctly reported < 2hrs	9.5 (1.4)	9.9 (1.5)	9.7 (1.0)	13.6 (1.5) b
Did not report < 2hrs	90.5 (1.4)	90.1 (1.5)	90.3 (1.0)	86.4 (1.5)
BOYS				
Correctly reported < 2hrs	9.8 (1.6)	12.8 (1.7)	11.3 (1.2)	14.7 (1.4)
Did not report < 2hrs	90.2 (1.6)	87.2 (1.7)	88.7 (1.2)	85.3 (1.4)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 11.28 Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

Table 11.29 and Figure 11.29 show the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 57% of adolescents do not know the recommended daily limits on screen time. The prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among adolescents, from 48% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; among girls, from 50% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and among boys, from 46% in 2010 to 56% in 2015.

 Table 11.29
 Prevalence of knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2015				
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years		
ALL						
Did not know recommendation	56.7 (2.1)	56.3 (1.8)	56.5 (1.4)	47.5 (1.4) b		
GIRLS						
Did not know recommendation	58.0 (3.1)	55.7 (3.3)	56.8 (2.2)	49.7 (2.0) b		
BOYS						
Did not know recommendation	55.5 (2.9)	57.0 (2.6)	56.2 (2.2)	45.5 (2.0) b		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 11.29 Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by year and sex in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that more than half (57%) of adolescents did not know the recommended daily limits on screen time. Table 11.30 and Figure 11.30 show the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, from 46% in 2010 to 56% in 2015; among girls from urban areas, from 49% in 2010 to 56% in 2015; and among boys from urban areas, from 43% in 2010 to 56% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds, from 48% in 2010 to

61% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 54% in 2015. The prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among boys from middle SES backgrounds, from 45% in 2010 to 61% in 2015; and from high SES backgrounds, from 41% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (36%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (58%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (25%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (58%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 48% in 2010 to 58% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls from English-speaking backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 58% in 2015; and among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 46% in 2010 to 57% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time has significantly increased among adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category, from 48% in 2010 to 57% in 2015; and the overweight BMI category, from 45% in 2010 to 57% in 2015. The prevalence significantly increased among girls in the healthy weight (from 50% in 2010 to 57% in 2015) and overweight (from 47% in 2010 to 58% in 2015) BMI categories; and among boys in the healthy weight (from 46% in 2010 to 56% in 2015) and overweight (from 44% in 2010 to 57% in 2015) BMI categories.

 Table 11.30
 Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
-	Year 8	Year 8 Year 10 All years		All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	56.6 (2.2)	55.6 (2.4)	56.1 (1.6)	46.0 (1.7) b
Rural	57.2 (3.9)	58.4 (4.1)	57.8 (3.1)	52.9 (1.4)
SES				
Low	53.0 (3.7)	56.6 (3.3)	54.9 (2.2)	50.2 (2.7)
Middle	60.9 (2.8)	60.5 (2.9)	60.7 (2.2)	47.9 (2.2) b
High (ref)	56.7 (3.1)	52.0 (3.3)	54.4 (2.5)	44.9 (1.6) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	57.7 (2.2)	57.6 (2.1)	57.7 (1.5)	48.0 (1.5) b
European	73.7 (11.3)	56.6 (13.3)	64.8 (8.1)	44.9 (6.9)
Middle Eastern	31.6 (5.7) a	40.1 (12.1)	35.5 (6.7) a	34.4 (4.6)
Asian	55.7 (4.9)	50.3 (3.7)	52.5 (2.8)	45.8 (2.9)
BMI category				
Thin	55.5 (5.8)	50.6 (6.8)	53.3 (4.6)	48.0 (4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	57.2 (2.4)	56.2 (2.4)	56.7 (1.7)	47.7 (1.5) b
Overweight	55.9 (3.9)	58.8 (2.9)	57.3 (2.2)	44.9 (2.5) b
Obese	57.2 (5.9)	56.4 (7.6)	56.8 (5.1)	52.8 (4.7)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	57.2 (3.7)	55.3 (4.0)	56.2 (2.6)	49.1 (2.3) b
Rural	60.5 (4.1)	56.7 (5.7)	58.6 (4.0)	51.7 (4.4)
SES				
Low	52.9 (4.9)	59.8 (4.5)	56.3 (3.0)	48.5 (4.1)
Middle	62.0 (4.8)	58.0 (4.8)	59.9 (3.8)	51.9 (2.7)
High (ref)	60.1 (3.9)	49.5 (6.0)	54.7 (3.8)	48.4 (2.6)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	59.7 (2.7)	57.0 (3.8)	58.4 (2.2)	50.0 (2.2) b
European	74.2 (10.4)	53.7 (25.6)	66.8 (9.5)	52.4 (13.0)
Middle Eastern	22.8 (11.0) a	28.8 (13.7)	25.2 (8.9) a	36.0 (4.7)
Asian	56.7 (6.3)	48.8 (3.9)	51.9 (3.3)	50.8 (5.3)
BMI category				
Thin	45.5 (7.8)	54.4 (11.1)	49.3 (6.4)	46.3 (5.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	59.4 (2.9)	54.8 (4.1)	57.1 (2.6)	49.6 (2.0) b
Overweight	57.8 (5.9)	57.6 (4.5)	57.7 (3.2)	46.6 (4.3) b
Obese	58.6 (8.2)	58.8 (11.0)	58.7 (6.2)	67.1 (6.8)

	2015			
—	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
BOYS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	56.0 (2.9)	55.8 (3.0)	55.9 (2.2)	43.0 (2.2) b
Rural	54.2 (5.9)	59.8 (6.2)	57.0 (5.0)	54.0 (3.3)
SES				
Low	53.2 (5.4)	53.8 (5.1)	53.5 (3.9)	51.8 (3.9)
Middle	60.1 (3.0)	62.9 (3.6)	61.4 (2.4)	44.5 (2.8) b
High (ref)	53.2 (4.7)	54.9 (4.8)	54.0 (4.1)	41.4 (2.3) b
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	55.9 (3.1)	58.2 (2.8)	57.0 (2.4)	46.1 (2.1) b
European	72.1 (23.8)	58.5 (14.4)	62.2 (14.5)	40.1 (8.0)
Middle Eastern	40.2 (4.9) a	47.3 (15.9)	43.8 (8.5)	32.1 (7.1)
Asian	54.4 (7.7)	52.7 (6.3)	53.4 (5.5)	42.7 (3.9)
BMI category				
Thin	65.6 (7.5)	47.4 (7.8)	57.0 (5.7)	50.5 (6.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	55.0 (3.6)	57.6 (3.2)	56.3 (2.8)	46.0 (2.4) b
Overweight	54.1 (4.5)	59.9 (4.4)	56.9 (2.9)	43.5 (3.8) b
Obese	55.7 (7.4)	54.3 (11.2)	55.0 (7.9)	44.0 (5.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

Figure 11.30 Prevalence of not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







Boys locally II Urban # Rural

624 NSW HEALTH













NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

TELEVISION IN THE BEDROOM

When televisions first appeared in homes in the 1950s they were located in a family room for family entertainment.²⁰ It is not clear exactly when, but televisions have slowly relocated into adolescents' bedrooms with 28% of Australian children age 5-17 years in 2011 having a television in their bedroom.²¹ Similarly, it is not clear why televisions are commonplace in adolescents' bedrooms, but factors such as replacing old television sets, reducing family conflicts over program choices, and a means to increase parents' 'child-free' time through adolescents spending more time in their bedrooms are plausible explanations.²² Adolescents with a television (TV) in their bedroom are at greater risk of developing overweight and obesity,²³ have lower academic performance,²⁴ reduced sleep quality²⁵ and insufficient sleep.²⁶ This section reports on the prevalence of TVs in adolescents' bedrooms.

Table 11.31 and Figure 11.31 show the prevalence of having a TV in the bedroom among adolescents, by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 31% of adolescents had a television in their bedroom and the prevalence was significantly lower among girls (23%), compared with boys (39%). Overall, the prevalence of a television in their bedroom has significantly decreased among adolescents, from 41% in 2010 to 31% in 2015; among girls, from 34% in 2010 to 23% in 2015; and among boys, from 48% in 2010 to 39% in 2015.

Table 11.31 Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroe	m among adolescents in secondary	school by sex and year group in 2	015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)
---	----------------------------------	-----------------------------------	---

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Had TV in the bedroom	28.5 (2.0)	33.6 (2.8)	31.0 (2.1)	41.0 (2.3) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	71.5 (2.0)	66.4 (2.8)	69.0 (2.1)	59.0 (2.3)
GIRLS				
Had TV in the bedroom	22.9 (2.7) a	23.1 (3.5) a	23.0 (2.6) a	34.1 (2.3) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	77.1 (2.7)	76.9 (3.5)	77.0 (2.6)	65.9 (2.3)
BOYS				
Had TV in the bedroom	33.9 (2.7)	44.2 (2.8)	39.0 (2.2)	47.5 (3.2) b
Did not have a TV in the bedroom	66.1 (2.7)	55.8 (2.8)	61.0 (2.2)	52.5 (3.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that one in three (31%) of adolescents had a television in their bedroom. Table 11.32 and Figure 11.32 show the prevalence of a television in the bedroom among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly higher among adolescents from rural areas (39%), compared with adolescents from urban areas (28%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, from 39% in 2010 to 28% in 2015; and among girls from urban areas, from 32% in 2010 to 20% in 2015.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly higher among adolescents from low SES (36%) and middle SES (35%) backgrounds, compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (22%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from low SES (30%) and middle SES (25%) backgrounds, compared with girls from high SES backgrounds (14%); and among boys from low SES (42%) and middle SES (45%) backgrounds, compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (30%). **Change between 2010-2015:** Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among adolescents from low SES, from 50% in 2010 to 36% in 2015; and from middle SES backgrounds, from 46% in 2010 to 35% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from low SES (from 41% in 2010 to 30% in 2015), from middle SES (from 39% in 2010 to 25% in 2015) and from high SES backgrounds (24% in 2010 to 14% in 2015); and among boys from low SES backgrounds, from 58% in 2010 to 42% in 2015.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom was significantly lower among adolescents from European (17%) and Asian (15%) cultural backgrounds, compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (33%); among girls from European (7%) and Asian (12%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from Englishspeaking backgrounds (25%); and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with boys from English-speaking backgrounds (41%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds, from 43% in 2010 to 33% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls from English-speaking (from 35% in 2010 to 25% in 2015), European (from 36% in 2010 to 7% in 2015), Middle Eastern (from 25% in 2010 to 8% in 2015) and Asian (20% in 2010 to 12% in 2015) cultural backgrounds. The prevalence significantly decreased among boys from English-speaking backgrounds, from 50% in 2010 to 41% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of a television in the bedroom between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of a television in the bedroom significantly decreased among adolescents in the thin BMI category, from 40% in 2010 to 28% in 2015; in the healthy weight BMI category, from 40% in 2010 to 31% in 2015; in the overweight BMI category, from 45% in 2010 to 32% in 2015; and in the obese BMI category, from 51% in 2010 to 36% in 2015. The prevalence significantly decreased among girls in the healthy weight BMI category, from 33% in 2010 to 24% in 2015; and in the overweight BMI category, from 35% in 2010 to 19% in 2015.

 Table 11.32
 Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

	2015				20	10		
-	Yea	r 8	Year 10 All years		ears	All y	ears	
ALL								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	26.2	(2.3)	30.1	(3.0)	28.2	(2.4)	38.7	(2.8) b
Rural	34.5	(4.7)	43.0	(5.7) a	38.7	(4.6) a	48.7	(3.9)
SES								
Low	32.5	(3.5) a	39.1	(3.0) a	35.9	(2.8) a	49.9	(3.1) b
Middle	32.4	(3.7) a	38.4	(4.5) a	35.4	(3.3) a	46.1	(3.0) b
High (ref)	20.9	(3.0)	22.8	(4.1)	21.8	(3.2)	28.2	(2.8)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	30.2	(2.2)	36.6	(2.9)	33.3	(2.2)	42.8	(2.3) b
European	28.8	(10.3)	3.8	(3.8) a	16.6	(5.8) a	28.6	(6.0)
Middle Eastern	21.7	(14.2)	25.2	(7.8)	23.3	(8.4)	29.8	(4.2)
Asian	11.2	(3.2) a	18.3	(4.1) a	15.4	(3.0) a	25.3	(5.5)
BMI category								
Thin	23.2	(4.9)	33.6	(7.2)	27.8	(4.1)	40.2	(4.9) b
Healthy weight (ref)	28.1	(2.5)	33.1	(3.3)	30.6	(2.5)	39.5	(2.6) b
Overweight	29.9	(2.8)	33.3	(4.1)	31.6	(2.6)	44.8	(2.8) b
Obese	34.2	(6.1)	36.7	(8.1)	35.5	(5.1)	51.1	(4.7) b
GIRLS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	19.5	(2.6)	21.0	(3.6)	20.2	(2.7)	32.2	(2.8) b
Rural	32.5	(7.1)	29.3	(7.4)	30.9	(6.1)	40.3	(4.5)
SES								
Low	28.6	(4.0) a	31.1	(4.6) a	29.8	(3.5) a	41.0	(4.1) b
Middle	26.8	(6.0) a	24.0	(5.6)	25.4	(4.7) a	38.8	(3.7) b
High (ref)	13.8	(3.5)	14.3	(4.6)	14.1	(3.6)	23.8	(2.9) b
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	24.4	(3.1)	25.9	(3.9)	25.2	(3.0)	35.2	(2.5) b
European	10.4	(5.3)	n	а	6.7	(3.2) a	36.4	(10.8) b
Middle Eastern	4.9	(3.6) a	11.6	(11.4)	7.7	(5.3)	24.9	(5.8) b
Asian	13.8	(4.3) a	10.4	(3.4) a	11.8	(2.7) a	19.7	(3.9) b
BMI category								
Thin	24.7	(6.6)	19.7	(9.2)	22.6	(5.7)	34.4	(5.4)
Healthy weight (ref)	23.0	(3.4)	24.1	(4.3)	23.5	(3.3)	33.0	(2.7) b
Overweight	20.8	(2.9)	18.2	(4.4)	19.4	(2.7)	35.4	(3.2) b
Obese	27.6	(8.2)	30.5	(15.5)	29.0	(8.2)	47.8	(8.3)

	2015				2010			
_	Yea	r 8	Yea	r 10	All years		All y	ears
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	33.0	(3.0)	39.7	(3.1)	36.3	(2.6)	44.8	(3.8)
Rural	36.2	(6.1)	55.2	(5.5) a	45.7	(4.9)	56.5	(5.0)
SES								
Low	36.5	(4.8)	46.7	(3.2) a	41.8	(2.9) a	58.4	(3.1) b
Middle	37.2	(4.7)	52.2	(4.3) a	44.5	(3.5) a	52.5	(3.7)
High (ref)	28.0	(3.5)	32.8	(4.9)	30.3	(3.5)	32.6	(3.9)
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	35.5	(2.8)	47.1	(2.8)	41.1	(2.1)	50.0	(3.2) b
European	85.5	(14.5) a	6.8	(6.6) a	31.6	(12.2)	23.9	(7.3)
Middle Eastern	38.4	(25.0)	34.1	(11.2)	36.1	(9.1)	37.9	(5.0)
Asian	7.5	(5.2) a	30.0	(8.8)	20.5	(6.6) a	28.9	(8.6)
BMI category								
Thin	21.6	(7.4)	44.8	(8.3)	32.6	(5.9)	48.9	(7.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	33.2	(3.3)	42.6	(3.5)	37.8	(2.8)	45.6	(3.6)
Overweight	37.8	(4.2)	48.4	(5.5)	42.9	(3.6)	52.4	(4.1)
Obese	41.7	(10.6)	42.4	(10.7)	42.0	(7.3)	53.2	(6.2)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.

Figure 11.32 Prevalence of a television (TV) in the bedroom among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)

















PARENTAL RULES ON CHILD'S SCREEN-TIME

There are good reasons to reduce adolescents' screen time. Excessive screen time is associated with a range of adverse health outcomes in adolescents including metabolic syndrome,²⁷ unfavourable body composition, decreased fitness, lowered scores for self-esteem and pro-social behaviour, and decreased academic achievement.⁵ Screen time is the most popular sedentary leisure time activity among adolescents, with the majority exceeding the recommended daily limits on screen time of no more than 2 hours a day.²¹ Screen time is the most modifiable of all sedentary behaviours and strategies such as imposing rules on screen time, hold promise to reduce children's screen use.

The family plays a pivotal role in shaping adolescents' screen time use and therefore it is important to engage families in efforts to reduce teenagers' screen time. Qualitative research suggests that there are many challenges faced by parents to reduce or restrict screen time, and television in particular. These include that limiting screen time will cause conflict in the home; increase bickering between siblings; may impose on parents' own time; may require monetary and community resources for other forms of entertainment; and that televisions in the home offer cheap entertainment, free babysitting, and educational opportunities.²⁸

Other research suggests that parents think imposing screen time rules will help their child academically or improve family communications and relationships. Also, increasing awareness that other parents impose screen time rules plays an important role in parental intention to apply rules to their own adolescent's screen time. Health promotion efforts targeting these factors may assist strategies to reduce screen time.²⁹

The following reports on the prevalence of parental rules for adolescent screen time. Table 11.33 and Figure 11.33 show the prevalence of parents imposing screen time rules among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison. Overall, 22% of adolescents 'usually' had parental rules on screen time and 39% never/rarely had screen time rules. Overall, the prevalence of parents usually imposing screen time rules has significantly declined, from 27% in 2010 to 22% in 2015; and among girls, from 27% in 2010 to 21% in 2015.

Table 11.33Prevalence of parental rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group and in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison
(%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Usually	27.5 (1.6)	17.0 (1.6)	22.3 (1.2)	27.3 (1.1) b
Sometimes	39.8 (1.7)	38.0 (1.4)	38.9 (1.2)	36.1 (1.1)
Rarely/Never	32.7 (1.9)	44.9 (1.6)	38.8 (1.4)	36.6 (1.5)
GIRLS				
Usually	26.5 (1.7)	14.6 (1.9)	20.5 (1.4)	26.5 (1.6) b
Sometimes	41.0 (2.3)	40.8 (2.2)	40.9 (1.7)	37.3 (1.4)
Rarely/Never	32.5 (2.5)	44.6 (2.4)	38.6 (1.8)	36.2 (1.7)
BOYS				
Usually	28.5 (2.5)	19.5 (2.3)	24.1 (1.9)	28.1 (1.4)
Sometimes	38.6 (2.8)	35.1 (2.2)	36.9 (2.0)	34.9 (1.5)
Rarely/Never	32.9 (2.4)	45.3 (2.6)	39.0 (2.0)	37.0 (1.9)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at *P* < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 11.33 Prevalence of parental rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that more than one in three (39%) of adolescents never/rarely have screen time rules. Table 11.34 and Figure 11.34 show the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing rules on adolescents screen time by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison.

Locality

2015: Overall, there was no significant difference in the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules between adolescents from urban and rural areas.

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of parents never/ rarely imposing screen time rules among adolescents from urban and from rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among adolescents from middle SES backgrounds (43%), compared with adolescents from high SES backgrounds (37%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of parents never/ rarely imposing screen time rules among adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly lower among girls from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds (21%), compared with girls from English-speaking backgrounds (39%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules significantly increased among boys from European cultural backgrounds, from 18% in 2010 to 54% in 2015.

Weight status

2015: The prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing screen time rules was significantly higher among boys in the obese BMI category (59%), compared with boys in the healthy weight BMI category (38%).

Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of parents never/ rarely imposing screen time rules among adolescents from different BMI categories.

 Table 11.34
 Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015, and in 2010 for comparison (%, SE)

		2010		
	Year 8	Year 10	All years	All years
ALL				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	31.4 (2.1)	43.1 (1.9)	37.3 (1.7)	35.3 (1.6)
Rural	35.9 (4.2)	49.7 (2.9)	42.9 (2.8)	41.0 (3.5)
SES				
Low	31.7 (2.9)	42.3 (3.1)	37.1 (2.5)	38.3 (2.8)
Middle	35.7 (3.8)	49.8 (2.4) a	42.7 (2.3) a	39.4 (2.5)
High (ref)	30.9 (2.4)	43.2 (2.4)	36.9 (1.7)	32.3 (1.9)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	33.1 (1.9)	46.1 (1.6)	39.5 (1.3)	37.3 (1.5)
European	37.7 (10.0)	49.5 (14.6)	43.4 (9.0)	25.9 (6.2)
Middle Eastern	31.9 (8.0)	33.8 (11.7)	32.8 (5.8)	33.7 (4.5)
Asian	29.0 (5.7)	40.6 (5.3)	35.8 (5.1)	31.5 (3.8)
BMI category				
Thin	30.1 (5.4)	38.2 (5.7)	33.7 (3.7)	37.3 (3.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	32.9 (2.0)	42.7 (2.1)	37.9 (1.7)	36.0 (1.5)
Overweight	31.2 (3.2)	49.9 (4.0)	40.4 (2.7)	36.8 (3.3)
Obese	38.5 (6.0)	56.7 (10.0)	47.7 (6.0)	40.1 (6.5)
GIRLS				
Locality				
Urban (ref)	30.4 (2.9)	46.0 (2.5)	38.3 (2.1)	35.3 (1.9)
Rural	38.4 (5.3)	40.3 (4.5)	39.3 (3.6)	39.2 (3.9)
SES				
Low	32.7 (3.0)	38.3 (4.6)	35.5 (3.1)	36.4 (3.2)
Middle	38.1 (6.0)	48.2 (3.6)	43.2 (3.7)	38.6 (3.2)
High (ref)	27.4 (2.9)	47.6 (3.5)	37.6 (2.3)	33.8 (2.2)
Cultural background				
English-speaking (ref)	33.5 (2.6)	45.0 (2.6)	39.3 (1.9)	36.5 (1.8)
European	22.1 (11.5)	61.7 (17.1)	36.3 (11.0)	39.5 (11.4)
Middle Eastern	14.6 (5.5) a	30.3 (15.7)	21.1 (7.0) a	36.3 (7.3)
Asian	31.8 (8.4)	44.6 (4.8)	39.3 (5.4)	29.7 (5.6)
BMI category				
Thin	31.8 (7.2)	33.4 (8.2)	32.5 (5.4)	30.8 (4.6)
Healthy weight (ref)	31.7 (2.9)	43.3 (3.2)	37.7 (2.3)	36.4 (1.9)
Overweight	35.2 (4.2)	51.7 (6.2)	43.6 (3.9)	37.7 (3.9)
Obese	33.1 (8.3)	40.9 (15.1)	36.8 (9.0)	32.0 (10.0)

	2015							
	Year 8	Year 1	10 All	years	All y	ears		
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	32.5 (2.7)	40.1 (2	(2.4) 36.2	(1.8)	35.2	(2.0)		
Rural	33.8 (6.0)	58.0 (5	(5.9) a 46.0	(5.1)	42.8	(4.3)		
SES								
Low	30.6 (5.1)	46.0 (4	(4.7) 38.6	(4.0)	40.1	(3.7)		
Middle	33.6 (3.1)	51.4 (3	(3.6) a 42.3	(2.5)	40.2	(3.0)		
High (ref)	34.5 (3.9)	38.1 (3	(3.8) 36.2	(3.0)	30.7	(2.7)		
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	32.8 (2.6)	47.1 (2	(2.7) 39.8	(2.1)	38.1	(2.0)		
European 8	85.5 (14.5) a	39.9 (2	(20.5) 54.2	(12.9)	17.7	(6.8) b		
Middle Eastern 4	49.2 (9.6)	36.1 (1	(16.9) 42.4	(9.2)	29.3	(7.9)		
Asian	25.2 (5.6)	34.8 (8	(8.4) 30.7	(6.3)	32.7	(4.8)		
BMI category								
Thin 2	28.4 (7.9)	42.1 (8	(8.6) 34.8	(6.0)	46.9	(6.7)		
Healthy weight (ref)	34.2 (3.0)	42.0 (3	(3.5) 38.1	(2.6)	35.6	(2.0)		
Overweight 2	27.7 (4.5)	48.1 (6	(6.0) 37.5	(4.2)	36.2	(4.5)		
Obese 4	14.6 (8.3)	71.1 (9	(9.8) a 58.6	(7.2) a	45.3	(7.8)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

b Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between 2010 and 2015 proportions for all adolescents for each socio-demographic characteristic.

na Indicates statistical significance could not be calculated due to low numbers.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





Figure 11.34 Prevalence of parents never/rarely imposing rules on screen time among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)















SUMMARY OF THE SEDENTARY BEHAVIOURS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the indicators of sedentary behaviour ('sitting time') in adolescents in secondary school.

Sitting indicator Guidelines		SPANS	Time (median)	or prevalence	Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &
••••••• ••••••		cut point	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015
WEEKDAYS					
Total sitting time	To break up long periods of sitting as often as possible. ¹⁹	None	5:19 hours	5:32 hours	No significance testing done
Screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g., television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day — lower levels are associated with reduced health risks ¹⁹	<2 hours/day	40%	36%	2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on a weekday between adolescents from different socio-demographic backgrounds or BMI categories Change between 2010-2015: Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays between 2010 and 2015
WEEKEND DAYS					
Total sitting time	To break up long periods of sitting as often as possible. ¹⁹	None	8:00 hours	8:08 hours	No significance testing done
Screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g., television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day – lower levels are associated with reduced health risks. ¹⁹	<2 hours/day	15%	17%	2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the recommendation was significantly higher among girls and among adolescents from rural areas Change between 2010-2015: Overall, there were no significant changes in meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekdays between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, meeting the recommended daily limits on screen time on weekend days significantly increased among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural background

Sitting indicator	Sitting indicator Guidelines SPANS		Time (median)	or prevalence	Significant subgroup findings for 2015* &
		cut point	2010	2015	change between 2010-2015
HOME SCREEN ENVIRONM	IENT				
Awareness of national recommended daily limits on screen time	Limit use of electronic media for entertainment (e.g., television, seated electronic games and computer use) to no more than two hours a day – lower levels are associated with reduced health risks. ¹⁹	Don't know (recommendation)	48%	57% ^{sig}	 2015: Overall, the prevalence of not knowing the recommendation was significantly lower among adolescents from Middle Eastern cultural backgrounds Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents who did not know the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, not knowing the recommended daily limits on screen time significantly increased among adolescents from urban areas, middle and high SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds and from healthy weight and overweight BMI categories
Television in the bedroom	There are no specific guidelines	TV in bedroom	41%	31% sig	2015: Overall, the prevalence of a TV in the bedroom was significantly lower among girls, among adolescents from European and Asian cultural backgrounds; and significantly higher among adolescents from low and middle SES backgrounds Change between 2010-2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents with a TV in their bedroom significantly decreased between 2010 and 2015. Within subgroups, a TV in the bedroom significantly decreased among adolescents from urban areas, low and middle SES backgrounds, English-speaking backgrounds, and among adolescents from each BMI category
Parent imposes screen time rules	There are no specific guidelines	Never/rarely	37%	39%	2015 : Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of parents imposing screen time rules between adolescents from different socio- demographic backgrounds or BMI categories Change between 2010-2015 : Overall, and within subgroups, there were no significant changes in the prevalence of parents imposing screen time rules between 2010 and 2015

sig Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05; * Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

REFERENCES

- 1. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-S504.
- 2. Biddle SJH, Pearson N, Ross GM, et al. Tracking of sedentary behaviours of young people: A systematic review. Preventive Medicine. 2010;51(5):345-51.
- Busschaert C, Cardon G, Van Cauwenberg J, et al. Tracking and Predictors of Screen Time From Early Adolescence to Early Adulthood: A 10-Year Follow-up Study. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2015;56(4):440-8.
- 4. Saunders TJ, Chaput J-P, Tremblay MS. Sedentary Behaviour as an Emerging Risk Factor for Cardiometabolic Diseases in Children and Youth. Canadian Journal of Diabetes. 2014;38(1):53-61.
- 5. Tremblay MS, LeBlanc AG, Kho ME, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2011;8(1):98.
- 6. Rideout VJ, Foehr UG, Roberts DF. Generation M2 Media in the lives of 8- to 18-year-olds. Kaiser Family Foundation, Menlo Park, California: Henry J; 2010.
- 7. Active Healthy Kids Australia. Active Healthy Kids Australia (2014) Is Sport Enough? The 2014 Active Healthy Kids Australia Report Card on Physical Activity for Children and Young People. Adelaide, South Australia: 2014.
- 8. Tremblay MS, Gray CE, Akinroye KK, et al. Physical activity of children: a global matrix of grades comparing 15 countries. Journal Of Physical Activity and Health. 2014;11(Supp 1):113-25.
- 9. Witten K, Kearns R, Carroll P, et al. New Zealand parents' understandings of the intergenerational decline in children's independent outdoor play and active travel. Children's Geographies. 2013;11(2):215-29.
- Schoeppe S, Duncan MJ, Badland H, et al. Associations of children's independent mobility and active travel with physical activity, sedentary behaviour and weight status: A systematic review. Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport. 2013;16(4):312-9.
- 11. Radesky JS, Schumacher J, Zuckerman B. Mobile and interactive media use by young children: The good, the bad, and the unknown. Pediatrics. 2015;135(1):1-3.
- 12. Paik H, Comstock G. The Effects of Television Violence on Antisocial Behavior: A Meta-Analysis1. Communication Research. 1994;21(4):516-46.
- 13. Holloway D, Green L, Livingstone S. Zero to eight. Young children and their internet use. London: London School of Economics and Political Science, 2013.
- 14. Rideout V. Zero to Eight: Children's Media Use in America. San francisco: 2013.
- 15. Biddle SJ, Petrolini I, Pearson N. Interventions designed to reduce sedentary behaviours in young people: a review of reviews. British Journal Of Sports Medicine. 2014;48(3):182-6.
- 16. Hardy LL, Dobbins T, Booth ML, et al. Sedentary behaviours among Australian adolescents. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health. 2006;30(6):534-40.
- 17. Hardy LL, Booth ML, Okely AD. The reliability of the Adolescent Sedentary Activity Questionnaire (ASAQ). Preventive Medicine. 2007;45(1):71-4.
- 18. Commonwealth of Australia. Australia's Physical Activity Recommendations for 5-12 year olds,. In: Department of Health and Ageing, editor. Canberra, 2004.
- 19. Department of Health. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines for Children (5-12 years). Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2014.
- 20. Livingstone S. From family television to bedroom culture: Young people's media at home. In: Devereux E, editor. Media Studies: Key issues and Debates. London: Sage; 2007.
- 21. Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Nutrition and Physical Activity Survey (NNPAS). Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2013.

- 22. Jackson C, Brown JD, Pardun CJ. A TV in the Bedroom: Implications for Viewing Habits and Risk Behaviors During Early Adolescence. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media. 2008;52(3):349-67.
- 23. Borghese MM, Tremblay MS, Katzmarzyk PT, et al. Mediating role of television time, diet patterns, physical activity and sleep duration in the association between television in the bedroom and adiposity in 10 year-old children. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 2015;12:60.
- 24. Borzekowski DL, Robinson TN. The remote, the mouse, and the no. 2 pencil: the household media environment and academic achievement among third grade students. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine. 2005;159(7):607-13.
- 25. Brockmann PE, Diaz B, Damiani F, et al. Impact of television on the quality of sleep in preschool children. Sleep Medicine.
- 26. Falbe J, Davison KK, Franckle RL, et al. Sleep duration, restfulness, and screens in the sleep environment. Pediatrics. 2015;135(2):e367-e75.
- 27. Mark AE, Janssen I. Relationship between screen time and metabolic syndrome in adolescents. Journal of Public Health. 2008;30(2):153-60.
- 28. Evans CA, Jordan AB, Horner J. Only Two Hours?: A Qualitative Study of the Challenges Parents Perceive in Restricting Child Television Time. Journal of Family Issues. 2011;32(9):1223-44.
- 29. Bleakley A, Piotrowski JT, Hennessy M, et al. Predictors of parents' intention to limit children's television viewing. Journal of Public Health. 2013.
- 30. Commonwealth of Australia. Australia's Physical Activity Recommendations for 13-18 year olds,. In: Department of Health and Ageing, editor. Canberra, 2004.

CHAPTER 12: SLEEP

SNAPSHOT: ALL CHILDREN & ADOLESCENTS AGE 5 TO 16 YEARS



76% of children and adolescents met the sleep recommendation on school nights



17% of children and adolescents 'usually' used electronic media during sleep time

- Mean bedtime on school nights was 8.58pm
- Mean wake-up time on school days was 6.57am
- Mean sleep duration on school nights was 9 hours 59 minutes
- 76% of children and adolescents met the sleep recommendation on school nights
- Children and adolescents from Asian cultural backgrounds (82%) were more likely to meet the sleep recommendation on school days, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (75%)
- Mean bedtime on non-school nights was 9.55pm
- Mean wake-up time on non-school days was 8.11am
- Mean sleep duration on non-school nights was 10 hours and 16 minutes
- 68% of children and adolescents met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights
- Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds (64%) were less likely to meet the sleep recommendation on non-school nights, compared with children and adolescents from high SES backgrounds (71%)
- Children and adolescents in the thin (63%) and overweight (66%) BMI categories were less likely to meet the sleep recommendation on non-school nights, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (69%)
- 17% of children and adolescents 'usually' used electronic media during sleep time
- Children and adolescents from low SES backgrounds (23%) were more likely to 'usually' use electronic media during sleep time, compared with children from high SES backgrounds (13%)
- Children and adolescents from Middle Eastern (23%) and from Asian cultural backgrounds (23%) were more likely to 'usually' use electronic media during sleep time, compared with children and adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (16%)
- Children and adolescents in the overweight (21%) BMI category were more likely to usually use electronic media during sleep time, compared with children and adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (16%)

CONTEXT

Public health concerns about children's and adolescents' sleep date back more than a century.¹ Inadequate and poor quality and quantity of sleep in children has been associated with a range of physical and psycho-social health problems,² including learning and cognitive development,³ memory,⁴ academic performance,^{5, 6} greater risk of accidental injury,⁷ poorer neuro-psychological functioning in adolescence,⁸ insulin resistance⁹, cardio-metabolic risk¹⁰ and obesity.¹¹⁻¹³

In the 21st century, the rapid development and adoption of electronic screen devices in daily life has led to increasing concerns about children's and adolescents' use of electronic devices (e.g., smart phones, tablets, laptop computers), particularly around bedtime, and the impact of screen technology on sleep habits.^{14, 15} A recent Australian study reported that 70% of adolescents had two or more electronic devices in their bedroom at night, including mobile phones, computers, televisions and radios.¹⁶ Among primary school age children computer use is associated with unfavourable changes in sleep duration and bedtimes and, for boys in particular, the presence of a television in the bedroom predicts poorer sleep habits and irregularity in sleep patterns.¹⁷

There are several reasons why excessive screen time, particularly computer games, may have an adverse impact on child and adolescents' sleep hygiene, including increased physiological and mental arousal causing difficulties falling asleep.¹⁸ Screen devices can influence sleep architecture though decreasing slow-wave sleep, REM-sleep and sleep efficiency,¹⁸ and exposure can cause a deterioration in verbal cognitive performance, which may in turn affect child and adolescent sleep, learning and memory.¹⁹ More recently, software improvements in the efficiency, brightness and contrast of light-emitting devices (LEDs) to enhance young children's daytime use of screen games (e.g., Angry Birds) through enhancing short-wavelength light emission have been associated with suppressed melatonin secretion and increased alertness, which in turn may delay the onset of sleep.^{20, 21} Melatonin is an important hormone in natural circadian rhythm sleep-wake cycles.²² Melatonin is produced by the pineal gland and normally increases in the evening in response to darkness, but exposure to LED lighting decreases melatonin levels and 'tricks' the body into thinking it should stay awake.²³

For the current generation of children and adolescents, different types of electronic media play a significant role in everyday life and electronic media are recognised as essential to modern living. Efforts to help children and adolescents to use electronic media appropriately by encouraging them to limit the amount of time spent on them before bed and throughout the day may help decrease the risks associated with overuse and loss of sleep. Based on the evidence of the importance of good sleep practices, information on child and adolescent bedtime, wake-up time, and sleep duration on school and non-school days, and use of electronic media during sleep time, were included for the first time in SPANS 2015.

This chapter reports on the sleep hygiene of children (i.e., Kindergarten Years 2, 4 and 6) and adolescents (i.e., Years 8 and 10) sampled by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category. The findings are presented separately for children in primary school and adolescents in secondary school. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

PRIMARY SCHOOL

For healthy children with normal sleep, the recommendations are that primary school children age 6-13 years sleep between 9 and 11 hours.²⁴ For reporting purposes, we dichotomised primary school age children's sleep as *Within recommended sleep time = 9.0 to 11.0 hours a night and < 9.0 and > 11.0 as Outside recommended sleep time* for both school and non-school nights.

A methodological factor to consider in the interpretation of the findings on children in primary school is the difference in respondent. Parents reported on behalf of their child in Years K, 2 and 4, while children in Year 6 self-reported, which may reflect differences in the reported prevalence of indicators of sleep time between younger primary years and Year 6. The combined prevalence in primary school will reflect these differences in data collection methods.

BEDTIME, WAKE-UP TIME AND SLEEP DURATION ON SCHOOL NIGHTS

There are no specific bedtime or wake-up time recommendations for children, but establishing a consistent bedtime during childhood is recommended as part of healthy sleep hygiene habits.²⁵ Parents cannot control school start times, hence wake-up on school days is predetermined, but parents can improve sleep hygiene by setting a fixed bedtime. Primary school age children are usually tired after school and a bedtime guide is around 7.30pm for children age 6-9 years and 9pm for 10-12 year olds. Participants reported the time they usually go to bed and wake up, and sleep duration is calcuated as the elapsed time between bedtime and wake-up. It is important to note that these are self-reported data, and cannot objectively determine the total sleep period. Nonetheless, self-reported sleep time has been used for over two decades in adolescent health research, and poor sleep has been consistently correlated with health and mental health outcomes.²⁶⁻²⁹ Further, sleep onset latency (i.e., the time it takes to transition between full wakefulness and sleep), or episodes of sleep disruption, cannot be determined from these questions.

Table 12.1 shows the average bedtime, wake-up time and duration of sleep on school nights among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, children went to bed at approximately 8.30pm on a school night and bedtime appeared to increase with age. On school days, children generally woke up at 7am and this appeared to be consistent across year groups. On a school night the mean sleep duration was approximately 10½ hours, with children in Year K sleeping for approximately 11 hours and Year 6 children approximately 10 hours a night. Bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration appear to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups, and older children appear to have later bedtimes and shorter sleep duration.

	2015									
	Year K		Yea	Year 2 Year 4		ar 4	Year 6		All years	
ALL										
Go to bed	20:04	(0:04)	20:17	(0:03)	20:29	(0:03)	20:50	(0:03)	20:24	(0:03)
Wake up	7:01	(0:02)	7:01	(0:02)	7:00	(0:02)	6:58	(0:02)	7:00	(0:01)
Sleep duration	10:56	(0:02)	10:44	(0:02)	10:31	(0:02)	10:08	(0:03)	10:36	(0:02)
GIRLS										
Go to bed	20:07	(0:04)	20:17	(0:03)	20:30	(0:03)	20:48	(0:03)	20:24	(0:03)
Wake up	7:04	(0:02)	7:03	(0:02)	7:02	(0:02)	7:00	(0:02)	7:02	(0:02)
Sleep duration	10:57	(0:03)	10:46	(0:03)	10:32	(0:02)	10:11	(0:04)	10:38	(0:03)
BOYS										
Go to bed	20:02	(0:04)	20:18	(0:03)	20:28	(0:03)	20:52	(0:04)	20:24	(0:03)
Wake up	6:58	(0:02)	6:59	(0:02)	6:59	(0:02)	6:57	(0:02)	6:58	(0:02)
Sleep duration	10:56	(0:03)	10:41	(0:03)	10:31	(0:02)	10:04	(0:03)	10:34	(0:02)

Table 12.1 Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

MEETING SLEEP RECOMMENDATION ON SCHOOL NIGHTS

Table 12.2 and Figure 12.1 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 77% of children met the sleep recommendation on a school day. The prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups and appeared to increase with age.

Table 12.2 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015									
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years					
ALL										
Within sleep recommendations	63.7 (1.8)	75.8 (1.7)	87.5 (1.0)	82.2 (1.3)	76.8 (0.9)					
Outside sleep recommendations	36.3 (1.8)	24.2 (1.7)	12.5 (1.0)	17.8 (1.3)	23.2 (0.9)					
GIRLS										
Within sleep recommendations	64.8 (2.3)	74.0 (2.3)	87.6 (1.5)	81.7 (1.5)	76.6 (1.1)					
Outside sleep recommendations	35.2 (2.3)	26.0 (2.3)	12.4 (1.5)	18.3 (1.5)	23.4 (1.1)					
BOYS										
Within sleep recommendations	62.6 (2.4)	77.6 (2.1)	87.2 (1.3)	82.8 (2.1)	77.0 (1.2)					
Outside sleep recommendations	37.4 (2.4)	22.4 (2.1)	12.8 (1.3)	17.2 (2.1)	23.0 (1.2)					

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 12.1 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)



SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 77% of children in primary school met the sleep recommendation of between 9 and 11 hours on school nights. Table 12.3 and Figure 12.2 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on a school day was not significantly different between children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on a school day was not significantly different between children from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (85%), compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (76%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Asian cultural backgrounds (86%), compared with girls from English-speaking (75%) backgrounds; and among boys from Asian cultural backgrounds (84%), compared with boys from English-speaking (77%) backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation was significantly higher among children in the overweight (81%) and in the obese (83%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (76%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the overweight BMI category (81%), compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (75%); and higher among boys in the obese (84%) BMI category, compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (76%).
 Table 12.3
 Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

					20	15				
	Yea	ır K	Yea	ar 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	64.6	(2.3)	76.1	(2.0)	88.3	(1.1)	80.9	(1.3)	76.9	(1.1)
Rural	60.1	(1.9)	74.6	(2.7)	84.8	(1.9)	86.7	(2.9)	76.7	(1.5)
SES										
Low	69.1	(3.0)	78.3	(3.4)	86.2	(2.8)	78.9	(3.5)	77.9	(1.7)
Middle	60.9	(2.2)	74.8	(2.7)	88.1	(1.8)	85.1	(2.0)	77.2	(1.2)
High (ref)	63.2	(3.2)	75.4	(2.5)	87.6	(1.4)	81.3	(1.3)	76.0	(1.7)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	61.6	(1.9)	74.7	(1.6)	86.4	(1.0)	83.0	(1.3)	76.0	(0.9)
European	76.6	(14.6)	74.1	(9.4)	94.2	(5.3)	74.3	(11.4)	78.2	(6.3)
Middle Eastern	68.7	(12.1)	74.7	(9.4)	94.2	(2.0) a	73.0	(8.0)	77.7	(2.6)
Asian	79.9	(4.6) a	90.6	(2.9) a	94.9	(2.4) a	74.7	(5.0)	85.0	(1.9) a
BMI category										
Thin	64.4	(6.9)	77.2	(4.8)	81.9	(4.4)	85.0	(4.6)	77.0	(2.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	62.2	(2.0)	74.2	(1.8)	87.1	(1.2)	82.1	(1.5)	75.5	(1.1)
Overweight	65.5	(4.4)	79.1	(3.2)	89.5	(2.6)	83.1	(2.6)	80.7	(1.6) a
Obese	77.7	(5.7) a	82.6	(5.5)	91.1	(2.8)	78.3	(5.1)	82.9	(2.7) a
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	66.1	(2.8)	75.3	(2.5)	88.8	(1.6)	81.1	(1.8)	77.3	(1.3)
Rural	59.8	(3.4)	68.5	(5.0)	83.7	(3.4)	83.6	(3.1)	74.0	(1.8)
SES										
Low	68.8	(4.1)	79.4	(5.3)	87.8	(4.2)	76.4	(3.4)	77.8	(2.5)
Middle	62.0	(3.1)	69.8	(3.8)	86.2	(2.6)	83.5	(2.9)	75.3	(1.4)
High (ref)	65.0	(4.1)	75.0	(2.9)	88.7	(1.7)	82.7	(2.4)	77.1	(2.0)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	61.4	(2.4)	72.8	(2.2)	85.8	(1.6)	82.5	(1.6)	75.4	(1.1)
European	73.1	(16.0)	77.1	(14.9)	100.0	(0.0)	72.8	(13.7)	78.5	(7.4)
Middle Eastern	83.3	(6.8) a	74.9	(9.8)	97.3	(1.8) a	79.7	(7.8)	84.2	(4.3)
Asian	81.3	(4.8) a	88.4	(4.6) a	100.0	(0.0)	72.6	(9.7)	86.0	(2.5) a
BMI category										
Thin	64.2	(9.0)	74.1	(7.5)	85.0	(6.3)	82.6	(6.2)	76.9	(3.5)
Healthy weight (ref)	63.9	(2.6)	72.0	(2.6)	86.7	(1.9)	82.2	(2.0)	75.4	(1.2)
Overweight	61.5	(6.4)	82.6	(3.8) a	90.6	(2.5)	83.2	(3.6)	80.7	(2.1) a
Obese	88.2	(4.8) a	73.2	(7.4)	91.7	(3.0)	71.0	(7.1)	81.6	(3.5)

					20	15				
	Yea	r K	Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	63.2	(2.8)	77.0	(2.5)	87.7	(1.5)	80.6	(2.4)	76.4	(1.4)
Rural	60.5	(2.9)	80.0	(3.3)	86.0	(2.3)	89.4	(3.9)	79.2	(1.9)
SES										
Low	69.4	(3.7)	77.3	(3.6)	84.6	(3.4)	81.2	(5.0)	78.0	(1.9)
Middle	59.7	(3.8)	80.0	(3.4)	90.3	(1.7)	86.6	(2.5)	79.2	(2.0)
High (ref)	61.5	(3.7)	75.8	(3.5)	86.3	(1.7)	79.8	(3.1)	74.8	(1.9)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	61.7	(2.6)	76.7	(2.2)	87.0	(1.3)	83.5	(2.3)	76.7	(1.2)
European	82.4	(16.7)	71.9	(13.5)	88.3	(11.4)	76.5	(20.7)	77.9	(7.9)
Middle Eastern	55.7	(20.9)	74.6	(11.1)	90.4	(5.2)	67.1	(9.4) a	71.2	(4.1)
Asian	77.1	(6.5) a	93.4	(3.9) a	87.7	(5.6)	76.6	(8.5)	83.5	(2.5) a
BMI category										
Thin	64.5	(9.1)	81.1	(6.9)	78.6	(6.2)	89.9	(5.1)	77.2	(4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	60.7	(2.5)	76.4	(2.5)	87.4	(1.5)	82.0	(2.8)	75.6	(1.5)
Overweight	70.5	(6.9)	74.7	(5.3)	88.3	(4.5)	83.1	(3.3)	80.6	(2.8)
Obese	66.4	(7.8)	92.8	(4.7) a	90.4	(4.7)	85.1	(5.1)	84.2	(2.9) a

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







Prevalence of meeting aleep recommendation; school right (N)













BEDTIME, WAKE-UP TIME AND SLEEP DURATION ON NON-School Nights

Table 12.4 shows the average bedtime, wake-up time and the duration of sleep on non-school nights among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, children went to bed at approximately 9.12pm on nonschool nights, and bedtime appeared to increase with age. On non-school days, children generally woke up at around 7.44am and this appeared to get later across year groups. On non-school nights, the mean sleep duration was approximately 10½ hours with children in Kindergarten sleeping for approximately 10¾ hours and Year 6 children approximately 10½ hours a night. Bedtime, wake-up and the duration of sleep appear to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups; and with age, children appear to have later bedtimes and shorter sleep duration.

Table 12.4Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on non-school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015
(time, SE)

					20	15				
	Yea	Year K Year 2 Year 4		Yea	Year 6		ears			
ALL										
Go to bed	20:42	(0:05)	20:59	(0:04)	21:18	(0:04)	21:56	(0:05)	21:12	(0:04)
Wake up	7:30	(0:04)	7:35	(0:03)	7:42	(0:04)	8:14	(0:04)	7:44	(0:03)
Sleep duration	10:48	(0:02)	10:37	(0:02)	10:24	(0:02)	10:18	(0:04)	10:32	(0:02)
GIRLS										
Go to bed	20:44	(0:05)	20:59	(0:04)	21:18	(0:04)	21:49	(0:04)	21:11	(0:04)
Wake up	7:36	(0:04)	7:39	(0:04)	7:49	(0:04)	8:26	(0:05)	7:51	(0:03)
Sleep duration	10:52	(0:03)	10:40	(0:03)	10:31	(0:02)	10:37	(0:04)	10:40	(0:02)
BOYS										
Go to bed	20:40	(0:05)	20:58	(0:04)	21:19	(0:04)	22:02	(0:06)	21:13	(0:04)
Wake up	7:24	(0:05)	7:32	(0:04)	7:36	(0:04)	8:01	(0:06)	7:38	(0:04)
Sleep duration	10:44	(0:02)	10:33	(0:03)	10:16	(0:02)	9:59	(0:06)	10:24	(0:02)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.
MEETING SLEEP RECOMMENDATION ON NON-SCHOOL NIGHTS

Table 12.5 and Figure 12.3 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on nonschool nights among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 75% of children met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights and the prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls and within year groups

Table 12.5 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on non-school nights among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015							
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years			
ALL								
Within sleep recommendations	72.6 (1.5)	81.5 (1.2)	85.8 (1.3)	61.4 (1.5)	75.4 (0.8)			
Outside sleep recommendations	27.4 (1.5)	18.5 (1.2)	14.2 (1.3)	38.6 (1.5)	24.6 (0.8)			
GIRLS								
Within sleep recommendations	69.9 (2.3)	81.3 (1.7)	84.2 (1.5)	61.1 (1.9)	74.3 (1.1)			
Outside sleep recommendations	30.1 (2.3)	18.7 (1.7)	15.8 (1.5)	38.9 (1.9)	25.7 (1.1)			
BOYS								
Within sleep recommendations	75.3 (1.8)	81.6 (1.7)	87.5 (1.7)	61.8 (2.1)	76.6 (1.1)			
Outside sleep recommendations	24.7 (1.8)	18.4 (1.7)	12.5 (1.7)	38.2 (2.1)	23.4 (1.1)			

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that three in four (75%) of children in primary school met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights. Table 12.6 and Figure 12.4 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights among children by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights between children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights was significantly lower among children from low SES backgrounds (71%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (77%). The prevalence was significantly lower among boys from low SES backgrounds (71%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (71%), compared with boys from high SES backgrounds (79%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds (82%), compared with children from English speaking backgrounds (75%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights between children from different BMI categories.

 Table 12.6
 Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

					20	15				
-	Year	K	Yea	r 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	72.5	(1.5)	81.3	(1.4)	86.8	(1.4)	60.8	(1.7)	75.5	(0.9)
Rural	72.9	(4.6)	82.0	(2.7)	82.6	(3.5)	63.5	(2.5)	75.2	(2.3)
SES										
Low	68.1	(4.1)	79.6	(2.0)	78.3	(3.0) a	56.9	(3.9)	70.8	(1.9) a
Middle	76.4	(2.4)	82.3	(2.0)	87.3	(2.2)	61.0	(2.3)	76.5	(1.5)
High (ref)	72.1	(2.0)	81.6	(1.7)	88.3	(1.5)	64.4	(2.2)	76.8	(1.2)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	71.6	(1.7)	81.3	(1.3)	86.1	(1.5)	61.8	(1.5)	75.3	(0.9)
European	72.0	(12.1)	84.2	(7.8)	82.9	(8.5)	50.5	(13.1)	72.7	(4.9)
Middle Eastern	71.5	(2.1)	81.1	(4.7)	82.7	(4.0)	53.0	(9.4)	72.9	(3.2)
Asian	82.6	(4.7)	83.3	(5.7)	85.5	(4.1)	70.6	(6.2)	81.5	(2.7) a
BMI category										
Thin	71.1	(5.1)	77.3	(5.4)	83.2	(4.2)	65.7	(5.9)	74.5	(2.8)
Healthy weight (ref)	72.6	(1.7)	81.9	(1.2)	86.8	(1.5)	61.5	(1.8)	75.7	(1.0)
Overweight	67.6	(4.4)	83.9	(2.8)	83.5	(2.7)	61.9	(2.9)	74.1	(1.7)
Obese	79.6	(4.4)	78.6	(5.4)	83.6	(3.2)	55.0	(6.8)	75.1	(2.2)
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	70.0	(2.3)	80.6	(2.0)	85.7	(1.5)	60.7	(2.3)	74.5	(1.1)
Rural	69.2	(7.5)	84.0	(2.4)	79.0	(4.1)	62.7	(2.9)	73.7	(2.9)
SES										
Low	66.5	(7.0)	78.7	(2.9)	77.2	(3.5) a	60.5	(4.8)	70.5	(2.9)
Middle	74.5	(3.0)	83.0	(2.4)	86.6	(2.7)	58.6	(3.9)	75.8	(1.9)
High (ref)	68.2	(3.4)	81.0	(2.7)	85.5	(2.0)	63.8	(2.1)	74.9	(1.7)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	67.3	(2.5)	81.2	(1.9)	84.6	(1.7)	61.4	(2.0)	73.7	(1.2)
European	55.6	(17.1)	85.4	(10.5)	89.7	(9.1)	47.2	(15.8)	66.9	(7.4)
Middle Eastern	80.1	(6.9)	81.0	(6.4)	82.5	(3.8)	57.2	(12.2)	76.2	(4.4)
Asian	83.7	(4.9) a	80.6	(5.7)	80.5	(5.7)	67.4	(11.2)	80.1	(3.4)
BMI category										
Thin	69.9	(8.1)	75.4	(6.9)	80.2	(6.3)	60.6	(6.8)	71.1	(4.0)
Healthy weight (ref)	69.8	(2.8)	80.8	(1.9)	84.9	(1.9)	60.6	(2.6)	74.0	(1.3)
Overweight	61.4	(6.0)	87.7	(3.0) a	81.0	(3.7)	64.8	(4.0)	74.6	(2.4)
Obese	85.6	(5.0) a	76.8	(8.0)	86.1	(5.0)	58.4	(8.1)	77.7	(3.4)

	2015							
	Year K	Year 2	Year 4	Year 6	All years			
BOYS								
Locality								
Urban (ref)	75.0 (2.2)	82.0 (2.0)	88.0 (1.9)	61.0 (2.2)	76.6 (1.2)			
Rural	76.5 (3.0)	80.2 (3.9)	86.1 (3.8)	64.1 (4.6)	76.7 (2.8)			
SES								
Low	69.7 (3.2)	80.4 (3.5)	79.3 (3.4) a	53.5 (4.6) a	71.0 (2.0) a			
Middle	78.4 (2.7)	81.6 (3.2)	88.1 (3.1)	63.2 (3.1)	77.3 (1.6)			
High (ref)	75.9 (2.8)	82.4 (2.6)	91.3 (2.0)	65.0 (2.9)	78.9 (1.7)			
Cultural background								
English-speaking (ref)	75.5 (2.0)	81.4 (1.8)	87.7 (1.9)	62.3 (2.1)	76.8 (1.2)			
European 1	00.0 (0.0)	83.3 (10.5)	76.1 (14.6)	55.9 (20.5)	79.5 (5.1)			
Middle Eastern	64.6 (6.6)	81.3 (8.1)	82.8 (10.3)	49.0 (8.6)	69.6 (5.1)			
Asian	80.3 (8.9)	86.8 (7.8)	92.6 (5.0)	73.5 (8.5)	83.5 (4.2)			
BMI category								
Thin	72.4 (8.1)	79.6 (8.5)	86.5 (4.9)	75.8 (8.1)	78.8 (4.0)			
Healthy weight (ref)	75.4 (2.3)	83.0 (1.8)	88.7 (1.7)	62.4 (2.3)	77.4 (1.2)			
Overweight	75.7 (6.4)	79.2 (4.0)	86.2 (3.7)	59.8 (4.0)	73.7 (2.2)			
Obese	73.1 (8.0)	80.7 (6.6)	80.7 (5.7)	51.7 (8.3)	72.3 (3.1)			

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



Figure 12.4 Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

100

60

60

28

a

Kindy

Tear 2

Year 4

Gits locality III Urban III Rural

Teart

All years 2015

Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation, non-school right (%)













USE OF ELECTRONIC MEDIA DURING SLEEP TIME

Children's sleep duration appears to have decreased over time with many children sleeping less than previous generations of children.³⁰ The use of electronic media (e.g., televisions, computers, smart phones, tablets) around bedtime is negatively associated with sleep and may potentially influence the duration of sleep in the current generation of children.³¹ Possible mechanisms for the influence of electronic media on children's sleep include: media use directly displacing sleep or other activities such as physical activity, which are associated with good sleep hygiene; and media use in the evenings, which may increase physiological arousal causing difficulties relaxing prior to bedtime.³¹ Table 12.7 and Figure 12.5 show the prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among children by sex and year group in 2015. Overall 79% of children never or rarely used electronic media during sleep time. The prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups and the prevalence of never or rarely using electronic media during sleep time appeared to decrease with age.

Table 12.7 Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015									
	Year K		Yea	Year 2 Year 4		Yea	Year 6		ears	
ALL										
Rarely/Never	86.8	(1.4)	86.6	(1.4)	83.3	(1.8)	58.2	(2.5)	79.2	(1.5)
Sometimes	10.3	(1.2)	10.0	(1.1)	12.9	(1.4)	27.9	(1.6)	15.0	(1.0)
Usually	2.9	(0.4)	3.3	(0.6)	3.9	(0.7)	13.9	(1.7)	5.8	(0.7)
GIRLS										
Rarely/Never	86.7	(1.9)	85.5	(1.6)	82.8	(2.1)	59.5	(2.9)	79.2	(1.7)
Sometimes	10.1	(1.6)	10.9	(1.3)	13.7	(1.7)	27.9	(2.0)	15.3	(1.2)
Usually	3.3	(0.7)	3.5	(0.9)	3.5	(0.8)	12.5	(1.8)	5.5	(0.6)
BOYS										
Rarely/Never	87.0	(1.4)	87.9	(1.7)	83.8	(2.3)	56.8	(3.0)	79.3	(1.6)
Sometimes	10.6	(1.4)	9.0	(1.4)	12.0	(1.7)	27.9	(2.1)	14.6	(1.0)
Usually	2.5	(0.6)	3.1	(0.8)	4.2	(1.2)	15.3	(2.3)	6.1	(0.9)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

Figure 12.5 Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among children in primary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%Cl)





654

NSW HEALTH

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 6% of children in primary school usually used electronic media during sleep time. Table 12.8 and Figure 12.6 show the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time, among children by sex, year group, sociodemographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time between children from urban and rural areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds (10%), compared with children from high SES backgrounds (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls and boys from low SES (both 10%), compared with girls and boys from high SES backgrounds (both 5%).

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time was significantly higher among children from Middle Eastern (16%) and from Asian (10%) cultural backgrounds, compared with children from English-speaking backgrounds (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls from Middle Eastern (14%) and from Asian (12%) cultural backgrounds, compared with girls from Englishspeaking (5%) backgrounds; and among boys from Middle Eastern (19%) cultural backgrounds, compared with boys from English-speaking (6%) backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time was significantly higher among children in the overweight (7%) and obese (12%) BMI categories, compared with children in the healthy weight BMI category (5%). The prevalence was significantly higher among girls in the obese BMI category (11%), compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (5%). Similarly, the prevalence was significantly higher among boys in the overweight (9%) and obese (12%) BMI categories, compared with boys in the healthy BMI category (5%).

 Table 12.8
 Prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time in primary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

					20	15				
	Yea	r K	Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 6	All y	ears
ALL										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	3.2	(0.5)	3.9	(0.8)	4.1	(0.9)	14.8	(2.1)	6.2	(0.8)
Rural	1.8	(0.6)	1.1	(0.9)	3.1	(0.9)	11.3	(2.2)	4.4	(0.6)
SES										
Low	4.4	(0.7) a	4.8	(2.1)	6.5	(2.1) a	25.7	(3.8) a	10.0	(1.6) a
Middle	2.5	(1.0)	3.8	(1.2)	4.1	(0.9)	9.0	(1.2)	4.9	(0.6)
High (ref)	2.4	(0.6)	2.3	(0.6)	2.3	(0.7)	12.4	(1.9)	4.5	(0.7)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	2.1	(0.4)	2.4	(0.6)	3.0	(0.6)	13.0	(1.4)	5.0	(0.5)
European	na		na		na		20.5	(9.5)	5.1	(2.5)
Middle Eastern	3.0	(1.8)	15.1	(5.3) a	15.1	(4.4) a	37.2	(4.9) a	16.4	(1.7) a
Asian	10.6	(2.5) a	8.0	(2.7) a	8.8	(2.7) a	12.9	(6.3)	9.9	(1.7) a
BMI category										
Thin	6.3	(2.6) a	2.9	(1.7)	na		8.6	(3.1)	4.5	(1.3)
Healthy weight (ref)	2.7	(0.5)	3.1	(0.7)	3.8	(0.7)	11.8	(1.6)	5.1	(0.6)
Overweight	3.6	(1.7)	2.0	(1.0)	4.3	(1.7)	16.5	(2.8) a	7.3	(1.2) a
Obese	na		8.0	(3.5) a	6.5	(2.8)	35.2	(6.5) a	11.5	(2.7) a
GIRLS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	3.4	(0.9)	4.1	(1.1)	3.9	(0.9)	12.7	(2.0)	5.8	(0.7)
Rural	2.8	(1.1)	1.1	(1.0)	2.2	(1.2)	12.1	(3.9)	4.5	(1.2)
SES										
Low	5.9	(1.1) a	4.7	(2.4)	3.0	(1.3)	27.8	(3.3) a	10.0	(1.2) a
Middle	2.8	(1.6)	4.3	(2.0)	4.4	(1.4)	5.3	(1.4) a	4.2	(0.9)
High (ref)	2.4	(0.9)	2.6	(0.8)	2.9	(1.1)	11.5	(1.8)	4.5	(0.6)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	1.8	(0.6)	2.9	(0.9)	2.6	(0.7)	11.1	(1.6)	4.5	(0.5)
European	na		na		na		33.1	(14.0) a	9.5	(4.7)
Middle Eastern	na		11.4	(4.9) a	14.0	(6.0) a	34.0	(4.1) a	14.1	(1.4) a
Asian	15.8	(3.3) a	7.9	(3.7)	8.7	(3.9) a	12.9	(7.3)	12.0	(2.1) a
BMI category										
Thin	2.6	(2.5)	3.7	(2.8)	na		8.8	(3.9)	4.1	(1.7)
Healthy weight (ref)	3.5	(0.9)	3.4	(1.0)	4.2	(1.1)	9.9	(1.6)	5.1	(0.6)
Overweight	3.1	(2.2)	1.5	(1.1)	2.7	(1.5)	16.9	(3.9) a	6.1	(1.3)
Obese	na		10.2	(5.8)	2.6	(1.8)	36.4	(9.0) a	10.6	(2.9) a

.....

	2015									
	Yea	nr K	Yea	ır 2	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ır 6	All y	ears
BOYS										
Locality										
Urban (ref)	2.9	(0.7)	3.7	(1.0)	4.3	(1.5)	16.9	(2.8)	6.7	(1.1)
Rural	0.8	(0.7)	1.2	(0.8)	3.9	(1.4)	10.5	(3.3)	4.2	(0.9)
SES										
Low	2.9	(1.3)	4.9	(2.2)	9.8	(3.3) a	23.8	(6.0)	10.0	(2.3) a
Middle	2.1	(1.1)	3.3	(1.3)	3.8	(0.9) a	12.5	(2.2)	5.6	(0.9)
High (ref)	2.5	(0.8)	1.9	(0.8)	1.7	(0.8)	13.5	(3.3)	4.5	(1.1)
Cultural background										
English-speaking (ref)	2.3	(0.6)	1.9	(0.7)	3.5	(0.9)	14.8	(2.2)	5.5	(0.8)
European	na		na		na		na		na	
Middle Eastern	5.6	(3.0)	19.0	(7.3) a	16.4	(7.1) a	40.6	(10.7) a	18.8	(2.6) a
Asian	na		8.2	(5.4) a	9.0	(4.6) a	12.8	(6.3)	6.9	(2.3)
BMI category										
Thin	10.1	(4.6) a	1.9	(1.9)	na		8.2	(4.6)	5.0	(1.9)
Healthy weight (ref)	1.9	(0.6)	2.8	(0.8)	3.4	(0.8)	13.7	(2.2)	5.2	(0.7)
Overweight	4.1	(2.8)	2.6	(1.5)	6.1	(3.0)	16.2	(3.5)	8.5	(1.7) a
Obese	na		5.6	(3.0)	10.8	(5.6) a	34.2	(7.9) a	12.4	(4.0) a

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference; 'na' data not available.



















SUMMARY OF THE SLEEPING HABITS OF CHILDREN IN PRIMARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the indicators of sleep hygiene habits in children in primary school

Sleep indicator	Guidelines	SPANS	Time, duration	or prevalence	Significant subgroup findings for 2015*
		cut point	2010	2015	
SCHOOL NIGHTS					
Bedtime	There are no specific guidelines	None		8.24pm	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Wake-up time	There are no specific guidelines	None	Not collected in 2010	7am	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Sleep duration	For healthy children with normal sleep, the	Potwoon 0.0 and 11.0		10 hours 36 mins	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Meet sleep recommendation	primary school age children sleep between 9 and 11 hours ²⁴	hours/night		76.8%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the sleep recommendation on a school night was significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds and in the overweight and obese BMI categories
NON-SCHOOL NIGHTS					
Bedtime	There are no specific guidelines	None		9.12pm	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Wake-up time	There are no specific guidelines	None	Not collected	7.44am	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Sleep duration	For healthy children with normal sleep, the	Detween 0.0 and 11.0	in 2010	10 hours 32 mins	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed
Meet sleep recommendation	recommendations are that school age children sleep between 9 and 11 hours ²⁴	hours/night		75.4%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children meeting the sleep recommendation on a non-school night was significantly was lower among children from low SES backgrounds and significantly higher among children from Asian cultural backgrounds
SLEEP RISK FACTOR					
Using electronic media during sleep time	There are no specific guidelines	'Usually'	Not collected in 2010	5.8%	2015: Overall, the proportion of children that usually used electronic media during sleep time was significantly higher among children from low SES backgrounds, from Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds; and in the overweight and obese BMI categories

* Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight, and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

SECONDARY SCHOOL

For healthy adolescents with normal sleep, the recommendations are that adolescents sleep between 8 and 10 hours.²⁴ For reporting purposes, we categorised adolescents' sleep time as *Within recommended sleep time = 8.0 to 10.0 hours a night and < 8.0 and those reporting > 10.0 as Outside recommended sleep time* for both school and nonschool nights. The following section describes the sleep patterns of adolescents in Years 8 and 10 in secondary schools participating in SPANS. The findings are based on self-report responses of the adolescents. The prevalence estimates (%) need to be interpreted along with their standard errors (SE); a large standard error means a less precise estimate.

BEDTIME, WAKE-UP TIME AND SLEEP DURATION ON SCHOOL NIGHTS

There are no specific bedtime or wake-up time recommendations for adolescents, yet many adolescents have insufficient sleep (i.e., less than 8 hours) especially on school nights.³² Adolescents who go to bed after midnight or who have no parent-set bedtimes were more likely to suffer from depression and report recent suicidal ideation than adolescents with parent-set bedtimes before 10 pm.³³ Although adolescents are unable to control their school start time, those who have parent-set bedtimes on school nights tend to report earlier bedtimes, have more sleep, are less fatigued and have less trouble staying awake. $^{\scriptscriptstyle 33,\,34}$

Adolescents reported the time they usually go to bed and wake up and sleep duration is calcuated as the elapsed time between bedtime and wake-up. It is important to note that sleep onset latency (i.e., the time it takes to transition between full wakefulness and sleep), or time in disturbed sleep, cannot be determined from these questions.

Table 12.9 shows the average bedtime, wake-up time and duration of sleep on school nights among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, adolescents go to bed at approximately 10pm on a school night, and bedtime appeared to increase with age. On school days, adolescents generally wake up at 6.50am and this appeared to be consistent across year groups. On a school night, the mean sleep duration was approximately 8³/₄ hours with adolescents in Year 8 sleeping for approximately 37 minutes a night more than Year 10 adolescents. Bedtime, wake-up, and sleep duration appear to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups, but with increasing age, adolescents report later bedtimes and shorter sleep duration.

 Table 12.9
 Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)

	2015						
	Year 8		Yea	r 10	All y	ears	
ALL							
Go to bed	21:39	(0:03)	22:23	(0:04)	22:01	(0:03)	
Wake up	6:50	(0:02)	6:49	(0:02)	6:50	(0:02)	
Sleep duration	9:11	(0:03)	8:26	(0:04)	8:48	(0:03)	
GIRLS							
Go to bed	21:42	(0:04)	22:24	(0:05)	22:03	(0:04)	
Wake up	6:48	(0:02)	6:44	(0:03)	6:46	(0:03)	
Sleep duration	9:05	(0:04)	8:21	(0:06)	8:42	(0:04)	
BOYS							
Go to bed	21:35	(0:04)	22:23	(0:05)	21:59	(0:04)	
Wake up	6:53	(0:04)	6:54	(0:03)	6:53	(0:03)	
Sleep duration	9:18	(0:04)	8:31	(0:05)	8:54	(0:04)	

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

MEETING SLEEP RECOMMENDATION ON SCHOOL NIGHTS

Table 12.10 and Figure 12.7 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school in 2015, by sex and year group. Overall, 75% of adolescents met the sleep recommendation on a school day. The prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups and appeared to decrease with age.

Table 12.10 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

		2015						
	Year 8	Year 10	All years					
ALL								
Within sleep recommendations	77.7 (1.5)	71.3 (2.0)	74.5 (1.1)					
Outside sleep recommendations	22.3 (1.5)	28.7 (2.0)	25.5 (1.1)					
GIRLS								
Within sleep recommendations	76.5 (2.0)	68.9 (3.3)	72.7 (1.9)					
Outside sleep recommendations	23.5 (2.0)	31.1 (3.3)	27.3 (1.9)					
BOYS								
Within sleep recommendations	78.8 (2.1)	73.6 (1.8)	76.3 (1.3)					
Outside sleep recommendations	21.2 (2.1)	26.4 (1.8)	23.7 (1.3)					

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





Figure 12.7 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95% Cl)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that 75% of adolescents met the sleep recommendation on school nights. Table 12.11 and Figure 12.8 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights between adolescents living in rural and urban areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights between adolescents from different BMI categories.

Table 12.11 Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE))

	2015					
	Yea	ar 8	Yea	r 10	All years	
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	79.5	(1.6)	69.2	(2.4)	74.3 (1.4)	
Rural	73.0	(2.5) a	76.9	(2.7) a	75.0 (2.0)	
SES						
Low	78.2	(2.6)	72.0	(2.2)	75.0 (1.6)	
Middle	75.0	(2.3)	72.8	(2.3)	73.9 (1.7)	
High (ref)	79.7	(2.4)	69.0	(4.6)	74.5 (2.4)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	76.7	(1.6)	71.8	(2.1)	74.2 (1.2)	
European	70.4	(10.3)	78.8	(12.5)	74.7 (8.7)	
Middle Eastern	88.9	(5.0)	70.6	(9.6)	80.0 (5.7)	
Asian	87.8	(3.5) a	69.8	(4.9)	77.2 (3.3)	
BMI category						
Thin	75.5	(5.3)	77.3	(5.6)	76.3 (4.1)	
Healthy weight (ref)	77.2	(1.8)	71.3	(2.0)	74.2 (1.3)	
Overweight	79.6	(2.8)	70.6	(5.2)	75.2 (2.9)	
Obese	78.4	(4.9)	67.0	(7.2)	72.7 (4.5)	
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	80.1	(2.0)	66.3	(4.1)	73.1 (2.4)	
Rural	66.4	(3.0) a	76.8	(3.7)	71.5 (2.5)	
SES						
Low	71.3	(3.9) a	69.7	(3.9)	70.5 (2.9)	
Middle	75.8	(2.6) a	71.0	(3.8)	73.3 (2.2)	
High (ref)	82.3	(2.3)	66.3	(7.7)	74.3 (4.2)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	75.8	(2.2)	70.5	(3.4)	73.2 (2.0)	
European	69.9	(10.2)	87.0	(12.7)	76.0 (8.6)	
Middle Eastern	83.3	(5.6)	56.3	(15.6)	71.2 (7.2)	
Asian	84.9	(5.0)	62.6	(6.1)	71.5 (3.7)	
BMI category						
Thin	76.0	(6.1)	86.3	(6.7)	80.2 (4.9)	
Healthy weight (ref)	76.0	(2.8)	68.7	(3.1)	72.2 (2.2)	
Overweight	79.5	(3.7)	67.3	(8.8)	73.2 (4.9)	
Obese	73.4	(7.8)	65.2	(11.1)	69.6 (6.5)	

	2015						
	Year K	Year 2	All years				
BOYS							
Locality							
Urban (ref) 7	(2.4)	72.2 (2.0)	75.6 (1.4)				
Rural 7	(8.9 (3.9)	77.1 (3.7)	77.9 (3.0)				
SES							
Low 8	35.4 (3.0)	74.1 (2.4)	79.4 (1.7)				
Middle 7	4.3 (3.1)	74.5 (3.8)	74.4 (2.9)				
High (ref) 7	7.1 (3.7)	72.1 (3.6)	74.7 (2.0)				
Cultural background							
English-speaking (ref) 7	7.4 (2.3)	73.0 (2.3)	75.3 (1.5)				
European 7	(2.1 (23.3)	73.5 (19.3)	73.1 (16.0)				
Middle Eastern 9	13.5 (4.6) a	80.0 (13.0)	86.6 (7.4)				
Asian 9	02.0 (5.8)	80.7 (6.9)	85.5 (4.4)				
BMI category							
Thin 7	/5.0 (9.4)	69.9 (7.8)	72.6 (5.9)				
Healthy weight (ref) 7	/8.4 (2.3)	74.1 (2.4)	76.3 (1.6)				
Overweight 7	(9.7 (4.4)	74.0 (4.5)	77.0 (3.1)				
Obese 8	34.5 (6.3)	68.7 (10.3)	76.1 (6.0)				

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference.



















BEDTIME, WAKE-UP TIME AND SLEEP DURATION ON NON-SCHOOL NIGHTS

Table 12.12 shows the average bedtime, wake-up and duration of sleep on non-school nights among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, adolescents went to bed at approximately 11.16pm on non-school nights, and the time appeared to get later with age. On non-school days, adolescents generally awoke at around 9am. On non-school nights the mean sleep duration was 9³/₄ hours, and this appeared to decrease with age.

Overall, the times that adolescents went to bed, woke up and the duration of sleep appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls. With increasing age adolescents, girls in particular, appear to have later bedtimes and shorter sleep duration.

 Table 12.12
 Average (mean) bedtime, wake-up time and sleep duration on non-school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (time, SE)

		2015							
	Yea	ar 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears			
ALL									
Go to bed	22:57	(0:05)	23:36	(0:05)	23:16	(0:04)			
Wake up	8:52	(0:05)	9:10	(0:06)	9:01	(0:04)			
Sleep duration	9:56	(0:04)	9:34	(0:05)	9:45	(0:03)			
GIRLS									
Go to bed	22:56	(0:07)	23:33	(0:08)	23:14	(0:06)			
Wake up	9:08	(0:06)	9:07	(0:07)	9:07	(0:06)			
Sleep duration	10:12	(0:05)	9:35	(0:07)	9:53	(0:04)			
BOYS									
Go to bed	22:58	(0:07)	23:39	(0:06)	23:18	(0:06)			
Wake up	8:37	(0:08)	9:12	(0:08)	8:55	(0:06)			
Sleep duration	9:40	(0:06)	9:33	(0:07)	9:37	(0:04)			

Note: No significance testing was conducted.

MEETING SLEEP RECOMMENDATION ON NON-SCHOOL NIGHTS

Table 12.13 and Figure 12.9 show the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall, 55% of adolescents met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights. The prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups.

Table 12.13 Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation on non-school nights among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Yea	ar 8	Yea	r 10	All ye	ears
ALL						
Within sleep recommendations	52.5	(1.7)	57.9	(2.2)	55.2	(1.2)
Outside sleep recommendations	47.5	(1.7)	42.1	(2.2)	44.8	(1.2)
GIRLS						
Within sleep recommendations	47.6	(2.2) a	58.8	(3.0)	53.2	(1.9)
Outside sleep recommendations	52.4	(2.2)	41.2	(3.0)	46.8	(1.9)
BOYS						
Within sleep recommendations	57.3	(2.4)	57.0	(3.2)	57.1	(1.6)
Outside sleep recommendations	42.7	(2.4)	43.0	(3.2)	42.9	(1.6)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05 between sex and within year group.

No letter means there was no statistical difference.







SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately half (55%) of adolescents in secondary school met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights. Table 12.14 and Figure 12.10 show the proportion of adolescents who met the sleep recommendation on non-school nights by socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights between adolescents living in rural and urban areas.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights was significantly lower among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds (37%), compared with adolescents from English-speaking backgrounds (56%).

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights was significantly lower among adolescents in the thin BMI category (41%), compared with adolescents in the healthy weight BMI category (57%). The prevalence was significantly lower among girls in the thin BMI category (33%), compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (56%).

Table 12.14 Prevalence of meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category in 2015 (%, SE)

Oberesteristic	2015					
Characteristic	Yea	ar 8	Yea	r 10	All y	ears
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	52.1	(2.2)	57.8	(2.5)	55.0	(1.6)
Rural	53.5	(2.3)	58.2	(3.5)	55.8	(1.7)
SES						
Low	52.5	(2.9)	58.2	(3.8)	55.5	(1.8)
Middle	52.5	(3.1)	58.0	(3.0)	55.3	(2.0)
High (ref)	52.5	(2.4)	57.5	(4.1)	54.9	(2.5)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	53.4	(1.8)	58.5	(2.2)	55.9	(1.3)
European	32.1	(13.4)	41.4	(15.7)	36.9	(8.7) a
Middle Eastern	60.8	(7.3)	66.0	(11.9)	63.4	(8.8)
Asian	44.2	(6.0)	53.4	(7.0)	49.6	(4.5)
BMI category						
Thin	33.9	(6.0) a	49.2	(7.8)	40.7	(4.7) a
Healthy weight (ref)	54.7	(2.1)	59.0	(2.6)	56.9	(1.6)
Overweight	54.0	(4.1)	57.5	(3.6)	55.7	(2.6)
Obese	44.1	(5.4)	53.4	(7.9)	48.7	(4.2)
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	48.8	(2.7)	56.9	(3.2)	52.9	(2.3)
Rural	44.2	(3.1)	64.8	(6.3)	54.2	(2.8)
SES						
Low	47.0	(2.7)	57.3	(4.1)	52.1	(2.4)
Middle	45.8	(5.4)	63.5	(4.5)	55.0	(3.3)
High (ref)	49.6	(3.3)	56.1	(6.0)	52.8	(3.8)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	48.9	(2.3)	59.3	(3.1)	54.1	(1.9)
European	23.8	(13.5)	70.5	(18.8)	40.5	(9.7)
Middle Eastern	56.1	(6.6)	59.6	(15.3)	57.7	(7.4)
Asian	39.3	(7.1)	54.0	(9.1)	48.1	(6.3)
BMI category						
Thin	32.3	(6.4) a	34.6	(9.9) a	33.3	(5.5) a
Healthy weight (ref)	50.8	(3.0)	61.2	(3.5)	56.1	(2.4)
Overweight	46.7	(5.3)	55.9	(4.8)	51.4	(3.6)
Obese	33.7	(6.6) a	62.4	(12.7)	47.1	(6.3)

Observatoriatio	2015				
	Year K	Year 2	All years		
BOYS					
Locality					
Urban (ref) 55	5.5 (3.1)	58.8 (3.6)	57.1 (1.8)		
Rural 61	1.8 (4.7)	52.7 (6.1)	57.2 (3.5)		
SES					
Low 58	3.4 (4.2)	59.1 (5.3)	58.8 (2.3)		
Middle 58	3.2 (3.6)	52.7 (5.5)	55.5 (3.2)		
High (ref) 55	5.3 (4.1)	59.0 (4.8)	57.1 (2.6)		
Cultural background					
English-speaking (ref) 57	7.6 (2.8)	57.7 (3.1)	57.7 (1.7)		
European 57	7.7 (25.3)	23.0 (13.7) a	32.3 (16.5)		
Middle Eastern 64	4.8 (11.9)	70.2 (13.2)	67.7 (11.6)		
Asian 51	1.2 (13.1)	52.4 (9.6)	51.9 (8.4)		
BMI category					
Thin 35	5.6 (8.8) a	61.2 (9.9)	47.8 (6.7)		
Healthy weight (ref) 58	3.6 (3.2)	56.7 (3.5)	57.6 (2.1)		
Overweight 60).5 (5.3)	59.1 (4.7)	59.8 (3.4)		
Obese 56	5.7 (10.0)	45.0 (10.3)	50.5 (6.9)		

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference.





All years 2015

Year Ki Girls locality III Urban III Runal

100

80

60

40

20

0

Year 5

Prevalence of meeting sleep recommendation, non-school right (19

















NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

USE OF ELECTRONIC MEDIA DURING SLEEP TIME

The sleep duration of adolescents appeared to have decreased over time with many adolescents sleeping less than previous generations of teenagers.³⁰ The use of electronic media (e.g., televisions, computers, smart phones, tablets) around bedtime is negatively associated with sleep and may potentially influence the duration of sleep in the current generation of adolescents.³¹ Possible mechanisms through which electronic media use directly displacing sleep or other activities such as physical activity, which are associated with good sleep hygiene. Media use in the evenings may increase physiological arousal causing difficulties relaxing prior to bedtime.³¹

Table 12.15 and Figure 12.11 show the prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents by sex and year group in 2015. Overall 37% of adolescents usually used elecronic media during sleep time. The prevalence appeared to be broadly consistent between boys and girls within year groups and the prevalence appeared to increase with age.

	2015				
	Year 8	Year 10	All years		
ALL					
Rarely/Never	35.4 (2.0)	20.3 (1.6)	27.8 (1.4)		
Sometimes	34.7 (1.4)	35.3 (2.0)	35.0 (1.1)		
Usually	29.9 (2.0)	44.4 (2.6)	37.1 (1.9)		
GIRLS					
Rarely/Never	30.8 (2.8)	20.6 (2.3)	25.6 (1.8)		
Sometimes	34.4 (2.0)	34.7 (2.7)	34.6 (1.5)		
Usually	34.7 (2.6)	44.8 (3.5)	39.8 (2.5)		
BOYS					
Rarely/Never	39.7 (2.0)	20.1 (2.1)	30.0 (1.7)		
Sometimes	35.1 (1.9)	35.9 (2.5)	35.5 (1.6)		
Usually	25.2 (2.6)	44.0 (3.2)	34.5 (2.2)		

Table 12.15 Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, SE)

Note: No significance testing was conducted.





Figure 12.11 Prevalence of using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents in secondary school by sex and year group in 2015 (%, 95%CI)

SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC DIFFERENCES

The current findings indicate that approximately one in three (37%) adolescents usually used electronic media during sleep time. Table 12.16 and Figure 12.12 show the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time among adolescents by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI category.

Locality

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time between rural and urban adolescents.

Socio-economic status

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time between adolescents from different SES backgrounds.

Cultural background

2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time between adolescents from different cultural backgrounds.

Weight status

2015: Overall, the prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time was significantly lower among girls in the thin BMI category (29%), compared with girls in the healthy BMI category (40%).

Table 12.16	Prevalence of usually using electronic media during sleep time in secondary school by sex, year group, socio-demographic characteristics and BMI
	category in 2015 (%, SE)

	2015					
	Yea	r 8	Yea	r 10	All years	
ALL						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	31.7	(2.5)	44.4	(2.8)	38.1 (2.3)	
Rural	25.0	(3.3)	44.2	(5.8)	34.6 (3.5)	
SES						
Low	29.6	(3.1)	44.8	(4.7)	37.4 (3.2)	
Middle	30.4	(4.0)	48.4	(3.9)	39.4 (3.1)	
High (ref)	29.7	(3.0)	39.9	(3.7)	34.7 (2.8)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	30.0	(2.2)	44.0	(2.8)	36.9 (2.0)	
European	43.1	(13.4)	48.0	(14.8)	45.5 (9.8)	
Middle Eastern	31.4	(10.3)	49.5	(12.3)	40.4 (8.7)	
Asian	26.5	(4.8)	44.6	(4.5)	37.0 (4.4)	
BMI category						
Thin	23.5	(4.5)	45.3	(8.0)	33.0 (4.4)	
Healthy weight (ref)	29.9	(2.6)	42.8	(2.7)	36.4 (2.1)	
Overweight	30.4	(3.8)	50.4	(4.5)	40.3 (3.4)	
Obese	34.2	(6.5)	36.4	(8.9)	35.3 (5.0)	
GIRLS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	36.3	(3.2)	45.7	(3.9)	41.1 (2.8)	
Rural	30.1	(4.3)	42.0	(6.8)	36.1 (4.9)	
SES						
Low	34.3	(4.3)	48.8	(5.8)	41.7 (4.4)	
Middle	38.1	(5.3)	47.2	(5.4)	42.8 (4.5)	
High (ref)	32.4	(3.9)	38.4	(5.4)	35.4 (3.1)	
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	34.4	(2.9)	42.9	(3.7)	38.7 (2.6)	
European	38.4	(15.3)	45.8	(19.0)	41.1 (10.9)	
Middle Eastern	45.0	(9.3)	66.3	(17.7)	54.2 (10.7)	
Asian	33.2	(6.7)	51.5	(5.1)	44.0 (4.9)	
BMI category						
Thin	24.7	(6.3)	34.0	(10.1)	28.5 (5.5) a	
Healthy weight (ref)	34.6	(3.4)	45.8	(3.6)	40.4 (2.8)	
Overweight	40.0	(4.9)	47.1	(6.0)	43.6 (4.3)	
Obese	30.4	(8.3)	30.1	(13.3)	30.3 (5.9)	

	2015					
	Ye	ar K	Yea	ır 2	All y	ears
BOYS						
Locality						
Urban (ref)	27.1	(3.1)	43.1	(3.4)	35.0	(2.8)
Rural	20.5	(4.2)	46.1	(7.3)	33.3	(3.8)
SES						
Low	24.7	(3.4)	41.0	(5.6)	33.3	(3.1)
Middle	23.8	(3.8)	49.5	(4.2)	36.4	(2.8)
High (ref)	27.0	(4.3)	41.7	(4.3)	33.9	(3.8)
Cultural background						
English-speaking (ref)	26.0	(2.9)	45.1	(3.3)	35.3	(2.3)
European	57.6	(25.1)	49.9	(21.9)	52.5	(13.0)
Middle Eastern	17.6	(12.2)	38.5	(13.6)	29.0	(9.2)
Asian	17.2	(6.5)	34.0	(7.6)	26.7	(6.3)
BMI category						
Thin	22.2	(7.2)	54.4	(10.1)	37.1	(6.2)
Healthy weight (ref)	25.3	(3.3)	39.6	(3.5)	32.4	(2.5)
Overweight	21.9	(4.5)	53.8	(6.4) a	37.2	(4.6)
Obese	38.5	(10.7)	42.1	(10.3)	40.4	(7.5)

a Indicates statistically significant difference at P < 0.05. Comparisons are within each sex and year group and are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.</p>

No letter means there was no statistical difference.











Girls suburst background III English III European III Middle Eastern in Asian









676 NSW HEALTH

SUMMARY OF THE SLEEPING HABITS OF ADOLESCENTS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL

The table below summarises the indicators of sleep hygiene habits in adolescents in secondary school.

Sleep indicator	Guidelines	SPANS cut point	Time, duration or prevalence		Significant subgroup findings for 2015*	
SCHOOL NIGHTS			2010	2015		
Bedtime	There are no specific guidelines	None		10.01 pm	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed	
Wake-up time	There are no specific guidelines	None	Not collected in 2010	6.50 am	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed	
Sleep duration	For healthy teenagers with normal sleep, the	Between 8.0 and 10.0		in 2010	in 2010	8 hours 48 mins
Meet sleep recommendation	adolescents sleep between 8 and 10 hours. ²⁴	hours/night		74.5%	2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the proportion of adolescents meeting the sleep recommendation on school nights between adolescent subgroups.	
NON-SCHOOL NIGHTS						
Bedtime	There are no specific guidelines	None		11.16 pm	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed	
Wake-up time	There are no specific guidelines	None	Not collected	9.01 am	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed	
Sleep duration	For healthy teenagers with normal sleep, the	Between 8.0 and 10.0	in 2010	9 hours 45 mins	2015: Subgroup differences were not assessed	
Meet sleep recommendation	adolescents sleep between 8 and 10 hours ²⁴	hours/night		55.2%	2015: Overall, the proportion of adolescents meeting the sleep recommendation on non-school nights was significantly lower among adolescents from European cultural backgrounds and in the thin BMI category	
SLEEP RISK FACTOR						
Using electronic media during sleep time	There are no specific guidelines	'Usually'	Not collected in 2010	37.1%	2015: Overall, there were no significant differences in the proportion of adolescents that usually used electronic media during sleep time between adolescent subgroups	

Comparisons are between rural compared with urban; low and middle SES compared with high SES; European, Middle Eastern and Asian cultural backgrounds compared with English-speaking cultural background; and thin, overweight and obese compared with healthy weight BMI category.

REFERENCES

- 1. Manaceine M. Sleep: Its Physiology, Pathology, Hygiene, and Psychology. London, United Kingdom.: Walter Scott Publishing; 1897. p. 153-61.
- 2. Astill RG, Van der Heijden KB, Van Ijzendoorn MH, et al. Sleep, cognition, and behavioral problems in schoolage children: A century of research meta-analyzed. Psychological Bulletin. 2012;138(6):1109-38.
- 3. Gómez RL, Edgin JO. Sleep as a Window Into Early Neural Development: Shifts in Sleep-Dependent Learning Effects Across Early Childhood. Child Development Perspectives. 2015;9(3):183-9.
- 4. Rasch B, Born J. About sleep's role in memory. Physiological Reviews. 2013;93(2):681-766.
- Perez-Lloret S, Videla AJ, Richaudeau A, et al. A Multi-Step Pathway Connecting Short Sleep Duration to Daytime Somnolence, Reduced Attention, and Poor Academic Performance: An Exploratory Cross-Sectional Study in Teenagers. Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine : JCSM : Official Publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine. 2013;9(5):469-73.
- 6. Shochat T, Cohen-Zion M, Tzischinsky O. Functional consequences of inadequate sleep in adolescents: a systematic review. Sleep Med Rev. 2014;18(1):75-87.
- 7. Koulouglioti C, Cole R, Kitzman H. Inadequate sleep and unintentional injuries in young children. Public Health Nursing. 2008;25(2):106-14.
- 8. Gregory AM, Caspi A, Moffitt TE, et al. Sleep problems in childhood predict neuropsychological functioning in adolescence. Pediatrics. 2009;123(4):1171-6.
- 9. Matthews KA, Dahl RE, Owens JF, et al. Sleep duration and insulin resistance in healthy black and white adolescents. Sleep. 2012;35(10):1353-8.
- 10. Narang I, Manlhiot C, Davies-Shaw J, et al. Sleep disturbance and cardiovascular risk in adolescents. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2012;184(17):E913-E20.
- 11. Galland BC, Taylor BJ, Elder DE, et al. Normal sleep patterns in infants and children: A systematic review of observational studies. Sleep Medicine Reviews. 2012;16(3):213-22.
- 12. Al Mamun A, Lawlor DA, Cramb S, et al. Do childhood sleeping problems predict obesity in young adulthood? Evidence from a prospective birth cohort study. American Journal Of Epidemiology. 2007;166(12):1368-73.
- 13. Carter PJ, Taylor BJ, Williams SM, et al. Longitudinal analysis of sleep in relation to BMI and body fat in children: the FLAME study. BMJ. 2011;342.
- 14. Hale L, Guan S. Screen time and sleep among school-aged children and adolescents: a systematic literature review. Sleep Medicine Reviews. 2015;21:50-8.
- 15. Hysing M, Pallesen S, Stormark KM, et al. Sleep and use of electronic devices in adolescence: results from a large population-based study. BMJ Open. 2015;5(1):e006748.
- 16. Gamble AL, D'Rozario AL, Bartlett DJ, et al. Adolescent sleep patterns and night-time technology use: results of the Australian Broadcasting Corporation's Big Sleep Survey. PLoS One. 2014;9(11):e111700.
- 17. Nuutinen T, Ray C, Roos E. Do computer use, TV viewing, and the presence of the media in the bedroom predict school-aged children's sleep habits in a longitudinal study? BMC Public Health. 2013;13(1):1-8.
- Higuchi S, Motohashi Y, Liu Y, et al. Effects of playing a computer game using a bright display on presleep physiological variables, sleep latency, slow wave sleep and REM sleep. Journal Of Sleep Research. 2005;14(3):267-73.
- 19. Dworak M, Schierl T, Bruns T, et al. Impact of singular excessive computer game and television exposure on sleep patterns and memory performance of school-aged children. Pediatrics. 2007;120.
- 20. Gringras P, Middleton B, Skene DJ, et al. Bigger, Brighter, Bluer-Better? Current Light-Emitting Devices -Adverse Sleep Properties and Preventative Strategies. Front Public Health. 2015;3:233.
- 21. Higuchi S, Motohashi Y, Liu Y, et al. Effects of VDT tasks with a bright display at night on melatonin, core temperature, heart rate, and sleepiness. Journal of Applied Physiology. 2003;94.

678

NSW HEALTH

- 22. Cajochen C, Kräuchi K, Wirz-Justice A. Role of Melatonin in the Regulation of Human Circadian Rhythms and Sleep. Journal of Neuroendocrinology. 2003;15(4):432-7.
- 23. Wood B, Rea MS, Plitnick B, et al. Light level and duration of exposure determine the impact of self-luminous tablets on melatonin suppression. Applied Ergonomics. 2013;44(2):237-40.
- 24. Hirshkowitz M, Whiton K, Albert SM, et al. National Sleep Foundation's sleep time duration recommendations: methodology and results summary. Sleep Health. 2015;1(1):40-3.
- Mindell JA, Li AM, Sadeh A, et al. Bedtime routines for young children: a dose-dependent association with sleep outcomes. Sleep [Internet]. 2015 2015/05//; 38(5):[717-22 pp.]. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.5665/ sleep.4662.
- 26. Leger D, Beck F, Richard J-B, et al. Total sleep time severely drops during adolescence. PloS one. 2012;7(10):e45204.
- 27. Matos M, Gaspar T, Tomé G, et al. Sleep variability and fatigue in adolescents: Associations with school-related features. International Journal of Psychology. 2015.
- Pallesen S, Hetland J, Sivertsen B, et al. Time trends in sleep-onset difficulties among Norwegian adolescents: 1983–2005. Scandinavian Journal Of Public Health. 2008;36(8):889-95.
- 29. Tynjälä J, Kannas L, Välimaa R. How young Europeans sleep. Health Education Research. 1993;8(1):69-80.
- 30. Dollman J, Ridley K, Olds T, et al. Trends in the duration of school-day sleep among 10- to 15-year-old South Australians between 1985 and 2004. Acta Paediatrica. 2007;96(7):1011-4.
- 31. Cain N, Gradisar M. Electronic media use and sleep in school-aged children and adolescents: A review. Sleep Medicine. 2010;11(8):735-42.
- 32. Gradisar M, Gardner G, Dohnt H. Recent worldwide sleep patterns and problems during adolescence: A review and meta-analysis of age, region, and sleep. Sleep Medicine. 2011;12(2):110-8.
- 33. Gangwisch JE, Babiss LA, Malaspina D, et al. Earlier parental set bedtimes as a protective factor against depression and suicidal ideation. Sleep. 2010;33(1):97-106.
- 34. Short MA, Gradisar M, Wright H, et al. Time for bed: parent-set bedtimes associated with improved sleep and daytime functioning in adolescents. Sleep. 2011;34(6):797.

CHAPTER 13: SCHOOLS' NUTRITION AND ACTIVITY ENVIRONMENTS

SNAPSHOT: PRIMARY & SECONDARY SCHOOLS (RURAL & URBAN COMBINED)

2015

- Primary schools (rural & urban)
 - 85% of principals considered the school area had adequate green space for active play
 - Few schools encouraged students to use the school's physical activity facilities and equipment before (18%) or after (14%) school hours
 - Up to 17% of urban primary schools do not deliver PE lessons
 - · Generalist teachers deliver PE and sport in four out of five schools
 - The main barrier to promoting physical activity was competing demands on curriculum time (52%)
 - The main approaches to promoting student physical activity were encouraging use of equipment and facilities during school (84%), encouraging students to be more active outside school (66%) and encouragement or merit awards (61%)
 - Healthy eating and physical activity school-based initiatives were more common in rural schools

Secondary schools (rural & urban)

- 80% of principals considered the school area had adequate green space for active play
- The majority of areas for physical activity were used by students 4-5 days a week
- All schools delivered PE lessons
- In urban schools, specialist PDHPE teachers deliver PE (83%) and sport is delivered mainly by generalist teachers (46%). In rural schools, specialist PDHPE teachers deliver PE (50%) and sport is delivered mainly by generalist teachers (67%)
- The main barriers to promoting physical activity were competing demands on curriculum time (81%) and a lack of student interest (75%)
- The main approach to promoting student physical activity was through encouragement or merit awards (56%)
- Overall, the responses indicate that while schools are addressing factors in their food environment to promote healthy eating, there is room for greater support as schools reported that there were activities they would like to implement but had not yet done so



Up to 17% of urban primary schools do not deliver PE lessons



80% of principals considered the school area had adequate green space for active play

CONTEXT

Australian schoolchildren spend approximately 35 hours per week, or around one third of their day, at school. Given the majority of children attend school, schools have been identified as a key setting for promoting healthy lifestyle behaviours.¹ More recently, schools have also been identified as an important sector that can assist in the prevention of unhealthy weight gain, through improving their food and physical activity environments.²⁻⁴ Over 30 school-based obesity prevention interventions targeting healthy eating and physical activity have been conducted in Australia, with the evidence showing no single approach can be applied universally across schools.⁵

While the public school sector has moved to increase school-based levels of governance and principal autonomy, the NSW Board of Studies, Teaching and Educational Standards requires schools to deliver planned physical activity through Personal Development, Health and Physical Education (PDHPE) for a minimum of 1.5 hours per week. The NSW Department of Education and Communities has outlined mandatory requirements for schools in the *Policy Standards for Curriculum Planning and Programming, Assessing and Reporting to Parents K – 12.*

Additionally, the Sport and Physical Activity Policy (previously Sport and Physical Activity Safety Policy for Schools) has been revised and provides new requirements relating to mandatory weekly participation in sport and physical activity for students. The policy states;

Students in Years K-10 are required to participate in a minimum of 150 minutes of planned moderate with some vigorous physical activity across the school week. Student participation in planned physical activity includes time spent in physical education, sport and other structured physical activities.

In NSW, a range of government funded school-based initiatives have been developed to support delivery of healthy eating and physical activity programs in primary schools. Many of these programs have been operational for over five years, so the impact of these interventions may become apparent in the near future. Schools are, however, only one setting in which to influence children's behaviour; further, schools' participation in these programs is voluntary and uptake and fidelity of program delivery is not known. Good quality facilities and equipment within a school may promote or hinder the type and intensity of physical activity at school.⁶ Higher rates of free time physical activity among students occur in those schools which have greater opportunities and facilities.⁷ For example, the provision of and access to multi-coloured playground markings, physical structures and game equipment during breaks are associated with increased physical activity among primary school students.^{8,9}

In NSW primary schools, sport and physical education (PE) programs are delivered primarily by generalist teachers (i.e., classroom teachers) rather than specialist PE teachers. PE specialists typically produce more favourable outcomes than generalists in terms of children's physical activity, physical fitness and motor skills.¹⁰ A lack of teacher confidence and time are significant barriers to delivering quality PE programs and have led to an increasing trend among Australian primary schools to use external providers to deliver various PE activities.¹¹

In Australia, school canteens are an integral part of the school environment and represent the largest takeaway food outlet for children. The canteen provides a revenue source for many schools and this may influence the availability of less healthy products (i.e., high in fat, salt and sugar), which are popular food choices.^{12, 13} Since 2005, Australia has progressively introduced healthy food policy guidelines for school canteens but evidence shows that schools, and high schools in particular, struggle to adhere to healthy canteen policy guidelines.^{14, 15}

In order to have a better understanding of schools' capacities to deliver PE and sport and to provide physical activity and healthy eating opportunities, school principals were asked to complete an online questionnaire on their school's physical and nutrition environment, school policies and school practices. This chapter presents the findings from the School Environment Questionnaire and is based on responses from the primary and secondary schools that participated in SPANS 2015, including the practice schools. The findings represent approximately 3.0% and 6.4% of NSW primary and secondary schools, respectively hence the findings need to be interpreted with this in mind.

PRIMARY SCHOOLS

In total, principals from 45 primary schools (rural = 9; urban = 36) completed the School Environment Questionnaire. These schools included the practice and participating schools in SPANS (response rate, 98%).

The mean number of teachers employed in these urban and rural schools was 30.6 (SD 11.8) and 23.4 (SD 5.7) respectively. Just over one-third (36%) of schools employed a specialist PE teacher. Proportionally, specialist PE teacher represented 2% and 0.1% of the total number of teachers employed in urban and rural schools respectively.

Of the participating schools, one-third (n=15; 14 urban and 1 rural school) were currently upgrading their facilities to provide or improve physical activity opportunities for students.

FACILITIES FOR PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, SPORT AND PE IN PRIMARY SCHOOLS

Tables 13.1 and 13.2 show the proportion of facilities associated with physical activity which were present, available, and used before, after and during lunchtimes, in urban and rural primary schools respectively.

All schools had a playground/quadrangle available during break time and in the majority of schools, it was used by students 4-5 days/week. Compared with urban schools, a higher proportion of rural schools had playing fields as part of their school grounds (89% v 75%) and a bike path near the school (56% v 39%). The least common facility in urban and rural primary schools was loose play equipment (42% and 22% respectively).

Table 13.1 Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in urban primary schools (n=36) (%)

School facility	Present	lf present, available	If available during recess/lunch, frequency used by students			
		during recess/ lunch	Rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days/week	
Playground/quadrangle	100.0	100.0	0	5.6	94.4	
Playground markings that encourage activity	97.2	100.0	0	8.6	91.4	
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	91.7	90.9	0	10.0	90.0	
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	75.0	96.3	0	0	100.0	
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	83.3	33.3	10.0	20.0	70.0	
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	83.3	50.0	6.7	66.7	26.7	
A bike path near or around the school	38.9	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	94.4	91.2	0	6.3	93.8	
Fixed play equipment	77.8	96.4	0	3.7	96.3	
Loose play equipment (e.g., playpods)	41.7	86.7	0	7.7	92.3	

n/a = not applicable

Table 13.2 Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in rural primary schools (n=9) (%)

School facility	Present	lf present, available	If available during recess/lunch, frequency used by students			
		during recess/ lunch	Rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days/week	
Playground/quadrangle	100.0	100.0	0	0	100.00	
Playground markings that encourage activity	88.9	100.0	0	0	100.00	
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	88.9	100.0	0	0	100.00	
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	88.9	87.5	0	0	100.00	
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	77.8	42.9	0	33.3	66.7	
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	100.0	77.8	14.3	57.1	28.6	
A bike path near or around the school	55.6	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	100.0	100.0	0	0	100.00	
Fixed play equipment	100.0	100.0	0	0	100.00	
Loose play equipment (e.g., playpods)	22.2	100.0	0	0	100.00	

n/a = not applicable

More than 85% of schools (86% urban; 89% rural) indicated that their green space was adequate for active play. Principals who did not feel they had adequate green space for active play were from older schools, with most established over 70 years ago when the school space was potentially adequate for the student population at the time.

Table 13.3 shows the majority of urban (~70%) and rural (~90%) principals reported their schools' sport and PE facilities and equipment were good or excellent. Schools reporting their sport and PE facilities as either poor or fair included schools from each socioeconomic quintile.

Table 13.3 Adequacy of school sports and PE facilities in urban and rural primary schools (%)

Adaguagy of anasta /DE facilities & aguinment	Facil	ities	Equipment		
Auequacy of sports/PE facilities & equipment	Urban (n=36)	Rural (n=9)	Urban (n=36)	Rural (n=9)	
Poor, in need of much improvement	5.6	0	2.8	0	
Fair, in need of some improvement	25.0	11.1	25.0	11.1	
Good, in need of little improvement	41.7	55.6	50.0	33.3	
Excellent	27.8	33.3	22.2	55.6	

In total, 38% of schools indicated they would consider funding improvements for sport and PE facilities and equipment. Table 13.4 shows over half of the principals who reported poor or fair sport and PE facilities would consider funding improvements, and almost half (47%) of the principals who reported good or excellent facilities also indicated they would consider funding improvements for sport and PE facilities.

Similarly, almost half (47%) of the principals who reported their school's sport and PE equipment as fair, reported they would consider funding to improve the current equipment. Additionally, 53% of principals who reported their sport and PE equipment was good or excellent, also indicated they would consider funding for improvement in equipment.

Table 13.4 Primary schools that would consider funding for improvements for sport and PE facilities and equipment (%) (n = 17)

Condition of sport/PE facilities equipment	Facilities	Equipment
Poor, in need of much improvement	11.8	0.0
Fair, in need of some improvement	41.2	47.1
Good, in need of little improvement	35.3	47.1
Excellent	11.8	5.9

DELIVERY OF SPORT AND PE IN PRIMARY SCHOOLS

Most but not all, (89%) principals reported their schools deliver PE and sport lessons* to students in all years each week. The median number of PE and sport lessons each week for all year groups was two.

Frequency of PE lessons in primary schools

Tables 13.5 and 13.6 show the prevalence of the number of PE lessons per week delivered by urban and rural schools respectively. Approximately twothirds of urban primary schools allocated one lesson of PE per week for each year group. Approximately one-third of rural primary schools deliver PE once a week and approximately one-third deliver PE twice a week. Between 8-17% of urban primary schools do not deliver PE lessons.

*PE programs are planned instructional programs with educational objectives that link to curriculum documents; are conducted by teachers; aim to increase physical development and competence; integrate intellectual, social and emotional learning through movement; and take place during timetabled school time so that all students participate.

School sport is a co-curriculum activity provided in conjunction with a physical education or sport education program. School sport gives students the opportunity to continue their physical, social and personal skills education through competition at the intra-school, inter-school, local, state, national and international levels. (Source: The Australian Council for Health, Physical Education and Recreation (ACHPER) 2010)
Leesene nerweek (n)				Year group			
	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
None	11.1	8.3	8.3	11.1	11.1	16.7	16.7
1	63.9	69.4	72.2	66.7	63.9	61.1	63.9
2	13.9	11.1	11.1	13.9	16.7	19.4	16.7
3	2.8	2.8	-	8.3	8.3	2.8	2.8
4	2.8	2.8	5.6	-	-	-	-
5	5.6	5.6	2.8	-	-	-	-
Mean (SD)	2.4 (1.2)	2.4 (1.1)	2.2 (.9)	2.2 (.7)	2.2 (.8)	2.1 (.7)	2.0 (.7)
Median [IQR]	2.0 [2.0, 2.7]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]

Table 13.5 Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in urban primary schools (n=36) (%)

Table 13.6Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in rural primary schools (n=8) (%)

Laasana narwaak (n)				Year group			
Lessons hel meek (II)	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
None	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1	50.0	37.5	37.5	37.5	37.5	37.5	37.5
2	37.5	50.0	37.5	37.5	37.5	37.5	37.5
3	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5
4	-	-	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5	12.5
Mean (SD)	2.6 (.7)	2.7 (.7)	3.0 (1.1	3.0 (1.1)	2.2 (.8)	2.1 (.7)	2.0 (.7)
Median [IQR]	2.0 [2.0, 3.0]	2.0 [2.0, 3.0]	2.0 [2.0, 3.7]	2.0 [2.0, 3.7]	2.0 [2.0, 3.7]	2.0 [2.0, 3.7]	2.0 [2.0, 3.7]

Frequency of sport lessons in primary schools

Tables 13.7 and 13.8 show the prevalence of the number of sport lessons per week delivered by urban and rural primary schools, respectively. Over 70% of urban schools deliver one sport lesson per week to students in Years K,-2 and over 80% of schools deliver one sport lesson per week to students in Years 3-6. Approximately 23-30% of urban schools did not provide sport to students in Years K-2 and 10% did not provide sport to students in Years 4-6. With the exception of kindergarten, all rural schools provided students with one sport lesson per week.

Table 13.7Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in urban primary schools (n=30) (%)

Loosana narwaak (n)				Year group			
ressous her meer (II)	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
None	30.0	26.7	23.3	13.3	10.0	10.0	10.0
1	70.0	70.0	73.3	86.7	83.3	83.3	83.3
2	-	3.3	3.3	-	3.3	3.3	3.3
3	-	-	-	-	3.3	3.3	3.3
Mean (SD)	1.7 (.5)	1.8 (.5)	1.8 (.5)	1.9 (.3)	2.0 (.5)	2.0 (.5)	2.0 (.5)
Median [IQR]	2.0 [1.0, 2.0]	2.0 [1.0, 2.0]	2.0 [1.7, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]

Table 13.8 Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in rural primary schools (n=8) (%)

Lessons per week (n)				Year group			
	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
None	12.5	-	-	-	-	-	-
1	87.5	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Mean (SD)	1.9 (.3)	2.0 (0)	2.0 (0)	2.0 (0)	2.0 (0)	2.0 (0)	2.0 (0)
Median [IQR]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]	2.0 [2.0, 2.0]

Duration of primary school PE and sport lessons

Tables 13.9 and 13.10 show the estimated time per week allocated to PE and sport lessons by urban and rural schools respectively. The majority of urban and rural schools allocated up to 60 minutes each for PE lessons and sport lessons.

Table 13.9 Duration of PE and sport lessons in urban primary schools (%)

Lacconduration (min)				Year group			
	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
PE LESSONS	(n=32)	(n=33)	(n=33)	(n=32)	(n=32)	(n=30)	(n=30)
1-60	93.8	93.9	93.9	90.6	90.6	93.3	93.3
61-90	3.1	3.0	3.0	9.4	9.4	6.7	3.3
91+	3.1	3.0	3.0	-	-	-	3.3
SPORT LESSONS	(n=35)	(n=25)	(n=27)	(n=30)	(n=31)	(n=31)	(n=31)
1-60	94.3	92.0	92.6	80.0	80.6	77.4	77.4
61-90	2.9	8.0	7.4	10.0	9.7	12.9	12.9
91+	2.9	-	-	10.0	9.7	9.7	9.7

Table 13.10 Duration of PE and sport lessons in rural primary schools (%))

......

Loopen duration (min)				Year group			
	Year K	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6
PE LESSONS	(n=8)	(n=33)	(n=33)	(n=32)	(n=32)	(n=30)	(n=30)
1-60	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
61-90	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
91+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SPORT LESSONS	(n=8)	(n=8)	(n=8)	(n=8)	(n=8)	(n=8)	(n=8)
1-60	100.0	100.0	100.0	87.5	87.5	75.0	75.0
61-90	-	-	-	12.5	12.5	25.0	25.0
91+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

.....

Table 13.11 shows that in the majority of primary schools, the classroom teacher delivers PE and sport lessons, with a higher proportion among rural than urban schools. In urban schools, 22% of PE and 11% of sport classes were delivered by specialist PDHPE teachers; while in rural schools, 13% of PE and no sport lessons were delivered by specialist PDHPE teachers. One in 10 urban schools engaged external agencies to deliver sport. Parents were not involved in the delivery of PE or sport in schools.

Table 13.11 Adults involved in the delivery of PE and sport in urban and rural primary schools (%))

	Urban	(n=36)	Rural (n=8)	
	PE	Sport	PE	Sport
Classroom teachers	58.3	66.7	75.0	100.0
Specialist PDHPE teachers	22.2	11.1	12.5	-
Parents	-	-	-	-
Outside sporting groups or external contractors	-	11.1	-	-
Relief from face-to-face teachers	19.4	-	12.5	-

Table 13.12 shows that overall, the majority of primary school principals reported they were supportive of PE and sport, with a slightly higher proportion of parental support for PE and sport in rural primary schools.

Table 13.12 Level of support for sport and PE in urban and rural primary schools (%)

	Urban (n=28)				Rural (n=8)		
	Poor	Fair	Good	Poor	Fair	Good	
Sport	2.8	30.6	66.7	12.5	12.5	75.0	
PE	8.3	25.0	66.7	12.5	12.5	75.0	
PE and sport by parents	13.9	33.3	52.8	-	12.5	87.5	
Teaching fundamental movement skills	5.6	41.7	52.8	-	25.0	75.0	

PERCEIVED BARRIERS TO ENHANCING SKILL DEVELOPMENT, FITNESS AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY IN PRIMARY SCHOOLS

Figures 13.1 and 13.2 show there were differences between urban and rural primary school principals' perceptions of barriers to enhancing students' skill development, fitness and physical activity. Competing demands on curriculum time is a clear barrier to schools enhancing students' skill development, fitness and physical activity. Approximately two in five urban primary school principals reported the absence of a quality PE or sport program as a barrier, compared with one in four rural schools. Other clear barriers reported by over 80% of urban primary schools included teacher expertise (86%), motivation of staff to teach fundamental movement skills (FMS) or promote physical activity (83%), and lack of wet/hot weather facilities (81%).

In most primary schools, especially rural ones, a lack of student interest, gender, cultural background, and the design of the girls' sports uniform were typically not perceived as barriers to enhancing students' skill development, fitness, and physical activity.





Figure 13.2 Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in rural primary schools (n=8) (%)



689

APPROACHES PRIMARY SCHOOLS CAN USE TO PROMOTE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Figures 13.3 and 13.4 show potential approaches school principals could use to promote physical activity among students were consistent between rural and urban schools. The majority of urban school principals sometimes or usually applied 10 of the 14-listed approaches, while rural schools applied 12 of them. All schools included physical activity in PDHPE scope and sequence. Approaches with a higher prevalence of 'never' applying include 'encouraging the use of equipment and facilities after school' and 'encouraging staff members to be involved in lunchtime physical activity programs'. Additionally, in urban schools 'encouraging the use of equipment and facilities before school' and 'remedial motor skills programs for students' had a higher prevalence of 'never' applying. All of the afore-mentioned approaches directly involve staff time.

Figure 13.3 Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in urban primary schools (n=36)





Figure 13.4 Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in rural primary schools (n=8)

PRIMARY SCHOOL FOOD ENVIRONMENT

Principals were asked to report on a range of practices that can promote and support healthy eating within the student and the school community. Tables 13.13 and 13.14 show the practices are fairly consistent between urban and rural primary schools; however, a higher proportion of urban schools indicated they did not currently have some listed practices, but would like to adopt them.

Table 13.13 School food environment in urban primary schools (n=36) (%)

School food environment	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence	97.2	-	2.8
Address healthy eating in the School Plan	61.1	25.0	13.9
Have healthy fundraising options	36.1	41.7	22.2
Encourage the provision of healthy food & drinks to students for activities including excursions, camps, sport carnivals & other school functions	94.4	-	5.6
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities involving the wider community, including school fetes and school functions	66.7	13.9	19.4
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating	94.4	2.8	2.8

Table 13.14 School food environment in rural primary schools (n=8) (%)

School food environment	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence	100.0	-	-
Address healthy eating in the School Plan	62.5	37.5	
Have healthy fundraising options	50.0	25.0	25.0
Encourage the provision of healthy food & drinks to students for activities including excursions, camps, sport carnivals & other school functions	100.0	-	-
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities involving the wider community, including school fetes and school functions	87.5	-	12.5
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating	100.0	-	-

PRIMARY SCHOOL CANTEEN PRACTICES

Principals were asked to report if their school had a canteen and the practices associated with it. Tables 13.15 and 13.16 show the majority of urban and all rural primary had a canteen and a canteen manager. Approximately one-third of all primary schools did not address healthy canteens in the School Plan. While two in five urban primary schools reported compliance with the NSW Ministry of Health's *Fresh Tastes* @ *School* (NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy), almost 90% of rural primary schools reported having implemented the strategy.

Table 13.15 Urban primary school canteen practices (n=36) (%)

School canteen practices	Yes	No	No, but would like to
School has a canteen	91.7	8.3	-
School has a canteen manager	88.9	11.1	-
School has healthy canteens in the School Plan	55.6	36.1	8.3
School has "Fresh Tastes @ School" NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy	38.9	36.1	25.0

Table 13.16 Rural primary school canteen practices (n = 8) (%)

School canteen practices	Yes	No	No, but would like to
School has a canteen	100.0	-	-
School has a canteen manager	87.5	12.5	-
School has healthy canteens in the School Plan	37.5	37.5	25.0
School has "Fresh Tastes @ School" NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy	87.5	12.5	-

SCHOOL-BASED INITIATIVES TO SUPPORT PRIMARY SCHOOL DELIVERY OF HEALTHY EATING AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY PROGRAMS

In 2012, the NSW Healthy Children Initiative (HCI) was established under the auspices of the former National Partnership Agreement on Preventive Health to support implementation of a range of healthy lifestyle programs in childhood settings. Many of the programs were designed in recent years and were joint initiatives of the NSW Ministry of Health, NSW Department of Education and Communities, and the Heart Foundation. They are currently delivered as part of the NSW Government Healthy Eating and Active Living Strategy. Local Health Districts provide support for the *Live Life Well* @ *School* program via site visits, phone calls and email follow up. The Health Kids website (http:// www.healthykids.nsw.gov.au), a partnership between the Heart Foundation NSW, NSW Ministry of Health, Department of Education and the Office of Sport, provides information about healthy lifestyle programs for children.

NSW SCHOOL-BASED HEALTHY EATING AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY PROGRAMS

Live Life Well @ School is a collaborative initiative between NSW Ministry of Health, the NSW Department of Education and Communities, Catholic and independent school sectors, delivered in all NSW primary schools. The school-based program aims to enhance teachers' knowledge, skills and confidence in teaching nutrition and physical activity (including fundamental movement skills) as a part of the K-6 Personal development, Health and Physical Activity (PDHPE) syllabus. The program utilises a whole of school approach consistent with classroom teaching and school policies, and encourages community links.

Crunch&Sip[®] encourages schools to provide a set break as part of the school day specifically for children to eat some fruit or salad vegetables and drink water in the classroom. Crunch&Sip[®] schools must demonstrate a commitment to teaching children about healthy eating, with a particular focus on fruit and vegetable consumption, as well as developing and implementing a fruit and water policy within their school. Children are expected to bring the fruit and/or vegetables they will eat as part of this break from home and therefore this Service also targets parents/carers.

Jump Rope for Heart is a Heart Foundation initiative which began in 1983 and is a fundraising and physical activity program based around skipping. It teaches school age children how to keep fit and healthy, all while having fun and raising vital funds for heart disease research and education.

Live Outside the Box is an interactive, fun, one-week activity for Stage 3 (Years 5-6) primary school students on how to maintain a healthy active lifestyle (developed by Northern Sydney and Central Coast Local Health Districts). Students are encouraged to reduce the amount of less healthy foods they consume and replace these with healthier alternatives; and to be physically active and turn off the TV, tablets and computer games.

Fresh Tastes @ School NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy is a NSW Healthy School Canteen Strategy that came into effect at the start of the 2005 school year. Since then, it has been mandatory for all public schools in the state. The initiative is all about giving students across NSW a taste for healthy foods and encouraging them to make healthier food choices.

The NSW Premier's Sporting Challenge is a NSW Government initiative for public schools that aims to engage young people in sport and physical activity and encourage them to lead healthy, active lifestyles. It includes a range of programs with one common purpose: to have more students more active, more often. The program was launched in 2008, with 400 schools and 78,000 students taking part in the inaugural year. In 2013, over 247,000 students from more than 1,100 schools have been involved in the Challenge.

Q4:H20 is a one week project to promote healthy drinks to children and their parents/carers and to support teachers in getting healthy drink messages to families. Each student completes a card over the week, with parents to sign.

Active After Schools Community (re-branded 2015 as *Sporting Schools*) is a \$100 million investment from the Australian Government to the Australian Sports Commission to help strengthen the connection between schools and sport so that all Australian children can get active and experience the joy of sport.

Table 13.17 shows the prevalence of programs currently in place in NSW urban and rural schools. Overall, most schools provided students with fruit, vegetable and water breaks, with just over half of the urban and three out of four rural schools reporting they were registered with the *Crunch&Sip*^{*} program. A higher proportion of rural compared with urban schools had a school garden (62% v 36%) and were involved in *Live Life Well* @ *School* (75% v 58%) and the *Heart Foundation's Jump for Rope* (62% v 28%).

Table 13.17 School-based initiative offered in primary schools (%)

		Urban (n=36)		Rural (n=8)		
School-based program	Yes	No	No, but would like to	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Fruit, vegetable or water breaks	91.7	8.3		100.0	0	0
Registered Crunch&Sip® school (HCI)	58.3	27.8	13.9	75.0	25.0	0
School kitchen garden	36.1	52.8	11.1	62.5	12.5	25.0
Q4:H20	22.2	66.7	11.1	12.5	50.0	37.5
Heart Foundation's Jump Rope for Heart	27.8	63.9	8.3	62.5	25.0	12.5
NSW Premier's Sporting Challenge	50.0	38.9	11.1	50.0	37.5	12.5
Live Outside the Box	16.7	69.4	13.9	-	62.5	37.5
Live Life Well @ School initiatives (HCI)	58.3	33.3	8.3	75.0	25.0	0
Active After Schools Community*	44.4	50.0	5.6	25.0	75.0	0
Outside of School Hours (OOSH) programs	63.9	33.3	2.8	50.0	50.0	

HCI = Healthy Children's Initiative programs; * Rebranded in 2015 as Sporting Schools

P&C AND FUNDRAISING

Schools were also asked to report Parent and Citizens (P&C) activities. Table 13.18 shows that almost all schools have an active P&C that acquires funds primarily through fundraising activities. Approximately half of the schools are dependent on fundraising activities to pay for outdoor upgrades, with 61% of urban and 87% of rural P&Cs actively involved in fundraising for play spaces and sport programs. A higher proportion of rural P&Cs had a strong influence/interest in their school's physical activity and nutrition policies (87% v 39%) than urban P&Cs.

Table 13.18 Primary school P&C activities (%)

DPC activities	Urban ((n=36)	Rural (n=8)	
P&C activities	Yes	No	Yes	No
Does your school have an active P&C	94.4	5.6	100.0	-
Is the school dependent on fundraising (or external funds) to pay for upgrades to outdoor (play) spaces, such as gardens, play equipment, shade cloths, etc.	63.9	36.1	50.0	50.0
Is the school dependent on fundraising to pay for specialist sport programs or dedicated PE teachers	30.6	69.4	12.5	87.5
Is the P&C actively involved in fundraising for play spaces and sport programs	61.1	38.9	87.5	12.5
Does the P&C have a strong influence/interest in outdoor, physical activity & nutrition policies	38.9	61.1	87.5	12.5
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through donations	25.0	75.0	-	100.0
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through fundraising	91.7	8.3	100.0	-

NSW SCHOOL PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND NUTRITION SURVEY (SPANS) 2015 | FULL REPORT

SUMMARY: PRIMARY SCHOOLS (URBAN AND RURAL COMBINED)

While the findings are based on a small sample of NSW primary (3%) schools the information still provides seful evidence on the current facilities, practices and barriers within schools to deliver physical activity and healthy eating opportunities for children during school hours.

1. Facilities and equipment to promote physical activity

All participating primary schools reported having a playground and over 89% reported having playground markings and usable outdoor courts that were utilised by students most days of the week. Additionally, more than 85% of principals reported the school area had adequate green space for active play. Most principals indicated that sporting and physical activity equipment and facilities were available. Most principals(84%) encouraged students to use the equipment and facilities during recess and lunchtime, while a few schools 'usually' encouraged use before (18%) or after (14%) school hours. The majority of principals reported their facilities and equipment for sport and PE lessons were in good (in need of a little improvement) or excellent condition.

2. Delivery of sport and PE

Most schools(89%) reported delivering PE and sport lessons to students in all year groups each week. The median number of PE and sport lessons each week for all year groups was two. The median time schools allocated to sport and PE per week was 86-99 minutes for years K- 2, and 105 minutes for Years 3-6. Approximately 23-30% of urban schools did not provide sport to students in Years K-2, and approximately 10% did not provide sport to students in Years 4-6.

PE was delivered by generalist or relief from faceto-face teachers in four out of five schools and by specialist PDHPE teachers in 22% of urban and 13% of rural schools. In urban schools, sport was delivered mainly by generalist teachers (67%), with 11% by third party providers, and 11% by specialist PDHPE teachers. In rural schools, sport was delivered mostly by generalist teachers (75%).

3. Barriers and enablers of promoting physical activity to students

The most common barriers to promoting physical activity reported by principals were competing demands on curriculum time (52%) and the expertise of teachers (27%). Overall, one-fifth of schools indicated a lack of wet/hot weather facilities for student activity was a strong barrier, and this was more common for urban schools (25%) than rural (13%). Barriers, such as the design of girls' sport uniforms, students' cultural backgrounds and gender, did not apply to most schools.

The most common approaches principals used to promote students' physical activity included encouraging students to use sporting and physical activity equipment and facilities during school hours (84.1%) and encouraging students to be more active outside of school hours; although this was more widely considered by rural (88%), compared with urban (61%) schools. A higher proportion of rural (75%), compared with urban (44%) primary school principals permitted community organisations to use facilities for physical activity outside of school hours. The use of encouragement and/or merit awards to promote physical activity was more common in urban (67%) than rural (38%) primary schools.

4. School food environment

At least 97% of schools included healthy eating in the PDHPE scope and sequence and approximately 60% of schools included healthy eating in the School Plan. At least 94% of schools communicate the importance of healthy eating to parents and encourage the provision of healthy food and drinks to students for extracurricular school activities. Two-thirds of urban (67%) and most rural (88%) schools promote and model healthy eating during school activities, and one-third of schools reported healthy fund-raising options (39%).

Most schools have a canteen (92% urban and 100% rural) and canteen manager (89%). One-third (38%) of rural and over half (56%) of urban schools addressed healthy canteen in the School Plan. Twice as many rural (88%), compared with urban (39%) schools complied with the *NSW Fresh Tastes* @ *School* Canteen Strategy.

5. School-based initiatives

Almost all schools offered students a fruit, vegetable and water break (93%). A higher proportion of rural, compared with urban, schools offered healthy eating and physical activity programs such as Crunch&Sip[®] (75% vs 58%), school garden (63% vs 36%), The Heart Foundations' Jump Rope for Heart (63% vs 28%), and *Live Life Well @ School* (75% vs 58%). A higher proportion of urban schools than rural schools offered after school activities such as *Active After Schools Community* (44% vs 25%) and Outside of School Hours (OOHS) programs (64 vs 50%).

6. P&C activities

.....

All rural and 94% of urban schools had an active P&C. The majority of P&Cs (93.2%) were funded through fundraising activities and two-thirds of P&Cs were actively involved in fundraising activities for play spaces and sport programs. It was more common for P&Cs in rural schools (87.5%) than those at urban schools (38.9%) to have a strong influence or interest in the schools' outdoor physical activity and nutrition policies.

SECONDARY SCHOOLS

In total, principals from 54 secondary schools (urban = 41, rural = 13) completed the School Environment Questionnaire. These schools included the practice and participating schools in SPANS (response rate, 98%).

The median number of teachers employed in urban and rural schools was 79.0 [IQR: 64, 86.5] and 55.0 [IQR: 39, 70] respectively. All schools employed a specialist PDHPE teacher. Specialist PE teacher represented 10% and 9% of the total number of teachers employed at participating urban and rural schools, respectively.

Of the participating schools, one-third (n=16) were currently upgrading their facilities to provide physical activity opportunities for students (15 urban and 1 rural school).

In contrast to primary schools, there were fewer schoolbased healthy eating and physical activity programs in secondary school. This may reflect the fact that secondary schools employ specialist PDHPE teachers who, unlike generalist primary school teachers, have pre-service training in the delivery of sport and physical activity.

FACILITIES FOR PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, SPORT AND PHYSICAL EDUCATION IN SECONDARY SCHOOLS

Tables 13.19 and 13.20 show the proportion of facilities associated with physical activity which were present, available, and used before, after, and during breaks in urban and rural schools, respectively.

All secondary schools had a playground/quadrangle area, which was well-used by students during recess and lunchtime. Slightly more rural than urban high schools made playing fields outside the school available during breaks, and more rural students then used these spaces. Rural schools were also more likely to report making indoor spaces available to students during wet or hot weather.

Table 13.19 Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in urban secondary schools (n=41) (%)

School facility	Drocont	lf present, available	lf available durir	If available during recess/lunch, frequency used by students			
School facility	Present	during recess/lunch	Rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days/week		
Playground/quadrangle	100	97.6	9.8	4.9	85.4		
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	97.6	82.9	19.5	9.8	70.7		
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	90.2	82.9	22.0	7.3	70.7		
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	90.2	2.6	87.8	7.3	4.9		
An indoor playing space during wet/hot weather	87.8	36.6	68.3	17.1	14.6		
A bike path near/around the school	48.8	0	0	0	0		
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls & bats	100	63.4	39.0	24.4	36.6		

School facility	Dresent	lf present, available	If available during recess/lunch, frequency used by students			
School facility	Present	during recess/lunch	Rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days/week	
Playground/quadrangle	100	100	0.0	0.0	100	
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	92.3	91.7	23.1	7.7	69.2	
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	92.3	84.6	15.4	7.7	76.9	
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	92.3	23.1	92.3	7.7	0.0	
An indoor playing space during wet/hot weather	100	75.0	30.8	46.2	23.1	
A bike path near/around the school	38.5	0	0	0	0	
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls & bats	100	69.2	30.8	0.0	69.2	

Table 13.20 Presence, availability and use of facilities associated with physical activity in rural secondary schools (n=13) (%)

Four out of five principals (urban = 80% and rural = 83%) reported their school has adequate green space for students to actively play.

Table 13.21 shows the majority of principals of rural and urban schools reported their school sport and PE facilities were good or excellent. Principals who rated their facilities as poor or fair and needing improvement were from the three lowest socio-economic quintiles. Similarly, principals who reported their equipment needed improvement were from the two lowest socioeconomic quintiles.

Table 13.21 Adequacy of secondary school sports and PE facilities and equipment (%)

	Facil	ities	Equipment		
	Urban (n=41)	Rural (n=12)	Urban (n=41)	Rural (n=12)	
Poor, in need of much improvement	7.3	0	0	0	
Fair, in need of some improvement	19.5	25.0	12.2	33.3	
Good, in need of little improvement	43.9	58.3	51.2	50.0	
Excellent	29.3	16.7	36.6	16.7	

In total, 34% of principals indicated they would consider funding improvements for sport and PE facilities and equipment. Of those, half (50%) had reported their sport and PE facilities were poor or fair, and half had reported their sport and PE facilities were good or excellent.

One third (33%) of principals who indicated they would seek funding to improve sport and PE equipment reported their school's sport and PE equipment was fair, while two thirds (66%) reported their equipment for sport and PE was good or excellent.

DELIVERY OF SPORT AND PE IN SECONDARY SCHOOLS

Frequency of sport and PE lessons in secondary schools

Table 13.22 shows the prevalence of the number of PE lessons per week delivered by urban and rural schools respectively. All schools delivered PE lessons, with the median three lessons per week in urban and two lessons per week in rural schools.

Table 13.23 shows the prevalence of the number of sport lessons per week delivered by urban and rural schools respectively. Not all schools delivered sport lessons to students. About half of the urban schools delivered sport lessons twice per week, while over half of Year 7-8 students (58%) and to two thirds of Year 9-10 students in rural schools received twice weekly sport lessons. The median number of sports lessons delivered in urban schools was two for Year 7-8 students and three for Year 9-10 students. Rural schools delivered three lessons per week for all years.

Table 13.22 Prevalence of the number of PE lessons delivered in urban (n=41) and rural (n=12) secondary schools (%)

Lessons		Url	oan			Rural			
per week (n)	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10	
1	36.6	36.6	39.0	48.8	41.7	33.3	50.0	41.7	
2	41.5	46.3	41.5	31.7	25.0	33.3	16.7	25.0	
3	17.1	14.6	14.6	17.1	33.3	25.0	25.0	25.0	
4	4.9	2.4	4.9	2.4	-	8.3	8.3	8.3	
Mean (SD)	2.9 (.9)	2.8 (.8)	2.8 (.8)	2.7 (.8)	2.9 (.9)	3.1 (1.0)	2.9 (1.1)	3 (1.0)	
Median [IQR]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	2 [2, 4]	2 [2, 4]	2 [2, 4]	2 [2, 4]	

Table 13.23 Prevalence of the number of sport lessons delivered in urban (n=41) and rural (n=12) secondary schools (%)

Lessons		Urt	oan			Ru	ral	
per week (n)	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10
None	17.1	12.2	7.3	7.3	8.3	8.3	8.3	8.3
1	34.1	39.0	41.5	41.5	33.3	33.3	25.0	25.0
2	46.3	46.3	43.9	48.8	58.3	58.3	66.7	66.7
3	2.4	2.4	7.3	2.4	-	-	-	-
Mean (SD)	2.3 (.8)	2.4 (.7)	2.5 (.7)	2.5 (.7)	2.5 (.8)	2.5 (.7)	2.6(.7)	2.6 (.7)
Median [IQR]	2 [2, 3]	2 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]	3 [2, 3]

Duration of PE and sport lessons

Table 13.24 shows the prevalence of time per week allocated to PE and sport lessons by urban and rural secondary schools respectively. The majority of schools allocated up to 60 minutes each for PE lessons and sport lessons.

The median time allocated each week to PE lessons was 96 minutes for Years 7-9 and 83 minutes for Year 10. The median time allocated each week to sport lessons was 96 minutes for all years. Overall, the median time allocated to PE and sport lessons each week was 192 minutes for Years 7-9 and 191 minutes for Year 10.

Table 13.24 Prevalence of the duration of PE and sport lessons in urban and rural secondary schools (%)

Lesson		Urban	(n=41)			Rural	(N=12)	
duration (minutes)		PE Le	ssons					
	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10	Year 7	Year 8	Year 9	Year 10
п	41	41	41	41	12	12	12	12
Up to 60	80.5	82.9	80.5	78.0	75.0	83.9	83.3	75.0
61-90	14.6	12.2	17.1	17.1	25.0	16.7	16.7	25.0
91+	4.9	4.9	2.4	4.9	-	-		
Sport lessons								
п	34	36	38	38	11	11	11	11
Up to 60	61.8	58.3	55.3	55.3	54.5	54.5	54.5	54.5
61-90	20.6	22.2	23.7	23.7	36.4	36.4	36.4	36.4
91+	17.6	19.4	21.1	21.1	9.1	9.1	9.1	9.1

Table 13.25 lists who is responsible for teaching PE and sport in secondary schools and Table13.26 shows the level of support for PE and sport in the school. In urban secondary schools, specialist PDHPE typically deliver PE (83%). Only 20% of specialist PDHPE teachers deliver sport, with almost half of sport delivered by generalist teachers from a range of other faculties. In rural secondary schools, half of PE is delivered by specialist PDHPE teachers and half by non-specialist PDHPE teachers from other Key Learning Areas (KLAs). Two-thirds of these schools use generalist teachers from a range of other faculties, rather than specialist PDHPE teachers, to deliver sport.
 Table 13.25
 Adults involved in the delivery of PE and sport in urban and rural secondary schools (%)

	Urban $(n=41)$		Rural (n=12)	
	PE	Sport	PE	Sport
Specialist PDHPE teachers only	82.9	19.5	50.0	-
PDHPE staff plus a few teachers from other KLAs	14.6	29.3	50.0	33.3
Generalist teachers from a range of other faculties	0	46.3	0	66.6
Parents	0	0	0	0
Outside sporting groups or external contractors	2.4	4.9	0	0

Approximately half (56%) of urban secondary school principals indicated support for sport was good (Table 13.26). The majority (83%) indicated support for PE in their school was fair, while approximately one in five principals indicated it was poor. Less than half (42%) the urban secondary schools principals indicated parental support was good. In contrast, the majority of rural secondary schools rated each of the support measurements as good.

Table 13.26 Level of school support for sport and PE in urban and rural secondary schools (%)

	Urban (n=41)			Rural (n=12)		
	Poor	Fair	Good	Poor	Fair	Good
Sport	4.9	39.0	56.1	0	25.0	75.0
PE	17.1	82.9	0	0	25.0	75.0
PE and sport by parents	4.9	53.7	41.5	0	33.3	66.7

PERCEIVED BARRIERS TO ENHANCING SKILL DEVELOPMENT, FITNESS AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Figures 13.5 and 13.6 show there were differences between urban and rural secondary school principals' perceptions of barriers to enhancing students skill development, fitness and physical activity. Competing demands on curriculum time was a clear barrier, particularly for rural schools.

Principals of rural compared with urban secondary schools more frequently reported barriers, including the amount of equipment available (75% vs 32%), teacher expertise (67% vs 41%) and motivation/ attitude of members of staff to teach FMS or promote physical activity (75% vs 51%). In contrast, the cultural background of students and the design of girls' sports uniforms applied more to urban schools.

The prevalence of secondary schools reporting a lack of interest from students as a barrier to enhancing skill development, fitness and physical activity was high (rural, 92%; urban 71%). Similarly, the majority of schools reported that the level of school/home/community interaction sometimes or strongly applied as a barrier to student physical activity.



Figure 13.5 Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in urban secondary schools (n=41) (%)

Figure 13.6 Prevalence of perceived barriers to enhance skill development, fitness and physical activity in rural secondary schools (n=12) (%)



SECONDARY SCHOOL APPROACHES TO PROMOTING PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Figures 13.7 and 13.8 show there was little difference between the approaches used by principals of urban and rural secondary schools to promote student physical activity. All principals reported that physical activity was included in PDHPE scope and sequence. Over 90% of principals reported using encouragement or merit awards to promote physical activity among students. Approximately two-thirds of principals reported the school did not use remedial motor skill programs to promote physical activity.

A slightly higher proportion of rural compared with urban secondary school principals reported encouraging students to walk or cycle to school, use equipment and facilities after school, and permitted community organisations to use facilities for physical activity outside school hours.

Figure 13.7 Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in urban secondary schools (n=41) (%)





Figure 13.8 Potential approaches schools can use to promote students' physical activity in rural secondary schools (n=12) (%)

SECONDARY SCHOOL FOOD ENVIRONMENT

Tables 13.27 and 13.28 show a range of practices that school principals can undertake to promote and support healthy eating within the student and school communities for urban and rural secondary schools, respectively. Almost all secondary schools included healthy eating in their PDHPE scope and sequence and around two-thirds of principals reported they encouraged the provision of healthy food and drinks to students for activities including excursions, camps, sport carnivals and other school functions. While half of the principals reported they did not have healthy fundraising options, approximately 20% of schools indicated they would like to have them. Overall, the responses indicate that while schools are addressing factors in their food environments to promote healthy eating, there is room for greater support, with schools reporting that there were activities they would like to implement, but had not yet done so.

Table 13.27 School food environment in urban secondary schools (n=40) (%)

School food environment	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence	97.5	2.5	-
Address healthy eating in the School Plan	30.0	37.5	32.5
Have healthy fundraising options	27.5	50.0	22.5
Encourage the provision of healthy food and drinks to students for activities including excursions, camps, sport carnivals and other school functions	62.5	15.0	22.5
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities involving the wider community, including school fetes and school functions	40.0	35.0	25.0
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating	25.0	40.0	35.0

$\label{eq:table_$

School food environment	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence	100	-	-
Address healthy eating in the School Plan	33.3	16.7	50.0
Have healthy fundraising options	33.3	50.0	16.7
Encourage the provision of healthy food and drinks to students for activities including excursions, camps, sport carnivals and other school functions	66.7	8.3	25.0
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities involving the wider community, including school fetes and school functions	50.0	25.0	25.0
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating	50.0	25.0	25.0

SECONDARY SCHOOL CANTEEN PRACTICES

Tables 13.29 and 13.30 show the proportion of secondary urban and rural schools, respectively, with a canteen, and practices associated with school canteens. Over 90% of secondary schools had a canteen and a canteen manager. Thirty per cent of urban secondary schools and one-quarter of rural secondary schools did not address healthy canteens in the School Plan, but approximately 60% of principals reported having a Healthy School Canteen Strategy (58% rural, 68% urban).

Table 13.29 Urban secondary school canteen practices (n=40) (%)

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
School has a canteen	97.6	2.4	-
School has a canteen manager	97.6	2.4	-
School has healthy canteens in the School Plan	47.5	30.0	22.5
School has a healthy school canteen strategy	67.5	12.5	20.0

Table 13.30 Rural secondary school canteen practices (n=12) (%)

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
School has a canteen	92.3	7.7	-
School has a canteen manager	92.3	7.7	-
School has healthy canteens in the School Plan	58.3	25.0	16.7
School has a healthy school canteen strategy	58.3	33.3	8.3

P&C AND FUNDRAISING

Principals were asked to report P&C activities. Table 13.31 shows that at least 90% of secondary schools have an active P&C. A higher proportion of urban compared to rural (42% v 8%) P&Cs acquired their funds mainly through donations. However, a higher proportion of rural compared to urban (75% v 60%) P&Cs acquired their funds mainly through fundraising. Approximately half of the schools are dependent on funds from fundraising to pay for the upgrade of outdoor play spaces.

Table 13.31 Secondary school P&C activities (%)

DPC activities	Urban	(n=40)	Rural (n=12)	
	Yes	No	Yes	No
Does your school have an active P&C	90	10	91.7	8.3
Is the school dependent on fundraising (or external funds) to pay for upgrades to outdoor (play) spaces, such as gardens, play equipment and shade cloths	50.0	50.0	41.7	58.3
Is the school dependent on fundraising to pay for specialist sport programs or dedicated PE teachers	5.0	95.0	8.3	91.7
Is the P&C actively involved in fundraising for play spaces/sport programs	30.0	70.0	25.0	75.0
Does the P&C have a strong influence/interest in outdoor, physical activity and nutrition policies	30.0	70.0	33.3	66.7
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through donations	42.5	57.5	8.3	91.7
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through fundraising	60.0	40.0	75.0	25.0

SUMMARY: SECONDARY SCHOOLS (URBAN AND RURAL COMBINED)

While the findings are based on a small sample of NSW secondary (6%) schools, the information still provides useful evidence on the current facilities, practices and barriers within schools to deliver physical activity and healthy eating opportunities for children during school hours.

1. Facilities and equipment to promote physical activity

All principals reported their school had a playground and adequate sporting equipment, and over 90% reported having usable outdoor courts, playing fields either at school or within walking distance, and an indoor space/hall. These facilities were available to students during recess and lunchtime; however, only approximately two-thirds of schools made sporting equipment available to students during breaks. It was more common for principals of rural schools (100%) than urban schools (87.8%) to report availability of indoor spaces to students for physical activity. Four out of five (81%) principals reported their school had adequate green space.

More urban (68%), compared with rural (31%) schools reported rarely using indoor playing areas. It was more common for rural students (69%) than urban (63%) to use sporting equipment during recess and lunch.

2. Delivery of sport and PE

All schools delivered PE lessons, with the median of three lessons per week in urban and two lessons per week in rural schools. Not all schools delivered sport lessons: approximately 9% of Principals reported their school did not provide sport lessons. Almost half of the urban schools delivered sport lessons twice per week to students, while rural schools usually provided three lessons per week. Overall, the median time allocated to PE and sport lessons each week was 192 minutes for Years 7-9 and 191 minutes for Year 10.

3. Barriers and enablers of promoting physical activity to students

The most common barriers to promoting physical activity to students reported by principals included competing demands on curriculum time (81%), level of school/home/community interaction (77%), lack of student interest (76%), lack of wet/hot weather facilities (72%) and motivation of staff to promote physical activity (57%).

Almost all schools (96%) included physical activity in the PDHPE scope and sequence, but less than onethird (33%) included the promotion of physical activity to students in their School Plan. The most common usual approaches principals reported to promoting students' physical activity included encouragement or merit awards (>90%), encouraging students to be more active outside of school (37%), and encouraging students to use physical activity equipment and facilities during school (33%).

4. School food environment

Principals in almost all schools (98%) reported healthy eating was included in the PDHPE scope and sequence, however less than one-third (31%) of schools included healthy eating in the School Plan. One quarter of urban and 50% of rural schools communicated to parents the importance of healthy eating and two-thirds (64%) of schools encouraged the provision of healthy foods and drinks to students for school activities. Two in five schools promoted and modelled healthy eating during school activities, and less than one-third (29%) had healthy fundraising options.

Almost all schools had a canteen; less than half (48%) of urban school canteens had a healthy canteen in the School Plan, while more than half (58%) of rural school canteens had healthy canteens in the School Plan. Approximately two-thirds of school principals reported implementing a healthy canteen strategy.

5. P&C activities

Most (90%) schools had a P&C and 60% of urban and 75% or rural schools' P&Cs were funded through fundraising activities. Two in five urban school P&Cs acquired funds through donations compared with 8% of rural schools. Less than-one third of P&Cs were actively involved in fundraising for sports programs (29%) or had a strong influence over the schools physical activity and nutrition policies (31%).

REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization. Global strategy on diet, physical activity and health. Geneva: 2004.
- 2. Story M, Nanney MS, Schwartz MB. Schools and Obesity Prevention: Creating School Environments and Policies to Promote Healthy Eating and Physical Activity. Milbank Quarterly. 2009;87(1):71-100.
- 3. Langford R, Bonell CP, Jones HE, et al. The WHO Health Promoting School framework for improving the health and well-being of students and their academic achievement. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014;4:CD008958.
- 4. Dobbins M, Husson H, DeCorby K, et al. School-based physical activity programs for promoting physical activity and fitness in children and adolescents aged 6 to 18. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;2:Cd007651.
- 5. Jones RA, Lubans DR, Morgan PJ, et al. School-based obesity prevention interventions: Practicalities and considerations. Obesity Research & Clinical Practice. 2014;8(5):e497-e510.
- 6. Button B, Trites S, Janssen I. Relations between the school physical environment and school social capital with student physical activity levels. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:1191.
- 7. Nichol ME, Pickett W, Janssen I. Associations between school recreational environments and physical activity. Journal of School Health. 2009;79(6):247-54.
- 8. Ridgers ND, Salmon J, Parrish AM, et al. Physical activity during school recess: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2012;43(3):320-8.
- Martin K, Bremner A, Salmon J, et al. School and individual-level characteristics are associated with children's moderate to vigorous-intensity physical activity during school recess. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health. 2012;36(5):469-77.
- 10. McKenzie TL, Lounsbery MAF. Physical Education Teacher Effectiveness in a Public Health Context. Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport. 2013;84(4):419-30.
- 11. Morgan P, Bourke S. Non-specialist teachers' confidence to teach PE: the nature and influence of personal school experiences in PE'. Physical Education & Sport Pedagogy. 2008;13(1):1-29.
- 12. Ardzejewska K, Tadros R, Baxter D. A descriptive study on the barriers and facilitators to implementation of the NSW (Australia) Healthy School Canteen Strategy. Health Education Journal. 2013;72(2):136-45.
- 13. Drummond C. The complexities of attracting and retaining volunteers in school canteens, and their impact on healthy food provision. Australian Journal on Volunteering. 2008;13(1):39.
- Woods J, Bressan A, Langelaan C, et al. Australian school canteens: menu guideline adherence or avoidance? Health Promotion Journal of Australia. 2014;25(2):110-5.
- 15. de Silva-Sanigorski A, Breheny T, Jones L, et al. Government food service policies and guidelines do not create healthy school canteens. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health. 2011;35(2):117-21.

APPENDIX - QUESTIONNAIRE FOR PARENTS OF CHILDREN IN KINDERGARTEN, YEARS 2 AND 4

35830	
THE UNIVERSITY OF SYDNEY	NSW Health
SCHOOLS PHYSICAL ACTIVITY	AND NUTRITION SURVEY 2015
QUESTIONNAIRE FOR PA KINDERGARTEN	RENTS OF CHILDREN IN YEARS 2 AND 4
INTROD	UCTION
Thank you for helping us with our important research This questionnaire will take about 15 to 20 minutes to the health of young people.	o complete and will help us understand more about
information.	ly the survey team. No-one else has access to your
This questionnaire is voluntary a	nd you can withdraw at any time.
COMPLETION	GUIDELINES
Please answer each question the best you can	Please use a BLACK or DARK BLUE pen.
(do not tick or cross)	1 2 3 PLEASE WRITE IN CAPITAL LETTERS
If you make a mistake, or want to change any of your incorrect response X and then shade the correct resp	shaded responses, please place a cross through the onse
For written responses, please cross out your incorrect below the one you have crossed out.	response and write your new response just above or
CORI	łECT
BIOGRAPHIC	AL DETAILS
Your child's first name:	
Your child's surname:	
What year is your child in? O Kindy O Year 2	2 O Year 4
What is the name of your child's school?	
School ID:	Office Use Only
	35830

	THINK ABOUT YOUR CHILD WHO IS PARTICIPATING IN THIS STUDY
	What is your child's birth date?
	Is your child a boy or a girl? O Boy O Girl
	What language does your child speak most at home?
	O English O Another language (please write it below)
	Is your child of Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander origin?
	O Yes O No O Don't know
	What is the suburb where your child usually lives?
П	What is the postcode where your child usually lives?
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives?
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives?
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives? PLEASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS BOX Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ Image: State of the sta
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives? PLEASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS BOX Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ Image: State of the sta
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives? PLEASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS BOX Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ Image: Start of the st
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives? PLEASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS BOX Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ Image: State in the image
	What is the postcode where your child usually lives? PLEASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS BOX Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ



.....



35830							I
11. Please indicate how many cups of the ft (These pictures will help you answer the o	following drink que	g drinks stions)	your chil	d usually	y consun	nes.	
250 mil + 3 cop		2			4		
DRINKS	Never or Rarely	CUP 1 cup or less a WEEK	S PER W 2 to 4 cups a WEEK	EEK 5 to 6 cups a WEEK	CUI cup a DAY	PS PER I 1½ cups a DAY	DAY 2 or more cups a DAY
Fruit juice 1 cup = 250mls; 1 large popper	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Plain water (tap or bottled) 1 cup = 250mls; 600ml bottle = 2½ cups	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Flavoured water (eg Smart Water, Vitamin Water) 600ml bottle = 2½ cups	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Milk (Include all types of milk, including flavoured milk and milk on cereal) 1 cup = 250mls	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Soft drink or cordials 1 cup = 250ml; 375ml can of soft drink = 1½ cups; 600ml bottle = 2½ cups	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
'Diet' soft drink or diet cordial, such as Diet Coke or Sprite or Coke Zero 1 cup = 250ml; 375ml can of soft drink = 1½ cups; 600ml bottle = 2½ cups	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sports drinks (eg Gatorade, Powerade) 600ml bottle = 2½ cups	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

12. Please indicate how often your child usually drinks Energy drinks (eg Mother, V, Red Bull).

		P	ER WEE	PER DAY		
ENERGY DRINKS	Never or Rarely	1 or less times a WEEK	2 to 4 times a WEEK	5 to 6 times a WEEK	Once a DAY	2 or more times a DAY
Small can/bottle (less than 500mls)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Big can/bottle (500mls or more)	0	0	0	0	0	0

13. What type of milk does your child usually drink? O My child doesn't drink milk O Soy O Whole O Other type milk (such as rice, goat, evaporated or sweetened condensed) O Low/reduced fat O Skim O Don't know 14. On school days, how often does your child buy lunch from the SCHOOL CANTEEN? O My child's school doesn't have a canteen O 3 times per week O My child doesn't buy lunch from the school canteen O 4 times per week O 1 time per week O 5 times per week O 2 times per week 15. What kind of drink does your child usually buy from the SCHOOL CANTEEN? (If they buy more than one type of drink, choose the one they buy most often) O Plain water O My child's school doesn't have a canteen O My child doesn't buy drinks from the canteen O Flavoured water O Fruit juices O Regular soft drink O Sport drinks O 'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink O Milk (plain or flavoured) 16. What kind of drink does your child usually buy from the SCHOOL VENDING MACHINE? (If they buy more than one type of drink, choose the one they buy most often) O My child's school doesn't have a vending machine O Plain water O My child doesn't buy drinks from the vending machine O Flavoured water O Fruit juices O Regular soft drink O Sport drinks ○ 'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink O Milk (plain or flavoured) PHYSICAL ACTIVITY 17. Over the past 7 days, on how many days was your child engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for

physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example in bouts of 10 minutes) each day?

 Moderate to vigorous activity is any activity that increases the heart rate and gets you out of breath some of the time

 O No days
 0 1 day
 0 2 days
 0 3 days
 0 4 days
 0 5 days
 0 6 days
 0 7 days





SCHOOL TRAVEL

18. How does your child travel <u>TO</u> school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days your child uses each type of transport and the time spent on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On h use	How long does this transport take on the way				
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	to school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	

 How does your child travel home <u>FROM</u> school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days your child uses each type of transport and the time spent on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On h use this	How long does this transport take on the way				
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	home from school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	

6

SEDENTARY ACTIVITIES NOW, SOME QUESTIONS ABOUT ACTIVITIES YOUR CHILD MAY DO SITTING DOWN Overall, your child has about 8 hours of free time before and after school, some of which is spent sitting. They may do multiple activities at the same time (play with smart phone in front of the TV), so please estimate how much time was spent on each activity within the total time spent doing both. 20. Think about a normal school week, and write down how long your child spends doing the following activities before and after school each day. Leave blank if your child does not do that activity. Wednesday Friday Hours Minutes Monday Tuesday Thursday Hours Minutes Hours Minutes Hours Minutes Hours Minutes Watching TV Watching videos/DVDs Using the computer for fun Playing on smart phone or iPad Playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii) Using the computer for doing homework Doing homework not on the computer Reading for fun Being tutored Travel (car/bus/train) Doing crafts or hobbies Sitting around (chatting with friends/on the phone/chilling) Playing/practising a musical

7

35830

instrument

35830					
Overall, your child has about 16 hours of free time on a weekend sitting. They may do multiple activities at the same time (play with so please estimate how much time was spent on <u>each</u> activity within	I day, some of which is spent smart phone in front of the TV), the total time spent doing both.				
21. Now think about a normal <i>weekend</i> , and write down how long your child spends doing the following activities each weekend day. Leave blank if your child does not do that activity.					
Watching TV	Saturday Sunday Hours Minutes Hours Minutes				
Watching videos/DVDs					
Using the computer for fun					
Playing on smart phone or iPad					
Playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii)					
Using the computer for doing homework					
Doing homework not on the computer					
Reading for fun					
Being tutored					
Travel (car/bus/train)					
Doing crafts or hobbies					
Sitting around (chatting with friends/on the phone/chilling)					
Playing/practising a musical instrument					
Going to church or Saturday school					
8	35830				

	35830					
			FAMILY HAE	BITS		
22.	How often do	you offer sweets	(Iollies, ice cream, c	ake, biscuits) to y	our child as a rev	vard for
	O Usually	O Sometimes	O Rarely/Never			
23.	At home, does whenever the	s your child snack y like?	a (chips, biscuits, mu	iesli bars etc) and	/or drink soft drir	ıks
	O Yes	○ No, they have to	o ask me first			
24.	How often are	e soft drinks availa O Sometimes	ble in your home? O Rarely/Never			
25.	Does your ch i O Yes	ild have a televisio ○ No	on in their bedroom	?		
26.	How often do (iPad, mobile, O Usually	you set limits/rule smart phone etc) O Sometimes	es on child's screen ? O Rarely/Never	time eg TV, DVDs	, electronic game	es, tablets
27.	Does your ch time? O Usually	ild use electronic	media (eg mobile or O Rarely/Never	smart phone, iPa	d, computer) dur	ing sleep
28.	Do you consid O Very underv O Slightly over	der your child to b veight rweight	e: O Slightly underwe O Very overweight	ight	O About the righ	t weight
			YOUR CHILD'S	TEETH		
29.	During the pa	o Often	v often has your chil ⊖ Sometimes	d had toothache? O Hardly ever	○ Rarely/N	lever
30.	How often has or mouth duri	s your child had to ing the past 12 mo	o avoid eating some onths?	foods because of	problems with th	eir teeth
	○ Very often	○ Often	O Sometimes	○ Hardly ever	○ Rarely/N	lever
31.	In the past we O Less than or	eek, how many tim nce a day	o Once a day	ush their teeth? O Twice a day	or more than twice	e a day
			9		8	35830

.....

	35830
YOUR CHILD'S SLEEP TIME 32. What time does your child usually go to bed on a school night? Image: Ima	FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILLS ASSESSMENT SHEE (YEAR 2 AND 4)
33. What time does your child usually get up on a school day?	PARENTS - DO NOT COMPLETE THIS SECTION THE FOLLOWING SECTION IS DONE AT SCHOOL
34. What time does your child usually go to bed on a non-school night?	CATCH: 'Catch the bean bag with two hands'
35. What time does your child usually get up on a non-school day? Image: AM DO YOU KNOW 36. How many minutes of physical activity is it recommended that school aged children do each day? Image: minutes OR On't know	 Not attempted Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch Feet move to place the body in line with the object Hands move to meet the object Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure) Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object
 37. Up to how many hours of television, video, DVD or computer games is it recommended that school aged children watch each day? hours OR ○ Don't know 	 KICK (stationary ball): 'Run up to the ball and kick it as hard as you can' Not attempted Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep Kicking leg follows through bigh toward the target grag
THANK YOU FOR PARTICIPATING IN THIS SURVEY Please place it back in the envelope, with the consent form, seal it and return it to your child's teacher	 OVERARM THROW: 'Throw the object as far as you can' Student may tal Not attempted Eyes focused on target throughout the throw Stands side-on to target area Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm Hips then shoulders rotate forward Throwing arm follows through down and across the body
10 35830 1	11

'Throw the object as far as you can' Student may take 2-3 steps

NSW HEALTH



APPENDIX - YEAR 6 QUESTIONNAIRE

23148					
THE UNIVERSITY OF SYDNEY	Health				
SCHOOLS PHYSICAL ACTIVITY	AND NUTRITION SURVEY 2015				
YEAR 6 QUE	STIONNAIRE				
INTROD	UCTION				
Thank you for helping us today. Many students throughout NSW are helping us by completing this questionnaire which will help us understand more about the health of young people. The answers are confidential and will be looked at by the survey team and no-one else. No-one at your school will see your answers.					
This questionnaire is voluntary a	nd you can withdraw at any time.				
COMPLETION	GUIDELINES				
Please answer each question the best you can. Please use a BLACK or DARK BLUE pen. Please shade the circles completely (do not tick or cross) (do not tick or cross) (
For written responses, please cross out your incorrect below the one you have crossed out.	onse ● response and write your new response just above or				
BIOGRAPHICAL DETAILS					
First name:					
Surname:					
School:					
School ID: Office Use Only					
	23148				

23148						
	DEMOGRAPHICS					
FIRS	T, A FEW QUESTIONS ABOU	T YOU				
1. What is your date of birth?						
Day Month Yea	r					
2. Are you a boy or a girl? O Boy O Girl						
3. What language do you speak O English O Another lang	most at home? guage (please write it below)					
4. Are you of Aboriginal and/or	Torres Strait Islander origin? O Don't know					
5. What suburb do you usually	live in?					
6. What is the postcode where	you usually live?					
PLE	EASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS	BOX				
Height (cm) Weight (kg) Waist (cm) MFT SBJ Image: Second se						
	THE FOODS YOU EAT					
PLEASE SHAD	DE ONLY ONE CIRCLE FOR E	ACH QUESTION				
7. How many serves of vegetables do you usually eat each day? (The picture shows a serve of vegetables. A serve is also = ½ cup cooked vegetables, or 1 cup of salad vegetables. Include fresh, dried, frozen and tinned vegetables)						
	-	and the second s				
O I don't eat vegetables	O 2 serves	O 5 serves				
O Less than 1 serve	O 3 serves	○ 6 or more serves				
O 1 serve	O 4 serves					



How many serves of fruit do you usually eat each day? (The picture shows a serve of fruit. A serve is also = 1 cup of diced pieces. Include fresh, dried, frozen and tinned fruit)



O 3 serves

O 4 serves

O Less than 1 serve O 1 serve

O 6 or more serves

9. Please indicate how often you usually eat the following foods.

			PER WEEK		PER	DAY	
FOODS	Never or Rarely	1 to 2 times a WEEK	3 to 4 times a WEEK	5 to 6 times a WEEK	Once a DAY	2 or more times a DAY	
Meat products such as sausages, frankfurters, devon, ham, hamburgers or chicken nuggets	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Red meat, such as beef or lamb. Include all steaks, chops, roasts, mince, stir fries and casseroles. Do not include pork or chicken	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Hot chips, French fries, wedges or fried potatoes	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Potato crisps or other salty snacks (such as Twisties or corn chips)	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Snack foods, such as sweet and savoury biscuits, cakes, donuts, or muesli bars	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Confectionery, such as lollies and chocolate	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Ice-cream or ice blocks	0	0	0	0	0	0	
10. How often do you?							
FOODS	Never or Rarely	Less than once a WEEK	PER V About 1 to 2 times a WEEK	VEEK About 3 to 4 times a WEEK	About 5 to 6 times a WEEK	Every day	
Usually have takeaway meals or snacks from places like McDonald's, Hungry Jack's, Pizza Hut, KFC, Red Rooster or local takeaway food places	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Usually have something for breakfast	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Usually eat dinner in front of the television	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	3				2	3148	



12. Please indicate how often you usually drink Energy drinks (eg Mother, V, Red Bull).

		PER WEEK			PER DAY	
ENERGY DRINKS	Never or Rarely	1 or less times a WEEK	2 to 4 times a WEEK	5 to 6 times a WEEK	Once a DAY	2 or more times a DAY
Small can/bottle (less than 500mls)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Big can/bottle (500mls or more)	0	0	0	0	0	0

.....

	23148
13.	What type of milk do you usually drink? ○ I don't drink milk
	O Whole
	○ Low/reduced fat
	O Skim
	○ Soy
	O Other type milk (such as rice, goat, evaporated or sweetened condensed)
	○ Don't know
14.	On school days, how often do you buy your lunch from the <u>SCHOOL CANTEEN</u> ? O My school doesn't have a canteen
	O I don't buy lunch from the school canteen
	O 1 time per week
	O 2 times per week
	O 3 times per week
	O 4 times per week
	○ 5 times per week
15.	What kind of drink do you usually buy from the <u>SCHOOL CANTEEN</u> ? (If you buy more than one type of drink, choose the one you buy most often)
	O My school doesn't have a canteen
	O I don't buy drinks from the canteen
	O Fruit juices
	O Sport drinks
	O Plain water
	O Flavoured water
	O Regular soft drink
	○ 'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink
	O Milk (plain or flavoured)
16.	What kind of drink do you usually buy from the <u>SCHOOL VENDING MACHINE</u> ? (If you buy more than one type of drink, choose the one you buy most often) O My school doesn't have a vending machine
	O I don't buy drinks from the vending machine
	O Fruit juices
	○ Sport drinks
	O Plain water
	O Flavoured water
	○ Regular soft drink
	○ 'Diet' or 'low joule' soft drink
	○ Milk (plain or flavoured)





NSW HEALTH

PHYS			normal week at	school before
and after school and on weekends. DO NOT	INCLUD	E SCHOOL HOLID	AYS.	
Winter school terms Winter school 17. What ORGANISED SPORTS AND GAME	ol terms =	Term 3 last year usually do during	the SUMMER S	SCHOOL
TERMS? Please think about a normal w	veek and	write in the table to the term (s) you did it in	Number of times each week you usually do this sport or game, including training	The usual amount of time you spend doing this sport o game each time you do it
1 PSSA: Name of Sport		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Training: per week Competition: per week	Hours Minutes
2 School Sport (NOT PSSA): Name of Sport		○ Term 1 (now)○ Term 4 (last year)	Times per week	
3 F I T N E S S		○ Term 1 (now)○ Term 4 (last year)	Times per week	
4 P E		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week	
5		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Training: per week Competition: per week	
6		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Training: per week Competition: per week	
7		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Competition:	
EXAMPLES OF SOME SPORTS AND GAMES YOU MAY DO Aerobics Dance (ballet) Hockey Rowing Swimming Athletics Dance (ballroom) Indoor soccer Rugby League T-ball Australian Rules Dance (iazz) Inline hockey Rugby Union Tennis Baseball Dance (tap) Lifesaving (competition) Running Touch football Basketball Dance (performance) Martial arts Soccer Volleyball Cricket Golf Netball Softball Softball				



.....

18. What ORGANISED SPORTS AND GAMES do you <u>usually</u> do during the <u>WINTER</u> SCHOOL TERMS (Term 3 last year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

SPORT OR GAME	Number of times each week you usually do this sport or game, including training	The usual amount of time you spend doing this sport or game each time you do it
1 PSSA: Name of Sport	Training: per week	Hours Minutes
2 School Sport (NOT PSSA): Name of Sport	Times per week	
3 FITNESS	Times per week	
	Times per week	
5	Competition: per week	
6	Training: per week	
7	Competition: per week	
EXAMPLES OF SOME SPORTS A Aerobics Dance (ballet) Hockey Athletics Dance (ballroom) Indoor so Australian Rules Dance (jazz) Inline hoc Baseball Dance (tap) Lifesavin Basketball Dance (performance) Martial ar Cricket Golf Netball Cycling (competitive) Gymnastics Oztag	ND GAMES YOU MAY DO Rowing Sw iccer Rugby League T-b ckey Rugby Union Tei g (competition) Running Toi ts Soccer Vol Softball Squash	imming Iall Innis Lich football Leyball
7		23148



19. What NON-ORGANISED PHYSICAL ACTIVITIES do you usually do during the SUMMER SCHOOL TERMS (Term 4 last year and Term 1 this year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

NAME OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY YOU USUALLY DO	Number of times each week you usually do this activity	The usual amount of time you spend doing this activity each time you do it
1 Recess: Name of Activity	Times per week	Hours Minutes
Lunch: Name of Activity	Times per week	
3	Times per week	
4	Times per week	
5	Times per week	
6	Times per week	
	Times per week	
EXAMPLES OF SOME ACTIVITIES Backyard cricket Fishing Ball games Frisbee BMX Kicking a ball around Bushwalking Playing in pool Chores Rollerblading Cycling for fun Skateboarding Cycling for transport Soccer with friends Dance around Surfing (board)	S YOU MAY DO Surfing (body) Walking for plea Walking for tran Walking the dog Tag (running ga Tennis Touch football	isure sport i mes)
8		23148

Lela I



20. What NON-ORGANISED PHYSICAL ACTIVITIES do you usually do during the WINTER SCHOOL TERMS (Term 3 last year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

NAME OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY YOU USUALLY DO	Number of times each week you usually do this activity	The usual amount of time you spend doing this activity each time you do it
1 Recess: Name of Activity	Times per week	Hours Minutes
Lunch: Name of Activity	Times per week	

OF SOME ACTIVITIES YOU N

9

Backyard cricket Ball games вмх Bushwalking Chores Cycling for fun Cycling for transport Dance around

Fishing Frisbee Kicking a ball around Playing in pool Rollerblading Skateboarding Soccer with friends Surfing (board)

23148

Surfing (body) Walking for pleasure Walking for transport

Tag (running games)

Walking the dog

Touch football

Tennis
23148

SCHOOL TRAVEL

21. How do you travel <u>TO</u> school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days you use each type of transport and the time you spend on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On how	How long do you spend on this transport on the				
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	way to school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	

22. How do you travel home <u>FROM</u> school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days you use each type of transport and the time you spend on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On how t	How long do you spend on this				
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	home from school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	
						00440

10

.....

23148							
	SEDE	NTARY ACTI	VITIES				
NOW, SOME QUESTIONS ABOUT ACTIVITIES YOU DO SITTING DOWN							
Overall, you have about 8 h You may do multiple a so please estimate how mu	nours of free tin activities at the ch time was sp	ne before and a same time (play ent on <u>each</u> act	fter school, so / with smart ph ivity within the	me of which is s one in front of t total time spen	spent sitting. he TV), t doing both.		
23. Think about a normal s activities before and af	<i>chool week</i> , an ter school each	d write down he day. Leave bla	ow long you sp nk if you do no	end doing the f ot do that activit	ollowing y.		
Watching TV	Monday Hours Minutes	Tuesday Hours Minutes	Wednesday Hours Minutes	Thursday Hours Minutes	Friday Hours Minutes		
Watching videos/DVDs							
Using the computer for fun							
Playing on smart phone or iPad							
Playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii)							
Using the computer for doing homework							
Doing homework not on the computer							
Reading for fun							
Being tutored							
Travel (car/bus/train)							
Doing crafts or hobbies							
Sitting around (chatting with friends/on the phone/chilling)							
Playing/practising a musical instrument							
		11		ľ	23148		

23148							
Overall, you have about 16 hours of free time on a weekend day, s You may do multiple activities at the same time (play with smart pho estimate how much time was spent on <u>each</u> activity within the t	ome of which is s ne in front of the otal time spent do	pent sitting. TV), so please bing both.					
24. Now think about a normal <i>weekend</i> , and write down how long yo activities each weekend day. Leave blank if you do not do that a	24. Now think about a normal <i>weekend</i> , and write down how long you spend doing the following activities each weekend day. Leave blank if you do not do that activity.						
Watching TV	Saturday Hours Minutes	Sunday Hours Minutes					
Watching videos/DVDs							
Using the computer for fun							
Playing on smart phone or iPad							
Playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii)							
Using the computer for doing homework							
Doing homework not on the computer							
Reading for fun							
Being tutored							
Travel (car/bus/train)							
Doing crafts or hobbies							
Sitting around (chatting with friends/on the phone/chilling)							
Playing/practising a musical instrument							
Going to church or Saturday school							
12		23148					

	23148								
25.	Over the past 7 days, on how many days were you engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example in bouts of 10 minutes) each day?								
	Moderate to vigorous activity is any activity that increases the heart rate and gets you out of breath some of the time								
	O No days	O1day O2da	iys O 3 days	O 4 days	O 5 days	O 6 days	O 7 days		
26.	How often do good behavio	es your family offo our?	er sweets (Iollies	s, ice cream	, cake, bisc	uits) to you	as a reward for		
	○ Usually	O Sometimes	○ Rarely/Neve	er					
27.	At home, do y like?	vou snack (chips,	biscuits, muesli	bars etc) aı	nd/or drink s	soft drinks v	vhenever you		
	O Yes	O No, I have to as	sk my parents firs	st					
28.	How often are	e soft drinks availa	able in your hom	ne?					
	○ Usually	○ Sometimes	○ Rarely/Neve	er					
29.	Do you have O Yes	a television in you ○ No	r bedroom?						
30.	How often do tablets (iPad,	your parents set mobile, smart pho	limits/rules on y one etc)?	our screen	time eg TV,	DVDs, elect	ronic games,		
	○ Usually	O Sometimes	○ Rarely/Neve	er					
31.	Do you use e ⊖ Usually	lectronic media (e	g mobile or sma O Rarely/Neve	a rt phone, iF er	Pad, comput	ter) during s	leep time?		
			YOUR 1	EETH					
32.	During the pa	st 12 months, how	w often have you	u had tootha	ache?				
	○ Very often	⊖ Often	○ Sometimes	OF	lardly ever	⊖ Ra	rely/Never		
33.	How often ha mouth during	ve you had to avo I the past 12 mont	id eating some t hs?	foods becau	use of probl	ems with yo	ur teeth or		
	○ Very often	○ Often	O Sometimes	OF	lardly ever	O Ra	rely/Never		
34.	In the past we	eek, how many tin	nes did you brus	sh your teet	h?				
	O Less than o	nce a day	⊖ Once a day	10	wice a day o	or more than	twice a day		
			13	i			23148		

	23148
	YOUR SLEEP TIME
35.	What time do you usually go to bed on a school night?
36.	What time do you usually get up on a school day?
37.	What time do you usually go to bed on a non-school night?
38.	What time do you usually get up on a non-school day? Image: Image: AM
	DO YOU KNOW
39. 40.	How many minutes of physical activity is it recommended that school aged children do each day? minutes OR O Don't know Up to how many hours of television, video, DVD or computer games is it recommended that school aged children watch each day?
	hours OR O Don't know
	YOU HAVE NOW FINISHED THE QUESTIONNAIRE Please put up your hand and we will collect the questionnaire

	23148
	FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILLS ASSESSMENT SHEET
	PLEASE DO NOT WRITE ANYTHING ON THE NEXT TWO PAGES
CA	TCH: 'Catch the bean bag with two hands'
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6.	 Not attempted Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch Feet move to place the body in line with the object Hands move to meet the object Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure) Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object
KIC	CK (stationary ball): 'Run up to the ball and kick it as hard as you can'
1. 2.	 Not attempted Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking
3.	\odot Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball
4.	\odot Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing
5.	• Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep
6.	O Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area
٥v	ERARM THROW: 'Throw the object as far as you can' Student may take 2-3 steps
	○ Not attempted
1.	\odot Eyes focused on target throughout the throw
2.	○ Stands side-on to target area
3.	\odot Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc
4.	O Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm
5.	O Hips then shoulders rotate forward
6.	\odot Throwing arm follows through down and across the body
	15

723



124

NSW HEALTH

APPENDIX - YEAR 8 AND 10 QUESTIONNAIRE

20801			
SY		NSW	Health
SCHOOLS PHYSICAL		AND NUTRI	TION SURVEY 2015
YEAR 8	AND 10 G	UESTION	NAIRE
	INTRODU	JCTION	
Thank you for helping us today.			
Many students throughout NSW a understand more about the health	re helping us by co of young people.	mpleting this quest	ionnaire which will help us
The answers are confidential and school will see your answers.	will be looked at by	the survey team a	nd no-one else. No-one at your
This questionna	ire is voluntary an	d you can withdra	w at any time.
(COMPLETION	GUIDELINES	
Please shade the circles completely (do not tick or cross) If you make a mistake, or want to ch incorrect response and then shad For written responses, please cross below the one you have crossed out	Write clearly with A B C ange any of your si e the correct respo out your incorrect r INCOR CORR	in the boxes V 1 2 3 PLE haded responses, particular response and write R E C T ECT	Vrite clearly within each space ASE WRITE IN CAPITAL LETTERS blease place a cross through the your new response just above or
	BIOGRAPHIC	AL DETAILS	
First name:			
Surname:			
Year: Class I	Name:		
School:			
s	chool ID:	Office Use Only	
			20801

		DEMOGRAPHICS	
	FIRS	T, A FEW QUESTIONS ABO	UT YOU
Wha	t is your date of birth?		
Da	y Month / Year	r	
Are y O Bo	you a boy or a girl? ⊳y O Girl		
Wha	t language do you speak	most at home?	
0 Er	nglish O Another lang	guage (please write it below)	
Are O Ye	you of Aboriginal and/or ⁻ es O No	Torres Strait Islander origin? ○ Don't know	
Wha	at suburb do you usually	live in?	
Wha	t is the nectoods where t		
vviic	at is the postcode where	you usually live?	
	PLE	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS	S BOX
н	PLE eight (cm) Weight	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS	S BOX MFT SBJ
н	eight (cm) Weight	EASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm)	S BOX MFT SBJ
H	eight (cm) Weight	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm)	S BOX MFT SBJ
H	eight (cm) Weight	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) 	S BOX MFT SBJ
H	PLEASE SHAD	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) 	S BOX MFT SBJ
Here and the salar	PLEASE SHAD	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) THE FOODS YOU EAT DE ONLY ONE CIRCLE FOR I les do you usually eat each day vegetables. A serve is also = ½ c h, dried, frozen and tinned vegeta	S BOX MFT SBJ BACH QUESTION y? cup cooked vegetables, or 1 cup of ables)
How (The sala	PLEASE SHAE	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) 	S BOX MFT SBJ S BOX MFT SBJ S BOX S BOX
How (The salar	PLEASE SHAE	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) 	S BOX MFT SBJ BACH QUESTION Y? cup cooked vegetables, or 1 cup of ables)
How (The salar	PLEASE SHAE	ASE DO NOT WRITE IN THIS (kg) Waist (cm) THE FOODS YOU EAT DE ONLY ONE CIRCLE FOR I les do you usually eat each day vegetables. A serve is also = ½ c h, dried, frozen and tinned vegetat 0 2 serves	S BOX MFT SBJ S BOX MFT SBJ S BOX SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ SBJ



.....



3

NSW HEALTH



12. Please indicate how often you usually drink Energy drinks (eg Mother, V, Red Bull).

		P	ER WEE	к	PER	DAY
ENERGY DRINKS	Never or Rarely	1 or less times a WEEK	2 to 4 times a WEEK	5 to 6 times a WEEK	Once a DAY	2 or more times a DAY
Small can/bottle (less than 500mls)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Big can/bottle (500mls or more)	0	0	0	0	0	0

4

.....





		[
20801						
PHYSICAL ACTIVITY						
and after school and on weekends. DO NOT INCLUDE SCHOOL HOLIDAYS.						
Summer school terms = Term 4 last year/Term 1 this year Winter school terms = Term 3 last year						
17. What ORGANISED SPORTS AND TERMS? Please think about a nor	GAMES do you mal week and	u <u>usually</u> do during write in the table b	the <u>SUMMER</u> S elow.	SCHOOL		
SPORT OR GAME		Tick the term (s) you did it in	Number of times each week you usually do this sport or game, including training	The usual amount of time you spend doing this sport or game each time you do it		
1		⊖ Term 1 (now)	Timos por	Hours Minutes		
SCHOOL SPOR	T	O Term 4 (last year)	week			
2 P E		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
3		⊖ Term 1 (now) ⊖ Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
4		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
5		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
6		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
7		O Term 1 (now) O Term 4 (last year)	Times per week			
EXAMPLES O Aerobics Dance (ballet) Athletics Dance (ballron Australian Rules Dance (jazz) Baseball Dance (parfor Cricket Golf Cycling (competitive) Gymnastics	F SOME SPORTS Hockey om) Indoor s Inline hc Lifesavii mance) Martial a Netball Oztag	AND GAMES YOU MAY Row occer Rug pockey Rug ng (competition) Run rts Soct Soft Squi	' DO ing Swimm by League T-ball by Union Tenni: ning Touch cer Volley ball ash	ning s football ball		
	6					

P	
20801	

18. What ORGANISED SPORTS AND GAMES do you <u>usually</u> do during the <u>WINTER</u> SCHOOL TERMS (Term 3 last year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

SPORT OR GAME	Number of times each week you usually do this sport or game, including training	The usual amount of time you spend doing this sport or game each time you do it
	Times per week	Hours Minutes
2 P E	Times per week	
3	Times per week	
4	Times per week	
5	Times per week	
6 	Times per week	
	Times per week	
EXAMPLES OF SOME SPORTS AND GA Aerobics Dance (ballet) Hockey Athletics Dance (ballroom) Indoor soccer Australian Rules Dance (jazz) Inline hockey Basebali Dance (tap) Lifesaving (com Basketbali Dance (tap) Martial arts Cricket Golf Netbali Cycling (competitive) Gymnastics Oztag	MES YOU MAY DO Rowing S Rugby League 1 Rugby Union 1 petition) Running 1 Soccer V Softball Squash	wimming '-ball ennis 'ouch football /olleyball
7		20801



19. What NON-ORGANISED PHYSICAL ACTIVITIES do you <u>usually</u> do during the <u>SUMMER</u> SCHOOL TERMS (Term 4 last year and Term 1 this year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

NAME OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY YOU USUALLY DO	Number of times each week you usually do this activity	The usual amount of time you spend doing this activity each time you do it
1 Name of Activity	Times per week	Hours Minutes
Name of Activity	Times per week	
3	Times per week	
4	Times per week	
5	Times per week	
6	Times per week	
7	Times per week	
EXAMPLES OF SOME ACTIVITIES Ball games Frisbee BMX Kicking a ball around Bushwalking Playing in pool Chores Rollerblading Cycling for fun Skateboarding Cycling for transport Soccer with friends Dance around Surfing (board)	S YOU MAY DO Surfing (body) Walking for plea Walking for tran Walking the dog Tennis Touch football	isure sport I

8

20801



20. What NON-ORGANISED PHYSICAL ACTIVITIES do you <u>usually</u> do during the <u>WINTER</u> SCHOOL TERMS (Term 3 last year)? Please think about a normal week and write in the table below.

NAME OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY YOU USUALLY DO	Number of times each week you usually do this activity	The usual amount of time you spend doing this activity each time you do it
1 Name of Activity	Times per week	Hours Minutes
Name of Activity	Times per week	
3	Times per week	
4	Times per week	
5	Times per week	
	Times per week	
7	Times per week	
EXAMPLES OF SOME ACTIVITIES Backyard cricket Fishing Ball games Frisbee BMX Kicking a ball around Bushwalking Playing in pool Chores Rollerblading Cycling for fun Skateboarding Cycling for transport Soccer with friends Dance around Surfing (board)	YOU MAY DO Surfing (body) Walking for plex Walking for trar Walking the dog Tennis Touch football	isure sport
9		20801

20801

SCHOOL TRAVEL

21. How do you travel TO school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days you use each type of transport and the time you spend on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On how many days a week do you use this type of transport to go to school?					How long do you spend on this transport on the
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	way to school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	

22. How do you travel home FROM school in a usual week? (Please indicate the number of days you use each type of transport and the time you spend on that type of transport).

TRANSPORT	On how many days a week do you use this type of transport to go home from school?					How long do you spend on this transport on the way
	1 Day	2 Days	3 Days	4 Days	5 Days	home from school?
						Hours Minutes
Bus	0	0	0	0	0	
Car	0	0	0	0	0	
Cycle	0	0	0	0	0	
Ferry/boat	0	0	0	0	0	
Skateboard/scooter	0	0	0	0	0	
Train	0	0	0	0	0	
Walk	0	0	0	0	0	
						20801

10



Overall, you have about 16 hours of free time on a weekend day, so You may do multiple activities at the same time (play with smart phonestimate how much time was spent on <u>each</u> activity within the to	ome of which is sp ne in front of the T otal time spent doi	pent sitting. V), so please ng both.
24. Now think about a normal weekend, and write down how long yo activities each weekend day. Leave blank if you do not do that ac	u spend doing the ctivity.	following
Watching TV	Saturday Hours Minutes	Sunday Hours Minutes
Watching videos/DVDs		
Using the computer for fun		
Playing on smart phone or iPad		
Playing computer or video games (Nintendo, Xbox, PlayStation, Wii)		
Using the computer for doing homework		
Doing homework not on the computer		
Reading for fun		
Being tutored		
Travel (car/bus/train)		
Doing crafts or hobbies		
Sitting around (chatting with friends/on the phone/chilling)		
Playing/practising a musical instrument		
Going to church or Saturday school		
12		20801

	20801						
		A BIT MORE	ABOUT YO		OUR FAM	ILY	
25.	. Over the past 7 days, on how many days were you engaged in moderate to vigorous physical activity for at least 60 minutes (this can be accumulated over the entire day, for example in bouts of 10 minutes) each day?						
	Moderate to vigorous activity is any activity that increases the heart rate and gets you out of breath some of the time						
	○ No days	O1 day O2 day	/s O 3 days	⊖4 days	O 5 days	O 6 days	O 7 days
26.	How often doe for good beha O Usually	es your family offer viour? ○ Sometimes	r sweets (lollies	, ice cream, r	cake, biscu	ıits) to you a	s a reward
27.	At home, do y	ou snack (chips, b	iscuits, muesli	bars etc) an	d/or drink s	oft drinks w	henever you
	like? O Yes	○ No, I have to ask	k my parents firs	t			
28.	How often are	o Sometimes	ole in your hom O Rarely/Neve	e? r			
29.	Do you have a O Yes	a television in your ⊖ No	bedroom?				
30.	How often do tablets (iPad, O Usually	your parents set lin mobile, smart phor O Sometimes	mits/rules on yo ne etc)? ○ Rarely/Neve	our screen t	ime eg TV, I	DVDs, electr	onic games,
31.	Do you use el	ectronic media (eg	mobile or sma	rt phone, iP	ad, comput	er) during sl	eep time?
	obudity	o cometinee	o narony/neve	•			
			YOUR T	IIII			
32.	During the pa	st 12 months, how O Often	O Sometimes	had tootha ⊖ H	che? ardly ever	O Rar	ely/Never
33.	How often hav mouth during	ve you had to avoid the past 12 month	d eating some f s?	oods becau	se of proble	ems with you	ır teeth or
	○ Very often	O Often	O Sometimes	ОН	ardly ever	O Rar	ely/Never
34.	In the past we	eek, how many time nce a day	o Once a day	h your teeth ⊖ T ⁱ	i? wice a day o	r more than t	wice a day
			13				20801

	20801
	YOUR SLEEP TIME
35.	What time do you usually go to bed on a school night?
	PM
36.	What time do you usually get up on a school day?
37.	What time do you usually go to bed on a non-school night?
38.	What time do you usually get up on a non-school day?
	DO YOU KNOW
39.	How many minutes of physical activity is it recommended that school aged children do each day?
	minutes OR O Don't know
40.	Up to how many hours of television, video, DVD or computer games is it recommended that school aged children watch each day?
	hours OR O Don't know
	YOU HAVE NOW FINISHED THE QUESTIONNAIRE Please put up your hand and we will collect the questionnaire
	14

1	
	FUNDAMENTAL MOVEMENT SKILLS ASSESSMENT SHEET
	PLEASE DO NOT WRITE ANYTHING ON THE NEXT TWO PAGES
CA	TCH: 'Catch the bean bag with two hands'
	○ Not attempted
1.	\odot Eyes focused on the object throughout the catch
2.	\odot Feet move to place the body in line with the object
3.	○ Hands move to meet the object
4.	\odot Hands and fingers relaxed and slightly cupped to catch the object
5.	\odot Catch and control object with hands only (well-timed closure)
6.	○ Elbows bend to absorb the force of the object
KI(CK (stationary ball): 'Run up to the ball and kick it as hard as you can'
	○ Not attempted
1.	\odot Eyes focused on the ball throughout the kick
2.	\odot Forward and sideward swing of arm opposite kicking
3.	\odot Non-kicking foot placed beside the ball
4.	\odot Bend knee of kicking leg at least 90 degrees during the back swing
5.	\odot Contact ball with top of the foot (a "shoelace" kick) or instep
6.	\odot Kicking leg follows through high towards the target area
οv	ERARM THROW: 'Throw the object as far as you can' Student may take 2-3 steps
	○ Not attempted
1.	\odot Eyes focused on target throughout the throw
2.	○ Stands side-on to target area
3.	\odot Throwing arm moves in a downward and backward arc
4.	\odot Step towards target area with foot opposite throwing arm
5.	○ Hips then shoulders rotate forward
6.	\odot Throwing arm follows through down and across the body

NSW HEALTH



APPENDIX - PRIMARY SCHOOL Environment questionnaire





NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey 2015

Primary School Environment Questionnaire

This questionnaire forms part of the NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS), 2015. We will use the information in conjunction with the results of the student questionnaire and fitness assessments to attempt to identify the factors associated with student fitness and physical activity levels. The results will inform efforts to improve student fitness and activity habits.

Please complete the questionnaire prior to the research team's visit to your school. It should take about 10 minutes of your time. Please feel free to discuss the questionnaire with any of your fellow teachers.

Your responses will be kept strictly confidential and the results will be published only in aggregate form. Thank you for your assistance.

Name of your school:		
How many teachers are employed a	t your school?	
		(include full-time, part-time, and casual)
How many specialist physical educa	tion teachers are emp	ployed at your school?
Is your school currently upgrading fa	cilities in relation to p	providing physical activity
opportunities for students?	Yes []	No []

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

1. Does your school have:

	Yes	No
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]
Playground markings that encourage activity	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	[]	[]
A bike path near or around the school	[]	[]
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]
Fixed play equipment	[]	[]
Loose play equipment (e.g., playpods)	[]	[]

2. Are these facilities mostly available to students for physical activity during recess and lunchtimes?

	N/A	Yes	No
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]	[]
Playground markings that encourage activity	[]	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	[]	[]	[]
Sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]	[]
Fixed play equipment	[]	[]	[]
Loose play equipment (e.g., playpods)	[]	[]	[]

3. How often are these facilities used by students for physical activity during recess and lunchtimes?

	N/A/ rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days week
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]	[]
Playground markings that encourage activity	[]	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	[]	[]	[]
Sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]	[]
Fixed play equipment	[]	[]	[]
Loose play equipment (e.g., playpods)	[]	[]	[]

4. In your view does your school have adequate green space for students to actively play?

[] Yes, the green space is adequate

[...] No, the green space is not adequate

5. In your view, how adequate are the sports/PE facilities and equipment in your school?

	Facilities	Equipment
Poor, in need of much improvement	[]	[]
Fair, in need of some improvement	[]	[]
Good, in need of little improvement	[]	[]
Excellent	[]	[]

6. If sports/PE <u>facilities</u> and <u>equipment</u> in your school are poor or fair, would the principal consider funding for improvements?

Yes	No, there are other priorities	N/A (facilities and equipment are good or excellent)
[]	[]	[]

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 2 of 5

7. How many lessons and how much time is allocated for PE and sport each week?

	PE lessons				Sport les	sons
School year	N/A	Lessons per week	Minutes per lesson	N/A	Lessons per week	Minutes per lesson
Kindergarten	[]			[]		
Year 1	[]			[]		
Year 2	[]			[]		
Year 3	[]			[]		
Year 4	[]			[]		
Year 5	[]			[]		
Year 6	[]			[]		

8. Who generally teaches PE and sport in your school?

	PE	Sport
Classroom teachers	[]	[]
Specialist PDHPE teachers	[]	[]
Parents	[]	[]
Outside sporting groups or external contractors	[]	[]
RFF teachers	[]	[]

9. In your school generally, how strong is support for

	Poor	Fair	Good
Sport?	[]	[]	[]
PE?	[]	[]	[]
PE and sport by PARENTS?	[]	[]	[]
Teaching fundamental movement skills?	[]	[]	[]

10. Below are some barriers to enhancing skill development, fitness, and physical activity in children and adolescents. Please show how strongly you think each one applies to your school.

Barrier	Does not apply	Sometimes applies	Strongly applies
Competing demands on curriculum time	[]	[]	[]
Amount of equipment available	[]	[]	[]
Expertise of teachers	[]	[]	[]
Amount and standard of facilities	[]	[]	[]
Lack of wet/hot weather facilities	[]	[]	[]
Level of school/home/community interaction	[]	[]	[]
Motivation/attitude of members of staff to teach FMS or	[]	[]	[]
promote physical activity			
Absence of a quality PE or sport program	[]	[]	[]
Lack of interest from students	[]	[]	[]
The gender of students	[]	[]	[]
Cultural background of students	[]	[]	[]
Design of the girls' sports uniform	[]	[]	[]

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 3 of 5

11. Below is a list of approaches that schools can use to promote physical activity amongst their students. Please indicate what level these approaches exist at your school.

Approaches	Never /rarely	Sometimes	Usually
Encouraging walking or bicycling to school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging students to be more active outside school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities <i>during</i> school hours	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities before school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities after school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging staff members to be involved in lunchtime physical activity programs	[]	[]	[]
Remedial motor skills programs for students	[]	[]	[]
Permitting community organisations to use facilities for physical activity outside school hours	[]	[]	[]
Involving students in decision-making regarding the sports and physical activities they participate in and the use and maintenance of facilities and equipment	[]	[]	[]
Encouragement/merit award	[]	[]	[]
Communication to parents regarding the importance of physical activity in children	[]	[]	[]
Physical activity included in PDHPE scope and sequence	[]	[]	[]
School Plan includes promoting physical activity to students	[]	[]	[]
Leadership programs for older students to encourage physical activity with younger students	[]	[]	[]

12. Does your school:

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence?	[]	[]	[]
Address healthy eating in the School Plan?	[]	[]	[]
Have healthy fundraising options?	[]	[]	[]
Encourage the provision of healthy food and drinks to	[]	[]	[]
students for activities including excursions, camps, sport			
carnivals and other school functions?			
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities	[]	[]	[]
involving the wider community, including school fetes and			
school functions?			
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating?	[]	[]	[]

13. Does your school:

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Have a canteen?	[]	[]	[]
Have a canteen manager?	[]	[]	[]
Address healthy canteens in the School Plan?	[]	[]	[]
Have "FreshTastes@School" NSW Healthy School Canteen	[]	[]	[]
Strategy?]		

Over the past few years a number of government school-based initiatives have been developed to support schools in delivering healthy eating and physical activity programs.

14. Thinking of last year and this year, did/does your school offer any of the following programs to students?

	Yes	No	No but would like to offer to my students
Fruit, vegetable or water breaks	[]	[]	[]
Are you a registered Crunch and Sip school?	[]	[]	[]
School kitchen garden	[]	[]	[]
Q4:H2O (a student activity to promote healthy drinks)	[]	[]	[]
Heart Foundation's Jump Rope for Heart	[]	[]	[]
NSW Premier's Sporting Challenge	[]	[]	[]
Live Outside the Box (A student activity to raise awareness	[]	[]	[]
about healthy eating, physical activity and limiting			
recreational screen time)			
Live Life Well @ School initiatives (child obesity prevention	[]	[]	[]
program)			
Active After Schools Community	[]	[]	[]
Outside of School Hours (OOSH) programs	[]	[]	[]

15. P&C and fundraising

	Yes	NO
Does your school have an active P&C?	[]	[]
Is the school dependent on fundraising (or external funds) to pay for upgrades to outdoor (play) spaces, such as gardens, play equipment, shade cloths, etc.?	[]	[]
Is the school dependent on fundraising to pay for specialist sport programs or dedicated PE teachers?	[]	[]
Is the P&C actively involved in fundraising for play spaces / sport programs?	[]	[]
Does the P&C have a strong influence/interest in outdoor, physical activity and nutrition policies?	[]	[]
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through donations?	[]	[]
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through fundraising?	[]	[]

Thank you for your assistance

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

.....

APPENDIX - HIGH SCHOOL Environment questionnaire





NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey 2015

High School Environment Questionnaire

This questionnaire forms part of the 2015 NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS. We will use the information in conjunction with the results of the student questionnaires and fitness assessments to attempt to identify the factors associated with student fitness and physical activity levels. The results will inform our efforts to improve student fitness and activity habits.

Please complete the questionnaire prior to the research team's visit to your school. It should take about 10 minutes of your time. Please feel free to discuss the questionnaire with any of your fellow teachers.

Your responses will be kept strictly confidential and the results will be published only in aggregate form. Thank you for your assistance.

Name of your school:	
How many teachers are employed at your school?_	(include full-time, part-time, and casual)
How many specialist physical education teachers a	re employed at your school?
Is your school currently upgrading facilities in relation opportunities for students? Yes []	on to providing physical activity No []

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 1 of 5

1. Does your school have:

	Yes	No
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	[]	[]
A bike path near or around the school	[]	[]
Adequate sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]

2. Are these facilities/equipment available to students for physical activity during recess and lunchtimes?

	N/A	Yes	No
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot weather	[]	[]	[]
Sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]	[]

3. How often are these facilities used by students for physical activity during recess and lunchtimes?

	N/A/ rarely	1-3 days/week	4-5 days week
Playground/quadrangle	[]	[]	[]
Useable outdoor basketball/netball courts	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields as part of the school grounds	[]	[]	[]
Playing fields within reasonable walking distance	[]	[]	[]
An indoor playing space (e.g., school hall) during wet/hot	[]	[]	[]
weather			
Sporting equipment, such as balls and bats	[]	[]	[]

4. In your view does your school have adequate green space for students to actively play?

[] Yes, the green space is adequate

[...] No, the green space is not adequate

5. In your view, how adequate are the sports/PE facilities and equipment in your school?

	Facilities	Equipment
Poor, in need of much improvement	[]	[]
Fair, in need of some improvement	[]	[]
Good, in need of little improvement	[]	[]
Excellent	î î	Î Î

6. If sports/PE <u>facilities</u> and <u>equipment</u> in your school are poor or fair, would the principal consider funding for improvements?

Yes	No, there are other priorities	N/A (facilities and equipment are good or excellent)
[]	[]	[]

7. How many lessons and how much time is allocated for PE and sport each week?

	PE lessons			Sport lessons			
School year	N/A	Lessons per week	Minutes per lesson	N/A	Lessons per week	Minutes per lesson	
Year 7	[]			[]			
Year 8	[]			[]			
Year 9	[]			[]			
Year 10	[]			[]			

8. Who generally teaches PE and sport in your school?

	PE	Sport
Specialist PDHPE teachers only	[]	[]
PDHPE staff plus a few teachers from other KLAs	[]	[]
Generalist teachers from a range of other faculties	[]	[]
Parents	[]	[]
Outside sporting groups or external contractors	[]	[]

9. In your school generally, how strong is support for

	Poor	Fair	Good
Sport?	[]	[]	[]
PE?	[]	[]	[]
PE and sport by PARENTS?	[]	[]	[]

10. Below are some barriers to enhancing skill development, fitness, and physical activity in children and adolescents. Please show how strongly you think each one applies to your school.

Barrier	Does not	Sometimes	Strongly
	apply	applies	applies
Competing demands on curriculum time	[]	[]	[]
Amount of equipment available	[]	[]	[]
Expertise of teachers	[]	[]	[]
Amount and standard of facilities	[]	[]	[]
Lack of wet/hot weather facilities	[]	[]	[]
Level of school/home/community interaction	[]	[]	[]
Motivation/attitude of members of staff to promote physical activity	[]	[]	[]
Absence of a quality PE or sport program	[]	[]	[]
Lack of interest from students	[]	[]	[]
The gender of students	[]	[]	[]
Cultural background of students	[]	[]	[]
Design of the girls' sports uniform			

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 2 of 5

......

11. Below is a list of approaches that schools can use to promote physical activity amongst their students. Please indicate at what level these approaches exist at your school.

Approaches	Never /rarely	Sometimes	Usually
Encouraging walking or bicycling to school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging students to be more active outside school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities <i>during</i> school hours	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities before school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging the use of equipment and facilities after school	[]	[]	[]
Encouraging staff members to be involved in lunchtime physical activity programs	[]	[]	[]
Remedial motor skills programs for students	[]	[]	[]
Permitting community organisations to use facilities for physical activity outside school hours	[]	[]	įj
Involving students in decision-making regarding the sports and physical activities they participate in and the use and maintenance of facilities and equipment	[]	[]	[]
Encouragement/merit award	[]	[]	[]
Communication to parents regarding the importance of physical activity in children	[]	[]	[]
Physical activity included in PDHPE scope and sequence	[]	[]	[]
School Plan includes promoting physical activity to students	[]	[]	[]
Leadership programs for older students to encourage physical activity with younger students	[]	[]	[]

12. Does your school

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Include healthy eating in PDHPE scope and sequence?	[]	[]	[]
Address healthy eating in the School Plan?	[]	[]	[]
Have healthy fundraising options?	[]	[]	[]
Encourage the provision of healthy food and drinks to	[]	[]	[]
students for activities including excursions, camps, sport			
carnivals and other school functions?			
Promote and model healthy eating during school activities	[]	[]	[]
involving the wider community, including school fetes and			
school functions?			
Communicate to parents the importance of healthy eating?	[]	[]	[]

13. Does your school:

	Yes	No	No, but would like to
Have a canteen?	[]	[]	[]
Have a canteen manager?	[]	[]	[]
Address healthy canteens in the School Plan?	[]	[]	[]
Have a Healthy School Canteen Strategy?	[]	[]	[]

14. P&C and fundraising

	Yes	No
Does your school have an active P&C?	[]	[]
Is the school dependent on fundraising (or external funds) to pay for upgrades to outdoor (play) spaces, such as gardens, play equipment, shade cloths, etc.?	[]	[]
Is the school dependent on fundraising to pay for specialist sport programs or	[]	[]
dedicated PE teachers?		
Is the P&C actively involved in fundraising for play spaces / sport programs?	[]	[]
Does the P&C have a strong influence/interest in outdoor policies, physical activity	[]	[]
and nutrition?		
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through donations?	[]	[]
Does the P&C acquire their funds mainly through fundraising?	[]	[]

Thank you for your assistance

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 4 of 5

.....

NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (SPANS 2015)

Page 5 of 5



